This is a miscellaneous collection of newspaper obituaries, funeral notices and death notices submitted by San Francisco researchers and volunteers. If an entry has a contact name, you may contact the researcher with questions about the families mentioned, but understand that **they have *not*** volunteered to provide copies for people. Source information for each entry is provided for your convenience so that you can obtain a photocopy on your own.

"AARON--In this city, Dec. 23, 1962. Pauline AARON, beloved wife of the late Victor AARON, devoted mother of ____ and the late Muriel GOLDMAN and Rose AARON; loving sister of Arthur MORRIS, Dr. J. Ira MORRIS of Austrialia and Miriam GLASS of Los Angeles; a devoted grandmother. Services Wednesday, 1 p.m. Sinai Memorial Chapel, Division st. at Geary. Contributions to Heart Fund or Cancer Fund preferred." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Dec 1962, page 38. Transcribed by Donna.

"ABELL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 2 - W.H. ABELL, charged with rape upon a little girl, while being tried in the Police Court this morning, and when the case was proceeding, drew from his pocket a razor and cut his throat from ear to ear. He was taken below and expired immediately. He left letters stating that he was innocent of the charge and that he preferred death to the stigma which is attached to his name. The little girl also persistently denies the truth of the charge against ABELL." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"ABBOT--March 5, Charles ABBOT, England, 30." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ABBOTT--Mrs. Addie ABBOTT Dies at 86 Years. Mrs. Addie MOULTON ABBOTT, aged 86 years, who passed away at the Mill Valley home of her daughter, Mrs. Delmar CLINTON, last Sunday evening was buried at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, Tuesday following funeral services in San Francisco. Mrs. ABBOTT in the early days of San Francisco, became prominent with her twin sister, and the two were familiarly known as the MOULTON twins. The sister passed away seven years ago. Mrs. Abbott leaves a son, Duncan H. DAVIS, besides the daughter, Mrs. CLINTON." Source: *The Marin Journal* (San Rafael, California) Thursday, October 24, 1940. Contact: Kathy Balestrini &balestrini@surewest.net

ABBOTT--In this city, September 15, 1934, Edward R. **ABBOTT**, beloved brother of William **ABBOTT**, aged 64 years. Funeral services will be held tomorrow (Monday) at 10 o'clock a.m. at the mortuary of Halsted & C., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Sept 1934. Contact: Karla Collinsworth karcoll@charter.net

"ABBOTT--FUNERAL OF MRS. WM. ABBOTT. Large Attendance at The Obsequies of the Charitable Woman. The funeral of the late Mrs. William ABBOTT was held from the Central Methodist Episcopal Church yesterday afternoon. All the Methodist churches in this city were represented Dr. Arthur H. BRIGGS conducted the service. Addresses were delivered by Dr. E. R. DILLE, Dr. BRIGGS and Mrs. C. B. PERKINS, representing the Methodist ladies of this city. Dr. W. W. CASE read the Scriptures and Dr. J. N. BEARD offered prayer. The pallbearers were Tirey L. FORD, Rolla V. WATT, I. J. TRUMAN, C. B. PERKINS, Thomas HODGE and Samuel MARTIN. Interment was at Cypress Lawn. Mrs. ABBOTT was one of San Francisco's most charitable women and was a manager of several organizations." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ABBY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, Dr. C.C. ABBY, Littleson, N.H., 28." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ABELL--In San Francisco, Aug. 20th, Mrs. Anna M. ABELL, aged 38 years, 7 months and 25 days." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 22 Aug 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ABELL--In this city, November 10, Mrs. Kate ABELL, a native of County Clar, Ireland, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"ABRAHAM--In this city, November 3, Abraham, beloved husband of Gussie ABRAHAM, father of Jacob and Mary ABRAHAM and unice of Jacob, Isador and Frank ABRAHAM, a native of Inowraclaw, Germany, aged 26 years 2 months and 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"ABRAHAM--After an illness of long duration, Mrs. Sophia, wife of the late Casper ABRAHAM, died Saturday at her home in Cloverdale. She had been a sufferer of paralysis for three years past. Mrs. ABRAHAM was born in Prussia; 27 years ago, with her husband and family, she located in Oregon, removed from there 2 years ago, when she made Santa Rosa her home until 1869; in that year she became a resident of Cloverdale; 5 children survive her, Rudolph, Portland, Or.; Mrs. S. MEYER, Healdsburg; Mrs. Chas. COOK, San Francisco; Mrs. S. PINSCHOWER, Cloverdale; and Louis, Ukiah; Burial was at the family plot at Cypress Hill, Petaluma." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Jan 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ABRAMS--In this city, May 4, 1902, Adolph J. ABRAMS, beloved husband of Margaret Ann ABRAMS, son of the late Henry and Ricka ABRAMS, father of Harry ABRAMS and brother of Max and Morris ABRAMS, Mrs. Annie LEMOS and Mrs. Ray LEVIN, a native of Philadelphia,

Pa., aged 47 years. A member of Valley Lodge No. 30 A.O.U.W., Court Sutro Heights No. 136, F. of A. and Portland Lodge No. 142 B.P.O.E. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 9 o'clock from the California Undertaking Company, 405 Powell Street, near Post, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, Van Ness and O'Farrell street for services commencing at 9:45 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ABRAMS--In Sebastopol, Monte Rio, December 4, Cora M. ABRAMS, sister of Maud MITCHEL of Monte Rio and Mrs. Emily A. ROGERS, Monte Rio. Sister-in-law of Clarence E. ROGERS, Monte Rio. A native of Livermore, aged 80 years. The daughter of Cora MITCHELL nee BELLEAU of San Francisco. Entombment Redwood Garden of Memories, Guerneville." Source: *Press Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Dec 1955. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"ABRAMS--In this city, December 9, Joseph ABRAMS, beloved son of Harriet WOOLF and brother of Mrs. M. A. FISHER of Sacramento, Miss Rose WOOLF and Herbert WOOLF, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 40 years 1 month and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission Street, between Fifth and Sixth, and thence by 11:30 o'clock a.m. train to New Salem Cemetery for interment." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"ACED--In the City of Mexico, Mexico, October 17, Dionisia L.L. de ACED, dearly beloved mother of Julia, Enrique, Pilar and Manuel ACED, a native of Spain. (New York, London and Hongkong papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Nov 1904.

"ACKERMAN--In this city, Oct. 10th, Henrietta, wife of Joseph ACKERMAN, aged 37 years, 1 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 14 Oct 1865.

"ACKERMAN--In San Francisco, April 13, 1901, Mrs. Julia C. ACKERMAN, a native of New York, aged 67 years, 5 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 1 o'clock p.m. at the funeral parlors of W.L. Woodrow, 117 South First street, under the auspices of Stella Rebekah Lodge, No. 22, I.O.O.F. Interment at Oak Hill Cemetery. *** The officers and members of Stella Rebekah Lodge, No. 22, I.O.O.F., are requested to meet at I.O.O.F. Hall to-day (Monday), April 15th, at 12:30 p.m. to attend the funeral of our late sister, Julia C. AKERMAN [sic.]. Members of Josephine Rebekah Lodge, No. 14, and visiting sisters are kindly requested to attend. IRMA S. RIKERT, N.G., G.E. Moreland, Recording Secretary." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 15 April 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"ACKERMAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 21st, Theodore ACKERMAN, a native of New York, aged

57 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"AKSTROM--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 7 -- Andrew AKSTROM, deck hand on the steamer 'Julia,' died in the hospital yesterday, making the 9th victim of the late disaster." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ADAMS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. C. ADAMS and infant." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ADAMS--In this city, March 1, George ADAMS, a native of Germany, 44 years, 7 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 2 March 1895.

"ADAMS--In San Francisco, Jan. 5th, Henry T. ADAMS, youngest son of Mrs. Sophia J. GEORGE, aged 4 years and 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

???ADAMS--In San Francisco, April 26th, James Hardie, son of James and Matilda **ADAMS**, aged 2 years, 1 month and 23 days.??? Source: *New York Herald*, 28 July 1849. Trans. By JI.

"ADAMS--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 20, Mark S. ADAMS, New York, 23." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**ADAMS**--At the City Hotel, on the 9th of August, of remittant fever, Thomas **ADAMS**, late from the gold mines, formerly of Valparaiso." Source: *Californian*, 14 Aug 1848, p. 3.

"ADDISON--September 3, 1874 - General John E. ADDISON committed suicide at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ADDISON--In this city, February 7, 1905, Stephen W., husband of Mary ADDISON, father of J.T., O.J., G.L., C.L., F.L. ADDISON and Mrs. J.A. HULL of San Francisco, a native of Virginia, aged 68 years." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 8 Feb 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ADLER--In Sonoma, July 5, Anna, wife of Lewis ADLER." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ADOLPH--SUICIDE of a HUSBAND -- A man by name of George ADOLPH committed suicide

in San Francisco on Sunday by drowning. Upon the Coroner's inquest, the wife of deceased made the following statement: "I know the deceased; he was my husband; his name was George ADOLPH, a native of France, aged 32 years; we were married about 1 year ago in New Orleans, and came to California about 3 months ago; were in a boarding-house the 1st 4 weeks; we then went to Crescent City; then came back to San Francisco; he went to work at his trade as machinist, and I went over to San Ramon Valley, to work for Wolff, Hoffman & Co. About 3 weeks ago I had a letter from him, saying he missed me very much, and I must come back. I wrote to him that when my month was up I would come back, and when it was up, I left and arrived here yesterday; and until then, knew nothing of his death. A letter, of which the Coroner has a copy, I found in our trunk; he was always sorry that he came to California. He did not want me to hire out; he spent all his money in getting here, and we were obliged to do as we did. We had a good home in New Orleans; and I think poverty has driven him to this act. We never have had any difficulty nor has there been any jealousy; always lived happy. I have been willing to do anything to get along well. The money spoken of in the letter, Mrs. Caroline CREAMER had to keep for him. He was boarding at her house, and they were from the same place in France. My husband was foreman in a shop in New Orleans." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 1 July 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"AUDEOUD--Ukiah, June 7 - A. AUDEOUD, a San Francisco restaurant man, who came here last week to visit friends, met a violent death on Robinson creek while fishing Saturday. He engaged a taricab to take him to the mouth of the stream, and was last seen by the driver going up the creek, carrying a pack and a rifle. Not returning when he agreed, search was made and his body discovered. One had and the left leg had been blown off, but, notwithstanding this, the victim was found to have crawled fifty feet from where the injury took place toward the creek. In the pockets of the dead man were found a number of dynamite caps. It is believed some of the caps exploded. A string wound tightly above the severed hand, twisted into a suture by a stick, and another string wound above the wound in the shattered leg told mutely of an effort to stem the flow of blood." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 9 June 1922. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"AGASSIZ--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 27 -- Manuel AGASSIZ, who was run over by a street car at the corner of Jackson and Kearney, on the 18th instant, and badly injured, died in the County Hospital today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"AGNEW--At San Francisco, Jan. 2, Ellard AGNEW, a native of California, aged 27 years, 16 days. [Death of Ellard AGNEW -- ???caused by pleuro-pneumonia. For a long time past his health has been quite poor and with hopes of bettering it he made a trip to Southern California.

On his return he made the trip by the ocean route and on the steamer contracted a severe cold. On his arrival at the metropolis he laid over a couple of days, but his sickness increasing he endeavored to start home, but, owing to weakness, found that he could not made the trip. His mother was summoned to the city, and she, in conjunction with other relatives, friends, and members of the Native Sons, did everything possible for the sufferer, but to no avail. The funeral will take place from the residence of Mr. H. **POND**, tomorrow [Saturday, Jan. 5th] at 2pm.)" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 4 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"AHERN--In San Francisco, June 24th, Jeremiah AHERN, aged 47 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"AHERN--In this city, December 13, John S. AHERN, a native of Maine, aged 55 years. A member of Metal Polishers Union, Local No. 128. (Buffalo and Chicago papers please copy.)

** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of McFADDEN, McBREATY & GREEN, 1171 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"AHERN--At Paicines, Mar. 17, Margaret M. AHERN, a native of Ireland, aged 35 years, 9 months. [???sister of Mrs. John SHAY, of Paicines, Mrs. John GLEASON, of Lone Tree and Miss Helen AHERN, of San Francisco. The funeral took place from the Catholic church, at this place, last Tuesday morning???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 22 March 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"AHERN--In this city, October 7th, Patrick AHERN, native of the Parish of Killea, County Cork, Ireland, aged 42 years. (Cork Examiner please copy.) Friends and acquaintances and those of his sisters, Mrs. MAHONEY, Mrs. SMIDDY and Mrs. CAREY, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 15 1/2 Bordman Place, between Bryant and Brannan and Sixth and Seventh streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Oct 1873.

"AHRENS--In North Oakland, November 19, Adolph C. AHRENS, aged 42 years and 23 days. Funeral Sunday at 2 p.m. from St. Marks Church, Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885.

"AHRENS--In North Oakland, November 19, Adolph C. AHRENS, aged 42 years and 23 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"AINSLEY--In this city, August 10, Anna, relict of the late Thomas AINSLEY, a native of Ireland, aged 64 years." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"AINSLIE--August 7th, at 9 o'clock, A. M., Abraham V. AINSLIE, of Williamsburgh, L. I. Of typhus fever; aged 19. His friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral this day (Friday) at half past two o??clock, P. M. from Steamboat Hotel, Long Wharf." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Aug 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"AINSWORTH--At Cape Vincent, New York, April 4. Mrs. Sarah A. AINSWORTH, mother of F. W. AINSWORTH of San Francisco, aged 78 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"AIRD--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850:Miss AIRD, 25, England, cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"AITCHISON--In this city, May 31, Elizabeth, beloved wife of John AITCHISON, a native of Berwickshire, Scotland, aged 39 years...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 June, 1886.

"AITKIN--In San Francisco, September 7, Thomas AITKIN, aged 53 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALAPAZ--A Los Angeles telegram tells of the murder by Apaches, of Edward G. STEVENS, of San Francisco, formerly of the Overland Mail Company, and Mr. MILLS, formerly Superintendent of the Mowry Silver mines, in Arizona; also that officer BOVEE yesterday killed Celestino ALAPAZ, one of the NEWMAN murderers. MURDER of EDWARD G. STEVENS - Our San Francisco telegram reports, via Los Angeles, the recent murder by Apache Indians, of Edward G. STEVENS and Mr. MILLS. We trust the report is unfounded. Mr. STEVENS was for some 10 years prior to 1860, a resident of Calaveras county, where he was generally known and very highly esteemed. He was a young man of rare business qualities, the soul of honor, and of unbounded kindness and devotion to his friends. No death could have happened that will cause more general and intense sorrow than this, if the report be true." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Feb 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALARID--In San Francisco, Calif., September 16, 1942, Manuela ALARID, dearly beloved daughter of Manuel Peter ALARID of San Francisco and Mrs. Karl RESCH of Almaden, Calif.;

loving sister of Emily **LOUIS** of Almaden, Calif.; dear cousin of Joseph and Irene **LEYLE** of San Jose, Mrs. Velma **MENDOZA** of San Jose, and Mrs. William **HOUSEN** of Oakland; dear granddaughter of Mrs. Solome **LOUIS** of San Francisco; a native of San Francisco, Calif.; aged 18 years, 4 months, 5 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Friday), September 18, 1942, at 8:30 a.m. from the "Chapel of Flowers" (Denegri-Geoffroy_Origlia), corner of Martha; thence to St. Joseph's church, Market and San Fernando streets, where a mass of requiem will be offered for the repose of her soul; commencing at 9:00 a.m.; thence to Santa Clara Catholic cemetery. Parking provided at all times in paved area at rear of our chapel." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 18 Sept 1942. Transcribed by jch.

"ALBERTI --Elizabeth Maria (BARRETT) [Submitter's note: aka Bess and Bessie] b. September 27, 1905 in San Francisco; [m. abt. 1929 to Al C. WALLACE; m. bef. 1976 to ALBERTI;] d. June 23, 1979 in Willows, Ca. No husband's name listed. Widowed. Father John S. BARRETT, mother Ellen MONIHAN. [Buried in Willows, CA].??? Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"ALBIN--In San Francisco, of Consumption, L. ALBIN, formerly proprietor of the French newspaper, the 'Messenger,' and the late publisher of the 'Bibliotheque Populaire.'" Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*,14 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALBISHER--In San Francisco, March 6, 1875, Madeline ALBISHER, aged 57 years, 8 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ALCAYAGA--In this city, May 7, 1902, Cipriana G. ALCAYAGA, widow of the late Jose ALCAYAGA and mother of Mrs. M. BATES, Mrs. V. RUIZ and Alfred ALCAYAGA, a native of Casa Blanca, Chile, age 67 years, 7 months and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ALDERTON--In San Francisco, March 13th, Robert A. ALDERTON, a native of Brooklyn, New York, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 16 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALDERTON--NOTABLE DEATH -- Robert A. ALDERTON, a fireman of San Francisco, and for several years conductor on the Panama railway, died at the Bay city on Friday last. He is represented as a man of great courage and high probity, and dies universally regretted." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 16 March 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALDERTON--NOTABLE DEATH -- Robert A. ALDERTON, a fireman of San Francisco, and for

several years conductor on the Panama railway, died at the Bay city on Friday last. He is represented as a man of great courage and high probity, and dies universally regretted." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 16 March 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALDRICH--In this city, July 9, Anna ALDRICH, a native of Germany, aged 21 years, 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday at 1 o'clock from the Belvedere House, Stockton Street between Washington and Jackson." Source: San Francisco Call, 10, July, 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ALDRICH--Bertha ALDRICH, a pretty young girl of 21 suicided in San Francisco Monday (2/7/1898). It was her way of blotting out the wayward and gay life." Source: Sacramento Bee, 9 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ALDRICH--In this city, Oct. 27th, Mrs. Elizabeth M. ALDRICH, wife of Wm. A. ALDRICH, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 30 Oct 1865.

"ALEXANDER--In this city, February 9th, the son of John and Margaret ALEXANDER, a native of Sydney, Australia, aged 1 year, 11 months, and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday) afternoon, at 2 1/2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, on Folsom street, near Main, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Call, 10 Feb 1870, p. 3. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"ALEXANDER--In Oakland, August 5, 1878, A. P. ALEXANDER, a native of Tophsorn, Maine." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"ALEXANDER--In this city, January 15, Andrew M. ALEXANDER, a native of Missouri, aged 69 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Jan 1904.

"ALEXANDER--[Sept 23d 1867] - Captain ALEXANDER, of the plunger Eliza, was knocked overboard at San Francisco and drowned." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALEXANDER--In this city, March 31, Dora, beloved daughter of J.A. and P. ALEXANDER, aged 10 years, 10 months and 16 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 Apr 1882, p. 7. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ALEXANDER--FUNERAL SERVICES OVER THE DEPARTED--The funeral of Isidor ALEXANDER, who died suddenly last Monday on a train while returning to this city from San

Francisco, took place this afternoon from his late residence, 716 Tenth Street. The services were conducted by Rev. Montague N.A. **COHEN**, of the Temple B'Nai Israel, and were attended by a large gathering. After the services at the house the funeral cortege proceeded to the depot, and the remains were transported on the 3:30 p.m. train to San Francisco, to be taken to Hills of Eternity Cemetery, San Mateo County, for interment. The pall-bearers were M.J. **DESMOND**, E.J. **DEVLIN**, Benjamin **BARNES**, John E. **SULLIVAN**, D.W. **CARMICHAEL** and R.H. **SINGLETON**. An inquest was held last night by Coroner **GORMLEY** to determine the cause of death, and the verdict of the jury was that it resulted from heart disease." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 6 Dec 1905, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALGEO--In this city, November 21, 1943 Richard Trent, beloved son of Phillip and Marion ALGEO, loving brother of Sharon ALGEO and grandson of William J. GREER. Funeral services Wednesday at 11 a.m., at Ashley & McMullen's 4200 Geary Blvd. at Sixth Ave." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Nov 1943. Contact: Delbert T. Greer kacm9794@aol.com

"ALITORIA--In San Francisco, Jan. 23d, Gregoria ALITORIA, a native of New York, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 27 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALISON--In this city, July 7, Bertie C., infant son of Charles and Isabel ALISON, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 12 Langton street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"ALISON--In this city, July 7, Bertie C., infant son of Charles and Isabel ALISON, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 12 Langton street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 July 1875.

"ALLANSON--At Hollister, May 22, Mrs. Ann FLETCHERALLANSON, a native of England, aged 64 years. [???belonging to an old historic family of Westhoughton, Lancashire, England; born Jan. 4, 1829...For 42 years she was the affectionate companion of our Mr. John ALLANSON, Sr., and mother of the ALLANSON Bros??? Her grandfather in England amassed a large fortune in cotton manufacture??? Her father, Ralph FLETCHER, was proprietor of a number of large coal mines in England. Her husband, our fellow-townsman, John ALLANSON, was a merchant tailor for 33 years in Farmouth, near Manchester, England. She came with her husband and part of her family to America in 1881 for her health???At first the family resided in Texas, then at Pasadena, Cal., thence to San Francisco, and thence to Hollister???She leaves 3 sons & 1 daughter in California and 2 sons & 1 daughter in England. Her second

daughter???went to the South Sea Islands as a missionary???after 2 years was called to her heavenly reward???Annie, the only daughter in America???was at the bedside of her beloved mother???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 27 May 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALLARD--Died at San Francisco, May 8, 1868, Wealthy ALLARD, aged 47y 6m." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 23 May 1868. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ALLARI--Everett C. ALLARI--Everett C. ALLARI, a resident of Pacific Grove for the past five years, died Friday at his home after a long illness. He was 70. Born Jan. 4, 1912, in San. Francisco, he had been vice president and treasurer of Williams and Burrows, Inc., general contractors in Belmont, before retiring in 1976. He moved to Pacific Grove from Redwood City. Mr. ALLARI was an honorary life member of the Pacific Grove and Belmont Rotary clubs. He had been a member of Rotary for 43 years, and was a Paul Harris Fellow. He also was a member of the Patterson Lodge No. 488 F&AM in Patterson, the Stockton Bodies Scottish Rite, Ben Ali Temple Shrine of Sacramento, Patterson chapter No. 417 Order of Estern Star, Sons in Retirement, Monterey Peninsula Branch, and ws an elder in the Lincoln Presbyterian Church of Stockton. Mr. ALLARI is survived by his wife, Nell; sons, Robert of Irvine and Ronald of Fort Lee, VA., and seven grandchildren. Friends can call at the Paul Mortuary today from noon until 9 p.m. Funeral services will be held Monday at 10 a.m. at the Paul Mortuary chapel, officiated by the Rev. Bruce COLEMAN of the Presbyterian Church of Sunnyvale and the Pacific Grove Masonic Lodge. Burial services will be held Monday at 2 p.m. at Skylawn Memorial Park in San Mateo. The family suggests that any contributions go to the Masonic Endowment Fund, c/o Pacific Grove Lodge, P.O. Box 331, Pacific Grove, 93950, or to Community Hospital of the Monterey Peninsula." Source: Monterey Peninsula Herald (Monterey, Monterey Co., CA), 1982 Aug 8, p4A

"ALLEN--In this city, December 15th, Anna, daughter of Frances and the late Henry A. ALLEN (chief officer of the ill-fated steamship Brother Jonathan), aged 6 years and 4 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Dec 1865.

"ALLEN--November 4th [1863] - William PAGE, Chris. LOWERY, James ROMAINE and Samuel HOWARD were arrested at San Francisco, for murdering Lloyd MAGRUDER and Charles ALLEN, in Idaho Territory." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALLEN--Died in San Francisco, March 5th, Mrs. Charlotte ALLEN, aged 50 years, 3 months, 10 days. [Funeral from the Central Methodist Church, tomorrow (Wednesday), at half-past 10

o'clock a.m. Friends are respectfully invited to attend.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALLEN--Died in San Francisco, March 5th, Mrs. Charlotte ALLEN, aged 50 years, 3 months, 10 days. [Funeral from the Central Methodist Church, today (Wednesday), at half-past 10 o'clock a.m. Friends are respectfully invited to attend.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALLEN--Elizabeth Grace, died Dec 12, 1984, San Francisco." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born July 24, 1909, SF, to William Lewis ALLEN (b July 22, 1869, New Jersey) & Hattie BRACKEN (b Jan 27, 1875, SF)] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"ALLEN--In this city, April 30 1902, Elmer ALLEN, dearly beloved son of Monty and Sadie ALLEN. A native of San Francisco, aged 11 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ALLEN--In Oakland, March 3, Esther H. ALLEN, a native of Ireland, aged 77 years, 7 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 4 March 1895.

"ALLEN--Hattie (Henrietta) Frances, died: July 19, 1945, San Francisco." Source: California Death Certificate #45-0524404. [Submitter's notes: born: Jan 27, 1875, SF to George Davidson BRACKEN (b 1844 New York) & Bridget DUNDON (b May 24, 1841, County Cork, Ireland); married: William Lewis ALLEN, Sept 25, 1901, San Rafael.] Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"ALLEN--At rest in this City, March 11, J.O. beloved husband of Sara A., father of Eugene C., Ethan, Edward M., Annie....." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ALLEN--March 11, John ALLEN, Michigan, 56." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ALLEN--Joseph E. ALLEN, a barber, employed in the Oaks barber shop on Ellis Street, San Francisco, and Miss L. COUGHLIN, were accidentally suffocated by illuminating gas last Sunday or Monday night on the third floor of a lodging house at 416 O Farrell Street. ALLEN engaged the room between 11 and 12 o'clock last Sunday night and went out for liquor, returning to his room in less than half an hour. They were found dead at 7 o'clock yesterday

morning with the gas escaping from the open burner." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 21 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ALLEN--In this city, January 20 [1912], Colonel Leven Cooper ALLEN, dearly beloved husband of Kate ALLEN, and father of Albert C., Gilbert M. and Leven C. ALLEN Jr., a native of Missouri aged 61 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, January 23 at 2 o'clock at the post chapel, Presidio. Interment National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"ALLEN--In San Francisco, March 13th, Mary Howland, child of Gideon ALLEN, aged 1 year and 2 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 16 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALLEN--In this city, February 9, of heart disease, Mary J. ALLEN, wife of Commodore T.H. ALLEN, a native of Cincinnati, O., aged 31 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

"ALLEN--[On 1 Nov 1873] Ned ALLEN killed in his saloon at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALLEN--In this city, August 19, Peri Edward, beloved husband of Louisa V. ALLEN (nee BARBEE), loving father of Mavis K. ALLEN, son of Mrs. Elizabeth ALLEN, and brother of Mrs. Alfred PERI and Miss Jeannie ALLEN, a native of New Orleans, La., aged 43 years, 6 months and 19 days. (Marysville, Cal., and New Orleans, La., papers please copy.)." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Aug 1910. Contact: Jim Schmitz jim@mcparlane.com

"ALLEN--On the 26th of July, of wounds received in the recent battle Richmond, Lieutenant Robert ALLEN, Jr., late of San Francisco, and son of Major Robert ALLEN, U.S.A., aged 22 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALLEN--In this city, December 8, Stephen ALLEN, a shipwright, a native of Maine, aged 58 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"ALLEN--In this city, January 6, 1899, Viola May, dearly beloved daughter of Anthony and Mamie ALLEN, sister of Leslie and Cecil ALLEN, granddaughter of Charles and the late Mary A. MULLIN and niece of Mrs. J.J. MORGAN and John, Charlie, Kitty, Lillian and Jennie MULLIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"ALLEN--William ALLEN died Mar 18, 1915 San Francisco." Source: California Death Certificate #586-390, local register #1689. Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"ALLEN--In this city, March 18, William L., beloved husband of Hattie ALLEN, and devoted father of William, Harry, Hattie, Ethel, Mary and Elizabeth ALLEN and the late Helen ALLEN, a native of New Jersey, aged 45 years 7 months and 26 days. A member of Lathers Union. Remains at the new parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia Street, between Twenty-fifty and Twenty-sixth streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 March 1915, p. 4. Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"ALLENWOOD--OBITUARY OF J. ALLENWOOD--Jesse Muzzy ALLENWOOD was born near Smartsville, Yuba County, California, July 11th, 1865 and passed away at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Pauline BUCKHOLZ, in Turlock, Cal., July 16th, 1931 at the age of 66 years and 4 days. He lived at the home near Smartsville until 18 years old when he came to Surprise Valley, Modoc County, Cal., with his parents, where he has lived continuously ever since, he having lived only a few years in other parts of the State. He was married Aug. 26, 1889 to Sarah Elizabeth BATY, of Fort Bidwell, Cal. He is survived by his wife and three grown children, Frank Robert, of San Francisco, Mrs. Madge Pauline BUCKHOLZ, of Turlock, Ca., and Mrs. Hattie Mae FULCHER, of Fort Bidwell, Cal.; one niece, Mrs. Alice Myrtle HUDSPETH, of Long Beach, Cal.; one nephew, Arthur Robert ALLENWOOD, of Cedarville, Cal.; one granddaughter, of Yerington, Nevada and one brother, Joseph Francis ALLENWOOD, of Cedarville, Cal. Funeral services were held at Fort Bidwell, Cal., July 19, 1931, under the auspices of the I.O.O.F. Lodge. The casket was decorated with many beautiful floral designs, mute tributes from kind friends and neighbors. Interment took place in the Fort Bidwell cemetery." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, Cal.), 12 Aug 1931. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"ALLIEN--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, M. ALLIEN, France, 25." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ALLISON--In this city, September 2, 1883, while on a visit to her father, Edward EDWARDS, No. 11 Diamond Street, Katie A. ALLISON, beloved wife of James A. ALLISON of St. Helena, Napa County, CA, aged 21 years, 9 months, and 12 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 3 Sept 1883, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"ALLISON--In Sacramento, Oct. 4th, Jennett ALLISON, aged 59 years, 4 months and 28 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 7 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ALMON--In this city, March 11, David, beloved husband of Ethel ALMON, and brother of William, Edward and Marie ALMON, and Mrs. F. WELCH, and son-in-law of Mrs. McAULIFFE, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1899, page 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ALMON--In this city, March 11, David, beloved husband of Ethel ALMON, and brother of William, Edward and Marie ALMON, and Mrs. F. WELCH, and son-in-law of Mrs. McAULIFFE, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronic*le, 12 Mar 1899, p.30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ALMY--In San Francisco, May 8th, Andrew J. ALMY, aged 46 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 11 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ALPERS--In New Monterey, April 8, Matilda A., widow of John ALPERS, a native of Gluckstadt, Germany, aged 65 years 6 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ALSTON--In Oakland, June 39, 1895, Clarence William R., beloved son of Mr. and Mrs. John ALSTON, a native of Oakland, aged 9 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his parents, 813 Peralta street. Interment Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"ALTON--A man named Wm. S. ALTON, flour merchant in San Francisco, died very suddenly a few days since, under the following circumstances; While taking his accustomed walk in the morning, he stopped at a grocery and took a seidlitz powder, which he was in the habit of doing, and a glass of soda after it. He then went immediately home and sat down to breakfast. He had eaten but little when he became sick and got up to go to bed. Before he got to the bed, however, he was taken with convulsions. Physicians were immediately sent for, but before they arrived he was dead." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 10 Feb 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ALTOZANO--Died in San Francisco, June 25, Mrs. Alice ALTOZANO, a native of Ireland, aged 82 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 4 July 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALTOZANO--In San Francisco, Oct. 26, Ysidro, beloved husband of Alice ALTOZANO, and father of Mrs. M. SAN PEDRO and Mrs. R. AGUIRRE, a native of Aranjuez, Spain, aged 65

years. [Deceased was an old resident of this county???He lived at one time at what was known as the ???Almond Orchard,??? at Fairview. He was the owner of the property on Fourth street known as the French Hotel.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 2 Nov 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALTHRIED -- A servant girl, named Mary Ann ALTHRIED, at the What Cheer House, San Francisco, while eating supper Tuesday evening, was observed to spread out her arms and hands and fall back into her chair, and soon after to expire. A post mortem examination was made, and it was discovered that death was caused by a piece of beefsteak 3 inches long, an inch and a half wide, and the thickness of the finger, which lodged in the woman's esophagus, or gullet, which produced suffocation." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 15 April 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALVARADO--The 2-year-old daughter of Cipriano ALVARADO, a former resident of Hollister, died in San Francisco on Jan. 17th." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 22 Jan 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALVAREZ-Dispatch from San Francisco -- Rufino ALVAREZ died suddenly on Dupont street last night, from an attack of pneumonia." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 21 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"ALTVATER--In this city, January 15, Eva Maria Catherine, daughter of David and Catharine ALTVATER, aged 4 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, 72[3?] Sansome street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Jan 1870.

"ALVORD--In this city, March 29, 1891, William M. ALVORD, a native of Rutland, Vt., aged 40 years, 5 months and 19 days. (Rutland Vt. and New York City papers please copy.) The funeral will take place this day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 510 Larkin street. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"AMALIES--Sept 28 Marea AMALIES, San Francisco, 2 mos. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"AMAYA.-AMAYA, Tillie - 25 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6.

Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"AMAYA--In this city, Sept 11, Tillie, beloved sister of Daniel, David and Arthur AMAYA, a native of Santa Cruz, Cal., aged 25 years. (Santa Cruz, Cal., papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"AMBROSE--March 8, 1874 - Thos. AMBROSE, a well-known detective, died in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"AMERICAN--In this city, December 4, Henry A. AMERICAN, a native of Virginia, aged 26 years. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from Masonic Hall, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 Dec 1873.

"AMERICAN--In this city, October 28, 1917, Urettah AMERICAN, beloved wife of Dr. S. AMERICAN, loving mother of the late Ulysses S. AMERICAN, a native of Louisiana. Mrs. AMERICAN is at Truman's chapel. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services, Tuesday, October 30, 1917, at 2 o'clock, at Truman's chapel, 1919 Mission street, near Fifteenth. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"AMERMAN--In this city, November 8, J.B. AMERMAN, beloved husband of Ella S. AMERMAN and father of Mrs. Walter B. ROUNTREE, a native of New York, aged 64 years 10 months and 27 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"AMES--At Lone Pine, Inyo county, June 10, Alonzo D. AMES, a native of Massachusetts, and lately of Oakland, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 June 1875.

"AMES--[Aug 13th 1867] - Captain Henry AMES killed at San Francisco, by being run over by a truck." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"AMES--[In San Francisco Jan 3] Mary AMES, New York, 20, disease of lungs." Source: Sacramento Transcript, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"AMOS--In this city, July 3, John AMOS, a native of England, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 July 1901.

"ANCEL--In this city, March 13, Gustav ANCEL, a native of France, aged 73 years." Source:

San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ANDERSEN--In this city, January 13, Karen Sofie, mother of Thomas ANDERSEN, a native of Norway, aged 76 years, 3 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock, from the residence of her son, 207 Twenty-sixth street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"ANDERSON--In this city, March 11, Albert ANDERSON, a native of Sweden, aged 34 years, 3 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 March 1895.

"ANDERSON--In Oakland, Cal. January 30,1911, Amy Julia, dearly beloved daughter of Mrs. J. M. and the late Andrew ANDERSON, sister of Mrs. F. N. WADE of Fruitvale and George M., Archie A., Charles F. and Edithe Maude ANDERSON, and aunt of Ada and Jack WADE, a native of Sonoma County, Cal. aged 31 years, 7 months, and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 1 o'clock p. m. from the chapel at Mount Olivet Cemetery. Funeral car will leave Ferry Depot at 11:30 o'clock a. m." Source: Newspaper Obituary, Jan 1911, on file at Olivet Memorial Park. Contact: Lianne Anderson Ithomsonanderson@aol.com

"ANDERSON--Andrew ANDERSON, fell into a ships hold on Sunday [4 July 1887], sustaining fatal injuries." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 July, 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ANDERSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 11 - Andrew ANDERSON, member of the Common Council of Oakland, died suddenly of apoplexy." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Nov 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"ANDERSON-- In this city, October 16, 1900. Andrew, beloved husband of Julia M. ANDERSON, and father of Mrs. F. N. WADE and George M., Archie A., Charles F., Amy J. and Edith M. ANDERSON, formerly of Sonoma County, Cal; aged 65 years and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Oct 1900. Contact: Lianne Anderson Ithomsonanderson@aol.com

"ANDERSON--August 31, 1874 - C.D. ANDERSON suicided at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ANDERSON--Charles ANDERSON, nativity Sweden. Value of estate \$1250.00. Residence of heirs, Gothenburg." Source: *1863/64 San Francisco Municipal Report*, Public Administrator's Report of August 1, 1864, page 246.

"ANDERSON--Chris ANDERSON, a cement worker, fell from a second story window on Brannan Street this morning. His neck was broken and he died within a few minutes." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 April 1906. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ANDERSON--Christian ANDERSON, a wood chopper from Timber Cove, died suddenly on Friday." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings) 7 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ANDERSON--April 26 [1860] - Dr. ANDERSON, formerly of this city, to avoid arrest for grand larceny, in San Francisco, killed himself by taking poison." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ANDERSON--In this city, February 16, Emma I., beloved wife of John ANDERSON, a native of New York, aged 37 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 930 Pacific street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"ANDERSON--In this city, June 7, 1942, Enoch, uncle of George and John ANDERSON of Washington, D.C., Ward CURTIS of Benton, Ark.; Mrs. Cecil ANDERSON PORTER of Oroville, Robert E. ANDERSON of Marysville. Funeral Chapel of Ganter & Maison." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANDERSON--Burlingame, February 5, 1960, Helen I. ANDERSON; beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George ANDREWS, San Francisco; devoted sister of Mrs. Viola MAY, Marietta, Georgia, and Mrs. Beatrice HALEY, San Diego. Member of Retail Clarks International Association AFL-CIO. Private funeral services were held today, Monday, February 8, 1960 at the Colonial Mortuary of Crosby-N. Gray and Co., 2 Park Road, Burlingame. Inurnment private." Source: Source: San Mateo Times, 8 Feb 1960, p. 19. Transcribed by Dorothy Tenaza. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"ANDERSON--Drowned in the Sacramento River, November 15, George Henry, son of George ANDERSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years, 11 months and 5 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 643 Sacramento street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"ANDERSON--Grace Lizzie age 33." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ANDERSON--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, July 12 -- The dead body found hanging to the limb of a tree at Lone Mountain has been identified as that of Gustaff **ANDERSON**, a native of Sweden, aged about 50 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANDERSON--Here lies the remains of James ANDERSON, seaman on board the U.S.F. Congress, a native of Canterbury, England, died July 16, 1847, aged 41 years." Source: An inscription on a gravestone mentioned in the article 'The Old Graveyard on Telegraph Hill.' which appeared in the San Francisco Bulletin, 2 Jan 1857, page 2.

"ANDERSON--In this city, July 21, Johan ANDERSON, a native of Sweden, aged 45 years." Source: *Alta California*, 24 July 1879.

"ANDERSON--In this city, July 21, Johan ANDERSON (GALEGA), a native of Sweden, aged 45 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from No. 641 Sacramento street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 23 July 1879.

"ANDERSON--In this city, March 7, 1931, John, dearly beloved husband of Malvina ANDERSON and loving uncle of Mabel ANDERSON. A member of the I.O.O.F. and a veteran of the Spanish American war. Notice of funeral later. Friends may call at Martin & Brown's, 155 Scott st., bet Geary and Post sts." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"ANDERSON--In San Francisco, March 1st, Jessie, daughter of John ANDERSON, aged year and 4 months." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 Mar 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ANDERSON--San Francisco, May 10 - John ANDERSON, 43 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 May 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ANDERSON--In this city, February 10, 1932, John Archibald ANDERSON, a native of Scotland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb, 1932. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"ANDERSON-- In this city, July 3, 1917, Julia Maria ANDERSON, beloved wife of the late Andrew ANDERSON, mother of George M. ANDERSON of Carson City, Nevada, Archie A. and Charles F. ANDERSON, Mrs. F. M. [sic] WADE and Mrs. J. D. MCKAY, and the late Amy J. ANDERSON and grandmother of Ada and Jack WADE, a native of England, aged 69 years. Funeral services Thursday, July 5, 1917 at one o'clock p. m. at Truman's Chapel 1919 Mission

Street, near fifteenth. Funeral and internment private." Source: Obituary on file at Olivet Memorial Park. Contact: Lianne Anderson Ithomsonanderson@aol.com

"ANDERSON--In this city, October 21, Louis ANDERSON, a native of Denmark, aged 61 years, 1 month and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 1313 Jackson Street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ANDERSON--Mrs. Mabel ANDERSON, 52, of 450 Spruce street, died last night at Copley hospital. She was born Sept 11, 1892, at Manhattan, Illinois. In addition to her husband, Fred, she is survived by two daughters, Mrs. Beulah **GRADY** and Mrs. Lorraine **BUERER** of San Francisco, Calif., her mother, Mrs. Emma **PETERSON**; one sister, Mrs. Herman **HELNER** of Ringsted, Ia., and five brothers, Ernest, Axel, and Caulyer of Ringsted, Arthur **PETERSON**, Jackson, Minn., and Harry **PETERSON**, Triumph, Minn. Funeral services will be held from the Healy chapel Thursday afternoon at 3:30, the Rev. J.E. Borgman officiating. Interment in Riverside cemetery. Friends may call at the chapel." Source: *Aurora (Illinois) Beacon News*, 5 Dec 1955. Transcribed by Laura.

"ANDERSON--In this city, March 13, Mae, wife of R.K. ANDERSON, a native of Nova Scotia." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 14 March, 1895.

"ANDERSON--Mary E. ANDERSON, who died July 4th from an overdose of morphine, proves to be the woman who weeded George C. **GOTTUNG**, the wife murderer." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 19 July, 1887, p.3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"ANDERSON--In this city, October 18, Mettellis A., son of John and Betsey ANDERSON, a native of Chicago, Ills., aged 5 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 1458 Minna streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"ANDERSON--P.M. ANDERSON, a druggist, formerly of New York City, committed suicide in San Francisco, on Friday, the 27th. He leaves a wife and four children in New York." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 3 May 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ANDERSON--Peter ANDERSON, the well-known colored editor of the 'Pacific Appeal', died in San Francisco on the 17th inst." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 24 July 1879. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ANDERSON--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: R.W. ANDERSON." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ANDERSON--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, Robert ANDERSON, Scotland, 23." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ANDERSON--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Mrs. Ruth L. ANDERSON, late of Massachusetts, aged 27 years." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 27 Dec 1857; pt. 1 of 2. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANDERSON--Thomas Gilmore ANDERSON; 24 years old, a son of ex State Grain inspector, Alexander ANDERSON of Seattle, comitted suicide yesterday morning [2 Jan 1906] with gas in his room at San Francisco. ANDERSON was arrested December 5, 1905, for passing fraudulent checks and had been released on probation. Overindulgence in liquor, failure to find work, and a realization of rhe shame and disgrace he brought on his family are apperently the reasons for self destruction." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 Jan 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ANDERSON--Suicide with Gas--Thomas Gilmore ANDERSON, 24 years old, a son of ex-State Grain Inspector Alexander ANDERSON of Seattle, committed suicide yesterday morning with gas in his room at San Francisco. ANDERSON was arrested December 15, 1905, for passing fraudulent checks, and had been released on probation. Overindulgence in liquor, failure to find work and disgrace he brought on his family are apparently the reasons for his self-destruction." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 Jan 1906, p. 2. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"ANDERSON--Thor Wm. - 3y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"ANDERSON--At Sonora, March 7th, Wm. ANDERSON, native of Memphis, Tenn., late a resident of Texas. The deceased received a wound in the knee, which terminated fatally." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ANDERSON--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 26, Wm. ANDERSON, Ireland, 38." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ANDRES--In Placerville, Sept. 27th, Adalph ANDRES." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Sept 1865.

"ANDREW--AT HALF MAST - The various flags in the city will wave at half mast today in honor F.C. ANDREW, deceased. The Weber Engine Company have erected a flag staff especially for the occasion. Mr. ANDREW's remains will be brought up on this morning's boat from San Francisco." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 1 Mar 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANDREW--Died in San Francisco, Feb. 27th, Fletcher C. ANDREW, in the 39th year of his age. [The funeral will take place from the Presbyterian Church this morning at 10 o'clock. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 Mar 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANDREW--FUNERAL CEREMONIES - The funeral of the late Fletcher C. ANDREW will take place from the Presbyterian Church at 10 o'clock this morning. Rev. B.E.S. ELY will preach the funeral sermon. The remains of deceased were received in this city yesterday by the Masonic fraternity, having been escorted to the steamer at San Francisco on Monday evening by a large delegation of Odd Fellows of that city. The Masons will perform their funeral services peculiar to that Order at the place of interment, the Odd Fellows having courteously yielded that honor in consideration of the fact that deceased held an older and more intimate connection, while living with the Masonic Fraternity. The Fire Department will take part in the obsequies, Weber Engine Company (of which deceased was a member) forming in the procession first and receiving other companies in the order in which they are numbered." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Mar 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANDREW--In this city, April 1, 1946, Mary, devoted wife of Charles B. ANDREW, beloved sister of Agnes BADGER, Uriah BENNETT, both of Centralia, Washington, Jeannette EMOND of Hunting Park, Margaret B. CHUBB of Los Angeles. Mortician: Halsted & Co." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"ANDREWS--Dispatch from San Mateo, Aug. 11 -- FATAL ACCIDENT -- Charles ANDREWS, aged 19 years, from San Francisco, accidentally shot himself while hunting near Crystal Springs. He was climbing over a fence when the hammer of his gun caught on a rail and discharged it. The whole charge passed through his neck, killing him instantly. His mother resides in San Antonio. He was an only son." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANDREWS--On the 6th instant, of consumption, Daniel P. ANDREWS, aged 22, late of Providence, R.I., Came passenger in ship Hopewell." Source: *Alta California*, 15 Nov 1849.

"ANDREWS--In South San Francisco, December 3, Elizabeth A., wife of Oliver ANDREWS.

aged 40 years and 9 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from corner Sixth avenue and L street, South San Francisco." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"ANDREWS--At North Temescal, August 23, Emma F. ANDREWS, aged 14 years, 6 months and 5 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ANDREWS--Fannie M.--In Walnut Creek, July 25, 1968. Fannie M. ANDREWS, beloved wife of the late George ANDREWS, loving mother of the late Helen ANDREWS; loving stepmother of the late Viola MAY and BeatriceE HALEY. A native of St. Helena. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, July 29, 1968, at 1 p.m. from DUGGAN'S 3434 17th St, near Valencia. Interment, Greenlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 July 1968. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"ANDREWS--Oct. 14, 1964. George, dearly beloved husband of Fannie ANDREWS; loving father of Mrs. Viola MAY and Mrs. Beatrice HALEY. Aged 83 years. A member of Operating Engineers Union, Stationary Local #39. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday, October 17 at 1 p.m., at DUGGANS, 3434 17th str nr. Valencia. Inurnment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Oct 1964. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"ANDREWS--In this city, November 24, George, beloved husband of Mary ANDREWS and father of George and Jessie ANDREWS, a native of Hull, England, aged 56 years, 3 months and 13 days. (Huff, England, papers please copy.)... [Copy incomplete.]" Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"ANDREWS.--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Aug. 22 - About 2 p.m. yesterday, John ANDREWS, keeper of a boarding house at No. 15 Second street, swallowed a large dose of laudanum. A physician was called in, but his efforts were fruitless and at 8 o'clock last evening ANDREWS died. No cause was assigned for the suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Aug 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"ANDREWS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Lewis **ANDREWS**." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ANDREWS--Near Kelsey's Diggins, on the 21st ulr., Mr. William T. ANDREWS, of Howard Co., Mo., aged 22 years." Source: *Alta California*, 5 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ANDROSS--In this city, June 15, Moses C. ANDROSS, a native of Vermont, aged 44 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m. from Masonic Temple, Post street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 June 1881.

"ANGEL--On the 3d inst., of typhoid fever, Benjamin S. ANGEL, late of North Scituate, R.I., in the twentieth year of his age. [Note: name should be Benonia S. ANGELL.] His friends are respectfully invited to attend his funeral, this afternoon, from the Howard Street Presbyterian Church, at 3 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Oct 1855, page 2. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"ANGELIS--In San Francisco, Jan. 22d, Edward H. ANGELIS, aged 49 years, 10 months and 11 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

ANGELL--In this city, December 9. Catherine M. Dora, beloved wife of Horace B. ANGELL and mother of Otis B., Chester L., Emily M. and Idella F. ANGELL and Mrs. C. F. MOULTHROP of Alameda, a native of Hanover, Germany. Aged 72 years, 9 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, December 12, at 1:30 o'clock from her late residence, 2200 Howard Street, corner of Eighteenth and Howard. Internment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery by electric funeral car from corner of Eighteenth and Guerrero streets at 2 o'clock. Kindy omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903., and San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"ANGELL--In Colma, Cal. July 9, Chester L., beloved son of the late Horace B. and Dora ANGELL and loving brother of Otis B., Emily M. and Idella F. ANGELL and Mrs. C. F. MOULTHROP of Alameda, Ca., a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 43 years 8 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission Street, near Twenty- first street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"ANGELL--In this city, September 17, 1909, Horace B. ANGELL, dearly beloved husband of the late C. M. Dora ANGELL, and loving father of Otis B., Chester L., Emily M. and Idella F. ANGELL and Mrs. C. F. MOULTHROP of Alameda, Cal., a native of Rhode Island, aged 79 years 3 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the

funeral tomorrow (Sunday), September 19, 1909, at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 2200 Howard Street. Interment cypress Lawn cemetery, by electric funeral car from corner of Twenty-eighth and Valencia streets, at 2:30 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept 1909. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"ANGELL--In this city, March 14, Medary F. ANGELL, a native of Silver City, Nev., aged 30 years and 4 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Mar 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ANGELL--In this city, May 20, William Cook ANGELL, M.D., a native of Providence, R.I., aged 53 years and 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 May 1893, page 7. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"ANGER--In this city, May 28, Therese ANGER, beloved mother of Mrs. Louis MOELLER, a native of Bohemia, Austria, aged 76 years 5 months and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of her daughter, corner Jessie and Diamond streets, between Twenty-fourth and Twenty-fifth. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ANGIER--At San Francisco, Nov. 20, Perrin J. ANGIER, a native of New York, aged 64 years. [Deceased was an old and highly-respected resident of San Juan???He died at St. Luke???s Hospital, San Francisco???The funeral took place under the auspices of the San Juan Lodge of IOOF on Wednesday and the remains were followed to their last resting place by a large funeral cortege. Deceased had been a resident of San Juan for 20 years. He leaves a widow and 2 married daughters, Mrs. J.M. SEARLEand Mrs. EAMES to mourn his loss.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 23 Nov 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANGRAVE--Entered into rest in Galt. May 12, 1950, Lorena J. ANGRAVE, beloved wife of the late Joseph W. ANGRAVE, loving mother of Virna ANGRAVE, William W. ANGRAVE and Joseph M. ANGRAVE all of Galt; a native of San Francisco, aged 86 years. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Monday, May 15, 1950 at 2 P.M. in the Galt Christian Church. Rev. Ralph ISAACSON will officate. Galt Eastern Star will also hold services at the church. Rebekah Lodge will hold graveside services in the Galt Cemetery. Wells Funeral Home, Lodi in charge." [Submitter's note: Lorena ANGRAVE nee WOOSTER, daughter of John Marshall WOOSTER and Jeanette CLUFF/CLOUGH. Sister of Clarence Marshall, Fletcher and Edwin WOOSTER.] Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 13 May 1950, p. 31. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"ANGRAVE--Lorena ANGRAVE Passes Here After Illness. Funeral services for Mrs. Lorena J. ANGRAVE, will known pioneer woman in this area, were held Monday afternoon at the Galt Christian Church with Rev. Ralph ISAACSON officiating. The Galt Rebekah Lodge assisted in the services and the Galt chapter of the Order of Easter Star had charge of graveside ceremonies. Mrs. ANGRAVE passed away at her home at 602 C Street the previous Friday morning, after an extended illness, Born in San Francisco, she was a Charter member of the Galt Eastern Star and was the oldest member of the Rebekah Lodge in Galt, having been a member for 60 years. A member of the Christian Church, she had lived here for 54 years. She was the wife of the late Joseph W. ANGRAVE and is survived by three children, Verna ANGRAVE, William W. ANGRAVE, and Joseph M. ANGRAVE, all of Galt. Members of the Rebekah Lodge who participated in the services were Mrs. Barbara **WOLBERD**. Noble Grand: Mrs. Ethel QUENELL, Vice Grand; Mrs. Elvera HALL, Chaplain; and Mrs. Irene MARENGO, Marshall. Eastern Star members participating in graveside services were T.D. **EVANS**, Worthy Patron; Katherine COLUMBO, Worth Matron; Leah MARCH, Associated Matron; Edith SMITH, Chaplain; Gladys WOOD, Adah. Star Points in the ceremony were Ruth, Mae EVANS; Esther, Susie FOX; Martha, Ethel CLARK; and Electa, Violet BRADFORD. Bearers were Alex SMITH, Harry WITCHER, Joe SAWYER, George MAY, Al SMOOT, and Fred THOMAS. Mrs. Rowena EVERS and Mrs. Elvera HALL were vocalists and K. LINNEMAN was organist. Wells Funeral Home was in charge of arrangements." Source: The Galt Herald 19 May 1950, p.1. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"ANNESLEY--Elizabeth - 32." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"ANNIS--In Sacramento, November 30, Olive Maud, dauther of Samuel T. and Hattie ANNIS, aged 1 year, 1 month and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Dec 1873.

"ANNIS--In this city, March 12, Ralph F., beloved son of Arthur M. and Emma D. ANNIS, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"ANTOINE--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 17, Jose ANTOINE, Society Islands." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"ANTOINE--Sept 25 L. ANTOINE, France, aged 24 years. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"ANSELMI--In Gilroy, January 13, 1899, Joseph ANSELMI, father of Albert and Lizzie ANSELMI, a native of Switzerland, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 16 Jan, 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ANSPACH--DIED at San Francisco, On Saturday, Oct. 29th, M. ANSPACH, formerly of this city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Nov 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANSPACHER--At San Francisco, July 24th, Babette, beloved wife of A. ANSPACHER, aged 66 years & 6 months. [Deceased was the mother of Mrs. H.H. MEYERS of Tres Pinos.]" Source: San Benito Advance, 1 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"ANTHES--In this city, January 27, Anna Maria Susanna, youngest child of Frederick and Katherine ANTHES, aged 6 months and [?] days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fuenral, this (Friday) afternoon at 2 oc'clock, from No. 27 Morton street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Jan 1870.

"ANTHONY--At San Francisco, California, January 27, 1850, of remittent fever, at the residence and under the immediate care of devoted friends from whom he received the utmost kindness and attention, Edward G., only son of Edward and Helen M.H. ANTHONY of Brooklyn, in the 18th year of his age." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"APPERSON--TO HOLD FUNERAL OF MRS. APPERSON SUNDAY--Former Willows Woman Dies in Woodland at Age of 69 Years--WOODLAND (Yolo Co.), Dec. 21 - Mrs. Flora J. APPERSON, widow of the late J.A. APPERSON, a former Woodland and Willows newspaper man, died at Yolo at 5 o'clock this morning at the home of her daughter, Mrs. H.S.JENKS. Mrs. APPERSON suffered a paralytic stroke a few days ago, from which she never recovered. Mrs. APPERSON was 69 years of age, a native of lowa. She came to California when she was but four yeas old, and was married in 1867 at Placerville to C. LEIFRIED. The surviving children from this union are Mrs. H. S. JENKS of Yolo, C.A. LEIFRIED of Orland and Mrs. C.R. KING of Willows. Orbell APPERSON, now with a medical corps at Cincinnati, is a stepson of the deceased. He arrived here yesterday from his training camp. After being a widow for 20 years, Mrs. LEIFRIED was married to J.A. APPERSON in 1897. Mr. APPERSON died at Willows about two years ago. Surviving brother and sisters of the late Mrs. APPERSON are G.W. STOUT of San Francisco, J.A. STOUT of Willows, Mrs. Lillian DE JARLAIS of Seattle and Mrs. J.A. NELSON of Willows. The body will be shipped from Yolo Sunday to Willows for interment." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 22 Dec 1917, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"APPLEBEE--In this city, October 11, Hawley APPLEBEE (teamster), a native of Massachusetts, aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 3 o'clock p.m., from 823 Market street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Oct 1873.

"APPLETON--In San Francisco, March 4, William Greeleaf, child of Horatio APPLETON, aged 8 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"APPO--In this city, October 15th, Mrs. Adaline C. APPO, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Oct 1865.

"APPONZI--At No. 11 Yerba Buena street, May 18, Nillo, beloved child of Charles E. and Flora H. APPONZI, aged 5 years, 2 months and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 May 1884.

"AQUAIDRO--In the City and County Hospital, June 17th, Germano AQUAIDRO, a native of Italy, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875 and San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"ARAYA--PATHETIC INCIDENT -- (Special Correspondence) -- SAN FRANCISCO, December 13, 1906 -- Mr. and Mrs. Adolph **ARAYA**, who formerly lived at South Jackson, met wth a sad bereavement in the loss of their only son, Raymond Whitney, who died at the Children's Hospital in San Francisco on December 5th, aged 5 years, 1month and 8 days. He was sick but about two weeks and taken December 1st to the hospital, where he rapidly grew worse, losing consciousness on the 4th, and never recovered. Those who read these lines and have lost dear ones know how hard it is to watch the fleeting breath growing fainter until the last breath is drawn, and loving hands close the eys and fold the little hands. But think what it must be to the poor parents, refugees now living in a camp, trying to bear with patience the weary waiting for news from the sick one. Midnight draws near; all is still at camp. But hark! There is a knock at the door. What is it? "Is this where RaymondARAYA's folks live?" asked the policeman standing there. "Yes." "He is dying," is the sad message he comes to bring. It is late; no cars are running; no conveyances to be had, and the long hours drag slowly by until morning dawns and the grief-stricken parents can go to their darling. He was taken to the undertaking parlor, where services were held at 10 a.m. on Friday last. From there the weeping ones slowly drive to the cemetery, and in the shady woods of Holy Cross cemetery, away from the noise and bustle of the busy world, they have laid him to rest. The little grave was covered with lovely flowers from kind friends in Oakland and Berkeley. The parent's bereavement is rendered doubly hard to

bear by reason of the serious illness of their little daughter, Etta, who has been an inmate at the hospital for the past two months with typhoid fever. (S.H.B.)" Source: *Amador Dispatch*, (Amador Co, CA), 14 Dec 1906 Contact: Jackie kimmee@volcano.net

"ARB--Nicholas ARB, a former resident of this city, and quite recently employed in the Golden Gate Flouring Mill, was killed by Snake Indians Near Canon City, Oregon, on the 21st of May last. August SHUTTER, who has returned to this city, says that ARB, John WILTNER and himself were passing down the canyon when they were fired upon by the Indians in an ambush, when a fight ensued during which ARB received eight wounds from arrows and musket balls. One Indian was killed by SHUTTLER, when he and WILTNER returned on the road, secured assistance and returned for ARB's body, which was found after it had been robbed of \$300 in gold. The party returned to Camp Harney, upon which a party of soldiers were sent out and forty Indians captured. ARB was a native of Schleswig-Holstein." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1868. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ARCADI--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, May 10 -- Francisco PISESEANNO was arrested last night charged with the murder of the Italian ARCADI who was shot last Sunday in Visitation Valley." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 11 May 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARCHER--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Wm. B. ARCHER." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"ARENS--In this city, August 26, at the residence of Henry BRICKWEDEI, Mrs. Armuth ARENS, a native of Scotland, aged 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ARGENTI--Mr. F. ARGENTI, formerly a banker in San Francisco, died in that city Sunday morning last, aged fifty-nine years." Source: San Mateo County Gazette (Redwood City, CA), 18 May 1861, Vol. 3 No. 7. Transcribed by jch.

"ARGUELLO--In Santa Clara, December 5, 1898, Don Luis Antonio ARGUELLO, a native of California, aged 68 years and 5 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 7 Dec 1898.

"ARIAS--In this city, January 23, 1893, Inez ARIAS, aged 56 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"ARISMENDEZ--At San Francisco, Aug. 5, Lucia C., wife of J.M. ARISMENDEZ, a native of

Mexico, aged 55 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 14 Aug 1896. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARLAS--Died, ARLAS, Inez." Source: *The Morning Call* (San Francisco), 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"ARLOS, Cipriano." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"ARMANINO--In Colma, October 29, 1917, Nicholas, dearly beloved son of Maria and the late Pietro ARMANINO, and loving brother of Louis, Josephine and Anita ARMANINO, a native of California, age 19 years. Remains at the parlors of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 640 Green St.: Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"ARMINGTON--In this city, August 20, Agnes Palmer, daughter of Edw. R. and Mary J. ARMINGTON, aged 18 years, 3 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o???clock p.m. from the New Jerusalem Church, O???Farrell street, between Mason and Taylor." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ARMSTRONG--March 25, 42, consumption, Scotland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**ARMSTRONG**--July 13, 1874 - Mrs. Julia **ARMSTRONG**, a widow, committed suicide in San Francisco by hanging herself." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ARMSTRONG--On board the U.S.S. Marian, this city, Dora B., wife of William ARMSTRONG, late of 204 2nd st; aged 8(3)4 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 April 1906, p. 14. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"ARMSTRONG--In this city, January 1, 1899, Harriet J., beloved daughter of Frank L. and Amanda M. ARMSTRONG, a native of Los Angeles, aged 1 year 1 month and 24 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 3 Jan 1899, p. 11.

"ARMSTRONG--In San Francisco, September 2, 1907, James Abner ARMSTRONG, beloved husband of Julia ARMSTRONG and father of May, Theresa, Agnes, Albert and Ralph ARMSTRONG, a native of Arkansas, aged 47 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Evening Record*, 6 Sept 1907. Contact: Jacqui Marcella JMarcela@calwisp.com

"ARMSTRONG--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Dec. 27 - Joseph ARMSTRONG, an Englishman, was found drowned." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARMSTRONG --Mrs. Julia ARMSTRONG, a widow, committed suicide by hanging herself in San Francisco Isat night." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 July 1874, p.1. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ARNOLD--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 26 -- This morning the body of a man named ARNOLD, employed as watchman by Kimball & Co., carriage makers, was found in the yard of their factory. The appearance of the body gives rise to the suspicion that he was the victim of foul play." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARNOLD--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 27 -- The coroner's jury found that Amos E. ARNOLD, watchman at Kimball's carriage factory, who was thought to have been murdered, was killed by falling from the window of the factory." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARNOLD--In this city, at the Occidental Hotel, July 6, Almora W., wife of G.H. ARNOLD, a native of New York City. (New York City and Auburn N.Y. papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1875.

"ARNOLD--In this city, at the Occidental Hotel, July 6, Almira W., wife of G.H. ARNOLD, a native of New York City. (New York City and Auburn N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m., from St. Mary's Cathedral, California street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 July 1875.

"ARNOLD--In this city, July 1, Capt. John ARNOLD, a native of Blueville, Maine, aged 73 years. (Boston and Maine papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the Mission street M.E. Church, between Eighteenth and Nineteenth streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 and 3 July 1873.

"ARNOLD--At Arnold's Ranch, Yuba county, Aug. 2d, Mrs. Eliza A. ARNOLD, aged 29 years, 10 months and 23 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"ARNOLD--In Stockton, July 5, Julia M. ARNOLD, aged 4? years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ARNOLD--In the City and County Hospital, January 24, Robert ARNOLD, a native of Massachusetts, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 25 Jan 1870.

"ARNOLD--In this city, January 1, 1899, Carl Theodor ARNOLD, late of Salinas City, a native of Germany, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 3 Jan 1899, p. 11.

"ARNOLD-- At Silver City, Nevada, December 19, William ARNOLD, a native of Rothcormack, County Cork, Ireland, aged 46 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Tuesday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of his brother-in-law, St. Charles place, between Vallejo and Green streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ARNOLD--At Silver City, Nevada, December 19, William ARNOLD, a native of Rothcormack, County Cork, Ireland, aged 46 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his brother-in-law, St. Charles street, off Kearny, between Vallejo and Green." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Dec 1873.

"ARNOLD--In this city, December 12, 1887, Willie A. ARNOLD, beloved son of Frank V. and Lizzie ARNOLD, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"ARRALLANOS--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH - Ignacio ARRALLANOS, a member of the Patriotic Mexican Club, died last evening from the effects of injuries received in removing a piano." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARRESTAMNA--Jose MARIA stabbed one ARRESTAMNA last night, seriously if not fatally wounding him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARQUES--Mr. Clemente ARQUES, who died at San Francisco on the 15th inst., was at one time one of our leading business men. While here he made many warm friends, all of whom regret his untimely death. Quiet and unassuming, educated and refined, he was, what we seldom meet, a thoroughly good man, and one whom it were an honor to call friend." Source: San Benito Advance, 29 May 1878. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARQUES--Death of Mrs. Francis ARQUES -- The San Jose ???Times??? says: "The above named estimable lady, for many years a resident of Santa Clara, died at San Francisco last Friday from the effects of an accidental injury received a few days previous. She was born at Barcelona, Spain, in 1805, and was consequently 81 years old at the time of her death. Deceased was the mother of Louis ARQUES, Esq., of this city, and of the late Jos. and Joaquin ARQUES, and mother-in-law of Mrs. Nellie ARQUES, nee MURPHY, of San Jose..." Mrs. ARQUES was formerly resident of San Benito county, living in Santa Ana Valley. Her son, Louis, married a daughter of Judge MONTGOMERY." Source: The Hollister Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 10 Dec 1886. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARRAMBIDE--J.B. ARRAMBIDE died at his home in San Francisco on Apr. 10th. He was well known in the vicinity of Tres Pinos as he had a summer home at Santa Anita near the **INDART** residence, where he has lived for the past 2 summers." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 15 April 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARTHUR--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, April 8 - William A. ARTHUR, If J.D. Arthur & Son, died suddenly this morning of heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Apr 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"ARTHUR--In this city, Nov. 2d, Clara S., wife of the late Wm. N. ARTHUR." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Nov 1865.

"ASCHECK.-In this city, May 7, 1902, Henry F. ASCHECK, dearly beloved husband of Minna, and beloved father of Minna, Albert, Emma, and Louisa ASCHECK, a native of Baden, Germany, aged 53 years, 2 months and 15 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"ASH--In this city, Feb. 2nd, Charles, son of Charles and Harriet ASH, aged 7 years and 5 months, late of Newburyport, Mass. Friends are invited to attend the funeral at 10 o'clock A. M. to-day at 25 Bush street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Feb 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"ASH--In this city, December 10, Louis T. ASH, beloved son of the late Thomas and Mary ASH, and brother of George ASH and Mrs.Lea CREAGH, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years, 6 months and 30 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Dec 1903, and San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"ASHBURY--In this city, May 4, Monroe ASHBURY, a native of Baltimore, Maryland, aged 62

years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at one o'clock P.M., from Masonic Temple." Source: *Alta California* 6 May 1880.

"ASHBURY--Monroe ASHBURY, a pioneer Californian and ex-auditor of San Francisco, died in that city on Tuesday." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 6 May 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"ASHCRAFT--In San Francisco, April 12, 1884, Mrs F H ASHCRAFT." Source: *San Jose Daily News*, 19 Apr 1884. Transcribed by Sue Bruce.

"ASHE--From the ???Chronicle??? of May 28th -- Death of Mrs. Caroline ASHE -- Mrs. Caroline ASHE, a leading figure in the most select local society of several decades ago, and mother of William, Porter, Gaston and Sydney ASHE, Mrs. Norman McLAREN, Mrs. Harold SEWELL and Miss Betty ASHE, died at an early hour yesterday morning at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. McLAREN of 1325 Sacramento street. She had been ailing but a month???Mrs. ASHE was a member of the notable LOYALLs family of Virginia, was sister-in-law of Admiral FARRAGUT of Civil War fame and was related to many of the prominent families of the South and several of the Northern States. She came to San Francisco as the young bride of Dr. R. Porter ASHE, who was a Virginian???The funeral services will be held at Grace Episcopal Church at 2 o???clock this afternoon." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 3 June 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"ASHE--DEATH of a PIONEER STOCKTONIAN -- Dr. R.P. ASHE, whose death took place in San Francisco last week was an old and esteemed citizen of this county. He was a native of North Carolina, which State he left at an early age, and took part in the Mexican war. After the close of that war he remained for a time in Texas, but emigrated to this State soon after the discovery of gold. He served as Sheriff of this county for 2 terms, being 1st elected in 1850. He was then appointed to the office of Naval Agent for the port of San Francisco, and served in that position through the administrations of Pierce and Buchanan, and until his removal by President LINCOLN. He then returned to this county, and resided here until about 2 years ago, when he was obliged to leave on account of failing health. He was an energetic and enterprising business man, and for the last 10 years has interested himself extensively in farming, and was one of the first to demonstrate the value for agricultural purposes of lands in portions of Stanislaus and Merced counties, now considered very valuable. His integrity of character was unquestioned, and he had the confidence of all with whom he had dealings. His death is regretted by a large circle of acquaintances." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 11 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**ASHLAND**--In San Francisco, April 1st, William A. **ASHLAND**, aged 30 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 6 Apr 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ASHLEY--Near Woodbridge, San Joaquin county, Margaret, wife of Charles ASHLEY, aged 54 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Sept 1865.

"ASMUSSEN--In this city, April 28, George, a beloved husband of Margaretha ASMUSSEN, a native of Germany aged 65 years, 6 months and 18 days. 2475 Mission Street. They will be shipped to Germany." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"ASPINAL--In San Francisco, Dec. 21st, Jane, daughter of Benjamin and Eliza ASPINALL, and wife of William MARTIN, aged 26 years and 9 months." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 24 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ATKINSON--In Silver City, Nevada Territory, Aug. 3d, Mrs. ATKINSON, aged about 40 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"ATKINSON--In this city, January 6, 1937, Augusta CUTTEN ATKINSON, wife of the late Francis J. ATKINSON, loving sister of S.K. CUTTEN of Long Beach. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services, 2 p.m. today (Friday January 8), at Gray's, Divisadero st. at Post." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Jan 1937.

"ATKINSON--In this city, October 14th, of dyptheria, John W. ATKINSON, aged 4 years and 6 months, son of Annie and Thomas ATKINSON." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner,* 16 Oct 1865.

"ATKINSON--In this city, December 20, Sallie Elizabeth, only and beloved daughter of Francis and Susan ATKINSON. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from 160 Eddy st." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"ATTRIDGE -- In this city, February 23, 1943, James M. **ATTRIDGE**, loving brother of Mrs. Mary **FURNANZ** and the late Thomas, William, Peter, John and Joseph **ATTRIDGE**; a native of County Waterford, Ireland. Funeral Friday, Feb. 26, 1943 at 9 a.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 South Van Ness Ave. at 22nd St., thence to St. Kevin's Church, Cortland Ave. and Ellsworth St., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 February 1943, page

13. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"ATTRIDGE -- In this city, Sept. 20, 1924, John ATTRIDGE, dearly beloved son of the late John and Catherine ATTRIDGE, brother of Thomas, William, James ATTRIDGE, Mrs. J. M. FURNANZ and the late Patrick and Joseph ATTRIDGE, a native of the city of Waterford, Ireland. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of Barry & McDonnell, 766-770 Valencia st., thence to St. John's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1924, page 4. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"ATTRIDGE -- In this city, February 12,1915, Joseph F., dearly beloved son of the late John and Catherine ATTRIDGE and brother of Thomas, William, James, Peter and John ATTRIDGE, and Mrs. J. M. FURNANZ, a native of County Waterford, Ireland, aged 36 years. A funeral will take place tomorrow (Tuesday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence, 321 Bocana street, off Cortland avenue; thence to St. John's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Feb 1915, page 4. (Submitter's note: Correct interment is San Francisco National Cemetery.) Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"ATTRIDGE--In this city, June 7, 1919, Peter ATTRIDGE, brother of Thomas, William, James, and John ATTRIDGE and Mrs. Mary E. FURNANZ, a native of County Waterford, Ireland, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Call and Post, 9 June 1919, page 14, and 10 June 1919, page 18. Contact: Dave Furnanz @msn.com

"ATTRIDGE -- In this city, May 10, 1934, Thomas ATTRIDGE, beloved son of the late John and Catherine ATTRIDGE, loving brother of William and James ATTRIDGE, Mrs. Mary E. FURNANZ and the late Peter, John and Joseph ATTRIDGE, a native of City Waterford, County Waterford, Ireland. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, May 14, 1934 at 9 a.m. from the Funeral Home and Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 Van Ness ave South, at 22nd st.; thence to St. Kevin's Church, Cortland ave. and Ellsworth st., where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 May 1934, section 1, page 21. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"ATTRIDGE--In this city, March 9, 1939, William J., beloved husband of the late Agnes ATTRIDGE, loving brother of James ATTRIDGE, Mrs. Mary FURNANZ and the late Joseph, Peter, John and Thomas ATTRIDGE; a native of Waterford, Ireland. Friends are invited to

attend the funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 Van Ness ave. South, at 22nd st., thence to St. Kevin's Church, Cortland ave. and Ellsworth st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 March 1939, section 1, page 21. (Submitter's note: Correct place of death is Stockton, San Joaquin County, Calif.). Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"AWOOD--In San Francisco, March 16, 1917, George Anderson ATWOOD, father of Ted C., Edward G., and Miss Lorena E. ATWOOD of Placerville, El Dorado county, a native of Maine, aged 71 years 2 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 21 March 1917, page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"ATWOOD.-In this city, March 15, George W. ATWOOD, a native of Massachusetts, aged 39 years and 10 days. Friends of the deceased are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, 231 Perry street in the rear." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 16 March 1887.

"AUBERY--In this city, Nov. 25th, Sarah Catherine AUBERY, aged 10 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Nov 1865.

"AUBRY--In this city, June 30, 1895, Francis Oliver, beloved husband of the late Catherine AUBRY, and father of Mrs. John R. MARTIN, Mrs. Charles P. STANLEY, Charles B. and Edmond E. AUBRY, a native of Canada, aged 75 years 10 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 143 Chattanooga street, where services will be held. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"AUERBACH--The will of the late L. AUERBACH, which has been filed in the Superior Court of San Francisco, gives \$12,000 each to his daughters, Mrs. Nat. RAPHAEL and Mrs. A. TONN; \$20,000 to his daughter, Miss Bella AUERBACH; \$15,000 each to his sons, William, Milton and Julius AUERBACH; \$2000 to Nat RAPHAEL; \$500 to the Eureka Benevolent Association; \$250 each to St. Peter???s Hospital in Helena, Mont., and to a Jewish institution there and various amounts to his sister, brothers, and other relatives. The residue goes to Mrs. Rosie AUERBACH, the widow." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 7 July 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"AUERBACH--In San Francisco, June 22, Leopold AUERBACH, a native of Germany. [???father of Mrs. A. **TONN** and William AUERBACH, died at his home in San Francisco???He was well known to many of our people and was recognized as a thoroughly upright gentleman.]"

Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 30 June 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"AUGER--In this city, December 3, Camala, daughter of John and Florentine AUGER, aged 1 year and 6 months. Funeral today at 2 o'clock from the residence 121 Stockton Street, near Geary." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"AUGST--In this city, June 7, 1942, Magdelena, beloved wife of the late Joseph AUGST, sister of Moritz SCHIESTEL. A member of Eureka Stamm No. 20. U.O.R.M. and Edelmuth Lodge No. 13 O.H.S.S. Funeral - Gantner, Felder, Kenney Chapel, then St. Agnes??? Church for requiem high mass." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"AULD--H. W. AULD, a native of Honolulu, was a man of about thirty years of age, of steady habits, sober and industrious, and held the position of chief entry clerk in the Customshouse. He had two sisters at the Sacred Heart College of Oakland, whom he had to carry home for vacation. They were sadly distressed at their loss. AULD was the married man, and leaves besides his young wife a widowed mother. When seen at the Morgue last night his body showed not a mark or a scratch; he was evidently drowned. He is a son of James AULD, a prominent official of the Hawaiian Customhouse." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"AURADOU--January 31, Madeline Marie, beloved wife of A.L. AURADOU, loving daughter of Eugene and Ella LAUBENT, and devoted sister of Mrs. J.W. DOUGLAS, a native of Saratoga, N.Y. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 4, at 9 o'clock, from her late residence, 688 Second avenue, Richmond district; thence to Star of the Sea Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Star of the Sea Church. Eighth avenue, between Clement street and Point Lobos avenue." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"AURRECOECHEA--In this city, November 9, Carmen LEARRETA, beloved mother of Mrs. J. AURREOCOECHEA and Carmencita LEARRETA and grandmother of Joseph AURREOCCHEA, a native of Spain." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"AUSTIN--An ex-Tax Collector, and a short time ago a broker of San Francisco, Alexander AUSTIN, committed suicide last Thursday by shooting himself through the heart, at his residence in San Mateo." Source: *Hollister Telegraph* (San Benito Co), 19 Sept 1878. Transcribed by Dee.

"AUSTIN--In San Francisco, Nov. 5th, Henry AUSTIN, a native of Albany, N.Y., aged 40 years and 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"AUSTIN--Henry S. AUSTIN is a member of the firm of AUSTIN & PHELPS of this city. He was a married man, about fifty years of age, and was with his two daughters, Florence and Mary, at the time of the disaster. (Transcriber's note: continued on Page 2) (Transcriber's note: continued from Front Page) Florence was lost, and Mary is now with friends in Oakland, where she is prostrated with grief. Their residence is 712 Grove street, in this city." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, Front page. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"AUSTIN--In this city, December 17, 1952, Leonard J. AUSTIN, dearly beloved son of Jaye L. and Flora A. AUSTIN, dear grandson of Mr. and Mrs. J.H. HAZE of Modesto, a native of Oakland, Calif, aged 2 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Friday) at 1 p.m. at the chapel of H.F. Surh Co, 2919 Mission near 25th street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"AUSTIN--Miss M.F. AUSTIN died at Fresno last week. The deceased was formerly a San Francisco school teacher. In 1878 she relinquished her school work owing to failing health, and went to Fresno, where she established a vineyard known as Hedge Row. The products of her vines were devoted exclusively to raisins. She was the first woman on the coast to enter into the manufacture of raisins." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 4 Apr 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"AUSTIN--In this city, Nov. 24th, Margaret Rutherford AUSTIN, wife of P.P. MILLER, in the 25th year of her age, a native of New York city." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 Nov 1865.

"AVANA--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: M. AVANA." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"AVERELL--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 22, 1887, Anson AVERELL, native of Olney, Maine, aged 62y 1m 12d." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"AVERILL--The many friends of Mrs. AVERILL, wife of our popular contractor and builder of Half Moon Bay, were shocked to hear of her death in San Francisco Friday of last week. Mrs. AVERILL was one of the best known and liked Coast Side residents and was a lady ever ready

to give a helping hand to those in need. She will be missed by a host of friends who extend their heartfelt sympathy to Mr. **AVERILL** in his great bereavement." Source: *Daly City Record*, 16 May 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"AVERILL--Mrs. Sophie S. AVERILL, wife of Shepard S. AVERILL of Halfmoon Bay, died in San Francisco May 2. Deceased was a native of San Francisco, aged 36 years. The interment took place at Cypress Lawn." Source: *Daly City Record*, 23 May 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"AVERY--About ten o'clock this morning, Capt. Charles AVERY was found dead at the Oriental Hotel. He had shot himself in the left breast, with a Colt's revolver, sometime during the night or early in the morning. Was last seen alive about half past four yesterday afternoon, when he went to his room. Deceased was well known in court circles, and commander of the yacht, Peerless, recently purchased by the government of the Samoan Islands for a revenue cutter. The Peerless was to have sailed for the islands today. Parties were looking for Capt AVERY to take charge of the vessel; he was found as mentioned. The deceased is a man of middle age. No cause is assigned for the suicide, although the barkeep of the hotel stated that something seemed wrong with his head for a few days past." Source: Sacramento Bee, 5 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"AVILA--In this city, Jan 5, 1950, Anna, wife of John AVILA, mother of Joseph AVILA, grandmother of Mrs. Rosemarie BALICH and Joseph AVILA Jr., a native of Yugoslavia. Funeral Saturday, 8:30 a.m. San Francisco Memorial Chapels, 435 Valencia st., thence to the Church of the Nativity, where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitaion of Rosary Friday evening, 8:15." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan 1950.

"AYERS--In this city, May 30, 1898, John Clarkson AYERS, dearly beloved son of William H. and Catherine AYERS, and brother of Alexander and Charles F. AYERS, Mrs. J.H. BRICKWEDEL and Mrs. Marie HEYER, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years, 3 months, and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 11 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 114 Clement Street, near Third Avenue." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 1 June 1898, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"AYERS--At Jackson Park, Potrero, January 17, Robert E., beloved son of Maria D. and the late John C., and brother of William H., John C. Fr., Alonzo T., George W.S. and the late Joshua B. AYERS, Mrs. Mary E. WOODS, Mrs. Olivia H. BOULLET and Mrs. Julia A. WILLIAMS, a native of San Francisco, aged 41 years, 2 months and 26 days. Friends and acquainances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the Centenary

Methodist Episcopal Church South, Bush street, between Octavia and Gough. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Jan 1904.

"AYLETT--In this city, Aug. 15th, Betty, daughter of Dr. W.D. AYLETT, and granddaughter of Judge C.T. BOTTS, aged 1 year, 10 months and 8 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"AYRES--Death - Jasper N. AYRES." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"AYRES--In this city, March 9th, Thomas Irving AYERS, aged 69 years, 5 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Mar 1875.

"AYRES--In San Francisco, March 8, 1875, Thomas Irving AYRES, aged 60 years and 5 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BABB--Charles - 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BABCOCK--In Marysville, Jan. 8th, Franklin BABCOCK, aged about 33 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BABCOCK--Interment in San Francisco, April 11, James H. BABCOCK." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BABCOCK--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: Mrs. S. BABCOCK and infant." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BABKIRK--In this city, October 31, 1918, Robert Clarence BABKIRK, beloved hisband of Bell BABKIRK, loving brother of George F. and Alexander M. and son of Alexander C. and Minnie BABKIRK, a native of San Francisco." Source: *Daily San Francisco Call & Post*, 1 Nov 1918.

"BABKIRT [BABKIRK]-- In this city, October 18, Frederick BABKIRT [BABKIRK], aged 64 years." Source: San Francisco Call 21 Oct 1884, p. 8. Contact: Suzanne Babkirk-da Rosa

suzanne.darosa@gmail.com

"BACCUS--In this city, February 6, Charles E. BACCUS, a native of New Orleans, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call. 9 Feb 1869.

"BACCUS--In this city, September 4, Maud M., beloved wife of Charles J. BACCUS, mother of the late Richard S. BACCUS, and daughter of Wesley and Ella STEVENS, a native of California, aged 28 years, 3 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, September 6, at 2 o'clock, from her late residence, 527 O'Farrell street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"BACH--In San Francisco, Nov. 17th, Emma Maria, daughter of John BACH, aged 7 years, 1 month and 23 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 19 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BACHELDER--[July 30th 1867 - Henry HILL and J.M. BACHELDER died suddenly at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BACHELDER--Early this morning a man from Coloma, El Dorado county, named J.H. BACHELDER, while coming out of the Miners' Restaurant, fell in the door and immediately expired, blood issuing from his mouth." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BACHMAN--In this city, Oct. 17th, Edwin, infant son of N.S. and Pauline BACHMAN, aged 7 weeks." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Oct 1865.

"BACHMANN--In this city, May 30, Fredericke, wife of F. W. BACHMANN, and sister of Charles POLLACK and Tom and Peter KNUTSEN, a native of Fiensburg, Holstein, Germany, aged 38 years 1 month and 29 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BACIGALUPI--In this city, February 26, infant daughter of Louis and Josie BACIGALUPI." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"BACIGALUPI -- In Suisun, Solano county. Cal., July 8, Edmond, dearly beloved son of Henrietta and the late Michael BACIGALUPI and loving brother of Adeline, John and Guido BACIGALUPI, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 18 years 4 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"BACIGALUPI--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: L. BACIGALUPI." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BACIGALUPI--In this city, May 11, Louis, beloved husband of Ida BACIGALUPI, a native of New York, aged 32 years, 2 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of W.J. Mallady, 733 Mission street." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"BACKUS--In this city, May 11, Catherine BACKUS, beloved mother of Captain Charles and Meta BACKUS, and grandmother of Katie, Amanda, Clara and Charles BACKUS, a native of Germany, aged 86 years and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of her son, 4331 Twentieth street. Internment, Odd Fellows' Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"BACON--In Oakland, on the 5th inst., Mr. James BACON, of the firm of Boardman, Bacon & Co. of this city, aged 38 years. The friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral this Sunday morning at 11 o'clock from the residence of Mr. BOARDMAN, city of Oakland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Apr 1856.

"BACQUE--In San Jose, September 8, Laura, daughter of Ernest and Epiphania BACQUE, aged 4 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"BADE--Emma B., age 43." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BADER--In this city, May 30, Bridget, beloved wife of William BADER, and sister of the late Mrs. P. O'CONNOR, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 38 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from her late residence, 635 Stevenson street. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BADER--In this city, October 8, William Andrew, son of William and Bridget BADER, aged 1 year and 9 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"BADGER--In this city, May 15, Chas. W. BADGER a resident of Oakland, Cal., aged 62 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BAEHR--In this city, January 8, 1899, William, beloved husband of Augusta BAEHR, and father of Mrs. H. GRAF and Harry and William BAEHR, Jr., a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 67 years, 10 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock, at the residence of his daughter, 1123 Scott street. Interment strictly private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 9 Jan 1899.

"BAFF, Sarah E." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"BAGGE--In Oakland, June 7, 1942, Ellen BAGGE, wife of the late Captain Charles BAGGE, beloved sister of Thilda PERSON; a native of Sweden. Funeral - Anderson???s. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAGGE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 27 -- Charles E. BAGGE died suddenly yesterday morning. He complained of feeling unwell and laid down and was discovered a few minutes afterwards to be in a dying condition." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAGLEY--In this city, January 11, Andrew F., son of Daniel and Sarah BAGLEY, a native of this city, age 11 years and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfuly invited to attend the fuenral, this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clcok, from the residence of the parents, Natoma street, west of Seventh, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Jan 1870.

"BAGLEY--In this city, October 22d, David T. BAGLEY, a native of Louisiana, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 October 1878.

"BAGLEY--In San Francisco, Nov. 9, Frank BAGLEY, aged 4 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAHRENFUSS---In this city, June 10, Henry BAHRENFUSS, a native of Germany, aged 56 years, 3 months and 30 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 June 1884, p. 4. Contact: Christine S. Millhollin-Cuenin TEXACO_BOB@worldnet.att.net

"BAHRENFUSS.-In this city, January 28, Louisa, wife of the late Henry BAHRENFUSS, dearly loved mother of Mrs. E. DRESSLER and William and Fannie BAHRENFUSS, and sister of Mrs. Frank MEGGERS and Henry HOLST, a native of Germany, aged 74 years, 4 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 29 Jan 1910. Contact: Christine Millhollin TEXACO BOB@worldnet.att.net

"BAHRS--In this city, March 10, Marie, wife of Jacob BAHRS, a native of Germany, aged 56 years, 10 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 11 March 1895.

"BAILEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 26 -- Last evening a girl who lives at the 5 Mile House, on the San Jose road, discovered the body of a man on a small rocky eminence near the house, and the matter being reported to the Coroner, the body was brought to the city, where it was identified as that of Geo. W. BAILEY, the lawyer who had been missing from Martinez several weeks. The body was in a sitting posture, the right hand grasped a derringer pistol, an open knife was in the left hand and a bullet hole in the right side of the head. It is generally supposed that he committed suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAILEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 27 -- The body of lawyer BAILEY, who committed suicide, was taken to Martinez for interment." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAILEY--In this city, December 9, Annie BAILEY, a native of Germany, aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"BAILEY--Suicide at Placerville - PLACERVILLE, July 11 - George BAILEY of San Francisco committed suicide here this afternoon by shooting the top of his head off with a shotgun. He was crazed by a pain which he had long suffered in one of his eyes." Source: *The Record-Union, Sacramento,* 12 July 1898. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAILEY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 14, H.M. BAILEY, Connecticut, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BAILEY--In this city, November 30, 1880, Mary BAILEY, beloved wife of Thomas BAILEY, a native of St. Johns, New Brunswick, aged 49 years and 1 month." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BAILEY--In San Francisco, May 14th, Mary G. BAILEY, aged 59 years and 11 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAILEY--In San Francisco, May 14th, Mary G. BAILEY, aged 59 years and 11 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAILEY--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Rebecca, wife of James D. **BAILEY**, aged 25 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAINE--DIED -- in this city, at the residence of her father, A.C. BAINE, Esq., Sunday, 3d inst., Mrs. Sophia C. HOPKINS, wife of R.C. HOPKINS, Esq., of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 9 months. [The remains of deceased will be removed to San Francisco, and will leave for the boat precisely at 3 o'clock p.m. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral service at 2 o'clock.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 4 June 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAKER--In this city, April 14, 1948, Annie, dearly beloved wife of the late Arthur BAKER, loving mother of Harold, Fred, Harry and Sidney BAKER, Mrs. Edith GREENWOOD, Mrs. C.L. TERRY and Mrs. W. DeMARTINI and the late Mrs. Mary NORTON and Arthur BAKER; a native of England. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday at 2 p.m. from the chapel of Harry M. Glynn, 3745 24th st. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Apr 1948.

"BAKER--The case of Michael NIHILL, the barkeeper who shot and killed Mrs. Benefrieda BAKER in a saloon at the corner of Howard and Russ Streets, San Francisco, at noon Tuesday, was called in Judge MOGAN's Court yesterday and in the absence of the defendant the matter went over till Saturday next. It was represented to the Court that Nihill was still under medical treatment at the Emergency hospital." Source: *The Sacramento Evening Bee*, 23 Apr 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAKER--In this city, August 3, Ella, beloved daughter of Mrs. Eliza BAKER, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged [?9] years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend her funeral, to-morrow (Friday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 686 1/2 Jessie street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Aug 1881.

"BAKER--At San Francisco, Oct. 28, Mrs. Emma **BAKER**, aged 25 years, 10 mos., 24 days. [Deceased was the daughter of Mr. & Mrs. J.H. **LAWN**, of Mulberry???from consumption???recently entered St. Mary???s Hospital where he died. She leaves a husband &

2 children. The remains were brought down here for interment and the funeral took place on Wednesday at 2 o???clock.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 Nov 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAKER--Dispatch from San Francisco Feb. 21 -- It has been ascertained that the man who was drowned from the Oakland wharf last night, was named George BAKER. Nothing more is known. The body has not been recovered." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAKER--In San Francisco, April 22d, George BAKER, aged 39 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 25 April 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAKER--In this city, November 29, 1880, George L. BAKER, a native of Salem, MA, aged 52 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Wednesday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the I.O.O.F. Hall, Montgomery Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BAKER--In this city, November 27, John C. BAKER, aged 24 years. Funeral will take place Friday, at 10 a.m., from St. John's Church, Fifteenth and Valencia street. Interment MAsonic Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"BAKER--In San Francisco March 30, John H. BAKER" Source: Sacramento Bee. 1 April 1863. Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"BAKER--In this city, November 25, John O. BAKER, aged 24 years. Funeral will take place Friday, at 10 a.m., from St. John's Church, Fifteenth and Valencia street. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Nov 1885.

"BAKER--On board the steamer Northerner, during passage from Panama to this port, on the 21st of December, John R. BAKER. Also, on the 23rd of December, his wife, Sarah Ann BAKER, both from Isthmus fever. The former was a native of Philadelphia, the latter of Troy, N. Y., but for the last eighteen years residents of New Orleans." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Jan 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BAKER--THE BODY of a man named Peter BAKER, the keeper of a dance house in San Francisco, was found yesterday morning thrown out of a window into a back yard, horribly mutilated. His hands were tied behind his back with his suspenders, and a handkerchief was bound around his mouth. The room-mate of the murdered man, a native of Hamburg, is missing.

BAKER had about a hundred dollars about him the previous night. The murder was probably committed with a club or slung shot, and from the appearance of the bed and the marks of blood about the place, the victim must have struggled severely. The 'Alta' says the murderer probably made his escaped into Contra Costa county. The police are on his track." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 13 June 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAKER--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 31 -- The Captain of the ship S.G. Baker, from Liverpool, reports William BAKER, Thomas LENSI and Manuel CONLEY, sailors, washed overboard and drowned on the trip." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BALBACH--In this city, June 18, Grace E. beloved daughter of Nettie and the late William BALBACH, and sister of Mrs. William STAGER, a native of San Jose, aged 19 years and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"BALCH--In this city, June 4, John W. BALCH, a native of Washington County, Maine, aged 77 years 3 months and 17 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"BALCH--In San Francisco, Nov. 25, Captain Lafayette BALCH, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 27 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BALCOM--July 9, 1874 - Henry BALCOM, confined in jail at San Francisco, died suddenly." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BALDBRIDGE--In this city, March 9, Mary Ann, wife of Robert A. BALDBRIDGE, a native of Missouri, aged 66 years and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 11 March 1895.

"BALDWIN--In San Francisco, Nov. 24th, Benjamin BALDWIN, in the 68th year of his age." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 28 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BALDWIN--In this city, Oct. 18th, Edith Reese, infant daughter of Alexander and Alice BALDWIN, aged 10 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Oct 1865.

"BALDWIN--In San Francisco, Oct. 18th, Edith, daughter of Alex. W. and Alice Reeve BALDWIN, aged 10 months and 17 days." Source: *The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 21 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BALDWIN--In San Francisco, June 11th, Frank Ware BALDWIN, a native of Wayland (Mass.), aged 39 years, brother of the late Samuel M. BALDWIN, formerly of this city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA), 17 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BALDWIN--In Maui, Hawaiian Islands, Henry P., dearly beloved husband of Emily ALEXANDER BALDWIN, also President of the firm of Alexander & Baldwin, Ltd., a native of the Island of Maui." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"BALDWIN--Died in Santa Rosa, Oct. 28, 1887, Ike L. BALDWIN, native of San Francisco, aged 19y 5m." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 12 Nov 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BALDWIN--DEATH of JUDGE J.G. BALDWIN - Judge J.G. BALDWIN, author of "Flush Times," and from 1859 to 1862 one of the Supreme Judges of this State, died at San Francisco on the night of the 30th ult. His disease was typhoid fever, followed by lockjaw, which proceeded from a surgical operation. Judge BALDWIN was a native of Virginia, 55 years of age and had resided in California for 10 years. He leaves a wife and several children, one of whom is a lawyer in Virginia City." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"BALDWIN--In this city, Oct. 24th, Mary BALDWIN, aged 67 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Oct 1865.

"BALDWIN--Died in San Francisco, 7th inst., Mr. Peter M. BALDWIN, native of Mass., aged 52y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 13 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BALDWIN--In this city, May 25, Stephen T. BALDWIN, a native of New York, aged 58 years, 9 months and 16 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Thursday), at 3 o???clock p.m., from No, 24 Sixth street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BALENTINE--In this city, June 2, 1942, Samuel BALENTINE. Funeral - Mortuary of Halsted & Co." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"BALESTRERE--The bodies of two Italian fisherman, who were drowned in the heavy norther of a month ago off Alameda, were recovered from the bay, Friday [5 Jan 1899]. They were identified as Gaetano BALESRERE and Gieseppe CONEZZURRO." Source: Sacramento Bee,

7 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BALL--The Coroner's Jury in the Mrs. BALL inquest found evidence strongly implicating William ROBINSON in the cause of her death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BALL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 20 - A charge of murder has been preferred against William ROBERTSON [different name than previously reported], the companion of Mrs. BALL, who was drowned last week." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BALL--A CHILD SMOTHERED to DEATH by its MOTHER -- One of those unnatural occurrences which so frequently take place in California, and which exhibit the lowest phase of human depravity, was witness at San Francisco on Monday night, in the murder of a child by a drunken mother. It was shown by evidence adduced before a Coroner's jury, that a woman by name of Margaret BALL, while beastly intoxicated, cause the death of her infant (a child of 2 months old), by lying on it in bed. The testimony of the father, was to the effect that his wife, for some time past, had been frequently intoxicated, and at such times was desperate and reckless to such an extent that he was forced to quit the house. She retired on Monday night, and in the following morning was found lying upon the child, smothering its until life was extinct. The jury found a verdict in accordance with the above facts." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 28 May 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"BALL--In this city, November 25, 1936, Dr. Jau Don BALL, beloved husband of Helen BALL and loving father of Robert J. and J. Curtis BALL. A member of Oakland Bodies Scottish Rite and the Olympic Club. Friends are invited to the services tomorrow, Saturday at 10:30 a.m. at Martin & Browns, 1515 Scott St., between Geary and Post sts." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Nov 1936, p. 9. Contact: Robert J. Ball rball@oip.net

"BALL--Lorenzo D., father of Dr. Jau Don BALL, a native of Canton, Ohio., aged 61 years, 1 month and 10 days. (Canton, O, and Siskiyou papers please copy). Remains at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter St." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 April 15, 1912, p. 12. Contact: Robert J. Ball rball@oip.net

"BALL--In San Francisco, CAL., March 1, 1919, Raymond BALL of Copper City, Shasta County, son of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel BALL, native of California, aged 18 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BALL--Raymond BALL was son of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel BALL of Copper City (Shasta Co.). March 3 - Raymond BALL, aged 18, who was killed trying to board a fast moving street car in San Francisco last Saturday, was a son of Mr. and Mrs. Samuel BALL of this place. Young BALL had been in the Coast Guard service for several months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 March 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BALLARD--In Healdsburg, December 2, Everett Sheriden BALLARD, loving husband of Bessie BALLARD of Healdsburg, father of Dr. Murray L. BALLARD of Santa Rosa, and Dr. E. Wilden BALLARD of Santa Rosa. Brother of Sherry BALLARD, Healdsburg, Hubert BALLARD of San Francisco and Mrs. Marguerite HEINTZ, Sebastopol. A native of Santa Rosa, age 81 years. Erden and Lance, Mortuary." Source: *Press Democrat* [Santa Rosa, CA], 3 Dec 1970. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BALLOU--LONE MOUNTAIN - The bodies of Benj. W. BALLOU and Thomas PEASLEY, 2 men who were shot in broils in Nevada? the 1st on the 2d of February and the last on the 3d of March have arrived in San Francisco for burial in Lone Mountain." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BALNY--In this city, Nov. 18, August E., youngest son of Mrs. Cecarine BALNY, and brother of A.J. BALNY, a native of New York, aged 30 years. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from I.O.O.F. Hall, corner Market and Seventh street. Internent I.O.O.F. cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 Nov 1888, p. 8. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"BALSO-In this city, May 14, 1902, Mrs. BALSO, wife of Frank BALSO and beloved daughter of Mary Ann ATKINS, a native of New York," Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BALTHROPE--In this city, February 27, Lewis BALTHROPE, a native of Virginia, aged 85 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"BALZER--San Francisco, March - Ferdinand BALZER, 25 years, 1 month and 3 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAMBER--Mrs. Virginia E. BAMBER, the devoted wife of Joseph J. BAMBER of the Mountain Realty, passed away at her home near the Hestor Creek school on May 29, 1917, she was a native of San Francisco. Deceased was interred at the cemetery at Los Gatos on May 31st. She leaves two sisters, Mrs. Adelaide A. DAVIS and Mrs. Theresa M. DUNN, one daughter, eight

grandchildren, and two great grandchildren." Source: *Santa Cruz Surf*, 6 June 1917. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"BAMBER--In Napa, November 12, William H.H. BAMBER, a native of Liverpool, England, aged _ _ (31?)years and 2 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BANCHERY--Jules **BANCHERY**, 32, Aug. 21, France." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"BANGS--In this city, September 29, 1897, Ludwig, beloved son of F. C. and Emily BANGS (nee HAINQUE), a native of San Francisco, aged 8 months and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BANNING--In San Francisco, Jan. 14th, Mrs. A.P., wife of John BANNING, formerly of Detroit, Michigan." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Jan 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BANNISTER--In this city, March 22, 1882, Mrs. Louisa BANNISTER, a native of Belgium, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 308 Pacific Street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"BANNISTER--In Reno, Nevada, Mrs. V.S., daughter of Mrs. Mary SECORD, 485 Thirty-ninth, Oakland, a native of Napa....." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BANNISTER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 4 - William BANNISTER fell overboard from the schooner 'Dart,' yesterday, and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BANS--Mrs. BANS, 40, Aug. 21, Germany." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"BARBAR--In this city, November 21st, Lottie A. BARBAR, wife of J. A. SHABER, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Nov 1873.

"BARBAROTTO--In this city, Dec. 23, 1962, Julia BARBAROTTO, dearly beloved wife of Frank BARBAROTTO, loving mother of ____ and ____; idolized grandmother of 8, great grandmother of

3. A native of Italy, aged 76 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Thursday, Dec. 27, at 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente Marini Perata & Co., 4840 Mission st., thence to Corpus Christi Church were a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated, commencing at 9 a.m. Entombment Holy Cross Mausoleum. Rosary Wednesday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Dec 1962, page 38. Transcribed by Donna.

"BARBCOUCH---A Frenchman named Charles BARBCOUCH was murdered yesterday morning by a Chinaman. He was the owner of a small sloop plying on the bay and was very much intoxicated. It appears he had been through the alley in which he was murdered, abusing Chinamen and women shamefully, and was stabbed by one of them who has not yet been discovered." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 17 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BARBEAU--Charles P. BARBEAU has applied for letters of administration upon the estate of Charles J. BARBEAU, who died in San Francisco on July 14, 1913. The estate consists of four lots with improvements at Millbrae valued at \$4000 and personal property worth \$25. The heirs at law are four adult sons, Charles F., James A., Leon J., and Frank P., all of whom reside in San Francisco, with the exception of the latter, whose residence is unknown." Source: *Daly City Record*, 8 Aug 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"BARBEE--In this city, Oct 31, Marie Antoinette Colerick, daughter of John and Emma H. BARBEE, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Nov 1884. Contact: Jim Schmitz jim@mcparlane.com

"BARBOT--At San Mateo, December 5, 1898, Michael BARBOT, husband of Jeanne BARBOT, a native of France, aged 77 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Dec 1898.

"BARBOUR--In this city, April 30, at the City and County Hospital, Clitus BARBOUR, a native of Illinois, age 69 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"BARBOUR--In this city, May 6, Edith T., beloved daughter of Charles and Ellen BARBOUR, a native of Kansas, aged 23 years, 10 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, corner of California and Laurel streets. Interment Laurel Hill cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 May 1887, p. 8.

"BARCHI--Father Caesar A. BARCHI, for many years connected with St. Joseph Church in this city, died last night in the O'Connor Sanitarium, aged 78 years. He was a native of Genoa, Italy,

and he came to this State in 1860. He was for many years connected with St. Ignatius College, San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"BARCLAY.-In this city, October 18, Addie Holmes, daughter of Roderick and Margery BARCLAY, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 1642 Polk street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"BARCLAY--In this city, October 18, Addie Holmes, daughter of Roderick and Margery BARCLAY, a native os San Francisco, aged 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m, from the residence of the parents, No. 1642 Polk street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"BARCLAY--SUDDEN DEATH -- Captain George R. BARCLAY, for many years a steamboat Captain on the Sacramento and San Joaquin rivers, died suddenly of heart disease at San Francisco on Saturday last. He was a native of Pennsylvania and aged 41 years. [see next issue]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARCLAY--ANOTHER PIONEER GONE -- Many of our readers will recollect Captain George R. BARCLAY, who was for many years engaged in the river trade between this city, San Francisco and Sacramento. We regret to learn of his death in San Francisco, on Friday last, from disease of the heart. The 'Alta' says: "Deceased resided for a long time in Sacramento, where he married the daughter of ex-Mayor R.P. JOHNSON, of that city. He commanded at various times the steamers J. Bragdon, Urilda and Queen City, which latter boat he himself built. Captain BARCLAY lost his wife just 4 years ago. He went East shortly after her deceased and only returned here a few months ago. He was a generous, noble-hearted man, and died deeply regretted by all who knew him." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARDEN--In this city, September 23, Susan, beloved wife of the late Thomas BARDEN, and loving mother of Harry and Tom BARDEN, Frank GALLAGHER and Mrs. S.A. BYRNE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 69 years. (Boston papers please copy.) Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the periors of Leary Brothers, 2917 Twenty-fourth street, between Harrison and Bryant." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Sept. 1909. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BARDEN--In this city, May 31, Thomas J. BARDEN, a native of Nova Scotia, aged 54 years."

Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 June 1897. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BARDENIER--Prof. L. BARDENIER committed suicide in San Francisco, on the 29th." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 6 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BARDEZ--In this city, and County Hospital, January 17, 1899, Frank BARDEZ, a native of France, aged 52 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BARDWELL--In this city, January 5, 1899, John L. BARDWELL, a native of Springfield, Mass., aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"BARG--In San Francisco, May 3, Meta, beloved daughter of John C. and Metha BARG, and sister of Willie, Gertie, Freddie and Annie BARG, a native of Hollister, Cal., aged 1 year, 3 months and 20 days. [The funeral took place last Sunday and the remains were interred in the IOOF cemetery at San Francisco???]." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 11 May 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARI--In this city, June 4, Irene, dearly beloved daughter of Joseph and Virginia BARI, beloved sister of Mamie and Joseph BARI, and loving granddaughter of Mr. and Mrs. L. STAGNARO, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"BARINGS--In the City and County Hospital, January 19th, George BARINGS, a native of Prussia, aged [11?] years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Jan 1870.

"BARKDELL--In San Francisco, March 9, John BARKDELL, a native of Sweden, aged 50 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BARKER--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 19 -- The will of Captain Abner BARKER was filed for probate today. The estate is valued at about half a million dollars. With the exception of \$25,000 given to the Protestant Orphan Asylum, the estate is divided up among the relatives and personal friends of deceased." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA). 20 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARKER--In this city, September 20, 1930, Mabel beloved wife of Clyde BARKER, loving mother of Helen **GUNDERSEN** and beloved daughter of Mattie **REES**, a native of Thurston, Oregon, age 40 years. Friends respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 11 a.m. from

the parlors of Surh and Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia Street, Interment: Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"BARKER--In San Francisco, Sept. 10th, Alice J., wife of James F. BARKER, aged 21 years, 7 months and 10 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARKER--DEATH of a MINSTREL - Wm. H. BARKER, a member of the San Francisco Negro Minstrel Corps, died at that city on Thursday last. He was a native of New York, aged 45, and had been a resident of California for 13 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Dec 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARKER--BARKER, Willie, died San Francisco, California, 29th July, only son of William BARKER and Rebecca BARKER, native of New Brunswick, age 6 years 23 days." Source: New Brunswick Reporter, 31 Aug 1860. [Researcher's note: William BARKER and his family immigrated to San Francisco after 1854, presumably the year of little Willie's birth - he is listed as a native of New Brunswick. Willie had at least four sisters, one of whom, Caroline Amelia, married John R. SIMS of San Francisco in 1859. She died in 1877 (SF Call newspaper).] Contact: Barbara Fussmann BFussmann@t-online.de

"BARKHAUS--A telegram was received in this city from Munich on Wednesday, announcing the death of Henry BARKHAUS, a young artist well known in San Francisco." Source: *The Daily Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 10 Sept 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARKLEY.-In this city, September 7, 1933. Anna C. BARKLEY, beloved mother of Alice G. BARKLEY, sister of the late Alice J. BLAIR. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service at 10 o/clock Monday morning, September 11, at Gray's, Divisadero street at Post. Interment, private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"BARKLEY--Died -- at Soledad Springs, June 9th, Samuel BARKLEY, our bank cashier and city treasurer elect. Gilroy has lost a good citizen by his demise and his family a good, indulgent and loving husband and father. His remains were interred in San Francisco in the family vault." Source: San Benito Advance, 17 June 1876. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARLEBEN--In this city, February 24, Robert BARLEBEN, a native of Germany, aged 49 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 25 Feb 1895.

"BARLOW--In this city, January 15, 1899, Bertha, beloved daughter of Henry and Emma BARLOW, a native of Australia, aged 16 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Bulletin,

16 Jan, 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BARLOW--CHAUFFEUR CENSORED FOR KILLING OF BOY--SAN FRANCISCO, Sept. 18. - A jury summoned by Coroner ?. B.V. LELAND to investigate the death of Lewis BARLOW, aged 10 years, who was killed at Golden Gate avenue and Franklin street on Monday morning by an automobile driven by Edward OSWALD, returned a verdict yesterday to the effect that the boy's death was caused by OSWALD's carelessness, and that the chauffeur was incompetent to drive a machine. OSWALD is 15 years of age only, and was driving an automobile, belong to the Coasta Canning Company. On the evening followed the accident he was arrested on a charge of manslaughter, and since that time has been confined at the Detention Home." Source: Oakland Tribune, 18 Sept 1908. Transcribed by jch.

"BARMAN--In this city, October 3, Moses, son of J. S. and Sophie BARMAN, aged 10 years, 4 months and 18 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 November 1870, page 4.

"BARMAN--In San Francisco, Nov. 3, Moses, son of J.S. BARMAN, aged 10 years, 4 months and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARMIESTER--SUICIDE in SAN FRANCISCO -- A young German girl, named Martha BARMIESTER [spelled 2 ways], only 3 months in the country, committed suicide in San Francisco on Wednesday afternoon, by hanging herself with a rope, suspended from a beam. The supposed cause was home-sickness." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 17 Feb 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARNES--MRS. BARNES DIES--WOODLAND (Yolo Co.), October 8 - Mrs. Anna BARNES died a few minutes after 5 o'clock yesterday afternoon, after an illness of but three or four days. She was a native of Ireland, and 77 years, 4 months and 2 days old. When she was 17 years of age she and three sisters came to Boston. In 1858 two of her sisters accompanied her to California. Both of them - Mrs. Mary MOSBACHER and Miss Della McCABE - preceded her to the grave. In November, 1861, she was married in Sacramento to Abraham BARNES, who died in 1898. Seven children were born to them. The survivors are Robert J., Zach B. and Abraham BARNES of Yolo, and Mrs. Sadie RILEY and Mrs. Susie POWERS of San Francisco. The funeral will be held to-morrow." Source: *The Sacramento Evening Bee*, 8 Oct 1907, p. 8. Transcribed by Betty Loose

"BARNES--Alexander L. BARNES, formerly connected with REIS brothers, died of heart disease yesterday. He was well known capitalist and financier. He leaves about \$300,000 worth of property." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARNES--In the City and County Hospital, November 19th, George BARNES, aged 52 years, a native of England." Source: *Alta California*, 20 Nov 1870.

"BARNES--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Isaac BARNES, aged 47 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARNES--In San Francisco, June 3, Mrs. Mary BARNES, aged 59 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Nov 1877. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARNES--Mrs. Sarah J. BARNES, one of the best known pioneer women of this section, died at her home on Fitch St., Tuesday, after a lingering illness. For years she conducted a boarding house here, and was later succeeded in that business by her daughter, Mrs. Betty BENNETT. She is survived by Mrs. BENNETT, and another daughter, Mrs. Will REESE, of Arizona, and son, Fred BARNES of San Francisco. The funeral will wait the arrival of Mrs. REESE. Mrs. BARNES was a most lovable lady. Her charities have been wide and the good example of her life, ripe in good deeds as it was ripe in years, has been felt and understood by many people, some who knew her best and many who were acquainted with her but a short time." Source: The Sotoyome Scimitar (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 5 Dec 1919. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BARNES--Mrs. Sarah Frances BARNES, one of the best known and most highly respected citizens of Healdsburg, died at her home on South Fitch St., early Friday morning after a long period of ill health. The news of her death, though long expected, came as a shock to her family and the whole community. Citizen's old and young and in every walk of life expressed their sincere sympathy. For the hour of sympathy rolled as a wave over the city and found expression in kindly words spoken to the bereaved children, in tears and in flowers; silent tokens of a communities love and reverence for a noble life that had left the darkling shadows and the storms-clouds of ill health, for the effulgence of life beyond. Mrs. BARNES was born in Missouri nearly 80 years ago. She was united in marriage to W.H. BARNES and with him moved to California in the early days. In 1879 they selected Healdsburg as their permanent home and until she passed away Mrs. BARNES lived with her daughter, Miss Annie BARNES at the family home on Fitch St. Mrs. **BARNES** is survived by 9 children, 4 sons and 5 daughters as follows: Mrs. James R. MILLER, of Seattle, Wa.; John T. BARNES & William G. of San Francisco; Mrs. Nettie B. CHISHOLM, Windsor; Ben H. BARNES, Santa Rosa; Mrs. Edward QUINN, Mrs. R.A. SCHIEFFER, Charles Fredrick & Miss Annie BARNES of Healdsburg. The funeral services were held from her late residence, Sunday afternoon at 1:30. Rev. E.B. WARE, of the Christian Church delivered the funeral address. The Eastern Star had charge of the ceremony at the

cemetery." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 23 Sept Aug 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BARNES--In this city, May 27, St. Clari BARNES, a native of Missouri, aged 52 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BARNETT--San Francisco, January 19- Alfonse BARNETT was found dead this morning in his room, the cause of death being consumption. Deceased was a Frenchman, fifty four years of age and a cabinet maker by vocation. He had been denie admission to City and County Hospitals less than a fortnight ago. Within four days, there have been in the morgue three cases where deceased had been denied admission to a public hospital. These instances of compelling men to die in the streets for lack of treatment, in consequence of the refusal of the City and County Hospital authorities to admit them as patients, have aroused the ire of the Coroner, who proposes to have the Grand Jury look into the matter." Source: Sacramento Bee, 19, Jan 1885, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BARNETT--In this city, Sept. 24th, Mrs. Maria BARNETT, aged 29 years, a native of Giantane, County Galway, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 25 Sept 1865.

"BARNETT--In this city, August 26, Norman W. BARNETT, a native of Williston, Vt., aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from No. 26 Mint avenue, corner of Jessie street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BARNEY--San Francisco -- Mysterious Death -- Probable Suicide -- A man named Daniel F. BARNEY, aged about 36 years, a carpenter, who had at times appeared deranged upon the subject of spiritualism, was found dead in an out house at the middle station near Fort Point. The body was found lying on the ground floor, upon the left side, with a gunny bag of straw under his head. His throat was cut, but the jugular vein was not severed, and the wound was not sufficient to have caused his death. On a further examination, a handkerchief was found tied tightly around his left arm above the elbow, and a deep cut across the arm, severing the bronchial artery, and penetrating to the bone. Strange to say, the sleeve of his under shirt was drawn down over the wound, and the over-shirt was buttoned at the wrist. The following letter, together with a number of accounts, and several verses of poetry showing that the deceased was laboring under Spiritualism, was found in his pocket: 'Mr. BONE, Sir: Please collect my account from Mr. SAYWOOD, and pay my bill to Mrs. CUMMINS, and an account with Mr. TAYLOR the post merchant, on Stockton street. Fear nothing. Respected friend, all is right, Adieu, Barney N.B. -- You see I have no idea of being long lost. D.B.' The man had apparently

been dead for 2 or 3 days. His finger and a portion of his face had been mutilated by the rats. From all the circumstances, says the S.F. 'Alta,' it is more than likely that he committed suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 6 March 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARNSTEAD--Thomas Delap BARNSTEAD, a retired Sergeant of Police and Commander of Linclon Post #1 G.A.R. died at his home in San Francisco on Monday. He was connected with the police department for a number of years and was prominent in army circles. He was 66 years of age and leaves a widow." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 21 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BARNUM--We regret to record the death of Mr. BARNUM, who expired suddenly on Thursday morning of hemorrhage of the lungs. The body was taken to San Francisco for interment." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 20 May 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BAROW--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: L. BAROW." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BARQUE--Jean P. BARQUE, 40, Aug. 23, France." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"BARR--In this city, March 4, Annabella, wife of William H. BARR, a native of England, aged 66 years, 3 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"BARR--In this city, June 18, 1911, Daniel BARR, beloved husband of the late Mary BARR, a native of Ireland, aged 83 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from the chapel of Julius S. Godeau, 41 Van Ness avenue; thence to St. Joseph's Church for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 20 June 20, 1911, page 4. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"BARR--[On 12 Nov 1873] Patrick BARR killed at Pacific Mail dock, San Francisco, being caught under a coal cage." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARRETT--in this city, May 18,1894. Edward BARRETT, native of Ireland, age 79 yrs. Remains at parlors of Theoder Dierks." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 May 1894.

"BARRETT--???In San Francisco, March 27, 1977, Edward Bernard, beloved husband of Evelyn BARRETT of Alameda. Loving father of James BARRETT of Fremont. Dear grandfather of 4 grandchildren. A native of San Francisco, aged 72 years. A member of Inland Boatmen???s Union of the Pacific of San Francisco, Screen Actors and Extras Guild of San Francisco, and past member of Dolphin Club of San Francisco.??? Source: *Alameda Times-Star*. [Submitter's note: m. January 5, 1929 in Benicia, Ca. to Helena Rose NOAKE; m. 1953 in Oakland, Ca. to Evelyn HUGHES.] Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Edward Bernard BARRETT, b. July 2, 1904 in San Francisco, d. March 27, 1977 in San Francisco. Resident of Alameda, Ca. Father John S. BARRETT, Mother Ellen MOYHAN [sic.]???. Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Elizabeth (SINGLETON), [Submitter's note: first wife of Patrick H. BARRETT], b.abt. 1846, in Ireland d. 1872 in San Francisco per *San Francisco Call*.]" Source: 1880 Federal Census (shows Patrick as widowed with three children); Cemetery records: ???Date of internment April 28, 1927, age 26. (date of death lined through)??? card infers re-internment from abandoned S.F. cemetery. Cemetery plot plan: age ???(25 yrs)???. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--In this city, December 27, 1898, Elizabeth, dearly beloved wife of Edward BARRETT, and mother of Mrs. Louisa DUFFY, a native of the parish of Mu[???]w, County Coirk, Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Thursday) at 9:30 o'clock from her late residence [6??] Minna street, between Seventh and Eighth, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be cleelbrated for the respose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"BARRETT--Elizabeth (BLUCHER) BARRETT, b. July 28, 1903 in San Francisco. D.May 8, 1985 in San Francisco." Source: Family information. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Ellen [MOYNAHAN or MONAHAN?]--b. August 5th, 1878, in Cork, Ireland. D. September 1, 1924 in San Francisco. Widow of Thomas S. BARRETT. Father John MONAHAN, Mother Mary DONAVAN.??? [Submitter's note: First names of Husband and Father (underlined) transposed by informant ???Home For Aged???, verified by other records. (JB)]. Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Ellen S.--[Submitter's note: aka. Nellie]--???In this city February 19, 1929, Ellen S.

BARRETT beloved daughter of the late Patrick H. **BARRETT** and Elizabeth S. **BARRETT**, and sister of the late Mrs. Kate **EHRHONR** and John S. **BARRETT**, a native of San Francisco Cal.??? [Submitter's note: ???native of San Francisco??? is incorrect.] Source: *San Francisco Chronicle* or *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Feb 1929. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

BARRETT--Ellen S.--b.1867 in Ireland, d. February 19, 1929 in San Francisco, a single woman. Father Patrick H. **BARRETT**, Mother Elizabeth **SINGLETON**.??? Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Helena Rose [Submitter's notes: NOAKE; aka Nellie, by family, a British Subject.] Father George NOAKE, Mother Emily EARP. b. September 13, 1908, in Birmingham, England, d. January 18, 1949 in San Leandro, CA.??? [Submitter's note: Errors, this document; misspelled father???s name and American citizenship.] Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--In this city, March 29, of pneumonia, James BARRETT, a native of Mount M{__?}, Queens County, Ireland, aged 36 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend solemn Requiem Mass tomorrow (Wednesday), at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m. at St. Patrick's Church, thence to Armory of Irish Regiment, Fourth street, between Mission and Howard, where the body will be in state [__?] 2 p.m.; from whence his remains will be taken to Calvary Cemetery for interment." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Mar 1874.

"BARRETT--March 29, 1874 - Supervisor James BARRETT, of San Francisco, died, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARRETT--BARRETT, John Patrick [Submitter's note: aka Jack by family, and Jake by business associates], b. August 24, 1897 in San Francisco, m. July 13, 1926 to Edith **NEALIS**, d. October 21, 1975 in San Clemente, California." Source: Family information. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--In this city, May 15, 1920. John S. dearly beloved husband of Ellen BARRETT and loving father of John, Richard, Randall, Edward and Bessie BARRETT, and loving son of Patrick H. BARRETT and the late Elizabeth BARRETT, and loving brother of Nellie BARRETT (a good father and a good son) a native of San Jose, aged 51 years.??? Source: San Francisco Chronicle or San Francisco Examiner. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--John S.-- b.1866, in San Jose, California, d. May 15 1920 in San Francisco. Age 54, a Journeyman Plumber. Father Patrick H. BARRETT, mother unknown.??? [Submitter's

note: Correct year of birth is 1868.] Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--In Roseville, July 12, Mrs. M. J. BARRETT, aged 53 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BARRETT--In this city, February 16, Margaret **BARRETT**, a native of Ireland, aged 40 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"BARRETT--Mary BARRETT was found dead in he bed Wednesday morning at six o'clock at the Richmond House on Howard street between Third and Fourth. She had been in the habit of drinking for years, and the habit is suppose to have resulted in her death. Deceased was a native if Boston, and 28 years of age." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15, Jan 1895, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BARRETT--Mary Agnes (COONEY), [Submitter's note: Second wife of Patrick H. BARRETT]; In Fruitvale, March 1, Mary Agnes dearly beloved wife of Patrick H. BARRETT, a native of Boston, Mass. (Boston Mass. papers please copy).??? Source: Oakland Tribune and either San Francisco Chronicle or San Francisco Examiner. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Mary Agnes, b. abt. 1850 in Boston Mass.; d March 1, 1908 in Oakland, CA; Father, John **COONEY**, Mother???s name unknown.??? Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--In this city, April 26, 1927 Patrick H. beloved husband of the late Mary A. BARRETT and loving father of Ellen BARRETT and the late Mrs. Kate EHRHORN and John S. BARRETT. Loving grandfather of Mrs. C.F. HAMILTON, John, Richard, Edward, Elizabeth and the late Randall BARRETT. A native of Ireland.??? Source: Both the *San Francisco Chronicle* and *San Francisco Examiner*. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

???BARRETT--Patrick H. **BARRETT**, b. about 1841 in Ireland, d. April 26, 1927, age, abt. 85. Retired Customs House Inspector. Father, John **BARRETT**, mother Catherine **NAGLE**.??? Source: Death Certificate. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Randall Alfred BARRETT, b. March 11, 1903 in San Francisco, d.March 26, 1927 on board American steam ship ???Olen??? (crew member, ???Assistant Engineer???) in harbor of Bahia de Pasajes, Spain. Buried in San Pedro Cemetery, San Sebastian, Spain." Source: Birth information from U.S. Army Transport records. Death records from Spanish

Minister of Justice, certified copy of ???ACTA DE DEFUNCION??? (death certificate). Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--Richard C. (aka Dick) BARRETT, b. April 20, 1900 in San Francisco, m. April 26, 1924 to Elizabeth BLUCHER in San Francisco. D. July 8, 1963 in San Francisco." Source: Family information. Contact: Jim Barrett barjam@presys.com

"BARRETT--In Carson City, N.T., Oct. 4th, Sarah, wife of James T. BARRETT, formerly of Illinois, in the 19th year of her age." Source: San Francisco Daily Alta California, 16 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"BARRETT--In this city, January 31, William, beloved brother of Minnie and Ellen BARRETT, and nephew of Mrs. BIGGONS, Mrs. GARDNER, Mrs. NELSON and Hames ATTRIDGE, a native of Bantry, County Cork, Ireland, aged 25 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m, from the residence of his aunt. Mrs. NELSON, 1030 Montgomery street, corner Vallejo." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1886.

"BARRITT--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 29 - Last evening a man named William BARRITT, residing at the corner of Bryant and Eighth streets, was seized with convulsions or cramps and died in a very few minutes." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 July 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BARRINGER--[...Horatio G., youngest son of P.H. and Elizabeth BARRINGER, a native of Buffalo, N.Y., aged 27 years. (New York and Illinois papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintnaces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, No. 23 Welch street, between Third and Fourth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 Jan 1870.

"BARRIS--In this city, Sept. 28th, Mary Ann, wife of H.D. BARRIS, a native of New York city, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Sept 1865.

"BARRON--Entered into rest, in this city, February 2, Charles BARRON, beloved son of Harry and the late Julia BARRON, and brother of Mrs. J.C. PITERMAN of Winnemucca, Nev., Mrs. Max MAYERHOFER, Edward and William BARRON, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 4, at 2 o'clock, from Gray's chapel, Geary and Divisadero streets. Interment, Eternal Home Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"BARRON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 13--The will of Wm. E. BARRON, dated Oct. 24, 1871, was probated today. Thos. **BELL**, W.C. **RALSTON** and D.O. **MILLS** are administrators. The estate is valued at from \$5,000,000 to \$8,000,000. The testator declares that all the real estate standing in his name belongs to the firm of Barron & Co., except the rancho Caslamayome, which is held in trust for the heirs of Wm. FORBES, and part of a 50 vara lot on Sansome street, held in trust for Francisco MARTINEZ. He bequeaths \$10.000 in San Francisco bonds during his life time to his brother Erestace BARRON, of Madrid, Spain, and gives to each of his 3 nieces, of Almeria, Spain, \$40,000, and to this brother Phillip A., a release of all debts and the income during his life of \$30,000, the principal to go to his nieces at his death; to his sister Senora Katalina Avela de BARRON, \$15,000; to Mrs. Francisco PRICE, \$10,000; to David M. RICHARD, \$5,000 and to Christian GEHREL, \$2,500. The residue of his estate is to be invested and from its earning \$2,000 per month paid to his brother, Joseph BARRON; and in case the income exceeds \$4,000 per month, the half is to be devoted to the education of his brother Joseph's children. After paying all, his estate is to be invested for the benefit of his brother Joseph and his children." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA) 14 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARRY--The San Francisco journals record a sad case of destitution and death on the Old Mission Road, near that city. A poor woman named BARRY, for nearly a year past, had supported a family of 4 children and a drunken husband, by washing. She was finally taken ill, and lay 3 days without medical aid or nourishment, except a little meal and water. Providence at length terminated her misery, and the husband fled. The coroner gave the children a temporary home beneath his own roof." Source: *The Union Democrat,* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 16 Sept 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARRY--In South Boston, July 31, Mrs. Ann BARRY, mother of Mrs. Edward EGAN of San Francisco, aged 75 years." Source: *Alta California*, 10 Aug 1887.

"BARRY.-In this city, August 4, Annie Belle, beloved and only duaghter of Gus and Clara **BARRY**, aged 8 years and 5 days. (Amador papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from No. 1227 Broadway, near Hyde street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"BARRY--In San Francisco, Jan. 5th, Benjamin P. Willis, only son of Thomas A. and Eliza M. BARRY, aged 21 months and 27 days." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 9 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARRY--In this city, January 16, Catherine, beloved mother of John FARRELL and Timothy, Mary and Patrick BARRY, a native of Jamestown, County Leitrim, Ireland, aged 73 years. (Chelsea, Mass., and Walla Walla, Wash., papers please copy.) Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"BARRY--In San Francisco, Nov. 6th, Elizabeth Kiella, wife of Edward N. BARRY, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Bee (Evening), 9 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARRY--In Auburn, May 17, Florence, dearly beloved daughter of Mary and the late Edward BARRY and loving sister of Edward, Everard and Francis BARRY, a native of Redwood City, Cal. **Interment to-day (Friday), at 12 o'clock p.m., in Menlo Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"BARRY--In this city, February 8, John G. BARRY, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday) morning at 9 . . . [incomplete]" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 10 Feb 1870, p. 3. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"BARRY--In this city, March 26, 1891, James, beloved husband of Fanny BARRY, and fahter of James H. and Joseph F. BARRY, a native of the city of Cork, Ireland, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 244 Langton street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"BARRY--In this city, James Joseph BARRY, beloved brother of Mrs. D.B. MacQUANIO, a native of Portsmouth, Va., aged 43 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock, from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2425 Mission street, near Twenty-first. Funeral private. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Jan 1899.

"BARRY--James BARRY--Shortly after dawn of the New Year, James BARRY, a ships carpenter, who lived with his sister at 2859 Mission Street, San Francisco, was found dead in the rear of the house with a bullet wound in the back of his head, and an empty revolver beside him, He had been out of work for some time and was despondent." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BARRY--In this city, January 16, Jane, beloved wife of David BARRY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 36 years. Friends and acquainatances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral

to-morrow (Monday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 156 Natoma street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"BARRY--In this city, March 16, Joseph P. BARRY, a native of California, aged 29 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 March, 1895.

"BARRY--In this city, June 26, Joseph BARRY, beloved brother of the late David, Michael and Dan BARRY, a native of Ireland, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"BARRY--In San Francisco, Dec. 10th, Mary, daughter of Michael BARRY, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARRY--Dr. John F. MORSE and Dr. Victor J.FOURGIAUD, two distinguished physicians and William BARRY, the well known comedian of San Francisco, were all buried last Sunday." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 7 Jan 1875. Transcribed by: Jeanne Taylor.

"BARRY--In this city, June 39, 1895, Mary E., beloved daughter of Matthew and Mary E. BARRY and sister of George W., Edward J., Walter A., James W., John M., Annie M. and Eva C. BARRY and the late Thomas F. BARRY, a native of San Francisco aged 22 years 1 month and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from the residence of her parents, corner Sixteenth street and Railroad avenue south, thence to All Hallows Church, where services will be held. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"BARRY--In San Francisco, August 13th, Washington J., youngest son of William BARRY, aged 6 months." Source: *The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 15 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARRY--Yesterday afternoon [2 Jan 1875], William BARRY, an old and favorably known comedian, died suddenly in his room at 118 Post Street. His death was probably caused by a congestive chill. The body of deceased was discovered by a young man connected with The California Theatre Company, who went to Mr. BARRY's room for the purpose of getting an autograph on his portrait in a collection made up in an album for presentation to Mr. W. J. FLORENCE. The body was taken in charge by Mrs. STARK, Mr. BASSETT, Mr. TIFFANY and Dave ANDERSON, friends of the deceased, who will see to the arrangements for his funeral. For years past, the name BARRY has been familiar among Californians. He has ever been a

favorite on the stageand in his line, had no superior." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Jan 1875, p.1. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BARSTOW--In Oakland, March 12, Alfred BARSTOW, a native of New Hampshire, aged 66 years and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 14 March, 1895.

"BARSTOW--In this city, Oct. 9th, Emma L., infant daughter of S.F. and Laura J. BARSTOW." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Oct 1865.

"BARSTOW--In this city, July 16, George Edward BARSTOW, only son of Rev. F.O. and Mary BARSTOW, aged 5 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BARTET--Death - Annette BARTET." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BARTH--In Oakland, Oct. 24th, Frederick BARTH, a native of Germany, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Oct 1865.

"BARTHROP--About 8 o'clcok Wednesday moning, park officer Thomas heard cries of distress from the shrubbery and upon investigation found Edward BARTHROP, an employee in a broom factory, who had just expired. On his person was a letter addressed to his wife, but with no name or signature. There was also a note saying he had taken poison." Source: Sacramento Bee (Bay Gleanings) 12 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BARTLETT--In this city, Sept. 18th, at twenty minutes past [8?] o'clock, a.m., Mrs. Ellen A., wife of Columbus BARTLETT, Esq., of this city, aged 32 years. The funeral will be announced in the morning papers." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Sept 1865.

"BARTLETT--In this city, November 9, Margaret BARTLETT, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. Charles SYMON and grandmother of Mrs. James GASTON and J.A. SYMON, a native of Scotland, aged 84 years 2 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"BARTLETT--On board the steamer Sea Bird, on her passage from Panama, Mr. R. G. BARTLETT, and Master CULVER, both natives of New York." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Aug 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BARTMAN--In this city, August 23, Mathias BARTMAN, a native of Germany, aged 91 years

and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Aug 1873.

"BARTON--January 5, 1874 - James BARTON killed by falling from a window in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BARTON--In this city, March 2, S. M. BARTON, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BARTON--In this city June 28, 1920, Thomas BARTON, beloved husband of Charlotte BARTON and loving brother of George BARTON, Mrs. Sarah WARD, Mrs. Annie WOODWORTH and Mrs. Jennie SWEENEY, a native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his sister, Mrs. Sarah WARD, 500 Naples st. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, conducted by Barry & McDonald." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BARUCH--Emilie BARUCH died at San Francsico Oct. 25, 1954." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"BARUCH--Frederick BARUCH died at San Francisco Nov 29, 1938." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"BARUCH--Frederick BARUCH died at Santa Barbara, Dec. 7, 1964." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"BARUCH--Hattie Hyman BARUCH died at San Francisco November 13, 1897." Source: STODOLE Family Bible in possession of submitter. Contact: Sharon Tait sharentait@aol.com

"BARUCH--Died- In San Francisco, Friday evening, January 4th, 1889, Isacc BARUCH a native of Lantenberg, Germany, age 63 years. [father of the Mesdames ROSENBERG; 2 of the sons are still in South America where they are successfully engaged in the coffee business.]" Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 11 Jan 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"BARUCH--The sad news of the death of Mrs. BARUCH, mother of Mrs. M. ROSENBERG, was received here Sunday. She had been in apparent good health up to the time of her death and her sudden demise was a great shock to her family and friends. The funeral took place from her late residence in San Francisco last Tuesday. She leaves a family of grown children to mourn her loss." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 15 Jan 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"BASCIZZA--In Oakland, June 3, Mamie, youngest daughter of George and Nicholas [sic.] BASCIZZA, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 6 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 1515 Seventh street...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 June 1886.

"BASFORD--In this city, August 4, Jacob Kimball BASFORD, a native of Calais, Maine, aged 59 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"BASH--San Francisco, December 19---Isaac BASH, 14 years and 11 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"BASS--In San Francisco, Feb. 1, George E., only son of T.J. BASS, aged 4 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BASSETT--In this city, September 23, Thomas R., beloved husband of Mary H. BASSETT, and father of Howard H., Jordan R. and Geraldine C. BASSETT, and brother of J.C., P.L., E.D. and John S. and Margaret BASSETT, a native of Canada, age53 years 9 Months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, September 25, at 9 o'clock, from the mortuary chapel, 2475 Mission street; theace to St. Charles Borromeo Church, at the corner of Eighteenth and Shotwell streets, at 9:30 o'clock for services. Kindly omit flowers. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Sept 1903, p.12. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"BASSETT--In San Francisco, September 20, 1932. Veronica BASSETT, beloved wife of the late James C. BASSETT, loving mother of Margaret GROSSO, and the late James BASSETT Jr., and beloved grandmother of Felix and James GROSSO. A native of Prince Edward Island, Canada, aged 80 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, at 9 a.m., from the parlors of Suhr A. Wieholdt, 1465 Valencia St., near 26th St. Interment Mt. View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: Oakland Tribune, 22 Sept 1932. Transcribed by Tom Meyers. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"BASTIAN--At the City Hotel, on Tuesday evening last, James BASTIAN, aged about 47, a native of England, and recently from Honolulu, S.I." Source: Californian, 4 Nov 1848, p. 3.

"BATCHELDER--Death Of Capt. Batchelder--Passing Away of a Well-Known Man of

Oakland-Oakland Jan 1--D.F. BATCHELDER, who for twelve years was a popular special policeman on the Broadway beat, between Ninth and Fourteenth streets, died very suddenly at his home, 811 Isabella street, this morning, of valvular disease of the heart. He was a native of Boston, aged 76 years. His wife died three years ago. The death of "Captain" BATCHELDER. as he was familiarly known, recalls a suit of no small proportions dismissed in the United States District Court some time ago. It involved the title to 160 acres of land known as **BAKER**s Beach. near Point Lobos, San Francisco. Captain BATCHELDER married Mrs. Maria BAKER, widow of the late John Henry BAKER, in the early '70's and shortly afterward the property referred to, and left by J.H.BAKER to his widow, was mortgaged by the newly-acquired husband, Captain BATCHELDER, for \$36,000. The mortgage was held by the late John BRECKMYSTEL of San Francisco, who, it was afterward claimed, had foreclosed on it very suddenly one day and subsequently bought the property in for \$60,000. This occurred in 1879, and in about June of that year BATCHELDER commenced suit for its recovery and the case has ever since hung fire in various courts, until recently, when it was thrown out of the United States District Court on the ground of lack of jurisdiction. Deceased leaves only a stepson, J. H. BAKER, who is also an officer, and who stated to-night that his stepfather's death would by no means terminate the effort to regain possession of **BAKER**s BEACH. The date of the funeral has not been determined, but the body will probably be interned in the family plot in Odd Fellows Cemetery, San Francisco." Source: clipping dated 1 Jan 1899. Contact: Susan Scott Wheelan@mindspring.com

"BATCHELDER.-In this city, December 6, Maria beloved wife of D. F. BATCHELDER, daughter of the late Adam and Catherine, SEESNUP, and mother of Mrs. W. G. SCOTT, Mrs. F. F. MOODY, [submitter's note: this should be BOODY], J. H. and Adam S. BAKER, Mrs. Mary J. LUNDBERG and the late Mrs. C. F. WARE, a native of Baltimore Md. aged 75 years 4 months and 15 days. Baltimore and New Orleans papers please copy. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock from the residence of her son Adam S. BAKER, 441 Fifth Street. Interment, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Dec 1894. p. 12, c. 4. Contact: Susan Scott Wheelan@mindspring.com

"BATEMAN--In this city, December 29, Bridget, beloved wife of Colonel M.C. BATEMAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged [?23?] years. (County Cork, Ireland, papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, corner of Pacific avenue and Gough street; thence to St. Bridget's Church, corner of Broadway and Van Ness avenue, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 30 Dec 1873.

"BATEMAN--In this city, March 16, Maggie C., beloved daughter of M.C. BATEMAN, and sister of M.C. Jr., and J.C. BATEMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday) at 8:45 A.M., from her late residence, 2112 Howard street, near Seventeenth; thence to Mission Dolores church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 18 March 1887.

"BATES--In this city, February 17, at 11 o'clock A.M., Eliza M. BATES, a native of Baltimore, Md, aged 84 years and 18 days. [Baltimore and St. Joseph (Mo.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, tomorrow, (Saturday) at 11 o'clock A.M., from St. John's Presbyterian (Dr. Scott's) Church." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 Feb 1881, p. 4, col. 5. Contact: Cindy Walker c1walker@camcomp.com

"BATES--Funeral Held in S. F. for George E. BATES - San Francisco, Sept. 10, - Funeral services were held at Cypress Lawn today for George E. BATES, local retired attorney who died Thursday night from heart trouble at his home, 2767 Clay street. BATES began his practice here in 1885, retiring in 1906. He was 74 years old, and was a member of the Pacific Union Club, the Olympic Club, the San Francisco Golf Club, and a past member of the Bohemian Club. He is survived by a widow, Mrs. Emmeline L. BATES." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 10 Sept 1927, p. 13. Transcriber's note: Spelling and Punctuation are as printed in article. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BATES--In this city, Dec 23d, Joseph BATES, formerly of Yorkshire, England." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 26 Dec 1865.

"BATES--In this city, December 2, Mary BATES, aged 52 years. Funeral to-day, at 9 a.m., from No. 893 Market street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"BATINICH--Jacob - In San Francisco, July 21,1874, Jacob BATINICH, aged 35 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BATTEN--George Elmer BATTEN, died 1 January 1935 St. Luke's Hospital. Usual residence 2714 Easton Drive, Burlingame, CA. Married, spouse Caroline BATTEN. Age 48 years, 10 months, 8 days. Born February 23, 1886 Murphy, California. Sales Manager for Ludly (Steel Company). Father George E. BATTEN, Mother's maiden name unknown. Woodlawn Cemetery. Funeral Director Halsted & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BATTLES.-Died in this city [Stockton], Sept. 19th, John, infant son of Luke and Theresa BATTLES, aged 1 year, 4 months, 11 days. San Francisco???Call??? please copy. [The funeral will take place this (Friday) afternoon from the residence of the parents, NW part of the city, at 2 ?? o???clock. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend.]" Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 20 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BATTLES.-Luke, died 30 Nov 1927 at 728 Page St. Apt 4. Widowed, spouse Theresa BATTLES. Age 83 years, 4 months, 15 days. Born Aug. 15, 1844 Ireland. Buried Holy Cross Cemetery. Undertaker, J.A. White." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BATTLES--Theresa, died 20 June 1913 at 1518 Glaves Ave. Married. Age 56. Born 1857, Ireland. Father Thomas McSWYGAN of Ireland. Mother Mary SPENCE of Ireland. Buried Holy Cross Cemetery. Undertaker McAvoy & O'Hara." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BATTEN--John A. BATTEN, died 22 Dec 1939 at St. Francis Hospital. Usual residence 22 Walnut, Tracy, CA. Married, spouse Viola BATTEN. Born 23 Feb 1910, Murphys, CA. Age 29 yars, 9 months, 22 days. Machinist for Shell Oil Co. Father, Frederich BATTEN of Vallecito, CA. Mother Hattie Amelia SENTER of Murphys, CA. Buried in Tracy, CA. Funeral Director Halsted & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BATTEN--John Henry, died 24 May 1914 at Univ. of Cal. Hospital. Usual residence, Merced, CA. Married. Age 37. Parent's names unknown. Buried Angel's Camp., CA. Undertaker, Theo Dierke." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BATY--OLD PIONEER PASSES--The death of John R. BATY removes another pioneer settler of this valley. The end came at the residence of Mrs. Wm HILL, at Modesto, where he was visiting. Coming to this valley and settling at Fort Bidwell when this part of the State was teeming with hostile Indians, his life was one of excitement, thrilling adventures and danger. He was a good neighbor, thoroughly imbued with old fashioned hospitality, and his latch string was always on the outside of his door, and he will be sadly missed in the community in which he has lived so long. John R. BATY was born in Ohio, September 3, 1839 and died March 5, 1925. He came to California in the 60's by way of the Panama route and located at Fort Bidwell and was married to Miss Laura MASON, daughter of Judge MASON, of Lake County, Ore., Oct. 30, 1870. To this union twelve children were born, and reared on the old home place at Bidwell.

They are as follows: Thos **BATY**, Montana; Ella **BATY**, decreased; Mrs. I. S. **McGOWAN**, Los Angeles; Mrs. I. H. **SKILLMAN**, Fort Bidwell; Mrs. H. **BARDUE**, San Francisco; Mrs. E. G. **PETERSON**, Fort Bidwell Virgie **SKILLMAN**, deceased; Mrs. W. D. **HILL**, Modesto; Mrs. W. W. **HUGHES**, Roseburg; Mrs. R. L. **WATSON**, San Luis Obispo; Carol **BATY**, Eagleville; Mrs. T. J. **WYLIE**, Cedarville. To them sincere sympathy of a large circle of friends is extended in their sad bereavement. The remains were accompanied from Modesto to Fort Bidwell by his daughter, Mrs. W. D. **HILL** and were interred in the Bidwell cemetery last Sunday afternoon." Source: *Surpise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County), 3 March 1925. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"BAUER--In this city, August 5, John, only son of Leonhardt and Louise BAUER, a native of Philadelphia, aged 11 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his parents, 11 1/2 Gilbert street, between Sixth and Seventh, off Brannan." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 7 Aug 1885.

"BAUER--In this city, April 23, Louis B., beloved husband of Beatrice Knight BAUER, beloved son of Christian and Amelia and cousin of Lizzie MARKEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years. Friends and members of Presidio Parlor, Native Sons of the Golden West, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Sunday, May 20, at 2 o'clock p.m. at the chapel of Laurel Hill Cemetery. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906.

"BAUER--In this city, April 23, Louis B., beloved husband of Beatrice KNIGHT BAUER, beloved son of Christian and Amelia BAUER and cousin of Lizzie MARKEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years. ** Friends and members of Presido Parlor, Native Sons of the Golden West, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Sunday, May 20, at 2 o'clock p.m., at the chapel of Laurel Hill Cemetery. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"BAUER--In this city, November 28, Robert W. BAUER, aged 12 years, 8 months and 23 days. Funeral to-day, at 3 p.m., from No. 1838 Geary street. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"BAULSIR--Suddenly, Nimrod BAULSIR, son of Kimrod and Mary BAULSIR, aged 2 years, 4 months and 20 days. Friends and relatives are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this Friday afternoon at 1 o 'clock from the residence of the parents, No 1, 332 Washington Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BAUM--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 17, 1890, Eva Regina, youngest daughter of John BAUM and a sister of Mrs. W.J.HEFFLEFINGER of this city, the deceased is a native of Ca. aged 23y 8m." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BAUMAN--PIONEER WOMAN DEAD--SUISUN (Solano Co.), February 21 - Mrs. Mary A. BAUMAN, wife of Jacob H. BAUMAN, died in San Francisco last Sunday. She had been ill and under treatment in a San Francisco hospital for sometime. Deceased was a native of Ohio, aged 62 years. She was one of the pioneer residents of this community and was held in high esteem by a wide circle of acquaintances. She was the mother of J.W. and E.H. BAUMAN and Mrs. William PIERCE, of this place, and sister of D.K., G.C. and Frank McMULLEN of San Francisco and R.H. McMULLEN of Sacramento. The funeral was held here this morning at 10:30. The remains were interred in the Fairfield Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 21 Feb 21 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAUMANN--In this city, August 29, 1942, William J., dearly beloved husband of Kathrine BAUMANN, devoted father of John and Fred FURTER, loving grandfather of Fred FURTER Jr., brother of Isadore BAUMANN, Mrs. Helena ZUEST, Mrs. Annie HEDIGER, Mrs. Josephine AMBORD and Mrs. Mary BOOCK; a native of Switzerland, aged 64 years. A member of Garagemen???s Union No. 665, and San Francisco Gruetli Verein. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, Sept. 1, at 9 a.m., from the Funeral Home of Roche & Co., 16th and Dolores Sts., thence to St. Elizabeth???s Church, Wayland and Brussels Sts., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug, 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BAUMEISTER--In this city, Aug. 28, 1942, William H., dearly beloved husband of Marie BAUMEISTER; loving father of Mrs. Lewis SCHMITT, Mrs. William McNIGHT Jr. and Frank BAUMEISTER. A member of SS. Peter and Paul Society of St. Boniface Church and Postal Clerks??? Union No. 2. Funeral Monday, at 8:30 a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Boniface Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug, 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BAUMGARTEN--In this city, June 4, Joseph BAUMGARTEN, beloved husband of Mathilda BAUMGARTEN, father of Phillip, Leon, Babette and Nanette BAUMGARTEN, and brother of Mrs. Fannie BAUMGARTEN, Mrs. Mathilda JACOBOVICS and Mrs. Louise ULLMAN, a native

of Budapest, Hungary, aged 58 year 4 months and 18 days. (New York papers please copy.)" Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"BAUN--In this city, October 17, Jasper J. BAUN, a native of Denmark, aged 49 years, 6 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances, and those of his brothers-in-law, M.R. COURNENAY and J.B. WALSH, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 921 Eighteenth street, corner of Hartford. Interment in Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Oct 1884.

"BAXTER--In San Francisco, Jan 9th, Benjamin D. BAXTER, a native of Quincy, Massachusetts, aged 50 years and 4 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BAXTER--In this city, February 15, Joseph P., beloved husband of Maggie A., and father of Josephine and Arthur BAXTER, a native of Massachusetts, aged 51 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 2207 Steiner street, thence to St. Dominic's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"BAXTER--In this city, October 19, of congestion of the lungs, Madeline C., daughter of J.P. and Maggie BAXTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 3 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances, and those of her grandfather, Michael NEVILLE, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from No. 817 Filbert street, between Taylor and Jones." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"BAXTER--In this city, January 17, 1935, Samuel BAXTER, loving brother of Joseph, Hugh, James and John BAXTER, beloved son of the late Mary and John BAXTER; a native of Ireland. A member of Union Lodge No. 334, F. & A. M. of Bradford, Pennsylvania and the Machinist's Union, Local 68. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service today (Saturday) at 2:30 p.m. at the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission Street, near 25th, under the auspices of Presidio Lodge No. 354, F. & A.M. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Jan 1935, page 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"BAYERQUE--In Mazlatan, Mexico, February 21, J.B. BAYERQUE, of the firm PIOCHE and BAYERQUE of San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Bee, 1 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi

Bordelon.

"BAYERQUE--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 28 - J.B. BAYERQUE, of the firm of PIOCHE and BAYERQUE, died in Mazatlan on the 21st. His remains were brought to this city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BAYES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 29 - Colonel Thomas BAYES, an old and well known citizen of San Francisco and delegate from this State to the Democratic National Convention, died on the voyage to New York just before the steamer reached that city." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BAYLES--In this city, March 11, Elizabeth BAYLES, a native of California, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, page 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BAYLES--DEATH of a MINISTER - Rev. N.C. BAYLES, successor to Rev. Dr. ANDERSON, as pastor of the First Presbyterian Church, San Francisco, died of hemorrhage of the lungs at 11 o'clock on Tuesday night. He was a native of New York city, graduated at the N.Y. Free Academy, and was 26 years of age." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 18 Aug 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"BAZIN--Wm. H. BAZIN, former resident of Petaluma, was drowned off the 'Ellen H. Wood,' which vessel, was wrecked on Salt Point, on the 26th ult., while on her trip from San Francisco to Big River." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 8 April 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BAZZINI--notice: Enter notice here. Lillie BAZZINI, died 13 DEc 1918, San Francisco, CA, at San Francisco Hospital, age 38 years, 3 months, 23 days; married, husband Genesio BAZZINI; born 20 Aug 1880, California. Father, A. RAGUD [sic; should be RHEUDE], born California; mother, Mary FITZGERALD, born Ireland. Burial at Holy Cross Cemetery; undertaker Julius S. GODEAU, 41 Van Ness Ave., S.F." Source: Certificate of Death - #18 057267. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BAZZINI--In this city, March 14, Loraine, dearly beloved daughter of G. and Lillian BAZZINI, and loving sister of Adele and Elwood BAZZINI, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 22 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Mar 1911. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BBODERICK [sic.]--In this city, June 30, 1895, Susie T., beloved daughter of John and Rose **BRODERICK** and sister of John, William, Rose, Annie, Margaret and Fred **BRODERICK**, a native of Carlisle, Pa., aged 29 years, 11 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday) at 3 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, Fort Mason, thence to St. Bridget's Church for services. Interment Presidio Cemetery." Source: **San Francisco Call**, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"B[E?]LL--Interment in San Francisco, April 15, Wm. B[E?]LL, Wisconsin, 27. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BEACH--In San Francisco, suddenly. September 21, 1930, Alva F. BEACH, beloved husband of Cassie BEACH, devoted father of Mrs. May LEONESIO, Mrs. Rose GONSALVES, Dorothea and Alva F. BEACH, Jr., a native of Illinois, aged 50 years. Friends invited to attend the funeral service Wednesday, September 24, 1930 at 2 pm at the parlors of Keaton & Dunsel, San Rafael. Interment Mount Tamalpals Cemetery, San Rafael." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"BEACH--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 9--About 3 o'clock this afternoon a gang of boys playing on the block bounded by Sacramento, Jones, Clay and Leavenworth streets, knocked the supports out from under an unoccupied frame dwelling house, and it came down with a crash, smashing into pieces and burying a number of boys in the ruins. Charles M. BEACH, aged 14, was instantly killed. Martin REDDINGTON, aged 15, was badly hurt, and James FLANDERS was severely injured. The house, which was of small value, belonged to Judge BURBANK. The boys killed and injured were playing cards in one of the rooms." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEACH--In San Francisco, June 23d, Gilbert BEACH, aged 47 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 25 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BEACHY--Rhoda M., beloved wife of William BEACHY, entrusted to the care of Julius S. Godeau, Inc., 41 Van Ness Avenue, nr. Market Street. Funeral Friday, December 19, 1952 at 2:30 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"BEAL--In Redwood City, February 27, William, son of the late William and Esthre BEAL, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years, 8 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"BEARDSLEY--In Marysville, Yuba County, February 6, 1919, Frank BEARDSLEY, brother of H.A. BEARDSLEY of Los Angeles and of Mrs. C.A. WIELSFORD of San Francisco, a native of California, aged 49 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BEASLEY--In this city, August 4, Joseph BEASLEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the rooms of N. Gray & Co., 641 Sacramento street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"BEAUDICHON--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, A. BEAUDICHON, France, 32. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BEAUDICHON--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Mrs. A. BEAUDICHON, France, 32. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BEAUDICHON--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Blanche BEAUDICHON, 1. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BEAUDICHON--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Chas. BEAUDICHON, 4. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BEAUREGARD--In this city, October 3, 1893, Louis Napoleon BEAUREGARD, a native of Burlington, Vt., aged 54 years, 10 months and 24 days. Friends and acquantices are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his daughter, Mrs. C. A. DOUGLASS, 1417 Harrison street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call*, San Francisco, 5 October 1893, page 10.

"BEARING--In San Francisco, Aug. 24th, Henerita, daughter of Charles BEARING, aged 9 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 27 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BEAVER--Annie, aged 35 years, in SF, wife of Henry BEAVER, a native of Ireland." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"BEBEND--In this city, July 3d, Charlotte, daughter of Mary and the late Charles BEBEND, a

native of San Francisco, aged 7 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Saturday), at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the mother, Twelfth street, between Howard and Folsom, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BECHDORF--In this city, March 17, Michael BECHDORF, a native of Germany, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, SUNDAY, March 20, at 10 o'clock A.M., from Druids' Hall, Sutter street. [Remains at the funeral parlors of Charles J.B. Metzier, 626 Washington street.]" Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

"BECHINI, Bernice Catherine - In San Mateo, July 28, 1974, Bernice Catherine BECHINI, beloved wife of the late Fioravante BECHINI, loving mother of Mrs. Madelyn CRAIN of Baltimore, Md., and Mrs. Gloria WINSLOW of Burlingame; devoted daughter of Mrs. Louise COYNE of San Bruno, dear sister of Mrs. Clara QUADT, Mrs. Frances GRAHAM, of Belmont and Ray E. COYNE of S.F. and the late Donald COYNE; grandmother of John, Steven and Karen, a native of S.F.; aged 62 years. A Mass of Christian Burial, was celebrated Tuesday, July 30, at St. Catherine's Catholic Church, Burlingame. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. A Rosary was recited Monday evening at the Colonial Mortuary of Crosby N. Gray & Co. 2 Park Rd., Burlingame. Contributions to the intensive Care Unit, Chope Hospital, 222-W. 39th Ave., San Mateo, preferred. Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 31 July, 1974. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BECHINI--Caroline BECHINI--In Millbrae, May 4 1984 dearly beloved wife of the late Gino BECHINI, loving mother of Doris PARDINI, devoted sister of Lena TOMMASINI, loving grandmother of Judy REYNA and James and Patricia PARDINI, dear great-grandmother of Karen REYNA, and Kara PARDINI, aged 84 yrs. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service Tuesday, May 8 at 1:30 pm at Noble Chapel, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park, Spiritual Bouquets preferred." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, May 1984. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BECHINI, Fioravante (Tony)--In this city September 18, 1969 Fioravante (Tony) BECHINI, adored husband of Bernice BECHINI, idolized father of Mrs. Madelyn CAMPAGNA, and Gloria BECHINI, endeared brother of Fulvio BECHINI of Italy, loving grandfather of John, Steven and Karen CAMPAGNA; an employee of the U.S. Post Office. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, Sept. 22, at 9:30a.m. from Reilly Co., 29th & Dolores Sts., thence to St. Paul's Church where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 10a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Sunday 8:15 p.m. Donations to St. Paul's High School Scholarship Fund, preferred. Goodwin & Scannell, Directors Source: San Francisco Sunday Examiner & Chronicle, 21 Sept 1969. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BECHINI--Sonoma--Services were held at W. C. Lasswell funeral home, Daly City, for Gino P. BECHINI 82, who died Wednesday in a Sonoma Hospital. BECHINI was a native of Italy who had lived in Sonoma Valley for 10 years. He was a retired bartender. He is survived by his wife, Carloine BECHINI, Sonoma, and his daughter, Doris PARDINI, Colma. Burial was at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, Colma. Duggan's Mission Chapel was in charge of Sonoma arrangements." Source: Sonoma Press Democrat, 8 Sept 1977. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BECK--DEATH of a SAN FRANISCO FIREMAN at the INSANE ASYLUM -- Mr. BECK, a member of the Lafayette Hook & Ladder Co., San Francisco, died at the Insane Asylum on Wednesday last. He was brought to Stockton some 6 weeks ago, and placed in the Asylum in this city. His body was conveyed to San Francisco yesterday, attended by a deputation of 1 member from each Fire Company of Stockton. Mr. PLATT, Agent of the California Steamboat Navigation Co., presented the firemen with a free passage from and back to Stockton. The firemen of our city paid every attention to Mr. BECK, while at the Insane Asylum, showing that care to the wants of a fellow fireman, worthy of the noble citizens who belong to that department upon which the safety of our city so much depends." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 27 Feb 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"BECK--Suddenly, at San Francisco, Jan. 12, Geo. F. BECK, aged 28. He was buried with Masonic honors." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 April 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BECK--In this city, May 18, 1902, Henry BECK, dearly beloved husband of Julia BECK, and beloved father of John L., George H, Charles, Lizzie and William F. BECK, and Mrs. J.M. WYCOFF and the late Mary BECK, a native of Germany, aged 72 years, 2 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 20, May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.\

"BECKER--In this city, June 25, 1907, at the residence of her parents, 534 Castro Street, Alice May BECKER, beloved and only daughter of Henry and Anne O. BECKER, and sister of George E. and Henry F. BECKER, a native of San Francisco, CA, aged 14 years and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BECKER--Execution in San Francisco -- Charles Henry MEWES was executed in the county jail of San Francisco on Friday, the 10th inst., for the murder of Peter BECKER. About 100 persons were in the prison to witness the execution while a large number were congregated about the jail, on the houses and on the heights of Telegraph Hill; among them were 2 Mexican women, who refused to retire, when advised to. He fell about 8 feet, and died very easy." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 19 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"BECKER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 29 -- The dead body of Ferdinand BECKER, who has been missing from home since the 19th instant, was found floating in the Bay, near the Pacific Mail Steamship Company's new wharf yesterday, close to the spot where he had been fishing, and where his hat and fishing tackle had been found." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BECKER--Death - Frank BECKER." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BECKER--At Redwood City, June 28, 1920, Frederick, beloved husband of Louise BECKER and father of Fred A. BECKER, Mrs. Minnie RUPPERT and Mrs. Victoria COMPTON and brother of Mrs. H. THEELAN of Fallon, Nevada; Mrs. L. TOMAMICHAIL(?) of Reno and the late Mrs. M. DUCKER of San Francisco, J. J. and G. J. BECKER and Mrs. K. SANER of Reno, a native of Germany, aged 66 years 6 months 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 1 o'clock, from the chapel of Tinney & Layng, Redwood City. Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BECKER--WAS NATIVE SON OF MARYSVILLE--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), November 23 - Joseph BECKER, the young man reported in San Francisco as the victim of a mysterious poisoning case, is a native of this city, where he learned his trade, that of barber, under his father, who was of the same name. He had resided in San Francisco for twelve years past. His wife is a Marysville woman, formerly Miss Lizzie CARR." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 23 Nov 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BECKER--In this city, November 21, Katharine F. beloved wife of Eugene W. BECKER, mother of Helen and Dora BECKER, daughter of Sophie and the late Hubert SCHREINER and sister of Frederick, Hubert, Lena and Minnie SCHREINER, A native of San Francisco, aged 26 years, 1 month and 23 days. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. Mark's Lutheran Church, O'Farrell street, between Franklin and Gough." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Nov 1897. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BECKMAN--In Virginia City, January 12, Bertha, wife of Eugene BECKMAN, aged 21 years, formerly of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1867.

"BECKMANN--In this city, June 28, 1920, Annie, beloved wife of William F. BECKMANN and

loving mother of William George BECKMANN and sister of Mary **BEHREN**, a native of Germany, aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), June 30, 1920, at 1 p.m. from the chapel of Julius S. Godean, 41 Van Ness av., under the auspices of Mission Chapter No. 155, O.E.S. Incineration, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BEDFORD--January 2, 1874 - The body of John BEDFORD, mate of the steamer Salinas, washed ashore near San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BEEBE--In this city, May 17, Mamie Elizabeth BEEBE, daughter of Maggie, grandchild of Mr. and Mrs. SEE, and niece of Mr. and Mrs. DELEE and William SEE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 1953 Fifteenth street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906.

"BEEBE--In this city, May 17, Mamie Elizabeth BEEBE, daughter of Maggie, grandchild of Mr. and Mrs. SEE and niece of Mr. and Mrs. DELEE and William SEE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 9 months. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 10 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 1953 Fifteenth Street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"BEECROFT--At Mormon Island, November 5th, of diptheria, Norval Douglas, only child of John T. and Virginia W. BEECROFT, aged 4 years and 3 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

"BEEGAN--In this city, November 25, John BEEGAN..." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 27 Nov 1885.

"BEEMAN--In this city, January 3, 1899, Royal Mateo, beloved son of William A. and Wilhelmina BEEMAN, and brother of Mercedes, Virginia and Isabelle BEEMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 years, 5 months and 23 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Jan 1899, p. 13.

"BEERS--The funeral of the late rector emeritus of Trinity Church, the Rev. Dr. BEERS, will take

place from Trinity Church this afternoon at 2 o'clock. Internment private. Clergy will please bring vestments." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"BEERS.-On Wednesday night Dr. George W. BEERS, residing at the corner of Stockton and Geary streets, killed his wife and daughter aged 9 years, by fracturing their skulls with an iron bar; having, it is supposed, first administered strychnine. He then took poison himself, opened an artery in his hand and bled to death. He was in straightened circumstances, and was also a firm believer in spiritualism. His circumstances and opinions are supposed to have induced the deed. Nothing was known of it until a late hour last evening, when his door was forced by the landlady." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 3 July 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEERS--July 2d [1863] - Dr. John BEERS murdered his wife and child and committed suicide at San Francisco." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BEERSTECHER--Frederick BEERSTECHER, of San Francisco, died Feb. 7th, native of Germany, aged 67y 2m." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 23 Feb 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BEESON--In this city, June 8, 1942, Thomas BEESON, beloved husband of Lottie BEESON, loving father of Thomas and Basil BEESON. A member of Electrician???s Union, Local No. 3 [or 8]. Funeral - Maneely Chapel." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEESON--ast Saturday evening William C. BEESON assed away at his home in Eagleville, the immediate cause of death being heart failure. The funeral was held on Monday afternoon in the Christian Church, the service being conducted by Rev. M. J. Williams, and the interment in the Eagleville Cemetery. William C. BEESON was born in Ohio Aug. 2, 1852, and at the time of his death was aged 73 years, 8 months and 8 days. When a young man he moved to Oklahoma, where his wife died, leaving the father to care for seven motherless children. One son and one daughter preceded him to the silent land. Five children survive to mourn his loss ?? three sons and two daughters; George and Somer BEESON, of Eagleville and Homer BEESON of Cedarville; Mrs. Mollie JENKINS of Westwood, Cal.; and Mrs. Pearl GARDELLA of San Francisco. There are also 15 grandchildren and 4 great grand children and a host of friends to mourn the passing of a good citizen, friend and neighbor. The deceased was a member in good standing of the Woodmen of the World at Shawnee, Oklahoma. Mr. BEESON first came to Eagleville in 1907, and with few intermissions has been a resident of Surprise Valley since that time. The entire community extends to the bereaved relatives and sorrowing hour of grief."

Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc Co., CA), 7 April 1926. Transcribed by Billie

Reynolds.

"BEFFA--In this city, January 13, Angelo BEFFA, a native of Switzerland, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**BEGG**--At this City and County Almshouse, March 13, Mark **BEGG**, a native of Ireland, aged 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Mar 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BEGLEY--In this city, June 3, Sarah, beloved wife of John A. BEGLEY, loving mother of John P., Nellie, Eddie and Claire BEGLEY, and sister of Maurice, James, John and George FINN, and the late Mrs. Thomas GILLIGAN, a native of Australia, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BEGUE--Died at San Francisco, Apr. 9, James BEGUE, a native of France, aged 49 years, 5 mos., 5 days. [James BEGUE, of Tres Pinos, died in San Francisco last Saturday at the age of 49 years. He had been a sufferer for several years from rheumatism and finally concluded to go to San Francisco for treatment but the move was of no avail. He was a native of France and had been for many years a resident of Tres Pinos, where he was well and favorably known. The funeral took place from the family residence at Tres Pinos last Tuesday.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 15 April 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEHAN--In San Francisco, January 8, Mrs. Fenton BEHAN, aged 70 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEHLOW--In this city, March 12, John Frederick, beloved husband of Christine BEHLOW, and father of William, Charles, Gustav, Emile, Mary, Theresa, Robert and Emma BEHLOW, a native of Peitz province of Bradenburg, Germany, aged 78 years, 3 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 2:30 o'clock P.M. from his late residence, 1538 Eddy street. Interment Masonic cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 March 1887.

"BEHN--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Adolph BEHN, Germany, 5." Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BEHN--Interment in San Francisco, April 15, C.E.A. BENH, Germany, 35. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha

Richards.

"BEHNEMAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 11 - Diedrich BEHNEMAN, a sailor on the schooner C. Allison, fell from Mission street wharf and was drowned last night." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 12 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEHNKE--In this city, July 1, 1895, John BEHNKE, a native of Germany, aged 80 years. (Indianapolis, Ind. papers please copy.) Funeral services will be eheld this day (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. at his late residence, 1 Hurlbut place. Interment private in I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"BEHNKE--In this city, April 29, 1902, at her residence, 2605 Bryant Street, Rosie BEHNKE, dearly beloved wife of FrederickBEHNKE, loving mother of Elsa, Clara, Irene and Luzile BEHNKE, beloved sister of Mrs. M. KROUSE and T. WACKENREUDER, daughter of the late Vitus and Tomasa WACKENREUDER and sister of the late Henry WACKENREUDER, a native of San Francisco, aged 35 years and 19 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BEHREND--In Weissbaden, Germany, May 8, Herman, beloved husband of Rachel BEHREND, and brother of Caspar and Wolf BEHREND, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 9:30 o'clock A.M., from Masonic Temple; thence with train, from Third and Townsend streets, to Hills of Eternity Cemetery. Train leaves at 11 o'clock A.M., sharp. A. O.U. W. -- Officers and members of Washington Lodge, No. 60, A. O. U. W., are requested to attend the funeral of our late Brother, Herman BEHREND, at Masonic Hall, to-morrow (Sunday), at 9:30 o'clock A.M. W. H. PORTER, Rec. K. of H. -- Officers and members of San Francisco Lodge, No. 1922, K. of H., are requested to attend the funeral of our late Brother, Herman BEHREND, at Masonic Hall, to-morrow (Sunday), at 9:30 o'clock A.M. L. MEININGER, R" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BEHRENDT--In this city, May 16, 1936, Roy J. BEHRENDT." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"BEHRENS--In Los Angeles, June 26, Jesse BEHRENS, dearly beloved son of Adolph and Minna BEHRENS, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, June 29, at 2:30 o'clock, from the parlors of Gantner Brothers, 1209 Mission, between Eights and Nineth streets.

Interment, Eternal Home Cemetery, by 3:30 o'clcok. Funeral train from Third and Townsend streets." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"BEIRNE--Dorella / Loretta BEIRNE, born about July 15, 1890 in San Francisco; died at 3669 23rd St. on May 19, 1900, age 9 yrs. 10 mos. 4 days; Remains transferred from Calvary - 1903." Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. Contact: weeour@yahoo.com [Submitter's note: Very likely, she is the daughter of Michael G. BEIRNE and Mary E. MCCARTHY; Most probably, her name is LORETTA....not Dorella. Possibly, whoever entered the information in the official cemetery records could not read the handwriting correctly, or possibly may not have "heard" the name correctly, depending on "how" they received the information on the deceased. With the fancy writing back then, I can understand how Loretta would look like Dorella. In a letter to our family from Holy Cross Cemetery regarding the "Inventory" of the family plot, our grandmother had crossed out "Dorella" and wrote in "Loretta". Official cemetery record DOES have the name as Dorella. Unknown at this time if "official" or "other", birth or death records exist regarding this person.]

"BEIRNE--John BEIRNE, born abt. 1842 in Ireland, died at S. F. Hospital on Oct. 30, 1899, age 57 yrs. Member, St. Peter's Parish. Cause of death: stomach cancer. Remains transferred from Dormitory 'F' in 1903." Source: 'Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"BEIRNE--Mary E. BEIRNE, born abt. May 12, 1863 in San Francisco; died 3669 23rd St. (St. James Parish) on April 20, 1934, age 70 yrs. 11 mos, 8 days. Source: Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Spouse of Michael G. BEIRNE; Maiden name: MCCARTHY; Mary E. McCarthy & Michael G. Beirne were married in 1885; Cause of death: intersitial nephritis.] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"BEIRNE--Michael G. BEIRNE, born abt. 1854; died San Francisco on Feb. 28, 1916, age 62 yrs." Source: 'Inventory of McCarthy-Beirne Family Plot, Dormitory B, Station 7, Area 33, Graves 4,5,6,7,8,9. Copies of Holy Cross Cemetery records, Colma, CA, in possession of submitter. [Submitter's note: Spouse of Mary E. MCCARTHY; Michael G. BEIRNE & Mary E. MCCARTHY were married in 1885; Cause of death: myocarditis] Contact: weeour@yahoo.com

"BEITER--Maria BEITER was born on March 5th, 1873, and died on June 23rd in her 86th year. She was given Christian burial on June 28th at Woodlawn Memorial Park.??? Source: Saint

Paulus Chimes, July 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"BEITH--In this city, December 30, 1898, Annie, wife of John BEITH, a native of Canada, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 31 Dec 1898 and 1 Jan 1899.

"BEITH--In this city, December 30, 1898, Annie, wife of John BEITH, a native of Canada, aged 65 years. The funeral will take place this day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock, from her late residence, 24 Fell street, thence to St. Joseph's Church, Tenth street, for services. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"BEITLER--In this city, March 31, Mary C. BEITLER, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 53 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"BELCHER--In this city, November 18, Gertrude BELCHER, aged 83 years and 7 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 1845 Stevenson street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Nov 1885.

"BELCHER--In Oakland, April 4, Robert Hall BELCHER, beloved father of Edward S. and Frank H. BELCHER, and brother of Frederick P. BELCHER, a native of New York- aged 60 years and 16 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"BELDERRAIO--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 5th, Dona Maria Josefa BELDERRAIO, aged 45y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BELIHEMANN--Henry." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BELL--Alexander BELL, 30, Aug.17, New York." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"BELL--In Marysville, September 1, Clarence S. BELL, a native of Virginia, aged 31 years, 9 months and 21 days." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"BELL--In this city, January 7, 1899, at his late residence, 2002 Powell street, Arctus, beloved son of the late Robert BELL, and brother of Mrs. E.M. BUCKLEY, Robert A., Leland S., Rebecca C. and Hartford BELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 17 years, 7 months and 1 day." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 8 Jan 1899.

"BELL--In this city (San Francisco), December 13, 1913, Dickson G. BELL, dearly beloved husband of Hannah BELL, idolized father of Dickson G. BELL, Jr. loving son of Jane and the late James BELL and brother of James, George, William and Frank BELL, Mrs. Emma SEARS and Mrs. T. ROWE, a native of San Francisco. A member of the Widows and Orphans' Aid Association of the San Francisco Police Dept; Redwood City Parlor, No. 66, N. S. G. W. and Pacific Lodge, No. 136, F. & A. M. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, December 16, at 1:30 o'clock pm from King Solomon's Temple, 1789 Fillmore Street. Remains at the parlors of J. J. Crowly & Co. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by funeral car from Valencia and Twenty-eighth streets." Contact: Jacqui Marcella JMarcela@calwisp.com

"BELL--The last will and testament of Garrett W. BELL, one of the victims of the late terrible explosion of nitro-glycerine, was filed in the Probate Court yesterday. He leaves all his property, both real and personal, to his wife, Francis A. BELL, and appoints her sole executrix. He requests that the policy of insurance upon his life may be transferred to his sister, Aliday W. BELL, of Albany, New York, and that his widow will continue to aid in the support of his father, as he has done. He requests to be buried in the cemetery at Albany, New York, in the plot with his mother and former wife." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Apr 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BELL--In this city, Aug. 16th, George BELL, a native of Catskill, New York, aged 46 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend his funeral, from his late residence, No. 23 Rich street, this day (Monday), at 2 p.m." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 17 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BELL--On Eagle Creek, Shasta county, September 16th, Henry BELL, aged 76 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Sept 1865.

"BELL--In this city, May 30, Jeanet, beloved daughter of Wm. and Mary BELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 14 years, 11 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner of Minnesota and Butte streets, Potrero." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BELL--In San Francisco, March 11th, Kate Louisa, daughter of John P. BELL, aged 9 months and 16 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BELL--In San Francisco, April 16, 1906, Nannie B. BELL, wife of the late Louis BELL, mother

of Hattie B. **BELL**, sister of Mrs. E. **GREER**, Mrs. S.B. **SMITH**, a native of Rushville, Ill, aged 62 years, 10 months and 16 days. Interment, City Cemetery, Sacramento." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 17 April 1906, p.5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BELL--In this city, April 22d, Wm. BELL, aged 45 years, 2 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Apr 1875.

"BELL--In this city, August 28, 1942, William Britton, beloved husband of Della BELL, loving father of Della, William Thomas, Samuel and Margaret. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday at 2 p.m., from the Morrison Funeral Home, 401 Baker St., at Hayes." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BELL--William Martin." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"BELLA--At Monterey, March 28th, Miss Pauline BELLA, aged 13, of New Orleans." Source: Daily Alta California, 5 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BELLANI.-In Oakland, Calif., November 7, 1936, Edward P. BELLANI, beloved husband of Frances BELLANI, father of Zueleppa BELLANI of St Helena, brother of J. L. BELLANI of San Francisco, A. J. BELLANI of Sacramento and J. BELLANI of Los Angeles; a native of California. Funeral Thursday, November 10 at 2p.m. from the Catholic Church, St. Helena." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Nov 1936. Transcribed by Martha.

"BELLANTONI." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"BELLEAN--At Monterey, on the 28th March, Pauline Josephine, daughter of E. BELLEAN, of Quebec, Canada, late of New Orleans, aged 13 years and 6 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BELLEMERE--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, Louis BELLEMERE, aged 70 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BELLEW-In this city, September 15, Francis Valentine, beloved son of Thomas and Bridget **BELLEW**, brother of Edward R., Mary H., Thomas J., John, J. and Richard Montesque **BELLEW**, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years and 7 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 9 o'clock, from his late residence, 231 Olive avenue, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, Van Ness avenue, where a requiem mass will be

celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"BELLMONT--BELLMONT, Mrs. Minnie." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"BELLUOMINI--In this city, Jan 4, 1950, Joseph B. BELLUOMINI, beloved husband of Albina T. BELLUOMINI, loving brother of Narcisco BELLUOMINI, a native of Italy. A member of Richmond Lodge No. 375, F. & A.M. Funeral services will be held Saturday, Jan 7, 1950, at 1:30 p.m. at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave. under the auspices of Richmond Lodge No. 375, F. & A.M. Entombment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan 1950.

"BENASSINI--In Palo Alto, Cal., June 2, Valente, dearly beloved son of Pietro and Madelena BENASSINI, beloved brother of Nat and Louis BENASSINI and Mrs. Ross FOFANELLI, a native of Italy, aged 38 years 3 months and 20 days, A member of Winnemucca Tribe. No.61, I.O.R.M. and Societa Operia Itialiana." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"BENDER--In Sacramento, Dec 18th, Jacob E. BENDER, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 48 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

"BENEDICT--Charles Washington, 34 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"BENITO--In this city, Oct. 13th, at the City and County Hospital, Gregorio BENITO, aged 35 years, a native of Chile." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Oct 1865.

BENNES--In this city, December 9, Emma **BENNES** a native of Switzerland, aged 30 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the Funeral Friday, December 11 at 1:30 o'clock from the parlor of ______, [sic] 228 McAllister Street. Internment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 11 Dec 1903, page 12, and *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Dec 1903.

"BENNETT--In San Rafael, Sept. 19, 1960, Camille BENNETT, beloved wife of the late Paul C. BENNETT, loving mother of Paul Carl, Lucille LACAVA, William H., and Temple R. BENNETT, and Dorothy HOPCROFT, grandmother of 15 grandchildren and five great-grandchildren, sister of William QUIGLEY and William DAVIES. Funeral services Friday at Ashley & McMullen's,

4200 Geary Blvd. at Sixth Ave. Time of service later." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Sept 1960. Contact: genealogy@parquer.com

"BENNETT--Enetered into rest, in this city, November 4, Mrs. Catherine BENNETT, a native of Dublin, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1904.

"BENNETT, Edward J., 40 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"BENNETT--In San Francisco, January 21, 1901, Eunice S. BENNETT, beloved mother of Edmund J. and William C. BENNETT and Mrs. Alice G. CAMPBELL, a native of Ohio, aged 59 years, 8 months and 21 days. Funeral at Gilroy to-morrow (Thursday) January 24, 1901 at 10 o'clock a.m." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 23 Jan 1901. Trancribed by jch.

"BENNETT--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 21 -- Geo. W. BENNETT committed suicide by cutting his throat this morning at the Commercial Lodging House. It is supposed he was driven to it by poverty." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Sept 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BENNETT--In this city, May 27, Isabella BENNETT, a native of England, aged 66 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BENNETT--In this city, June 3 1869, James BENNETT, a native of Ohio, aged 43 years. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend his funeral Friday afternoon at 3 o'clock from 641 Sacramento Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 4, June 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BENNETT--In this city, March 5, Julia D. BENNETT, a native of Ireland, aged 37 years, 9 months and 16 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 March 1895.

"BENNETT--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 17 --Captain Nathaniel T. BENNETT, who went out in command of the Mohongo, but who was compelled to remain at the Islands at the last trip on account of ill health, died there of heart disease, and his remains are to be brought here for interment. His wife was with him when he died. He was about 45 years of age. He has been known as an efficient steamship commander on this coast for many years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA), 18 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BENNETT--In this city, Feb. 28, 1954, Paul Carl BENNETT Sr., beloved husband of Camille BENNETT, loving father of Paul Carl Jr., Lucille LACAVA, William and Raymond BENNETT and

Dorothy **HOPCROFT**, devoted grandfather of 15 grandchildren, devoted son of the late Harry and Eugenia **BENNETT**, brother of Lillian **CUKA**, Ruby **BATHAM** and Albert **BENNETT**; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Wednesday at 9:30 a.m. at Ashley & McMullen's, 4200 Geary Blvd. at Sixth Ave." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 2 March 1954. Contact: Tesslyn@aol.com

"BENNETT--At Red Bluffs, Jan 5th, Smith BENNETT, aged 50 years, formerly of Ohio." Source: Daily Alta California, 13 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BENNETT--In Santa Rosa, November 1, T.N. BENNETT, beloved husband of Susan M. BENNETT and father of Edward S. and Harry BENNETT of San Francisco, a native of Vermont, aged 78 years 6 months and 16 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

"BENNETT--DIED -- at the Insane Asylum, June 14th, W. BENNETT, a native of Germany, committed from San Francisco." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 16 June 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"BENSINGER--In this city, June 20, Mary, beloved wife of Daniel BENSINGER, a native of the Parish of Drummiscon, County Louth, Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, No. 2409 Howard street; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 June 1888.

"BENSON.-In this city, June 13, 1934, Charles BENSON, dearly beloved husband of Kate A. BENSON, loving father of Adele BENSON, brother of John D. BENSON of Kingsburg, CA (or CT); Gust A. BENSON of San Francisco, Marie BENSON of New York, and Mrs. Elin COMPTON of New Jersey, a native of Sweden. A member of Loyal Mission Lodge, Manchester Union, Local No. 7494, and I.O.O.F. Funeral services Saturday at 3 p.m., at Gantner, Felder, Kenny's Chapel, 1965 Market Street, at Duboce Ave. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, Thursday, June 14, 1934. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BENSON--In San Francisco, July 10, 1874, Emma BENSON, infant of Andrew and Bertha BENSON." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 July 1874, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BENSON--In this city, Feb. 16, 1946, Kate, dearly beloved mother of Adele BENSON and beloved sister of Mrs. Elisabeth BROWN, a native of San Francisco. Funeral Monday at 10:30

a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave. Services and interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1946. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BENTLEY--In this city, February 17, David BENTLEY, a native of Ohio, aged 63 years, 7 months and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 19 Feb 1895.

"BENTLEY--Mrs. Mae SEYFERTH has just returned from San Francisco, where she was called to attend the funeral of her brother-in-law, who died at that place. She brought her sister, Mrs. BENTLEY, home with her for a short stay. The sympathy of the entire community goes out to these girls in their sad bereavement." Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 17 July 1929. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"BENTON--In this city, June 3, Lizzie, dearly beloved wife of Michael BENTON, and loving sister of Thomas KENNEY, Mrs. D. LUCEY of Winters, Cal., Mrs. J. GRANT and Mrs. M. McLAUGHLIN of Vacaville, Cal., a native of County Langford, Ireland, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BENTON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 17 -- The news of the murderous assault on the Cloverdale stage by robbers, last night, the killing of T.H. BENTON and mortally wounding Lieutenant COFFIN, created quite an excitement here today. This is the 3rd time the stage has been attacked recently by robbers, being successful in the first 2 attacks. The parties here interested in stopping the business will probably offer a reward for the arrest of the robbers engaged in this attack." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 18 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEPLER--At San Miguel Station, January 4 at 8 o'clock PM, Henriette Christine BEPLER, wife of Justus BEPLER, aged 33 years, 5 months and 7 days. She gave birth to twin boys December 26, and lingered until the above date." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BEPPLER, William, 48 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"BERG--Overwork Kills San Francisco Teamster -- WILLOWS (Glenn Co.), May 7 - Arthur BERG, a young San Francisco teamster, died here Saturday afternoon. His death was an indirect result of the fearful earthquake of the 18th. The young man was in the employ of a draying firm whose teams were constantly in demand. He worked night and day, and did not have his clothes off from the 18th to the 3d of this month, when he arrived from San Francisco with his mother. He was completely worn out and immediately went to bed. He had a

presentiment that he was about to die, for he told his friends down there that he wanted to come to Willows to see his father before he died. The body was shipped to San Francisco and will be buried by the Teamsters' union, of which the deceased was a member." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 7 May 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BERG--In this city, September 17, Ferdinand BERG, a native of Alsace, Germany, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 10 o'clock a.m., from Metzler Undertaking Company's parlors, [1892?] Folsom street, between Fourteenth and Fifteenth; by 11:30 a.m. train from Twenty-fifth and Valencia streets. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"BERG--In this city, Aug. 29, 1942, Melvina, beloved wife of the late Charles BERG; loving sister of Oscar E. MALECH; devoted aunt of Mrs. Lela Malech HOPPE. A member of Calif. Council No. 1, Sons and Daughters of Liberty. (San Diego papers please copy.) Funeral Monday at 11:00 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave. Inurnment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BERG--In this city, May 6, 1902, Sadie BERG, beloved wife of Charles F. BERG, and sister of James F. and Thomas J. DIXON and Mrs. F.L. GADSBY, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 9:30 o'clock from her late residence, 3735 Twenty Second Street, thence to St. James Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BERGEN--Joseph Fredrick BERGEN, sentenced to Alcatraz for desertion, made a plunge from the Government Steamer McPherson on Tuesday afternoon and was drowned. He was a member of the 10th United States Infantry Regement and was German, aged 24 years of age." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8, Jan 1895, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BERGER--At San Juan, Feb. 16, Henry BERGER, aged about 62 years. [Another pioneer has crossed the river???the pioneer boot and shoemaker???For years he has lived a lonely life. His wife died almost 18 years ago and relatives in Canada kindly adopted his 2 daughters, while his son Robert lives in San Francisco???His funeral took place Wednesday under the auspices of the Masonic order in the little cemetery on the hill???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, CA), 19 Feb 1897. Transcribed by Dee.

"BERGES--In this city, May 24, Isabelle Henriette, beloved wife if Peter BERGES, a native of

Stockton, Cal., aged 27 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Thursday), at 3 o???clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 1511 Steiner street, corner Geary." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BERGEZ--In this city, March 16, Esther, daughter of John and Ester BERGEZ, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 9 months and 20 days. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Thursday), at 3 o'clock P.M. from 1412 Clay street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 March 1887.

"BERGIN-- Near Mountain View, Santa Clara county, November 12, John Ricardo, son of of Mr. and Mrs. J.J. BERGIN, a native of California aged 11 years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BERGIN--In this city, July 11, Jos. BERGIN, a native of Vermont, aged 48 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BERGSTRON--Francis William. Mortician, Roller & Hapgood." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

???BERKHOLM.-Mr. Hans L. **BERKHOLM**, a passenger, died of consumption, 12th February, _8 days out lat. 48 17 south, long, _8 45 west, on board the American Bark Whiten, Gei_ton, Master, from New York to San Francisco.??? Source: *New York Herald*, 28 July 1849. Trans. By JI.

"BERLAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 8 -- A German woman, the widow of Wm. BERLAN, committed suicide at the Mission by taking morphine. She leaves several children." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BERNAL--In Hollister, July 10, Areres Cornelia BERNAL, a native of California, aged 19 years, 11 mos., 25 days." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 14 July 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"BERNARD--Aloop BERNARD, 40, Aug. 25, Mexico." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland

"BERNARD--In this city, Feb 20, 1942 Catherine Agnes BERNARD, loving daughter of Mrs. James P. BREEZE, sister of John and Martin FLYNN, William BREEZE, Mrs. Paul BURAN,

Mrs. Max **HARDER** and Mrs. Helen **RIVIERA**, and the late Margaret **DANIELS**. Funeral Tuesday at 8 am from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel 1965 Market Street at Dubouce Ave thence to St. Phillp's Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:30 am. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Feb 1942. Submitted by Gail Cargile.

"BERNARD--SUDDEN DEATH - In San Francisco, Friday night about half-past 11 o'clock, a Frenchman named Henry BERNARD, aged 64 years, was in a saloon on the corner of Stockton and Vallejo streets. He suddenly felt sick, left the place and walked to the opposite corner when he fell to the ground. Officer BRANDT had him taken to the lodging-house of Mr. DEAVARENNE, No. 634 Vallejo street. Dr. HOWARD was called in, but the man soon expired." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 6 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"BERNARD--In San Francisco, March 4, John BERNARD, aged 10 months and 6 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BERNARD.-In Oakland, August 28, 1942, John H. BERNARD, beloved husband of Marie E. BERNARD, dear brother of Mrs. Anna ANDREWS and uncle of Pauline ANDREWS of Belmont, Mass.; a native of Massachusetts, aged 67 years. A member of Bethesda Lodge, F. & A. M. of Brighton, Mass., and Past Royal Patron of College Court 12, Order of the Amaranth of Berkeley. A life member of Oakland Council 12, R. & S. M. Friends are invited to attend services Tuesday, Sept. 1st, 1942, at 2 p.m. from the Chapel of the chimes, 4499 Piedmont Ave., Oakland, Friends are welcome to call at the Chapel of the James Taylor co., 15th and Jefferson Sts., Oakland until 12 o???clock noon on Tuesday. Funeral services under Masonic auspices." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BERNARD--In Seattle, December 7, John F., beloved son of John and Ellen BERNARD and brother of W. J. BERNARD and Mrs. J. D. MURRAY, a native of San Francisco, aged 45 years and 28 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"BERNARD--In this city, 24th inst., Mason BERNARD (shipwright), aged 34 years, a native of Connecticut. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from No. 44 Minna street, between First and Second." Source: Daily Alta California, 25 March 1869, page 4.

"BERNARD--The body of an unknown man who committed suicide early yesterday morning by throwing himself under the wheels of an electric car at the intersection of Howard and Thirteenth Streets, was identified in the morque as Michael Domicile BERNARD, a singer who appeared at

various times at the Tivoli and other places of amusement in this city. Recently he had been living in Fruitvale, where he had engaged in breeding Belgian hares and pigeons. On account of financial straights he had been despondent for some time before his death." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 May 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BERNARD--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: R. BERNARD." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BERNARD--In this city, December 21, 1897, William Benedict BERNARD, a native of Germany, aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Dec 1897, p. 13. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BERNHARD--in San Francisco, Nov. 15, Albert, eldest son of Isaac and Sarah BERNHARD, of Petaluma, aged 15 years." Source: *Sonoma Democrat*, 28 Nov 1874.

"BERNHARD--San Francisco, Nov. 15, 1874, Albert, the oldest son of Isaac and Sarah BERNHARD of Petaluma, aged 15y." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 26 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BERNHARD--Bert W." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BERNHART--In this city, June 29, 1920, Rosa BERNHART, a native of Germany, aged 70 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Thursday) at 10 a.m. at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter st." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BERNSTEIN--In this City and County Hospital, January 17, 1899, Joseph BERNSTEIN, a native of Russia, aged 57 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BERNSTEIN--Julius, aged 4 years, 3 months and 7 days, in SF, 8/5/1878, son of H. and Rachel BERNSTEIN." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"BERNSTEN--In this city, November 4, Roy Andrew, beloved and youngest son of Lilia and George BERNSTEN and brother of Alvia BERNSTEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 6

months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

"BERNTSEN.-Alvera W., In San Francisco, August 22, 1973, Alvera W. BERNTSEN, dear daughter of the late George and Lillie BERNTSEN; also survived by many friends in San Francisco; a native of San Francisco, CA, aged 73 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 2 p.m. from the Delores Chapel of Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, Delores and 16th sts, Rev. Waldo ELLICKSON officiating. Private interment, Olivet Memorial Park. Donations to the Ernest H. Rosenbaum Cancer Research Fund, Mt. Zion Hospital, San Francisco preferred. Ronald W. Brown, Director 861-7170. "Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Aug 1973. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BERNTSEN--Susanna (Molly). In San Francisco May 22, 1977, dearly beloved mother of Victor SWANSON, Clara FROESCHIE, Violet WILKINSON and the late Hermann BERNTSEN, also survived by eleven grandchildren, 22 great grandchildren and 3 great great grandchildren, a native of Bergen, Norway, aged 97 years. Friends may visit Monday from 2-9 p.m. at Currivan's Chapel on the Sunset, Irving St. at 26th Ave. Funeral Tuesday 10 a.m. in the Mortuary. Interment Tuesday, 3 p.m., Masonic Cemetery, Modesto, California." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, Monday, May 23, 1977. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BERONIO, Pietro." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"BERRY--DEATH OF CAPTAIN BERRY - David J. BERRY, Captain of Company A, Second Cavalry, died at Camp Union on Tuesday evening, and was buried yesterday afternoon. The deceased had been ill some three weeks prior to his death. He was a native of Maine, but had been a resident of San Francisco a number of years before joining the regiment, which he did September 5, 1861, soon after volunteers were called for in this State. Captain BERRY was regarded as an excellent soldier and a true patriot by all who knew him, and was especially esteemed by the rank and file of the regiment as a just and considerable officer to the men under his command. The interment took place at New Helvetia Cemetery. The formal service was administered by Rev. W.H. HILL. The remains of deceased were followed to the grave by nearly all the soldiers stationed at Camp Union." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 11 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BERRY--At Fresno, Cal, May 12, Fulton N., only son of Fulton G. and Mary E. BERRY, aged 26 years, 5 months and 27 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his grandfather, E.N. TORREY, Esq., 2212 Howard street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"BERRY--In this city, Dec 18th, at the City and County Hospital, George BERRY, aged 47 years, a native of England." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Dec 1865.

"BERRY--In this city, May 26, Nick BERRY, a native of Peoria, III., aged 36 years and 9 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"BERRY--In San Francisco, Feb. 28, Samuel BERRY, aged 45 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BERRYESSA--Near Berryessa, March 17, 1903, Helen Agnes (DAVIS), beloved wife of Joseph J. BERRYESSA and mother of Josephine, Mary Catherine, Mary Elizabeth, Frederick, Arthur, Neva, Walter, and Albert BERRYESSA, a native of San Franciscp, Cal., aged 58 years. Interment Calvary Cemetery, San Jose." Source: San Jose Herald, 18 March 1903. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"BERRYESSA--In San Francisco, Cal., December 17, 1929, Joseph J. BERRYESSA, dearly beloved father of Mrs. W. F. SCHLOSSER, Mrs. Catherine TETRAULT, Mrs. J. F. WEGNER, Fred, Arthur, and Albert BERRYESSA and the late Mrs. Elizabeth HALEY, loving brother of Ysidro, Daniel, and Abel BERRYESSA and Mrs. Charles MITTAUER, a native of San Jose, Cal., aged 88 years, 3 days. San Francisco papers please copy. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, December 20, at 9:30 a.m. from San Jose Undertaking Co., 210 So. 2nd Street, thence to St. Patrick's Church where mass will be said at 10:00 a.m. Interment Calvary Cemetery, San Jose." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 19 Dec 1929. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"BERREYSA--ANOTHER MURDER - A Mexican named Martine BERRYESA was stabbed and instantly killed at Pinole, Contra Costa county, on the 8th instant, by one FRANCISCO. The murder was premeditated and committed in revenge for a charge of horse stealing, preferred by the victim against the assassin. FRANCISCO fled, but was pursued and arrested by some witnesses of the deed, and is now in jail at Martinez awaiting trial. He had 2 accessories, who both escaped." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 17 Feb 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"BERTA--In this city, March 12, Luigi BERTA, a native of Anzonco, Switzerland, aged 21 years, 5 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Monday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from the undertaking parlors of Lacchert and Laciagarupi, 627 Broadway." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 March 1887.

"BERTHLER--Dropped Dead - Albert C. BERTHLER, formerly recorder of the city and county of San Francisco, and a well-known politician, dropped dead of heart disease Saturday night in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 26 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BERTI-In San Francisco, California, August 27, 1940, Guiseppe BERTI, beloved husband of Madalena BERTI, loving father of Jerry and Pete BERTI, Lilly SIMONI and Julia WELCH of San Jose; dear son of Clementina and the late Peter BERTI; grandfather of Steve, Jerry Jr. and Barbara BERTI of San Jose. A native of Toscana, Italy, aged 57 years, 2 months, 2 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today, Friday, August 30, 1940 at 8:30 a.m. from the chapel of Denegri-Geoffroy-Origlia, Second and San Carlos streets, thence to Holy Family church, River and San Fernando streets where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 o'clock. Thence to Santa Clara Catholic cemetery. Parking provided at all time at Gilmore station, Third and San Carlos streets." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 30 Aug 1940, p. 20. Transcribed by Chris Havnar.

"BERTLIN--In this city, January 18, 1935 Reinhold (John) BERTLIN, beloved godfather of Marcella ARCHER, dear friend of the MANNING family. Late captain of the ship Keroskee and member of the Masters and Mates and Pilots Association. (Portland and Long Beach papers please copy.) Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 11 a.m. from the chapel of Harry M. Glynn, 3945 24th st., near Sanchez st. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Jan 1935, page 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"BERTOLET.-In this city, November 7, 1936, Edward Reed, loving husband of Mary BERTOLET, father of Wellington, Carol and the late Reginald BERTOLET. Funeral services Tuesday, November 10, at 2 p.m., at the Peter Magendie Mortuary, Golden Gate near Fillmore." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Nov 1936. Transcribed by Martha.

"BERTRAM--In this city, January 17th, Charles, son of Thomas and Mary BERTRAM, aged 7 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from No. 11 Garden street, between Harrison and Bryand and Sixth and Seventh, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 18 Jan 1870.

"BERTRAM.-In this city, December 27, 1908, Henry BERTRAM, late of Klamath[on], Siskiyou County, Cal, a native of Ohio, aged 49 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 9 o'clock from the parlors of McAvoy & Co., 12235 Market street, between Eighth and Ninth, thence to St. Brendan's Church for services.

Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"BERTRAND--In this city, May 6, 1902, Adele BERTRAND, beloved mother of Adolph de BONET, a native of Belgium, aged 78 years, 4 months and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, May 8, 1902 at 1 o'clock from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Company, 2475 Mission Street. Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BERTUCCI--In this city, November 10, Charles, beloved husband of Mary BERTUCCI, father of Edward, Ernest, Alfred, Emma, Irene, Albina and Adaline BERTUCCI, son-in-law of Mrs. A. PRATO and brother of Mrs. K. CAPURRO, a native of Italy, aged 44 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"BERTZ--In this city, January 22, Laura E., second daughter of J. and Carrie BERTZ, aged 10 years, 6 months and 7 days. The funeral will take place TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o????clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 2215 Fillmore street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BESBY.-In this city, October 27, 1917, Jane, widow of the late Henry BESBY, dearly beloved mother of Mrs. H.N. KELLEY, Mrs. A. W. GRANT, Joseph A. and William A. BESBY, Mrs. George SEGURSON and Mrs. B.H. HOLMES and the late Edward and Anselm BESBY, and sister of Mrs. Hugh CURRAN and Sister M. Gertrude of Villa Maria, Ohio; a native of Glasgow, Scotland, aged 71 years, 5 months 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today, Tuesday at 9 o'clock, from the parlors of McAvoy-O'Hara Company, 2651 Market street; thence to Holy Cross Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"BESCHORMANN--In this city, May 17, Frederecke E., beloved wife of August H. BESCHORMANN, aged 69 years and 22 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 905 Howard street. C.F. BESCHORMANN, Mrs. Wm. G. KOCH, Adolph BESCHORMANN, Mrs. John MAYER, Otto BESCHORMANN, children." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 May 1884.

"BESSAC--In Hollister, Anah O. BESSAC, a native of California, aged 24 years, 4 mos., 24

days. [Anah Orielle **BESSAC** was born in Minneapolis, Kansas, April 3, 1881, and died in Hollister, Cal., Aug. 27, 1905...Miss **BESSAC** was a young lady of rare qualities???She was kind, thoughtful and sweet-spirited, and the gentle influence of her life will long be felt???Miss **BESSAC** prepared herself for a public school teacher and was teaching her 3rd term when compelled to forsake her chosen work by ill health. For 2 years she suffered greatly although not always confined to the house. During her last illness, she suffered extreme pain which she bore with rare patience, and she was happy and resigned???The funeral services were held at the residence of her parents, Rev. Hugh **COPELAND** officiating???Those left to mourn her death are her parents, Mr. & Mrs. H.W. **BESSAC**; her grandmother, Mrs. Grace **BAGNALL**; her sisters, Mrs. Virginia **JOHNSON** of San Francisco, and Miss Grace **BESSAC**; her brothers, H.W.

BESSAC, Jr., of Stockton, H.B. **BESSAC** of Tesla, Richard, Charley and Genie **BESSAC**, of Hollister, and her affianced, F.E. **BAGNALL**, of Oxnard.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"BESSAC--DEATH SUMMONS A PHYSICIAN--THERMALITO (Butte Co.), December 5 - Dr. H.B. BESSAC, the physician of the Butte County infirmary, situated at this place, died at his residence in Oroville Saturday night at 10:15 o'clock, at the age of 59. Previous to his appointment last January, Dr. BESSAC was a resident of Forbestown, this county. He was a graduate of Michigan University at Ann Arbor, and a post graduate of New York University. He has only resided in California a few years. He leaves a wife and two sons, one of whom resides in Philadelphia and the other in Seattle. The remains will be cremated in San Francisco on Wednesday. He has been in poor health several months, resulting from injuries received in a runaway accident last August." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 5 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BESSE--In San Francisco, April 14, 1948, Melanie, dearly beloved wife of Alfred BESSE, loving mother of Gaston BESSE, sister of Henri RUDELE and Mari BOUSCAL of France, grandmother of Robert and Denise BESSE, mother-in-law of Helen BESSE; a native of France, aged 64 years. A member of Club d'Arical, and Lafayette Club of Oakland. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, April 17, at 9 o'clock a.m. at the chapel of Albert Engel & Co., 3630 Telegraph ave and 37th st, Oakland, thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'cock a.m. Recitation of the Rosary Friday evening at 8 o'clock. Entombment, St. Joseph's Mausoleum." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Apr 1948.

"BESSER--In this city, July 9, John BESSER, a native of New York, aged 64 years 11 months and 28 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"BEST--Henry BEST died on Monday [19 July 1887] of injuries caused by a fall." Source: Sacramento Bee (Bay Gleanings), 19 July 1887, p.3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BETAGH--In San Francisco, May 14th, Johanna, wife of Christopher BETAGH, a native of Cork, Ireland, aged 43 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BETTIS--In Oakland, July 10, Addie E., wife of John BETTIS, aged 18 years, 10 months and 26 days. [Grass Valley papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), from the residence of Mrs. BOYCE, Third street, between Jefferson and Grove, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BETTNER--SHOT HIMSELF - A German named C. BETTNER blew his brains out at the Benton House, San Francisco, on Sunday last. The ball entered the right temple and passed through his head. He lived about an hour. BETTNER came from Sonora, Tuolumne county." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 Dec 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"BEVAN--In San Francisco, September 14th, Julia, beloved wife of E.J. BEVAN, a native of California, aged 36 years. Remains arrived in this city last night and will be shipped to Plymouth to-day for interment." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Sept 1894. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BEWLEY--Grace Muzella, died 15 Sept 1942 at San Francisco Hospital. Usual residence 159 Highland, San Francisco. Married, spouse Ray L. BEWLEY. Age 66 years, 6 months, 10 days. Born 5 Marh 1876, Pennsylvania. Father Andrew C. CARAL of England. Mother Mary Ann BELL of England. Buried Cypress Lawn. Funeral Director H. Suhr Co., Inc." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BIANCHI--GONE OVER THE RANGE - MME. Giovanni BIANCHI - Mme. Giovanni BIANCHI died in San Francisco, February 22d, aged 67 years. Although not a pioneer of the earliest days in California history, she was said to be the mother of music in San Francisco. Mme. BIANCHI had a repertoire of forty-two operas, and such a favorite as she was probably never known in the State. At the time Signor E. BIANCHI and his wife arrive there but three theaters in the city, the Metropolitan, Maguire's Opera House and the Lyceum. For a number of years Mme. BIANCHI starred at the old Metropolitan and other theaters. Tiring of stage life, and at the

solicitation of many of her admirers, she concluded to devote her attention to teaching, and hundreds of local choir-singers and many people have since gained prestige through their voices owe their success to the careful and kindly training of Mme. **BIANCHI**." Source: *The Pioneer* (San Jose, CA), 15 Mar 1895.

"BIANCHI--In this city, February 22, Madame G. BIANCHI, beloved wife of Signor E. BIANCHI, and mother of Eugene BIANCHI, Jr." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1895.

"BIAS--Juan BIAS and an unknown man were found asphyxiated in bed yesterday afternoon in the New Pyrenee House, 1314 Stockton Street, San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 12 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BIBEAU--In this city, May 10, Isai BIBEAU, a native of Canada, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BICKFORD--SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...BICKFORD, Allethe Marie - 74 years." Source: Oakland Tribune, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"BIESTA--In this city, February 2, 1894, F[??] BIESTA, a native of Turin, Italy, aged 70 years {....?]" Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 4 Feb 1894, p. 9.

"BIGELOW, Charles L." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"BIGELOW--In this city, October 22d, of heart disease, George Homer BIEGELOW, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 October 1878.

"BIGELOW---Mary, 64 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"BIGELOW--BURIAL OF PROMINENT WOMAN OF SISSON (Siskiyou Co.) May 26--Miss Sarah L. BIGELOW, a prominent and highly respected woman of Shasta Valley, who died in San Francisco, was buried in Edgewood Wednesday afternoon. The funeral was one of the largest ever known in the valley, and the services were impressive." Source: Sacramento Bee, 26 May 1904, Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BIGGAR--Ethel W., died 24 Oct 1981 at Franklin Hospital, Castro & Duboce St., San

Francisco. Usual Residence 2410 Pacific Ave., San Francisco. Widowed. Age 88. Born 13 Dec 1892 Chicago, III. Father, Henry **WILKE** of Illinois. Mother, Bertha **IFF** of Illinois. Funeral Director Halsted/Gray Co. Buried Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BIGGS--Wm. J. BIGGS, 7 weeks, Aug. 23, San Francisco." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"BIGGY--In this city, March 2, Mare E., wife of William J. BIGGY, a native of San Francisco, aged 35 years 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 4 March 1895.

"BIGLER--Interment in San Francisco, April 18, Mary BIGLER, New York, 2." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BIGLEY--In San Francisco, September 9, J. BIGLEY, aged 64 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BIGOT--In this city, September 28, 1897, Theodore BIGOT, a native of France, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BILLMAN--MORTIFYING MURDER -- On Sunday morning, 20th inst., a most brutal assassination was committed in San Francisco. Mr. A. BILLMAN was the unfortunate victim of the cowardly murder. He was found in his back yard, in a dying condition, insensible, and, of course, unable to throw any light upon his horrible condition. The brain was oozing from his right ear, and his skull mashed down upon the left brain. The whole brain was beaten in. The left arm and 3 fingers of the left hand were fractured. Near by him lay a dray pin some 10 or 12 pounds in weight, covered with blood and hair. This was the instrument used for the murder. He died about 7 o'clock, Sunday evening. His wife says some one knocked at the door during the night, and her husband got up, and went out, and not returning at the end of half an hour, she arose to see what had become of him, and found him in the condition above stated. She says she heard no noise while the murder was being consummated. Her story, however, is contradicted by the appearance of the house, which shows that the 1st blow the unfortunate victim received was in the kitchen, as signs of a scuffle and of blood were on the floor, sufficient to show that such a scene could not have occurred without the knowledge of all the inmates of the house. The police have arrested Mrs. BILLMAN, a person named James MAGNESS, brother-in-law to Mrs. BILLMAN's 1st husband, and a negro named MOSE, who formerly belonged to Mrs. B.'s 1st husband, upon suspicion of being the murderers. Mrs. B. was a prostitute before BILLMAN married her. The murdered man had a ranch and over a hundred head of cattle near Benicia.

and it is suspected, says the 'Herald,' that his death has been compassed by his wife, the widow of the deceased **MAGNESS** and the former mistress of the living **MAGNESS**, and by James **MAGNESS**, for the double purpose of getting possession of his Benicia property and of the schooner Morning Light. The negro **MOSE** is suspected of being the agent in this murder, for very strong reasons which have been ferreted out by the detectives. He stated positively that he retired at 12 o'clock, whereas it has been ascertained that he applied for lodgings at 2 o'clock, at which time he wore a black silk hat, but was refused unless he could pay the money. Mose went away, but returned half an hour afterwards with a brown hat and an iron pot, which letter he offered as compensation for his lodging. That pot has since been recognized as the one which belonged to BILMAN [spelled 2 ways], the murdered man, and was in his back yard the night previous to the murder." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 27 Feb 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"BILLMAN-CONVICTED -- Moses **TATE**, the negro under trial in San Francisco for the murder of **BILLMAN**, has been found guilty of "murder in the 2nd degree." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 27 Mar 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"BILZ--BILZ, John A - 64 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BILZ--In Pleasanton, September 13, John Adolf, beloved husband of Katherine BILZ and father of Mrs. E. SIMARD and Selma and Minnie BILZ, a native of Baden, Germany, aged 64 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Sunday), at 3 o'clock p. m., from Druids' Hall, under the auspices of Alisal Lodge, F. and A.M. Interment, O. F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BINGHAM--In this city, October 11, at 7 a.m., Luvia BINGHAM, only daughter of W.G. (deceased) and Medora (OWENS) BINGHAM, a native of Carson City, Nev., aged 10 years, 3 months and 10 days. (Kentucky and Michigan papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the Church of the Advent, Howard street, between Second and Third, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Oct 1873.

"BINKELMANN--In Grass Valley, Sept 1, Annie M., daughter of David and Sophia BINKELMANN, aged 9 years, 4 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"BINNS--Louise Sophie, died 28 Jan 1936 at Garden Nursing Home, 2750 Geary Blvd, San Francisco. Usual residence 580 McAllister St., San Francisco. Widowed. Age 74 years, 8

months, 22 days. Born 6 May 1861 at ?Marienall?] Germany. Father, **GERBERDING** of Germany. Mother, **THIELE** of Germany. Cypress Lawn. Funeral Director, Gray & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BINSACCA--In Watsonville, November 4, Clara F., beloved wife of Arnold BINSACCA, mother of Elvira and Maldina BINSACCA and sister of Nicholas, John and Frank DOMINIC and Pauline GARRASSINO, Mrs. E. DONDERO and Mrs. L. DeMARTINI, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years, 10 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

"BIRCH--In this city, March 10, Clarence E. BIRCH, a native of California, aged 33 years, 2 months and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 March 1895.

"BIRCH--In Shanghae, Oct. 4th, William E. BIRCH, of San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BIRCHALL--In this city, December 5, Edward BIRCHALL, aged 37 years, 6 months and [?] days. Funeral to-day, at 10 o'clock a.m., 1603 Eddy street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"BIRD--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Eliza BIRD, 30, England, typhus fever." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BIRD--In this city, February 15, James BIRD, a native of Australia, aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BIRD--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: J.R. BIRD." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BIRDSALL--In this city, February 27, George BIRDSALL, a native of Tarrytown, N.Y., aged 58 years. (Westchester County, N.Y. papers plese copy.) Friends and relatives are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 729 Harrison street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1874.

"BIRMANN--In this city, December 6, Anna M., wife of F. BIRMANN (butcher), native of Germany, aged 24 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 620 Vallejo street, between Kearny and Dupont, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 Dec 1873.

"BIRNIE--In Mill Valley, July 4, 1937, John Carfraie, dearly Beloved husband of Mary SIMPSON BIRNIE, loving brother of Mrs. Frank S. WRINCH of Visalia; a native of Canada. Private funeral services July 6 (Robert F. Russell Service)." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 6 July 1937, p.9. Submitted by Ron Filion.

"BIRO--In this city, November 13, Edward, beloved son of Julius BIRO, a native of New York, aged 8 years 3 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

"BISHOP--In Oakland, November 21 Gurdon, beloved husband of the later Mary Ann W. BISHOP and father of Mrs. Emma WILLIAMS and the late O.H. BISHOP, a native of New London Conn. aged 82 years, 1 month and 15 days. (Hartford, New Haven and New London papers please copy). **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from his late residence John street, off Piedmont avenue, Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Nov 1897. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BISSELL--In this city, November 18th, George C. BISSELL, a native of Walingford, Conn., aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday), at 2 o???clock, from the residence of Mrs. Marion HILL, No. 905 Bush street, without further notice." Source: *Alta California*, 19 Nov 1870.

"BISSET--On Tuesday, March 15, Martha E., daughter of Andrew BISSETT [sic.], a native of Brooklyn, N.Y." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 16 March 1887.

"BITTERLING--In the City and County hospital, March 15, Charles BITTERLING, a native of Germany, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 March 1887.

"BIX--January 8, 1874 - George BIX drowned in the bay at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BJORKMAN--In San Leandro, December 31, 1898, John August, beloved husband of Augusta

BJORKMAN, and father of Mea, Martha and Philip A. **BJORKMAN**, a native of Sweden, aged 62 years 11 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 1 o'clock, from Masonic Hall, San Leandro. Interment San Lorenzo Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 Jan 1899.

"BJORKMAN--Victor - In this city, November 23, brother of John BJORKMAN and uncle of Ture BJORKMAN; a native of Sweden. A member of Swedish Society, and Snohomish Aerie, No. 195, F.O.E., of Snohomish, Wash. Funeral Tuesday at Anderson's. Interment, National Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BLACK--In this city, February 8th, Alice M., only daughter of Charles E [or F.?] and Ellen M. BLACK, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 mos. and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BLACK-In this city, October 23, George Francis, beloved child of William and Annie BLACK, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, corner at Twentieth and Alabama streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 24 Oct 1879, p. 4. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"BLACK--The wife of a pioneer, Mr. James BLACK, of Marin Co., died suddenly in San Francisco one day last week. Her son-in-law, Dr. BURDELL, was administering chloroform, intending to perform a dental operation, when she expired. Heart disease, assisted probably by the chloroform caused her death." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus*, (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA) 3 March 1864. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BLACK-In this city, December 9, John A. BLACK, beloved brother of Mrs. Joseph BAKER and William BLACK, a native of Philadelphia, aged 47 years 7 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of H. F. Suhr & Co., 1137 Mission street, between Seventh and Eighth. Interment private, I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"BLACK-In San Francisco Dec. 2, 1965, Rowena Abbott BLACK, dearly beloved wife of Paul W. BLACK of San Francisco; loving sister of Edwin Littleton ABBOTT. A native of Hillsboro, Texas. Funeral services will be conducted Saturday, Dec. 4, 1965 at 2 p.m. at the Patterson & O'Connell Chapel by the Wayside 1311 So. El Camino Real, San Mateo. Interment Monday, Dec 5, 1965 at 2 p.M. at Woodlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Dec 1965, p. 32. Submitted by Wanda Marsh.

"BLACK--William H. BLACK, conductor of an electric car on the Sutro line, running to Ocean Beach, San Francisco, was killed last night as the result of a collision with a steam train of the Cliff House Line. The accident occured on the corner of California Street and 6th Avenue." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 April 1902, p.7. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BLACKBURN---Judge BLACKBURN, of Santa Cruz, a well known pioneer, died suddenly at his lodgings at the Cosmopolitan Hotel, in this city [San Francisco] yesterday morning.
BLACKURN [spelled 2 ways] crossed the plains, reaching this coast in the Autumn of 1845, and settle immediately thereafter near the Mission of Santa Cruz." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BLACKBURN--In this city, at the Cosmopolitan Hotel, Jane, wife of L. F. BLACKBURN, a native of New York City, aged 30 years and 8 months. (New York and Virginia City papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from Trinity Church, corner Post and Powell sts." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Dec 1873.

"BLACKMAN--At Heppner, Or, December 2, Morrow J., child of Henry and Fannie BLACKMAN, aged 8 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"BLACKTON--Timothy Paul BLACKTON - Age 38, of Glendale, Oregon, passed away Thursday, Nov. 7, 2002. Visitation will be from 9:00 a.m. to 11:30 a.m., Monday, Nov. 11, 2002, at Hull & Hull Funeral Directors. Funeral services will be at 1:00 p.m., Monday, Nov. 11, 2002, at Glendale Assembly of God Church with Pastor Terry Bess officiating. Interment will follow at Glendale Memorial Cemetery. Rememberances may be made to Glendale Assembly of God Church, Sunday School Bus Fund, P.O. Box B, Glendale, Oregon 97442. He was born April 15, 1964, in San Francisco, CA. In 1983 he moved to Glendale. On Jan. 10, 200, he married Paula PHILLIPS. He was employed at Seven Feathers Resort and Casino for eight years. He was a member of Glendale Assembly of God Church where he served as a Royal Explorers leader. From 1984 to 1989 he volunteered with the Glendale Fire Department. He enjoyed hunting. model cars, and ceramics. He played Santa Claus at Seven Feathers and in Glendale. In addition to his wife, Paula BLACKTON, he is survived by three sons, Luke BLACKTON; Benjamin BLACKTON; and Joseph BLACKTON; a sister, Connie DIMMICK, all of Glendale; aunt and uncle, Charles and Charlene STAMM of Arnold, Missouri; a niece, Opal ELDER; and two great-nieces, Jasmine ELDER and Audry ELDER all of Grants Pass, OR." Source: The News-Review (Roseburg, OR), 10 Nov 2002. Contact: GGDGEN@aol.com

"BLACKURN----Judge BLACKBURN [spelled 2 ways], of Santa Cruz, a well known pioneer, died suddenly at his lodgings at the Cosmopolitan Hotel, in this city [San Francisco] yesterday morning. BLACKURN crossed the plains, reaching this coast in the Autumn of 1845, and settle immediately thereafter near the Mission of Santa Cruz." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BLACKWELL--FOUND DEAD - A man named John BLACKWELL was found dead on Wednesday last, on the Point Lobos road, near San Francisco. He was a native of England, aged about 60 years. He had been working on a ranch in the neighborhood where he was found for some time previous to his death. The Coroner supposes that he fell in an apoplectic fit and expire instantly. 2 faithful dogs were found beside him, and they could not be driven away till the body was put in the dead wagon to be brought to the city." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 8 Apr 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BLAIR--Helen J. - In Larkspur, November 24, Helen J., beloved wife of Louis A. BLAIR, devoted mother of Edmund, Lorraine and Florence BLAIR, sister of Rena B. HANNA, a native of San Francisco. Funeral Wednesday from Keaton's Mortuary, San Rafael, thence to St. Patrick's Church, Larkspur. Interment Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BLAISDELL--In San Francisco, March 14, 1887, Charles S. BLAISDELL, son-in-law of L.R. [submitter's note: should be C.R.] SEELY, aged 29 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from the residence of Mr. SEELY, near Santa Clara, at 11 o'clock TO-DAY (Wednesday), March 16th." Source: San Jose Daily Mercury, 16 March 1887. Contact: Christine Havnar jchavnar@sbcglobal.net

"BLAISE--In this city, May 17, Eugenia dearly beloved wife of Andrew J. BLAISE and loving mother of Edward, Joseph, Amalia and Catherine BLAISE, a native of Strassburg, Alsace, aged 34 years and 1 months. A member of Christliche Mutter Verein. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 8:15 o'clock a.m. from the residence of H.W. Gantner, 74 Pond street, between Sixteenth and Seventeenth and Sanchez and Noe streets, thence to St. Anthony's Church, Army street, near Folsom, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906. Contact: Barbara Orsborn ibfaithful@charter.net Contact: Lyn Diehl WattsInn@aol.com

"BLAKE--In this city, January 17, Dr. Charles E., beloved husband of Martha FOSTER BLAKE and brother of Dr. Charlotte BLAKE BROWN, aged 48 years, 5 months and 3 days. The funeral

services will be held to-day (Friday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. at the Plymouth Congregational Church, Post street, between Buchanan and Webster. Friends and acquaintances and members of all organizations to which the deceased belonged are respectfully invited to attend. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Jan 1904.

"BLAKE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 18 - John BLAKE, a laborer, was killed this morning by the caving of a bank on the corner of Polk and Vallejo streets. His head was crushed. He was single and had no relatives in California." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 Nov 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BLAKE--In this city, March 10, N. J. BLAKE, a native of Canada, aged 53 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BLAKE--In this city, November 21, Sumner C. BLAKE, brother of Francis BLAKE and Mrs. W.L. WITHAM, a native of Portland, Me., aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, November [23?], from Odd Fellows Hall, Montgomery street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Nov 1885.

"BLAKELY--San Francisco, June 6 -- The little son of Thomas BLAKELY, who was torn by a lion on Long Bridge recently, died of his injuries yesterday. Mr. GILBERT, owner of the savage beast, killed it after he heard of the child's death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BLAKELY--[June 2d 1866] - Child of William BLAKELY torn by a California lion at the menagerie on Long Wharf, San Francisco, and fatally injured." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BLAKELY--Died in Santa Rosa, Feb. 25, 1889, Mrs. Hester BLAKELY, native of Mi., aged 75y. (San Francisco & Mi. copy)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 2 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BLANCHARD--At Stockton, July 15th, Charles A. BLANCHARD, aged 16 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 July 1875.

"BLANCO--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: M. BLANCO." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BLANEY--In this city, Dec 27th, Francis Henry, youngest son of John and Margaret BLANEY, aged 5 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Dec 1865.

"BLANK--In this city, June 28, 1895, Louis, beloved husband of Emma and father of Netty and Lilly BLANK, a native of Charleston, S.C., aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 10:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 208 Hyde street. Funeral will leave on 11:45 o'clock a.m. train from Third and Townsend streets. Interment Home of Peace Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"BLANKENSHIP--Jacob A. - At rest, November 21, 1974, Jacob A. BLANKENSHIP, Col. U.S. Army Ret., dear friend of Edna HANSEN (Bend Oregon). Funeral procession departs Monday, November 25, at 10:15 a.m. from Godeau, 41 Van Ness Ave, nr. Market St. For interment services, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1974. Contact: John Ireland irish1682@sbcglobal.net

"BLASKOWER, Marks." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"BLATTER--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, May 29 ? Louisa BLATTER, known as Swiss Lizzie, a waiter girl in a saloon on Kearney street, dropped dead in the saloon last evening." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 1 May 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BLATTNER--In this city, April 23d, Henrietta, daughter of John J. and Margaret BLATTNER, aged 12 years, 9 months and 4 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Apr 1875.

"BLEASE.-SINGULAR SUICIDE -- A man named Henry BLEASE was found dead in his bed room in San Francisco on Saturday morning. The deceased was a painter and resided at 69 Natoma street. The 'Call' says: The deceased was last seen alive on Friday night, and as he was fully dressed when found, and his bed not disturbed, it is presumed that he put an end to his existence just after returning home. What induced him to kill himself, his friends and acquaintances are unable to surmise. Among his effects the Coroner, who had been notified, found \$422.50 in coin, and 3 bank books, one showing that he had \$1,530.60 in the Hibernia Savings Bank; \$1,339 in the San Francisco Savings Union; and \$629 in the Odd Fellows' Savings Bank, to his credit. On a table in the room was an open envelope, indorsed "The will of Henry BLEASE." It contained a sheet of paper, on which were written a few words to the effect that bequeathed all his property to his wife, who resides in Boston, with 2 children. The deceased was a native of England, about 51 years of age." Source: *Stockton Daily*

Independent, 9 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BLIGHT--March 22 [1860] - Patrick BLIGHT committed suicide at San Francisco; supposed to have been partially demented." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BLISS--In Oakland, November 10, Benjamin B., beloved husband of Mary BLISS, a native of New Bedford, Mass, aged 68 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"BLISS--Lawrence BLISS, March 4, Massachusetts, 29." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BLITZ--Bernard Samuel BLITZ, the well known Detective Policeman and Sergeant of Arms of the Board of Supervisors, died at Warm Springs, Alameda County on the morning of the 14th. The deceased was a native of Rotterdam, Holland, aged about *41 years. He came to the United States while yet a little boy, with his parents, who settled in Philadelphia, where Bernard was educated at an English school. He grew to manhood and married a lady of rare beauty, the daughter of a well known florist. Shortly after his marriage, the country was aroused by a report of a hostile canon on the Mexican frontier, and when President Polk called for volunteers, the deceased was one of the first to step forward and enlist in the armies of his adopted country. He accompanied General Cadwallder to Mexico and participated in the capture of Vera Cruz and the battle of National Bridge, where he displayed a reckless daring which attracted notice of the Commander-In-Chief, General Winfield Scott, who took him into his service and made home "Orderly". He returned with General Scott to New York at the close of the war, and was presented with a gold medal. After, remaining at home for a time, his adventurous spirit led him to become one of the first who sought fortune in the Golden Sands of California. Arriving here early in 1849, he visited the mines where he remained only a short time before he came to San Francisco, where he was appointed Policeman, a position he held to within a few months of his death. He was a good and faithful officer, a brave and accommodating gentleman and an affectionate and devoted husband. For many years he had hacks, cabs and public vehicles under his depionage and was quite a terror to the "jayhawkers", who hated him. During the visit of General Scott to this Coast, at the time San Juan had difficulties, the deceased took his old position by the old hero's side, and received from him, on his departure, a very flattering autographic letter. When the Police Commissioners begun the work of reorganizing the Police force, the deceased was removed, not because he was inefficient, but because he belonged to the unlucky party, and had not the pliability to turn a political somersault quickly enough. Some weeks ago he was taken sick with a lung disease, and went to the Springs in hope of recovering his health, but instead of finding it, he found immunity from the disease in death. He leaves a

widow to mourn his loss. His remains, which were brought to this city last night, were received at the Railroad Depot, and conveyed to his late residence at 562 Howard Street. * Obituary listed age of 42." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BLOCH--In this city, November _ Caroline, beloved daughter of David and Rosalie BLOCH, a native of Sacramento, aged 6 years, 5 months, and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BLOCK--In this city, February 21, Elias M. BLOCK, a native of Bohemia, aged 71 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 22 Feb 1895.

"BLOCK--In this city, February 21, Elias M., beloved husband of Harriet M. BLOCK. Funeral services at the residence, 1613 Larkin street, at 10:15 a.m. monday, 25th inst. Friends are respectfully invited to attend. Internment private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 23 Feb 1895.

"BLOCK--In this city, January 9, John, beloved husband of Jeanette J. BLOCK, a native of Austria, aged 59 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fureal, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 530 Eddy street. No flowers." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Jan 1886.

"BLOMQUIST--At San Francisco, Aug. 4th; 1891, Matilda, beloved wife of Andrew BLOMQUIST of Chualar, aged 35 years. [The remains of the late Mrs. BLOMQUIST, wife of A. BLOMQUIST, who died in San Francisco, were brought down to Salinas and laid away to rest in the I.O.O.F. cemetery yesterday afternoon. The funeral was attended by a large concourse of sorrowing friends." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 6 Aug 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"BLONDIN--DR.BLONDIN DEAD--Hon. James T. LAIRD received a letter this morning from Dr.CHERRY of San Francisco stating that Dr. BLONDIN died in the hospital in that city at 9 o'clock, Tuesday morning of heart failure. The end was painless. Dr. BLONDIN went to the city sometime ago for treatment and many then predicted he would never return. His wife and a brother were with him. Dr. BLONDIN came to Alturas about eight years ago and enjoyed a lucrative practice as a physician. He was County Physician and Health officer for seven years. He was 62 years of age. Four years ago, he was married to Miss Florence WEBB of this county, who survives him." Source: *Big Valley Gazette* (Bieber, Lassen Co, Cal), 29 Apr 1903. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"BLOOMER--In this city, November 24, Theodore H., beloved husband of Annie M. BLOOMER,

aged 41 years, 10 months and 24 days. Funeral to-day, at 1:30 p.m., from Masonic Temple, corner Post and Montgomery streets." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"BLOOMER--William, or "Put" BLOOMER, for a long time connected with the police force of San Francisco and recently attached to Chiarini's circus, was found dead in an old building near the bridge in Sacramento, on last Saturday night. An inquest was held and resulted in a verdict that deceased came to his death from congestion of the brain. He was about 50 years of age." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 19 May 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BLOOMFIELD--The steamer, 'Northerner,' Capt. W.L. DALL, plying between San Francisco, the North Coast and Victoria, struck a sunken rock when near Cape Mendocino, on the afternoon of the 15th inst., on the up trip, and shortly became a perfect wreck. Many passengers were saved, 32 lives were lost. Passengers lost: Mr. BLOOMFIELD, bound to Victoria..."

Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 20 Jan 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BLOSSEM--In San Francisco, January [10? or 11?], 1919, Jessie BLOSSEM, daughter of the late Robert H. BLOSSEM and Caroline BLOSSEM, a native of Tehama County." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BLOSSOM--In this city, May 5, Ira, husband of the late Julia A. BLOSSOM, beloved father of Mrs. Emma BUTTMAN, Mrs. Annie JERRALS and stepfather of Mrs. Ida PETERS and Mrs. Eva CLOUGH, a native of New York, aged 92 years 7 months. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Thursday), at 2 p.m., at the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertakering Co., 1550 California st., near Polk." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 May 1924. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight. [Submitter's note: Mr. BLOSSOM resided in San Francisco, San Joaquin and Tulare Counties, CA.]

"BLOSSOM--Ira, died 5 May 1924 at 176 Corona. Widowed. Age 92 years 7 months. Born Sept 1831 New York. Parents unknown. Buried Mt. Olivet. Undertaker, Golden Gate Undertaking Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BLOSSOM--In this city, November 21, 1922, Julia A., beloved wife of Ira BLOSSOM and loving mother of Mrs. Emma BUTTMAN, Mrs. Ida PETERS, Mrs. Annie JERRELS and Mrs. Eva CLOUGH, a native of New York City. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 p.m., at the chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 2475 Mission St." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Nov 1922. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"BLOSSOM--Julia A., died 21 Nov. 1922 at 2447 Mission St., San Francisco. Married. Spouse Ira BLOSSOM. Age 87 years, 3 months. Born Sept 1835 New York City. Father MARSH of New York. Mother, CRISSY of New York. Buried Mt. Olivet. Undertaker, Golden Gate Undertaking Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BLUEMEL--In this city, May 27, at her residence, No. 614 1/2 Natoma street, Amelia, beloved wife of Julius BLUEMEL, and daughter of Wendel and Marie GEBHARDT, sister of Louis, Charles and Nettie GEBHARDT, a native of New Haven, Conn., aged 27 years, 9 months and 3 days...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 May 1886.

"BLUM--DIED -- in this city [Stockon], March 28th, Henry BLUM, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 33 years. [The funeral will take place at 3 o'clock this afternoon from the office of M.H. BOND, Undertaker, corner of Weber and California streets.] [Deceased was a constant resident of Stockton for a term of 16 years, having arrived when he was a mere boy. During that time he was almost constantly engaged in business. He was extensively known and had many friends. He leaves a father and mother in Germany, and near relations in San Francisco, to mourn his death.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Mar 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BLUM--FUNERAL POSTPONED -- At the request of relatives and friends in San Francisco, the funeral of the late Henry BLUM has been postponed until 10 o'clock this morning. It takes place from the office of M.H. BOND, Undertaker." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 30 Mar 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BLUM--At Fort Humboldt, July 30th, John BLUM, of Company C., California Volunteers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BLUM--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: L. BLUM." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BLUM--Robert C. BLUM, fundraiser and native of San Francisco died April 15, 2001 in Kentfield of complications from ALS." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 May 2001. Contact: S. Arebi samrah eg@yahoo.com

"BLUM--In the City and County hospital, April 30, Simon BLUM." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"BLUMEL--In this city, October 30, Leberecht BLUMEL, beloved husband of Veranike BLUMEL and father of Mary BITTERMAN, Antonio SCHEOENEMAN and Julius BLUMEL, a native of ermany, aged 77 years. Friends and acquaintances are respetfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 1211 Columbia street, near Twenty-fourth. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Nov 1888, p. 8.

"BLUMENBERG--J.H. BLUMENBERG of San Francisco died suddenly of apoplexy at Sebastopol last Friday." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 30 Sept 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BLUMENTHAL--In San Francisco, Cal., October 17, 1916, Frances BLUMENTHAL beloved daughter of the late Max and Pauline BLUMENTHAL, sister of Mrs. Myer KAHN, Mrs. Julia MORRIS of Newman, California; Mrs. Sam SIMON of Tacoma, Washington; Mrs. Melvill COHEN and Albert and Herman BLUMENTHAL of San Francisco, a native of California. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday), October 18, at 1 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 234 Second avenue, San Francisco. Interment Home of Peace Cemetery, San Jose, California. Please omit flowers." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 18 Oct 1916, p. 14. Transcribed by jch.

"BLUMENTHAL--In this city, December 10, Max, beloved husband of Ricka BLUMENTHAL and beloved father of Mrs. Annie KOHN, Mrs. Theresa MORRIS and Rosie, Frances, Albert, Herbert, Stella and Charley BLUMENTHAL, a native of Germany, aged 67 years, 3 months and 16 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"BLUTE--John, 20 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7. [Researcher's note: This surname is also spelled BLOETE, BLOTE and BL??TE.] Contact: Beth Blote blotebeth@earthlink.net

"BLUXOME--In this city, January 5, 1937, Joseph Frances BLUXOME; a native of New York. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Friday) at 11 a.m., at the chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission, near 25th st. Interment in family plot, New York city, N.Y." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Jan 1937.

"BLYTHE--In this city, November 10, Johnnie, dearly beloved son of John and Maggie BLYTHE and grandson of Mrs. Mary **DENNISON**, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years 11 months and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"BLYTHE--SAN FRANCISCO, JULY 22 -- It is asserted by an Oakland evening paper that the missing will of Thomas H. BLYTHE, the deceased millionaire, has been found. A contest is now going on in Superior Court here for a division of the estate. The authority given by the paper is that W.H.H. HART, the counsel for the plaintiff, Florence BLYTHE, the millionaire's alleged illegitimate daughter. It is said the will has been brought to light at Los Angeles and HART has started for that place. It is reported that the will leaves the whole estate, valued at about \$4,000,000 to Florence BLYTHE, with the exception of about \$100,000 in legacies." Source: The Mansfield Herald (Mansfield, Richland Co., Ohio), 25 July 1889, Vol. 39, No. 36. Transcribed by Amy E. Armstrong.

"BOAL--In Pittsburgh, Pa., February 28, William A. BOAL, beloved father of Mrs. George W. PENNINGTON Jr. of this city." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BOB--In this city, June 27, Hattie May, youngest child of Anton and Hattie BOB and granddaughter of Mrs. Susan BROWN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 11 months and 1 day. (Santa Cruz papers please copy.)...by her grandmother, Mrs. Susan BROWN." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 June 1884, p. 6.

"BOCQUOUT--March 11, Victor BOCQUOUT, Antwerp, 27." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BODEL-In this city, April 10, Mary, beloved wife of August BODEL and mother of Etta, Sophia, Annie, Gus, Frank and Joseph BODEL, a native of Belgium, aged 48 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 3:30 o'clock p. m., from the funeral parlors of McGinn Brothers, 31 Eddy street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 April 1900, page 6.

"BODFISH--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: Wm. BODFISH, 45, Gardiner, Me., cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BODINIER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Dr. J.V. BODINIER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BODKIN--In this city, February 26, 1942, Dr. Thomas P. BODKIN, beloved husband of Julia C. BODKIN, brother of Mrs. E. C. HARRISON, Mrs. Earl WATERMAN, and David BODKIN. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Saturday) February 28, 1942 at 8:30 o'clock a. m. from the Memorial Chapel of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate ave. thence to Sacred Heart Church, Fillmore at Fell st., where requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery. Kindly omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 Feb 1942. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"BOEHM--In this city, December 18, 1952, Agnes E., beloved wife of Frank H. BOEHM, devoted mother of Russell F. BOEHM, loving sister of William J. and John C. KENNEDY, Mrs. Gertrude HOFFMAN, Mrs. Ursula PETERSEN, Mrs. Dorothy HILL, Mrs. Patrice SIMPSON and the late Veronica KENNEDY, loved grandmother of Barry E. BOEHM, a native of San Francisco. Funeral Saturday, 8:30 a.m. from Reilly Co, 29th and Dolores Sts, thence to Corpus Christi Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be sung at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"BOEHME--In this city, May 7, Frederick L. BOEHME, a native of Germany, aged 50 years, 7 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from Pythian Caslte, No. 913 Market street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 May 1881.

"BOEHMER--In Sacramento, Oct. 6th, Henry BOEHMER, a native of Prussia." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 Oct 1865.

"BOEHRER---In this city, May 25, John, dearly beloved husband of Mary Jane BOEHRER, father of Rev. Ira V. and John H. BOEHRER, son of the late Rev. John BOEHRER of Buffalo NY, and brother of Henry, Otto, Lydia, Bertha and Mary BOEHRER, a native of New York City, aged 55 years, 1 month and 1 day. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, May 29, at 2 o'clock, at the South Berkley Presbyterian Church, corner of or Lorina and Russell Streets, South Berkley. Interment private, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1906 page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"BOEHMER--In this city, March 14, Catherine, beloved wife of Herman BOEHMER, and mother of George HORN, and grandmother of Ruth HORN, a native of Germany, aged 36 years, 4 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Mar 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BOERSIQUE--In this city, February 21, Emile BOERSIQUE, a native of Germany, aged 35 years and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 22 Feb 1895.

"BOES--In this city, October 24, John F., eldest son of Mary and the late Michael BOES, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 5 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, No. 253 Folsom street, near Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 25 October 1879, page 4.

"BOGAN--In this city, June 30, 1895, William BOGAN, a native of Ireland, aged 62 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"BOGER--In this city, November 29, Edward, son of F.F. and Lena BOGER, aged 5 years, 5 months and 25 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"BOGGS--In Stockton, September 14, 1939, Frank Shackelford BOGGS, husband of Edna EWINGBOGGS, father of John C., Thomas W., and Frank B. BOGGS, Jr., brother of Mrs. C.M. DUTTON and Fred H. BOGGS; a native of California. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Monday, Sept. 18, at 10:30 a.m., from St. John's Episcopal Church. B.C. Wallace & Son, 520 N. Sutter St., Stockton, in charge." Source: *San Francsico Examiner*, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"BOHEN--In this city, December 13, George T. BOHEN, a native of Baltimore, Md., aged 78 years 11 months and 21 days. A member of Pacific Lodge, No. 155, I.O.O.F.; Golden Gate Encampment, No. 1, I.O.O.F., and the Exempt Firemen. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from Odd Fellows Hall, corner of Market and Seventh streets, where the services will be held under the auspices of Pacific Lodge, No. 155, I.O.O.F., and thence to Odd Fellows' Cemetery, where the remains will be cremated." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BOHEN--DEATH of a DISTINGUISHED ODD FELLOW -- By reference to our San Francisco dispatches, it will be seen that Past Grand Master James A.J. BOHEN, formerly of Baltimore, Maryland, died at San Francisco on Saturday night last at 12 o'clock. Mr. BOHEN was Grand Master of the Independent Order of Odd Fellows of California in 1862-3; was Grand Patriarch in 1863-4; and represented the Grand Lodge of the State in the Grand Lodge of the United States in 1864. The tidings of his death were telegraphed to the members of the Order in this city yesterday afternoon, when the flag was displayed on Odd Fellows' Hall at half-mast as a token

of respect to the deceased. The flag will remain at half-mast until after the funeral takes place." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BOHEN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 26 -- J.A.J. BOHEN, Past Grand Master of the Order of Odd Fellows, and a distinguished and useful member of Yerba Buena Lodge, No. 15, died last night just before 12 o'clock. Mr. BOHEN had also been a Grand Representative to the Grand Lodge of the United States." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BOHN--In this city, April 1, 1891, John, beloved husband of Elizabeth BOHN and father of Ernest, Lizzie, and Willie BOHN, a native of Lengsfeld, Sachsen Welmar, Germany, aged 62 years, 6 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 112 Seventh street/thence to Odd Fellows' Hall, where services will be held at 2 o'clock p.m. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 3 Apr 1891.

"BOLADO--In San Francisco, Nov. 28, Joaquin BOLADO, beloved father of Mrs. Gaston ASHE, a native of Spain, aged 73 years. [The people of this community were greatly shocked on receiving the intelligence of the death of Don Joaquin BOLADO last Friday, as it was not generally known that he was so seriously ill. Some time ago he was prostrated with a severe attack of pneumonia. He rallied???then, against the advice of friends concluded to go to San Francisco to transact some business, but there suffered a relapse which terminated fatally. Deceased was one of the most respected men in this county???owning the Santa Anita ranch, 3 miles east of Tres Pinos??? He was born in Spain, Mar. 4, 1822. When a boy he was clerk for his uncle in a shipping and forwarding business in Santander, Spain. He went to Mexico at the age of 20...in Tacatecas from 1841 to 1849, when he sold out and came to California in search of gold???mined some in Sonora???[much detail on businesses]???In 1867 he came to San Benito county and engaged in stock raising and in general farming since 1873...During the height of his prosperity in 1857, he married Miss Julia ABREGO; one child was born to him, Julia BOLADO???wife of Attorney Gaston ASHE. Last Friday a solemn high mass was celebrated at the Yglesia de Nuestra Senora de Guadelupe Church, San Francisco???after which the remains???were taken to Monterey for interment???The following named gentlemen acted as pall bearers: Juan MALARIN, Francisco RICO, A.A. MANUEL, J.B. SNIVELY, F. **GUNZENDORFER** and J.M. **LAPORTE**. The body was placed to rest in the family plot by the side of his wife who had preceded him some 3 years ago???]." Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 7 Dec 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOLADO--DEATH OF JOAQUIN BOLADO--Don Joaquin BOLADO died at his home in San

Francisco last Friday morning, aged 73 years. The deceased was a native of Spain and an early pioneer of San Francisco. The remains were brought to Monterey and interred in the Catholic Cemetery there beside those of his wife (nee **ABREGO**) who died about 2 years ago, and who was a sister of Mrs. W.H. **WEBB** of Salinas." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 6 Dec 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOLADO--Death of Mrs. BOLADO -- The funeral of Mrs. Julia BOLADO took place on Monday last???Deceased was the wife of Mr. Joaquin BOLADO of San Francisco and the eldest of 3 daughters of Mr. & Mrs. Jose ABREGO and sister of Mrs. W.H. WEBB of Salinas, Abimael, Ismael & Audel ABREGO???leaves her husband, Mr. Joaquin BOLADO and an only daughter, Miss Dulcea BOLADO, to survive her." Source: *The Hollister Freelance* (Hollister, San Benito County, CA), 30 Jan 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOLADO--Death of Mrs. BOLADO--The Monterey 'Cypress' says: "Mrs. Julia BOLADO, sister of Mr. A.E. ABREGO, of this city, and wife of Mr. Joaquin BOLADO, died in San Francisco Saturday, Jan. 10th. The remains were brought to Monterey for interment Sunday afternoon. On Monday morning the remains were followed to the grave by a large cortege of friends of the family and relatives. The funeral took place at 10:30am, Monday, from the Catholic Church, where High Mass was celebrated by Right Reverends Father CASANOVA and Father SORRENTINI of Salinas, M.R. MERRITT, G. DAND, B.E. DUCKWORTH, M. WOLTER, F.N. GOMEZ and C.H. RODRIGUEZ acted as pall bearers. Deceased was a native of Monterey, a conscientious lady and a devout Christian. She leaves in this county several relatives to mourn her loss, including 1 sister, Mrs. W.H. WEBB, of Salinas, and 2 brothers, A.E. & Ismael ABREGO, and a daughter, Miss Dulcea BOLADO." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 22 Jan 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOLAN--In this city, March 7, 1931, William BOLAN, a native of Ohio, aged 56 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Monday), March 9, at 1 o'clock p.m., from Anderson's, Valencia at 25th st. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"BOLAND--In this city, November 24, the wife of Daniel D. BOLAND, of a daughter." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 02 December 1897. Transcribed by Brian White.

"BOLAND--Feb. 16, 1946, Francis, dearly beloved husband of Mary BOLAND, loving father of Francis P., Elizabeth and Josephine BOLAND, Mrs. Mary GINELLA, Mrs. Alice ASTURIAS and Mrs. Helen ANDRUS, loving grandfather of James, John, Mary Lou, and Tommy GINELLA, Mary ASTURIAS, and Alma ANDRUS; a native of County Clare, Ireland. A member of Holy

Names Society of St. Anne's Church. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, Feb. 18, 1946, at 8:45 a.m., from Duggan's, 3434 17th St.; thence to St. Anne's Church where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 Feb 1946. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read

"BOLAND--Died in San Francisco, Apr. 12, 1889, John Joseph BOLAND, nat. Melbourne, Aus., aged 28y 14d." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 27 April 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOLAND--In this city, October 29, 1917, Joseph BOLAND of 173 Oliver street, a native of Ireland, aged 64 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday), at 1 o'clock, at the chapel of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission st., between 25th and 26th sts. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"BOLGER--In this city, May 7, 1902, Elizabeth BOLGER, wife of the late Captain John BOLGER, and mother of James, Thomas, John and the late William BOLGER and Mrs. Jane MURPHY. A native of County Wexford, Ireland, aged 64 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BOLLO--In this city January 3, Capt. Jullio, husband of Isabella, native of Italy." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 5 Jan 1884. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BOLOGNA--In this city, April 14, 1948, Rosalia BOLOGNA, dearly beloved wife of the late Leonard BOLOGNA, beloved mother of Joseph, Sam and Phillip BOLOGNA, Augosta, Orlando and Angelina LoCOCO, a native of Italy, aged 75 years, 1 month, 4 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, April 16, at 9:45 a.m., from the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 649 Green St., thence to SS Peter & Paul's Church for a Requiem Mass commencing at 10:15 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 Apr 1948.

"BOLSHAW--In this city, February 15, William H. BOLSHAW, a native of New Jersey, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of J.C. O'Connor & Co., 767 Mission street. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"BOLTON--Judge A.E. BOLTON, for many years a resident of Santa Rosa, dropped dead Sunday in San Francisco." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 23 Sept Aug 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOLTON--James R. BOLTON, father of J.M. BOLTON of Jolon, died in San Francisco on the 28th inst., aged 73 years. He was a 49-er and owner of the Ojitos grant at Jolon." Source: Source: Salinas Weekly Index (Monterey Co), 30 Jan 1890. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOLTON--In Benicia, March 30, Ellen, beloved wife of Patric BOLTON, aged 48 years." Source: SanFrancisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"BOMSTER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 23 - The bodies found at Goat Island have been identified as those of Wm. BOMSTER, sailor, and James RILEY, shoe-maker." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BOND--Died in San Francisco, 7th inst., Harry, 11y, son of Alfred and Elnor **BOND**." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus* (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA), 13 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BONE--In this city, July 13, 1943, William H. BONE, beloved husband of the late Abegail BONE and loving father of Pauline BONE, Mrs. L.T. DALEY, Mrs. E.G. MENERIAI and Mrs. E.C. LUCOT and borther of Benjamin T. BONE and Mrs. William TEMLY. Funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 9:30 a.m. from the Mortuary of Barry & McDonald, 766-770 Valencia St. Intermenty, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"BONESTEL--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: C.D. BONESTEL." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BONESTELL--In this city, October 7, Jovita, wife of C.K. BONESTELL, eldest daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Manuel Y. FERRER, aged 28 years. Funeral services will take place this day (Tuesday) at 9 o'clock A.M. from St. Mary's Cathedral. Friends of the family are respectfully invited. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Oct 1888, p. 8.

"BONILLAS--Ygnacio, died 30 Apr 1991 at Pacific Presbyterian Hospital. Usual residence, 1080 Chestnut St., San Francisco. Widowed. Age 80. Born 9 Sept 1910 Mexico. Senior Vice President at Chevron Corp. Father Ygnacio BONILLAS of AZ. Mother: Myrtle W. MORSE of MA. Funeral Director, Halsted & Cray, Carew & English." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BONNER--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 31 -- Charles BONNER, the best known mining superintendent of Nevada, died at the Grand Hotel this morning from the effect of an attack of paralysis." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 1 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BONNIA--In this city, March 12, Giovanni **BONNIA**, a native of Italy, aged 37 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Mar 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BOOKER--Elisabeth P." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BOOKSTAVER.-[On 25 Sept 1873] Samuel J. BOOKSTAVER, ex-Market Inspector of San Francisco, committed suicide by shooting himself." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOONE--COL.DANIEL E. BOONE--Well-Known trainer of Wild Animals and Native of Kentucky. SAN FRANCISCO, Oct 12. - Col.Daniel E. BOONE, circus manager and trainer of wild animals died here to-day after a long illness at the age of sixty-two years. He was born in Kentucky." Source: New York Times, 13th October 1903, page 9. Contact: Paul R Griffiths paulgriffiths@vrsar.wanadoo.co.uk Submitter's note: Boone's Wild Animal Arena was one of the Midway attractions at the 1894 San Francisco Mid Winter Exposition.

"BOONE--NOTED PATENT ATTORNEY DIES AT HIS RESIDENCE--John L. BOONE, the well-known patent attorney, died yesterday afternoon at his home, 3250 Twenty-first St., after an illness extending over several months. For several years, he has not done any active work in his profession on account of impaired health. He was reputed to have been one of the ablest patent attorneys in the State, and figured prominently in many of the most important cases tried here, but in 1897 got into trouble in the Bowers dredger patent case. Mr. BOONE was born in Iowa in 1843. He graduated from the Ohio Wesleyan University and was a member of the Beta Theta Phi fraternity. After the Civil War, in which he served as a private in the Union Army, he came to San Francisco, where for many years he held the position of manager for DEWEY & Co's Scientific Press Patent Agency. In 1878, he opened a patent office of his own and by his ability worked up a large practice, in which he is said to have accumulated a fortune." Contact: Donna Gatts julyleo@alamedanet.net

"BOONE--William "Bill" BOONE, a gambler well known all over the Pacific Coast, has played his last hand and the spade is trump. Early this afternon, on the coroner of Ellis and Powell Streets, BOONE fell to the sidewalk and soon expired. It was thought that his death was due to alcoholism, until it was ascertained he had ended his life. At the morgue, to which the body had

been removed, an ounce vial containing a small vial of carbolic acid was found on the clothes of the dead man. His lips were not burned, but the mouth looked as if it had been seared with acid. **BOONE**was 39 years of age and was born in Sacramento. He was the son of Bill **BOONE**, one of the oldest gamblers in the State. The latter resides in San Francisco. The deceased was married about ten years ago and had two children. For the past four years, he became so depraved by liquor, that his wife was forced to leave him. Some seven years ago **BOONE** had \$20,000. He lost all his money and took to drink. He left two brothers in Sacramento who left for San Francisco immediatly on hearing of his suicide." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 July 1893. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BOONSARD--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 21 - Pallin BOONSARD, one of the 3 Great Republic sailors, was beaten to death yesterday by Jim BAGNELL in a deadfall on Sacramento street. BAGNELL was jealous on account of a supposed intrigue between his wife and BOONSARD. So far he has escaped arrest." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 22 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOOTH--Died in San Francisco, Dec. 24, Mrs. F.E. BOOTH, a native of California, aged 37 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 26 Dec 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOOTZ--In this city, January 5, 1899, Mariana, dearly beloved wife of Adam BOOTZ, and beloved mother of Adam J. BOOTZ, Jr., Mrs. Henrietta KRELING and Mamie, Richards, Theresa and the late Henry and Fredericka BOOTZ, a native of Sufingheim, Germany, aged 72 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 6 Jan 1899.

"BORBES--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: J. BORBES." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BORCHERS--In San Jose, August 22, Anna Rebecca, only child of B.W. and Johanna W. BORCHERS, aged 1 year and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from 641 Sacramento street, San Francisco, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Aug 1873.

"BORDEAUX--January 25, 1874 - Peter BORDEAUX found dead in his room at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOREL--In this city, March 11, Mrs. Anna BOREL, a native of Switzerland," Source: San

Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, page 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BOREL--In this city, March 11, Anna F. R. BOREL, a native of France, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BORGHERO--In this city, January 31, Ellen, dearly beloved wife of the late August BORGHERO and loving mother of August L. BORGHERO, Mrs. J. TRUMPOWER, Mrs. L. BERRY, Mrs. L.J. BROBECK, Mrs. T.F. SULLIVAN and the late Francis BORGHERO, a native of Dublin, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, at 8:30 o'clock from the parlors of the Western Undertaking Company, 1236 Valencia street, between Twenty-third and Twenty-fourth streets; thence to St. Michael's Church, Ocean View, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"BORINI--In this city, May 16, 1891, Francesco BORINI, a native of Irisone, Canton Tessin (Ticino), Switzerland, aged 45 years. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 May 1891, p.8, c.7. Contact: Timothy Getchell timkelly2@cox.net

"BORNIA--In this city, at the City and County Hospital, March 12, Giovanni BORNIA, a native of Italy, aged 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BORMAN--In Antelope, Sacramento County, July 29, 1907, Charles, husband of Margaret **BORMAN**, father of Mrs. K. **WICHOROWSKI** of Antelope, Mrs. Frank **KENT** of Sacramento, William F. **BORMAN** of San Francisco, Annie L., Charles A. and Mable **BORMAN** of Antelope, a native of Germany aged 74 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 1:15 p.m., from his late residence near Antelope, thence to the Sylvan Cemetery, where funeral services will be held commencing at 2 o'clock." Source: *The Sacramento Evening Bee*, 30 July 1907. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BORMAN.-In this city, May 17, 1902, Mabel **BORMAN**, beloved daughter of Erik W. and Marie **BORMAN**, and sister of Intes **BORMAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BORTHWICK--In this city, August 12, Charles BORTHWICK, a native of Arbroth, Scotland, aged 41 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m. from Masonic Temple, corner Montgomery and Post streets, without further

notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"BORTHWICK--In San Francisco, June 24th, Katherine, wife of Robert BORTHWICK, a native of New York, aged 31 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOSE--In this city, March 13, Anna, the beloved wife of D.H. BOSE, and mother of Fred and Dora BOSE, a native of Stemmen, Hanover, Germany, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, corner Ninth and Howard streets. Interment I.O.O.F. cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 15 March 1887.

"BOSE--In San Jose, Cal., March 13, beloved wife of J. F. BOSE, and mother of Anna, Mary, Fred, Carena and Rita." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Mar 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BOSS--In this city, September 5, Emma BOSS, dearly beloved wife of Henry BOSS, and devoted mother of Mrs. N. HANSEN, Fred BOSS, Mrs. MAISEL, Alma, Henry, Emma and Vera BOSS, sister of Mrs. H. INGERSEN, Mrs. W. MUNDER and Mrs. W. SPIEGEL, a native of Germany, aged 61 years, 9 months and 22 days. Funeral Services will be held Thursday, September 7, at 3 o'clock, at the parlors of H.P. Petersen, 228 McAllister street. Incineration private, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"BOST--In this city, Oct. 23, Fitzhugh, son of Hon. J. W. and Mary BOST, aged 6 years and 2 days. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 10 o'clock A. M., from the N.E. corner of Mason, on Bush street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1869. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BOSTWICK--Henry "Bud" BOSTWICKJr - Henry "Bud' BOSTWICK Jr., one of the most influential figures in San Mateo County's growth and prosperity in the past half-century, died Tuesday in Monsey, N.Y., at the age of 86. Mr. BOSTWICK led the San Mateo County Economic Development Association from 1955 until 1992, an era of unrivaled housing and job growth. He was an affable man with a quick wit. One of his greatest joys was his son, Barry, who plays the mayor of New York on the television program "Spin City". When the younger BOSTWICK played George Washington in a miniseries, Mr. BOSTWICK joked that he was "the father of the father of our country". At work, Mr. BOSTWICK was a tireless promoter of San Mateo County wit a politician's skill at recalling names and faces. "He really was the

ambassador for San Mateo County," Mary Griffin, president of the county Board of Supervisors, said Thursday. San Mateo County Manager John Maltbie said that whenever talk turns to the giants of the county's development boom of the 1950s and '60s, Mr. BOSTWICK's name is among the first to be mentioned, along with David Bohannon, developer of Hillsdale Shopping Center, and T. Jack Foster, builder of Foster City. "They and others like them all worked closely together and were largely responsible for the prosperity that we enjoy in this county today," he said. Many of the successes Mr. BOSTWICK and others in the development field enjoyed came before the environmental movement tat in many ways they helped spawn. Environmentalist Lennie Roberts occasionally crossed swords with Mr. BOSTWICK on growth issues at county supervisors' hearings. Nonetheless, she paid tribute to his "dedication as a leader in the development community who was probably without peer." "Bud was a great guy, always very genial, a man with a really warm smile," she said. Born in Oakland, Mr. BOSTWICK grew up in San Francisco's Haight-Ashbury neighborhood and attended Lowell High School and the University of California at Berkeley. After graduating from the American Institute of Banking, he married the form Betty **DEFENDORF** of San Mateo. He served in the merchant marine during World War II. Afterward, the couple moved to San Mateo, and Mr. BOSTWICK worked in the shipping business before establishing the public relations firm of **BOSTWICK**-Healy. He also became active in Republican politics, directing the successful congressional campaign for J. Arthur Younger and running the local presidential campaign for Dwight Eisenhower in 1952. He helped establish and then ran the San Mateo County Economic Development Association over five decades. "He knew exactly what should be said and what should be done," said Ron Sykora, a development association board member for many years and a retired officer of the Bohannon company. "He more or less did everything there." He was often the guest speaker for service clubs and other community groups. But Mr. **BOSTWICK** also worked behind the scenes, lobbying local politicians for projects he felt would benefit the economy. Mr. BOSTWICK moved to New York last year to be closer to is son. He is survived by is wife of 59 years, Betty; son Barry; and four grandchildren. His son Peter died in 1973. Funeral services were private. The family suggests donations to Hillbarn Community Theatre, 1285 E. Hillsdale Blvd., Foster City, CA 94404." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1999. Submitted by Carol Hicks.

"BOSTWICK--Elizabeth (Betty) BOSTWICK born Berkeley, California, May 15, 1913 to Hiram and Elizabeth DEFENDORF. Raised in Berkeley and San Mateo, Calif, among her many locations before marrying, she was a model in San Francisco. Married Henry BOSTWICK Jr. of San Francisco (Deceased on December 7, 1999) on April 13, 1940 in Burlingame, California. Raised two boys, Peter (Deceased) and Barry, currently living New City, New York. Se is survived by, in addition to her son Barry, four grandchildren, Tanya BOSTWICK and Lee BOSTWICK of Portland, Oregon, and Brian and Chelsea BOSTWICK of New City, New York. Passed away on November 2, 2000 at Good Samaritan Hospital in Suffern, NY from respiratory

attest brought on by an intracerebral Hemmoragic Stroke. In Lieu of flowers the family requests that any donations made in her name, could be sent to the American Red Cross, and organization she worked diligently for during her life, and for a time, was the San Mateo County Regional President. The past two years she resided at Fountainview Retirement Community in Monsey, New York area, as her last remains will be buried at the Olivet Memorial Park in South San Francisco, California, next to her parents. Hannemann Funeral Home 88 S. Bway Nyack (845) 358-0573." Source: *The Journal News.com* (New York), 16 Nov 2000. Submitted by Carol Hicks.

"BOSTWICK.-In San Francisco, June 30, 1965, Henry **BOSTWICK**, loving father of Gladys **DORWARD**, Henry **BOSTWICK** Jr. and Violet **EDGERLEY**, grandfather of six grandchildren and great grandfather of ten great grandchildren. A native of San Francisco, aged 92 years. Past Master of Live Oak Lodge # 61 F & A M Oakland, past president of San Francisco Rotary Club, past president of Pacific Coast Gas Assn, past president of SF Electric Club, Olympic Club and founder and past president of the Pacific Service Employees Association. Strictly private funeral services were held Friday July 2. N. Gray & Co." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 July, 1965. Submitted by Carol Hicks.

"BOSTWICK--Services for Henry BOSTWICK--Private funeral services were held here yesterday for Henry BOSTWICK, a San Francisco pioneer, civic leader and utility executive who died in his home Wednesday after a long illness. He was 92. Mr. BOSTWICK was San Francisco manager of Pacific Gas & Electric Company, which he had been instrumental in founding until his retirement in 1945. He was a past president of the San Francisco Rotary Club, the San Francisco Electric Club, the Pacific Coast Gas Association and the Pacific Service Employee Association. He also participated in the found of the latter group. Mr. BOSTWICK was past grand master of Live Oak Lodge No. 61. Free and Accepted Order of Masons, in Oakland. In recently awarding him a 50-year pin his work in Masonic affairs, the lodge said Mr. **BOSTWICK** was probably the oldest living grand master of the order in California. A native of San Francisco, he was the son of Orasmus BOSTWICK, a California pioneer who came to San Francisco about the time of the Civil War. Mr. BOSTWICK was a self-educated man who went to work as a Western Union messenger boy before the turn of the century. Later he was employed on the old San Francisco Call before entering the utilities field. In 1904, he became associated with the California Gas & Electric Company, which later became Pacific Gas & Electric of which Mr. BOSTWICK was an executive since its founding before World War I. A widower, he made his home for many years at 897 Asbury street. Mr. **BOSTWICK** is survived by two daughters, Gladys DORWARD of Piedmont and Violet EDGERLEY of San Francisco; a son, Henry BOSTWICK Jr. of San Mateo; six grandchildren and ten great-grandchildren. The Rev. Leon Harris of All Saints Episcopal Church officiated at the private ceremonies, which were

followed by interment in the Chapel of the Hills, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 July 1965. Submitted by Carol Hicks.

"BOSTWICK--In this city, October 6, Henry E. BOSTWICK, dearly beloved father of Frank F. and Harry E. BOSTWICK, aged 84 years. Remains at the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: San Francisco Public Library (name of paper unknown) 16 Oct 1916, p. 4. Submitted by Carol Hicks.

"BOSTWICK--In Oakland, June [note: month should be July] 25, 1920, Lillian Maude BOSTWICK, dearly beloved wife of Henry BOSTWICK, mother of Harry and Gladys BOSTWICK, loving daughter of Mrs. Mary Jane PARSONS, a native of California, aged 44 years. Member of Mission Chapter No. 161, S.F. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday), July 28, 1920, at 10:30 o'clock a.m. from Ernest A. Wollitz' parlors, 1935 Webster st." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 July 1920, p. 4. Submitted by Carol Hicks.

"BOSWORTH.--In Grass Valley, November 18, Miss Emma L. BOSWORTH, daughter of S.D. BOSWORTH." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 20 Nov 1885.

"BOSWORTH--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, Franklin BOSWORTH, N.O. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BOSWORTH--BODY PICKED UP - A dispatch dated at San Francisco, May 13th, says: The body of Captain J.H. BOSWORTH was picked up near the Heads yesterday. It had been in the water four weeks. The deceased at one time commanded the steamers Bragdon and Eclipse. We are informed that Captain Bosworth never commanded the Eclipse, and our informant is quite confident that he never had command of the Bragdon. He was one-eighth owner in the Eclipse, and the agent of the Mobile owners, Captains JOHNSON and BRAGDON." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOSWORTH--In this city, at his late residence, 2290 Sacramento Street, William BOSWORTH, a native of Buffalo, New York, aged 68 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services today (Wednesday) at 2:30 p.m., from Calvary Presbyterian Church, corner of Powell and Geary Streets." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BOSWORTH--In this city, December 12, 1887, William BOSWORTH, a native of Buffalo, New

York, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BOTTCHER--In this city, June 13, Diedrich BOTTCHER, aged 46 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 June 1875.

"BOTTERON--Edward F., died 19 July 1942 at Franklin Hospital. Usual Residence 334 Lisbon St., San Francisco. Married. Spouse Caroline C. BOTTERON. Age 73 years, 3 months, 1 day. Born 18 April 1864 San Francisco, CA. Occupation Cooper for Windeler Co. Father Benjamin BOTTERON of Switzerland. Mother Louise ORELLI of Switzerland. Buried Woodlawn Cemetery. Funeral Director, H. Suhr Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BOTTGER (HERZ)--In this city, November 13, 1921, Helen Louise, dearly beloved wife of Alfred BOTTGER, devoted daughter of Joseph and Julia HERZ, and loving sister of Dr. Francis J. HERZ, and Ludwig HERZ, a native of Washington, aged 25 years, 7 months and 20 days. A member of California Chapter No. 183 O.E.S. and Gineck Auf Lodge, No. 22, Od. H.S. Schwestern. Funeral Wednesday at 2:30 from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia, where services will be held under the auspices of California Chapter, No. 183, O.E.S. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BOTTS--BOTTS, Charles T - Judge Charles T. BOTTS died in San Francisco on Saturday afternoon last [4 Oct 1884], aged 75 years. Deceased at one time resided in Sacramento an will be remembered by all the old residents. Away back in the fifties, he published a newspaper here called The Standard. He was a member of California's first Constitional Convention. On September 3, 1857, he was appointed Judge for the district comprising Yolo and Sacramento counties. In 1865 he was elected State Printer and held that office for two years. For the past ten years, he has resided in San Francisco. He is the son of Benjamin BOTTS, who defended Aaron BURR in his celebrated trial for treason." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BOUDREAU--In this city, September 16, 1939, Amadee P., loving husband of Josephine BOUDREAU, devoted father of Mrs. B. LAMARQUE, Mrs. F.C. DESME and Edmond A. BOUDREAU, brother of Joseph L. BOUDREAU and Ernest L. BOUDREAU; a native of New Hampshire, aged 61 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral serices Monday, at 8:30 a.m., from the Peter Madendie Mortuary, 1340 Golden Gate Ave, nr. Fillmore; thence to the Church of Notre Dame des Victoires, where at 9 a.m., a requiem high mass will be celebrated.

Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francsico Examiner, 17 Sept 1939. Submitted by Diane Tesene.

"BOULETTE--[July 11th 1867] - A woman named Celena BOULETTE was shot and killed in a house in Pike street, San Francisco, by a young man, who escaped, but was arrested subsequently and proved to be Eugene TUCKER, aged 21, an employee of the Miner's Foundry." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose

"BOULIN--Trinidad." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"BOULLET.-In Virginia City, September 7th, Joseph BOULLET, a native of France. Friends and acquaintances are respect....[copy incomplete]." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BOULLET.-In Virginia City, September 7th, Joseph BOULLET, a native of France. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 317 Clementina street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Sept 1873.

"BOURKE.-In this city, November 4, at her late residence, 1008 Jones street, Mary E. BOURKE, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. C. CONNELL and loving sister of Daniel E. BOURKE and Joseph CONNELL, a native of San Francisco. A member of Teresa Council, No. 20, Y.L.I. (Boston and New York a.m. papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 Nov 1904.

"BOURLAND--Died in Santa Rosa, at the residence of his grand-father, W.F. WILSON; L. Claude, son of L. and A.R. BOURLAND, of San Francisco, aged 17y 4m. (San Francisco copy)." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 6 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOURN--San Francisco, Dec. 25, 1875, Mildred, daughter of Morton and Nancy Ann BOURN, of BOURN Landing, Mendocino co., aged 17y 7m 28d." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 30 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOURNE--July 24, 1874 - W.B. BOURNE, a prominent stock broker, committed suicide in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOURNE--A second inquest upon the body of W.B. BOURNE of San Francisco, has resulted in a verdict of accidental death. This sets aside the former verdict of suicide." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 20 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOURNE--Wm. M. BOURNE a San Francisco millionaire, committed suicide in that city on the 24th inst. by shooting himself with a pistol." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 30 July 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOUSARD--A man named BOUSARD entered a low drinking saloon in San Francisco, drank 1 glass of liquor and immediately fell dead." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 5 May 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOUSQUETT--May 1--Chas. BOUSQUETT, aged 51 years, a ship master, died yesterday of Apoplexy." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 2 May 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOUTELLE--Inn Placerville, Sept. 27th, Harriet A., wife of Wm. **BOUTELLE**, aged 24 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 30 Sept 1865.

"BOUTON/SEAVER--In San Francisco, January 12, 1878, W.F. BOUTON to Ella F. SEAVER." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Jan 1878, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BOVEE--In this city, July 23, Grant R., son of Wm. H. and Elizabeth W. BOVEE, aged 15 years and 18 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow, (Friday) at 11 o'clock a.m. from the Church of the Advent, Howard street, opposite Montgomery. Interment in Oakland." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"BOWEN--Came With Fremont - A.C.M.BOWEN, who, as a Sergeant of the Regular Army, crossed the plains with **FREMONT** in 1846, and was prominently identified with the early history of San Francisco, is dead. At one time he was prominently conected (sic) with the Coast shipping trade." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOWEN--In this city, February 3, Everett N., beloved son of Everett N. and Eva I. BOWEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to atend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 834 Howard street. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"BOWEN--In this city, 17 APR 1892, James P. BOWEN Jr., age 3 months." Source: San

Francisco Chronicle, 18 Apr 1892. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BOWEN--In this city, February 2, Everett Newton, beloved husband of Eva BOWEN, and devoted father of Leslie L. and Madeline E. BOWEN. A native of San Francisco, aged 43 years, 7 months and 22 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"BOWEN--In this city, November 18, Louisa BOWEN, aged 35 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Nov 1885.\

"BOWEN--DIED -in San Francisco, July 4th, Mary, daughter of P.M. and Fanny BOWEN. [Friends of the family are invited to attend the funeral from their late residence in this city at 11 o'clock this day.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 July 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"BOWER--In San Francisco, March 9, Sophia A. **BOWER**, aged 3 months, 19 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BOWERS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Feb. 18 -- BOWERS, one of the snow blockaded passengers who died at the Lick House this morning, was on his way to the Sandwich Islands, intending to surprise his daughter, Mrs. SIMMONS, who resided there. She not knowing of his coming had started on a visit to New York, and was waiting here for news of the first raising of the blockade, when she saw her father's name in the papers, and on going in search of him, found him dying, but still able to recognize her. The scene when they met was inexpressibly affecting. She remained by his bedside until his death occurred." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 21 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOWERS--Carl H - SAN FRANCISCO, January 12, 1900 - Carl H. BOWERS, a railroad employee, committed suicide today by shooting himself in the mouth. BOWERS met with an accident several months ago, and has been confined to his bed ever since. Despairing of regaining his health, he shot himself during the temporary absence of his wife from the sick room." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1900. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BOWERS--In San Francisco, Feb. 16th, Miss Hattie A. BOWERS." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 18 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOWERS, Mrs. Mary M." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"BOWES--In this city, August 11, John M. BOWES, beloved husband of Caroline A. BOWES, and brother of Thomas, James and D.H. MAHER, a native of Illinois, aged 43 years, 1 month and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances, and those of his brothers, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from late residence, 553 Tehama street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"BOWES--In this city, August 11, John M. BOWES, aged 43 years...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 Aug 1881.

"BOWIE--Dr. Augustus Jessie BOWIE, one of the early pioneers of this coast, died Wednesday afternnon [6 July 1887] at his residence on Van Ness Ave in San Francisco, aged 72 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BOWLAN--In San Francisco on last Tuesday morning, James BOWLAN, foreman of the United Carriage Co., shot and killed his wife. Domestic troubles led to it. She refused to live with him and was seeking a divorce." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 19 June 1879. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOWLAN-In this city, January 23, James C., beloved son of James and the late Ellen **BOWLAN** and brother of John C. **BOWLAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years 4 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1007 McAllister street. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Jan 1901, p. 6.

"BOWLAN--Mary E. November 23." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BOWLE--San Francisco, October 14 - Wallace A. **BOWLE**, 7 months and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOWLER-BOWLER, Cecilia--Woman Drowns in River as Husband Tries to Save Her. Tragedy Sunday climaxed the vacation of ALfred BOWLER, chauffer, San Francisco, when his 23 year old wife Cecilia drowned before his eyes in Petaluma Creek near Grand View. BOWLER and his wife, who reside at 405 Oaks street, San Francisco, were fishing when their row boat overturned. Both were plunged into the water. When BOWLER reached the surface he saw his wife some distance away, trying to keep her head above water. Urging her to have courage, the husband swam toward her, but when only a few feet away she sank. Remaining in the water and diving at intervals in the hope of finding his wife, BOWLER finally swam to shore

exhausted. The body of the young woman had apparently been carried away by the strong current. The couple have a little child who had been left at home. Police and friends continued the search for hours in the hope of recovering the body. Dragging of the river was resumed on Monday. The accident happened at 1 o'clock Sunday and soon afterwards the news was phoned to the Argus-Courier by Miss Mabel **WAYNE**, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. J.C. **WAYNE**, who reside at Grand View. Miss **WAYNE** who is secretary Dr. J.G. **ANDERSON**, had gone home to spend the day. She with others witnessed the accident." Source: *Petaluma Argus-Courier*, 2 Sept 1929. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOWLER--BOWLER, Cecilia--Body of Mrs. Alfred BOWLER Found on Banks of River. The body of the late Mrs. Celia BOWLER, 26, of San Francisco, wife of Alfred BOWLER, who was accidentally drowned in the Petaluma River, near Black Point, while boating with her husband on last Saturday afternoon at 1 o'clock, was sighted on Friday morning by Captain Al BRAVO of the steamer Gold of this city while on her regular trip to San Francisco. The body was lying on the bank of the river, on the Sonoma county side of the stream, about a mile and a half north of the Black Point cut-off highway bridge and when the steamer reached the bridge, Captain **BRAVO** reported his success in sighting the body to the bridge custodians. The husband, father and brother of Mrs. BOWLER had been at Black Point since the fatal accident, continuing their search for the body and awaiting its rise to the surface, believing that it had not been carried out into the bay. As soon as notified, they secured a launch and motoring to the spot pointed out by the steamer captain secured the body. On last Saturday, Mrs. BOWLER and her husband, a truck salesman of San Francisco, were in a skiff near the Black Point draw bridge, and were being towed by a launch, in which their six-year old son was riding. The skiff was accidentally overturned. BOWLER made a heroic attempt to save his wife's life but she went down in mid-stream and he was unable to locate her body and finally had to save himself as the river was guite rough. An intensive search was kept up for several days by many men, but they finally believed that the body had been carried by the current out thru the bridges into the bay so the search was discontinued by all save the husband, father and brother of Mrs. **BOWLER**. They have remained in the vicinity continually since the sad accident. At the request of Coroner Fred YOUNG who was unable to reach here, Deputy Coroner C.C. WHITE of the Mount funeral parlors motored to Black Point, removed the body from the waters and secured all of the data relative to the accident and the death of Mrs. **BOWLER** and at the request of the relatives turned the body over to a San Francisco firm of undertakers who left with it by auto hearse for the San Francisco shortly after it was landed." Source: Petaluma Argus-Courier, 6 Sept. 1929. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOWLER--In this city, March 12, Timothy BOWLER, a native of California, aged 17 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BOWLES--James - 39 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"BOWMAN--Bridget." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BOWMAN--at San Francisco, Aug. 20th, Colonel Chas. C. BOWMAN, a native of New Hampshire, aged 60 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 Aug 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOWMAN--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, D.L. BOWMAN, Ohio, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BOWMAN--In the City and County Hospital, June 6th, Jessie BOWMAN, a native of Pennsylvania, aged [39?] years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 June 1875.

"BOWMAN--In this city, February 11, 1932, John Percy, beloved husband of the late Henrietta **BOWMAN**, loving brother of Hattie P. and Robert B. **BOWMAN**, a native of Marysville, Cal. Services Friday evening at 8:30 o'clock at Gantner-Felder-Kenny chapel, 1965 Market St at Duboce ave. Interment, Cloverdale, Cal." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb, 1932. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"BOWSE--Maggie C. - In San Francisco, July 20, 1874, Maggie C. BOWSE, aged 18 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BOYANN--In San Francisco, Nov. 7, Margaretha Catherina, daughter of H. BOYANN, aged 1 month and 1 day." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOYCE--In this city, Dec. 16th, of congestion of the lungs, Catherine P., wife of James E. BOYCE and daughter of Joseph VAN DYKE, a native of Philadelphia, in the 25th year of her age. Phila. and Prov. (r.l.) papers please copy. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral at 2 o'clock p.m. this day (Friday), from her late residence, on South Park Avenue, above Brannan Street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Dec 1868.

"BOYLE--There were two men on board the schooner, Jennie Griffin, from Point Reyes; Captain Charles BOYLE and Jack HAMILTON. HAMILTON relates that at 6 o'clock yesterday morning, when the vessel was 6 miles north of Pt. Bonita, he was asleep below, when he was awakened by the sails flapping. He ran on deck and found the schooner up in the wind and the captain

missing. He managed to get her before the wind and brought her safely in port. The missing captain, Charles **BOYLE**, was a native of Scotland, 35 years of age, and resided at 35 Church Street. He was married two years ago, and leaves a wife and one child. Captain **BOYLE** was sick in the early part of the year. He took a trip to Europe, returning a month ago, when the captain resumed his trading of butter in the schooners. He was subject to epileptic fits, and it is supposed that while at the wheel, the unfortunate captain was seized with one of them, fell overboard and was drowned." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BOYCE--On Wednesday last week, Mrs. Minnie L. BOYCE of San Francisco (daughter of N.T. WOLF of this place) died from a dose of morhine administered by herself. At Coroners Inquest, John BOYCE, her husband testified that his wife was a native of Missouri and aged 21 years. She was afflicted with neuralgia sometimes and was in the habit of taking morphine for relief. The jurys verdict was suicide, but it seems incorrect, it seems more reasonable to suppose she died of accidental overdose." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 18 March 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BOYLE--In San Francisco, Nov. 13, Samuel BOYLE, aged 22 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 15 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOYD--Internment in San Francisco, Alexander **BOYD**, 35, Nov. 4, from New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 12 Dec 1853. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BOYD--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 26 - Last Saturday a party consisting of Captain David JENKINS and his son, John Frederick LITTLEJOHN and Charles BOYD, left Redwood City in the sloop 'C.E. Long.' She arrived at this port safely and started back for Redwood Sunday. On her way she encountered the fearful gale of Sunday afternoon and was wrecked near the mouth of the creek off San Mateo and all on board lost about 10 a.m. Monday the sloop 'Roman' put out from Redwood City to her assistance and returned about midnight Tuesday with a confirmation of the sad event in all its particulars. The wreckers brought with them the small boat belonging to the wrecked sloop. When found, the 'Long' lay on her side with all her sails spread. They could not find any traces of the unfortunate people who were lost from her, nor could they succeed in righting her." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee.

"BOYD--In this city, June3, Captain George W. BOYD, husband of the late Nancy S. BOYD, and father of Mrs. John O. YOUNG, a native of Maine, aged 88 years 6 months and 10 days. A member of Mission Lodge, No. 169, F. & A.M. (Seattle Wash and Rockland, Me) papers please

copy." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"BOYD--In this city, January 5, 1899, John Edmund, beloved son of Captain George W. and Nancy S. BOYD, and brother of Mrs. Captain Josephine M. YOUNG, a native of Maine, aged 44 years 1 month and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Jan 1899.

"BOYD--In this city, January 5, 1899, John Edmund, beloved son of Captain George W. and Nancy S. BOYD, and brother of Mrs. Captain J.C. YOUNG, a native of Maine, aged 44 years 1 month and 11 days. (Seattle papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funreal to-morrow (Sunday) at 1:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 113 Cumberland street, between Guerrero and Dolores. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric funeral car." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"BOYD--In this city, August 5, Mary A. BOYD [nee MOFFATT], a native of Ireland, aged 25 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 August 1893. Contact: Pamela K. Schmidt pkschmidt@gmail.com

"BOYDEN--In this city, September 21, 1930, Grace Emily BOYDEN, wife of the late Eddie Burns BOYDEN, mother of Mrs. Frank E. ROHNER, Mrs. John I. BURT and John M. BOYDEN, sister of Mrs. E.B. YOUNG and Fred T. SCRUBY, a native of Chicago, IL. Friends invited to funeral service at 3:30, Tuesday afternoon, September 23, Grays, Divisadero St at Post. Interment Private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"BOYES--PIONEER SONOMAN DIES--SAN FRANCISCO, December 12 - Henry E. BOYES, said to have been the builder of the first hotel at Boyes Hot Springs in Sonoma County, died here to-day, aged 75. He came her with Mrs. BOYES from Vancouver, Wash., Sunday." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 Dec 1919, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOYES--In this city, April 23, Sarah Ann, beloved daughter of James and Sarah Anna BOYES, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 10 months and 9 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 629 Green street." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Apr 1884 page Y.

"BOYLAN--In this city, March 5, Bernard, beloved husband of Margaret BOYLAN, and father of Bernard, James, Matthew, Maggie, Mary and Julia BOYLAN, a native of County Cavan, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"BOYLE--At Mill Valley, April 11, Ada May BOYLE (Blossom), wife of Hugh A. BOYLE and daughter of Calvin and Ada I. **NUTTING**, aged 22 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 April 1900, page 6.

"BOYLE--In this city, June 30, Arthur BOYLE, a native of the Parish of Aughnamullin, County Monaghan, Ireland, aged 45 years. (Worcester Mass. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances, and those of this sister, Mrs. Mary KELLEY, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day, (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. Mary's Hospital, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 July 1873.

"BOYLE--In this city, September 30, Catharine, wife of Charles BOYLE, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of John SLAVIN, No. 15 Harrison avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Oct 1873.

"BOYLE--In this city, December 10, Daniel **BOYLE**, a native of Ireland, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"BOYLE--In San Francisco, Dec. 28th, Francis C., son of Cornelius BOYLE, aged 15 years, 6 months and 14 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 29 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOYLE--In the City and County hospital, May 1, Harry BOYLE." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"BOYLE- In San Francisco, March 8, 1875, Rebecca J. **BOYLE**, aged 17 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BOYNE--In this city, November 22, Mary Ann, beloved wife of John BOYNE, daughter of Mrs. Ann DALY and sister of Edmond DALY, a native of Fermoy, County Cork, Ireland, aged 42 years. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from her late residence 107 Mississippi street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 November 1897. Contact: Pat Procida Irishnana01@yahoo.com

"BOYSEN--In this city, Dec 20th, Engla, wife of Julius BOYSEN, aged 38 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 22 Dec 1865.

"BOYSEN--In this city, December 25th, Lucy Charlotte, youngest daughter of C.M. BOYSEN,

aged 8 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from New Jerusalem Church, O'Farrell street, between Mason and Taylor." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Dec 1873.

"BOYNTON--Funeral of Mrs. BOYNTON at Colusa SUISUN (Solano Co.), February 14 - Mrs. Annie M. BOYNTON, wife of Captain H. BOYNTON, of this place, died early Sunday morning at the Gables lodging house in Napa. The death was sudden and is attributed to valvular disease of the heart. Deceased was a native of Wisconsin, aged 55 years. She had resided in this vicinity several years, having come here from Colusa. About three years ago she was married to Captain BOYNTON. The remains were taken to Colusa Tuesday for interment. Mrs. BOYNTON is survived by her husband, and the following children by a former husband: Mrs. A.A. HARRIS and Theo. MYERS, of San Francisco; Mrs. S.D. BROWN and Annie and Joseph MYERS, of Colusa; Mrs. M. POWELL, of Haywards, and Mrs. Mary THOMAS, of Healdsburg. She also leaves a sister in Minnesota." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 14 Feb 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BOZZO--In Mountain View, Santa Clara county, March 9, Nicholas, dearly beloved husband of Lizzie BOZZO, and father of Harold and Philip BOZZO, and son of Emanuel BOZZO, and brother of Michael, Charles and Lena BOZZO and Mrs. Charles KREISS, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years, 4 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, page 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BRACEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: H.W. BRACEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRACKEN--In San Francisco, March 19, Mrs. Della BRACKEN, aged 39 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 March 1875, page 3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BRACKEN--In Martinez, September 3, George D. (Davidson) BRACKEN sometimes known as George BISHOP, a native of New York, aged 43 years." Source: San Francisco Evening Call Bulletin, 5 Sept, 1887. Researcher's Note: Article in Contra Costa Gazette 10 Sept 1887, p 3, states, "Remains were taken to San Francisco on Sunday for burial." Unknown where buried. Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"BRADBURY--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, John S. BRADBURY, Guilford, New York, 30. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted

by Martha Richards.

"BRADBURY--Explosion on board the Lenny Lind (Passage from Alviso to San Francisco). Two of the number killed, one of Guilford, this County, Mr. BRADBURY and Mr. WINDSOR. They were much respected residents of that town. Mr. BRADBURY leaves a wife and child. Mr. WINDSOR, a wife to whom he had been married but a short time. Mr. Caleb WINDSOR was 28 years of age. Mr. John S. BRADBURY, aged about 30 years." Source: Files of the Guilford (NY) Historical Society, submitted by Wilma Felton-Gray, Genealogist for the Society.

"BRADEN--Lowell BRADEN - Masonic memorial services were held December 18, [1985] in the chapel of Evan-Brown Sun City Mortuary for Sun City [CA] resident, Dr. Lowell Edward BRADEN, 81, who died Dec. 14 in Las Vegas, Nev. Interment was at the Riverside National Cemetery following a twenty-one gun salute. Born Oct. 12, 1904 in Hollister, Calif, Dr. BRADEN survived the 1906 earthquake in San Francisco, and grew up in the city during its reconstruction. He graduated from Petaluma High School in 1924, St. Mary's College in Moraga in 1931, and the College of Physicians and Surgeons in San Francisco in 1935. Dr. BRADEN practiced dentistry for 40 years in San Francisco. In addition, during World War II he was a dentist in the US Navy and held the rank of Lt. Commander at Mare Island. He retired and moved to Sun City in 1972. Dr. BRADEN was a member of the Omicron Kappa Upsilon Denta Honor Society and of California Lodge No. 1 of the Masons. In addition, he was an active Shriner and the Potentate of Islam Temple in San Francisco in 1964. He was appointed to the National Board of Shriners Crippled Chrildrens Hospitals. Dr. BRADEN was a member of the California Golf Club in South San Francisco and the Cherry Hills Mens Golf Club in Sun City, CA. He is survived by his wife, Mildred Elaine **JOHNSON BRADEN** of Sun City; a daughter, Victoria Ann BRADEN of Georgia; a grandaughter, Gracelyn PROCTOR-BRADEN; a brother Roland BRADEN of Cotati, and nephew Richard BRADEN of Pleasanton." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 Dec 1985 and Sun City News, 19 Dec 1985. Contact: Tory Braden healthy123@hotmail.com

"BRADFORD--DEATH of MISS BRADFORD -- The young lady above named, the victim of a terrible accident at Ravenswood on Wednesday last, died in the arms of her mother in San Francisco on Monday." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 27 June 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRADFORD--In this city, October 31, 1872, Luther T. BRADFORD, a native of Boston, MA, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BRADLEY--April 24th 1870 - While Charles BRADLEY was handling a can of naptha near a petroleum stove, in San Francisco, it took fire and burned up the house; BRADLEY's boy one

year old was burned to death and Mr. and Mrs. **BRADLEY** severely burned." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 2 Jan 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRADLEY--MRS. ELLEN BRADLEY OF RIVERBANK DIES--Mrs. Ellen BRADLEY, 76, a resident of Riverbank for the past five years, died in her home there yesterday. She was a native of Australia. Besides her husband, William H. BRADLEY, she leaves a daughter, Audrey Marie BRADLEY of Riverbank, and two sisters and a brother, Mrs. J. D. IRVINE of San Francisco and Nora and Eugene CUNNINGHAM of Australia. Funeral services will be held Tuesday morning at 9 o'clock in the Shannon Chapel and at 10 o'clock in the Catholic Church in Oakdale. Interment will be in the St. Stanislaus Cemetery (Modesto). Rosary services will be held in the Shannon Chapel Monday at 8 P.M." Source: *Modesto Bee*, January 4, 1941, page 3. Transcribed by Judy Ewbank.

"BRADLEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: O. BRADLEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRADLEY.--San Francisco, July 11 - Walter Edgar BRADLEY, 10 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRADLEY.-At Black Point, February 27, Dr. William A. BRADLEY, U.S.A., aged 37 years. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday) at 12 o'clock p.m. from Trinity Church." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Feb 1869.

"BRADSHAW--Died ?? Mrs. Myrtle CHASE BRADSHAW was born near Cedarville, Modoc County, June 21, 1891, and died in San Francisco, January 13, 1927. She spent most of her life in Modoc County, where she has many friends and a host of relatives to mourn her passing. Her remains were shipped here for interment and her funeral was conducted from the M. E. Church yesterday afternoon, Rev. WENTZELL officiating. She leaves two children, Elzie OLTMAN and Aileen BRADSHAW; two sisters, Mrs. Ellen GREINER, Mrs. Flora LUNSFORD and two brothers, Elzie and Harvey CHASE." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, California), 19 Jan 1927. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"BRADY--June 9, 1874 - Mrs. BRADY of San Francisco suddenly dropped dead in the depot at San Rafael." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRADY--A.B. BRADY DIES AT GRASS VALLEY--GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), September 6 - After an illness of several months, A.B. BRADY, who came to California in 1849, reaching San Francisco on September 17th of that year from Norwalk, Conn., where he was born, died last night, aged 80 years and 5 months. He was one of the most prominent men of this county. When Mr. BRADY, in company with twenty-five young friends, came to this State, they first set up a sawmill at Benicia, but speedily seeing that business required a location closer to the mines, they moved the plant to Marysville, where, as Mr. BRADY used to relate, they cut up the numerous sycamores around the town into lumber and sold it at a good price. In the latter part of 1850 he mined with success near Oroville, but in the last month of the year he pulled up stakes and came to Grass Valley. This town was his home ever afterwards. He immediately went into the grocery business here, but later sold out and went into mining. He was County Recorder in 1889 and for four years later. Mrs. BRADY and five children survive him, three of the children residing here, one in New York and another in Los Angeles. The funeral will probably be under the direction of the Masons." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 6 Sept 1905, p.6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRADY--In San Francisco, Nov. 8, Annie, infant daughter of Phillip BRADY, aged 10 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRADY--Catherine, 70 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"BRADY.-BRADY, George A. - In San Francisco, November 4, 1873, George A., son of Michael and Harriet BRADY, age 3 years, 19 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 5 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BRADY--Death at the Depot--A sad and startling incident occurred on the arrival of the morning train on Monday. A large, stout woman, who had complained of feeling ill on the boat, stepped from the cars to a chair in the passenger room and sat down. She appeared faint, and it became apparent that she was very sick, and medical aid was summoned. But it was of no avail. The lady died in a very few moments after stepping from the car. She had come to visit Mrs. SCOTT, and the body was taken to her house, where Justice GARDNER held an inquest. No autopsy was held, the physicians deeming the case so clearly one of heart disease that no examination was necessary. The jury of inquest consisted of Messrs. James ALLISON, W.A. BOYD, H.E. BIDWELL, John LePAGE, W.H. DeGROOT, and James WINANS. They found that Mrs. Harriet BRADY, aged about 44 years, a resident of San Francisco, and that she died of heart disease." Source: *Marin Journal*, 11 Jun 1874. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BRADY--In Virginia City, Aug. 3d, James BRADY, aged 34 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BRADY--In this city, January 22, James Thomas, son of James and Margaret BRADY, a native of Nevada County, Cal., aged 2 years, 11 months, and 8 days. (Sacramento Union and Newark N.J. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, Ellis street, near Market, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1870.

"BRADY--In San Francisco, August 4, 1867, Jessie Isabella, twin daughter of Michael and Harriet BRADY, formerly of St. John, New Brunswick, age 5 months and 4 days. Funeral Monday, August 5, at 2 p.m. from their residence at 909 Folsom St., between Fifth and Sixth Streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 Aug 1867. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BRADY--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, John BRADY, N.O., 25. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BRADY--In this city, April 20, 1892, at his late residence, 116 10th Street, John F. BRADY, a native of Yuba Co., CA, age 34 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Apr 1892. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BRADY--In this city, August 7, John Robert, beloved husband of Kate BRADY, a native of County Meath, Ireland, aged 50 years. [St. Louis, Mo., and Troy, N.Y. papers, please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the undertaking parlors of James McGann, 863 Market street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"BRADY--In this city, Nov. 26th, of liver complaint, Mary BRADY, in the 37th year of her age, a native of County Cavan, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 27 Nov 1865.

"BRADY.-In this city, December 12, 1887, Nicholas BRADY, beloved husband of Annie BRADY, and brother of Patrick BRADY, a native of County Cavan, Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 416 Stevenson Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BRADY--San Francisco, March 11- P.H. BRADY dropped dead this morning from heart

disease, while returning from a ride with S,H, **CRANE**, a friend from Turlock. **BRADY** was a native of Pittsburgh, Penn, 45 years old and a capitalist. A will was found on his person bequeaths all of his property to his brother, James J. **BRADY** of Sierra City." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BRADY--Sept 26 Rosanna BRADY, San Francisco, 3 mos. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"BRADY--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Samuel Gordon, son of Benj. BRADY, aged 3 years, 9 months and 14 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRADY--Thomas." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BRADY--In San Francisco, March 13, Thomas A. BRADY, aged 80 years, 5 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 March, 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BRADY--In this city, August 4, Thomas Patrick, infant and beloved son of Thomas and Kate BRADY, aged 4 months and 9 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 361 Minna street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"BRAGAMONTE--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: BRAGAMONTE, a Mexican, cholera." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BRAGG--In this city, July 18, George F. BRAGG, a native of Newport, N.Y., aged 68 years and 9 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 July 1879.

"BRAINARD--An aged newspaper carrier named H.C. BRAINARD, fell dead while delivering papers Saturday [23 July 1887]." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings), 25 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BRAKEBILL--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers,

and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. **BRAKEBILL**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRALEY--In San Francisco, August 29, G.A. BRALEY, aged 65 years." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 1 Sept 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRANCH--William Richard BRANCH, born 11-04-1855 California (San Francisco), died 4-2-1947 Alameda Co. California (Berkeley); mother's maiden name WELCH." Source: California Death Index. Contact: Victoria Branch Rauth rauthvb@bellsouth.net

"BRAND--In this city, December 13, Anna A. M., dearly beloved and eldest daughter of Albert and Margarethe BRAND and sister of Emma, Mamie, Otto and Helen BRAND, a native of Portland, Or., aged 16 years 3 months and 28 days. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 2670 Twenty-first street, near York. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BRAND.-In Oakland, June 4, Cornelia F. BRAND, beloved daughter of Mrs. Gertrude MEDICUS, and mother of Mrs. James E. CONE Jr., a native of New York." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"BRAND--in this city, November 26, Hermann, husband of Agatha BRAND, a native of Prussia, aged 50 years and 20 days. Funeral will take place Sunday, at 1 p.m., from B.B. Hall, Eddy street, between Mason and Taylor. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"BRAND--San Francisco, July 10 - Howard BRAND, 6 months and 10 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRAND--In this city, July 4, Lenhardt BRAND, a native of Wurtemburg, Germany, aged 39 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the Knights of Pythias Hall, 913 Market street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1875.

"BRANDA--A few days ago the San Francisco papers chronicled the suicide of one Adolph F. BRANDA, who, it seems, went into the matter with the utmost deliberation. He retired to a quiet place in the suburbs of the city and took repeated doses of strychnine." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 4 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRANDA--A CORONER'S INQUEST was held on Thursday night, in San Francisco, on the body of Adolph F. **BRANDA**, whose suicide we mentioned yesterday morning. Their verdict of the jury was that he came to his death by poison administered by his own hand. The following was found written on a scrap of paper lying on the ground where he took the fatal poison. They were numbered by the dying man to show the order in which they were written: 1. "How slowly time passes. It seems to me nearly half an hour since I took the fatal dose, yet I do not suffer. How chilly it is. I feel stiff from the cold, yet the thought of my poor mother keeps my Heart warm or rather Hot [rest cut off] THE FAMILY OF THE LATE Adolph BRANDA -- A resident of Sacramento furnishes the 'Bee' with the following account of the parents and friend of **BRANDA**: About 35 years since, 2 brothers named **BRANDA**, from France, settled in Norfolk, Va. One commenced business in a small way at his trade, as jeweller -- the other entered into the mercantile business. Augustus **BRANDA**, the merchant, soon acquired fortune and Charles, in a few years, had a large establishment. Charles was a fine looking man, and became a great favorite with the ladies. He married one of Norfolk's most beautiful daughters, and lived in happiness for some 7 years, during which time he had 2 sons, Charles and Adolph. For some cause the wife left her husband, and for many years he was a broken-hearted man -- drank hard, and entered into accompanying vices that brought him to a suicide's grave. The writer was a boarder in the house where the once rich, handsome and courted Charles BRANDA cut his throat, and was dependent on former friends for his funeral expenses. Augustus BRANDA, the merchant, adopted the 2 orphan boys, his nephews, and his example in their youth was not the best. He was a libertine and seducer. Charles, the oldest son, is, or was, in business in New Orleans, and the other has followed his father to a suicide's grave. Neither mother nor sons saw Charles BRANDA buried." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 31 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRANDON-DEATH CLAIMS E. J. BRANDON. San Francisco Supervisor Dies at Adler Sanatorium After Long Illness. Supervisor E J BRANDON died at the Adler Sanatorium yesterday afternoon after an illness of several months. He was elected Supervisor in 1915 and would have completed a full term of four years next January. He was chairman of the supervisors' building committee, a member of the street and other important committees. He received the highest vote of all the supervisors at the final election in 1915. He was born in the City in 1870 and was one of a family of seventeen. For many years he was connected with the board of works and for several years was superintendent of streets and sewers. He was a brick layer by trade and one of the organizers of the Building Trades Council. After the fire he formed a partership with A. W. Lawson and the firm of Brandon & Lawson quickly rose to a prominent place in the building world. He was elected vice president of the Builders' Exchange and during the reconstruction period the firm did its share toward the rebuilding the city that he loved. He

was pioneer resident of the Ingleside Teraces, where he had his home. He leaves a widow and a son and a daughter by a former marriage and numerous brothers and sisters to mourn his loss." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 June 1919. Contact: Ed Flora eflure@earthlink.net

"BRANDON--In this city, April 14, 1948, Edith, beloved wife of John BRANDON, loving mother of LaVonne BRANDON, loving daughter of Mrs. Mathilda HANSEN, loving sister of Harry, Frank and Albert ALLEN and Mrs. Dorothy BROWN; a native of Everett, Wash. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Friday, April 16, at 1:30 p.m. from the Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, cor 16th and Dolores Sts. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 Apr 1948.

"BRANDT--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 4, 1890, Eva, wife of Frank BRANDT, aged 23y, formerly of Santa Rosa, daughter of Mrs. M.A. FRASIER." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRANNAGAN--At San Francisco, Feb. 17, Arthur BRANNAGAN, a native of Ireland, aged 74 years. [???came to this country from his native land in 1845, landing in Boston, where he remained 4 years. In July, 1849, he came, via the Isthmus, to San Francisco. Before locating in California he tried mining in Nevada???April, 1870 he located at Mulberry???The funeral took place from the Catholic Church at this place, last Saturday morning???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 25 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRANNAN--Mrs. Ann Eliza BRANNAN, at one time the wife of the famous Sam BRANNAN, after whom BRANNAN street was named, was buried yesterday from St. James Episcopal Church in the presence of a few relatives and friends. She died Thursday, 93 years old. Sam BRANNAN and Mrs. Ann Eliza BRANNAN were divorced in 1868, at which time BRANNAN settled more that a half million dollars upon her. She lived in Paris for many years, and their children were educated there. Before her marriage she was Ann Eliza COWAN. Sam BRANNAN's spectacular career in Utah, California and Mexico is still a topic of interest. He came here before the gold rush and was one of the largest realty owners in early San Francisco. He died about fifteen years ago in Escondido, San Diego County. Mrs. BRANNAN leaves a son, Sam BRANNAN, who is now is Mexico, and a daughter, Mrs. L.A. GJESSING, with whom she lived at 257 Seventh avenue." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 Dec 1916.

"BRANNAN--CAPT. JOHN BRANNAN, an old Californian, and a brother of Samuel BRANNAN, lately died on a voyage from San Francisco to China, to which latter place he had gone for the benefit of his health." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 28 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRANNAN--In this city, May 28, at her residence, 2012 Pierce street, Bridget, widow of the late John J. BRANNAN, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 10:30 o'clock A.M., at St. Dominic's Church, corner Bush and Steiner streets. Interment private, Oakland, Kindly omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BRANNAN--In this city, June 27, at the City and County Hospital, Mary A. BRANNAN, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"BRANNAN--CAPT. JOHN BRANNAN, an old Californian, and a brother of Samuel BRANNAN, lately died on a voyage from San Francisco to China, to which latter place he had gone for the benefit of his health." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 28 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRANSTETTER--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 2, 1860, Geo. J. BRANSTETTER, of Petaluma, native of Pa., aged 34y." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 10 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRARENS--In this city April 2, 1926 Anna, beloved wife of the late Henry BRARENS, loving mother of Arthur and Harry BRARENS, Mrs. J. MCKENDRY, and G. S. KELLY, a native of Sweden. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday at 10 a.m. at the chapel of Gantner & Maison, 771 to 777 Valencia St. near 19th St. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Apr 1926. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city, February 13, 1926, Annie K., beloved wife of John BRARENS, loving mother of Ethel, Irene and Frank BRARENS, sister of Mary HIEGEL, Mrs. E. HENNESEY and the late Emma WILLIAMS, Albert and Frank HIEGEL, a native of San Francisco, A member of Las Lomas Parlor, No. 72, N. D. G. W. and Nawa Daba Council, No. 132, Degree of Pocahontas. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday at 8:30 s. m. at the chapel of Gantner & Maison, 771 to 777 Valenca St., near 19th St St. thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated commencing at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Officers and Members of Las Lomas Parlor, No 72 N. D. g. W. are hereby requested to attend services for our late sister, Annie K. BRARENS, Monday evening, February 15, 1926, at 8 o'clock at the chapel of Gantner & Maison, 771-777 Valencia St. at 19th Dorothea Thiele, President, Marion Day, Secretary." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Feb 1926. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city January 10, 1937 Arthur H. BRARENS, dearly beloved husband of

Marguerite M. **BRARENS**, loving brother of Mrs. James R. **McKENDRY**, Mrs. George S. **KELLY** and Harry **BRARENS** and son of the late Henry and Anna **BRARENS**; a native of San Francisco, aged 39 years. A member of Teamsters' Union, Local No. 85. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday) at 11 a.m. at the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co., 2919 Mission St. near 25th. Interment Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 Jan 1937. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS.--In Ocean View, Cal., Nov 25, 1906, Ferdinand, beloved husband of Meta BRARENS, and devoted father of Mrs. M. GRADY, Mrs. J. COYNE, Henry and Emma BRARENS, and brother of Mrs. SEIFERT and Peter BRARENS, a native of Fuhr, Germany, aged 54 years 1 month and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday), at 2 p.m. from his late residence, 3008 San Jose Avenue (Ocean View), under the auspices of the Germania Club. Interment Mount Olivet Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Franicsco Chronicle, 27 Nov 1906. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--Frank A., Dec. 31, 1984, beloved husband of Frances BRARENS, father of Ann SPRIV; grandfather of Mark, Denise and Karen REYNOLDS. In lieu of flowers donations to Comprehensive Community Home Health and Hospice, POB 682, Daly City, CA 94017 or St. Anthony's Dining Room, SF preferred. Services were held at Daphne Funeral." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Jan 1985. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS.-BRARENS, Frances. In Burlingame, Aug 17, 1986, loving mother of Ann SPIRZ, survived by Marc, Denise and Karen REYNOLDS of Burlingame, wife of the late Frank BRARENS. Friends may attend the Rosary Tue. Aug 19 (Today) at 7:30 p.m. at St. Robert's Church, San Bruno also Christian Mass will be hel Wed. Aug. 20 at 9:30 a.m. Daphne, One Church Street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Aug 1986. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city, April 29, Fred BRARENS, a native of Germany, aged 61 years. Services will be held to-day (Monday) at 11 o'clock a.m., at Mount Olivet Cenetery, San Mateo county, CA." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 2 May 1904. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS.-In this city, August 30, 1930 Fred, dearly beloved son of Peter S and the late Olga BRARENS, dearly beloved brother of John, Jacob, George, Nahum, Myra BRARENS, Mrs. A. BROWN, Mrs. J. KYNE and Mrs. L. SASS, a native of San Francisco. A member of Twin Peaks Parlor, No. 214, N.S.G.W.; Ahwashte Tribe, No. 89, IMp. O. R. M.; Golden Gate Aerie, No. 61, F. O. E. Friends are invited to attend services Tuesday at 10:30 a. m. at the chapel of Gantner & Maison, 771- 777 Valencia St near 19th St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park. Twin Peaks Parlor, No. 214, N.S.G.W. Officers and members are requested to attend services of our late brother,

Fred **BRARENS**, at the chapel of Gantner & Maison, 771 Valencia St. tonight at 8 o'clock. By order of Geo. Langley, President, Thos. Pendergast, Secretary." Source: Newspaper clipping of unknown origin in possession of submitter. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city, Oct. 5, 1954, Harry, dearly beloved husband of Irene BRARENS, loving brother of Mrs. Hattie MCKENDRY, Mrs. Ella KELLY and the late Arthur BRARENS; a native of San Francisco. Funeral Thursday at 11 a. m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave. Entombment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 Oct 1954. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city May 14, Henry, beloved husband of Anna BRARENS, father or Hattie, Harry, Ella, Mabel and Arthur BRARENS and brother of Peter and Fred BRARENS and Mrs. C. SEIFERT, a native of Island Fohr, Schleswig-Holstein, Germany aged 38 years, 8 months and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 May 1899. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS.-Irene F.-In this city, May 6, 1970 Irene F. BRARENS, dearly beloved wife of the late Harry BRARENS, loving sister of Amelia ZIEBER of Santa Cruz; also survived by several nieces and nephews; a native of San Francisco; aged 68 years Funeral Monday at 9:15 a. m. from Gantner-Felder-Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Brigid's Church where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 10 a. m. Entombment Holy Cross Cemetery, Recitation of the Rosary Sunday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 May 1970. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS.-In the city, Sept. 13, Jacob, dearly beloved son of Peter S. and the late Olga BRARENS, dearly beloved brother of John, George, Nahum and Myra BRARENS, Mrs. L. Sass and the late Fred BRARENS; a native of San Francisco, S member of Twin Peaks Parlor 214, N. S. G. S.; San Francisco Aerie No. 5, F. O. E., and Disabled War Veterans. Friends are invited to attend services Tuesday at 2 p.m., at the chapel of Gantner & Maison, 771 to 777 Valencia St. near 19th St.Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: Records of Olivet Memorial Park, Sept 12, 1931. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city, January 18, 1909, at the residence of his parents, 405 Sanchez St., John W. BRARENSJr., beloved son of John W. and Annie E. BRARENS, a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 Jan 1909. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city, Oct. 7, 1943, John W., beloved husband of the late Annie K. Brarens, loving father of Frank A. BRARENS, Mrs. Irene MCKAY, Mrs. Ethel BARRETT, loving brother of Mrs. Irene BROWN, Mrs. Hannah KYNE, Mrs. Mary SASS, Myra, Nahum and George

BRARENS and loving grandfather of Irene **MCKAY** and Ann **BRARENS**. A member of Teamsters' Union No. 85, and Beer Bottlers' Union No. 393. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Saturday at 2 p.m. at the Chapels of Gantner & Maison 777 Valencia St. nr. 19th st. Lewis A. Maison, Director." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 8 Oct 1943. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In Colma, August 8, 1938, Meta, dearly beloved wife of the late Ferdinand BRARENS, loving mother of Henry BRARENS, Mrs. M. GRADY, Mrs. J. COYNE, Mrs. A. LOWANS and Charles LIEB. Funeral Thursday at 2:30 p.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave. Interment Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 Aug 1938. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--August 18, 1957, Myra, beloved daughter of the late Peter and Olga BRARENS, loving sister of Mrs. A. BROWN, Mrs. J. KYNE, Mrs, Leslie SASS, George, Nahum and the late John, Jacob and Fred BRARENS. A native of San Francisco. Private funeral services were held Tuesday at 1 p.m. at Gantner, Felder Kenny Chapel, 1969 Market St, at Duboce Ave. Inerment followed at Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 21 Aug 1957. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--Nahum - In SF March 14, 1977, dearly beloved son of the late Peter and Olga BRARENS; devoted brother of Mary SASS; beloved uncle of Edna CAIN, Jack KYNE, Jr. Ethel BARRETT, Irene MCKAY, Frank and George BRARENS; a member of the N.S.G.W. Friends may visit Wednesday from 1 to 9p.m. at Currivan's Chapel of the Sunset, Irving at 26 Ave. Funeral, Thursday 1 p.m. at the Mortuary. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Mar 1977. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city March 24, 1915 Olga BRARENS, dearly beloved wife of Peter BRARENS, And loving Mother of John, Jacob, George, Nahum, Fred, Mary and Myra BRARENS, Mrs. Irene BROWN and Mrs. Hanna KYNE, a native of Sweden, aged 55 years 7 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Gantner Brothers, 424 Guerrero Street, between Sixteenth and Seventeenth Streets. Interment Mount Olivet Cemetery by carriages." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 Mar 1915. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRARENS--In this city, November 15, 1931, Peter S. dearly beloved husband of the late Olga BRARENS, loving father of John, George, Nahum and Myra BRARENS, Mrs. A. BROWN, Mrs. J. KYNE, Mrs. L. SASS and the late Fred and Jacob BRARENS, a native of Island Fohr, Germany. Friends are invited to attend services Tuesday at 2 p.m. at the chapel of Gantner &

Maison, 771-777 Valencia St. near 19th St. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 Nov 1931. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BRATEMOS--In this city, September 28, 1897, Irene, beloved and youngest child of Theresa and John BRATEMOS, and sister of Christine, Olga and Stella BRATEMOS, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 16 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BRATT--In San Francisco, June 30th, Nicholas BRATT, aged 27 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRATTON--Drowned. On Sunday last, two men belonging to the brig Belfast, now lying in port, named Henry HANSON and John BRATTON, were passing from the shore to the vessel, when by some means the boat capsized and the men unfortunately drowned before assistance could be rendered. Owing to the force with which the current runs in the Bay, it is impossible to recover the bodies of drowned persons." Source: *Californian*, 30 Sept, 1848, p.2.

"BRAU--Herman." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 6 June 1891.

"BRAUER--BRAUER, Henry J. - 42 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BRAUER--In this city, September 12, Henry J., dearly beloved husband of Anna BRAUER, father of Annie, Henry, Eddie, Amy and Freddie of San Francisco, aged 42 years and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p. m., from his late residence, 1612 Eddy street, between Steiner and Pierce. Intement, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BRAUN--In San Francisco, Aug 16, Annie Evrett, daughter of Robert C. BRAUN, aged [?] years, 5 months and 21 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 17 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRAUN--In this city, January 13, Elizabeth Emma, beloved daughter of Carl and Maria BRAUN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 11 months. Relatives and friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of her parents, 1115 Golden Gate avenue. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Jan 1892, p. 10.

"BRAUN--In this city, November 28, Matilda, aged 22 years, 6 months and 10 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m, from No. 116 Eddy street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

BRAUNER (**DUFAULT**)--In this city, July 8, Laurence, beloved wife of Paul **BRAUNER**, mother of Noe **DUFAULT**, cousin of Jean **SERRES** and Mrs. **SARTHOU** and niece of Jean **SERRES**, a native of France, aged 38 years and 11 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 2301 Clement Avenue, Alameda. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 July 1911.

"BRAUNHART.--In this city, May 28, Samuel BRAUNHART, beloved uncle of Jacob BRAUNHART, a native of Germany, aged 58 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlor of J. C. O'Connor & Co., 1062 Fulton Street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"BRAY--Place of death: County of San Francisco, No. 451 Castro); Full Name: Henry T. BRAY; Length of Residence at place of death: 3 years; In California: 39 years; Sex: Male; Color or race: white; Date of birth: Oct 28, 1838; Age: 68 years, 2 months, 15 days; Single, married, widowed, or divorced: married; Birthplace: Dublin, Ireland; Occupation: Contractor; Name of father: Francis BRAY; Birthplace of father: Ireland; Maiden name of mother: Jemima WALSH; Birthplace of mother: Ireland; Informant: Washington J. BRAY; Date of Death: Feb 13, 1906; Place of Burial or Removal: Holy Cross Cem; Date of burial: Feb 15, 1906; Undertaker: ? ENGLISH, Address: 29 Van Ness Ave." Source: Death Certificate, State Index No. 33 326, Local Registered No. 1155, City and County of San Francisco. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"BRAY--In this city, February 13, Henry T., beloved husband of Mary BRAY and father of Mary E., Hortense E., Washington J., Angelo F., Francis P., Henry T., Hugh W., Reuben F., John J., and George F. BRAY and Mrs. J. E. HIGGINS, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 68 years and 4 months. Friends ad acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence 451 Castro Street; thence to the Church of the Holy Redeemer, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the spose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Eighteenth and Guerrero streets." Source: San Franisco Examiner 15 Feb 1906. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"BRAY--February 19, 1874 - Margaret BRAY found dead in her room at San Francisco."

Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRAY--St. Mary's Hospital, City and County of San Francisco; Full name: Mary BRAY; Residence No. 311 21st Ave.; Sex: Female; Color or race: white; Single, married, widowed or divorced: widowed; If married, widowed or divorced, name of husband or wife: Henry T. BRAY; Date of birth: Jan. 10, 1851; Age: 84 yr., 3 mo., 17 days; Occupation: at home; Birthplace: London, England; Fathers name: Patrick BARRETT; Fathers birthplace: Ireland; Mothers name: KENNEDY; Mother birthplace: Ireland; Length of residence - City: 65 years; California: 65 years; In U.S.: 65 years; Informant: Rev. R.F. BRAY; Address: Newark, Calif.; Burial place: Holy Cross Cemetery; Burial date: 04/30/35; Date of death: April 27, 1935." Source: Death Certificate, Dist No. 3801, Local Registered No. 3049. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"BRAY--In San Francisco, April 27, 1935. Mary, dearly beloved wife of the late Henry T. BRAY, devoted mother of Mrs. Henry S. CRANE, Mrs. James CORRIGAN, Rev. Father Reuben F., Dr. John J., Washington J., Francis P., Henry T. and Hugh W. BRAYand the late Angelo F. and Henry T. BRAY and loving grandmother of Sister Mary Laura, O.P.: a native of London England. A member of the Third Order of St. Francis of St. Boniface's Church. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, April 30, at 9 a.m. from her late residence, 321 21st ave., thence to St. Monica's Church where a solemn requiem high mass will be sung for the repose of her soul at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, (Hanrahan, Wadsworth Pine & Borba service.)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 April 1935. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"BRAY.-In this city, March 20, 1945 Mary Agnes BRAY, dearly beloved mother of Harry P. BRAY, F. 2/C U.S.N., and Mrs. James SPATHEIS of Santa Barbara; loving sister of Mrs. R.E. KUHLMANN, dear grandmother of Howard Phillip BRAY; a native of San Francisco. Friends may call at the chapel of H.F. SUHR Co., 2919 Mission st., near 25th." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 March 22, 1945. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"BRAY--Full Name: Mary Agnes BRAY; Place of death: City and County of San Francisco; 1884 Haight Street; Length of Stay - In this community: Life; In California: Life; Sex: Female; Color or race: White; Single, married, widowed or divorced: Married; Name of husband or wife: Harry BRAY; Age of huband or wife if alive: 63 years; Birthdate of deceased: June 25, 1885; Age: 59 yrs., 8 mos., 25 days; Birthplace: San Francisco, Calif.; Usual Occupation: Clerk - Western Union; Fathers name: Peter McKEEVER; Fathers birthplace: Ireland; Mothers name: Margaret HOYE; Mothers birthplace: Canada; Informant: Mrs. Estelle BRAY; Address: 172 Caine Ave.; Date of burial: 03/26/45; Place: Holy Cross Cemetery; Usual Residence of Deceased: 1884 Haight Street; Date of death: March 20, 1945." Source: Death Certificate, District No. 3801,

Resistrar's No. 2384. Contact: Michelle Bray Callow shell89@juno.com

"BRAYEVICH--In San Francisco, Calif., May 6, 1943, George F. BRAYEVICH, devoted husband of Katherine BRAYEVICH, beloved son of the late John J. and Mary BRAYEVICH; loving brother of Mrs. Anna BAGOYE, and Mrs. Mary LOCROVICH of Campbell, John, Nicholas, Peter, Nellie, and Stella BRAYEVICH, all of San Jose, and the late Mrs. Louis JEMIN; dear nephew of Nich BRAYEVICH of San Jose; a native of San Jose, Calif.; aged 40 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow, Monday, May 10, 1943, at 9 o'clock a.m. from the Chapel of Monahan, O'Brien and Moriarty, 174 West San Carlos Street, thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Santa Clara Catholic Cemetery. The Rosary will be recited at the above Chapel this Sunday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald and News, 9 May 1943, p. 7. Transcribed by jch.

"BRECKON--In this city, May 16, 1902, Thomas W. Page BRECKON, a native of England, aged 47 years, 4 months and 29 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral services. Tuesday, May 20, 1902 at 3 o'clock at Charles J.B. METZLER's undertaking parlora, 636 Washington Street. Interment, Laurel Hills Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 20, May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BREDHOFF.-In this city, Aug. 13th, Freidrich J.D., aged 1 month and 20 days; Aug. 14th, Christian H. [BREDHOFF], aged 1 month and 21 days, twin sons of C. and M. BREDHOFF." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BREDHOFF.-In this city, July 12th, Lena, daughter of Henry and Lena BREDHOFF, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 1 month and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 1508 Powell street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BREEN-Margaret BREEN, daughter of Mrs. Kate BREEN and the late Judge James F. BREEN, died at the Hollister Sanitarium last Sunday morning from the effects of a capital operation. She had been a patient sufferer for many years, so uncomplaining that few knew that she was ill at all. She was a

devoted daughter and sister and her last thoughts were for those whom she so dearly loved. In a letter written but a few days before her death she implored a friend to comfort her mother, intimating that she would not survive the operation. Margaret **BREEN** was a native of San Juan. Most of her time of late years was spent in San Francisco where she was a society favorite. The

funeral mass was held in the San Juan mission, Tuesday morning, and in compliance with her request everything was as simple as

possible. She was laid to rest in the old cemetery at San Juan by the side of her father, whom she almost idolized." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 8 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"BREEZE (FLYNN)--In this city, April 23, 1949. Della T., beloved wife of James P. BREEZE, devoted mother of John and Martin FLYNN, William BREEZE, Mrs. ElizabethBURAN, Mrs. Martha HARDER, Mrs. Helen KATZ, the late Mrs. Catherine BERNARD, and Mrs. Margaret DANIELS; a native of Co. Roscommon, Ireland. Funeral took place Tuesday with requiem High Mass at St. James Church, Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 April 1949, p. 15. Contact: Gail Cargile Gailsox@hotmail.com

"BREEZE.-In this city, December 31, 1868, Thomas BREEZE, eldest son of Thomas and Louisa BREEZE, aged 3 years, 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 12 o'clock, from the resident of the parents, 119 Hyde Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BREEZE--In San Francisco, Calif. August 2, 1971, William BREEZE, a native of San Francisco, California. Private services were conducted Wednesday, August 04, 1971, Comisky Roche Directors." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Aug 1971. Contact: Gail Cargile Gailsox@hotmail.com

"BREGY--A Funeral Mass was celebrated today for Elsie V. BREGY, 83, at Our Lady of Mount Carmel Church in Redwood City. She died Friday at her Redwood City home after a short illness. A native of San Francisco, she had lived in Redwood for 47 years. Survivors include a son, Ted, of Half Moon Bay; a sister, Marcella HALLING, of Redwood City; two grandchildren; and two great-grandchildren. Burial was in Skylawn Memorial Park, near Half Moon Bay. Arrangements were under the direction of White Oaks Chapel, San Carlos. The family prefers contributions to Mid-Peninsula Hospice, 201 San Antonio Circle, Suite 115, Mountain View 94040." Source: San Mateo Times, 26 March 1994. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"BREILING--In this city, July 8, Carl Richard, son of Frank and Katerina BREILING, aged 1 month and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 107 Ninth street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1881.

"BREITHAUPT--BREITHAUPT, Frank J. - 24." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BREITHAUPT--Near Pinole, Contra Costa county, Cal., September 12, Frank J. BREITHAUPT, a native of Iowa, aged 24 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BREITZMANN--In Raymond, Cal. January 19 [1912], Robert J. BREITZMANN, beloved husband of Flora BREITZMANN, father of Lucile and Robert BREITZMANN, son of Mrs. Anna BREITZMANN and brother of Sophia B. SKELLINGER, Mrs. P. PARKER, Claudine BREITZMANN and Janau BREITZMANN, a native of San Francisco, aged 34 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"BREKLE--In this city, February 9, 1932, Martha, beloved wife of William BREKLE and sister of Mrs. Anna BOLM and Mrs. B. SCHILLING, a native of Germany. The funeral will take place today at 10 o'clock from the residence parlors of the Henry J. Gallagher Co, No. 2597 Howard st. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb, 1932. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"BREMEL--Francis BREMEL, a drayman, died yesterday evening from the effects of injuries received by his horse falling upon him, Wednesday last." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 20 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BREMER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: A. BREMER." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BREMER--July 13, Charles BREMER, a native of Germany, aged 42 years (In the Small-Pox Hospital)." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BREMER--In this city, January 2d, Edward John, son of William and Hannah BREMER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 5 mos. and 25 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday) at 1 1/2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parent???s 145 Jessie street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BREMER--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 6 -- The step-father of the little girl, Katie

BREMER, who died from the effects of strychnine which was placed on a piece of an orange left in her way, has been placed under arrest while the Coroner is investigating the case. He made many contradictory statements to the police concerning the affair, and there are circumstances connected with the case which are withheld from publication for the present." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BREMER--In Alameda, August 15, Willie, son of Herman and the late Dorothea BREMER, aged 10 years, 7 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), from the Narrow gauge landing, foot of Market street, at 1:40 p.m., without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 Aug 1881.

"BRENKMAN--MELANCHOLY SUICIDE--A German servant girl named Catherine BRENKMAN, who arrived in San Francisco on the Cortes, committed suicide on Friday last, by hanging herself. She came from Bremervorde, Hanover, with the family of one of the proprietors of the Pacific Brewery. Since her arrival, she had been very melancholy and homesick. On Friday morning she went into an out-house adjoining the Brewery, and, placing a rope about her neck, committed self-destruction. She was 26 years of age, and single, having no relations in this country." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 17 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRENNAN--In this city, July 7, Ann Maria, daughter of Timothy and Catharine BRENNAN, a native of this city, aged 6 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 30 Silver street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 July 1875.

"BRENNAN--In this city, July 7, Ann Maria, daughter of Timothy and Catharine BRENNAN, a native of this city, aged 6 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. [30?] Silver street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 July 1875.

"BRENNAN.--In this city, July 5, 1937, Barbara Jane BRENNAN, dearly beloved daughter of Frank M. and Lillian BRENNAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years, 2 months and 7 days. Funeral services will be held tomorrow (Wednesday) at 2 p.m. at Anderson's, Valencia street at 25th street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 July 1937, p.9.

"BRENNAN--In this city, July 5, Catherine, beloved wife of James BRENNAN, a native of Port Magee, county Kerry, Ireland, aged 37 years. [Norwich (Conn.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 1/2

o???clock, p.m. from No. 465 Beale street, corner of Harrison." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BRENNAN--In [Salthas?], November 12, 1921, Frank BRENNAN, dearly beloved husband of Emma BRENNAN and loving son of the late Elizabeth BRENNAN, and loving brother of William C. and Florence M. BRENNAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 35 years, a member of the San Francisco Fire Department and the Mutual Aid of S.F.F.D. Funeral today at 8:30 from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 643-645 Valencia Street, thence to St. Paul's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BRENNAN--In this city, September 29, James, eldest son of Patrick Thomas and Anna M. BRENNAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years, 4 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, Potrero, corner of Mariposa street and Pennsylvania avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Oct 1873.

"BRENNAN--In this city, At Ocean View, January 3, 1899, John, beloved husband of the late Ann BRENNAN, and father of Mrs. James E. FAY, Edmund, Stephen and John BRENNAN, and brother-in-law of the late Mrs. Catherine ACKLAND, a native of the parish of Ahada, Queenstown, County Cork, Ireland, aged 75 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 3 Jan 1899, p. 11.

"BRENNAN--In this city, at Ocean View, January 3, 1899, John, beloved hisband of the late Ann BRENNAN, father of Mrs. James E. FAY and Edmund, Stephen and John V. BRENNAN, and brother-in-law of the late Mrs. Catherine ACKLAND, a native of the parish of Ahada, Queenstow, County Cork, Ireland, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 9:45 o'clcok from his late residence, 29 Broad street, Ocean View, thence to St. Michael's Chruch, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 10 o'clock. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"BRENNAN--In this city, June 8, 1942, John J. BRENNAN; a native of England. A marine fireman. Funeral - Mortuary of Barry & McDonald." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRENNAN--In San Leandro, November 20, Mrs. Mary BRENNAN, aged 55 years." Source:

Daily Alta California, 24 Nov 1885.

"BRENNAN.-In San Francisco, Dec. 7, 1956, Patricia Jean BRENNAN, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Lawrence BRENNAN; dear sister of Lawrence P., William J., Constance M., and Susan M. BRENNAN of San Jose; devoted granddaughter of Mrs. George C. MILLER of Sandstone, Minn., and Mrs. Henry A. SCHULTZ of St. Paul, Minn.; loving niece of Mrs. Dean E. CARLSTROM and Eugene E. AURELIUS of St. Paul Minn. Native of Minnesota; aged 9 years. Services Tuesday, Dec. 11, at 8:30 a.m. at the Darling-Fischer Garden Chapel, thence to St. Patrick's Church where a requiem mass will be said at 9:00 a.m. Interment Santa Clara Catholic Cemetery. Rosary Monday evening at 8 o'clock." Source: San Jose Mercury News, 9 Dec 1956, p. 13.

"BRENNAN--In the City and County Hospital, April 30, 1902, Patrick BRENNAN, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BRENNAN--Venerable Priest Dies - Father Richard P. BRENNAN, pastor of the Mission Dolores Church, San Francisco, died in this city last night. He had given forty years of his life to the work of the Catholic Church. His first charge was in the Sacramento diocese, but he soon went to San Francisco, where some time he acted as Secretary for Archbishop ALEMANY." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.) 11 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRENNAN--Thomas BRENNAN, a longshoreman who lives at 16 Guy Place, fell down the hold of the steamer, State of California yesterday and received a fractured skull. He was taken from Harbor Hospital, but his injury was found to be beyond surgical aid. He leaves a wife with six children." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 Jan 1905, p.10. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BRENTSEN [sic.]--[Submitter's note: correct spelling is BERNTSEN], Alvera W., In San Francisco, August 22, 1973, Alvera W. BRENTSEN [sic.], dear daughter of the late George and Lillie BRENTSEN (sic); also survived by many friends in San Francisco; a native of San Francisco, CA, aged 73 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 2 p.m. from the Delores Chapel of Comisky-Roche Funeral Home, Delores and 16th sts, Rev. Waldo ELLICKSON officiating. Private interment, Olivet Memorial Park. Donations to the Ernest H. Rosenbaum Cancer Research Fund, Mt. Zion Hospital, San Francisco preferred. Ronald W. Brown, Director 861-7170. "Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Aug 1973. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BRESLAND--In this city, November 27, Hannah BRESLAND (nee LYNCH), a native of County

Cork, Ireland, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral. TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"BRESLAUER.-In this city, May 18, 1902, Nathan BRESLAUER, beloved son of Hulda BRESLAUER, and brother of Samuel, Louis D., Joseph and Martin BRESLAUER and the late Daniella BRESLAUER. A native of San Francisco, aged 15 years, 4 months and 13 days. Funeral from family residnce, 522 Gooden Gate Ave. Interment, Salem Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 20, May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BRESLIN--John." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"BRESLIN--In this city, March 31, John BRESLIN, beloved husband of Mary BRESLIN, father of Susie T. MITCHELL, Mary, James, John and Neil BRESLIN, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 64 years and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"BRESNAHAN--In this city, January 5, 1899, Bridget, dearly beloved wife of James I. BRESNAHAN, mother of Stephen, John, Thomas, Mary and Frank BRESNAHAN, and sister of Mary and John GAFFNEY, a native of Killucan, County Westmeath, Ireland, aged 35 years..." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 6 Jan 1899.

"BRETT-- (Religious)--In this city, Jan. 17, 1948, Sister Mary Lucilla of the Sisters of the Holy Family, daughter of the late Thomas and Theresa BRETT, loving sister of Thomas, Jane and Gladys BRETT and Mrs. Dorothy TUTT. The funeral will take place Monday, Jan. 19, 1948, from the Chapel of the Holy Family Convent, 890 Hayes St., where a Requiem High mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (J.C. O'Connor Co.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Jan 1948, p 29. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BRETT--In this city, November 13, Clyde W., dearly beloved husband of Lena BRETT, loving son of Thomas, Jennie, Estella, Gladys and Dorothy BRETT, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 2 months. Funeral private today (Friday) at 10 a.m., from the United Undertakers, 2596 Howard st. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Nov 1918, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BRETT--In San Rafael, February 29, 1956. Jane T. BRETT, loving sister of Thomas M. BRETT of Capitola. Gladys L. BRETT and Dorothy A. TUTT, both of Martinez; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services at 9 a.m. Friday. March 2, 1956,

from the Connolly & Taylor Chapel, 1124 Ferry St., Martinez, thence to St. Catherine's Church where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 9:30 a.m. followed by internment in the family plot, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma. Recitation of the rosary will take place at 8 p.m. Thursday, March 1 in the Connolly & Taylor Chapel, Martinez." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 March 1956. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BRETT--In this city, July 17, 1943, Theresa A., dearly beloved wife of the late Thomas A. BRETT, loving mother of Thomas M., Jane T., Sister M. Lucilla of the Sisters of the Holy Family, Gladys L. BRETT and Mrs. Dorothy A. TUTT, sister of Henry MCGEE and grandmother of Stanley T. BRETT. A member of the Pathfinder Circle No. 596, N.O.W. and Teresita Institute No. 123, Y.L.I. Funeral Monday at 9 a.m. from GANTNER, FELDER, KENNY Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Brendan's Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 8:30 a.m. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 July 1943. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BRETZ--In this city, January 10, Charles Eugene, beloved son of A. and E.S. BRETZ, a native of Ohio, aged 17 years, 10 months and 5 days. (Seneca County [O.] papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 1925 Larkin street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Jan 1886.

"BRETZNER--In Alameda, December 10, Frank Herbert Emil, son of Emil A. and Margaret C. BRETZNER, a native of Sweden, aged 6 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

Mercury, 6 May 1958, p. 4.

"BREWSTER--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Aug. 20 -- Coroner HARRIS is holding an inquest in the Police court this afternoon on the body of John BREWSTER, Jr., who was killed by the falling of the Summer Street House. The verdict which the jury may render will apply to all the victims of the sad disaster." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 21 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BREWER--in San Francisco, July 12, 1943, Sadiebelle BREWER, widow of John Maitland BREWER, and loving mother of William Maitland BREWER; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral at the California Crematory, 4499 Piedmont Ave, Oakland, Wednesday, July 14, 1943, at 2 o'clock p.m.. Friends may call at the Grant D. Miller Mortuaries Inc., East 14th St, cor. 24th av., Oakland, until noon Wednesday." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 July 1943.

"BREWSTER--General John A. BREWSTER, the surveyor of the present townsite of Santa Rosa, and a citizen whose name will be found in the earliest records of the county, died at the County Hospital Sunday. For many years he followed the profession of civil engineer and was widely known throughout the county. The deceased came to the State with General J.C. FREMONT and early, made his home in Sonoma. Both of his children reside in San Francisco, to whom his remains will be sent this morning. He was 57y at the time of his death." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 12 Jan 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BREWSTER--In this city, October 8, 1893, Mrs. Sarah J. BREWSTER." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"BREYFOGLE--In San Jose, February 27, Dr. Charels W. BREYFOGLE." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 28 Feb 1895.

"BRIAN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Second Cabin passengers] the lost are: Miss J.C. BRIAN." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRIANS--In Occidental, December 3, Hattie M. BRIANS of Occidental, sister of Elise RAMOS of Berkeley, Alice GARCIA of Sausalito, and Fred BONES of Fulton. A native of Occidental. Funeral December 6 at the Methodist Church in Occidental. Interment Druids Occidental Cemetery." Source: *Press Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Dec 1955. Transcribed by Sylvia

Mast.

"BRICKLEY--In this city, September 16, John BRICKLEY, a native of Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"BRICKMAN--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, July 26 - A little child, aged 3 years and a half, daughter of Frederick and Emma BRICKMAN, was accidentally drowned yesterday afternoon by falling into a cistern." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 July 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRIDGE--In this city, August 6, Helen Marion, wife of William E. BRIDGE, a native of Vermont, aged 42 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, TO-DAY (Friday), at 3 o'clock P.M. from the residence, 711 Jones street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 7 Aug 1885.

"BRIDGES--June 7, 1942, Daisy BRIDGES (HAYNES), dearly beloved mother of George and Bud HAYNES; a native of Kansas City, Missouri. (Sacramento Bee please copy.) Funeral: Duggan???s. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRIDGES--Death - Dr. E.T. BRIDGES." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BRIDGES--At sea, on board steamship Moses Taylor, Sept. 9th, James L. BRIDGES, L.F.D., a native of England, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Sept 1865.

"BRIDGMAN--In this city, October 20, John BRIDGMAN, a native of England, aged 65 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his daughter, Mrs. G. CIABROUGH, No. 15 John street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 22 Oct 1879, p. 4.

"BRIDGWOOD--In this city, April 1, 1891, at his residence, 311 Fremont street, Samuel BRIDGWOOD, beloved husband of Catherine BRIDGWOOD, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"BRIEGER--In this city, Jan. 5th, of dropsy, Adolph BRIEGER (?) aged 37 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BRIEL--Jacob BRIEL, a butcher, committed suicide yesterday at his residence on Eighth street

by taking strychnine; cause, intemperance. He leaves a family." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BRIERLY--The flags in the vicinity of the Pacific Mail wharf are flying at half-mast out of respect to the memory of the late Chief Engineer of the 'Montana,' Frank BRIERLY, who died on her up trip." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BRIESACH (BANKS)--In this city, Dec. 17, 1952, Hazel A., beloved wife of the late Lawrence W. BRIESACH, loving mother of Lawrence W. BRIESACH and Mrs. Elaine MARSH, loving sister of Mrs. Marion E. WITT, a native of New York, aged 55 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday at 1 p.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 South Van Ness Avenue at 22nd Street. Interment, National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"BRIESE.-Robert BRIESE, a saloonkeeper, shortly after 1 o'clock yesterday afternoon, shot and fatally wounded a woman named Mary BARNUM at the Dunlap lodging house, 220 O Farrell Street. Believeing he had killed her, BRIESE turned the weapon on himself and a moment later lay dead. The Receiving Hospital surgeons have little hope for recovery of the woman, as the bullet struck the right side of her abdomen and passed clear though her body. The shooting is suppose to have been the result of the man's jealous love for the woman." Source: Sacramento Bee, 19 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BRIGAERTS--In this city, September 18, Anna Stacia, beloved wife of the late Joseph H. BRIGAERTS and sister of James and Aaron J. BARRY and Mrs. Kate BLOIS, a native of New Orleans, aged 60 years. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the residence 32 Bourbon place, off Ellis street, near Steiner." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"BRIGGS--DEATH - in San Francisco, Feb. 21, Calvin BRIGGS, aged about 60 years." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BRIGGS--DEATH of a PIONEER - Calvin T. BRIGGS, for many years a resident of San Joaquin county, died at San Francisco on the 20th instant. His funeral took place at Liberty on the 22d instant. Deceased was a whale-man for a number of years, and for a long time was a trapper on this coast. He came to California in 1832, and was a life member of the California Pioneer Association - his registry as such dating back to 1837." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BRIGGS--In this city, March 29, 1906, Charles G., son of Frank F. and Louise M. BRIGGS,

grandson of Chas. **SCHMITT**, a native of California aged 15 years, 3 months and 8 days. (San Francisco papers please copy.) Funeral notice hereafter." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 30 March 1906, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRIGGS--In this city, Nov. 17th, Frank P., son of Edgar and Matilda A. BRIGGS, aged 13 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Nov 1865.

"BRIGGS--In Sebastopol, July 4, Mary E., beloved wife of the late Alfred BRIGGS, loving mother of Mrs. Henry ELIPHICK and Clarisse BRIGGS and stepmother of Mrs. Guy BINNELL, a native of Darlington, La Fayette County, Wis." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"BRIGGS--In San Francisco, Feb. 10th, Sarah L., wife of Mr. Edgar BRIGGS, aged 22 years, 10 months." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*,14 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRIGGS--In this city, July 17th, Mrs. Sarah E. BRIGGS, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 July 1878.

"BRIGGS--In San Francisco Feb 10th, Sarah L., wife of Mr. Edgar BRIGGS, and daughter of T.R. HUTCHINSON, of Columbia Ga.; age 22 years and 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Feb. 1858. Transcribed by Marilyn Demas.

"BRIGHT--DIED -- at Central Hill, on Saturday, Nov. 27th, at 2 o'clock p.m., Mrs. Sarah **BRIGHT**, aged 35 years, and wife of Wm. **BRIGHT**. [Deceased emigrated to Black Heath, Chesterfield county, Virginia, where she married and lived until November, 1855, and arrived in San Francisco on the 29th of that month, and joined her husband immediately after, in this county, where she lived until the period of her death. She leaves a husband and 3 boys, the eldest about 8 years and the youngest 3 [or 5] days old. Communicated.]" Source: *The San Andreas Independent*, 4 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRILES--In Napa, Napa County, February 2, 1935, John BRILES, father of Thomas BRILES of Alturas, Oliver BRILES of San Francisco, Chester BRILES of Napa, Mrs. W. R. HERYFORD of Davis Creek, Mrs. H. E. BARKER of Los Angeles, Mrs. V. F. ROBBINS of Oakland, and Mrs. George FREEMAN of San Francisco; a native of North Carolina, aged 85 years. Funeral in the Webber Funeral Parlors today (Monday, February 4)." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA) 6 Feb 1935. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"BRINCKMAN--Katarina BRINCKMAN, a young German girl, committed suicide last week, at San Francisco, she had recently come here from Hanover to marry her sweetheart. Her

self-destruction on the eve of her marriage is attributed to home sickness." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 21 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRINK--In this city, July 8, 1892, Laura, beloved daughter of Sheldon and Mary BRINK, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"BRINSTAD.—In this city, August 27, 1942, Charles W. BRINSTAD, beloved husband of Lillie BRINSTAD, loving father of Paul E. BRINSTAD of Sacramento. Retired secretary Nothern California Baptist Convention. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Monday, August 31st, at 2 p.m., at the First Baptist Church, Market and Octavia Sts. Friends may call at the Maneely Chapel, Divisadero St. at O???Farrell, until 12:30 p.m. Monday." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"BRISENO--In this city, September 14, Frank E. BRISENO, a native of Lapaz, California, aged 27 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 2-1/2 o'clock p.m. from no. 2012 Powell street." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"BRISTOW--Elizabeth SOULE BRISTOW was born March 1, 1853 in San Francisco and died March 8, 1853 in San Franscisco. She was the first born child of James Hervey BRISTOW and Frances C (COOLIDGE) BRISTOW, formerly of Louisville, KY." Source: Civil War Pension Papers. Contact: Marilynn lencad@citlink.net

"BRITT--In this city July 16, 1920, Arthur Merrill BRITT, beloved husband of Ida BRITT, devoted father of Rowene BRITT, son of Mrs. E. E. BRITT, brother of O. W. BRITT, Mrs. Carl HAUMAN [sic; should be BAUMAN], Mrs. Lola MACKAY, Mrs. Fanny THURBER, Mrs. B. W. BARTLETT, and Mrs. Carry BROWN, a native of Knights Ferry California, aged 54 years, 8 months and 9 days. A member of Santa Cruz Lodge, #96, I.O.O.F. and Woodland Encampment #71, I.O.O.F. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services at 10 o'clock Monday morning, July 19, at Gray's, Divisadero st at Geary, under the auspices of the General Relief Committee, I.O.O.F. Interment private. Please omit flowers. (Reno, Woodland and Santa Cruz papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Jul 1920. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BRITT-- In this city, November 9, 1927, Ellen Eliza, idolized mother of Fannie THURBER, Belle MITCHELL, O. W. BRITT, Pearl BAUMAN, and Lola BROCE, a native of Vermont, 84 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, November 11, 1927, at 9:30 a.m. from her late

residence, 1429 Steiner st. Interment 3:30 p.m. at Odd Fellows Cemetery, Santa Cruz." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Nov 1927. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BRITTON--Emmet Nicholson BRITTON, Jr., 80, died on January 18, 1996 in St. Helena. Mr. BRITTON was born in San Francisco in 1916 to Emmet and Rebecca BOALT BRITTON. He was the grandson of Thomas BOALT, who was Station Master at the Southern Pacific Railroad Depot in St. Helena. He was also the grandson of John A. BRITTON, the first president of Pacific Gas and Electric Company. Mr. BRITTON moved to St. Helena with his wife, Jean, in 1977. He was retired from Standard Oil Company of California, where he worked for 35 years as a Public Relations Liaison. He is survived by this wife of 58 years, Jean CAMPBELL BRITTON of St. Helena, his brother, Thomas C. BRITTON of Mendocino: his son, John C. BRITTON of St. Helena: his daughters, Kathleen HOOD of Novato, and Margaret NYHAN of Boston, MA; six grandchildren and three great grandchildren. He was predeceased by his sister, Patricia B. BAND of Santa Rosa. A Memorial service will be held Monday, Jan. 22, at 3 p.m. at Grace Episcopal Church, 1314 Spring St., St. Helena. Arrangements are under the direction of Morrison Funeral Chapel St. Helena." Source: Napa Valley Register, 20 Jan 1996 p. 2D. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BRITTON--In the City and County Hospital, November 18th, T. M. F. BRITTON, aged 53 years, a native of Pennsylvania." Source: *Alta California*, 19 Nov 1870.

"BROAD--"Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: Martha BROAD, 2?? yrs, Somerset, Eng., diarrhea." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BROAD--In this city, October 21, William B. BROAD, aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 3 o'clock P.M., from Lockhart & Porter's warerooms, No. 16 O'Farrell street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 22 Oct 1879, p. 4.

"BROCK--Death - Carl BROCK." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BROCKWAY--DEATH of JUDGE BROCKWAY -- After a brief illness of about 24 hours, Hon. S.W. BROCKWAY, late Judge of the 11th Judicial District, died of congestive chills at San Mateo, on Monday evening, March 29th. It is but a short time since Judge BROCKWAY resigned his judicial position to engage in the legal profession in San Francisco, where he had a

number of wealthy clients and a lucrative practice. He was a man of considerable talent, genial disposition and had a host of friends, having been especially popular in the counties of El Dorado, Calaveras and Amador, which constituted his District during his term as Judge." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BROCKWAY--The funeral of Judge BROCKWAY, yesterday, was largely attended by Odd Fellows, members of the Bar and delegations from neighboring towns. The body lay in state at Odd Fellows' Hall, on Montgomery street, during the morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BRODER--In this city [San Francisco], August 27, Sir Knight Andrew H. BRODER of Visalia, a native of Canada, aged 56 years, 4 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from Masonic Temple, corner of Post and Montgomery streets. Remains at William H. Porter's parlors, No. 16 O'Farrell street." [Submitter's note: "Sir Knight" is from the Knights Templars which Mr. BRODER must have been a member of.] Source: *Daily Examiner* (San Francisco, CA), 29 Aug 1883, page 4, column 5. Contact: Steve Harrison raleighwood@juno.com

"BRODER--In this city, July 1, 1895, Mary D., youngest and beloved daughter of C.D. and Mary BRODER, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"BRODERICK--D.C. BRODERICK by D.S. TERRY in 1859, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRODERICK--Died at San Francisco, on the 16th inst., David C. BRODERICK, of Irish parentage, a native of Wash. D.C. and late U.S. Senator from Ca. aged 39y." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 23 Sept 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRODERICK--July 6 [1860] Ex-Justice TERRY, who killed Senator BRODERICK in a duel, having obtained another change of venue to Marin county, received a mock trial before Judge HARDY, and was acquitted." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRODERICK'-BRODERICK'S LAST WILL AND TESTAMENT -- Col. A.J. BUTLER; one of the executors of BRODERICK's Will, returned from Washington in the last steamer, and brought a copy of that document with him. Here it is, as published in the Telegram: "In the Name of God,

Amen: I, David C. BRODERICK, of the city of San Francisco, in the State of California, of sound mind and memory, do make and publish this as my last Will and Testament. "First - After all my just debts and liabilities are paid, I give and bequeath to my friend John A. **McGLYNN**, of San Francisco, the sum of ten thousand dollars. "Second - All the rest and residue of my estate, both real and personal, I give and bequeath to my friend George **WILKES**, of the city of New York. "Third - I hereby make, constitute and appoint my friends, George **WILKES**, John A. **McGLYNN** and Andrew J. **BUTLER**, Executors of this my last Will and Testament; and also declare that no sureties shall be required from them or either of them. "Last - I hereby revoke all Wills and Codicils by me heretofore made, and declare this to be my only last Will and Testament. "In witness whereof, I have hereto set my hand and seal, at the city of New York, this second day of January, one thousand eight hundred and fifty-nine." (Signed) "D.C. **BRODERICK**" Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 13 Feb 1860. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BBODERICK [sic.]--In this city, June 30, 1895, Susie T., beloved daughter of John and Rose BRODERICK and sister of John, William, Rose, Annie, Margaret and Fred BRODERICK, a native of Carlisle, Pa., aged 29 years, 11 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday) at 3 o'clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, Fort Mason, thence to St. Bridget's Church for services. Interment Presidio Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"BRODIE--In this city, September 8, Flora, wife of John BRODIE, a native of Aberdeen, Scotland; aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 3 o???clock p.m., from Bryant street, between Twenty-third and Twenty-fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BROGER--In the City and County Almshouse, April 4, Henry BROGER, a native of Denmark, aged 57 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 April 1891. Transcribed by Carolyn Feroben.

"BROLEY--In San Francisco, June 28th, Louis BROLEY, aged 60 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 4 July 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROMLEY--In this city, June 17, Sarah Ray, wife of George T. BROMLEY, a native of Rhode Island, aged 64 years, 8 months and 11 days. (Sacramento papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 2928 Bush street. Interment, Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 June 1888.

"BRONK--In this city, March 12, Mary E. BRONK, a native of New York, aged 70 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BRONSON--Major John F. BRONSON, who had charge of the troops sent to Amador recently, died at San Francisco on Thursday, 27th. His death resulted from exposure on that trip." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRONSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 30 -- The funeral of the late Major J.F. BRONSON, of the 1st Regiment, N.G.C., took place this afternoon, and was a very imposing affair. The entire 1st and 3rd Regiments turned out in full force and Major General COBB, Adjutant General CAZNEAU, Brigadier General HEWSTON and Colonel J.W. McKENSIE, with their respective staffs, marched in line. The services were conducted under the auspices of the Odd Fellows, Yerba Buena Lodge No. 15, turning out in full force. The procession was witnessed by thousands of people, who thronged the streets along the line of march. The remains, enclosed in a metallic coffin, were deposited in the vault at Lone Mountain, and Co. 4, of the 1st Regiment, fired a final salute." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRONSTEIN--In Red Bluff, Dec 15th, Rachel, wife of Jacob BRONSTEIN, and daughter of J. and M. PRIEBATCH, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

"BRONSTEIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 10 -- The little son of Simon BRONSTEIN, aged 2 years, who ran under the horse car, corner of Brannan and Sixth streets on Saturday last and had his legs crushed, died today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (San Joaquin Co., CA) 11 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROOD--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. BROOD." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BROOKE--In this city, August 1, Gideon BROOKE, a native of Washington (D.C.), aged 62 years, long a resident of Prescott (A.T.). Friends and acquaintnaces and Arizonians are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 1 1/2 o'clock p.m., from No. 16 O'Farrell street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Aug 1881.

"BROOKS--In this city, November 20, Bertie E. BROOKS." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"BROOKS.-In this city, November 26, Charles **BROOKS**, a native of Prussia, aged 56 years. Funeral Sunday, at 1:30 p.m., from the Hall of San Francisco Lodge, No. 3, B.P.O. Elks, No. 413 Sutter street. Remains at Cowen, Porter & Cole parlors, No. 118 Geary street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"BROOKS--In this city, January 7, 1899, Katie, beloved wife of Patrick J. BROOKS and mother of Willie, Tessie and George BROOKS, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 9:30 o'clock from her late residence, 234 Elsie street, off Cortland avenue, thence to St. John's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 9 Jan 1899.

"BROOKS--In Oakland, May 17, Mrs. Mary H. BROOKS, mother of E.F. BROOKS of El Dorado county, Cal., and Dr. F.S. BROOKS of Martinez, Cal, a native of New York, aged [31?] years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906.

"BROOKS--In Oakland, May 17, Mrs. Mary H. BROOKS, mother of E.F. BROOKS of El Dorado County, Cal., and Dr. F.S. BROOKS of Martinez, Cal., a native of New York, aged 81 years and 8 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Barbara Orsborn.

"BROOKS--At O.W. WALLACE's ranch, on the Marysville road, eight miles from Sacramento, August 10th, Samuel BROOKS, aged 14 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BROOKS--In this city, July 30th, Mrs. Sarah BROOKS." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Aug 1865.

"BROOKSHIRE--E.S. BROOKSHIRE, one of the earliest settlers of these valleys and former keeper of an Inn at Knight's Valley, committed suicide; cause, poverty and domestic difficulties. He died in San Francisco yesterday at the International Hotel." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 16 Feb 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BROOKWAY--In Sacramento, Aug. 14th, Chas. E. BROOKWAY, a native of Washington D.C., aged 27 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 17 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BROOVEL--In this city, Nov. 2d, Chas. BROOVEL, aged 22 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Nov 1865.

"BRORICK--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. BRORICK." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BROSNAN--Judge Charles W. BROSNAN, of the Supreme Court of the State of Nevada, died at the Auzerais House in San Jose, yesterday afternoon, from an affection of the throat which he has suffered from since last December. Judge BROSNAN was aged 54 years. He had no family, but leaves a sister residing at Santa Clara. Most of the Courts in this city adjourned today out of respect to his memory." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 April 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BROSSEAU--In San Francisco, Jan. 3d, Mrs. Mary BROSSEAU, a native of Canada, aged 68 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 6 Sept 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROTHERTON--San Juan -- The funeral of R. H. BROTHERTON took place Wednesday???The religious services were performed at the cemetery by Rev. W. M. ROGERS. [On Monday evening, R. H. BROTHERTON, formerly a well-to-do lawyer, of San Juan, but for many months an inmate of the Hollister County Hospital went to his final account???born in the city of Baltimore, and came to California with his father who was the captain of a sailing vessel. At this time BROTHERTON was about fourteen years of age. From San Francisco he went to Calaveras county where he was engaged as a telegraph operator. He was also a good druggist and in 1869 he came to San Juan, and with T. MAGNER bought out the drug business of Doctor THORN & McDONALD???He was united in marriage to a most estimable and accomplished lady, Miss Lucy CANFIELD, a daughter of R. W. CANFIELD, of San Juan, who has born him several beautiful children???]." Source: The Hollister Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 1 Mar 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROUGHAM--In this city, August 14th, Mary Elizabeth, only daughter of John BROUGHAM, aged 4 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the Orphan Ayslum, Market street." Source: Daily Alta California, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BROUSSARD--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, July 25 -Judge Sawyer today sentenced Joseph HAGNELL to 10 years in the State Prison for manslaughter, in the killing of Pollit

BROUSSARD." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 July 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWER--In this city, August 21, 1951, Elisabeth BROWER, beloved wife of the late Marshall BROWER, loving sister of Mrs. C. H. PARKER of St. Paul, MN, Mrs. Laura GOULD of Alameda, Mrs. Kate KEHL of Sunnyvale, Mrs. Arthur ZIMMER, Miss Amelia UTSCHIG and the late Mrs. Sophie McLATCHIE and Mrs. Pauline DILLON." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Aug 1951. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BROWER--In this city, September 7, 1922, Marshall W. BROWER, dearly beloved husband of Elizabeth I. BROWER, and loving son of Marcia and the late Henry O. BROWER, a native of Danville, Illinois. A member of Pacific Lodge No. 155, I.O.O.F. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Saturday) September 9, 1922, at 2:30 p.m. at the funeral parlor of Carew and English, 1616 Geary St., under the auspices of Pacific Lodge, No. 155, I.O.O.F. Interment Greenlawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Sep 1922, p. _6, c.6. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BROWLEY--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Apr. 12 - The will of Clifton W. BROWLEY was filed in the Probate Court yesterday. He leaves all his property to his wife so long as she remains single, but in case she marries again the property goes to his sons. Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 April 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--A man named BROWN was drowned in Pitt river, at Ballard's toil bridge, one day last week." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BROWN--In this city, May 13, Albert Frederick, infant son of Albert and Katie BROWN, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) from the residence of his parents, Sixteenth street, between Potrero avenue and Hampshire street." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"BROWN--At Camp Alert, San Francisco, March 18th, Alexander BROWN, of Company L, Second Cavalry, California volunteers, aged 20 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 Apr 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROWN--Ametta BROWN, 2 years, 4 months, Aug. 18, San Francisco." Source: New York Times, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland

"BROWN--In this city, December 15th, infant daughter of the late Annie Maria BROWN." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Dec 1865.

"BROWN--In this city, December 9th, Anne Maria, wife of Wm. H. BROWN, a native of Liverpool, England, aged 23 years and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"BROWN--Died -- BROWN -- in San Francisco, Sep 19, 1887, Catherine BROWN, wife of Judge BROWN, of San Benito county." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 23 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--Funeral services, a requiem mass at St. Gregory's church, San Mateo, were held today for Mrs. Catherine BROWN, 83, who died Tuesday at her home, 134 Chestnut lane, San Mateo. She was a native of San Francisco and had resided in San Mateo for the past 18 months. Surviving are nieces, Mrs. Ella McKEEVER, San Francisco, and Mrs. Esther LaRUE, San Mateo. Interment will be Holy Cross cemetery. Arrangements were in charge of Sneider & Sullivan chapel." Source: San Mateo Times, 17 May 1956, p.28. Transcribed by jch.

"BROWN--In Belmont, San Mateo county, February 1, Charles F., son of Charles W. and the late Helena BROWN, a native of San Francisco, aged 26 years, 3 months and 23 days. A member of Bald Eagle Tribe, No. 75, Imp. O.R.M.; Bald Eagle Council, No. 77, D. of P., and Court Presidio, No. 40, F. of A. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, February 4, at 2 o'clock, from the chapel of Craig, Cochran & Co., 1169 Valencia street, near Twenty-third. Inciueration [sic.], Cypress Lawn Cemetery. OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF BALD Eagle Tribe, No. 75, Imp. O.R.M., are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother, Charles F. BROWN, Tuesday, February 4, at 1:30 o'clock, from the undertaking parlors of Craig, Cochran & Co. 1169 Valencia street, near Twenty-third. By order of A.T. NODDER, Sachem H. DIXON, Chief of Records. OFFICERS AND MEMBERS OF COURT Presidio, No. 40, F. of A., are requested to attend the funeral of our late brother., P.C.R. Charles F. BROWN, Tuesday, February 4, at 1:30 o'clock from the chapel of Craig, Cochran & CO, 1169 Valencia street, near Twenty-third. By order of W.H. GOLLING, Chief Ranger, C.E. MORRISY, Fin. Sec'y." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"BROWN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 1 -- It was rumored this morning that a fearful murder had been committed in the southern part of the city. The facts, as far as can be ascertained, are these: Mrs. Annie BROWN, wife of Captain Jas. BROWN, a sea Captain, who had commenced boarding at No. 38 Natoma street, yesterday, was attacked during the day with delirium tremens, and in the afternoon called for a knife saying she wished to kill herself. In the

night she made her escape from her room in her night dress and friends were hunting for her all night. This morning she was found lying dead on the floor of the laboratory in the rear of the drug store, corner of Second and Howard streets. Blood was oozing from her ears as if she had received a crushing blow on the head, and there were marks on the throat and mouth which led to the suspicion that she had been murdered. The clerk who usually sleeps there, did not do so last night. On examination it was found that the back door had been broken in, and it is now believed that she broke in there herself, being familiar with the premises from having roomed above for some years, and died either from the effects of a fall or from something which she may have swallowed in the drug store. The bottles were disturbed as if she had been hunting for some poison. The Coroner will make a full investigation." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 5 -- The Coroner is holding an inquest this evening in the case of Mrs. Annie **BROWN**, found dead in a drug store on Howard street, on Sunday morning. The post mortem shows that she died from the effect of corrosive poison, but how and where she got it is still unexplained." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--Dropped Dead - E.E. BROWN, of 1608 Devisadero Street, an insurance man, fell dead at the corner of Geary Street and Grant Avenue, San Francisco, about 5 o'clock last evening. Heart failure is thought to have been the cause of death." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.) 17 Oct 1905, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROWN.-In this city, January 11, J. Earl BROWN, beloved husband of Emma POULTERER BROWN, fomerly of Nevada City, Cal. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the Masonic Temple, Post street. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"BROWN--In East Oakland, March 8, Edward V. BROWN, a native of Virginia, aged 77 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 March 1895.

"BROWN--In this city, April 14, 1957, Elisabeth F., beloved wife of the late Harry R. BROWN; loving mother of Harriet G. BROWN and Doris B. WORTHINGTON. Private funeral services Wednesday, April 17, 1957, at 10:00 a.m. at Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Apr 1957. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"BROWN--In this city, March [26?], Ellen Sophia, beloved daughter of Chas. and Flora BROWN,

a native of San Francisco, aged [1?] year, 10 months and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 Mar 1874.

"BROWN--In this city, March 10, Elvina BROWN, a native of West Virginia, aged 82 years, 6 months and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 11 March 1895.

"BROWN--In this city, Sept. 23, 1956, Emma Rochford BROWN, loving sister of Elise BROWN, and the late Mrs. Gilbert HALL, Mrs. Nathalie O'CONNOR, Josephine BROWN, Dan BROWN, Jr., and Dr. Vincent BROWN. A native of Petaluma, Calif. Funeral will take place Tuesday, Sept. 25, at 9:30 a.m. from her late residence, 2740 Green St., thence to St. Vincent de Paul's Church, where a Mass of Requiem will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 10 a.m. Interment, Calvary Cemetery, Petaluma, Calif. Rosary, Monday evening at 8 o'clock. Spiritual bouquets preferred." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, late Sept 1956. Contact: Kathy Balestrini kbalestrini@surewest.net

"BROWN--Nov. 19 - G.W. BROWN committed suicide in San Francisco by nearly severing his arm with a razor." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROWN--In this city, March 12, Harry BROWN, a native of England, aged 49 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 13 March 1895.

"BROWN--In this city, Sept. 16th, Harry Winchester, son of A.F. and M.S. BROWN, aged 2 years and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 18 Sept 1865.

"BROWN--In this city, July 18, Henry BROWN, a native of Amsterdam, Holland, aged 39 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BROWN--In San Francisco, January 11, 1906, Henry Clay, husband of Susanne BROWN, father of H. Lynn BROWN and Mrs. Ollie BRINK, and brother of Mrs. E. K. ALSIP, Mrs. M. E. BRACENBRIDGE and Mrs. T. E. RAGLAND, a native of Illinois, aged 64 years and 22 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 1:30 p.m. from Odd Fellows' Temple, Ninth and K Streets. Interment City Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 January 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"BROWN--In this city, August 12, Cap't. Henry S. BROWN, a native of Philadelphia, aged 64 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

"BROWN--Captain Henry S. BROWN died of apoplexy in San Francisco on Wednesday

morning, the 12th instant. He came to California as Captain of a vessel in 1849. From that time until 1853 he dealt in ships' stores, and from 1853 to 1857 was wharfinger on Clay and Washington street wharves. He belonged at different times to the Board of Underwriters and the Board of Pilot Commissioners. He was an earnest and active Republican and 64 years of age at the time he died." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 Aug 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BROWN--In this city, October 18, H.C. BROWN (of the firm of BROWN & WILSON); a native of Ipswich, Essex County, Mass., in his 62nd year. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral, to-morrow (Monday), at 2 oc'lcok p.m. from his late residence, No. 4 Bowles place, off Howard street, between Twelfth and Thirteenth." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"BROWN--In this city, March 1, 1962, Irene BROWN, beloved wife of the late Arthur T. BROWN; dear sister of Mrs. Jack KYNE, Mrs. Leslie SASS, George and Nahum BRARENS, and the late John, Jacob, Fred, and Myra BRARENS. Funeral Services Monday, March 5, at 11 a.m., at Gantner-Felder-Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, date unknown, clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"BROWN--At sea, Sept. 16th, on board ship Garibaldi, John BROWN, of London, sail-maker." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 28 Sept 1865.

"BROWN--DIED --BROWN - In Clarksburg, Yolo County, March 29, 1906, John K., husband of the late Annie F. BROWN, father of Frank, King, Joseph, Manuel, George, Albert, Rose and Clare BROWN, of Clarksburg, John BROWN, Mrs. Marion ENGWALL and Mrs. Minnie ENOS of Sacramento, Mrs. Mary WAXON of Freeport and Mrs. Annie FRANCIS of San Francisco, a native of Azores Islands, aged 66 years, 3 months and 22 days. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 30 March 1906, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROWN --Kathleen Elise -- In Tiburon, October 9, 1970, Kathleen Elise BROWN, beloved daughter of the late Daniel and Anne BROWN, loving aunt of Geraldine M. HALL of Greenbrae, Kathleen HALL of San Francisco, Mrs. Dorothy McCONE of Greenbrae, John J. O'CONNOR of Phoenix, Ariz., Gerald B. O'CONNOR of Belvedere and the late Vincent D. O'CONNOR, Sr., also survived by many grandnieces and grandnephews; a native of Petaluma, aged 93 years. Private funeral services Monday, October 12, 1970 at 10:45 a.m. from the Drawing Room of the Sorenson Funeral Home, 969 Petaluma Blvd., North Petaluma, thence to St. Vincent de Paul's

Catholic Church where a Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of her soul commencing at 11 a.m. Interment Calvary Cemetery, Petaluma, Calif." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Oct 1970. Contact: Kathy Balestrini kbalestrini@surewest.net

"BROWN--In this city, September 1, Lidia BROWN, dearly beloved wife of the late Isaac BROWN, and mother of Harvey BROWN and Mrs. Harry KOCHER, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 70 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, September 3 at 1 o'clock from the mortuary chapel of The Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 2475 Mission Street. Interment: National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"BROWN--In this city, January 8 [1912], Lillian BROWN, beloved wife of Daniel M. BROWN, a native of London, England, aged 38 years, 3 months and 28 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday, January 24 at 8 p.m. at the chapel of Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"BROWN--In East Oakland, February 22, Margaret, wife of Andrew BROWN, a native of England, aged 46 years, 7 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1895.

"BROWN--In this city, March 12, Maria BROWN, a native of England, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 13 March 1895.

"BROWN--In San Francisco, Jan. 2d, Nettie, daughter of George S. BROWN, aged 10 months and 22 days." Source: *Daily Sacramento Bee*, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROWN--Captain P.G. BROWN, a large stock buyer, of San Francisco, who was well known in this city, where he visited often on his business trips, died at his residence in San Francisco recently, and was buried by the AOUW in Laurel Hill Cemetery. He was a former resident of Biggs and had many friends in this section of the country." Source: *Marysville Daily Appeal*, 15 Jan 1893, p.1. Transcribed by Candi Zizek.

"BROWN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, May 3 -- Patrick BROWN, a steerage passenger, died at sea, April 24th, of remittent fever, and was buried at sea." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--In this city, June 27, Rosalia DE HARO, beloved wife of the late Charles BROWN

and beloved mother of William A. **ANDREWS**, Mrs. C. B. **MAHON**, Amelia **BROWN**, Mrs. F. E. **CALER** and Mrs. F. P. **McQUIM** [note: correct names is **McQUINN**], a native of California, aged 72 years 10 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respect-fully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) from her late residence, 240 Dolores street, at 8:30 a. m. thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 28 June 1901. [Note: Son-in-law Charles B. **MAHON** died on June 26, 1901.] Contact:Julia Christy ichristy@rangeweb.net

"BROWN--THE SAN FRANCISCO HOMICIDE - The Union's dispatch says: "In the case of the killing of the negro Sam BROWN, in Brenham's place, new and positive testimony was adduced before the Coroner's Jury to-day. Edward STEWART, formerly Assistant Engineer of the Fire Department, who rooms in the West End Hotel, and is very sick, testified that he was in the landlady's rooms at half-past one o'clock in the morning, sitting up with her while she wrote a letter to her husband. George STANTON, alias COCKEY, came in with BROWN, and they went up to COCKEY's room together. The landlady then went up stairs and met the negro in the landing. A moment later, COCKEY came out of his room in his shirt sleeves and threw a bottle after him. A savage struggle ensued, and COCKEY struck him repeatedly with his fists, and finally dragged or threw him out doors. **STEWART** was too weak to interfere. A few moments after BROWN was found dead, his neck broken. COCKEY was followed to his room by officer MEAGHER, who found him in bed with Ben. HARRISON, and remained near the door, while another officer went to the City Hall. While he was standing at the door he heard COCKEY ask Ben. if old Sam **BROWN** was dead. The landlady testified to the same facts, and the jury returned a verdict that the deceased was a native of Farmington, Connecticut, aged forty-nine, and came to his death from injuries received, December 10th, as they believe, from the hands of Geo. STANTON, alias COCKEY." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROWN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 10 -- -About 2 o'clock this morning the dead body of Samuel BROWN, a colored man, was found lying on the sidewalk on Brenham Place, in front of the West End Hotel. About a half hour previous, the deceased and a man named George STANTON, but better known as 'Cockeye,' had some angry words on the corner of Clay and Pike streets. Both parties were in liquor at the time. The disturbance was quelled by the interference of bystanders without serious results. Soon after they left and proceeded down Clay street together. Shortly after a person came to officer Rogers and informed him that the dead body of a colored man had been found on Brenham Place, and upon going there he recognized the body as that of BROWN. Cockeye was arrested and is now confined in the Station House to await the result of the Coroner's inquest. The Coroner will hold a post mortem

examination this evening. The deceased was about 40 years of age, a white-washer by occupation, and a large, muscular man. **STANTON**, alias Cockeye, is about 30 years of age and is described as a Baltimore rough. He has been an active and noisy worker about the polls on election days and is not unknown in this community." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 13 -- A charge of murder has been preferred against George STANTON, alias 'Cockeye,' who is charged with killing the negro, Samuel BROWN, in Brenham Place, on Monday morning last. The case will be examined on Monday next." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--In this city, June 30, Sarah BROWN, a native of New York, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

"BROWN--In Hollister, June 18, Mrs. Susie BROWN, a native of England, aged 61 years. [The funeral of Mrs. Susie BROWN, whose death occurred at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. W.J. CAGNEY, Sunday, was held from the Catholic Church Tuesday morning. In the death of Mrs. BROWN another of the pioneer mothers of this community has passed to her reward. She had been a sufferer from Brights disease for several years and during the last 2 years of her life had been an invalid. Mrs. BROWN was the widow of the late Wm. T. BROWN, who for many years was sheriff of this county. She was a most estimable woman and her death is sadly mourned not only by her immediate family but also by her many friends. Two daughters, Mrs. W.J. CAGNEY of this city, and Mrs. C.D. DUNCAN of Salinas and a son, W.L. BROWN of San Francisco, are left to mourn her death.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 23 June 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"BROWN--In San Francisco, Jan. 9, C.J. BROWN, aged 24 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BROWN--In this city, March 27, 1891, Timothy BROWN, a native of Massachusetts, aged 52 years...." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"BROWN--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: W. BROWN." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BROWN--In Palo Alto, Calif., Tuesday, Jan 3, 1950, Walter R. BROWN, husband of Mabel O.

BROWN and father of Walter L. **BROWN**, brother of Mrs. Edgar C. **SMITH**, Mrs. L.H. **RALLSBACK** and Everett A. **BROWN**, grandfather of Judith, Jill and Michael **BROWN**; a native of San Francisco, Calif. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, Jan 6 at 3 o'clock at Tinney's, Lytton Ave opposite City Hall, Palo Alto. Interment, Alta Mesa memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 Jan, 1950.

"BROWN--Watt L. BROWN Laid to Rest- Scores of Friends in all walks of like pay last tribute of love - friends of Watt L. **BROWN**, of San Francisco's best loved newspapermen. gathered from many diverse paths of the city's life yesterday morning to attend his funeral service in Gray's Chapel. Many came from the composing rooms and the editorial rooms of the newspapers. In his thirty years of newspaper work, **BROWN** had become intimately acquainted with nearly every newspaper man in town. "Chronicle" men. "Bulletin" men. "Call" and "Post" men. Associated Press men and many who had worked with him in the days gone by sat in rows in the chapel near the body of the assistant city editor of "The Examiner", who died suddenly last Saturday morning. Although ill he did no t give up work until two days before his death. -RICH AND POOR REMEMBER- One end of the chapel was banked high with flowers, wreaths and clusters of every description sent in by men in all walks of life. One was from George WINFIELD, Nevada mining magnate. The St. Francis Hotel, which BROWN "covered" as a hotel reporter for many years, where every clerk, bellboy and waiter looked upon him as a friend, sent a wreath. James WOODSsent one personally. Others were from the various newspapers and the Associated Press. The flowers were all sent to hospitals at the wish of the family. Just before the service an aged woman who sells newspapers on the street came with a single rose to place upon the offerings. She had known **BROWN** and mothered him in his days as a young reporter and he had befriended her many times since. -FRIENDS PAY LAST TRIBUTE- In the group of those who came to pay this last tribute were Charles C. MOORE, president of The Panama Pacific Exposition, and his naval aide, Lieutenant Commander C. H. WOODWARD, Supreme Justice William P. LAWLOR, Attorney Samuel SHORTRIDGE, F.E. BATTURS, General Passenger Agent of the Southern Pacific, John Francis **NEYLAN** of the State Board of Control, George A. KNIGHT, James G. BLAINE, Robert A. ROOS, Hneri GRESSITT, Edward RAINEY, secretary to the Mayor; Allen T. BAUM, president of the Pacific Coast Baseball League: Routwell **DUNLAP**: Consul of the Argentine Republic: Attorney Timothy **HEALY**. Charles BRENNAN of the District Attorney's office, Joseph MULVIHILL, secretary of the Grand Jury; Captain Henry GLEASON of the police department, Thomas KEATING, Harry McELROY, Frank BLAKE, Michael WILLIAMS, W. Russell COLE, Thomas BELLEW, Robert CONNOLLY, James H. SCANLAN, David ARGYLE, F.L. MATTHES, David Swing RICKER, Thomas McCANN, John RILEY, Andrew JOHNSON, Sidney HART, William ADAMS, Richard WATERS and Joseph C. NORTHRUP of Associated Press; W.H. LEVINGS, city editor "Chronicle"; John T. WALDORF, J. H. WISHAR, city editor "Call"; Thomas O'CONNOR, Edward F. O'DAY, Homer

W. NORTON, Daniel L. RYAN, secretary New York State Commission; Arthur G. FISK, former postmaster. The service was conducted by Dr. F. W. CLAMPETT, rector of Trinity Episcopal Church. Fred **PURDY** and Charles F. **BULLOTTI**, tenor singers of note, sang two duets, "Lead kindly Light" and "The Beautiful Isle of Somewhere" At the close **PURDY** sang "Nearer My God To Thee." -A PRINCE AMONG MEN- Dr. CLAMPETT read the lesson and then spoke briefly of **BROWN**'s life. He said: A prince among men was Watt **BROWN**. His life was rich with those qualities which men most admire. His was a splendid attraction of mind and heart. Cleverness and goodness win love. His ability was fully tested in the race of life, a race which the modern press had made a keen, severe, almost overpowering test. He measured up and had much to spare. He was a man so human and kind that his loss strikes deep. His genial smile, his glad handshake, his unselfishness and tenderness created a personality radiant with sunshine. The honorary pallbearers were James WOODS, Alvah WILSON, Roy CARRUTHERS, J. W. CARROLL, E. D. COBLENTS, and Paul SINSHEIMER. -ASSOCIATES BEAR CASKET- The active pallbearers were Charles M. COLEMAN, Charles H. UPTON, F. G. BUNCH, F. A. BRANDT, J. N. DENSHAM, and Ray TAYLOR. Edwin MYERS and John D. O'BRIEN were the ushers. Cremation was at Cypress Lawn cemetery. Members of the family only attended this service. He is survived by his mother, his widow, a son, Carroll, a daughter, Mrs. Jessie JOSEPHS, and two grandchildren. BROWN was born in Grass Valley 49 years ago. He came to San Francisco as a boy and at one time was a law clerk in the office of General John H. **DICKINSON**. He began his newspaper work on the "Evening Post". Later he joined "The Examiner" staff and then went to "The Call". where he was first railroad reporter and then city editor. He rejoined "The Examiner" staff six years ago as hotel reporter and later became assistant city editor." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 Aug 1915. Contact: Melody retropez@earthlink.net

"BROWN--In this city, Oct. 9th, at the City and County Hospital, Wm. BROWN, aged 25 years, a native of Prussia." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"BROWN--In this city, February 26, William Creigh, husband of Mary E. BROWN, father of W. L. BROWN and brother of Mrs. Marion PACKARD, a native of Plattsburgh, N. Y. aged 75 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, [Feb/Mar] 1909. Contact: Melody retropez@earthlink.net

"BROWN--In this city, May 28, William H. BROWN, beloved husband of Henrietta E. BROWN, a native of New York, aged 61 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"BROWN--In this city, December 20, 1897, William M. beloved son of Margaret BROWN, a native of San Francisco, aged 32 years. The funeral will take place this day (Wednesday) at 2

o'clock. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Dec 1897, p. 13. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BROWNING--In this city, December 10, John N. beloved son of William and Sophie BROWNING and brother of Mrs. C. MANGELS, Mrs. C. MEUSSDORFFER and Dr. William F. BROWNING, a native of San Francisco, aged 46 years, 11 months and 4 days. Funeral and Interment strictly private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"BROWNRIGG--In this city, March 8, Annie only daughter of William John and Annie L. BROWNRIGG, aged 1 year, 11 months and 4 days. Funeral will take place TO-DAY (Monday) at 10 o'clock from the residence of M. BEGLEY, Seventeenth street, near Castro, thence to Oakland." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 March 1885, p 4, col 3. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy 16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG--In San Pablo, April 22, Annie beloved wife of William J. BROWNRIGG and daughter of Peter and Annie MAGEE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 32 years. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Friday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her father at Stege's Station." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23 April 1885, p 4, col 6. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG--In this city, March 8, Annie, beloved daughter of William J.and Annie L. BROWNRIGG, aged 1 year and 11 months. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 10o'clock a.m. from the residence of M. BEGLEY, corner of Seventeenth and Sherman streets; thence to Berkeley. Internment at West Berkeley." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 March 1885, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG--At Stege Station, April 21, Annie, wife of W. J. BROWNRIGG and daughter of Peter MCGEE and neice of James, a native of Ireland, aged 32 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 8 o'clock a.m., from the residence of her father, Stege Station; thence to St. Joseph's Church, Berkeley, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, April 24, 1885, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG.--In this city, December 28, 1924, Robert F. BROWNRIGG, dearly beloved husband of Gudrund BROWNRIGG, loving father of Robert F. BROWNRIGG, son of the late William and Frances BROWNRIGG, loving brother of Mrs. Louise MOHR, beloved nephew of Catherine and Minnie TULLY, Mrs. H.P. HUSTED and Mrs. Emma O'NEIL, a native of San

Francisco, Cal., aged 25 years, 5 months and 16 days. A member of Ignation Council, No 35, Y.M.I. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow. (Wednesday) at 8:30 pm at Anderson's .Valencia at 25th sts., thence to Mission Dolores Church where a requium high mass will be celebrated for the Internment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 30 Sept 1924. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG--In this city, September 27, William E., husband of F. BROWNRIGG and brother of Robert F. and Henry J. BROWNRIGG, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 Sept 1903. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG--In this city, September 27, 1903, William E. BROWNRIGG, beloved husband of Frances BROWNRIGG, brother of Robert F. and Henry J. BROWNRIGG and nephew of Turner BROWNRIGG of Napa, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years 3 months and 27 days. Funeral services private to-day (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock, at the parlors of James Hagan, 445 Valencia street. Internment Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 Sept 1903, p 13. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG.--In San Francisco, March 3, 1992, William J. BROWNRIGG, brother of the late Barbara and Emma BROWNRIGG and Catherine HOPPE, beloved uncle of Virginia J. HOPPE, Barbara E. STACEY, Karen BRIZZOLARA and Richard C. HOPPE, loving granduncle of Jeffrey BRIZZOLARA, Tina C. and Matthew HOPPE: a native of San Francisco, a Navy Veteran of World War II. Funeral Services were held 7:30 pm, Thursday March 5 at Anderson's. Internment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 March 1992. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BROWNRIGG--In this city, May 28, 1895, William J BROWNRIGG a native of St. Andrews, New Brunswick, aged 47 years and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 May 1895, p 11, col 8. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"BRUBAKER--In Marysville, Yuba County, May 18, 1918, Mary E. BRUBAKER, widow of the late Effinger BRUBAKER of San Francisco, a native of Ohio, aged 62 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 20 May 1918. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRUCE--In this city, February 11, 1932, Eugene H., dearly beloved husband of Dulcie BRUCE, loving father of Viva BRUCE, brother of Mrs. Annie RIVENBURGH of Fresno, Mrs. Mary E. LINDSEY of Glendale, Will BRUCE and George BRUCE of Coalinga. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday at 9:15 a.m. from his late residence, 642 8th Ave, thence to Star of

the Sea Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:45 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb, 1932. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"BRUCE--Died at Westford, Mass., Feb. 25, 1882, Mrs. Mary W. BRUCE; 73y; mother of, Mrs. J.H. GUNN, Healdsburg and Hubart E. BRUCE, of San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag*, 16 Mar 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRUCE--DEBAUCHERY and DOUBLE DEATH in SAN FRANICISCO -- A dreadful scene of debauchery and death was presented Friday afternoon at the shanty of Timothy BRUCE, San Francisco. The 'Bulletin' says that on Friday afternoon, about 3 o'clock, one of the BRUCE children was observed by a Mrs. WALTZ, who lives in the neighborhood, to be crying in the street, and upon interrogating her as to the cause, the child replied that she thought her mother must be dying, as she could not speak or move, and was so cold. Mrs. WALTZ immediately, in company with a neighbor, proceeded to **BRUCE**'s shanty and found a scene which almost baffles description. In the middle room of the house, on a bed, lay the body of Mrs. BRUCE, perfectly dead; the clothes disordered, and everything in confusion. On a trunk near the foot of the bed and with his head fallen upon the feet of his wife, lay BRUCE, stone-drunk, and incapable of rising, or in any way helping himself. For the purpose of allowing Mrs. BRUCE to be examined, the husband was carried into the front room and placed upon a sort of bed made for him there. He was still alive, but so much intoxicated that he fell powerless. He had not been lying long, however, before he died, and he was found shortly afterwards, when attention was attracted to him from the dead body of his wife, to have expired, having either drawn the bedclothes over his head, or they having been thrown upon his head. Mrs. CUMMINGS was in the house, and pretended to be taking care of Mrs. **BRUCE**, but was herself so drunk that she did not know the poor woman was beyond help, and that in fact she was nursing a corpse. It is supposed that these dreadful deaths were occasioned by poisonous compounds sold under the name of brandy." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat, 4 July 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRUDER--In this city, January 22, William BRUDER, a native of Waldkirch, near Frieburg (Grand Dukedom of Baden) Germany, aged 38 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Monday) morning at 10 o'clock, from his late residence (Muhs' Hotel), 716 Pacific street near Stockton." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1870.

"BRUHNS--In this city, September 20, of consumption, Annie, beloved wife of Julius H. BRUHNS, a native of Brooklyn, N.Y., aged 25 years, 9 months, 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 2 P.M., from her late residence, 518 Chestnut street." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 September 1881,

page 4.

"BRUM--Services for the late Horace F. BRUM will be held at the family residence 130 9th Street on Sunday April 22d at 2:30 P.M." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 22 April 1906. Transcribed by Phyllis Stengl.

"BRUM--Infant Child Dies--Marian BRUM, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Mannie BRUM of King City, passed away Monday morning in a San Francisco hospital. The child was age 2 years and 12 days and was the pride and joy of the BRUM home. The remains were brought to Soledad and interment was made in the Forester's cemetery Wednesday. Services were held at the Soledad Catholic Church. Undertaker Tom PETTITT of King City had charge of the funeral. The funeral was largely attended and a beaurtiful profusion of flowes was placed on the final resting place. The pall bearers were four uncles of the deceased: Eddie, Albino and Paul RIANDA and Americo FRANSCIONI." Source: Soledad Bee, 15 Sept 1922, p.3. Transcribed by Mary Beth Michaels.

"BRUMAGIM--In this city, August 10, Blanche B. BRUMAGIM, youngest daughter of J.W. and Annie McCALL BRUMAGIM. Interment private." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Aug 1887.

"BRUML--Simon BRUML, aged 39 years and 10 months. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 614 Fulton street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"BRUNER--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 3 -- James BRUNER, a German, 30 years of age, living at No. 8 Kearney street, hung himself this afternoon. No cause is assigned." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 4 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRUNN--In this city, October 23, Florence, beloved wife of Alois BRUNN and loving mother of, Charles, Adolph, Florence, Loretta, Wenzel, James and the late Frank BRUNN, a native of Oakland, aged 37 years 2 months and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the new parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia Street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth. Internment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 October 1916, page 4. Contact: Patricia O'Callaghan mrsgotcha@aol.com [Submitter's note: Age of Florence BRUNN is incorrect. She was 34 yrs old at time of death. I am her g-granddaughter.]

"BRUNNER--In this city, January 7, 1937, Ellen, wife of Henry BRUNNER, a native of San Francisco. Interment strictly private. (Please omit flowers.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Jan 1937.

"BRUNS--In this city, November 27, of typhoid fever, Arthur Fletcher, only son of Henry H. and Effie G. BRUNS, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"BRUNS--Edward E." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BRUNS--In this city, November 22, [He??rich] F., son of Henry and Mary BRUNS, aged 1 year, 4 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the corner of Folsom and Spear streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Nov 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BRUSCHINI--Celestine, April 4, 1973. Celestine BRUSCHINI, beloved wife of the late Joseph BRUSCHINI; devoted mother of Alma and Edmond BRUSCHINI, Eleanor RAYMOND and the late Evelyn MEYER; devoted grandmother of Gayle STEWART and Thomas MEYER; loving great-grandmother of Jennifer and Lisa STEWART, Patrick, Christine and Jeffrey MEYER; devoted mother-in-law of Ethel BRUSCHINI, Lou RAYMOND, and William MEYER. Rosary Friday evening, 8 o'clock at HALSTED & Co., 1123 Sutter St. A Mass of Requiem will be offered Saturday morning, 9:30 o'clock at St. Vincent de Paul's Church, Green St. at Steiner. Interment, Italian Cemetery. COMPLIMENTARY PARKING." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 April 1973, p. 51. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"BRUSS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: G. BRUSS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BRUZELIUS--In this city, May 15, 1936, Ernst A. BRUZELIUS." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"BRYAN--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, Abraham BRYAN, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"BRYAN--In San Francisco, March 18th, Amelia Florence, daughter of James BRYAN, aged 6 months and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee,* 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BRYAN--At Newport, Los Angeles county, November 26, James E. BRYAN, aged 42 years. Funeral Sunday, on arrival of Los Aneles train at Sixteenth street Station, Oakland." Source: Daily Alta California, 29 Nov 1885.

"BRYAN--Died--John M. BRYAN, formerly of Burlington, Ohio, died at Sacramento City, Calif. Oct. 13, 1865. He left home for the Golden State October 1st 1850. His remains sent home to Burlington for interment." Source: *Ironton Register* (Lawrence Co, OH), 23 Nov 1865. Submitted by A. J. Myers.

"BRYAN--John M. BRYAN's Will--"I John M. BRYAN of the City and County of San Francisco State of California, hereby...declare my last Will and Testament First, I devise and bequeath unto my Brother William H. BRYAN, All my property both real and personal Except Mining Stocks now without the State of California. Second, I devise and bequeath to my wife, Harriet FRANK BRYAN all property both real and personal not included in the foregoing devise and bequest to my said brother, which may belong to me at the time of my death. Third, I require that my said wife, out of the property herein before devised and bequeathed to her, pay to her sister Emily FRANK the sum of Fifteen Hundred 1500 dollars. Fourth, In case of the death of my said Wife I devise and bequeath unto my said Brother William H. BRYAN all the property herein before devised and bequeathed to my said Wife. Subject to the said payment to Emily FRANK. Fifth, I Constitute my said Wife Harriet FRANK BRYAN Sole Executrix of this my last Will and Testament, and Will that She be not required to give bonds as such Executrix. Sixth, I hereby revoke all former Wills and Testaments made and declared by me. San Francisco May Twenty fifth 1865. John M. BRYAN. Witnesses: R. P. CLEMENT Jabish CLEMENT." [Note: Filed in the Office of the Probate Court San Francisco 20 Oct 1865.] Source: Lawrence County Ohio Will Book 2, Pages 93-98. [Filed at the Court House in Ironton, Probate Court, 24 June 1867]. Submitted by A. J. Myers.

"BRYAN--In Sacramento, October 13th, John M. BRYAN, late of San Francisco, aged 37 years, 11 months and 26 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 16 Oct 1865. Submitted by A. J. Myers.

"BRYANT.-In San Francisco, Mar. 16, Berryman BRYANT, M.D., beloved husband of Henrietta Frances BRYANT, and father of Perry M., David T., Wm. G., Calhoun and Edgar R. BRYANT; a native of Spartanburg, S.C., aged 81 years, 4 months, 28 days. [???one of the pioneer physicians of the State, died at the residence of his son, Calhoun BRYANT, at 2916 Clay street. He had been a continuous resident of the State since 1849 and in the early days practiced medicine at Marysville, moving later to Gilroy, Hollister and San Jose???his remains were

interred at Gilroy last Wednesday.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 18 March 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRYANT--In Benicia, Aug. 5th, E.D. BRYANT, a native of North Andover, Mass, aged 33 years. Massachusetts papers please copy." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BRYANT.-Died in San Francisco, Jan. 13, at her residence, 2916 Clay St., Henrietta Frances BRYANT, widow of the late Dr. B. BRYANT." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 17 Jan 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"BRYANT--In this city, March 21, 1882, Mahala M. BRYANT, a native of Maine, aged 62 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"BRYANT--San Francisco, July 6 - Dr. W.J.O. BRYANT, 51 years." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Union*, 12 July 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUCHANAN--Died in San Francisco, Jan. 23, 1887, Agnes, wife of E.Y. BUCHANAN, aged 33y." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 5 Feb 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BUCHANAN--DEATH of CAPT. ALEX. BUCHANAN -- The San Francisco papers, in their items of latest news from Fort Yuma, published on Saturday last, give accounts of a fatal shooting affray which happened at the Fort between one Edward **GEORGE** and Capt. Alex. **BUCHANAN**, in which the latter was instantly killed and the former supposed to be mortally wounded. The 'Bulletin' says: "The lie passed, and both broke for their revolvers. As BUCHANAN reached behind him to draw, GEORGE fired and hit him below the right arm, the ball passing through him. BUCHANAN now drew and shot GEORGE near the right nipple, the ball passing through him and lodging in the side of Big Twill. GEORGE fired again and so did BUCHANAN -- missing him, however. BUCHANAN fell dead, about 12 feet from the spot where he first fired. GEORGE fell and is supposed to be mortally wounded. Bill TWILLY is not dangerously hurt. All the parties were supposed to be the best of friends." Capt. BUCHANAN was one of the earliest settlers in San Andreas. He mined here in '50 and '51. During the time that Gen. William WALKER was hemmed up in Rivas, Capt. B. raised a company of men in this State and went to his aid. Whilst in Nicaragua he was in several sharp engagements, in one of which he was shot through the body, and suffered most shockingly, in that wretched hospital which has been so often described. Returning from Nicaragua after the capitulation of Rivas, in broken health and destitute circumstances, he again took up his abode in San Andreas, where he remained until last July, when he was offered and accepted a situation in the service of the Butterfield Overland Mail Co., near Fort Yuma. He sustained the reputation of being brave,

peaceable and a true friend." Source: *The San Andreas Independent*, 19 Feb 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUCK--In this city, March 7, John BUCK beloved husband of Rachel BUCK, and father of Mrs. Frank PIPER, and brother of Mrs. Christina VORATH, a native of Lamstedt, Hanover, Germany, aged 65 years, 5 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 12 o'clock from his late residence 219 Point Lobos avenue near Masonic avenue. Internment Odd Fellows Cemetary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"BUCK--In this city, December 30, 1898, Sophie BUCK, beloved aunt of Mrs. Jacob YOUNG, Mrs. Peter MILLER of Sacramento and Mrs. William BARTELS of Golden Gate, a native of Bayern, Germany, aged 69 years, 8 months and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 31 Dec 1898 and 1 Jan 1899.

"BUCK--In this city, December 30, 1898, Sophie BUCK, beloved aunt of Mrs. Jacob YOUNG, Mrs. Peter MILLER of Sacramento, and Mrs. William BARTELS of Golden Gate, a native of Bayern, Germany, aged 69 years 8 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 1 o'clock, from her late residence, 200 Potrero avenue. Interment Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"BUCKBEE.-MRS. JULIA CROCKERBUCKBEE PASSES AWAY--Mrs. Julia CROCKER BUCKBEE, the wife of Samuel G. BUCKBEE, died quite unexpectedly at her home in San Francisco yesterday afternoon at 1:30 o'clock. The second baby of the family passed away on Monday, causing as well the death of the mother, xomplications which were not anticipated arising from its birth and resulting fatally. Mrs. BUCKBEE, who was the daughter of the late Mr. and Mrs. Clark W. CROCKER, was born in Sacramento, but went to San Francisco to live when a child. She received most of her education there, but was at school in Paris for some time. On her return she was very popular in society, becoming the wife of Samuel G. BUCKBEE about eight years ago. She is survived by three sisters - Mrs. W.C. VAN FLEET, Mrs. Robert McCREARY of Sacramento, both of whom were with her at the time of death, and Mrs. Frederick GREEN and one brother, Henry J. CROCKER." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 18 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUCKING--San Francisco, March 2 - Mrs .Anna M. BUCKING, 25 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUCKINGHAM.-In this city, Jan 4, 1950, Rosa Agnes BUCKINGHAM, wife of the late Aurelius Eynaud BUCKINGHAM, loving mother of Fisher A., George I., and the late Dr. Henry Proctor BUCKINGHAM sister of the late George H. LUCHSINGER, Mrs. Annie M. SUMMERHAYES and Mrs. Alvina GOODRICH. Firends are invited to attend the funeral services 11 a.m. Saturday, Jan 7 at Grays, Divisadero St. at Post. Contributions may be made to the University of California School of Medicine, Cancer Research Institute." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan, 1950.

"BUCKLEY--Bridget." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"BUCKLEY--In this city, February 8, Herbert, beloved son of Edward and Emma BUCKLEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 1221 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

"BUCKLEY--In this city, June 15, James BUCKLEY, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 June 1875.

"BUCKLEY--In this city, June 15th, Mrs. Jane BUCKLEY, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 June 1875.

"BUCKLEY--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Nov. 18 - The funeral of John P. BUCKLEY was numerously attended today, the procession being upwards of 2 miles long." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 Nov 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUCKLEY--In Crockett, Calif. Feb. 10, 1949. Dr. Joseph Francis BUCKLEY, beloved husband of Grace Mitchell BUCKLEY, loving father of Virginia Isabel and Ruth Patricia BUCKLEY, beloved son of P. J. and Loretta J. BUCKLEY, loving brother of Albert John BUCKLEY; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Satuday, February 12, at Old St. Mary's Church, California Street and Grant Avenue, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul commencing at 9:30 a.m. The Rosary will be recited at 8 p.m. Friday, February 11, at Gray's, Divisadero Street at Post." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Feb 1949, p. 15.

"BUCKLEY--In Crockett, Calif., October 20, 1949, Loretta J., beloved wife of P.J. BUCKLEY, loving mother of Albert J. ad the later Dr. Joseph BUCKLEY. A member of Leona Council No. 57, Y. L. I. of Crockett, Calif. A High Requiem Mass will be offered Monday morning 9:30 o'clock at St. Mary's Paulist Church, California St. nr. Grant Av. Friends may call at the mortuary of

Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St. nr. Polk, Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Sunday evening 8 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*,22 Oct 1949, p. 11.

"BUCKLEY--In this city, October 7, Margaret, wife of David BUCKLEY, aged 61 years. Funeral to-day, at 9 a.m., from No. 536 1/2 Howard street; thence to St. Patrick's Church. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"BUCKLEY--In this city, October 10, Margaret BUCKLEY, a native of New York, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence on Pacific street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Oct 1873.

"BUCKLEY--In this city, November 12, beloved wife of Michael BUCKLEY, a native of County Clare, Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BUCKLEY--Patrick BUCKLEY, aged 82, fell down a flight of stairs on Sunday afternoon, and has since died from his injuries." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BUCKLEY--Timothy." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"BUCKLEY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 30 -- Yesterday afternoon Timothy BUCKLEY, a hostler in McCue's livery stable, was kicked by a horse so severely as to result in his death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BUCKMAN--About half past seven yesterday, a German named Henry BUCKMAN, propriertor of a grocery store on the northeast corner of Fourth and Freelon Streets, was found dead in his room, which was over the store. There was a gunshot wound in his head, and at his breast lay a Colt's Navy revolver, with one chamber empty. The deceased is assumed at some time during the night, while laboring under a temporary fit of insanity, placed the muzzle to his mouth and fired. The deceased was a single man, aged forty two years." Source: San Francisco Call, 23 April 1869. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BUCKMAN--SUICIDE -- The San Francisco 'Herald' of April 24th has the following: About 1 o'clock on Friday morning, Henry BUCKMAN, who kept a store at the corner of Folsom and Fourth streets, committed suicide by placing a pistol to his mouth, which he fired and nearly blew the top of his skull off. BUCKMAN was a native of Germany and about 42 years of age.

The cause assigned for the rash act is that he had been drinking for some time previously. About 2 years ago deceased attempted to take his life, but his object was frustrated. When the Coroner entered his room yesterday morning, he found a Colt's navy revolver lying across his breast. Deceased was a member of the I.O.R.M." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BUCKMANN--A man named Henry BUCKMANN, proprietor of a grocery store, corner of Fourth and Freelon streets, was found dead in bed this morning with the top of his head blown entirely off, it is supposed, with a Colt's revolver which was found lying on his breast." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 23 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BUCKMAN--In S.F., July 26, 1982; Sidney A., dearly beloved husband of Betty BUCKMAN (nee Elizabeth BRYAN), loving father of Robert, Wayne, Roy, Sidney, Jr. and the late Keith BUCKMAN; also survived by 11 grandchildren and many nieces and nephews; retired member of the S.F.P.D.; a Deputy Marshall for 10 yrs.; a member of the Widows and Orphans and S.F. Veteran Police Officer's Assn.; and the I.C.F., Branch # 290. Friends may call after 2 p.m. Tuesday and are invited to attend services Thursday, 9:30 a.m., from DUGGAN's SERRA MORTUARY, 500 Westlake Ave., D.C., thence to St. John's Church, where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cem. Rosary, Wednesday, 8 p.m. THE BUD DUGGAN FAMILY." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 July 1982, p.B7. Contact: Delbert T. Greer kacm9794@aol.com

"BUCSKOOSZKI--Drowned in San Francisco Bay, July 20, Paul BUCSKOOSZKI, a native of Hungary aged 25 years." Source: *Alta California*, 24 July 1879.

"BUCSKOOSZKI--Drowned, In San Francisco Bay, July 20, Paul BUCSKOOSZKI, a native of Hungary, aged 25 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from No. 16 O'Farrell street, under the auspices of the General Relief Committee, I.O.O.F." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 July 1879.

"BUDD--In this city, August 21, Hamilton H. BUDD, a native of Brooklyn, New York, aged 24 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BUDD--In San Francisco, Oct. 31, James BUDD, aged 41 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUEL, Mrs. Nina L." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"BUELNA--BUELNA, Gertudes V. de - 75 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BUELNA--In this city, September 12, Gertrudes Valled de BUELNA, beloved wife of Wenseclao BUELNA, mother of Francisco Escalante, Sulema Escobar and Juana Walsh, grandmother of Mrs. T. H. SANTA CRUZ, Mr. C. RIVERA and Mrs. R. CROW, and great-grandmother of Carlos A. SANTA CRUZ, aged 75 years 9 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"BUERER--In San Francisco, March 10th, Francis X. BUERER, aged 68 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 March 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUESING--In this city, December 14, at the residence of his daughter, Mrs. E. FLETCHER, 1413 Mason street, Henry John BUESING, dearly beloved father of Mrs. C. LARSON, Mrs. William LILLIQUEST, Mrs. A. BORMANN, Mrs. E. FLETCHER and Henry John BUESING Jr., a native of Oldenburg, Germany, aged 89 years 10 months and 10 days. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 1413 Mason street, between Pacific and Broadway. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Eighteenth and Guerrero streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BUETLER--March 26, 1874 - John W. BUETLER, a music teacher in San Francisco, shot himself through the head." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUHEON--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, July 24 -- A German named BUHEON arrived in this city [San Francisco] last night from Sacramento and took lodgings at the What Cheer House and this morning was found dead. He is supposed to have committed suicide." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUHSEN--In Upper Fruitvale, March 12, Diedrich BUHSEN, beloved father of Mrs. George D. WELCH and Nickolas BUHSEN, a native of Genckstadt, Holstein, Germany, aged 78 years, 7 months and 16 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BUHSEN--In Fruitvale, March 12, Dietrich BUHSEN, beloved father of Mrs. George W. WELCH and Nicolas BUHSEN, a native of Gluckstadt, Holstein, Germany, aged 78 years, 6

months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend that the overall services that this day (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock, at the residence of his daughter, Mrs. George W. **WELCH**, Lincoln avenue, Upper Fruitvale. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BULETTE--MILLEN, the MURDERER -- We were yesterday informed on good authority, says the Virginia 'Enterprise,' of the 20th, that John MILLEN, the murderer of Jule BULETTE, went and sat up with the corpse the night after the murder, and that he even had the audacity to march in the funeral procession that followed her to the grave, wearing a large piece of crape on his arm. For some time past he has been particularly familiar with Chief EDWARDS, and has taken great pains to make himself familiar about the station-house. It is said that previous to his coming here he was married to a very beautiful woman in San Francisco, who died mysteriously within 3 weeks from the time of the solemnization of this nuptials. The man is either a perfect fiend or he is scandalously belied by those who have some knowledge of his past history. What could exceed his cold-bloodedness in passing the greater part of the night with his victim? Then to think of his attending her funeral with crape on his arm. A mourner!" Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 29 May 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BULETTI--In this city, December 25, Rocco BULETTI, dearly beloved husband of Erminia, and father of Margarita and Antonio BULETTI, a native of Switzerland, aged 41 years, 4 months and 9 days. Remains at the parlors of Valente, Marini & Co., 1524 Stockton Street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 Dec 1905, page 10, col. 5. Transcribed by Joyce Benson

"BULGER--In this city, January 3, James I. BULGER, a native of Washington, DC, aged 38 years (Washington DC and Grass Valley papers please copy)." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 January 1869, page 2. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"BULL--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 7 -- The suicide of Mrs. Alpheus BULL, by hanging, today, excites much remark, as she was known to everybody as a lady of superior intelligence, cheerful disposition, a Christian from deep conviction and peculiarly happy in her domestic relations. She had not been very seriously ill, but confined to her house for a few weeks. Her sudden attack of insanity beyond question is attributable to physical causes." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BULLARD--In this city, September 6, 1930, Amelia Anna BULLARD, loving sister of Nellie M. BYRNE, Mrs. Carrie A. JAMES, and Mrs. Frank MARTELL, a native of California. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Monday) at 11 o'clock a.m. at the mortuary of

Haltsead & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1930. Contact: Marina Cole aquamar@earthlink.net

"BULLEN--HORRID DEATH -- A man named S.H. BULLEN, aged 50 years, died of 'delirium tremens' in the streets of San Francisco, on Sunday morning last." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 17 July 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"BULLER--In the City and County Hospital, April 30, 1902, William BULLER, a native of England, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BULSCH--In San Francisco,*5th inst., Wilheil BULSCH, aged 35 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BULSON--In this city, December 20, Catherine, wife of John BULSON, a native of Paterson, N.J., aged 49 years, 2 months and 5 days [New Jersey..." [copy incomplete]. Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BUMEISTER--TELEGRAPHIC -- San Francisco, Feb'y 16th -- A German girl, named **Meta** BUMEISTER, committed suicide last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 17 Feb 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUNNELL--Suddenly, by stroke of paralysis, James S. BUNNELL, one of Wells Fargo and Company's best known officials and one of San Francisco's most public spirited commercial figures, died at Berkeley yesterday." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 April 1906. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BUNTING--San Francisco, Calif, August 23, 1939, John A., beloved husband of Margaret N. BUNTING; devoted father of John A. BUNTING Jr., and Mrs. Betty BUNTINGMULCAHY; a native of California. Friends are invited to attend the service Friday afternoon, August 25, 1939, at 3:30 o'clock from the chapel of Albert Brown Co., 3476 Piedmont avenue, Oakland. Interment strictly private." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 24 Aug 1939, p. 14.

"BURBRIDGE--In this city, October 4, Mrs. Rachel S. BURBRIDGE, mother of Mrs. Sophia B. HARRISON, aged 78 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Oct 1885.

"BURCH--Charles BURCH a San Francisco boatman, got on a spree a few days ago and fell into the bay and drowned." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 6 Aug 1874.

Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BURCHARD--While on his way to church at 10 o???clock Sunday morning, the Rev. John L. BURCHARD, one of the oldest Methodist ministers of California, was struck and instantly killed by an electric car on Telegraph avenue near 16th St., Oakland. The deceased was ordained a minister at the age of 19 in Delaware. In the spring of 1860 he came across the plains and settled in San Francisco. From that time till his retirement he was a leader of the California Methodist conference. He served in nearly every town or city of any size in the State???His latest charge was the Methodist church in Santa Rosa, but while there last May his wife died. The old man retained his commission but a short time, but in September, broken in health and spirit, came to live in quiet at the home of his son,. Besides Dr. BURCHARD, left 1 son, Attorney D.W. BURCHARD, of San Francisco, formerly of San Jose, and 1 daughter, Mrs. C.H. TOMBLEY." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 10 Jan 1902. Transcribed by Dee

"BURDICK--At sea, on board the schooner J.M. Chapman, from Mazatlan, on the 9th instant, of consumption, Daniel BURDICK, of San Francisco." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BURGE--In this city, April 2, 1890, Evelyn Hope, beloved daughter of George and Emma BURGE, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 April 1890, page 8.

"BURGER--In The City and County Hospital, April 29, 1902, Frederick BURGER, a native of German, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BURGESS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 28 -- J.J. BURGESS of Vallejo was found dead in his room at the American Exchange Hotel today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURGESS--In this city, August 16th, at the Brooklyn Hotel, suddenly, William H. BURGESS, a native of Virginia, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fuenral, to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the Brooklyn Hotel." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 Aug 1873.

"BURGETT--In this city, December 27, 1898, Phil S. BURGETT of Crescent City, a native of Tennessee, aged 69 years, 1 month and 28 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call,

30 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"BURHANS--At Livermore Sanitarium, suddenly, September 15, Emma. F. BURHANS, beloved sister of Mrs. H.H. LEE, aged 46 years. (Boston and Troy, N.Y. papers please copy). Funeral services this (Friday) afternoon, at 4 o'clock, at Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"BURKARD--In this city, July 8, 1892, Carl E., beloved son Carl and Victoria BURKARD, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 months and 26 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"BURKARDT----Dispatch from San Francisco, April 15 -- A post mortem in the case of Mrs. BURKARDT, who was shot by the barber WILKINSON, 13 days since and who died today, showed that the bullet was lodged in the posterior portion of the brain. It is strange that she lived an hour. She never rallied enough to give any account of the affair after being shot." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 16 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURKE--Agnes. Sister of Matthew OLCHAN of Wicklow, Ireland; cousin of Thomas CONDREN of San Mateo, California, a native of Wicklow, Ireland. Funeral, St. Matthew's Church. Entombment, Holy Cross Mausoleum, Colma. Mortician, Patterson & O'Connell." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BURKE--In this city, May 3, Charlotte Bridget, beloved daughter of Charles and Mary A. BURKE, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 months and 26 days...." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 May 1886.

"BURKE--In this city, January 21, Denis BURKE, a native of Ea[...inberry?], Kings County, Ireland, aged 32 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the fuenral, this (Saturday) morning, at 9 1/2 o'clk, from the residence of C.M. ARMSTRONG, Tehama st., between Eighth and Ninth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Jan 1870.

"BURKE--In this city, July 20, Edward BURKE, a native of New York, aged 24 years." Source: *Alta California*, 24 July 1879.

"BURKE--In this city, July 20, of brain fever, Edward BURKE, a native of New York, aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 July 1879.

"BURKE--There will be High Mass in St. Joseph???s Church, Tenth street on SATURDAY,

January 21st, at 9 o???clock a.m. for the repose of the soul of Mrs. Honora **BURKE**, late wife of Terrance **BURKE**, who departed this life on the 24th day of January 1874. Relatives and friends are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BURKE--In San Francisco, Jan. 24th, James Thomas BURKE, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 13 years and 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 27 Jan 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURKE--PNEUMONIA FATAL TO JERE T. BURKE--Familiar Railroad Political Figure Removed--BERKELEY, Nov. 12 - Jeremiah T. BURKE, for many years political agent of the Southern Pacific railroad in this state, died today at his home here of pneumonia. Mr. BURKE was stricken Wednesday last, but his physicians found no cause for alarm, and believed the attack to be a light one. Last night, however, he began to weaken, and his family was summoned to his bedside. "Jerry" BURKE, as he was widely known, was the right hand man of William HERRIN, chief of the Southern Pacific's legal staff, and was a familiar figure at state political conventions and sessions of the legislature for many years. Mr. BURKE was born at Joliet, III., in 1859, and came to California about thirty years ago. Soon after his arrival here he was appointed assistant secretary of the San Francisco Clearing House association, a position which he held up to two or three years ago. He handled much of the banks' legal business, and in the 80's represented the clearing house association at the state legislature. His first identification with the railroad interests in the state, in which connection he is most widely known, was in 1892, when he went to Los Angeles to take part in the reorganization of the electric street car lines of that city, San Francisco banks being heavily interested in the system. Later, on the death of O.A. HALE, he was made president of the San Jose Interurban railroads, and soon thereafter, tax attorney for the Southern Pacific company. These two positions he held at the time of his death. Mr. BURKE was a member of the board of school directors of San Francisco in 1890, the only public office he ever held. He was married nineteen years ago to Miss Elizabeth BURKE of San Francisco, and is survived by a widow and seven children. He will be buried here Tuesday." Source: Sacramento Union, 13 Nov 1911. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURKE.-In this city January 2, John BURKE, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 61 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P. M. from his late residence, No. 903 Sansome street, between Braodway and Vallejo." Source: *The San Francisco Morning Call*, 4 January 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"BURKE--In this city, April 28, 1902, John Joseph BURKE, beloved husband of Annie BURKE,

dearly beloved son of Rosa and the late John J. **BURKE** and brother of Mrs. Nellie **LYONS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 25 years, 1 month and two days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, May 1, 1902, from his late residence, 300 11th Street, thence to St. Joseph's Church. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BURKE--Margaret, 75 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"BURKE--In this city, January 6, 1869, Patrick BURKE, son of John and Jane BURKE, a native of Australia, aged 23 years and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BURKE--In this city, October 3, Robert BURKE, a native of Denmark, aged 42 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from his late residence 1115 Montgomery street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BURKE--In Oakland, June 3, Violet Lovetta, dearly beloved daughter of William H. and Kathleen BURKE, a native of Oakland, Cal., aged 2 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"BURKE--In this city, July 12, 1943, Capt. Wm. BURKE, (retired), U.S. Immigration Service, beloved husband of Jessie R. BURKE, a native of San Francisco. Funeral sercies will be held Thursday, July 15th, at 1:30 p.m. at the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Avenue. Inurnment, Cypress Lawn." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"BURKE--In this city, November 11, William K. beloved son of Maria and the late Thomas BURKE, and brother of Stephen and Minnie BURKE, A native of New York, aged 20 years 5 months and 24 days. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invite to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence No. 1218 Mission street, thence to St. Joseph's church where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:00 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"BURKET--In San Francisco, Calif., December 29, 1933, Julia F. BURKET, beloved mother of Mrs. Frances Scott SANVATH and Harold E. BURKET; a native of lowa. Friends are invited to

attend the funeral Tuesday, January 2, 1934, at 2 p.m. from the Trinity Episcopal church, Second at St. John streets, thence to Oak Hill Memorial Park. Friends may call at the parlors of the San Jose Undertaking Co., (Gummer Boulware & Closel), 276 Second street, until 1:30 p.m. Tuesday." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 31 Dec 1933, p.20. Transcribed by jch.

"BURKHARDT--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 17 -- Frank BURKHARDT, waiter at Woodward's Gardens, on returning home drunk at midnight, fell from a flight of stairs on Dupont street and was instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURKHARDT--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 23 -- The jury in the case of Jacob **WILKERSON**, accused of murder of Harriet E. **BURKHARDT**, brought in a verdict of murder in the 2nd degree. His counsel, A.L. **DUDLEY**, had played the bold and shrewd game of making it appear that death resulted from suicide. The prisoner was placed on the stand and swore that the woman shot herself in his presence with his pistol, but that being excited and afraid that he might be implicate, took it away with him and said nothing about the occurrence to others in the house. On the jury was a man who had been tried for his life in this city, and who was a customer of **WILKERSON**'s when he kept a barber shop in Mazatlan some year ago. It is thought that the suicide pretense affected some of the jury and forced a compromise verdict, as the jury were so impressed by the pretense that, after being out half an hour, they sent for the clothing worn by the deceased at the time of her death, in order to more fully understand the place of the wound and course of the ball." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 24 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURKHRDT--Jacob WILKERSON has been sentenced to 45 years imprisonment for killing Hattie BURKHRDT of San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 17 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BURKS--In San Francisco, March 20th, Wm. BURKS, aged 34 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURLESON--At Volcano, Aug. 2d, Alla, infant daughter of C.D. and A.S. BURLESON, aged 9 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"BURLESON--December 16, 1952, George Raymond BURLESON, loving husband of Winifred BURLESON. Services Friday morning, 9 o'clock at Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter St. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"BURLING--Reno Nevada--George W. BURLING, a cigarmaker of this city, who formerly resided in Sacramento, died last evening at the Sierra Hospital of pneumonia, having been taken suddenly ill last Sunday. BURLING was 50 years of age and was not in good health when he came here from San Francisco where he had lived previously. The remains will be interred at Reno Sunday." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 Jan 1906, p. 8. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"BURMEISTER--Jacob BURMEISTER committed suicide in the Hotel Rhein on Friday morning." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings) 14 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BURMEISTER--Feb. 15 [1860] - Meta BURMEISTER, a German girl, committed suicide by hanging, in San Francisco; cause, homesickness." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURMEISTER--In this city, January 13, Peter Henry, beloved husband of Lena BURMEISTER, and father of Theresa and Henry BURMEISTER, a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 53 years, 7 months and 24 days. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 1 o???clock p.m., from his late residence, southeast corner Twenty-fifth and Mission streets, thence to B???nai B???rith Hall, Eddy street, where funeral services will be held at 2 o???clock. Interment Odd Fellows??? Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 15 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BURNAM--DIED OF GRIEF???A beautiful and intelligent little boy, between three and four years of age, son of Louis BURNAM, of Mesilla Valley, died, says the North Californian, January 9th. His mother died a few days before, and his violent grief was the cause of his sickness and death. His last words were, 'I am going to see mother.'" Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"BURNE--George, age 53." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BURNETT--In this city, Sept. 11th, Ida BURNETT, youngest child of the late Abraham BURNETT, aged 4 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Sept 1865.

"BURNETT--At Long Bar, 3nd inst Cleveland son of Wellington C.and Jennie C. BURNETT, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 1 month and 27 days. Friends are respectfully invited to the attend the funeral, to-morrow, (Wednesday), at 11 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the

parents, No. 1711 Dupont Street San Francisco, without further notice." Source: *Alta California*, 5 May 1863, pg 4 col 2. Transcribed by George Rushton.

"BURNETT--Wesley BURNETT of Indiana, who came to San Luis Obispo county to reside more than 40 years ago, passed away at Adelaide yesterday. He was 87 years, 6 months of age. He leaves 5 children -- 3 daughters and 2 sons. The sons are H.K. BURNETT, the popular young attorney of this city and Wesley BURNETT, who practices law in San Francisco. His daughters are Mrs. Wesley ROBINSON, nee Rosie BURNETT, and Mrs. BURTON, nee Helen BURNETT. His daughter, Lily, is also married, and is at present at the sanitarium at Monrovia. The wife of Wesley BURNETT has been dead more than 20 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 21 July 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURNS--In San Francisco, July 14, Mrs. Johanna BURNS, aged 39 years and 11 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 May, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"BURNS--San Francisco, March 17 - John BURNS, 28 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 20 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURNS--In this city, January 18, John, brother of Peter BURNS and Mrs. CONLON, a native of Loughrae, County Galway, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 207 Twentieth street, corner Alabama; thence to St. Peter's Church, Twenty-fourth and Alabama streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Intermnet, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Jan 1904.

"BURNS--San Juan -- Jno. BURNS, brother of Mrs. Ed. BREEN, died at this home in San Francisco on Wednesday last???from consumption." Source: *The Hollister Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County, CA), 31 Aug 1888. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURNS--In Alameda, March 11, Captain John E. BURNS, husband of Thenie J. BURNS and father of Mrs. F.C. AMBRIDGE, Mrs. G.W. FIFE. Mrs. H F. DODGE, C Y. BURNS, Althea W. BURNS and Bernice V. BURNS, a native of Yarmouth, Nova Scotia, aged 65 years. (Yarmouth and Tacoma papers please copy.) Funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 11 o clock, from 843 Santa Clara avenue, Alameda. Friends of family invited. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, page 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BURNS--January 13, 1874 - Lawrence BURNS dropped dead in San Francisco." Source:

Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURNS--In this city, March 21, 1882, Margaret BURNS, beloved wife of Hugh BURNS of Auburn, Placer County, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 43 years. (Connorsville, Indiana - Morrison and Chicago, Illinois - papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Thursday) at 8 1/2 o'clock a.m., from the residence of James BLYDE, and from thence to St. Rose's Church, where a requiem Mass will be celebrated." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"BURNS--Entered into rest in this city, Mary BURNS, beloved aunt of Dorothy COX. Funeral service will be held today (Saturday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st. near Polk. Interment, Holy Cross." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Jan 1935, page 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"BURNS--In this city, June 25, Nellie E., youngest daughter of Edward BURNS, a native of New York City, aged 26 years, 7 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 20 1/2 Garden street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1881.

"BURNS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 4 -- A charge of murder has been preferred against Marion WILSON, who shot Patrick BURNS in an affray with MARXEY yesterday morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURNS--In this city, September 14, Peter BURNS, a native of England, aged 50 years, 2 months and 7 days. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, east side Alabama street, between Twenty-second and Twenty-third." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"BURNS--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, July 23 -- Thomas BURNS, a laboring man, while under the influence of liquor, attempted to ride a horse out Howard street, last Saturday evening, when, between Eighth and Ninth streets, he ran into a passing vehicle and was knocked down, receiving injuries from which he died at the County Hospital yesterday afternoon." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 24 July 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURNS--Died at San Francisco, Feb. 15, 1858, of consumption, Wilson C. BURNS, formerly of Bremen, Lincoln co., Maine, aged 30y." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 26

Feb 1858. Tranascribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"BURR--E.W. - 35 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"BURR--Elisha BURR, Jr. - "Eli BURR, Jr., who represented George E. KEITH and George H. YOUNG in this territory, died suddenly this morning. He has been very ill for several months with malaria, but a change for the better, apparently, took place about a week ago and he was able to leave his room and stroll around the city, but he suffered a relapse a couple of days ago.

BURR was a popular favorite on this coast. His sunny disposition made him hosts of friends, and the entire shoe fraternity mourns his loss." Source: *Article in Boots and Shoes Weekly,* ca. September 18, 1897. Contact: Linda Listmann nanil@sbcglobal.net

"BURR--In San Francisco, Oct. 4, Henry S. BURR, aged 45 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 9 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURRELL--In Oakland, February 23, Maria A., wife of Henry H. BURRELL, a native of California, aged 20 years, 3 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, corner of Third and Webster sts." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 Feb 1874.

"BURRESS--In this city, January 2, 1899, Floyd, dearly beloved husband of Mrs. Zora BURRESS, and father of Mrs. F. STEVENS, Mrs. J. HANLON and Frank, Chalie, George, Bertha, Myrtle, Sadie and the late Bertie BURRESS, a native of Arkansas, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1899.

"BURRIS--In this city, January 22 [1912], Butler, dearly beloved husband of Sarah BURRIS and loving father of Mrs. T.C. McCOMB and Louis, William and Harry BURRIS, a native of Iowa, aged 65 years. Remains at the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking Co., 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"BURROUGHS--In this city, August 20, Charles BURROUGHS, a native of Bridgeport, Conn. aged 46 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m., from Trinity Church, corner of Powell and Post streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BURROUGHS--[On 19 Aug 1873] Charles BURROUGHS fell down stairs in Congress Hall, San Francisco, and was killed." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events

in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BURROUGHS--In this city, November 21, Joseph M. BURROUGHS, aged 34 years." Source: Daily Alta California, 22 Nov 1885.

"BURROWS--In this city, December 1, Richard BURROWS, aged 4 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m. from No. 733 Mission street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"BUSCHER--SUICIDE--A German named Herman BUSCHER, one of the proprietors of German Hall, San Francisco, committed suicide and was found Tuesday afternoon, hanging by the neck from the limb of a tree on the hill near the Presidio. He had made 14 wounds upon his person with a small pocket knife. He was supposed to have been insane, caused by late pecuniary losses." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 23 Apr 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"BURTON--In this town, Oct. 1st, Joseph BURTON, a native of Boston, and recently from the Sandwich Islands, aged about 30 years." Source: *Californian*, 14 Oct 1848, p. 3.

"BURTON--In this city, August 6, at her residence, 434 Hayes street, Sophie BURTON, beloved mother of A.A. BURTON and Mrs. C.W.H. CONEY, a native of London, Eng., aged 60 years and 5 months. [London, Eng. And Brooklyn papers please copy.] Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 3:30 o'clock P.M. from the above residence." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Aug 1885.

"BURTSCHEIL--In this city, July ?, Mrs. Elizabeth, beloved wife of Francis BURTSCHEIL or BURTSCHELL, of Crescent City, Del Norte County, and sister of John BROUGHAM. Notice of funeral in to-morrow???s papers." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"BURUS--Frank, age 44." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"BUSH--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 27 -- An old man named BUSH, a spiritualist and a lunatic for some time past, was found drowned in the bay today. He is supposed to have committed suicide." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 28 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUSH--In this city, November 14, 1974. Charles J. BUSH, Sr., beloved husband of Margaret BUSH; loving father of Charles BUSH, Jr. and Lorraine BATTISTA; devoted brother of Mildred

BENCHARSKY, Emily **VIVAS** and tha late May and Raymond **BUSH** and Evelyn **WILKENSON**; loving grandfather of John, David, Robert and Raymond **BUSH**, Cathy **MICHALSKY**, Rick and Lori **BATTISTA**; survived by nieces and nephews; aged 76 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday 9:30 a.m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of MCAVOY O'HARA CO., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave., thence to St. Gabriel's Church 40th & Ulloa St., where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment, Greenlawn Memorial Park. MCAVOY O'HARA CO." Source: *San Francisco Sunday Examiner*, 17 Nov 1974, p.7. Contact: Delbert T.Greer kacm9794@aol.com

"BUSH--Louise Marie, died 15 May 1968 St. Luke's Hospital, 1580 Valencia St., San Francisco. Usual residence 143 Fair Oaks St., San Francisco. widowed. Age 73. Born 8 May 1895 California. Father Edward HELMQUIST. Mother Albertini BOTTERTON of California. Buried Holy Cross Cemetery. Funeral Director Comisky-Roche." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"BUSH--In Sacramento, Cal., September 17, Delphine F., dearly beloved daughter of Harry and Mary BUSH and sister of [David?] BUSH, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 18 years, 11 months and 6 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 10 o'clock a.m., at the chapel of N. Gray & Co., 2106 Geary street, corner of Divisadero. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery, by 11:30 a.m. train." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"BUSH--BUSH, Margaret A.- In S.F., July 13, 1983; beloved wife of the late Charles BUSH, Sr. loving mother of Charles BUSH, Jr., and Lorrine BAPTISTA; loving mother-in-law of Rosemary BUSH and Rich BAPTISTA, devoted sister of Rose BEMISS, Mary YOUNG, Frances WALSH and the late Frank, John, James O'CONNELL, Agnes HARVEY and Myrtle BISS, devoted nanna of John, David, Robert, Raymond BUSH, Kathy MICHALSKI, Rick BAPTISTA and Lori ZARONI, dear great nanna of ten and survived by many loving nieces and nephews; aged 84 years. Friends may visit Sunday from 1 to 9 p.m. at CURRIVAN'S MASS of Christian Burial 10:30 a.m. at St. Monica's Church, 23rd Ave. and Geary Blvd. Interment Greenlawn Memorial Park, Spiritual bouquets or donations to St. Anthony's Dining Room, 121 Golden Gate Ave., San Francisco, CA 94112 preferred." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 July 1983, p.B10. Contact: Delbert T. Greer kacm9794@aol.com

"BUSHMAN--In this city, January 8, 1899, John BUSHMAN, a native of Germany, aged 62 years, 6 months and 13 days. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the partlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 9 Jan 1899.

"BUSHNELL--In this city, May 12, at his late residence, 8 Hardie street, Horace Melville, beloved husband of Delia BUSHNELL, a native of New York, aged 53 years, 11 months and 7 days. (Vallejo papes please copy.) Remains will be taken to Vallejo for intement to-day (Saturday morning)." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"BUTLER--In North Temescal, December 1, George W. BUTLER, aged 59 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"BUTLER--In San Francisco, Nov. 4, James BUTLER, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUTLER--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 26, John BUTLER, Dublin, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"BUTLER--In San Francisco, Calif., May 23, 1937, John F., beloved son of Stephan F. BUTLER and the late Etta M. BUTLER, devoted stepson of Della BUTLER, loving brother of Stephen, BURGESS, Bonnie Mae, and Faith BUTLER, Mrs. Willette TIERMAN, Mrs. Buelah GREEN and Mrs. Romona R. STRIKER, stepbrother of Juanita BURNETTE, and nephew of Mrs. Ora SCRENK of San Jose, Mrs. Ruby CUNNINGHAM of Long Beach and Max SHEPARD of Redding. Graveside services at 12 o'clock noon today (Tuesday), Shepard Plot, Oak Hill Cemetery." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 25 May 1937.

"BUTLER--In this city, July 23, John Joseph BUTLER, a native of New York, aged 17 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of his mother, No. 216 Fell street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"BUTLER--In this city, July 34, John J. BUTLER, a native of New York, aged 17 years and 5 months." Source: *Alta California*, 25 July 1879.

"BUTLER--The flags of the Fire Department are at half-mast today in respect to the memory of Joseph BUTLER, an old exempt member of the Volunteer Department, who died last night." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (San Joaquin Co., CA) 12 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUTLER--Dispatch from San Francisco from San Francisco, Aug. 22 -- M.F. BUTLER, the pioneer architect of Pacific coast, and a cousin of Ben. BUTLER, died yesterday after a long illness." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUTLER--In this city, May 19,1902, Minna BUTLER, beloved wife of John BUTLER, and mother of Mrs. A.H. RISING, Louis BUTLER, and Etta BUTLER, and sister of Mrs. Therese BOCH and Mrs. Anna MITCHELL, a native of Germany. Funeral and interment, private." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20, May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BUTLER--In this city, March 6, at her residence, 818 Eddy street, Mrs. P. F. BUTLER." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"BUTLER--in this city, May 19 1894, Robert BUTLER, native of Ireland, 51 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 May 1894.

"BUTLER--In this city, July 12, 1943, William, beloved husband of Nora J. BUTLER, loving father of John, Ann, William, Josephine, Vincent, Private Martin BUTLER USA, Sargeant Francis BUTLER USA, and Mrs. Alfred P. SMITH, loving brother of John, Thomas, Dennis and James BUTLER and Mrs. Josephine SHELLEY; a native of San Francisco. A member of Holy Name Society of St. James' Chruch. Funeral Thursday, 9:30 a.m. from Chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan & Co., 2254 Market St. bet. 15th and 16th; then to St. James Church, where requiem high mass will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Arthur J. Sullivan Jr., Director) Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"BUTLER--Wm. J.H. BUTLER, nativity Virginia. Value of estate \$136.75." Source: 1863/64 San Francisco Municipal Report, Public Administrator's Report of August 1, 1864, p. 247.

"BUTMAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 14 - Wm. BUTMAN, the man who was run over by a car at San Jose, died yesterday from the effects of his injuries." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BUTT--In this city, November 30, Frederick N. BUTT, youngest son of C.C. and S.A. BUTT, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 1 month, and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 1802 Stevenson Street, corner Nineteenth." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"BUTTERFIELD--Died at San Jose, Jan. 5, Mrs. Hope BUTTERFIELD, a native of Maine, aged 96 years, 4 mos., 11 days. [Death of a Pioneer -- Mrs. Hope BUTTERFIELD, a pioneer of California, died at Santa Clara on Monday, January 5th. The deceased had been a resident of San Benito county for many years moving to her late residence only 3 months ago. Her death

was due to old age. Although she almost lived a century, she had but one sickness during her lifetime and that was 10 years ago. The deceased was a native of Maine and was born August 14, 1806. She was the daughter of James EATON, one of the prominent residents of that State. She was married in 1827 to Thomas BUTTERFIELD, and they were the founders of the Wilton carpet factory. They moved to Esoostook, where they engaged in the lumbering business. In 1846 they went to Wisconsin, and from there they were attracted to California by the gold fever. They crossed the plains with teams and arrived here in 1852. They located at Plumas, where they resided for many years, afterwards going to Santa Cruz and San Benito county, where the deceased has since resided. She leaves 1 daughter, Mrs. Ruth TOMPKIRE, of Nevada City, and 3 sons, William BUTTERFIELD of San Francisco, George BUTTERFIELD of San Benito county, and James BUTTERFIELD of New Westminister, B.C. Nineteen grandchildren and 11 gr-grandchildren survive. The remains were brought to Hollister Tuesday evening and the funeral took place from Black???s Undertaking

Parlors Wednesday, at 11am. Interment in the family plot in Odd Fellow???s cemetery.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 9 Jan 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUTTERFIELD--In Hollister, Dec. 23, Thomas BUTTERFIELD, a native of Maine, aged 86 years, 1 month, 20 days. [On last Friday, Thomas BUTTERFIELD, one of the pioneers of San Benito county, died in Hollister, aged 86 years. Deceased was born in Wilton, Franklin county, Maine, on Nov. 4, 1806, where he resided until about 40 years of age, when he went into the northern part of Maine and engaged in the lumber business; he stayed there 5 years, then moved to Appleton, Ontagama county, Wisconsin???In 1853 he came to California and settle in Nevada county???He married Miss Hope EATON, when in Wilton, Main, by whom he had 5 children: Mrs. E.C. TOMPKINS of Nevada City; Wm. BUTTERFIELD, the well-known auctioneer of San Francisco; G.M. BUTTERFIELD and James T. BUTTERFIELD, of San Benito; and Chas. B. BUTTERFIELD, of Clatsop county, Oregon???the funeral took place last Wednesday???]." Source: The Free Lance, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 30 Dec 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUTTERS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 15 -- About half-past 1 o'clock today, a young man named BUTTERS committed suicide by shooting himself in the mouth. BUTTERS had been ill for some time and was confined to his house with a disease of the lungs, which was supposed to be incurable. He was married about 6 months ago, and had for many years been a clerk in the employ of J.W. BRITTAN & Co., on Front street. He was supposed, by parties who saw him last evening, to be insane, and probably committed the act in that condition." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 16 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BUTTERS--In San Francisco, Nov. 15th, James A. BUTTERS, a native of Scotland, aged 33 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 19 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BUTTERWORTH--Death of a Prominent Citizen. Yesterday afternoon, after a protracted and painful illness, Samuel F. BUTTERWORTH, a prominent citizen passed away. The deceased was born in 1811, at Newburg, New York. He was educated at the Union College, in that State, and after graduating practiced law in New York City. Under Van Buren's Administration he was appointed U. S. District Attorney for Mississippi, and married a lady of that State. On the organization of the U. S. Branch Mint in New York, he was appointed the first Superintendent by President Buchanan. Mr. BUTTERWORTH, during his long career, had always been a Democrat, and rendered important service to the party in every trying contest. From the time of his arrival in California in 1864 till June, 1870, he was President and Manager of the New Almaden Quicksilver Mines. When the State University was established by an Act of the Legislature, he was appointed one of the Regents by Gov. HAIGHT, and was Chairman of the Executive Committe of the Regents of the University. He was an active and devoted friend of the institution, and his name appears upon the minutes of the Board of Regents as the proposer and author of several of the prominent features of its organization. He introduced the resolution abolishing all fees and charges, and declaring the University absolutely free to all properly qualified applicants as well of other States and countries as California. He was also the author of the resolution opening the doors of the University to young women and admitting them on terms of equality with young men. He was President of the North Bloomington Gravel Mining Company, and at the time of his death was one of the Golden Gate Park Commissioners. Mr. BUTTERWORTH leaves a wife and two daughters, Mrs. C. P. PRINGLE and Mrs. Louis T. **HAGGIN**. The funeral will take place Friday (to-morrow) morning, at 11 o'clock, from Trinity Church." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 06 May 1875, page 3.

"BUTTERWORTH--In San Rafael, September 2, at her late residence, Mrs. Mary Emily BUTTERWORTH, relict of the late S. F. BUTTERWORTH. (New York and North Carolina papers please copy.) Funeral services at St. Paul's Episcopal Church, San Rafael, TO-MORROW (Thursday), at 11:30 o'clock A.M." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 03 September 1884, page 4.

"BUTTERWORTH--In this city, September 9, Richard BUTTERWORTH, a native of England, aged 53 years, 10 months and 16 days. [Providence (R.I.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, corner of North Point and Larkin streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Sept 1873.

"BUTTERWORTH--In this city, September 9, Richard **BUTTERWORTH**, a native of England, aged 58 years, 10 months and 16 days. (Providence, R.I., papers please copy.) Friends and

acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, today (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, corner of North Point and Larkin street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 Sept 1873.

"BUTTLER--James." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"BUTTNER -[sic., should be BUETTNER]--In this city, February 19, Hermann BUTTNER, a native of Germany, aged 57 years, 7 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 20 Feb 1895. Contact: Pamela Storm

"BUTTON--On board steamer Columbus, from Panama to San Francisco, J.P. BUTTON, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland

"BUTTS--In Oakland, January 17, 1935, Aflred Newton, beloeved husband of Verneice BUTTS, father of William and Alfred BUTTS, brother of Mrs. Leila PERRY and Mrs. Winnifred WERNER, a natiave of......" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Jan 1935, page 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby

"BUYS--In Davis County, Utah Territory, Aug. 28th, Herdin D. BUYS, aged 52 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Oct, 1855, page 2.

"BYENE--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 6 -- The will of the late Henry Herbert **BYENE** was filed for probate today. It is dated Feb. 8, 1872, with a codicil dated Feb. 15, 1872. The provisions create considerable surprise. The following bequests are made:

To David **SCANNELL**, Chief Engineer of the Fire Department, \$1,000

To Mary **CROSS**, who was his nurse for some years, \$5,000

To his namesake, an infant son of George CIPRICO, \$5,000

To Elijah **NICHOLS**, better known as "The County," \$1,000

And all the residue of his estate to Edward R. **CARPENTIER**, in whose handwriting the will is drawn. The estate is valued at about \$200,000, with incumbrances to the amount of \$80,000." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 7 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BYERS--Lost, while on the march in Arizona, June 21st, Private John BYERS, aged 24 years (supposed to be killed by the Naliapi Indians), of Company I, Seventh Infanctry, C.V." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Sept 1865.

"BYLES--In San Francisco, May 7th, Mather, son of George and Aurelia BYLES, aged 6

months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BYRAM--In San Francisco, September 19, E.G. BYRAM, aged 79 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 22 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BYRNE--In this city, September 1, 1925, Ann, beloved wife of the late Stephen BYRNE and mother of Sister Mary Philomene of the Notre Dame Convent of San Jose, Cal., Stephen A., John T., and Charles A. BYRNE, and Mrs. George RYAN; a native of Ireland, aged 88 years. A member of the Third order of St. Francis of St. Anthony's Church. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 9:30 o'clock, from her late residence, 1229 Hampshire St., thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1925. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BYRNE--In this city, January 13, Catherine BYRNE, beloved mother of Patrick BYRNE and the late Mrs. Hannah McINTYRE, a native of Swineford, County Mayo, Ireland, aged 68 years. Friends and acquaiintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, 4 Converse street, off Bryant, between Seventh and Eighth. Interment Mount Calvay Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"BYRNE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 8 --A man named Chas. D. BYRNE died suddenly last night in a saloon on Clay street, of heart disease. He was a stevedore and member of the Exempt Fire Company." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"BYRNE--In this city, March 16, Frank, beloved husband of Winifred **BYRNE**, a native of Philadelphia, aged 35 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 17 March 1887.

"BYRNE--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 10 -- Matilda HERON having settled her business affairs here in connection with the estate of H.H. BRYNE, has gone East." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"BYRNE--Dispatch from San Francisco, March 25 -- The Probate Court is now engaged in hearing the testimony on the motion to admit the will of the late Henry Herbert **BYRNE** to probate. The opposition appears to be merely formal, and it does not appear that any serious

effort to set it aside will be made." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 27 Mar 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BYRNE--James BYRNE, 75 years of age, shot and killed himself at 11 o'clcok yesterday forenoon on Army Street, near Kentucky, because he had been afflicted with a malady that could have only a fatal termination. BYRNE had been working for the San Francisco Gas and Electric Light Company up to a few months ago at which time he was seized with a stroke of paralysis. This made him very despondent and on April 1 of this year, he attempted suicide by cutting his throat. After that attempt he was taken to St. Luke's Hospital and discharged two weeks ago as cured. At that time he told his friends he did not want to live any longer. BYRNE resided at the house of Catherine SULLIVAN, 1436 Kentucky St. Among his effects was found a will, dated May 26, 1898, in which he leaves all his property to rfs. Catherine SULLIVAN and her children and Hans RASMUSSEN and his children in equal parts. His property consists of \$3,000 on deposit in the Bank of British North America." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BYRNE--In San Francisco, Jan. 31, 1954, John T. BYRNE, husband of the late Margaret BYRNE, dearly beloved father of Eleanor BYRNE, Mrs. Gertrude FLANIGAN, Mrs. Margaret ANDERSON and Mrs. Mildren FITZPATRICK; brother of Mary RYAN and Charles BYRNE and the late Sister Mary Philomene of the Sisters of Notre Dame de Namur and Stephen A. BYRNE; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend funeral Tuesday, Feb. 2, at 8:30 a.m. at Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia st., thence to St. Peter's Church at 24th and Alabama sts., where a Solemn Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Spititual bouquets preferred. Rosary, Monday 8 p.m. Clifford E. Anderson - Leslie Leonard - William Muzio, Service." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 Feb 1954. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BYRNE--In this city, October 14, 1916, Josephine L., beloved wife of Stephen A. BYRNE, mother of Loretta, Helen, George, Lucille, Marie, Theresa, Camille, Stephen, Irene, Bernice, Evelyn and Rita BYRNE, and sister of Frank GALLAGHER and Thomas DARDEN [submitter's note: Should be spelled BARDEN], a native of San Francisco, aged 43 years. The funeral mass will take place Tuesday, October 17 at 9 o'clock from the parlors of the Henry J. Gallagher Co., 2597 Howard st., near 22d; thence to St. Anthony's Church, Army and Folsom sts., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Oct 1916, p. 5. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BYRNE--Kate B. - In this city, July 6, 1874, Kate B. BYRNE, a native of New York, aged 23

years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral at the residence of her Aunt, Mrs. K.A. Deering, 852 Howard Street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"BYRNE--In New York, September 26, Mary Ellen, beloved daughter of the late Malachy and Bridget BYRNE of Santa Rosa, and sister of James P. and Julia B. BYRNE and Mrs. Thomas CUMMINGS of San Raphel, a native of Chinese Camp, California, aged 34 years 7 months and 22 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"BYRNE--At College of Notre Dame, Belmont, March 14, 1942, Sister Mary Philomene BYRNE, beloved sister of Mrs. Mary RYAN, John, Charles and the late Stephen BYRNE, all of San Francisco. Requiem mss Monday at 9 a.m. at the College Chapel." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 March 1942. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BYRNE--In this city, June 18, Stephen, Beloved husband of Ann BYRNE, and father of Sister Mary Philomena of Notre Dame, Stephen A., John, Charles and Mamie BYRNE, a native of County Wexford, Ireland, aged 72 years, 4 months and 15 days. The funeral will take place Monday, June 20, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 3228 Harrison street; thence to St. Peter's Church, Twenty-fourth and Alabama streets, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 June 1904, p. 13. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BYRNE--In this city, February 23,1939, Stephen A., beloved husband of the late Josephine BYRNE, father of George, Stephen, Helen, Marie, Tess, Irene, Bernice, Evelyn and Rita BYRNE, Mrs. Loretta SULLIVAN, Mrs. Lucille THORNTON and Mrs. Camille CLARK, brother of Sister M. Philomena, S.N.D.; John T. and Charles A. BYRNE and Mrs. George RYAN; a native of San Francisco. A member of Court Bonita, F. of A. and Montezuma Tribe No. 77. I.O.R.M. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 27, at 9 o'clock from the funeral home of the Henry J. Gallagher Co., 1097 Van Ness ave. South at 22nd st., thence to St. Anthony's Church, Army and Folsom sts., where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. (Please omit flowers.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Feb 1939, p. 11. Contact: Brian White sfwhites@netzero.com

"BYRON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 16 -- A carpenter named Thomas BYRON, engaged in the erection of the new building for the Mechanics' Institute, fell today from the scaffolding and fractured his skull, dying almost immediately." Source: *Stockton Daily*

Independent, 17 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BYRNE--A FATAL DIVE--SAN FRANCISCO, July 13 - Early this morning a party of gentlemen, among whom was William C. BYRNE, went to Harbor View for the purpose of surf bathing. After disrobing they disported in the water for some tine, and finally BYRNE mounted the springboard and dived into the bay. His companions saw him come to the surface, but he made no attempt to swim and quickly sank. Two of the party immediately went after him and between them managed to get him ashore, but he was then dead and the Coroner's deputies were notified. At the time BYRNE made his dive the tide was out and the water was only seven feet deep. In diving the unfortunate man struck upon hid head, breaking his neck. He was a native of Missouri and 29 years of age. The deceased had no relatives in this city, but it is understood that his aged mother lives in the interior of the State, supposedly near Wheatland." Source: Sacramento Record-Union, 14 July 1891. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BYRNES--[Mar 18th 1866] - Charles E. BYRNES, at San Francisco, fell dead in his house immediately on his return from church." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"BYRNES--In this city, March 3, Dennis BYRNES, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 4 March 1895.

"BYRNES--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 6 -- Matilda HERRON states that she has settled all her claims satisfactorily with CARPENTIER, executor of H.H. BYRNE's will." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Dec 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"BYRNES--BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Sept. 4 -- It is said that Patrick BYRNES, the father of Thomas BYRNES, who was yesterday executed, died at his residence in San Sauci Valley this morning. His illness was a typhoid fever brought on by anxiety and grief concerning the case of his ungrateful son. Mr. BYRNES was an honest, industrious man and worthy citizen." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 5 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"BYRNES--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Apr. 3 - A boy named Thomas BYRNES was run over and killed by a wood cart on Saturday afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Apr 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"BYRNES--In San Francisco, March 18, 1866, Thomas E. BYRNES, a native of Tipperary, Ireland, aged 37 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 19 Mar 1866. Contact: Susanna O'Donnell dumtacet@hotmail.com

"CACHOT--Dr. M.A. CACHOT, one of the best known physicians in the city, was taken suddenly ill at his office on Tuesday after having been much engaged during the day. Dr. PERRY was called in and found that the patient was suffering from an apoplectic stroke. In spite of every effort, Dr. CACHOT expired a few hours after being stricken. Dr. CACHOT was a charitable man and is loss will be deeply felt among those who were the recipients of his bounty and advice. Dr. CACHOT leaves a wife (Kate) and a daughter, Mrs. L. THERKELSON (Minnie) of Portland, Oregon. The funeral will take place from the family residence, 1316 Golden Gate Avenue, this morning." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 May 1902, page 8. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CADIGAN--Sunday night, a week ago, a grocer named William CADIGAN left a saloon owned by a friend and started for home. He has been missing since. Yesterday his body was found floating in the bay. It is believed he wandered above the wharves and fell overboard." Source: Sacramento Bee, 26 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CADIN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 9 - Captain CADIN, of the Russo-American Company, who was injured by falling in an excavation on Kearney street, died in St. Mary's Hospital today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CADMES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 11 -- Harrison P. CADMES, a scene painter, was found dead in his bed yesterday morning at the West End Hotel, on Brenham Place. Coroner Harris held a post mortem examination today, which developed the fact that deceased came to his death from apoplexy." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CADOGAN--In this city, January 12, Mary A., beloved daughter of John J. and Minnie CADOGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respetfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, 13 3/4 Rausch street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"CADY--DEATH in Calaveras county, from the kick of a horse, Alva Joseph CADY, oldest and beloved boy of Addison and B. CADY, aged 8 years, 5 months, 26 days. (San Francisco, Virginia City and Massachusetts papers please copy.)" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 29 July 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"CADY--Bridget--DRANK MURIATIC ACID IN MISTAKE FOR MALT--San Francisco, May 21--As a result of an accident, Mrs. Bridget CADY, 64 years old, died at the County and City hospital this morning. She succumbed to muriatic acid poisoning, which she took by mistake last Wednesday. Mrs. CADY resided with her son-in-law, S. DUNNINE (should be E. DUNNING), 144I Harrison street. DUNNINE [DUNNING] is a saloon keeper at Main and Howard streets and it was his custom frequently to bring home bottles of malt for Mrs. CADY. Last Wednesday, his wife asked him to purchase some muriatic acid as she wanted to do some cleaning. He took a malt bottle in which to purcure the fluid and took it home that night. His mother-in-law, believing it to be malt, swallowed a considerable quantity". Source: Oakland Tribune, 21 May 1912, page 3. [Submitter's notes: Bridget FAHERTY CADY was wife of the late John CADY, mother of Margaret CADY DUNNING and Thomas CADY, and sister of Annie FAHERTY LYDON]. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"CADY--STEAMBOAT EXPLOSION -- The steam ferry boat, Contra Costa, exploded her boiler on Sunday morning last, whilst crossing the bar to enter Oakland. She was just from San Francisco, had been racing with another boat, the Oakland; hence, as is alleged, the disaster. We append a list of the killed, taken from the 'Alta,' of Monday, together with the number of the injured: List of the Killed -- The following is the list of those who are known to have been killed: -David W. CADY, a street contractor, formerly Deputy City Surveyor, aged 34 years, a native of New York. Mr. C. was blown into the air and fell into the water; he swam to the boat and was taken on board the Oakland, but died soon after. Michael G. SMITH, the barkeeper of the boat, was engaged in opening a basket of wine at the time of the explosion. The bar-room was entirely carried away, and the unfortunate man was never seen afterwards. It is rumored that a hand was subsequently found which, by a ring upon one of the fingers, was recognized as belonging to Mr. SMITH. Henry L. OSTRANDER, one of the crew, was dreadfully scalded and was brought to this city [San Francisco] and taken to the Marine Hospital, where he died soon after. Albert WINSHIP, one of the firemen, was dreadfully scalded, and taken on board the steamer Oakland and conveyed to the shore, where he died in a few minutes. George McDOWELL, the head fireman of the boat, a native of New Jersey, and a son of ex-Alderman McDOWELL, of Sacramento. His remains were brought to this city [San Francisco] on the wreck of the Contra Costa, but re-taken to Oakland for a Coroner's inquest. Also another man, name unknown, who is said to be a keeper of a boarding house on Pacific street. 24 scalded and wounded." Source: The San Andreas Independent, 9 April 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"CAFFALL--In this City, July 7, Mary A. CAFFALL, dearly beloved mother of George W. and Gertrude CAFFALL and loving sister of Mrs. John GARVIN, Mrs. David SPOWART, Mrs. John THOMPSON, and Jerry and John SULLIVAN, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 38 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday)

at 10 o'clock a.m. at the chapel of Craig, Cochran & Co. 1169 Valencia Street near Twenty-third. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery."

Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 July 1907, p.6. Contact: Tricia Harreschou harreschou@pacific.net

"CAFRE--Interment in San Francisco, April 18, Jose CAFRE, Chile, 25." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CAGNACCI--In Sacramento, Ca. Feb. 16, 1929; Mary CAGNACCI, beloved wife of the late Giacondo CAGNACCI, loving mother of Mrs. Katie CEREGHINO, Clement CAGNACCI and the late Mary MAZZA; grandmother of Gaston and Margherita MAZZA; a native of Italy, aged 92 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral service Wednesday Feb. 20, 1929, at 9 a.m. from the Funeral Home of Smiley & Gallagher Co., Alameda, thence to St. Joseph's Church where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemtery (Colma)." Source Alameda Times Star, 19 Feb 1929. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"CAHALIN--Died at Healdsburg, Jul. 7, 1882, Mamie E. CAHALIN, of consumption, aged 21y, buried at San Francisco." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 13 July 1882. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CAHILL--In this city, February 6, Catherine FOGT, wife of J.C. CAHILL, a native of Baden, Germany, aged 21 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) morning at 10 o'clock, from the residence of Peter ERNST, corner of Mission and Thirtieth streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1869.

"CAHILL--In this city, May 24, Ellen, beloved daughter of Patrick and Mary CAHILL, a native of Sacramento aged 5 years, 8 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2:30 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 19 Welsh street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CAHILL--In San Francisco, Nov. 8, Ellen J., daughter of Patrick **CAHILL**, aged 23 months and 8 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CAHILL--Harry CAHILL--Harry John CAHILL, 73, of Napa, died Monday in the Queen of the Valley Hospital. A Native of San Francisco, Mr. CAHILL was a third Generation Californian. He had lived in San Anselmo for 40 years before moving to Napa. He was a past officer of the

Natives of Woodcraft, a member of Napa Lodge 832 of Elks, and of the Operating Engineers No. 3 of San Francisco. Survivors include his widow Jeanette of Napa; one daughter, Mrs. Patricia **WILLIAMS** of Walnut Creek; one sister, Miss Carolyn **CAHILL** of San Francisco; two brothers Martin of San Carlos and Silvester of Santa Rosa; and four grandchildren. Private services were held with arrangements made by Napa Valley Memorial Gardens Mortuary. The family asks that memorials be sent to the Human Growth Foundation, Maryland Academy of Science Building, 7 West Mulberry St. Baltimore, Md. 21201." Source: *Napa Register*, 17 July 1973, p. 10A. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CAHN--In this city, March 6, Albert, youngest son of Aaron and Estelle CAHN, aged 5 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"CAIN--In this city, March 15, Professor Edward CAIN, a native of Baltimore, aged 66 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 16 March 1887.

"CAIN--Lucy J. - 43 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CAIRNS--In this city, December 26, John CAIRNS, late foreman of the Golden City Chemical Works, a native of the Parish of Dungiven, County Derry, Ireland, aged 59 years and 9 months and 25 days. (New-castle-ou-Tyne and Philadelphia papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, No. 363 (?) Minna street." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CAIRNS--In this city, August 18, Robert CAIRNS, a native of Glasgow, Scotland, aged 49 years. (Boston, Mass and Providence, R.I. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 421 Second street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Aug 1873.

"CALDENE--A MAN by name of Rafael CALENDE [or CALENDA], a resident of Petaluma, died suddenly on Wednesday evening while in attendance at the Melodeon, a place of amusement in San Francisco. His death was caused by the rupture of a blood vessel." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 17 Dec 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"CALDWELL--April 8, 1874 - A young man named CALDWELL found dead in his bed, shot through the head, and his room-mate, MAXEY, on the floor, mortally wounded in the side, at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CALDWELL--In San Francisco, May 15th, Andrew CALDWELL, aged 46 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CALDWELL--In San Francisco, May 15th ,Andrew CALDWELL, aged 46 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 17 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CALDWELL--In San Francisco, Oct 16, Martha, widow of the late Andrew CALDWELL, aged 44 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 Oct 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CALISH--In this city, March 13, Annie, wife of John J. CALISH, a native of New York, aged 36 years and 2 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 14 March, 1895.

"CALISHER.-In Berkeley, November 10, Fanny CALISHER, beloved mother of Mrs. Minnie FOREMAN, Mrs. P.H. FLOOD and David, Vic, Joe, Harry, Daisey, Walter and Eddie CALISHER, a native of England." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"CALHOUN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 3 - J.H. CALHOUN, alias KRAMER, shot by officer Keyser at the Occidental Restaurant, which he broken into, died yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CALHOUN--In this city, December 9, Captain Rufus CALHOUN, husband of Sarah CALHOUN of Port Townsend, Wash., and father of Mrs. J. M. E. ATKINSON of Seattle, Wash., Isaac P. CALHOUN of Kent, Wash., and Rufus and Captain George S. CALHOUN, a native of New Brunswick, aged 75 years. (Port Townsend and Seattle papers please copy)." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Dec 1903.

"CALHOUN--In Berkeley, March 13, William A., eldest son of the late Charles A. and C. C. CALHOUN, and brother of Mrs. E. S. HALL, Mrs. E. P. KING, Charles A. and Benjamin F. CALHOUN, a native of New York, aged 56 years. Funeral services will take place this day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock, at the residence of his sister, Mrs. E. P. KING, corner of Dwight way and Telegraph avenue. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 15 Mar 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CALL--George W., age 77." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CALL--Died in Santa Clara, California' February 4th, 1884, William Walker CALL, a native of

Boscawen, New Hampshire, aged 62 years. The funeral took place from Pioneer Hall Wednesday February 6th at 1:30 P.M. The services were conducted by the Rev. Albert **WILLIAMS**, chaplain of the Society. The following acted as Pale Bearers on behalf of the Society. A. C. **BRADFORD**, W. B. **DOOLITTLE**, Sauel **SAUKEY**, E. **COOLEY**, J. B. **PECK**, W. F. **LOWRY**. Members present: S. **UACKLEY**, Sherman **DAY**, Dana W. KAY, J. **BLUXOM** - Marshal The remains were interned in Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: *The Society of California Pioneers Marshal's Record 1878-1885 (Published in the San Francisco Call)*. Contact: Barbara Erden serden@thegrid.net

"CALLAGHAN--In this city, June 12, 1895, Annie, beloved wife of John L. CALLAGHAN and daughter of William Patrick O???CONNELL, and sister of Kate BOYD, John, Daniel, Mary and Agnes O???CONNELL, a native of New York City, aged 32 years and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY Sunday, at 5:15 o???clock A.M. from her late residence 814 Greenwich Street, thence to St. Francis Church, Vallejo Street, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul commencing at 5:45 A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"CALLAGHAN--There will be an anniversary requiem high mass for the repose of the soul of Mrs. Bridget CALLAGHAN at St. Francis Church, Vallejo street to-morrow (Tuesday) at 8 o'clock a.m. Friends of the family are invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Aug. 1884.

"CALLAGHAN--In this city, June 18, Mrs. Catherine CALLAGHAN beloved wife of Cornelius CALLAGHAN, and mother of Patrick and Daniel COLEMAN and Mrs. J. E. FITZPATRICK, and stepmother of James P. CALLAGHAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 2024 Filbert street, thence to St. Bridgid's Church, corner Van Ness avenue and Broadway, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CALLAGHAN--In this city, May 27, Catherine, beloved wife of Cornelius Joseph CALLAGHAN, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfuly invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 48 1/2 Ritch street, corner of Harrison." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 May 1886.

"CALLAGHAN--In this city, November 24, Hannah, wife of Cal. CALLAGHAN and mother of

Mrs. P.J. **SULLIVAN**, a native of Ireland, aged 49 years. Funeral Thursday, at 2 p.m., from her late residence, 654 Jessie street, between Seventh and Eighth." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 Nov 1885.

"CALLAGHAN--In this city, February 9, Jeremiah CALLAGHAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, in the 63rd year of his age. May his soul rest in peace. Friends and acquaintances of the family and those of his son, Denis CALLAGHAN, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday) afternoon, at 2 1/2 o'clock, from his late residence, corner of Van Ness Avenue and Ivy street, Hayes Valley." Source: SanFrancisco Call, 10 Feb 1870, p. 3. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"CALLAGHAN--In this city, October 7, Patrick, beloved husband of Ellen CALLAGHAN, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday at 2 p.m. from his late residence, No. 123 Chatanuga street, between Twenty-first and Twenty-second." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"CALLAHAN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Sept. 26 -- P. CALLAHAN, a lodger at the What Cheer House, was found dead in his bed yesterday. He is supposed to have died of heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"CALLAHAN--San Francisco, July 7, 1887 - Frank CALLAHAN, a sterotyper, was instantly killed this morning in a Greenwich street warehouse. CALLAHAN was leaving the building when a bale of sackes weighing over 800 pounds fell from the top of they pile and crushed him to the floor. Workmen went to his assitstance promptly, byt he died a few minutes after the bale was taken off of him. CALLAHAN was about 30 years of age. He was the sole support of his mother and younger children." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CALLAGHAN--In this city, December 10, 1890, Jane, mother of Thomas, Peter, Catherine and Mary CALLAGHAN, a native of Kilimainham Kells, County Meath, Ireland, aged 87 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services TO-MORROW (Friday), at 1:30 o clock P.M., from the parlors of Pacific Undertakers, 777 Mission street, between third and fourth; thence to St. Patrick's Church for services. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"CALLAHAN.-February 9, 1932, Mrs. Jennie CALLAHAN, devoted wife of Garrett F. CALLAHAN, loving aunt of Mrs. Emma L. HENDRICKSON, Mrs. Susie SCHRIEBER, Edward L. AKINS of Oakland and George H. PIPPITT of Glendale, Calif, a native of New Jersey. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday, February 12, at 2 o'clock p.m. from the

Merit Mortuary, 1935 Webster St, Oakland. Ira C. Gwin, director." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 Feb, 1932. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"CALLAHAN--[On 20 July 1873] At corner of Mason and Clay streets, San Francisco, a rock fell on two men, killing John CALLAHAN and fatally wounding the other." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CALLAN--Emma M., 38 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"CALLINAN, Florence." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"CALLOWAY--Near Sonoma, July 27, 1878, Mrs. Mary CALLOWAY, aged 60 years." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"CALMAN--In San Francisco, Feb. 7th, Dennis CALMAN, aged 21 years." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 10 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CALTER---BY STATE TELEGRPH, San Francisco, Aug. 24 -- CALTER, alias "Jimmy the Drummer," has often appeared in the history of crime in California. He was a noted desperado who had served several terms of imprisonment at San Quentin and had broken jail frequently and finally escaped from custody while under arrest for the commission of a bold and daring robbery and fled the State in 1864, since which time nothing has been heard of him until recently. It now appears that he escaped to Aspinwall, where he continued his bad habits until he was killed by a man named Samuel GORDON, a few months since." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"CALVONY--A Young Boy Instantly Killed--SAN FRANCISCO, Oct. 20 - Eddie CALVONY, the twelve-year-old son of Mrs. Walter GREEN, was run over and instantly killed by a Mission-street electric car this evening." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 21 Oct 1896. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CAMERON--In East Oakland, June 30, 1895, Annie L., widow of the late Duncan CAMOERON, and mother of Mrs. W.H. REED and Ashley D. CAMERON, and grandmother of Horton BARTER, a native of Illinois. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. W.H. REED, 1062 Eleventh avenue, East Oakland. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 July 1895, p. 11.\

"CAMERON--In San Francisco, March 15th, Hugh CAMERON, aged 48 years and 7 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 18 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CAMERON--Red Bluff (Tehama County) -- Dr. James S. CAMERON, the pioneer physician of this county, yesterday received word that his son???s wife, Mrs. George T. CAMERON, had died at her home in San Rafael after a long illness of consumption. She was a native of Memphis, Tenn., and there are no surviving children. Her husband is an oil operator with headquarters in San Francisco. Dr. CAMERON went south to-day to attend the funeral." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 January 1906, p. 6. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"CAMILLA--DISPATCHES--From San Francisco, May 15 -- Sister CAMILLA, the convent nun from the convent school at Benicia, who was pitched into the bay by a frightened horse, in returning from a school picnic at Martinez, last week, died on Sunday. She had been ill some time but had nearly recovered, and was out on that day for the first time. The shock undoubtedly caused his [sic?] death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CAMMEN--Captain CAMMEN dropped dead in San Francisco last Saturday. He was in good health a few minutes before." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 23 July 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CAMP--In San Francisco, on Monday, August 13 (or 18), at the residence of Joseph REED, Esq., of chronic dysentery, Hersched CAMP, late of New York City, aged 61 years." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, Archie W. T. C., infant son of Archie and Annie CAMPBELL, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CAMPBELL--In San Francisco, Nov. 24th, Cornelius CAMPBELL (colored), aged 38 years. [Funeral from the late residence, R street, between First and Second, at 3 o'clock P.M., this day.]" Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 27 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, November 15, David CAMPBELL, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 16 Nov 1895.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, Oct. 8th, Mrs. E.T. CAMPBELL, wife of A.D. CAMPBELL, native of

County Monaghan, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Oct 1865.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, July 15, Elizabeth CAMPBELL, a native of Boston, aged 24 years." Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, July 15, Elizabeth CAMPBELL, a native of Boston, Mass, aged 24 years. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from St. Rose's Church, Brannan street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1879.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, July 15, Elizabeth CAMPBELL, a native of Boston, aged 24 years." Source: *Alta California*, 17 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, December 14, Francis, husband of Isabell CAMPBELL and father of Mrs. Malachi John McCARTHY, a native of County Monaghan, Ireland, aged 78 years. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 35 ?? Lapidge street; thence to Mission Dolores Church for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CAMPBELL--March 1, 1874 - The body of Dr. George CAMPBELL found in the bay at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CAMPBELL--In Berkeley, Cal., September 17, 1909, James A. CAMPBELL, stepfather of James S. WINFREE and Mrs. B. R. BOWRON of Berkeley, and brother of William H. CAMPBELL of Hopkinsville, Ky., a native of Kentucky, aged 77 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Saturday), September 18, 1909, at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of James S. WINFREE, 2317 Blake street (Dwight way station). Interment Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"CAMPBELL--In San Francisco, May 2d, James Francis CAMPBELL,. Aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 6 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CAMPBELL--John J., 39 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"CAMPBELL-- In this city, August 2, 1932, Mark J., dearly beloved husband of Vera CAMPBELL, loving son of Mrs. E. REILLY and the late Mark J. CAMPBELL and loving brother

of Mrs. Bessie **CAREY** and Bernedette **CAMPBELL**, a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, at 8:45 a.m. from MCAVOY,O'HARA & Co.,'s Market st. near Church; thence to the Church of the Holy Name, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen Bennett.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, March 26, Mary F., eldest child of William and Mary Ann CAMPBELL, aged 1 year and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from 31 Natoma street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 31 Mar 1874.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, October 29, 1917, Mary Jane CAMPBELL, a native of Canada. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock, from the new funeral home of Monahan & Co., 16th and Delores sts.; thence to Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, December 13th, Michael CAMPBELL, son of Peter and Bridget CAMPBELL, a native of New Castle, (Del.), aged 11 years and 7 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, at 2 o'clock, Frieday afternoon, from the residence of the parents, Geneva street, between Sixth and Seventh, off Brannan, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Dec 1865.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, Oct. 2d, at the City and County Hospital, Nelson CAMPBELL, (colored,) aged 35 years, a native of Jamaica." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 3 Oct 1865.

"CAMPBELL--In this city, December 1, Patrick CAMPBELL, a native of Ireland, aged 57 years and 7 months." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 3 Dec 1884.

"CAMPBELL--In Shasta, Sept. 29th, William CAMPBELL, aged 45 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"CAMPI--FATAL ACCIDENT at YOSEMITE -- Mr. CAMPI, proprietor of the Italian restaurant on Clay street, San Francisco, met with a fatal accident at Yosemite Falls on Tuesday. In ascending the ladder, or stairway, at one of the falls, he fell and fractured his skull. He died form the effect of the injury a few hours after the accident occurred." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 1

June 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CANAVAN--In this city, October 1, John Augustus, only son of Michael CANAVAN, a native of Brookline, Mass., aged 17 years, 8 months and 16 days. [Boston papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of his uncle, P. CANAVAN, 112? Howard street, between Seventh and Eighth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CANBY--[On 12 May 1873] Remains of General CANBY arrive at San Francisco from Portland, Oregon." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CANBY--[On 14 May 1873] General CANBY's Funeral took place at San Francisco, with imposing ceremonies." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CANDY--Eliza Anna, died 18 Nov 1908 at 1419 Post St., San Francisco, CA. Married. Age 52. Born 1856 Ireland. Father John ADAMS. Mother Unknown. Informant, John CANDY of 1419 Post St. Buried Cypress Lawn. Undertaker, P.F. Green & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CANDY--Thomas Lorrain, died 26 May 1941 at Laguna Honda Home, San Francisco. Usual Residence Laguna Honda Home. Widower. Spouse Anna CANDY. Age 82 years, 3 months, 4 days. Born 22 Feb 1859 Urbana, Ohio. Carpenter. Father John CANDY of England. Mother Caroline WELLS of Virginia. Buried Holy Cross Cemetery. Funeral Director, Joseph Hagen & Sons." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CANE--July 13, Charles CANE, a native of New York, aged 29 years (in City and County Hospital)." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CANE--In this city, January 31, John, beloved husband of the late Elizabeth CANE and father of William, Joseph, and the late John CANE, a native of England, aged 76 years. The funeral will take place Monday, February 3, at 9 o'clock from the parlors of J.C. O'Connor & Co., 532 Valencia street, near Sixteenth street; thence to St. Boniface Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"CANFIELD--In San Francisco, February 16, 1879, Mrs. J.G. CANFIELD, aged 53 years. (Mrs. CANFIELD was formerly a resident of this city, where she was well known and highly esteemed.)" Source: *The Mountain Democrat (Placerville, CA)*, 22 Feb 1879, Volume XXVI, Number 8. Transcribed by jch.

"CANNON--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 29 -- Daniel J. CANNON, a Mason and a native of the United States, committed suicide with morphine at his room in the Coso House last night. He left letters to various parties, and an open one as follows: "To the public -- Good bye, friends; enemies can go to Goat Island. I die with the firm conviction that this is the last of me. I don't want church members to try to make capital out of this. Religion is good in its way, but they can't poke it down me that the religion of the present day, or any other day, is Christianity. (Signed), D.J. CANNON." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 30 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"CANNON--In this city, January 22, Ellen, dearly beloved daughter of Thomas and Ellen CANNON and sister of John P., James L., Elizabeth G. and the late John F. CANNON, a native of San Francisco, aged 12 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from the residence of her parents, 207 Sanchez street; thence to Mission Dolores Church, Sixteenth and Dolores streets, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for teh repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 24 Jan 1901, p. 6. Transcribed by Ron Filion

"CANNON--In the City and County hospital, May 1, James CANNON." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"CANTROWITH--Joseph - 69 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CANTWELL--In San Francisco, Dec. 16, Thos. CANTWELL, a native of California, aged 23 years. [???for a long period, fireman on the local train???died from an affection of the heart.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 21 Dec 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"CANTY--Farrell CANTY, a 10 year old boy, was choked to death in San Francisco yesterday, being caught in an elevator." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 April 1906, p.12. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CANTY--In this city, June 24, Patrick, dearly beloved husband of Mary CANTY and loving

father of Sarah G. **CANTY** and Mrs. B. H. **EVANS**, a native of Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 3002 Octavia street; thence to St. Brigid's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 25 June 1913. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy."**CANTY**--Thomas Canty---Veterans Home - Thomas Francis**CANTY**, Jr., 76, died Tuesday at the California Veterans Home after an illness. Funeral services were conducted Friday in Memorial Chapel, with the Rev. Michael J. Cleary, Catholic chaplain, officiating. Burial followed in Monument Hill Memorial Park, Woodland. He was born in San Francisco, April 2, 1892, and served in the Army during World War 1. He had been a member of the Veterans Home since last August. Survivors include a brother, Alfred **CANTY**, of Oakland." Source: *Napa Register*, 6 July 1968, p. 2A. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CAPRON-- In this City, June 16, Laura, beloved wife of John S. CAPRON, a native of New Hampshire, aged 44 years. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 3 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 414 Eddy Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 June 1887. Contact: Darla DuVall shondarla@cncnet.com

"CAPURRO--In this city, April 1, 1946, Luigi CAPURRO, dearly beloved husband of the late Anna CAPURRO, loving father of Mrs. Leonelda BARETTI, Mrs. Eleanora PALIZZI and the late Paul CAPURRO, brother-in-law of Mrs. Daisy CAPURRO, grandfather of Louis CAPURRO, Mrs. A. VENTURI and Mrs. Catherine MICHELL, a native of Italy. Peter & Paul's Church, entombment Holy Cross Mausoleum." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CAQUIAS--Crazed by jealousy and a threat to turn him out to shift for himself, Hermino CAQUIAS, a Puerto Rican in San Francisco, last evening, shot and wounded Maria COLON, then placing the pistol to his right ear, fell dead with a bullet to his brain. The woman's wound is not serious." Source: Sacramento Bee, 24 Feb 1906, p.5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CARAMELLA: In St. Helena Oct. 24, Mrs. Rose AnnetteCARAMELLA. Wife of William Philip CARAMELLA: Mother of George CHAPMAN, Jr., Verna STEINHAUS and Marjoire BARTOLUCCI. Native of San Francisco, aged 53 years." Source: *The Napa Journal*, 31 Oct 1947, p.10. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CARASSOU--In San Francisco, Feb. 14, 1946, John Baptiste CARASSOU; a native of France. A member of Construction and General Laborers Union, Local No. 389 of San Mateo. Funeral services will be conducted Tuesday, Feb. 19, 1946, at 8:30 a.m., from the chapel of Patterson &

O'Connell, 126 2nd Ave., San Mateo, thence to St. Matthew's Church, where a Requiem Mass will be offered for the reposs of his soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Interment, St. John's Cemetery, San Mateo." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1946. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read

"CARBONE--Kitty, 34 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"CARCASS--In this city, Oct 8, 1946 Louise Brandon CARCASS, devoted wife of the late David E. CARCASS, beloved mother of Monte, Sol and Joe CARTER [changed surname from CARCASS] and Mrs. Rae MEYER, loving sister of Clara DE LEON and Joseph IFFLA Sr. Friends are invited to attend the funeral service at 2 p.m. Friday Oct 11, at Gray's Divisadero St. at Post." Source: Newspaper clipping in possession of submitter. Contact: Debra Anderson kyela@jps.net

"CARD--Rusel CARD committed suicide in San Francisco last Saturday with chemicals obtained in a photograph gallery." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 30 July 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CARD--In San Francisco, October 6, 1875, Captain S. CARD." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Oct 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CARE--Interment in San Francisco, April 23, Luke CARE, Mass., [?]4." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CARE--At San Francisco, April 23d, Luke CARE, of Maine, 54." Source: *Boston Daily Evening Transcript*, 25 May 1853. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"CAREY--In Palo Alto, September 21, 1930, George J., beloved husband of Lucy J. CAREY and loving father of Mrs. N.R. ALLEN, George E., Dr. Clarence W. and Paul T. CAREY, brother of William P., John E. and Richard T. CAREY and Mrs. Mary ZEDOVICK, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"CARROLL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 6 -- A terrible accident occurred on Geary street, above Kearny, at half-past 8 this morning. For some days past men have been at work excavating in a lot adjoining the residence of D.D. GAUTIER, a 2-story brick house, and this morning the east wall gave way, burying Wm. ROBINSON and Jeremiah CARROLL in the ruins, killing them almost instantly. One other man, name unknown, was slightly cut and bruised about the head. The Fire Department were called out and extricated the bodies from the debris. The family of GAUTIER were fortunately out of the house at the time of the accident. The

accident was owing to an oversight in not shoreing up the wall as it was undermined." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CAREY--In this city, November 14, 1921, John CAREY, beloved uncle of Mrs. William O'CONNELL and Mary RONAYNE, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years. A member of Stockton Council, Y.M.I., Harbor Social and Beneficial Assn. and Castlemen's Society of St. Joseph's Church. Funeral November 17 at 9 o'clock from the parlors of Carew & English, 1618 Geary Street, thence to Holy Cross Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CAREY.-In this city, January 7, 1937, R.E. CAREY, beloved husband of Octavia CAREY, loving father of Thelma, Roy and Lester CAREY, stepfather of Earl GOODWIN, son of the late Minerva J. FLAGG, brother of India BROWN, Sopha BARCELLOS, Troy L. and Howard R. CAREY, a native of California, aged 64 years. Funeral notice later. San Luis Obispo papers please copy. (Maneely Service.)" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Jan 1937.

"CARLE--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, David CARLE, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CARLISLE--San Francisco, March 2 - Ada E. CARLISLE." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 4 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CARLISLE--In this city, December 25, 1898, Eleanor M. CARLISLE, a native of Pennsylvania. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock, at her late residence, 1908 Divisadero street. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"CARLISLE--In this city, December 25, 1898, Eleanor M. CARLISLE, a native of Pennsylvania." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 29 Dec 1898.

"CARLOS--March 16, Carl CARLOS, 44, consumption, Copenhagen." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CARLOS--In this city, January 28, Thomas Francis CARLOS, a native of the Parish of Kiltrustan, County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 28 years. [Roscommon Journal please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday) at 9 o???clock a.m. from his late residence, corner of Washington and [Drum??] streets; thence

to St. Mary???s Cathedral, where there will be a solemn High Mass read." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CARLSON--In this city, May 9, Edward Frederick CARLSON." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 May 1869, p. 3. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CARLSON--In this city, June 2, Robert, dearly beloved husband of Mary CARLSON and devoted father of Mary Gertrude CARLSON and Mrs. William WHITE, a native of Sweden, aged 54 years 11 months and 4 days. A member of Court Eclipse, No. 14, F. of A., and Longshore Lumbermen???s Union." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CARLTON--In this city, on the 15th Feb., of consumption, Mr. Wilson CARLTON, a native of New York, aged 33 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral on Sunday at 2 o'clock p.m. from Grace church. New York papers please copy." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Feb 1856.

"CARLYON--DIED SUDDENLY--GRASS VALLEY (Nevada Co.), November 20 - Word was received here yesterday of the death of Mrs. John CARLYON in San Francisco. The news came as a great shock to her relatives in this city, as it was not known that she was ill. Death was due to pneumonia. Mrs. CARLYON was before marriage a Miss KINSMAN. She was born in this place. Arrangements for the funeral will be made to-day, but is believed burial will take place in San Francisco." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 20 Nov 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CARMAN--In this city, 7/18/1864 Suddenly, of heart disease, Captain Augustus CARMAN, a native Hamburg Germany, aged 60 years and 11 month, friends and acquaintances, and those of his son on law, J.W. McALLEN, are invited to attend funeral, Sunday, at 10:00, from his late residence, 1121 Ellis Street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 25 July 1864. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CARMAN--In this city, Nov. 28th, Judge Benjamin CARMAN, a native of Philadelphia, Pa., aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Nov 1865.

"CARN--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 2, 1850: John CARN." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CARO--In this city, November 11, Henrietta, beloved wife of Louis CARO, and mother of Celia,

Jennie, and Bertha **CARO**, a native of Frankfort-on-the-Main, Germany, aged 55 years and 2 days. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 11:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 240 Fifth Street. Interment Home of Peace Cemetery, San Mateo." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CARO--In this city, January 24, Julius, son of Wolf and Flora CARO, aged 4 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Tuesday) morning, at 10 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, No. 83 Everett st., between Third and Fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 25 Jan 1870.

"CAROLAN--In this city November 11, James, beloved husband of Bridget and father of Mollie CAROLAN, a native of County Meath, Ireland, aged 49 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CAROLAN--Patrick CAROLAN, nativity Ireland. Value of estate \$1708.00. Residence of Heirs San Francisco--minor children." Source: *1863/64 San Francisco Municipal Report*, Public Administrator's Report of August 1, 1864, p. 246.

"CARPENTER--Killed by a whale in Margarita Bay, on the 28th of January, Daniel CARPENTER, a boatsteerer on board Whaleship Jas. Maury. He was a Narragansett Indian." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 April 1853, page 2. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"CARPENTER--In this city, Dec 18th, George W. CARPENTER, a native of Ashford, Conn, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Dec 1865.

"CARPENTER.-In this city, May 20, at 331 Golden Gate avenue, Harry Edwards CARPENTER, beloved husband of Mary DUGAN-CARPENTER, a native of England, aged 32 years, 9 months and 21 days. (Santa Barbara papers please copy.) Friends of the deceased are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Odd Fellows' Hall,corner of Seventh and Market Streets, under the auspices of Fidelity Lodge, No. 222, I.O.O.F." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"CARPENTER--In this city, June 30, John CARPENTER, a native of Ireland, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 July 1873.

"CARPENTER--In this city, January 3, 1899, Mrs. M.M. CARPENTER, secretary of the Board of Trustees, Good Templars' Home for Orphans, beloved mother of Frank W. and Fred L.

CARPENTER, a native of Wisconsin, aged 68 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan 1899, p. 13.

"CARPENTIER--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, ----CARPENTIER, France, 46. Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CARPINTER--In this city, June 30, John CARPINTER, a native of County Dublin, Ireland, aged [43?] years. (Irish papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the runeral to-day (Thursday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from 7171 Market street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 July 1873.

"CARR--The murder of Mrs. Ann CARR, formerly Mrs. BOUCHER of Marysville, by her husband, Nicholas L. CARR, a tailor, at their house on Twenty-fourth street, between Bartlett and Mission streets, at Mission Dolores, discovered this morning, proves to have been a horrible affair. Two young women who work in the shop went to the house this morning and were told by CARR to go for a policeman as he had taken laudanum. He told the officer he had killed his wife and tried to kill himself. The woman was found laid out on the floor of the back bedroom with a pillow under her head, blood on the bed and the marks of a terrible struggle everywhere. She was evidently killed yesterday. CARR had stabbed himself 7 times, and had cut his left arm open, and although nearly dead from loss of blood, is still living. They have never lived happily together, and he says she deceived him as to her character before marriage. He says she attacked him with a poker and he killed her with 1 blade of a pair of shears, in self defense. He made his will today and probably will not live many hours. He is 59 years of age and she was about 50." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 6 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--CARR, who killed his wife yesterday, is reported much easier and in no immediate danger of death from his wounds or the laudanum which he swallowed this morning. His wounds have all been probed and found to not have entered the cavity of the chest. His wife has been intemperate, if nothing worse, for a long time, and he says he meditated suicide for years. A charge of murder has been entered against him." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 7 -- The remains of Mrs. CARR, who was killed by her husband, was buried today. It appears that she was jealous, without cause, of an orphan girl named **HEALY**, who lived in the family, and that the trouble which resulted in her killing, grew out of his defence of the child from her insane attacks. The neighbors assert that the girl is thoroughly respectable, and that nothing in her conduct gave the least excuse for the jealousy

which Mrs. **CARR** had for her." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 10 -- In the case of CARR, who killed his wife at the Mission Dolores, the Coroner concluded the inquest this evening. It was shown that the trouble in the family all grew out of hatred and jealousy manifested by Mrs. CARR for the orphan girl Lizzie HALEY, and while there is no reason to doubt that the conduct of the girl was irreproachable, the evidence indicated rather strongly that CARR was at the least extremely partial to her. The jury rendered a verdict of willful murder." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 11 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--In this city, February 7, George P., dearly beloved husband of Alexina CARR, and father of Mrs. Gertrude **MUHTNER** and Will H. CARR, a native of Albany, N. Y., aged 57 years, seven months and 4 days ..." (Funeral: 9 Feb 1893; Church of the Advent; Interment: Odd Fellows Cemetery). Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 9 Feb 1893. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CARR-A man named Matt. CRAFTS, charged with the murder of the notorious Bill CARR, in Tehama county, on Christmas day, was arrested on Monday last at San Francisco and will be sent to Tehama county." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 18 April 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--Hon. Jesse D. CARR passed away at Salinas last Friday morning at the age of 89 years. Mr. CARR was an early settler in California. At an early day he settled in the Salinas valley, where he has since made his home. He was a progressive citizen, charitable to a fault, and of the utmost loyalty to his friends???The funeral took place Saturday from the M.E. Church, South, at Salinas, and the interment was at Cypress Lawn Cemetery at San Francisco." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 18 Dec 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--WEALTH OF JESSE D. CARR--The will of the late Jesse D. CARR, which was filed for probate on the 19th inst., disposes of real estate, personal property and money of the aggregate value of over \$750,000. It devises to each of his five grandchildren, 200 shares of capital stock of the "Jesse D. CARR Land and Live Stock Company of Modoc County," to a number of his old friends and to the M. E. Church, South, of Salinas, the aggregate sum of \$6400; to Alisal Lodge, No. 165, I.O.O.F., for its Widows' and Orphans' Fund, the Sum of \$1000, and the residue of his estate to his three children, share and share alike. These three children are Larkin W. CARR, of Salinas, Mrs. Jesse D. SEALE and John S. CARR of San Francisco. The following are appointed as executors without bonds: Mrs. Jesse D. SEALE, of San Francisco, Larkin W. CARR, of Salinas, J. C. FRANKS, of San Francisco and Harry WINHAM, of Salinas." Source:

Big Valley Gazette (Bieber, Lassen Co., Cal.), 16 Dec 1903. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"CARR--In this city, September 7, Jessie, adopted daughter of Mrs. TESSEGIUE, aged 13 years. Friends of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday) at 3 o'clock p.m., from No. 4 Whitmore Place." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 Sept 1873.

"CARR--The will of M.E. CARR, who murdered his wife and then killed himself, was admitted to probate today. It was contested on the ground that he was insane when the will was made, but was admitted by Judge MYRICK, from the evidence that he was sane." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--In Redding, Shasta County, March 12, 1920, Mrs. Mary A. CARR, mother of Francis CARR of Redding and William P. CARR of San Francisco; a native of Ireland, aged 79 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 13 March 1920, p.21. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"CARR--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 9 -- Lieutenant Peter CARR, who fell from the steeple of the new Catholic Church, died last night. His funeral will take place tomorrow." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARR--March 22, W. H. CARR, 40, chronic dysentery, unknown [place of residence]." Source: Daily Alta California, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CARRICK--In this city, January 1, Ellen Eugenie, daughter of Richard and Maria CARRICK, aged 1 year and 8 days. Funeral services will be held TO-DAY (Saturday) at 2 o????clock p.m. from No. 340 Shipley street between Harrison avenue and Eighth street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CARRILLO--In this city, June 30, 1895, Francis Julius, beloved son of Alexander and Annie CARRILLO, and brother of Hazel and Alexander CARRILLO, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 months." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"CARRINGTON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Oct. 22 -- Today Henry CARRINGTON, a laborer [illeg] the Appraiser's Department of the Custom House, fell from the 3rd story of the store on the corner of Jackson Battery streets, and was instantly killed. The details of the accident show it to have been of a most frightful nature. Deceased formerly resided in Sacramento for many years, and is well known. He was 60 years of age; had but recently been appointed to his position. The employees in the Appraiser's Department have raised \$150 for

the relief of his family." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 23 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARROL--San Francisco Aug. 28 - Great excitement was caused here tonight by a murder and a suicide in the Peerless Saloon, on Market Street, the same place where GARNESS was killed several months ago. Richard CARROL, Sr., a prominent wholesale liquor dealer and John CHENOWETH, the proprietor of the Saloon, had a quarrel over business matters and the latter drew a revolver and shot CARROL dead. The murderer then placed the revolver to his own head and, firing, fell a corpse on the floor beside the victim. The murdered man was the senior member of the firm of CARROL & CARROL and the father of Richard CARROL, Jr., a well-known Democrat politician. He was also a member of the Assoc. of Cal. Pioneers and highly thought of in business circles. CHENOWETH was formerly prominently known in Sacramento, where he managed one of the theatres and owned a large saloon." Source: The Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CARROLL--In this city, April 11, Agnes, beloved daughter of Peter and Delia CARROLL and sister of Maggie and Mary A. CARROLL, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 1 o'clock p. m., from the residence of her parents, 44 West Mission street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 April 1900, page 6. Transcribed by Ron Filion.

"CARROLL--In this city, July 2, Bridget, daughter of John and Catherine CARROLL, a native of Donegale, Stream Hill, County Cork, Ireland, aged 6 years. [Cork and New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, Bush street, between Broderick and Devisadero, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CARROLL--Dean of Law in U.S.F. Dies--San Mateo, April 23, - Father Charles F. CARROLL, S.J., San Francisco priest, and for the past nine years dean of the law school evening division, University of San Francisco, died suddenly at San Mateo early yesterday. Funeral services will be held Wednesday morning at 10 o'clock from St. Ignatius Church. Father CARROLL was stricken as he arrived at a hotel in San Mateo, where he was to have aided in the celebration of mass. With him at the time was Father Henry J. LYNE, pastor of St. Matthews Church, San Mateo, and Father Harold KELLY. Father CARROLL was born at San Francisco in 1877. He entered the Jesuit order following his graduation from St. Ignatius College. The body was taken to St. Ignatius Church last night where it will lie in state until the funeral services." Source: Oakland Tribune, 23 April 1934. Transcribed by jch.

"CARROLL--Dennis CARROLL, nativity Ireland. Value of estate \$4005.00. Residence of Heirs, Wm. CARROLL, Hazelwood, Ireland." Source: 1863/64 San Francisco Municipal Report, Public Administrator's Report of August 1, 1864, p. 246.

"CARROLL--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: F. CARROLL." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CARROLL--In San Francisco, Nov. 20th, James, son of James CARROLL, late of Portland, O., aged 3 months and 7 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee,* 22 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CARROLL--In San Francisco, Oct. 28th, Mary Elizabeth, infant daughter of John A. and Bridget CARROLL, aged 9 months and 12 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 30 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CARROLL--Patrick CARROLL, a clerk in the delivery department of Southern Pacific Railroad Company, died from asthma while being removed form his home on Minna Street to the Receiving Hospital." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Mar 1886. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CARROLL, Patrick W., 68." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"CARROLL--In Sacramento, Oct. 18th, Rosa E., wife of George W. CARROLL, and daughter of C. McGINNIS, a native of Cobb county, Georgia, aged 24 years and 11 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Oct 1865.

"CARROLL--In this city, May 9, John J., beloved husband of the late Sarah J. CARROLL and beloved father of Mackie and Frank CARROLL and Mrs. J. F. MURPHY and the late Mrs. John J. MORRRISSEY and Joseph A. CARROLL, a native of Stevens Green, Dublin, Ireland, age 91 years. (b.c.1822) ** Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), 20 Twenty-eight street, near San Jose Avenue; thence to St. Paul's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Contact: Tim Holl timothy holl@hotmail.com Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 May 1914, p.4.

"CARSS--In this city, June 11, 1895, Robert John, son of the late Robert and Catherine CARSS,

and brother of Mrs. M. **BROWN** and Hannah **CARRS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years, (3? or 8?) months and 5 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday) at 1:30 o???clock PM from his late residence at 51 Louise Street. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"CARSON--In this city, Oct. 21st, George Bernard CARSON, son of Bernard and Rebecca CARSON, aged 1 years, 11 months and 28 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Oct 1865.

"CARSON--Dispatch from San Francisco, Feb. 9 -- J.G. CARSON, an old member of the volunteer fire department, who died at Vallejo, will be buried here [Stockton] tomorrow." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARSON--In this city, May 2, 1888, JAMES GILMORE CARSON, beloved husband of Nellie H. CARSON, and eldest son of Rebecca and the late Bernard CARSON, a native of Londonderry, Ireland; aged 44 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1 Henrietta Square, off Eleventh Street, near Folsom." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 May 1888. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"CARSON--In this city, June 26, Robert E. CARSON, a native of London, England, aged 52 years. A member of Austrian Benevolent society and Templar Grove, No. 19, U.A.O.D. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, June 29, at 1:30 o'clock, from the Druids' Hall, 413 Sutter street. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Remains at parlors of Valente, Marini & Co., 1524 Stockton street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"CARSON--In this city, February 8, William O. CARSON, a native of Brooklyn, N.Y., aged 21 years, 2 months and 12 days. [New York and Brooklyn papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Tuesday)at 10 o???clock a.m. from St. Mary???s Cathedral, where a solemn Requiem Mass will be given for the repose of his soul." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CARSTEN--In this city, February 3, Christian, beloved husband of Johanna CARSTEN, a native of Egersuil, Norway, aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today, Saturday, at 2:30 from his late residence, 254 Branuan Street, between First and Second. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888.

Transcribed by Sylvia.

"CARSTONS--In this city, June 25, 1907, Irene Triess CARSTONS, beloved daughter of Peter and Marie CARSTONS, and sister of Estelle CARSTONS, a native of San Francisco, CA, aged 2 months and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"CARSTONS--In this city, June 25, 1907, William CARSTONS, dearly beloved son of Fred and the late Clara CARSTONS, and brother of Charles, Fred Jr., and Peter CARSTONS, and the late Mrs. Katie McDADE and Mrs. Clara WATKINS, a native of San Francisco, CA, aged 27 years, 4 months, and 26 days. A member of brotherhood of teamsters. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, June 28, at 10:30 a.m., from the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission Street, between Twenty-Fifth and Twenty-Sixth. Interment Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 June 1907, page 13. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"CARSTENBROCK--Were Killed in Wreck of Hotel -- MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), May 5 - From relatives who went to San Francisco in quest of them it is learned that John C.

CARSTENBROCK and wife, former residents of Marysville, were among those killed by the earthquake of the 18th inst. They had quarters in the Corona Hotel, corner Sixth and Folsom Streets, from which building only the landlord escaped. In all, thirty-three were killed in the Corona. Mrs. CARSTENBROCK was formerly Miss Mary WITT, of Live Oak, Sutter County. Two children of the unfortunate couple were luckily left with friends in Sacramento when they moved from that place to the bay six months ago. Mrs. William BEDEAU, of this city, is a sister of CARSTENBROCK." Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA), 5 May 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CARTER--In this city, July 12, 1943, Annie Paxton, beloved wife of the late Walter S. CARTER, loving mother of Charles Paxton CARTER. Funeral services will be held Wednesday afternoon, 3 o'clock, at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk. Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 July 1943.

"CARTER--In Oakland, February 10, 1932, Cecilia K. CARTER, a native of Oakland, Calif." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 Feb, 1932. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"CARTER--DEATH of CHARLES D. CARTER -- Charles D. CARTER, the prominent real estate agent of San Francisco, died suddenly on Thursday evening. He has been for several years President of the Board of Managers of the Industrial School. After presiding over a meeting of

the Board, he returned home at 11 o'clock, was attacked with a fit of apoplexy, and died in about 2 hours. The 'Bulletin' of last evening says: Mr. **CARTER** had resided in this city [San Francisco] since 1849. For many years he had been extensively engaged in real estate business and the publication of a valuable real estate circular. At the time of his death he was President of the Society of Pioneers, and of the Board of Industrial School Managers. He was a native of New York, 46 years of age, and leaves a widow and children in this city residing on Taylor street. Meetings will be held this evening by the various bodies and societies of which he was a member, to take suitable action in respect to his memory." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 27 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARTER--Constantine CARTER, a native of France, aged 72 years, was found dead in his room in Polk alley, leading off Stockton street, near Broadway. There is reason to suppose that the deceased put an end to his own life. The Coroner has also taken charge of his remains." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CARTER--In San Francisco, Nov. 28th, Francis CARTER, aged 58 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 April 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CARTER--In this city, July 1, 1895, John, beloved son of Mary and the late Patrick CARTER, and brother of William, Joseph, Hugh and Mary CARTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years 5 months and 1 day." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"CARTER--In this city, June 23, Hugh Leonard, loving son of Mary A. and the late George J. CARTER and loving brother of George M., Oliver J., Julia L. and the late Edmond CARTER, a native of San Francisco. (New Bedford and Whittingsville, Mass., papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), at 9:15 o'clock a.m., from the parlors of Valente, Marini, Marais & Co., 649 Green street, between Stockton and Powell streets; thence to St. Brigid's Church, whre a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 June 1913. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"CARTER--In this city, December 5, Mollie CARTER, aged 31 years, 10 months and 25 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"CARTMELL--In this city, December 20, Joseph Henry, only son of Margaret and the late James CARTMELL, a native of New York, aged 23 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m. from the

residence of his mother, 179 Jessie street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CARTWRIGHT--In this city, June 2, Jane, beloved wife of David S. CARTWRIGHT, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from her late residence, (75 or 76)? Brady street, between Twelfth and Thirteenth streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 5 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CARTY--In this city, May 16, Annie CARTY, a native of Ireland. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 560 Castro street, between Eighteenth and Nineteenth. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 18 May 1906.

"CARUTHERS--In this city, Feb. 16, 1946, William Hibbert CARUTHERS, husband of Esta CARUTHERS, son of Mrs. Julia CARUTHERS, brother of Mrs. Mark BEAUCHAMP, both of Louisville, Kentucky; a native of Montgomery City, Missouri. A member of The Family; California Commandery No. 1, K. T., and past president of Civic League of Improvement Clubs. Notice of funeral later. Friends may call at Gray's, 1545 Divisadero St., at Post." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1946. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read

"CARVALHO--In this city, January 29, Charles Theodore CARVALHO, a native of Batavia, Java, aged 35 years, 4 months, and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, on Tuesday afternoon, February 1st, at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 1120 Howard street, between Seventh and Eighth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Jan 1870.

"CASADY--In this city, Nov. 13th, James Eugene CASADY, aged 16 years, a native of Wisconsin." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Nov 1865.

"CASANOVA--In this city, July 5, Virginia, mother of Henry CASANOVA, a native of Italy, aged 61 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 2:50 o'clock p.m., from St. Francis Church, Vallejo street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1875.

"CASAR--In San Rafael, December 21, Charles, son of William and Rose CASAR, aged 5 years, 4 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday), at 12 1/2 o'clock p.m., upon arrival of boat from San Rafael." Source:

San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Dec 1873.

"CASASSA--In this city, December 1, Armando G.B., son of D. CASASSA, aged 6 years and 9 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*. 3 Dec 1885.

"CASELLI--In this city, June 4, Cesare CASELLI, beloved cousin of A. DOMENICI, a native of Italy." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CASEY--In this city, May 28, Ann, beloved mother of William and Frank CASEY and Mrs. J.P. DERMODY, a native of Loughrea, County Galway, Ireland, aged 75 years. Funeral from her residence 416 1/2 Natoma Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CASEY--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Catherine, wife of James CASEY, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CASEY--Edward." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"CASEY--In this city, April 25, 1919, Ellen CASEY, beloved aunt of Mrs. Josie JENKINS, Mrs Bernice O'FARRELL, Mrs. James PHILLIPS and the late George O'HARE, a native of Ireland. (Livermore papers please copy.) Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, April 28, 1919, at 8:30 a.m., from the family home. 878 52nd street, thence to Sacred Heart church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Internment, Holy Sepulchre cemetery." Source: Oakland Tribune, 27 April 1919. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"CASEY--In this city, June 1, at St. Mary???s Hospital, James T. CASEY, beloved brother of Dr. John CASEY and uncle of Margaret CASEY, a native of Tennessee, aged 47 years, a member of the International Association of Machinists, Union No. 68." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CASEY--In this city, February 2, M.F., beloved husband of Ellen CASEY, a native of Canada, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today, Saturday at 2 o'clock from the undertaking parlors of McAvoy & Gallagher, 20 Fifth Street. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"CASHMAN--In Alameda, March 1, William F. CASHMAN, a native of Ireland, aged 74 years

and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 4 March 1895.

"CASHMAN--A solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of the soul of Mrs. William CASHMAN at Port Costa tomorrow (Saturday) at 9 o'clock a.m. Friends are invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CASNER--In San Francisco, March 20th, David CASNER, a native of Ohio, aged 33 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CASS--Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: L. CASS, 66, Sonora, old age and general debility." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CASS--Coroner???s Inquest--The coroner was called yesterday to hold an inquest on the body of L. CASS, a native of Sonora, Mexico, found dead on board a Chilean vessel at Long wharf. Verdict of jury; "Death from old age and general debility." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CASSERLY--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, Patrick S. CASSERLY, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CASSINELLI--In this city, June 18, Teresa, dearly beloved wife of the late John CASSINELLI, loving mother of Steve, John and Peter CASSINELLI, mother-in-law of John GARIBALDI and grandmother-in-law of Pietro BERTONELLI, a native of the Province of Genoa, Italy, aged 85 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 9:15 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 1410 Twenty-ninth avenue South, near Railroad avenue; thence to Corpus Christi Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10:30 o'clock a.m., thence to Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 June 1911, p. 4. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"CAST--Elmer Acquilla CAST died March 2, 1924, St Francis Hospital, San Francisco. Age 56. Husband of Elizabeth (CAMERON) CAST. Son of Acquilla C. CAST and Isabella Jane ROBINSON. Born Iroquois County, Illinois." Source: Death certificate, CA Dept of Vital Statistics. Contact: Catherine Grant csgrant@uniserve.com

"CAST--Interment in San Francisco, April 16, J.A. CAST, Virginia, 42." Source: Alta California,

27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CASTLE--In Redding, Shasta County, March 17, 1918, Walter CASTLE of San Francisco, native of California, aged 23 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 20 May 1918. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CASTRO--C. LOPEZ has filed the last will and testament of Maria A.C. CASTRO, who died in San Francisco on August 16, 1913. The will was executed on April 9, 1912. The estate consists of real estate at San Juan, San Benito county and personal property valued at \$500. The legatees under the will are Mrs. J.F. LOPEZ, Joe F. CASTRO, Alfred A. CASTRO, and Mrs. M.C. LARSON, all of South San Francisco." Source: *Daly City Record*, 5 Sept 1913. Transcribed by ich.

"CASTELHUN -- In this city, November 1, Dr. Frederick Karl CASTELHUN, beloved husband of Lydia P. CASTELHUN, and father of F. Carl, Ernest, Dr. Paul, Erwin, Walter, Ella and Maida CASTELHUN, and brother of Mrs. Louise CADDY, F.J., J.C. and the late MarieCASTELHUN and the late Mrs. August WEIDENBACH; a native of Nordheim, Hesse-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 77 years, 8 months and 4 days. (St. Louis papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Friday, November 3, at 10 o'clock, at 1078 Valencia street. Cremation, Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Nov 1905. Contact: Scott Trimble stst@stst.net.

"CASTELHUN -- In this city, November 7, Dr. John CASTELHUN, a native of Germany, aged 91 years and 1 day." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, Nov 1881. Contact: Scott Trimble stst@stst.net

"CASTLES--In this city, July 9, Patrick CASTLES, a native of Tullaughmore, King's Ireland, aged 89 years. [New York and Dublin papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesay), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his son, James CASTLES, Mission street, near Thirty-first, above the Four-Mile House. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 July 1883.

"CASTOR--Diana E., died 3 April 1978 at Marshall Hale Hospital, 3773 Sacramento St., San Francisco. Usual Residence 350 University Ave., #259, San Francisco, CA. Widowed. Age 92. Born 8 Aug 1885 in California. Father Dan **EDWARDS** of England. Mother Rose **FANNIN** of CA. Informant, Rose C. **BAIRD**, daughter. Buried Cypress Lawn. Funeral Director N. Gray." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CATE--In Tamhill county, O.T., on the 14th...John T. **CATE**, in the 40th year of his age." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 April 1856.

"CAUDLEBACH--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: L.P. CAUDLEBACH." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CAURSEY.-SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Feb. 25 - John CAURSEY, a negro musician, committed suicide yesterday by poison while laboring under temporary insanity." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 Feb 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"CAVANAGH--In this city, February 4, Charles Edward, beloved husband of Margaret A. CAVANAGH (nee DOWNEY), a native of San Andresas, Calaveras County, aged 34 years, 9 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, corner Lilac avenue and Twenty-fourth street, between Mission and Capp. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"CAVANAUGH--In this city, August 9, Mrs. Sarah CAVANAUGH (widow), a native of Nova Scotia, aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Monday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her sister, Mrs. A. JACQUOT, No. 17 Stockton place." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Aug. 1884.

"CAVENEY--In this city, March 4, Hugh J., dearly beloved husband of Mary CAVENEY, loving father of Hubert and Eldred CAVENEY, son of Ann and the late John CAVENEY, and brother of Thomas, John and George CAVENEY, Mrs. T.J. O'BOYLE, Mrs. P.J. BUCKLEYand the late James CAVENEY, a native of Scranton, Pa., aged 37 years. (Scranton, Pa., papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, March 6, at 8:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 3134 Twenty-third street; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"CAVERLY--San Francisco, July 29 - Mrs. Hattie CAVERLY, 26 years and 4 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CAZNEAU--In this city, July 11, at his residence, 113 Stockton street, Gen., Thomas N. CAZNEAU, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CAZNEAU--[On 10 July 1873] General Thomas N. CAZNEAU died at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CEREGHINO--In this city, May 25, Joseph CEREGHINO, of the firm of CEREGHINO & DEVENEDETTI, a native of Italy, aged 44 years, 9 months and 15 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 2 o'clock, from the Italian Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated at 11 o'clock, for the repose of his soul. Interment, Italian Benevolent Society Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"CEREGHINO--In this city, November 13, Stefano CEREGHINO, beloved husband of Angela CEREGHINO, and father of Luigi, George, Leo, Rose and Mary CEREGHINO, a native of San Vincenzo di Favale, Italy, aged 47 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, Fri. 14, Nov 1902. Contact: CC Molinari molett@sonnet.com

"CETU[?]AN--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, N. CETU[?]AN, Panama, 33." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CHADUCK--March 4, Henry CHADUCK.." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CHADWICK--In this city, Nov. 29th, John CHADWICK, aged 35 years, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 1 Dec 1865.

"CHALMERS--At Berkeley, July 25, George CHALMERS, a native of Scotland, aged about 70 years. [???native of Fifeshire, Scotland, and in company with his parents came to America in 1858 [must be a typo -- 1838?]. His father, Wm. CHALMERS, and mother, Isabel (BARKER) CHALMERS were both native of Acotland. Upon arriving in America Mr. CHALMERS, Sr. located at Newbury, Orange county, Vermont, qhere he raised his family and there passed away. The subject of this obituary sailed from New York city to California, via the Isthmus of Panama, on the steamer ???Georgia.?????he spent 6 months in Panama working??? He there fitted up the first theatre in that historic town and also aided in the fitting out of a steamer.

He then proceeded on??? landed in San Francisco in August, 1850... going to Calaveras county. Later he returned to San Francisco??? [in] 1856 he located in this section??? stock-raising until the winter of 1863-4... also engaged in the milling business at Castroville, building the Castroville Mills in 1865... returned to San Juan where he resided continuously until a few years ago, when he moved to Berkeley??? Deceased was married, Oct. 26, 1856, to Mary S., a daughter of the late Edward L.B. **SMITH**, one of the first residents and a time honored citizen of San Juan. Of the 11 children born to deceased, 4 are now living, viz: Mrs. J. **CABERA**, of Fresno; Mrs. J. **MITCHELL**, of Castroville; Angie M. **CHALMERS** and Leona Z. **CHALMERS**??? The funeral took place at San Juan last Wednesday afternoon???] [San Juan -- The remains of the late Geo. **CHALMERS**???arrived here on the noon train last Tuesday and were interred on Wednesday afternoon in our Cemetery???Deceased was a pioneer architect and contractor of this section???He died of pneumonia after an illness of 10 days??? duration???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 29 July 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHALMERS--MAN DROWNS WHILE REPAIRING A DAM. Damage to a Mining Company's Property Will Require a Year to Repair Besides Entailing Much Financial Loss. [Special Dispatch to "The Examiner."] MERCED, December 14. -- News has reached here that a portion of the dam on the Merced river near Benton Mills, Mariposa county, has washed out resulting one death and great financial loss. The dam was built by the Mariposa Commercial and Mining Company for the purpose of applying power for their numerous mines in that locality. It was completed a year ago at a cost of \$33,000. The break in the dam consists of a hole three feet long and three or four feet high and is located at the bottom of the foundation. An immense body of water is pouring through the hole and as all efforts to stop the leak have failed, the superintendent has given up hope and it is expected the entire dam will be washed out. A years' time will be required to reconstruct it. Among the men employed to repair the leak was John CHALMERS, who has been in the employ of the company for sometime. In stepping or jumping from one timber to another he fell into the swift current of the river and was drowned." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CHALMERS--In this city, December 26, George F. CHALMERS, beloved husband of Minnie SNYDER CHALMERS, a native of Canada. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 Dec 1905, page 10. Transcribed by Joyce Benson

"CHAMBERS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Miss A. CHAMBERS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor."

"CHAMBERS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. CHAMBERS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CHAMBERS--In this city, April 29, 1902, Maggie CHAMBERS, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CHAMBERS--In Sacramento, Nov. 20th, W.G. CHAMBERS, native of England." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 Nov 1865.

"CHAMBLEIN--In San Francisco, June 19th, Mrs. Eliza Jane CHAMBLEIN, aged 32 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 22 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHANDLER--In this city, March 17, Charles CHANDLER, a native of New York, aged 83 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 March, 1895.

"CHANDLER--DEATH -- at the Mission Dolores, Leonard L. CHANDLER, of San Francisco, formerly of Lexington, Mass., aged 80 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 7 Nov 1853. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHANDLER--In San Francisco, May 5th, Helen Emma, wife of Richard D. CHANDLER, aged 30 years, 3 months and 25 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 10 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHANDLER--In this city, December 24, Martha A. CHANDLER, beloved mother of Mrs. Elbridge DURBROW. (Waltham, Mass., papers please copy.) Interment took place Tuesday, December 26." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 27 Dec 1905, page 10. Transcribed by Joyce Benson.

"CHANDON--Passing of Blind CHANDON, A Well Known Pioneer of Yuba County Dies at the Bay. Frederick A. CHANDON, yielding some three weeks ago to the attacks of Bright's Disease and a complication of ailments, he was removed to Waldeck Sanitarium, San Francisco, that he might have better medical attention and where after ten days of suffering finally came to an end last Sunday [June 12, 1904]. Frederick Adolphus CHANDON was born about 1834 in Saint Louis, MO. He was a prominent farmer in Marysville, California and moved to San Francisco, CA in 1892." Source: *Marysville Daily Appeal*, 18 June 1904. Contact: Debbie Hammond

debbiejohn@netvista.net

"CHANET--In this city, Sept. 17th, at the City and County Hospital, Charles CHANET, aged 40 years, a native of France." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Sept 1865.

"CHAPIN--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, H. CHAPIN, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CHAPMAN--Judge Reynolds has authorized the issue of a writ of habeas corpus to bring Jim EOFF, who killed CHAPMAN, before the 4th District Court, for hearing, on the ground of illegal imprisonment." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 25 Feb 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPMAN--Judge Reynolds has authorized the issue of a writ of habeas corpus to bring Jim EOFF, who killed CHAPMAN, before the 4th District Court, for hearing, on the ground of illegal imprisonment." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 25 Feb 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPMAN--In San Francisco, April 28th, Cyrus C. CHAPMAN, aged 46 years." Source: *The Pacific Coast* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 14 May 1881. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPMAN--Ned CHAPMAN who died in San Francisco following an operation was buried Thursday. Ned CHAPMAN was a native of Healdsburg." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 19 Aug 1921. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CHAPMAN--BY TELEGRAPH TO THE UNION - Eoff Acquitted - Treasure Receipts - Funeral of Captain Seeley - Further Particulars of the Explosion - Arrival - SAN FRANCISCO, May 1st. The topic of conversation to-night is the acquittal of Joseph EOFF for the murder of CHAPMAN. The jury retired soon after four this evening, and were only absent a few moments whey they returned with a verdict of not guilty. It was proved that CHAPMAN fired the first shot, though the testimony altogether seemed to show that EOFF incited the difficulty and intended to hurt CHAPMAN. The verdict occasions much surprise as the case was prosecuted with great vigor." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 2 May 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CHAPMAN--DEATH of W.B. CHAPMAN -- W.B. CHAPMAN, the Comedian, so well known as a popular actor in this city, where he was ever a great favorite, died at his residence in San Francisco on the 8th inst. Mr. CHAPMAN was the first who opened the Stockton Theatre, which he made so popular with our citizens by his own irresistible powers, seconded as they were by his sisters, Miss Caroline CHAPMAN and Mrs. W.B. HAMILTON. He was aged 70 years. The S.F. 'Alta,' speaking of his death, says: "For 29 years, Mr. CHAPMAN has held a prominent and

distinguished position upon the American stage. He began his career as a boy, at Covent Garden Theatre, where his father had been an actor during 30 years, and where his brother Sam, 2 years his junior, played Prince Arthur in "King John," with Mrs. SIDDONS. From thence he went to the English Opera House, and became noted for singing many of the songs of the elder MATTHEWS. In 1828, he received offers to visit the United States, and accepted an engagement with Mr. GOVERNEUR, making his 1st appearance at the Bowery Theatre, New York. Two years after, he became joint manager with his brother Sam, of the Walnut Street Theatre, Philadelphia. As a low comedian he was always ranked among the 1st in the country, and Dr. PANGLOSS, Billy LACKADAY, Toney LUMPKIN and a very wide range of characters, including eccentric comedy, and, later in life, leading old men, Mr. CHAPMAN had no superior, while in many personations he stood unrivalled. He possessed an infinite fund of humor -- its quality the most unctuous and irresistible. For a few months past, Mr. CHAPMAN evinced symptoms of declining health, but his friends and family did not apprehend the swift approach of the final summons, until a few hours before his death. His close was calm and peaceful. The last words to his devoted brother, Mr. HAMILTON, were: "It's over now -- they story's told." And placidly he sank to sleep. Mr. CHAPMAN leaves a wife -- for 27 years the constant and beloved companion of his joys and sorrows -- and 2 boys, both of whom already evince bright tokens of that histrionic genius with which so many of the family have been gifted." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 11 Nov 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPMAN--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Jan. 20 -- Wm. CHAPMAN died at 10 o'clock last night. The funeral will take place tomorrow." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 21 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPMAN--The funeral of Wm. D. CHAPMAN today was very largely attended." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 22 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPMAN--January 17th [1863] - William D. CHAPMAN, well known in sporting circles, shot and mortally wounded at San Francisco by James L. EOFF." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 1 Jan 1864. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHAPMAN--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Jan. 20 -- Wm. CHAPMAN died at 10 o'clock last night. The funeral will take place tomorrow." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 21 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPMAN--The funeral of Wm. D. CHAPMAN today was very largely attended." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 22 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAPPELL.-In this city, November 27, Frances, wife of William CHAPPELL, aged 51 years, 1 month and 10 days. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 646 Seventeenth street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 29 Nov 1885.

"CHAPELLE--[Oct 19th 1867] - A. Marius CHAPELLE, of San Francisco, jumped overboard from the steamer Washoe and was drowned." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHAPELLE--SUPPOSED SUICIDE -- The Coroner's jury of San Francisco have completed the inquest on the body of the woman Emma CHAPELLE, and find that deceased was a native of Hartford, Connecticut, age unknown, and that she came to her death from an overdose of opium, but whether administered by her own hand or that of another, they are unable to say." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 19 Oct 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHARLOCK--In East Oakland, December 25, at 1120 East Twenty-first street, William Henry, beloved husband of Mary L. CHARLOCK, and father of Mrs. P.W. CRAIG, Mrs. W. Burton BROWN, William H. CHARLOCK Jr., Clifford CHARLOCK of Honolulu, Nat B. CHARLOCK and the late Mrs. John RUSH, a native of New York, aged 76 years, 9 months and 8 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral services Wednesday, December 27, at 1:30 o'clock, at the Twenty-third avenue Baptist Church, corner of Twenty-third avenue and East Seventeeth street, East Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 Dec 1905, page 10. Transcribed by Joyce Benson.

"CHASE--In San Francisco, Cal., January 13, 1928, Albert D., beloved husband of Blanche E. CHASE, father of Thomas G. and Sidney E. RYAN, son of James Edgar CHASE and the late Mary J. CHASE, brother of Oscar E. CHASE of Pacific Grove, Hal H. CHASE of Arizona and Mrs. Frank TOPHAM of Lindsey, Cal., a native of Los Gatos, California, aged 53 years, 2 months and 18 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Monday), January 16, 1928 o'clock p.m. from the chapel of Hocking & Williams, East Santa Clara street, at Eighth. Interment Oak Hill Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 16 Jan 1928, p. 28. Transcribed by jch.

"CHASE--In this city, Feb. 15, 1946, Alice Bradstreet CHASE, daughter of the late Rufus and Julia E. R. CHASE, sister of Mrs. Osgood PUTNAM and Mrs. Helen C. WEST, aunt of Helen T. WEST; aged 91 years 6 months. Funeral service at 11 a.m. Monday, Feb. 18, at Gray's, Divisadero St., at Post." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1946. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read

"CHASE--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 25, B. CHASE, Barnstable, Mass., 48." Source: Alta

California, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CHASE--In this city, Aug. 20th, Benjamin T. CHASE, of the firm of Chase and Macdonald, a native of Providenc, Rhode Island, aged 43 years. Friends and acquantances are repsectfully invited to attend his funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 11 a.m. from No. 220 Fremont street, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 21 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"CHASE--State Agricultural Director Charles M. CHASE, died in San Francisco yesterday morning [10 Jan 1899], after a brief illness. He had attended the meeting of The State Agricultural Society, which was held in the city the other day, and when he returned to his home he was attacked from pneumonia from which he died. Mr. CHASE was born in Maryland in 1831 and came to California in 1852. He was a Mason and Knight Templar and by reason of his business interests in different sections, was well known through out the State. He married Mrs. Kate BOWLEY, the widow of his former partner. She survives him. He leaves a sister, Louise, who lives in Baltimore, Maryland; a borther, Henry A. CHASE and a nephew, Fred. H. CHASE." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CHASE--In this city, July 9, George D, son of James B. and Laura W. CHASE, aged 9 years, 8 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CHASE--In San Francisco, Jan. 1st, Grace Lillian, only daughter of Dr. R.P. and L.R. CHASE, aged 5 years and 9 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 4 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHASE--Sept 30 Nathan CHASE, N.W. 26. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"CHASE--In this city, December 3, Robert Park CHASE, M.D., a native of Geneva, N.Y., aged 70 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Dec 1885.

"CHASE--On United States transport, Sherman, December 25, Rev. Edward CHASE, beloved son of Mrs. A.L. CHASE, a native of Portland, Me. Chaplain of Thirteenth Infantry, United States Army, and a member of Manila Council of the Knights of Columbus. The funeral will take place Monday, February 3, at 9:30 o'clock, from the parlors of S.A. White & Co.; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. KNIGHTS OF COLUMBUS - THE OFFICERS and members of San

Francisco Council, No. 615, Knights of Columbus, are directed to attend the funeral of our brother, Rev. Edward **CHASE** of Manila Council, No. 1000, Monday, February 3, at 9:30 o'clock, from the parlors of S.A. White & Co., 1214 Eddy Street. John J. **O'TOOLE**, Grand Knight." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"CHASE--Mr. & Mrs. R.P. LATHROP went to San Francisco yesterday to attend the funeral of W.W. CHASE. Mr. CHASE was one of the most prominent hay merchants in the State." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Sept 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHASE--In this city, January 7, 1937, Sidney F., beloved husband of Edna E. CHASE, loving father of Eugene F. and Alan E. CHASE, brother of Charels, Eugene J., and John CHASE, Mrs. J.E. HELLER, Mrs. Mabel YOUNG, Mrs. F. SKINNER, and Mrs. H. SILVA. Funeral tomorrow (Saturday) at 9:30 a.m, from Gantner, Felder, Kenny's Chapel, 1965 Market street at Duboce ave. thence to St. James' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 10 a.m. Interment Holy Cross." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Jan 1937.

"CHASE--In this city, June 28, William G., husband of Mrs. Ella CHASE and father of Miss Alma CHASE and Mrs. J.H. MOLERA, a native of Springfield, Me. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"CHATTERTON--In this city, February 10, Agnes Marian, beloved daughter of James and Catherine CHATTERTON, a native of San Franicsco, aged 2 years and 10 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her parents, No. 140 Fourth street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Feb 1882.

"CHAUVETTE--From San Francisco, Feb. 21 -- Judge SAWYER today, after hearing the evidence for the prosecution, the same as given before the Coroner, in the case of Dr. Chas. O'DONNEL, charge with causing the death of Mrs. HAND by producing an abortion, dismissed the complaint, stating that he did not consider that the testimony established the charge, and thought that it would be a dangerous precedent to hold a physician for trial for so serious an offense without most direct and positive testimony. O'DONNEL's friends applauded him when the decision was made. O'DONNEL is still to be examined on a charge of causing the death of Eugenie CHAUVETTE in the same manner some months since." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 22 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHAVERRI--In this city, Ismael CHAVERRI, aged 18 years and 3 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"CHAVLETTOT--AN OLD MAN BURNED to DEATH -- We learn from a telegraphic dispatch that at San Francisco on Saturday night an old Frenchman, 60 years of age, named Prasper CHAVLETTOT, a rag picker, was burned to death. He lived alone in a little shanty on the Mission road, and it is supposed that he went home drunk, and by some means set his place on fire. The shanty was consumed, and his body found the next morning burned to a crisp." Source: Weekly Stockton Democrat,14 Feb 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"CHEENEY--In this city, August 12, Henry W. CHEENEY, a native of Vermont, aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the Hall of the A.P.A., No. 417 Bush street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Aug 1868, p.3.

"CHEEVER--In this city, August 18, Captain Henry A. CHEEVER, a native of Manchester, Mass., aged 57 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 26 Essex street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Aug 1873.

"CHELINI--In this city, April 10, 1919, Emilio CHELINI, beloved husband of Eugenia CHELINI, loving father of Valentino, Narciso and Emerico CHELINI, Mrs. Josephine GAINY and Mrs. Rose GATTO. A native of Italy, aged 69 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), at 9:30 a.m. for the family residence, 3062 Polk St.; thence to SS. Peter and Paul's Church, where mass will be said, Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 April 1919, p.4. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"CHELINI, Eugene--Petaluma--Services will be at 10 am tomorrow for Eugene J. CHELINI, 74, who diedyesterday in a Petaluma rest home after a long illness. He was a native of San Francisco and was a retired Teamster, having resided in Petaluma....was at 1272 Mina Way. CHELINI was a member of Teamsters Local 85 of San Francisco, and the Dolphin Swimming and Boating Club, San Francisco. He is survived by his wife, Mrs Sue CHELINI, Petaluma; his sons Eugen J CHELINI, Petaluma; Al CHELINI, San Jose, daughters, Mrs Verna PHIPPS, Petaluma; Mrs Vicki RODRIGUEZ, San Jose; a sister, Mrs Esther O'CONNER, Berkeley; and 11 grandchildren. Services will be at Sorensen Funeral Home with private burial at Calvary Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary will be at 8 o'clock tonight at the mortuary. Contributions are preferred to the American Cancer Society." Source: Santa Rosa Press Democrat, March 13, 1973. Submitted by Cristine Ham.

"CHELINI--In this city, March 8, 1933, Eugenia CHELINI, dearly beloved wife of the late Emilio

Chelini, loving mother of Narciso, Americo and Valentino **CHELINI**, Mrs. Rose **GATTO**, Josephine **GAINER** and Anna **CHELINI**; a native of Italy aged 79 years 4 days. A member of Saint Ann's Society of SS. Peter and Paul's Church. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Friday, March 10, 1933 at 9:30 a.m.from the chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co., 649 Green St.; thence to SS. Peter and Paul's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 March 1933, p.9. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"CHELINI--In this city Jaonuary 6, 1952 Narciso CHELINI beloved husband of the late Amelia CHELINI, loving father of Eugene, Alfred and Esther CHELINI, idolized grandfather of Glen, Alfred, Eugene, Vickie and Verna CHELINI, Sharon, Judy and Michael STEWART, brother of Americo CHELINI and Josephine GAINER; a native of Italy aged 75 years. A member of Volta Grove Druids No. 88; Societa Operia Italiana Di M. S. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 9 at 11:15 a. m. from the Chapel of Valente Marini, Perata & Co. 4840 Mission St. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Jan 1952, p. 21. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"CHELINI--In this city, Sept. 19, 1944. Valentine CHELINI, dearly beloved husband of Anna CHELINI, beloved brother of Narciso and Americo CHELINI, Rose GATTO and Josephine GAINER: a native of San Francisco, aged 53 years 7 months 13 days. A member of Independent Order of Foresters, Court S. F. No. 10. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on Friday, Sept. 22 at 9:45 a. m. from the chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co. 649 Green St.; thence to SS. Peter and Paul's Church, where a high mass will be celebrated, commencing at 10:15 a. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examinier, 21 Sept 1944, p. 11. Contact: Jo Ann ellievader@yahoo.com

"CHENOWETH--San Francisco Aug. 28 - Great excitement was caused here tonight by a murder and a suicide in the Peerless Saloon, on Market Street, the same place where GARNESS was killed several months ago. Richard CARROL, Sr., a prominent wholesale liquor dealer and John CHENOWETH, the proprietor of the Saloon, had a quarrel over business matters and the latter drew a revolver and shot CARROL dead. The murderer then placed the revolver to his own head and, firing, fell a corpse on the floor beside the victim. The murdered man was the senior member of the firm of CARROL & CARROL and the father of Richard CARROL, Jr., a well-known Democrat politician. He was also a member of the Assoc. of Cal. Pioneers and highly thought of in business circles. CHENOWETH was formerly prominently known in Sacramento, where he managed one of the theatres and owned a large saloon." Source: The Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CHERNIKH: Barbara L.- In S.F., November 4, 1992; dearly beloved wife of the late John L. CHERNIKH; loving sister of Pauline & Clement SHIELDS & loving sister-in-law of Helen CHERNIKH; also survived by 7 loving nieces & nephews, 11 grand nieces & nephews, 1 great grand niece & 1 great grand nephew; age 75; a graduate of Lowell High School; attended S.F.State Univ.; a retired 30 yr. employee of the City of S.F. Friends may call Sat. between 5:00 P.M. & 8:00 P.M. & Sun. 1:00 P.M. til 9:00 P.M. and are invited to attend the Vigil Service Sun. 7:30 P.M. at the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave. The Funeral Mass will be celabrated Monday 10:30 A.M. at St. Monica's Church, Geary Blvd. at 24th Ave. Committal will follow at the Serbian Cemetery, Colma." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Nov 1992, p. A-16. Contact: Delbert T. Greer Kacm9794@aol.com

"CHERNIKH--John L.- In S.F., June 23, 1992; dearly beloved husband of Barbara CHERNIKH; dear brother-in-law of Pauline & Clement SHIELDS & Helen CHERNIKH; also survived by numerous nieces & nephews; aged 84; a retired 30 year member of the Retail Clerks Union. Friends may call after 9AM Thursday and are invited to attend the Funeral Liturgy at 10AM Friday at the EVERGREEN MORTUARY of McAvoy O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Tenth Ave. Interment will follow at the Serbian Cemetery, Colma." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 June 1992, p.A-17. Contact: Delbert T. Greer Kacm9794@aol.com

"CHERRY--In Polk county, O.T., on the 9th Dec., Mrs. Margaret E., wife of Alpheus F. CHERRY, aged 20 years, 9 months and 12 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 4 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CHESTER--In this city, March 22, 1882, Mollie CHESTER, daughter of C.H. and Annie CHESTER, aged 2 years, 9 months, and 20 days. The funeral will take place today (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 124 14th Street." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"CHEVALIER--In this city, August 11, Alonzo CHEVALIER, known as James TAYLOR, a native of St. Mary's, Georgia, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances, and those of Henry J. SPILMAN and George WEBB, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of Henry J. SPILMAN, No. 4 Beale place." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 Aug 1881.

"CHEVALIER--In this city, September 2d, Louis CHEVALIER, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Sept 1865.

"CHICK--In San Francisco, May 3, 1913, William F. CHICK, son of the late Augustus C. and

Mary A. CHICK, father of Mrs. T. DEASY, Mrs. W.M. ADAMS, Mrs. A. ESCOFFIERand Netta CHICK and brother of Harry E., Arthur J. and the late Donald A. CHICK, a native of Oroville, Butte County, aged 57 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 May 1913. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHICKERING--In San Francisco, Oct. 2d, Celestia, wife of Holland G. CHICKERING, aged 32 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHILD--George R., 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"CHILDERS--In this city, February 1, 1967. Allan CHILDERS, dearly beloved brother of R. Harold and Irvin CHILDERS, beloved brother-in-law of Bernice CHILDERS. A member and past president of the Golden Gate Angling and Casting Club and the Laundry and Cleaning Drivers Union No. 256. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday, Feb. 4, at 9:15 a.m. from the Mortuary of W. C. Lasswell & Co., 6154 Mission St., corner Wilson, thence to St. Gabriel's Church, 40th Ave. at Olloa, where a Requiem Mass will be offered commencing at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. The Rosary will be recited Friday evening at 8 o'clock. Spiritual bouquets preferred." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1967. Contact: Tom Childers User633879@AOL.com

"CHILDERS--Frances Bernice. In San Francisco Jan. 21, 1976, Frances Bernice CHILDERS, beloved daughter of the late Frank and Minnie CUMMINGS; loving sister of the late Margaret Ethel PEARSON; devoted wife of Robert Harold CHILDERS, loving aunt of Ethel Joan PEARSON and Rhona CHRISTIANSEN; born in this city Oct. 11, 1905; a former elementary school teacher. The funeral will take place Friday Jan. 23 at St. Gabriel's Church at 10 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1976. Contact: Tom Childers User633879@AOL.com

"CHILDERS--In this city, July 27, 1930. Robert H. CHILDERS, dearly beloved husband of Mary E. CHILDERS and loving father of R. Harold, L. Allan and William Irvin CHILDERS, brother of Harvey L. SWIRVIN [SKIRVIN], Mrs. Bert APPLEGATE of San Mateo, and Mrs. Nan MUMPOWER of Portland, Oregon. A member of Barber's Union, Local No. 148, San Francisco. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral July 20, at 9:45 a.m., from the Mortuary Chapel of W. C. Lasswell & Co., 6154 Mission st., thence to St. Michael's Church, Broad st., Ocean View, where mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 July 1930. Contact: Tom Childers User633879@AOL.com

"CHILDERS--Robert Harold. In Novato, September 24, 1981; a native of S. F., survived by his brother, William Irvin CHILDERS nieces Rhona CHRISTIANSEN and Ethel PEARSON.

Memorial services, Saturday, Sept. 26, 11 a.m. at W. G. Laswell & Co. 6154 Mission St., D.C. Interment, private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 Sept 1981. Contact: Tom Childers User633879@AOL.com

"CHINN--At Bartlett Springs, Cal., June 23, Thomas W. CHINN, beloved husband of Grace Nutting Chinn, beloved father of Mrs. John H. SAUNDERS, brother of F. C. CHINN of Sacramento, Cal.; Ella S. and Florence A. CHINN of New Orleans, La., and son-in-law of Calvin NUTTING, a native of Louisiana. (Sacramento and Louisiana papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Thursday) at 10:30 o clock a.m., at the chapel of the Truman Undertaking Company, 1919 Mission street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 June 1913. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"CHIOTRAS:—In this city, August 12, 1962, Christ C. CHIOTRAS, beloved husband of Christine CHIOTRAS; loving father of Mrs. Jeannie ARCONIT, Mrs. Stavrouis LOSKUTOFF, Mrs. Georgia BENCHARSKY, Mrs. Athena MECHICOFF, Peter and Nick CHIOTRAS; devoted grandfather of eight grandchildren; also survived by a brother and sister in Greece. A native of Paliopygros, Arcadia, Greece; aged 74 years. A member of Holy Trinity Church. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Wednesday at 1 p.m. at Mission Chapels of Pappas, Suzolich and Paponis, 435 Valencia St., near 15th, thence to Holy Trinity Church at 1:30 p.m. Interment Olivet Memorial Park. Services, Tuesday evening, at 7 o'clock. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Aug 1962, p.22. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"CHIPMAN--In San Francisco, Aug. 16th, Frances W., wife of John S. CHIPMAN, aged 63 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 27 Aug 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHISHOLM--Adelaide, age 50." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CHISHOLM--In Oakland, January 22 [1912], Donald, beloved husband of Anne J. CHISHOLM, and loving father of Sister Margaret Mary of the Sisters of the Holy Names, a native of Antigonish, Nova Scotia, aged 86 years, 7 months and 14 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, January 24 from the chapel of Our Lady's Home, Fruitvale, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, comencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by

Nancy Pfaff.

"CHITTENDEN--Died in San Francisco, Tuesday the 31st ult., Henry W. CHITTENDEN, native of Gilford, Conn. Aged 47y." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus* (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA), 9 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CHOM--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: G.Q. CHOM." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CHONG--Ah CHONG, a noted Chinese highbinder, hanged himself in a cell at City Prison in San Francisco on the 14th." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 15 Jan 1878. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CHOPPING--Frank CHOPPING, who for several years resided at Eagleville, died at the T. B. Hospital in San Francisco, March 31st and was buried at Healdsburg, April 5th, by the side of his three children. His many friends here regret to hear of his death." Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County, California), 13 April 1927. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"CHISMORE--Dr. CHISMORE Dead ?? Dr. Charles A. CHISMORE, a prominent physician of San Francisco, died yesterday. He was a native of Ilion, N.Y., aged 67 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 12 January 1906, p. 3. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"CHRISTIANSEN--In this city, March 21, 1882, Christine CHRISTIANSEN, beloved wife of Charles CHRISTIANSEN, a native of Gottenburg, Sweden, aged 50 years, 3 months, and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, tomorrow (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 732 Folsom Street, between Third and Fourth." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"CHRISTIANSEN, Jens Peter, died 8 June 1951, 1950 Clay Street, San Francisco, CA. Usual residence, 1950 Clay Street. Married., spouse Anna CHRISIANSEN. Age 68. Born 6 Oct 1882 Sweden. Father Hohanas M. CHRISTIANSEN of Sweden. Mother Anna CHRISTIANSEN of Sweden. Informant Anna CHRISTIANSEN. Buried Woodlawn Memorial Park. Funeral Director, Ashley & McMullen." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CHRISTENSEN--In this city, January 12, Annie L., beloved daughter of Charles and M.E.

CHRISTENSEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 8 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, 9 Twenty-third street. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"CHRISTENSEN--In Alameda, Nobemver 13, Annie Serena, widow of C. CHRISTENSEN and mother of Mrs. LAPHAN, Dr. G.A. CHRISTENSEN, Henry CHRISTENSEN and Dr. E.C. CHRISTENSEN, a native of Norway, aged 84 years. (Minnesota papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 14 Nov 1904.

"CHRISTENSEN--In t his city, August 28, 1942, Caroline A., beloved wife of the late Hjalmar CHRISTENSEN, and loving mother of Mrs. W. BUSTORF, Mrs. E. BOOTH and Mrs. A. Vocke HUTHMACHER. Funeral services Monday at 11 a.m., at Ashley & McMullen???s, 4200 Geary Blvd. at Sixth Ave." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"CHRISTENSEN--In this city, March 1, Marie CHRISTENSEN, anative of Denmark, aged 23 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 2 March 1895.

"CHRISTENSEN.—In this city, December 22, 1915 Martine CHRISTENSEN, beloved wife of Carl CHRISTENSEN, mother of Karla and Dorris CHRISTENSEN, and sister-in-law of Christina KNEGO and Patra KNUDSEN, a native of Denmark, aged 28 years. Funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock pm at her late residence, 87 Lafayette Street. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Dec 1915, p. 4. Submitted by Inez H. Moyle.

"CHRISTIAN--June 3, 1869, Charles CHRISTIAN, a native of France, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 4, June 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CHRISTENSEN--At Emanual Station, San Mateo County, Cal., June 30, 1895, Faith, beloved wife of Ed CHRISTENSEN, a native of Melbourne, Australia, aged 30 years. The funeral will take place this day (Monday), at 3 o'clock p.m., from her late residence." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 July 1895, p. 11.

"CHRISTIE--In this city, Dec. 2, 1949, Catherine STAFFORD CHRISTIE, a native of San Francisco. Funeral Tuesday at 8:30 A.M. from Chapels of Arthur J. Sullivan and Company 2254 Market St. bet. 16th & 18th; thence to St. Dominic's Church where a requiem mass will be offered at 9 A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Dec 1949. Contact: Harry I. Stafford teebagx2@yahoo.com

"CHRISTY--In this city, May 15, of pulmonary apoplexy, Simeon Porter CHRISTY, a native of Kentucky, [Kentucky and Missouri papers please copy.] Notice of funeral in evening papers." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CHUBBICK--In Oroville, October 30th, Mrs. A. CHUBBICK, aged 29 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

"CHUBBS--[On 20 Jan 1873] Four sudden deaths in San Francisco in one day, T.J. CHUBBS, John FORBES, L.L. ROURKE, and an unknown man..." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CHUCK--CHUCK, Richard William--In San Francisco, January 11, 1992; aged 69, retired postman. No Services." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Jan 1992, Section B, Page 7. Contact: Donna Becker donnalb1@earthlink.net

"CHURCH.-In Oakland, February 1, Carrie Jane CHURCH, beloved mother of David O. CHURCH, a native of Ohio, aged 61 years, 10 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, February 3, at 10:30 o'clock, at the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Incineration, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"CHURCH--In this city, January 21 [1912], at the City and County Hospital, Charles CHURCH, a native of New York, aged 64 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"CHURCHWARD--In this city, January 21, John CHURCHWARD, a native of England, aged 72 years. Friends of deceased are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the undertaking parlors of Craig & Cochran, 26 Mint avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 23 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CHURMA--In this city, August 29, 1942, Charles, beloved husband of Anna Churma, loving father of Mrs. Marie WISNISKI and Charles Churma, brother of Steve Churma. A member of the S. F. Aerie No. 5, F. O. E. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday at 9 a.m., from the mortuary of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia St., between 25th and 26th." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"CIARLO--CIARLO, Adrienne - In Burlingame, February 15, 2003. Dearly beloved daughter of the late Ray and Frances CIARLO; loving niece of Sally ROVEGNO and the late Henrietta POLETTI and Teresa LUCCHESI; also survived by numerous cousins. A native of San Francisco, age 67. Worked for 36 years for the San Francisco Unified School District. Private Services to be held at Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma. Donations to Alzheimer's Association, 2065 W. El Camino Real, Ste. C, Mountain View, CA 94040 preferred. The Bud Duggan Family (650) 756-4500 (415) 587-4500." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 2003.

"CIARLO--CIARLO, Frances J. - Passed away in San Francisco, on March 16, 2002, at the age of 92. Wife of the late Rinaldo CIARLO and mother of Adrienne CIARLO; sister of Sally ROVEGNO and the late Joseph PIERETTI, Henrietta POLETTI, and Teresa VIGANO; she is also survived by many nephews and nieces. Frances was a professional photographer and florist in San Francisco for many years. Family and friends are invited to attend the Committal Services at Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, on Wed., March 20 at 11 am. Donations to the Alzheimers Association, 330 Distel Circle, #A, Los Altos, CA 94002, preferred. The Bud Duggan Family (650) 756-4500 (415) 587-4500." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 March 2002.

"CILQUET.-San Francisco, February 28 - Sarah CILQUET, 24 years." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CINNAMOND, Elizabeth Milne, died 22 Sept 1945, 27 Fairfield Way. Widowed. Spouse Lennox CINNAMOND. Age 71. Born 21 July 1874 Goven, Scotland. Father Hugh AULD of Scotland. Mother, Isabella McVICOR of Scotland. Informant Raymond F. BURLEY of 27 Fairfield Way. Buried Woodlawn Memorial Park. Funeral Director, N. Gray & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CINNAMOND--Lennox, died 15 Dec 1928 at French Hospital; Usual place of residence 4 Gratton St, San Francisco; Married, spouse Elizabeth CINNAMOND; born 28 Oct 1870 Ireland; age 58 years, 1 month, 18 days. Father John CINNAMOND of Ireland, Mother Susan DONNELLY of Ireland; Cypress Lawn Crematory. Undertaker Truman Undertaking Company." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CIRAULO--Maria, November 24." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CLAIR--CAPTAIN CLAIR DEAD--VALLEJO (Solano Co.), December 30 - Nicholas CLAIR, one of the pioneer residents of Vallejo, died here yesterday. Mr. CLAIR was a native of Holland. He

arrived in San Francisco in 1856. He was in charge of the first ship which brought Coos Bay coal to San Francisco. He also had charge of a number of schooners which ran up the Sacramento River in the years 1857-1859. He has been a merchant in Vallejo for a number of years, dealing in wood and coal." Source: *The Saturday Bee*, 30 Dec 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CLAIRE--In the City and County hospital, May 1, Mary CLAIRE." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"CLANCY--In this city, June 18, Miss Kate CLANCY, a native of Ireland, aged 69 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 June 20, 1911, p. 4. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"CLANCY--In this city, May 10, Mary, beloved wife of P.W. CLANCY, and sister of Mrs. Miles SHARKEY of Plumas county, a native of Ireland, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend a requiem high mass to be celebrated for the repose of her soul at Mission Dolores Church, this day (Tuesday), commencing at 9 o'clock. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"CLANCY--CLANCY, Mrs. Mary A." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"CLANCY--In this city, September 13, at her late residence, 1004 Powell street, Mary Anna, beloved wife of John CLANCY, mother of William, Michael, Frank, Henry and Clarence CLANCY, Mrs. G. GOLDBERG and the late Daniel CLANCY and sister of Michael MCCARTHY, a native of County Cork, Ireland." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"CLARE--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: F. CLARE." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CLARK--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: A.F. CLARK." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CLARK--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She

sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: A.M. **CLARK**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CLARK--In Oakland, July 9, Miss Annie CLARK, a native of Ballibrorough, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 15 years and 17 days. (New York and Dublin papers please copy.)...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1873.

"CLARK--In Grass Valley, Jan. 3d, Charles H, eldest son of Aaron and Martha CLARK." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 16 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CLARK--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 27 -- Joseph HURDING, who shot and killed Claus CLARK in San Mateo last April, has been declared insane and sent to Stockton." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"CLARK--A little girl named Cynthia CLARK, two and a half years old, who had for several months been an inmate of the Good Templars Orphan Home, died there Thursday [4 Feb 1875]. The funeral took place Friday, Rev. Mr. URMY officiateing. The burial took place in the Home Cemetery. A painful exhibition of heartlessness was made by several relatives of the child, who was informed some days ago that the choild was in dying condition. They refused to come to Vallejo and manifested the greatest indifference. The little girl had been sick for a long time." Source: Daily Alta California, 2/8/1875, p.1. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CLARK--In this city, January 19, Elizabeth, wife of Francis CLARK, formerly of Boston, Mass., aged 59 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Thursday), at 2:00 o'clock P.M., from the residence of Mrs. **EELLS**, Shotwell street, between Nineteenth and Twentieth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CLARK--Elizabeth, died 24 Sept 1940 at Dante Hospital; Usual residence 500 El Cerrito, San Mateo, CA. Age 80 years, 7 months, 13 days; born 11 Feb 1860 Tring, England. Widow, spouse Arthur L. CLARK. Father John HUTTON of England, mother, no record. Cypress Lawn. Funeral Director, Halsted & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CLARK--In this city, September 24, 1940, Elizabeth, beloved wife of the late Arthur L. CLARK, loving mother of Arthur L. CLARK Jnr. Private services were held Thursday morning from the mortuary of HALSTED & Co., 1123 Sutter St." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Sept 1940.

Contact: J.Guest syrah@bigfoot.com

"CLARK--In this city, Nov. 12th, Ella, youngest child of Edward and Emily CLARK, aged 8 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 Nov 1865.

"CLARK--In this city, November 11, Captain Joseph CLARK, a native of the Azores, aged 58 years, 6 months and 6 days. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from the undertaking parlors of Charles J.B. METZLER, 638 Washington Street, under the management of Captain Antonia VIEIRA, 109 Jackson street, thence to Yglesis de Nuestra Senora de Guadalupe, Broadway, between Mason and Taylor street, where a solemn requiem high Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment, Odd Fellows' Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CLARK--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 24 -- An old man named Joe CLARK was smothered to death today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee

"CLARK--March 24, John W. CLARK, 35, pneumonia, Olney, III." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CLARK-CROSSED THE PLAINS IN '50--DEATH OF JOSEPH CLARK, PIONEER--San Francisco, January 6, 1900 - Joseph CLARK, a miner, clubsman, capitalist, one of California's best known citizens, died at the Pacific Union Club last midnight. He was cousin of the late Senator George HEARST and had been a partner of that gentleman in many important business enterprises. Mr. CLARK was 72 years of age. He was born in Missouri, about 50 miles from St. Louis, and when a young man, crossed the plains and made his way to California, arriving at Nevada City in 1850. He and Senator HEARST were more like brothers than cousins, and embarked on many adventures together, prominent among which were their mining operations about Nevada City and Washoe, at which latter place he was one of the pioneers. In 1862 Mr. CLARK came to San Francisco. He was a bachelor and took up residence at the Pacific Union Club, which has been his home for the past thirty seven years. He has been ailing in slight degree for some time, but experienced no alarming indisposition until eight weeks ago when his malady assumed a serious turn. The funeral arrangements have not yet been completed." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 Jan 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CLARK--In San Simeon, San Luis Obispo county, Nov. 11th, Lydia Helen, wife of Dr. E.A. CLARK." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Nov 1865.

"CLARK--In this city, September 16, Martin CLARK, a native of Ireland, aged 80 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 10:00 o'clock a.m. from the parlors of lacceri, Ferrari & Co, 3032 Mission street, near Twenty-sixth. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"CLARK--In this city, March 4, Mary, wife of Thomas CLARK, a native of Ireland, aged 53 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 March 1895.

"CLARK--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Mrs. Mary CLARK." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CLARK--In this city, November 28, Mary E., wife of John E. CLARK, aged 53 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 124 Howard street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"CLARK--In this city, May 31, Mary Ann, beloved wife of P.J. CLARK, a native of County Kildare, Ireland, aged 39 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 168 Silver street, between Third and Fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 June, 1886.

"CLARK--In this city, Aug. 29th, Mary Jane CLARK, daughter of Hugh R. and Margares CLARK, aged 3 years, 2 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 April 1934 (reprint front page of the Daily Morning Chronicle, 1 Sept 1868). Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"CLARK--In this city, April 1, at the Russ House, Samuel CLARK, a native of the parish of [Clonaulise?], Castle Caufield, County Tyrone, Ireland, aged 62 years. (Lodi and Stockton, California, and Steubenville, Ohio papers please copy.) Remains in the receiving vault of Cowen & Porter, preperatory to embalming and shipping to Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Apr 1882.

"CLARK--Oct 1 S.B.F. CLARK, Penn., 28. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"CLARK--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 14, Thomas CLARK, England, 35." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CLARKE--Served His Time--San Francisco, July 3. ??? Chas. E. CLARKE, under sentence of death for the murder of Captain **LOGAN** several years ago, died of consumption in the county jail this morning." Source: *Marysville Daily Democrat*, 3 Jul 1891, page 4. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"CLARKE--In San Bernardino, Cal., September 15, 1909, David A., beloved son of the late Thomas and Catherine CLARKE, and loving brother of Mrs. James JOHNSON and Thomas CLARKE and Mrs. Ralph SHARP of Sacramento, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 36 years, Ex-member of Company A, California Volunteers. (Sacramento Papers please copy.) The funeral will take place today (Saturday), at 1:30 p.m. from the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 915 Valencia Street near Twentieth, thence to Most Holy Redeemer Church, where services will be held, Interment Holy Cross cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"CLARKE--In this city, July 5, E.H., daughter of E.H. and M.R. CLARKE, aged 3 years and 8 months. The funeral will take place to-day (Wednesday), at 10 1/2 o'clock a.m., from the residence of the parents, 821 Tyler street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 7 July 1875.

"CLARKE.-In this city, March 9, John Bernard CLARKE, beloved brother of W.I. and J. F. CLARKE, Mrs. H. L. TISDALE and the late Margaret E. CLARKE, a native of New York, aged 50 years. Funeral from his late residence Haight Street. Interment St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CLARKE--Oct. 17 - Gen. N.B. CLARKE, Commander of Pacific Military Department, died at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CLARKSON--John CLARKSON was hung at San Francisco, on Tuesday, for the murder of Caroline F. PARK. The murder was committed in a fit of jealousy." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 6 June 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CLARKSON--John C. CLARKSON, the black man who killed Caroline F. PARK, at San Francisco, last Dec., was sentenced to be hung the 4th of June next." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 18 April 1861. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CLASBY--In the City and County Hospital, January 16, Michael CLASBY, a native of Ireland, aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 18 Jan 1870.

"CLASN--In this city, September 4, Louise, daughter of John and Christinia CLASN, a native of Germany, aged 1 year, 10 months and 5 days." Source: *Daily Evening Bulletin (San Francisco, CA)*, 5 Sept 1882.

"CLAUDE--In Berkeley, February 23, A.F. CLAUDE, a native of Illinois, aged 37 years, 9 months and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 25 Feb 1895.

"CLAUNTINS--In this city, Sept. 13th, Auguste CLAUNTINS, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

"CLAUSEN--In this city, January 26, 1895, Annie CLAUSEN (nee HERMANNSEN), beloved wife of Peter F. CLAUSEN, a native of Denmark, aged 38 years and 11 months. [Stockton and Danebrog (Nebr.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, Elsie street, near Courtland avenue, Holly Park. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"CLAUSEN--John, died 9 Aug 1929 at Mission Emergency Hospital Ward 4. Usual Residence 1442 Quesada Ave. Age 74 years, 8 months, 22 days. Widower, Spouse [Jensine?] CLAUSEN. Born 17 Nov 1855 in Denmark. Parents unknown from Denmark. Olivet Memorial Park. Undertaker P. Wm. N. Wieboldt." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CLAUSEN--In this city, January 26, beloved wife of Peter F. CLAUSEN . . . " Source: San FranciscoChronicle, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CLAUSEN--Peter F., died 8 June 1918 at 1245 Clay. Usual residence, San Juan, California. Married, wife Annie H. CLAUSEN. Age 84 years, 4 months, 13 days. Born 25 Jan 1854 Germany. Occupation Real Estate. Father Adolph CLAUSEN of Germany. Mother, May CLAUSEN of Germany. Mount Olivet Cemetery, Undertaker Ashley & McMullen." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CLAVERIE--Jeanne, died 27 May 1950 Laguna Honda Home, San Francisco, CA. Usual Residence 4829A Mission Street, San Francisco. Widowed, spouse Raymond Claverie. Born 21 Sept 1891 San Francisco, CA. Father Pierre HUSSENOT of France, Mother Emily MARTHA of California. Holy Cross Cemeter, Funeral Director Peter Magandre Mortuary. Affidavit to Correct

a Record: Date of birth was corrected from Sept 21 1891 to Sept. 21, 1890." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CLAWSON--In this city, March 22, 1882, Francis E. CLAWSON, youngest son of L.E. and Mary E. CLAWSON, a native of San Francisco, aged one year and 5 months." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"CLAY--In the City and County Almshouse, January 9, William CLAY, a native of England, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"CLEARY--At San Francisco, Jan. 30, Mrs. Annie CLEARY, aged 32 years. [Deceased, whose maiden name was Annie KENNEDY??? formerly taught the Cienega school???from last Tuesday???s ???Examiner??? -- ???at her residence, 414 Clement street, of ptomaine poisoning, due to eating an oyster in which poisonous germs had generated by decay. A week ago Sunday Dr. S.A. CLEARY, husband of deceased, purchased some oysters at a stand on Larkin street, near Sacramento. The bivalves were eaten by Mrs. CLEARY, who felt no ill-effects until Tuesday evening???She was about 32 years of age and left an infant but a month old.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 3 Feb 1899. Transcribed by Dee.

"CLEARY--Bay Dispatches, San Francisco--CLEARY, Julia, Died August 13, 1882. Julia, daughter of Frank CLEARY, aged 7, run over by a street car on Friday night, died last eveneing. John T. WHITE, the driver, has been arrested for manslaughter." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Aug 1882. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CLEESE--In Burlingame, Cal, March 6, 1931, Mrs. John Peter CLEESE, idolized wife of John Peter CLEESE, idolized mother of Myrtle Matilda and John Peter CLEESE Jr. and the late Anita Mary, daughter of the late Adam and Rosalia BENKELMANN, a native of San Francisco, aged 57 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the services at the family residence, 541 Almer Road, Burlingame, on Monday, March 9, at10:30 a.m. Interment, Cyoress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 March 1931. Transcribed by Maggee Smith.

"CLEGG--In this city, September 15, Mrs. Mary E. CLEGG, a native of England, aged 68 years. Funeral services will take place tomorrow (Saturday) at 2 o'clock p.m., at her late residence, No. 425 Bryant street. Interment strictly private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Contact: Janet Anderson JANR67A@aol.com

"CLEMENT--GREENFIELD RESIDENT DIES IN KING CITY--Edward Clark CLEMENT, 83, a resident of King City [Greenfield?] for the past 27 years, died Tuesday in King City. He is survived by his wife, Mattie, four sons and one daughter. They are Alvie CLEMENT of Greenfield, H. H. CLEMENT of San Francisco, Paul CLEMENT, of Galveston, Walter CLEMENT of Merced, and Mrs. J. M. BAGWELL of Chico." Source: Soledad Bee, 10 Nov 1944, p.1. Transcribed by Mary Beth Michaels.

"CLEMENT--In this city, February 16, at the Lick House, John CLEMENT, a native of Delaware, aged about 64 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"CLEMENT--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 25, Wm. H. CLEMENT, Lowell, Mass., 35." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CLEMENTS--In this city, February 6, Gilbert, dearly beloved husband of Georgiana CLEMENTS and father of Millie, Wm, John, Edith and Sydney CLEMENTS, a native of Belfast, Ireland, aged 65 years 10 mo & 10 days. Friends & acquaintances are respectfully invited from his late residence 2028 Green St, thence by 11:45 o???clock train from Third & Townsend Sts to Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"CLEMENTS--At sea, Nov. 4th, on board bark Passing Cloud, Ellen, wife of Captain William CLEMENTS, and daughter of Robert MAYORS, of this city, aed 20 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Nov 1865.

"CLENDENAN.-J.S. CLENDENAN, late U.S. District Attorney of Washington Territory, and a captain during the Mexican war, from Mississippi, died in San Francisco, of consumption, on the 2d inst." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 9 May 1857. Transcribed by Dee.

"CLEVELAND--Miss Elizabeth A. CLEVELAND, who for more than 20 years was prominently identified with the Rincon Grammar School in San Francisco, is dead." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 April 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CLIFFORD--Death - Julia CLIFFORD." Source: San Francisco Call, 26 Oct 1889, p. 8. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CLIFFORD--In this city, January 15, 1899, Sylvia Hamblin, beloved wife of George B. CLIFFORD, and mother of W.A. and G.B. CLIFFORD, Jr. and Mrs. W.C. RILEY, a native of

Sandwich Mass., aged 64 years, 9 months and 2 days. (Boston, Lynn and Sandwich, Mass., and Napa City, Cal., papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday), at 11:30 o???clock p.m., at her late residence, 13 1/2 Liberty street. Interment private at Cypress Lawn Cemetery, via electric funeral car." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 16 Jan, 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CLIFTON--At Victoria, Hongkong, Jan. 31, Elizabeth, wife of Samuel CLIFTON, Chief of Police." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CLIFTON--CLIFTON, William G." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 June 1892. Transcribed by Joyce.

"CLINE.-In San Francisco, October 30, Henry CLINE, a native of Denmark, aged 54 years, 4 months, and 14 days." Source: *Mendocino Beacon*, 8 November 1879, page 3. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"CLINE--In San Francisco, July 26, 1879, Miss Sine A. CLINE of Consumption. Aged 18 years, 2 months." Source: *Mendocino Beacon*, 2 Aug 1879, page 3. Transcribed by Bill Halliday.

"CLINTON--In this city, January 31, John, beloved husband of Jane CLINTON, a native of Roscommon, Ireland, aged 64 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the undertaking parlors of Cowen, Porter & Co., funeral directors, 118 Geary street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1886.

"CLOSE--In this city. May 7, 1902, Edward William CLOSE, youngest sob of Mrs. Fannie CLOSE and grandson of Mrs. Frances PETERS, 3491B Nineteenth Street, near Valencia. Interment, Cypress Lawn Cemetery, by electric car." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CLOUGH--S.F. Attorney Dies Following Heart Attack--George A. CLOUGH, 73, San Francisco attorney, died in a Red Bluff hospital yesterday after being stricken with a heart attack at his Los Molinos ranch. CLOUGH, who had owned the ranch since 1912, arrived here several days ago with his wife, Mrs. Nellie CLOUGH, for a visit. The attorney suffered the attack early Sunday and was rushed to the hospital. However, he failed to respond to emergency treatment and passed away about 11:30 a.m. CLOUGH was a brother of A.H. CLOUGH of Los Molinos. He was born in Hanford Oct. 4, 1872. He is survived by another brother, William CLOUGH of Los Angeles, and three sisters, Mrs. Edward DEARDORF and Mrs. William BOWMAN, both of San Jose, and

Mrs. Lulu **WOOD**, Los Angeles. Mrs. Robert **WOODWARD**, Los Molinos, is a niece, and Howard **CLOUGH**, Los Molinos, is a nephew of the late attorney. Fickert's Chapel will ship the body to San Francisco for services and burial." Source: Red Bluff Daily News (Tehama County, CA), 16 Sept 1946. Submitted by Diana Busby Knight.

"CLUNIE--In this city, January 21 [1912], Dennis, beloved husband of the late Elizabeth CLUNIE, loving gather of the late Elizabeth AILEENE and John CLUNIE, and loving uncle of Mrs. Margaret LYNCH, a native of Ireland, aged 86 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, January 23 at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence, 1146 Hampshire street, thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"CLYNE--In San Francisco, July 26, 1950. Charles G. CLYNE, beloved husband of Edna CLYNE, loving father of Mrs. Patricia LEARY of Vallejo, Mrs. Ramona PARSONS of Watsonville, Mrs. Dolores DUFOUR of Vallejo; loving brother of Rev. Fred O. CLYNE of San Francisco and devoted grandfather of five grandchildren. A native of Benicia, aged 66 years, ex-Major of Benicia. Past president of American Toll Bridge Company. Life member of the San Francisco Press Club, charter member of Vallejo Elks 559. Funeral services will be held Saturday morning at 10 a.m. at St. Dominic's Church. Interment St. Dominic's Cemetery, under the direction of Chisholm-Passalacqua Funeral Chapel Benicia California." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 28 July 1950, p.17. Contact: Kacm9794@aol.com

"CLYNE--In this city, September 16, Edward M. CLYNE, beloved son of Matthew R. and Della CLYNE, and brother of Mrs. J. BERNAU, Bartley P.and Thomas J. CLYNE, a native of New York, aged 25 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10

"COAD--In this city, February 8, Minette, daughter of Henry and Elizabeth Frances COAD, a native of San Francisco, aged 19 years. Friends, acquaintences and schoolmates are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 710 Geary street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 10 Feb 1880. Transcribed by jch.

"COAKLEY, Daniel A., 36 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"COBB--Harry, died 8 May 1942, Dante Hospital. Usual Residence 1369 Hyde Street, San Francisco, CA. Age 65 years, 11 months, 16 days. Married, Spouse Helen Girvin COBB. Born

22 May 1876, Boston, MA. Father David **COBB**, mother Marguerite **HAIGHT**. Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Funer Director: Halsted & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"COBB--Helen Girvin, died 5 Feb 1961, St. Francis Hospital, Hyde & Bush, San Francisco, CA. Usual Residence 1150 Union St. Apt. 706, San Francisco. Widowed. Born 26 Feb 1888. Age 72. Father James W. GIRVIN of Canada, mother Flora WILLFONG of Hawaii. Cypress Lawn Memorial Park. Funeral Director N. Gray & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"COBB.--Katherine MARTIN has applied for letters of administration on the estate of George P. COBB. The value of the estate has not been estimated, but it is known to exceed \$10,000. The heirs are three daughters of the deceased ?? Nettie, Fannie and Sallie COBB." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COBB--In Sacramento, September 14, Solomon COBB, a native of Kentucky, aged 59 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"COBB--No: 1923, Date [of entry]: 11 Oct 1894, Name: COBB, W. B., Sex: M[ale], Age: 66 years, 4 months, Occupation: [not listed], Place of Birth: Mass, Social Condition: M[arried], Place of Death: 517 Mason st., Date of Death: 9 Oct 1894, Cause of Death: Valvular Heart Disease, Place of Burial: Laurel Hill, Physician: J. Albertson, Undertaker: W. Gray & Co." Source: Mortuary Record of the City and County of San Francisco, Book M, page 34. Contact: Stauffer Miller stauffer@seepub.com

"COBB--William H. COBB, a solicitor, died suddenly yesterday at his home, 675 Bush Street, San Francisco. He had been suffering from pneumonia. The deceased was Secretary of California Lodge, Knights of Pythias. The body was taken to the morgue." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 4, Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COBB--Captain COBB Dead--An Old Mail Company Skipper Expires--Captain William B. COBB, one of the pioneer sea captains of the port of San Francisco, died yesterday morning at 4 o'clock at his residence, 517 Mason street. The deceased for many years was employed by Pacific Mail Steamship Company, and at various times had command of the steamer Great Republic, City of New York, and City of Rio de Janeiro. Captain COBB was born in Massachusetts sixty-eight years ago, and reached this port as first officer of his old sidewheel steamer China. The funeral will take place from the family residence Thursday next at 2 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Call, 10 Oct 1894, p. 6. Contact: Stauffer Miller stauffer@seepub.com

"COBB--In this city, October 99, 1894, Captain William B. COBB, a native of Brewster, Mass., aged 66 years and 4 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral service this day (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. at 517 Mason street. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 Oct 1894, p. 10. Contact: Stauffer Miller stauffer@seepub.com

"COCHRAN--Aged Woman Dead--WINTERS (Yolo Co.), April 6 - Mrs. Johanna COCHRAN died this morning at the home of her niece, Mrs. E.S. GRAF. Deceased was a native of County Limerick, Ireland, and was 88 years old. She arrived in New York in June, 1846; came to San Francisco via the Isthmus, and until her marriage made her home with the J.B. HAGIN family. She came with her husband to Yolo County in 1852, and died on the farm they homesteaded. Deceased was known to all early settlers, to many of whom she was a friend in need. She leaves no children, and she is almost the last of a once prominent Irish family. Her husband died in 1878." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 6 Apr 1906, Page 10, Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COCHRAN--In San Francisco, September 19, Mary COCHRAN, aged 62 years." Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 22 Sept 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COCHRANE--Commander Of Dollar Liner Dies at Sea - San Francisco, Septt. [sic.] 10. - Captain C. M. COCHRANE, 35, commander of the Dollar liner, President Taft, died aboard his vessel en route to Seattle, according to a radio message received here today. He is survived by his widow and baby son, who live at 2121 Sacramento street. Captain COCHRANE was ill with influenza when his vessel left Tokyo for Seattle and theailment developed into pneumonia; The President Taft is due to arrive in Seattle Monday." Source: Oakland Tribune, 10 Sept 1927, p. 15. Transcriber's note: Spelling and Punctuation are as printed in article. Transcribed by Evalou.

"COCHRAN- In this city, June 3, 1869, Henry COCHRAN, only son of William and Ann COCHRAN, a native of this city, aged 2 years, 6 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday afternoon from the resident of the parents, 38 Tehema Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 4, June 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COCHRANE--In San Francisco, Jan. 1st, Rowena Jane, wife of R.N. COCHRANE, aged 25 years." Source: *Daily Sacramento Bee*, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COCKRILL--San Francisco, Dec. 1, 1872, Mrs. Mary Frances, wife of T.G. COCKRILL, daughter of Wm. POTTER, aged 26y 11m 21d." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA),

5 Dec 1872. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CODDINGTON--January 4, 1874 - Wm. CODDINGTON, a well-known capitalist, dropped dead in San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CODY--In this city, May 25, James K. CODY, a native of County Longford, Ireland, aged 42 years. [New York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from No. 863 Market street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 26 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CODY--In Coulterville, Nov. 18th, Mary F., wife of Nelson A. CODY, aged 18 years, 5 months. [San Francisco and Toledo, Ohio, papers please copy]." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 22 Nov 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"COE--Frank COE died at his residence in Santa Rosa, last Sunday morning, cancer of the stomach the cause. Mr. COE, an old settler in this county, was a one time proprietor of the Geyser Springs Hotel and more lately a popular landlord at Santa Rosa. He was a public spirited citizen who won the esteem of all with whom he had business or social relations. He was buried on Tuesday in the Laurel Hill Cemetery, San Francisco, Ca. by the side of his two children." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 1 May 1873. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"COEY--In this city, November 26 1960, Charles W. COEY, beloved husband of Grace VAIL COEY, loving father of Ruth M. KRAKER and Robert F, COEY, devoted grandfather of Michael, Kathleen, Lynn & David KRAKER, loving brother of William COEY; a native of San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Nov 1960. Contact: Heather info@mccaskie.org.uk

"COEY--George N. In this City, January 13, 1990; son of the late William and Lolita COEY; cousin of Hortense CHEESEBORUGH; a native of San Francisco, age 72; a member of Calvary Presbyterian Church. Services 11 am, Monday at Halsted N. Gray-Carew & English, 1123 Sutter St. Interment, Greelawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Jan 1990. Transcribed by John Ireland. Contact: Heather info@mccaskie.org.uk

"COEY--In this city, January 22, William J., beloved husband of Annie E. COEY, and father of Charles W. and William N. COEY, a native of New York, aged 64 years, 6 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are espectfully invited to attend the funeral services Saturday, January 24, at 2 o???clock, at the chapel of Halsted & Co., 1122 Sutter street. Interment private,

Greenlawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Jan 1914. Transcribed by John Ireland. Contact: Heather info@mccaskie.org.uk

"COEY--In this city, Jan 22, William J., beloved husband of Annie E. COEY and father of Charles W. and William N. and the late Mabel N. COEY, a native of New York, aged 64 years, 6 months and 22 days. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Jan 1914. Contact: Heather info@mccaskie.org.uk

"COEY.-Jan. 3, 1962, William N. COEY, husband of Lolita COEY, loving father of George Noble COEY, cousin of Mrs. Irene TRACEY. Services Friday afternoon, January 5, at 2:30 o???clock, at Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st. Interment, Greenlawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Jan 1962. Transcribed by John Ireland. Contact: Heather info@mccaskie.org.uk

"COFFEE--San Francisco, May 17 -- The little son of officer COFFEE, who was run over by SPRECKLES' brewery wagon, in Clementina street last Tuesday, died about 9 o'clock this morning. Henry SPRECKLES, the drier of the wagon, was arrested by officer CONWAY immediately afterwards, on charge of manslaughter, to await the result of the Coroner's investigation." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 15 May 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"COFFEE--Elizabeth (nee HIGGS) - age 92, born in Australia, widow of P.J. COFFEE of Boston, Mass., mother of Walter COFFEE, Ernest COFFEE and Florence Ellis COFFEE. Daughter of Henry William HIGGS and Elizabeth JOHNSTON of London and Liverpool. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1940, p. 9. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"COFFEE.-In this city, March 30, 1946, Ernest H. COFFEE, beloved son of the late Patrick John and Elizabeth HIGGS COFFEE, loving brother of Florence Ellis COFFEE and the late Walter A. COFFEE." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"COFFEE--In New Orleans, La., January 21 [1912], Frank L. COFFEE, a native of Louisiana." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Jan 1912. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"COFFEE--In this city, November 15, P.J. dearly beloved husband of Elizabeth COFFEE (nee HIGGS) and loving father of Ernest H, and Florence Ellis COFFEE and the late Walter A. COFFEE, a native of Boston, Mass. aged 83 years. Remains at his late residence, 571 Waller Street. Cypress Lawn Burial." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Contact: Sylvia Mast slyviam@gte.net

"COFFEE--In this city, March 10, Walter Andrew, beloved son of P.J. and Elizabeth (nee HIGGS) COFFEE, and brother of Florence E. and Ernest H. COFFEE, a native of California, aged 37 years, Il months and 10 days. *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"COFFEY--In this city, Aug. 29, 1942, Laura E. Coffey, beloved wife of Dr. W. B. COFFEY, loving mother of Mrs. James J. McGINNIS, sister of Dr. Wallace I. TERRY. Funeral notice later." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"COFFEY--San Francisco, September 18 - Some four months ago a warrant was issued for the arrest of Patrick COFFEY, charged with wholesale carting away of old iron from Pacific Foundry on First Street. This morning at about 11 o' clock, officers WAITE and RYAN arrested COFFEY on Main Street and took him to Booth's Foundry on First Street for identification. While WAITE and COFFEY were standing on the sidewalk waiting for RYAN, who had entered the foundry, COFFEY started to run. WAITE, after calling to him several times to stop, fired at him with a revolver, intending, as he says, to frighten COFFEY. The ball struck the fugitive in the back, penetrating the right lung. He was taken to the prison hospital and died on reaching it. COFFEY was a boilermaker, by trade, aged 30 years and a family man." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 Sept 1875, p.2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COFFIN--Alexander COFFIN, a native of Nantucket, Massachusetts, died in this city on Saturday, July 24, 1884, in his 65th year. He was a passenger on the ship *CHRISTOPHER COLEN*, which left New York January 1 1849, and arrived in San Francisco August 7 of the same year. A pioneer of impeachable character, warm in impulse, firm in friendship, leaves behind a grief stricken wife and children and many friends." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 July 1864. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COFFIN, H., 43." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"COFFIN--In Bath, Maine, Feb. 15, Nathan David COFFIN, aged 56 years. [San Francisco papers please copy] [FARQUARSON & COFFIN were each the brother and sister of Lorenzo COFFIN, of this place; and of Edward COFFIN, of San Francisco.]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 3 May 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"COFFIN--In San Francisco, Dec. 11th, Susie, daughter of Alexander and Mary G. COFFIN, aged 21 years and 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 15 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COFFMAN--FLETCHER (JACK) COFFMAN SUCCUMBS--Fletcher (Jack) COFFMAN passed away at his home in San Francisco Monday morning. "Jack" as he was known in Surprise Valley, lived here for a number of years during his youth. He is a brother of Mrs. L. A. WHEELER of this place." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 23 Jan 1935. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"COGGSWELL--L.W. JEFFERSON is in San Francisco to attend the funeral of his step-father, E.V. COGGSWELL, who died in that city Wednesday. [from 5 May issue -- L.W. JEFFERSON left Thursday for Modesto to attend to the probating of the will of his stepfather, E.V. COGSWELL [sic.] who died in San Francisco recently. The state consists of 2000ac of valuable land near Hickman, Stanislaus county, most of which is under irrigation. The property is left to L.W. & C.G. JEFFERSON and a sister, Mrs. A.S. LARKEY of Oakland. The widow has a life interest in the estate.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 28 Apr 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"COGSWELL--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: Miss C.E. COGSWELL." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"COHEN--In this city, March 10, Charles COHEN, beloved father of Philip C. COHEN, of Folsom, a native of Prussia, Germany, age 73 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral services this day (Sunday), at 2 o clock, at the parlors of Henry Evers, 865 Washington street, Oakland. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, page 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COHEN--In this city, January 20, 1875, Isaac COHEN, a native of San Franisco, aged 20 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Jan 1875, p. 5. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COHLER--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 25, Louis COHLER, St. Louis, 5." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"COHN--In this city, January 5, 1937, Adolph, beloved husband of Martha COHN, loving father of Mrs. Harry E. MICHAEL, Armand S. COHN and Mrs. Harry S. GOLDBERG of Los Angeles and the late Albert COHN. Private funeral services were held January 7, at the mortuary of Halsted & Co., 1123 Sutter st. near Polk." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Jan 1937.

"COHN--In this city, March 10, Charles COHN, a native of Germany, aged 73 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COHN--Douglas COHN, of Red Bluff, died in Lane's hospital, San Francisco, Monday from pneumonia. Mr.COHN was well known throughout the Northern part of the state and had many warm friends in this valley." Source: *Big Valley Gazette* (Bieber, Lassen County, Cal.), 19 July 1905. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"COHN--In Selma, Fresno county, Louis COHN." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"COHN--In this city, December 31, 1899, Louisa COHN, beloved mother of Hanna COHN, Mrs. SKOOTSKY, and Mrs. E. BELIVEAU, and sister of Mrs. Fannie PINTO, a native of Bohemia, aged 70 years and 1 month. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), at 10 o'clock, from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. M. SKOOTSKY, 7 White street, off Vallejo, between Hyde and Larkin, thence to Third and Townsend street, 11:30 o'clock train. Intement Hills of Eternity Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"COHN--San Francisco, July 29 - Salomon COHN." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COHRAN.-SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 11 - Robert Chichton COHRAN, nephew of the late R.C. WYLLIE, committed suicide on the Island of Kankia on the 7th ult. WYLLIE had bequeathed an immense sugar plantation to him, but it was heavily encumbered by debts, and the young man lost heart and cut his throat with a razor. His parents reside in Chicago." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 12 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"COIT--Aug. 31st, In Norwich, Conn., Mrs. Sarah COIT, widow of the late Benjamin COIT, and mother of Dr. B. B. COIT, of this city, in the 91st year of her age." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 4 Oct 1855, page 2.

"COLBERT--In Sacramento, October 16, Daniel COLBERT, a native of Massachusetts, aged 35 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 Oct 1873.

"COLBERT--Susan C., died 3 June 1949, Franklin Hospital, 14th & Noe Sts, San Francisco, CA. Usual Residence 645 20th Ave, San Francisco. Widowed, spouse Edward J. GOLBERG.

Born 22 Nov 1865 Oregon. Age 83. Father James F. **McBREARTY**, Mother Catherine **MURPHY**. Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Funeral Director: Carew & English." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"COLBURN--Died in Salinas, Oct. 1, Olive, daughter of Mr.&Mrs. J.H. COLBRUN, of San Francisco, aged 4 months, 2 days." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 3 Oct 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"COLBY--In this city, October 24, Mrs. Carrie A. COLBY, wife of G.W. COLBY Esq. Funeral will take place TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 11 o'clock A.M., from the family residence at Benicia. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited. The overland train, leaving San Francisco at 8 A.M. Sunday,

connects with ferry boat at Martinez for Benicia." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 25 Oct 1879, p. 4.

"COLBY--In Claremont, Oakland Township, November 24, Elise Dorothea, beloved wife of George E. COLBY, and daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Fred RUSS, a native of Dresden, Germany, aged 30 years, 2 months and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o???clock, from the family residence, Claremont avenue, Claremont, Interment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1893, page 14. Contact: Kate Jennings kjennings03@comcast.net

"COLBY--Little Child Drowned. Napa, July 11. The little four-year-old son of Professor George E. COLBY of Berkeley University was drowned in a swimming tank at Aetna Springs Monday. The child fell in while playing near the water." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 12 July 1893. Contact: Kate Jennings kjennings03@comcast.net

"COLBY--James, In Napa, December 29 1884. He was the husband of Mary Ann and a native of Ireland. Services were private and held at his home at 13 Morris Ave., San Francisco. He was 74." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 31 Dec 1884. Submitted by Carol M. Welsh.

"COLBY--Young COLBY???s Body Is Found--Son of California University Professor--Drowned in the Yuba River. --A dispatch received yesterday at the home of Professor George E. COLBY of the University of California, bears the news that the body of Russell COLBY, the 17-year-old son of the Professor, who disappeared near Cisco on the Yuba river more than a week ago has been found. Professor COLBY left Berkeley yesterday morning for the scene, and will take the body to Auburn, where the Inquest will be held. The boy, with a younger brother, was fishing in

the Yuba river when he disappeared. The two lads were separated at the time, but it was felt certain that the boy had been drowned as there was very little chance of his being lost. Searching parties hunted the river and scoured the country over a week. The funeral will take place in Berkeley after the Inquest at Auburn. This is the third tragedy of a similar kind that has occurred in the family of Professor **COLBY**. About fifteen years ago his eldest son, who was then a lad of about five years, was drowned while at play with some child companions. After the child???s death the mother became ill and constantly brooded over the tragedy until within a few months she became so shattered in health that she took her own life." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Aug 1906. Contact: Kate Jennings kjennings03@comcast.net

"COLBUS--In this city, June 8, 1942, Fred H., Sr., beloved husband of the late Ethel COLBUS, loving father of Fred H., Jr. and William J. COLBUS, loving brother of Mrs. Henrietta STONE of Redwood City, cousin of Anna and Frank SLATER. A member of Bartender???s Union, Local No. 41. Funeral - Mortuary of Shur & Weiboldt." Source: San Francisco Examiner, Tuesday, June 9, 1942; p. 13. Contact: Dee Sardoch CymCity@juno.com

"COLDEWEIR--In Oakland, June 11, John F. COLDEWEIR, aged 1 year, 2 months and 7 days." Source: SanChronicle, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13. Francisco Examiner, 14 June 1875.

"COLE--DEATH OF MRS E. C. COLE IN SAN FRANCISCO--E. C. BONNER received a telephone message yesterday morning from the nurse at the San Francisco hospital informing him that his mother, Mrs. E. C. COLE, was dying and perhaps could no more than two hours. Mr. BONNER with wife and son, Jack left by automobile for her bedside, but they did not arrive before her death as a telegram came in the evening saying that she had passed away at 7:30 p.m. The estimable lady will be remembered by many of the old timers of Modoc for her beauty and vivacity and charming manners when she resided in Cedarville, more than 60 years ago, the first wife of the late John H. BONNER. Her death was not unexpected, as she had been ill for many months. Mrs. Emeline C. COLE was in her 80th year and was a native of Iowa. She was a sister of C. L. CLAFLIN, of Bakersfield and Mrs. M. F. HAYNES of Iowa. Of her immediate family, E. C. BONNER, her only son and his family survive her. An only daughter, Miss Edna passed away more than twenty years ago. We extend sympathy and condolences to Judge BONNER." Source: Surprise Valley Record (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA) 24 Dec 1930. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"COLE--In Oakland, October 2, Frederick, son of Hen?. C. COLE, aged 3 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Saturday), at 11 o???clock a.m., from the Grand Central Hotel, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Oct 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"COLE--James - 49 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"COLE--In San Jose, September 12, Lewis L. COLE, aged 17 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"COLE--In Oakland, October 4, Mary, wife of William COLE, aged 42 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"COLE--In Lodi (San Joaquin Co.), July 21, 1911, Mrs. Ruth E. COLE, wife of W.C. COLE, mother of F.M. COLE, of Calistoga, Mrs. L. McDOWELL and Mrs. W.M. CONNOR of San Francisco, A.J. COLE of Napa, J.A. COLE of Riverside, Mrs. J.R. MITCHELL, Clark COLE and Walter COLE of Lodi and William COLE of Stockton, a native of Tennessee, aged 75 years, 9 months and 16 days." Source: Sacramento Union, 27 July 1911. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLE--Thomas H - San Francisco, July 1- Thomas H. COLE, a well known mining man, died suddenly at his residence last night fro heart failure. Mr. COLE came here from New York in the early days, attracted by the discovery of gold and was one of the pioneers in Nevada." Source: Sacramento Bee, 1 July 1904, p.3. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COLEMAN--Abbie, 54 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"COLEMAN-Barry COLEMAN Dead - Barry COLEMAN, President of the United Carriage Company, San Francisco, died at his home, 2506 Fillmore Street, at 11:30 p.m. last night. He was stricken with paralysis last Saturday afternoon and after a brave struggle succumbed last night." Source: *The Sacramento Evening Bee*, 30 July 1907. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLEMAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 30 -- Dennis COLEMAN, who beat his wife to death, has been held to answer to the charge of murder, bail \$20,000." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 31 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"COLEMAN--In the City and County Hospital, January 19th, Frederick COLEMAN, a native of Prussia, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 Jan 1870.

"COLEMAN--In this city, October 17, John E.M., son of John E.W. COLEMAN, a native of Massachusetts, aged 18 years, 7 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday), at 3 1/2 o'clock p.m. from Howard street M.E. Church." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Oct 1873.

"COLEMAN-- In this city, January 13, 1893, Mary, beloved wife of Phillip COLEMAN, a native of the parish of Clantaid, County Cork, Ireland, aged 41 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 January 1893, page 8. Contact: Patricia Green searcher01@juno.com

"COLEMAN--In this city, August 29, 1942, Mary L., beloved wife of the late Edward COLEMAN and loving mother of Willis, Melbourne and Milton COLEMAN. The funeral will take place Monday, August 31, 1942, at 9 o???clock a.m., from the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave.; thence to St. Monica???s Church, Geary Blvd. at 23rd Ave., where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o???clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcibed by Cathy Gowdy.

"COLEMAN--In Alameda, April 3 (or 5?), 1909, William Emmette COLEMAN, uncle of J.D.B. GROOMS, Adelaide DUVAL and Mrs. J.R. MERRILL of Sacramento, and Mrs. M.E. MYERS of San Francisco, a native of Virginia." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 April 1909. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLES--[Mar 27th 1866] - N. Willis COLES instantly killed at San Francisco in endeavoring to get on the San Jose cars while in motion." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLES--N. Willis COLES, a gentleman well known in this city [San Francisco], and formerly book-keeper in the office of ex-Sheriff DOANE, met with a most horrible death a few minutes past 8 o'clock this morning at the station of the San Jose Railway, in fourth street. Mr. COLES was about to take passage in the 8 o'clock train, for Redwood City, and while standing on the platform talking to Mr. NEWHALL, President of the road, the train started. In attempting to jump upon the car, he accidentally fell between it and the platform, being caught by the moving train, was crushed in the most horrible manner, his body being carried along by the train and twists several times round, until presses into a space not more than 6 inches in width before the train stopped. His body had been crushed from the legs up to the breast. The planks of the platform had to be sawed out before the body could be removed." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 28 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"COLIN--In this city, Alfred, beloved husband of Bridget COLIN, father of Alfred COLIN, and stepfather of Edward, Joseph, Henry and Lizzie MAGEE, Mrs. REILLY, Mrs. BRETT, Mrs. RUSSELL and Mrs MCBRIDE, a native of France, aged 63 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Saturday), at 9:30

o'clock, from his late residence, 231 Thirteenth street, thence to St. Borromeo's Church for services. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 June 1903. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"COLL--In this city, November 28, Joseph Emmett, son of Michael and Maria COLL, aged 2 years, 1 month and 27days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 30 Nov 1885.

"COLLEEN--A Case of Suicide - Kenneth COLLEEN, 18 years of age, ended his life at the home of his parents in San Francisco Thursday. The gas was escaping from an open jet and a bottle labeled laudanum, from which a teaspoonful had been taken, was found on a small stand at the bedside. He had been subject to melancholy." Source: *The Saturday Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 22 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLLETON--James - 65 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"COLLINS--In Stockton, August 2, 1878, Albert E. COLLINS, aged 32 years." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"COLLINS--In this city, September 29, 1897, Andrew P. COLLINS, beloved brother of Ellen O'SULLIVAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COLLINS--In this city, March 8, Mrs. Ann COLLINS, a native of Ireland, aged 72 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 9 March 1895.

"COLLINS--In this city, Oct. 9th, at the City and County Hospital, Annie COLLINS, a native of Ireland, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"COLLINS--In this city, arched 11, Dennis B., beloved husband of Margaret COLLINS and father of Ella, Edward, Richard and Charles COLLINS, a native of the parish of Caheragh, County Cork, Ireland, aged 68 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COLLINS--In this city, December 2, 1890, Elizabeth, relict of the late John COLLINS, and beloved mother of Lizzie and Mary E. COLLINS, and sister of Mrs. J. FRANKS, Mrs. J. BARRY and Hanorah BRENNAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Friday), at 8:30 o clock A.M., from her late

residence, 424 Minna street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o clock A.M." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"COLLINS.--At Crystal Springs, Napa County, October 17, Fannie A. COLLINS, formerly of Buffalo, New York, aged 36 years and 5 months. [Buffalo papers please copy.]" Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1878, p.7.

"COLLINS--COLLINS, Frank J. - 16 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"COLLINS--In this city, September 13, Frank J., beloved son of John and Mary COLLINS, brother of Joseph and Charles COLLINS and nephew of Mrs. Martin GAVIGAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 16 years 3 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 12:30 o'clock p. m., from the residence of his parents, 3153 Mission street, corner of Precita avenue; thence to St. Paul's Church, where services will be held at 1 o'clock p. m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. A requiem high mass will be celebrated on Monday, September 16, at 9 o'clock a. m., for the repose of his soul, at St. Paul's Church. Friends are invited." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"COLLINS--FUNERAL OF FORMER PRINTING OFFICE EMPLOYEE--The remains of George G .COLLINS have been cremated in San Francisco. Mr. COLLINS was a native of Terra Haute, Indiana, and a brother of Lewis D. COLLINS of Sacramento. He was several years ago an employee of the State Printing Office." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 8 Jan 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLLINS--In this city, July 13th, 1943, Isabelle COLLINS, loving sister of John J. COLLINS; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Thursday at 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 So. Van Ness Ave at 22nd st.; thence to St. James' Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"COLLINS--In this city, August 7, Jessie, beloved wife of Samuel COLLINS, a native of Pictou, Novia Scotia, aged 48 years. Funeral will take place TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 7 Oak Grove avenue, off Harrison street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 9 Aug 1885.

"COLLINS (MURPHY)--In this city February 19, 1922, Johana, beloved wife of Cornelius COLLINS and loving sister of Mrs. Julia (STEELE) TIMMINS, Mrs. John W. KELLY, Michael E. and John F. MURPHY, and the late Mrs. Mary NEILAN, a native of the parish of Caheraigh, County Cork, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 9 a.m. from the parlors of McBreaty & McCormick 643-645 Valencia st. between 17th and 18th; thence to St. Philip the Apostle's church, Elizabeth st., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Feb 1922, p. 6. Contact: Andy Rumer intltax@pacbell.net

"COLLINS--In this city, April 29, 1902, Joseph P. COLLINS, beloved son of Michael and the late Mary COLLINS, and loving stepson of Margaret COLLINS, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 days, 1 month and 11 days." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COLLINS--In this city, Novebmber 9, Peter F., beloved husband of the late Bridget COLLINS and father of Joseph and James COLLINS and Mrs. P. SWEENEY, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 77 years and 29 days. A member of Gentlemen's Sodality of St. Ignatius' Chruch." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 10 Nov 1904.

"COLLINS--In this city, June 27, Michael, beloved husband of the late Annie COLLINS, loving father of Mrs. Charles FANNING, Maria A., Wilbur H., Gladys M. and Joseph M. COLLINS, fond brother of Mary COLLINS, Mrs. F. REGAN and Mrs. R. SMITH, a native of Corning, New York. (Chicago papers please copy.) Funeral will take place today (Wednesday), at 9 a.m., from the parlors of Leary Bros., 2917 24th st., bet. Harrison and Bryant sts.; thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"COLLINS--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan 24 -- Miles J. COLLINS, a seaman, fell overboard and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 25 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COLLINS--In this city, October 9, 1893, Sarah COLLINS, beloved mother of John and George COLLINS, and sister of Mrs. James DILLON, a native of Ireland, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 11 October 1893, page 10.

"COLLINS--[Feb 5th 1866] - Captain Solomon J. COLLINS, who had sailed out of that port for

fifteen years, died at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLLINS--Suicide by Gas - Thomas COLLINS turned on the gas from five jets in his saloon at 835 1/2 Bryant Street, San Francisco, yesterday morning, and was found dead in a chair. His wife lives in Santa Rosa, and had told one of her friends that her husband had threatened several times to commit suicide." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 April 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COLLONTON--In this city, Oct. 1st, Andrew COLLONTON, late of Boston, a native of County Wexford, Ireland, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Oct 1865.

"COLMAN--In this city, September 18, Marian T., daughter of the late Aimwell and Nellie T. COLMAN, and loving sister of J.N. and A.F. COLMAN, Mrs. William REID, Mrs. J.F. McKENNA and the late Harry S. COLMAN, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday) at 9:15 ao'clock a.m. from the residence of her sister, Mrs. J.F. McKENNA, 3050 Twenty-fifth street, thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:45 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"COLMAN--March 27, Thos. COLMAN, a native of Ireland, aged 27 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1876.

"COLMANN--In this city, May 9, Barbara M., beloved wife of Martin COLMANN, and mother of Mrs. B. NABER, Mrs. Rose NORRIS, Mrs. C. W. HEYER, and Martin, George and Alma COLMANN, and sister of Mrs. Rose BERNARDI, Phillip GEBHARDT and the late Mrs. Emma and Mary BUEHLERT, a native of Germany, aged 58 years, 2 months and 19 days. Past grand of Walhalla, Rebecca Degree, Lodge No. 130, I.O.O.F. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock, under the auspices of Walhalla, Rebecca Degree, Lodge No. 130, I.O.O.F., from I.O.O.F. Hall, corner Seventh and Market streets. Internment, Cypress Lawn Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 May 1896, p. 14. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"COLOBUROS--In Stockton, August 27, 1942, Peter, beloved husband of the late Effie COLOBUROS, loving uncle Thomas D. CHELAS and Mrs. Katherine COSTA; a native of Galaxidi, Greece. Funeral services Monday, 1:30 p.m., at the San Francisco Memorial Chapels, 435 Valencia St., nr. 15th; thence to Church of Annunciation, where a requiem mass will be

celebrated at 2 p.m. Interment, Greek Orthodox Park. (Daphne Bros.-Buzolich, Dir. MA. 1313)." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"COLOMBO--John COLOMBO suddenly died while being driven to the City and County Hospital on Wednesday." Source: Sacramento Bee (Bay Gleanings) 14 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COLTER--In this city, June 24, Edward J., dearly beloved husband of Florence A., loving father of Loring E. and Florence N. COLTER, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 67 years, 3 months and 9 days. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of Monahan & Co., 2839-41 Mission Street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 June 1913. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"COLTON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 13 - About 6 o'clock last evening, Captain COLTON, late Master of the bark 'Torrent,' was lying in the mud near Commercial street wharf. His skull and jaw were fractured and he died in a short time without being able to give any explanation. It is supposed that he fell overboard." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 14 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"COLVIN--In this city, June 17, Albert, beloved son of the late John J. and Kate COLVIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years, 1 month and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, No. 641 Washington street. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 June 1888.

"COLVIN--PITHY SYNOPSIS OF HAPPENINGS AT THE BAY--Hugh J. COLVIN, for many years connected with the San Francisco Fire Department as an engineer, while crossing the street Sunday, was struck by an electric car. His skull was fractured and he died. He was 70 years old." Source: Sacramento Bee, 26 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COLVIN--In San Francisco, September 7, Mary COLVIN, aged 43 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COMBS--In this city, January 15, 1899, Mrs. Anna, beloved wife of Jonathan COMBS, and sister of Henry ROSS, a native of Germany, aged 72 years and 10 months. (Mount Pulaski III., papers please copy.) Remains at the parlors of the Golden Gate undertaking Company, 2429 Mission street, to be shipped to Pulaski, III." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 16 Jan, 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"COMERFORD--In this city, March 11, Joseph M., beloved husband of Eliza K. COMERFORD and father of Emmet, Joseph, Lydia, Nettie, Alice, Eugene, Irene and Raymond, and brother of Mrs. William CHANDLER, Mrs. Mary HILL, Mrs. Margaret CHANDLER, Mrs. J. MOFFETT, Mrs. L. FAVA, John J. COMERFORD, and Mary A. COMERFORD, a native of Sydney, Australia, aged 48 years, 1 month and 24 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 9:30 o'clock, from his late residence, 2736 Folsom street, hence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COMERFORD--A requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late Mary COMERFORD to-morrow (Monday) at 9 A.M. at St. Bridget's Church, corner Broadway and Van Ness avenue. Friends are respectfully invited to attend." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"COMERFORD--In this city, March 1, Elizabeth M., wife of J.W. COMERFORD, a native of San Francisco, aged 34 years and 7 months." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 2 March 1895.

"COMERFORD--In this city, August 2, at the Sacred Heart Presentation Convent, Taylor Street, Reverend Mother Mary Teresa COMERFORD...." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Aug 1881.

"COMERFORD--In this city, November 29, Willie, son of John and Annie COMERFORD, aged 8 years and 1 month. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 1028 Alabama street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"COMFORT--In San Francisco, March 1, 1865, Stephen W. COMFORT, late of Philadelphia." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COMINS--In this city, December 4, P.B. COMINS, a native of Massachusetts, aged 66 years and 5 months (Boston and Worcester papers please copy). Funeral held tomorrow at 11 o'clock at his late residence No. 1067 Broadway near Jones Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"COMISKY--Entered into rest, Patrick, dearly beloved brother of Thomas, Hugh and Henry

COMISKY, Mrs. Frank **CUNNINGHAM** and the late James **COMISKY**, nephew of Owen **McCOOLY** and brother-in-law of Mrs. James **COMISKY** and Mrs. Thomas **COMISKY**, a native of Castleblaney, County Monaghan, Ireland, aged 35 years. Remains art the parlors of McBrearty & McCormick, 915 Valencia street, near Twentieth street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"COMPLITA--In this city, February 14, Frank COMPLITA, a native of [Gravosa?], Austria, aged 26 years, 11 months and 14 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from 413 Sutter street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 21 Feb 1886.

"COMPTON:-Leslie B. - At rest, July 25, 1988, dearly beloved husband of Nora COMPTON; loving father of Douglas COMPTON; adored grandfather of Jason and David COMPTON; brother of Bill and Melvin COMPTON, Molly EMERSON and Rebecca; father-in-law of Sheila COMPTON; a member of St. Elizabeth's 5- Plus Club and the Road Seniors; aged 69 years. Friends may call after 5 p.m. Tuesday (TODAY) and are invited to attend the funeral on Wednesday at 10 a.m. from the chapels of Valente Marini Perata and Co., 4840 Mission St. Interment Skylawn Memorial park. Evening Services Tuesday at 7:30 p.m." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 26 July 1988, p.B6. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"COMSTOCK -- August 1st, of typhoid fever, Mr. F. A. COMSTOCK, of Hamilton, N. Y., aged about 28." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 10 Aug 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"COMYNS--In this city, August 17, John, beloved father of Thomas L., John F. and Ella M. COMYNS, and uncle of Sister Mary Lawrence (Sister of Mercy), and Charles COMYNS, a native of Killrush, Ireland. (St. Johns, New Brunswick, papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, August 20, from St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery via electric funeral car from Twenty-eighth and Valencia streets. Remains at the parlors of McAvoy & O'Hara, 2224 Market street, near Fifteenth. Kindly omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Aug 1910. Transcribed by Jim Schmitz.

"COMYNS--In this city, November 20, Margaret, wife of Lawrence COMYNS, aged 58 years and 5 months. Funeral to-day, at 8:30 a.m., from No. 14 Frederick street/thence to St. Rose's Church. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 22 Nov 1885.

"CONANT--DIED -- in San Francisco, July 12th, Mary Lizzie, infant daughter of B.H. and E.L.

CONANT, aged 3 months, 12 days." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 16 July 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"CONDON--In this city, March 11, Alice CONDON, a native of Ireland, aged 46 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CONDON--April 4, 1874 - Edward CONDON shot and instantly killed Charles KLUGSLEY, in a photograph gallery at San Francisco, and then killed himself." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONDON--A PIONEER PRINTER GONE -- John CONDON, a well known printer, died in San Francisco on Monday, Sept. 19th. He left New York in November, 1850, and arrived in San Francisco, via Cape Horn, in July, 1851. He first worked on the San Francisco 'Morning Post,' published by **SHEPARD** and **BRINSMADE**, afterwards on the San Francisco 'Herald,' and then on the Sacramento 'Union,' of which office he was Foreman from '52 to '57, a period of 5 years." Source: *The San Andreas Independent*, 24 September 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"CONDON--In San Francisco, September 7, John D. CONDON, aged 1 years, 2 months, 17 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 10 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONDON--Michael - 50 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"CONDON--In the city, June 6 1940, Michael D. beloved husband of Katherine CONDON, loving father of Irving W. and Russell T. CONDON; a member of Widows and Orphans Aid Ass'n., S.F.F.D. Friends are invited to attend the funeral, Saturday at 10 am from McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary Blvd. at Ninth Ave. thence to St. Monica's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 10:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 June 1940. Contact: Cathie Schafer mankzcat@adelphia.net

"CONE--RED BLUFF LOSES PROMINENT CITIZEN--Douglas A. Cone Dies In San Francisco Where He Went Weeks Ago To Receive Special Surgical Care--RED BLUFF (Tehama Co.), July 17 - Douglas S. CONE, only son of Mrs. Anna R. CONE and the late J.S. CONE, died yesterday morning at 3 o'clock at the Palace Hotel, San Francisco, after a brief illness of typhoid pneumonia. He was 38 years old, and had been a prominent citizen of this county ever since attaining his majority. The funeral arrangements as far as completed are that the body shall be brought to the city to-morrow afternoon by train and that the funeral cortege shall start from the depot to Oakhill Cemetery, where the coffin will be placed in the family mausoleum. The widow

was with her husband during his last hours and was present at the deathbed. Douglas Spencer **CONE** was born at the family home in this county and has always been popular with his associates here and elsewhere. His father, for many years a Railroad Commissioner from this district, was one of Tehama County's foremost citizens and at the time of his death, about ten years ago, he left an estate which was appraised at considerably more than \$1,000,000. There were three children, one son, Douglas, and two daughters, Mrs. Edward W. RUNYON of San Francisco, and Mrs. J.D. SHERWOOD of Spokane, Washington. At present Mrs. Anna R. CONE, the widow of the late merchant and stockman, and her daughter, Mrs. RUNYON, are in Paris, France. Mr. and Mrs. SHERWOOD are expected from the north at noon to-day. The **CONE** estate consisted originally of the magnificent tract of 200,000 acres on the east side of the Sacramento River, just opposite this city, a large block of stock in the general merchandise firm of CONE and KIMBALL, since incorporated, and a substantial share of the capital stock of the Bank of Tehama County. The heirs have united in keeping the greater part of this vast estate under one management and it has been operated under the corporate title of the CONE Ranch Company and other companies. Douglas CONE has resided the greater portion of his lifetime on the home place, a comfortable residence known as the headquarters of the **CONE** Ranch, where he and his wife, formerly Miss **LEWIS**, of San Francisco, have dispensed a delightful hospitality. He was very prominent in the social and business life of the community, having been active in many new enterprises and a leader in all movements for the improvement of livestock of all kinds, particularly horses. He was one of the Republican leaders in this county. In 1900 he was a delegate to the Republican National Convention which met at Philadelphia and nominated McKINLEY and ROOSEVELT. For many years he was a Director of the District Agricultural Society for Tehama County and took a leading part in all county and district fairs. He was an active member of Chico Lodge, No. 423, B.P. O.E., and this Order will conduct the funeral services at the grave. Mr. CONE's illness dates from last Winter, when he was thrown from a buggy while returning from a trip to the Navajo Mine and suffered a compound fracture of the right leg. For some unexplained reason, the bones refused to knit and he was compelled to undergo many painful operations. He had been undergoing treatment in Lane Hospital, San Francisco, shortly before his fatal illness, and was still under the surgeon's care when he contracted the disease which caused his death. There will be a general cessation of business at the time of the funeral." Source: The Evening Bee (Sacramento, Cal.), 17 July 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONET.-Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 23, Pierre M. CONET, France, 17." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CONEZZURRO--The bodies of two Italian fisherman, who were drowned in the heavy norther of a month ago off Alameda, were recovered from the bay, Friday [5 Jan 1899]. They were

identified as Gaetano **BALESRERE** and Gieseppe **CONEZZURRO**." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CONGDON--In this city, February 18, George Miller CONGDON, son of Joseph B. and Jemima CONGDON, and brother of Alexander, Joe and Harry; aged 17 years, 8 months and 1 day. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 Feb 1895.

"CONGDON--In this city, February 18, George Miller, son of Joseph B. and Jemima, and brother of Alexander, Joe and Harry CONGDON, aged 17 years, 8 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), from the residence of the parents, No. 706 Gough street; thence to St. Stephen's Church, Fulton street, at 10 i'clock a.m. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 19 Feb 1895.

"CONGDON--In this city, January 13, Henry May, beloved husband of Nellie S. CONGDON, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 27 years, 5 months and 9 days. [Boston papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from Pythian Castle, 913 Market street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 15 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CONKLIN--Glenn A., 13 Dec 1964, Presbyterian Medical Center. Usual Residence 15 Cervantes Blvd. San Francisco, CA. Married. Spouse Kie R. CONKLIN. Born 9 Nov 1900 Illinois. Father Henry CONKLIN, Mother, Jennie MAURY. Woodlawn Memorial Park, Colma, CA. FUneral Director Halsted & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"CONKRITE--In this city, Oct. 30th, of consumption, Mrs. Catherine CONKRITE, a native of the county of Cork, Ireland, aged 45 years, 6 months and 16 days. The funeral will take place at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., Wednesday, November 1st, from the residence of her brother-in-law, M. O'NEIL, No. 12 Sutter street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 and Oct 1865.

"CONLEY--In this city, January 6, 1869, Henry CONLEY, a native of Connecticut, aged 19 years and 4 months. Funeral, Friday afternoon, 1:30 o'clock, from his late residence, Thirteenth and Howard Streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CONLEY--CONLEY, James W. - 17 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"CONLEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: P. CONLEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CONLIN--In this city, February 1, Mrs. Elizabeth CONLIN, a native of Standhill, County Silgo, Ireland, aged 60 years. (New York papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors of McAvoy & Gallagher, 20 Fifth street. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"CONLAN--James CONLAN, a native of Ireland, aged 30 years, died suddenly Monday evening in a saloon at the corner of Fourth and Folsom Streets. He had been on a protracted spree and his death is supposed due to alcoholism." Source: *Sacramento Bee* (Bay Gleanings) 3 April, 1888. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CONLAN--In this city, June 15, James CONLAN, an ex-Union soldier, a native of Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the parlors of A. W. Martin and Co., 319 O'Farrell St. Interment, National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1901, page 6, col. 6. Contact: Diane Goodboe dgoodboe@gmail.com

"CONLAN--In San Francisco, July 11, 1874, Simon CONLAN, aged 49 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 3 July 1874, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CONLEY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 31 -- The Captain of the ship S.G. Baker, from Liverpool, reports William **BAKER**, Thomas **LENSI** and Manuel **CONLEY**, sailors, washed overboard and drowned on the trip." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CONLON--In San Francisco, June 16, John CONLON, aged 36 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 June 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONLON--In this city March 2, 1919, John J. CONLON, dearly beloved husband of Aldine CONLON, and loving father of John J., Aldine, Gerald, and Francis CONLON. A native of Washington D.C.. A member of the San Francisco Council No. 615, Knights of Columbus; Mutual Aid Society, and Widows and Orphans Association of the S. F.F.D. First Assistant Chief

San Francisco Fire Department. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock, from St. Marys Cathedral, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment private. The remains will lie in state in the rotundra of the City Hall after 4 o'clock today (Monday), March 3. Friends may call at the chapel of S.A. White 2200 Sutter St., northwest corner of Pierce until 6 o'clock Monday." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 March 1919, page 4, col.7.

News article appearing in the San Francisco Chronicle, Sunday, 2 March, 1919 (Front Page)--"Thousands See Fighters Drop in Smoke Pall Millinery Store and Tea Shop Destroyed by Flames and Water Whole District Menaced Towers of High-Pressure System Used to Check Conflagration--Six firemen were overcome by smoke last night in a spectacular fire that destroyed a millinery store and a tea room in a two-story brick building at 215 Post street. The damage was estimated at \$55,000. At 11 o'clock, the fire threatened to eat its way to adjoining buildings on Post street and Manila street, at the rear, while firemen flooded the blazing structures from great towers of the high pressure system. Battalion Chief Is Among Injured--The Injured Firemen are: Battallion Chief Thomas J. MURPHY, 165 Germania street. First Assistant Battallion Chief, John J. CONLON, 1360 Leavenworth street. Hoseman Oscar A. OAKES, Engine No. 17, 460 Bush street. Truckman William H. MORRISON, Truck No. 1, 2987 Twenty-second street. Fireman Earl EVANS, Engine No. 4, 1029 Washington street. Stoker Joseph F. KIATT, Engine No. 5, 1906 Powell street." (Note: This is only a short version of the article.) Submitted by Susan Lundberg Scott.

"CONLON-- William J.--In Burlingame, March 15, 1981, William J. CONLON, husband of the late Mary CONLON, dear step-father of James FURNANZ of San Bruno, Robert FURNANZ of Vacaville, Ann BORIOLO of Santa Rosa and Joan BOSY of Corona. Mr. CONLON was Superintendent of Registry for the U.S. Post Office for 40 years; a member of Y.M.I., Phil Sheridan Council No. 72; and a former member of S.F. Lawn Bowling Club; a native of Calif.; aged 85 years. Funeral will leave the San Bruno Funeral Home, 200 W. San Bruno, Ave., San Bruno, Wednesday, March 18 at 9:45 a.m.; thence to St. Veronica's Catholic Church where a Mass of Christian Burial will be offered commencing at 10:00 a.m. Rosary Tuesday at 7 pm at the above Funeral Home. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 March 1981, page B7. Transcribed by Dave Furnanz

"CONNALL--In this city, Dec 3d., John CONNALL, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Dec 1865.

"CONNELL--In San Francisco, March 8, 1975, Mrs. Catherine CONNELL, aged 42 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 March 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CONNELL--In this city, June 13, 1895, at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. E. DALEY, 1424 Dolores Street, Mrs. Kate CONNELL, beloved mother of Cornelius and Patrick CONNELL and Mrs. K. BOYLE, a native of Ireland, aged 85 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"CONNELL--Margaret, 74 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"CONNELL." In this city, May 15, 1936, Susie Morrison CONNELL." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"CONNER--In this city, January 24, Ann CONNER, a native of County Fermanagh, Ireland, aged 74 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 25 Jan 1870.

"CONNICH--In Watsonville, August 28, 1942, Antonette (sic), beloved wife of Antone CONNICH, loving mother of Dan PAVICH, Josephine, Antone Jr. and Francis CONNICH, grandmother of Kathryn PAVICH and sister of Peter DABOVICH. Friends may call at the Chapels of Carew & English after 3 o???clock Sunday afternoon. The funeral will take place Tuesday, September 1st, 1942, at 9 o???clock a.m., from the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Ave., S. F.; thence to the Church of the Nativity, Fell, near Gough St., where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o???clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"CONNIFF--In this city, December 6, 1890, Patrick, beloved husband of Catherine CONNIFF, and brother of Mrs. Mary Jones and Mrs. Margaret JOSEPH, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 64 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Tuesday), at 8:30 o clock A.M., from his late residence, 104 Twenty-fourth street; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"CONNOLLY--In San Francisco, January 31, Mrs. Alice CONNOLLY, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONNOLLY--'[May 17th 1855] - A sailor named Bar CONNOLLY was drowned by falling from the ship Cremorne into the bay at San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONNOLLY--In this city, June 9th, Bridget CONNOLLY, aged [??] years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 June 1875.

"CONNOLLY--In this city, June 9, Bridget CONNOLLY, a native of the Parish of Easkery, County Silgo, Ireland, aged 26 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from 128 Eighth street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 June 1875.

"CONNOLLY--In San Francisco, June 24th, Catherine Isabella CONNOLLY, aged 2 months and 7 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record*, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CONNOLLY--In this city, May 20, Eliza CONNOLLY, dearly beloved wife of the late Nicholas CONNOLLY, and mother of Emmet CONNOLLY, and sister of Margaret DEVANEY, a native of Donegal, Ireland, age 59 years, 8 months and 5 days. Please submit flowers." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1906 page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CONNOLLY--In San Francisco, Jan. 22d, Eugene, son of Owen CONNOLLY, aged 4 years, 6 months and 5 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONNOLLY--M.W. CONNOLLY, one of Santa Rosa's oldest pioneers, died at his home in this city, Tuesday, Nov. 22nd, at the age of 54y. He had been sick for some months past. During his 30 years residence in this county, he had held several important positions of trust, and enjoyed the respect and confidence of a wide circle of friends, who mourn his loss with deep feeling. (San Francisco, Petaluma, and Healdsburg copy)." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 12 Nov 1887. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CONNOLLY--In this city, February 19, Margaret, wife of Owen CONNOLLY, a native of Ireland, aged 66 years and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 20 Feb 1895.

"CONNOLLY--In this city, May 16, 1936, Patrick CONNOLLY." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"CONNOR--In this city, March 29, Catherine HARDIN CONNOR, a native of California, aged 37 years and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"CONNOR--In this city, March 31, John, beloved husband of M.J. CONNOR, a native of Boston,

aged 44 years. The funeral will take place today (Friday) at 9 o'clock am from St John's Church, Eddy street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 2 April 1886, p. 4. Transcribed by Mary McInnes.

"CONNOR-In this city, December 12, 1887, Louis B. **CONNOR**, beloved husband of Jennie C. **CONNOR** of San Leandro, a native of Joliet, IL, aged 44 years, 11 months, and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, San Leandro, thence to St. Mary's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be said for the repose of his soul. Interment St. Mary's Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"CONNORS--In San Francisco, Dec. 11th, Mrs. Catherine CONNORS, aged 64 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 Dec 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONNORS--In this city, Sept. 11th, Miss Margaret CONNORS, aged 27 years, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Sept 1865.

"CONNORS--In this city, December 21, 1897, at the Potrero, Thomas, beloved husband of Ellen CONNORS, and father of Maggie, Timothy, Nora, Ellie, Annie, Katie and Julia CONNORS, Mrs. James J. DALY, and brother-in-law of Mrs. Timothy McSWEENEY, a native of the parish of Bantry, County Cork, Ireland, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), at 9 o'clock from his late residence, 806 lowa street, thence to St. Teresa's Church, Butte and Tennessee streets, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. *Y.M.I.-To the officers and members of Y.M.I. No. 74: You are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our late brother, T. CONNORS, from his late residence, corner Yolo and lowa streets, tomorrow (Thursday) at 9 o'clock. Assemble at residence by 8:45 o'clock. Fines for non-attendance. By order of D.P. CRONIN, President. *ST. P.A. OF AMERICA-Pacific Alliance No. 12: Officers and members are hereby notified to the funeral of our late brother, Thomas CONNORS, tomorrow (Thursday) at 9 o'clock, from his late residence, 806 lowa street. Fines for non-attendance. By order James F. MCDONALD, Pres., W.J. HAYES, Sec." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Dec 1897, p. 13. Contact: Pat Procida Irishnana01@yahoo.com

"CONOVER--In San Francisco, Calif., June 30, 1945, W. Lloyd CONOVER, loving father of Sherman L. CONOVER of Fort Lauderdale, Fla.; brother of John Howard CONOVER of Summit, N.J.; William I. CONOVER of West Orange, N.J., and Arthur B. CONOVER of Palo Alto, Calif. A native of New Jersey; aged 60 years, 7 months, 9 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today, Friday, July 6, 1945, at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the Chapel of Amos O. Williams Co., East

Santa Clara Street at Eighth. Interment Oak Hill Memorial Park." Source: *San Jose Mercury Herald*, 6 July 1945, p. 14.

"CONRAD--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, C.P. CONRAD, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CONRAD--In this city, October 30, Catherine CONRAD, wife of Henry CONRAD, a native of Ireland, aged 27 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 56 Tehama Street, between First and Second." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"CONRAD--In this city, June 29, Henry CONRAD, a native of Germany, aged 32 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from Odd Fellows' Hall, Montgomery street near California." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

"CONRAD--In San Bruno, Calif. November 8, 1936, Herman, dearly beloved husband of the late Elizabeth CONRAD, loving father of Carl and the late Herman and George CONRAD, devoted grandfather of Margaret CONRAD; native of Germany, age 73 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Tuesday, November 10) at 2 p.m. at Wieboldt's Funeral Parlors, 835 Valencia, between 19th and 20th streets. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Nov 1936. Transcribed by Martha.

"CONRAD--In this city, March 7, 1919, Margaret CONRAD, wife of the late George W. CONRAD, mother of L.M. BOSSELLE of San Francisco, Benjamin D. and Harry N. CONRAD of Sacramento, Mrs. Minnie A. SYLVIA of Sacramento, and Mrs. Claudine PURKHISER of Stockton, a native of Indiana, aged 72 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, March 9, 1919, at 3 o'clock p.m. from the home of Miller & Skelton, 1400 K street. Interment private. City Cemetery." Source: Sacramento Union, 8 March 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONRAD--At San Francisco, Jan. 11th, Peter CONRAD, a native of Germany, aged 75 years, 3 mos., 18 days. [???at General Hospital???Deceased was born in the province of Rhine, Sept. 29, 1818. He inherited a good business mind from his father and received a liberal schooling in his native land. He emigrated to America when 19 years of age and located first at Fond du Lac, Wisconsin, in 1843, engaging in farming and also carrying on an insurance and loan business???had established credit in England and controlled large amounts of money???Upon coming to California he located at Hollister where he purchased 620 acres of land and engaged

in farming??? He was married, at Bridgeport, New York, April 25, 1843, to Elizabeth E., a daughter of Wheeler **FRENCH**, of that city, who was a contractor and house builder, of New England ancestry. His children were as follows: John William (deceased), George F. (deceased), Louise (deceased), Martin J., Edward F., and Emma L., now Mrs. N.D. **HALL**, of this place. The remains were brought to Hollister on the noon train last Sunday and were followed to their last resting place, the IOOF cemetery???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 18 Jan 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"CONRADSON--In this city, March 4, Laura CONRADSON, aged 2 years, 2 months, and 4 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"CONROY--Buried at Redding--REDDING (Shasta Co.), March 26 - Barney CONROY, a pioneer of this city and county, died Saturday afternoon in San Francisco at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Mary WISEMAN, and was buried here this afternoon. He was one of the earliest settlers in Redding, building and owning the old Reading Hotel and later the Golden Eagle Hotel. Of late years he had resided at Mott, Siskiyou County. He was aged 82 years." Source: *The Evening Bee*, (Sacramento, CA) 26 March 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CONROY--Martin CONROY was run over by a truck in San Francisco last week and killed." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 6 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CONROY--Martin CONROY, a native of Ireland who drives a heavy truck for Dutton and Morre hay dealers, was crushed to death yesterrday afternoon, at half past four o'clock, while driving a heavy load along Cliff House Road. He had proceded to very near The Oddfellows Cemetery, when by some mishap, he fell, or was thrown from the seat, and fell under the wheels, breaking his spine. He was discovered in an expiring condition by someone at Webber's grocery store and taken into that place, but died almost immediately. Deceased, about 35 years, was a temperate man and industrious in his habits. He was single and leaves a brother in this city." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Aug 1874.

"CONSEDINE--In this city, June 17th, Margaret CONSEDINE, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1875.

"CONSIDINE--In this city, January 29, Jane, beloved wife of John **CONSIDINE**, a native of the parish of Kililah, County Clare, Ireland, aged 50 years. [Boston and Chicago papers please copy.] Friends and

acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral to-day (Wednesday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 35 Clinton street: thence to Rose's Church, where a requiem high

mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment: Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 January 1894, Page 4.

"CONSIDINE--In this city, June 17, Margaret CONSIDINE, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"CONSTANTINE--In the City and County Hospital, August 6, John CONSTANTINE." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 8 Aug 1885.

"CONTRERA--Boy Killed by Fireworks. San Francisco, Sept. 2 - Making himself into a human skyrocket, little Diego CONTRERA, 12, of 1309 Montgomery st. was so seriously burned yesterday that he died a few hours later. The boy was playing on Telegraph Hill when he found a pile of skyrockets, firecrackers and other explosives that had been thrown away. With boy-like inquisitiveness, Diego broke the rockets open. The powder and explosive balls that he found inside he stuffed into the front of his trousers, into his shirt pockets and inside his shirt. The lad's mother saw the powder when the boy went home, and commanded him to empty his pockets. The boy refused to give up his 'treasures' and when his mother attempted to take them by force, Diego ran from the house. The friction caused by running and the heat from his body ignited the explosives. In an instant the boy was the center of a terrifying pyrotechnic display, with burning powder and exploding shells all about him." Source: *Petaluma Argus Courier*, 2 Sept 1929. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CONUPS--At Redwood City, Nov. 29th, B.F. CONUPS, aged 38 years and 5 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Dec 1865.

"CONWAY--On the 7th of July, at the residence of Mr. J. H. MERRILL, an infant child of John P. and Eliza CONWAY, of the New York Volunteers." Source: *Californian*, 14 Aug 1848, p.3.

"CONWAY--At the mouth of Spring creek, Oct. 3d, Jane N. CONWAY, aged 15 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Alta California, 16 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"CONWAY--John CONWAY, a pioneer, formerly coiner in the Mint and lately connected with the police force, died of paralysis yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 12 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"COOK--In this city, December 5, Albert O. COOK, aged 47 years and 3 months. Interment private. No flowers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"COOK--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 24 --At an early hour this morning, Miss A.F. COOK, a medical practitioner in this city, was found dead in her bed. She has for some time been indisposed, but not so seriously as to give rise to any fears of her sudden demise. Coroner LETTERMAN will probably hold an inquest." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Apr 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--Dr. A.S. COOK, of 624 Sutter Street, San Francisco, passed away very suddenly at the home of his daughter, Mrs. Henry L. COFFIN, of 1912 Telegraph Avenue, Oakland, this morning. Heart disease caused death." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 1 July 1903. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COOK--Mrs. Ann COOK, mother of Mrs. Jas. G. PIRATSKY, died at Watsonville yesterday, aged 85 years. She will be buried in San Francisco Sunday." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 6 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--In Sacramento, December 11th, Daniel COOK, a native of Yates county, New York, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 Dec 1865.

"COOK--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, April 27 -- Delinda COOK died on the 25th instant and was to be buried today. The Coroner, considering her death mysterious, ordered the funeral postponed. The result was a verdict of death from a dose of arsenic administered by her own hand, to beautify her complexion. The jury censures the druggist for selling the arsenic without a physician's certificate." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 28 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"COOK--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 2 -- The funeral of Elisha COOK takes place tomorrow afternoon. The San Francisco bar will attend in a body." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 3 Jan 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 15 -- A son of the late Elisha COOK, aged 3 years, died of smallpox last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 July 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 24 --Doctress Francis Amelia COOK, who was found dead this morning, is supposed to have committed suicide, as she had TAYLOR???s treatise on poisons open at page 628, and a ?? ounce bottle which had contained cyanade of potassium, which is treated upon on that page, was lying near the bed." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Apr 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--Died at Healdsburg, May 22, 1880, Mrs. Flora C., wife of Dr. G.A. COOK, aged 44y. A native of Virginia; she was married to the Doctor at Savannah, Mo., in 1856, they removed to California and for a time lived in San Francisco but for 18 years past in Healdsburg. They had 2 children, one dying young, the other is Mrs. F.R. CORBABLY, living in Sonoma. The deceased was a member of the Presbyterian Church. Death came suddenly from strangulation during hemorrhage of the lungs. The Doctors daughter by his first wife, Mrs. Rev. CRAWFORD, came from Suisun for the funeral." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 27 May 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"COOK--TAKEN TO SAN FRANCISCO - The remains of Frederick COOK, who died on Wednesday from injuries received in being thrown out of a wagon, were sent to San Francisco by yesterday's boat, preparatory to transmission to the East." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 May 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"COOK--At Chinese Camp, Sept 28, of smallpox. Mr. H.A. COOK, aged 23 years of Providence, R.I." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"COOK--In this city, June 6, 1942, Henry H. COOK, beloved father of Mrs. Edith C. VIVIAN; a native of Williamson County, Tennessee. Funeral - Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--In this city Aug 3, Irving Borden, beloved husband of Hattie Lewis COOK and loving son of Katie W COOK. A native of San Francisco. The funeral will be held Thursday, Aug 5 at 1:00 o'clock at the late residence 75 Noe St, under the auspices of Golden Gate Council No. 551 National Union. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Aug 1909. Contact: David Edwards Davemilestogo@aol.com

"COOK--In this city, Jan 9, Isaac COOK, a native of Massachusetts, aged 54 years 11 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Jan 1880. Contact: David Edwards Davemilestogo@aol.com

"COOK--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: J.E. COOK." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"COOK--In Colfax, July 29, 1878, James COOK, aged 39 years." Source: *Alta California,* 7 Aug 1878.

Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"COOK--John H., 30 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"COOK.--In this city, Jun 19, Laetitia Haines COOK, beloved wife of Jason Evans COOK, mother of Mrs. Warner McCANN, Mrs. E.T. HUFFMAN, Mrs. E.C. SMALL and Mrs. C.A. WASHBURN and sister of Parry HAINES and Mrs. F.H. DALE, a native of Richmond, Ind., aged 56 years 3 months and 6 days. Remains at the chapel of N. Gray & Co., 2196 Geary street, corner of Devisadaro street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 June 1911, p. 4. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"COOK--In this city, July 18, Magdalena COOK, a native of Montgomery County, New York, aged 88 years, 2 months and 12 days. (Syracuse, N.Y. papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 10 o'clock a.m. from the residence of her son, Charles COOK, 1710 Polk street, between Clay and Washington." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 20 July 1879.

"COOK--A woman named Margaret COOK was found drowned in the bay yesterday [10 Oct 1857]." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 Oct 1875, p.1. (Pacific Coast Dispatches). Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COOK--In this city, November 29, Maria, wife of the late James and mother of Joseph B. COOK, a native of Ireland, aged 58 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from her late residence, No. 777 Harrison street, between Third and Fourth." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"COOK--PASSED TO HER REST--Mrs. Mary COOK, Formerly of San Francisco, Died Suddenly Last Night. Mrs. Mary COOK, an old-time resident of San Francisco, where she had a host of friends and acquaintances, died in this city last evening after an illness of about two weeks. The deceased had resided in Sacramento for the past year with her son, Frank COOK, who is an employe of the State Printing Office." Source: Sacramento Union, 7 May 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COOK--In this city, July 23, Mary P., wife of William N. COOK (daughter of the late Gen. Jesse B. **BROWNE** of Iowa), a native of Kentucky, aged 47 years and 9 months. (Kentucky papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Friday) at 2

o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 1317 Green street near Larkin." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 July 1879.

"COOK--Died at San Francisco, Oct. 21, Michael Stinson COOK, father of Mrs. Jas. PIRATSKY, a native of Ireland, aged about 60 years. [???one of the pioneers of San Francisco. He settled out on Geary street, opposite the IOOF cemetery, in 1853 and lived there uninterruptedly for 44 years???(lists his close friends)???a prominent contractor in S.F???was stricken down by pneumonia???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 Oct 1897. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--In this city, December 26, Mrs. Minnie, wife of John T. COOK and daughter of Sarah and Patrick CARROLL, aged 24 years, 9 months and 23 days, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, No. 423 Tehama street." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"COOK--In this city, June 29, Mortimer, son of John A. and Henrietta COOK, aged 2 years, 8 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 July 1873.

"COOK--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 24 - Dr. Oscar L. COOK, surgeon of the ship Great Republic, walked off Oakland dock last evening and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Mar 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOK--In this city, Feb 19, Walter M., beloved son of Isaac M. and Katie COOK, a native of San Francisco, aged 15 years, 6 months, and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wed) at 2:00 o'clock from Westminster Presbyterian Church, Fell St, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 22 Feb 1876. Contact: David Edwards Davemilestogo@aol.com

"COOK--In this city, Dec 17th, William Porter COOK, formerly of Rochester, N.Y., aged 30 years and 6 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 Dec 1865.

"COOKE--DEATH OF COLUSA CITIZEN--COLUSA (Colusa Co.), August 4 - Joseph Bailey COOKE, a resident of Colusa since 1870, and owner of the Colusa Water Works, died yesterday in San Francisco. He was prominent in Masonic circles, and his funeral will take place in Colusa next Sunday under the Masonic rites." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 4 August 1905, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COOKSEY--At Shanghae, Feb. 3, Capt. C. H. COOKSEY, of the American barque Huntingdon." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 26 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"COOKSLY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Nov. 3 --The British ship *John O'Gaunt* arrived today in 42 days from Shanghai. Sept. 27th John COOKSLY, a native of Bristol, aged 23, a seaman, died on board of fever." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Nov 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOLIDGE--James C., 52 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 7 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"COOLY-Sept 29 Solomon COOLY, Ohio, 38. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"COOMBS--THE NAPA MURDER and SUICIDE -- The San Francisco 'Chronicle' of yesterday contains the following: A very strange case of murder and suicide in Napa came to our attention last evening. It seems that the wife of Fred COOMBS (who is a brother to Nathan COOMBS) sued for a divorce on the ground of extreme cruelty, and that Mr. PENDEGAST was her lawyer. Fred called at PENDEGAST's office and asked to see his wife. The interview was granted and immediately after pistol shots were heard. An investigation was at once had, when it was discovered that Fred had fired at and shot his wife twice, once through each breast and then blew his own brains out. Fred COOMBS came to this country from Cape Cod, Mass., in 1852, and was about 40 years of age at the time of his death. He had a difficulty with a man named CLARK in 1865 or '66, whom he killed while sitting on a fence by stabbing him. About that time a bill was passed by the Legislature, allowing a wife to testify either for or against her husband, and his wife's testimony cleared him on the charge. Several children are left to mourn their loss." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 23 Feb 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"COONEY--In San Francisco, November 21st, John William, son of John COONEY, aged 2 years and 10 months." Source: Sacramento Bee, 23 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COONEY--In this city, December 4, with congestion of the lungs, Josephine COONEY, daughter of Michael and Catharine COONEY, aged 2 years and 8 months. Funeral tomorrow at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, No. 312 Seventh Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 5 Dec 1875. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"COONEY--In this city, August 10, Richard COONEY, a native of Massachusetts, aged 50 years." Source: *Alta California*, 13 Aug 1887.

"COOPER--The death of Dr. Charles E. COOPER, the distinguished surgeon, occured yesterday morning at his residence, 1824 Pacific Avenue, inflamation of the heart due to overwork, being the cause. Dr. COOPER had an international reputation and his death at the early age of 40 years wil be mourned by a wide circle of friends and admirers. He was born near Sacramento and was graduated from Cooper Medical College of this city. He completed his education in Europe and studied under famous savants, Pasteur and Koch. Last year Dr. COOPER was a delgate from California to the International Medical Congress held in Paris and attended a simular congress held in Moscow the previous year. Dr. COOPER was a member of the Masonic fraternity and the Odd Fellows. He worshipped at the First Presbyterian Church. A widow and two children survice. The widow is a prominent member of the California Century Club. Dr. COOPER was ill for three weeks and the news of his death caused a shock to all that new him. The interment will be private." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1901, p.5. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COOPER--Mrs. Encarnacion COOPER, sister of the late General Mariano G. VALLEJO, and wife of the late Captain J.B.R. COOPER, a pioneer of 1823, died last week at her home in San Francisco, aged 93 years. She was born at Monterey, Mar. 25, 1809. For many years her home was the center of social

life in the old Capital of the State." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 24 Jan 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOPER--In this city, December 6, Halsey Fenimore COOPER, a native of Jacksonville, N.Y., aged 58 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"COOPER--In this city, December 6, Halsey Fenimore COOPER, a native of Jacksonville, N.Y., aged 58 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day, at 11 o'clock, from his late residence, 1902 Vallejo street. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"COOPER.-In this city, November 18, 1921, Hestie COOPER, beloved wife of Benton COOPER, mother of Mrs. Paul DE MOTT of Yuba City, Mrs. H. BARNETT and David COOPER of Sacramento, S.A. COOPER of Woodland, Mrs. J.E. FALTINGS of Orland, Ben COOPER of Yuba City and Mrs. Homer EDDY of Oakland, sister of Craig, Robert and Sam MONTGOMERY of San Francisco, Mrs. H.A. BURGESS of Los Angeles and Mrs. Mattie LARIMERY of New York City; a native of St. Joseph, Mo., aged 71 years, 10 months and 12 days. Friends are welcome at the funeral parlors of Henry P. RYAN, 1017 Fifteenth street." Source: Sacramento Bee, 19 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COOPER--In Ocean View, San Francisco, August 31, Rev. James A. COOPER, believed brother of Michael COOPER and the late mother of Mary GERTRUDE, Sister M. PATRICIA and Sister M. EVANGELIST of the Presentation Order, and uncle of Marcella M, Joseph M, and Bernice A. COOPER, a native of Ireland, aged 37 years. The reverent clergy and friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 2, from St. Michael's Church, Ocean View, where solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery by auto." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Sept 1915. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"COOPER--ANOTHER PIONEER GONE -- Captain John B.R. COOPER, a resident of California since 1823, died at San Francisco on Friday last, aged 79 years. Captain COOPER was a resident of Monterey County most of the time since his arrival in the State, but for a few years past has made his home in San Francisco. He married a sister of General VALLEJO. He was recognized as a man always ready and willing to assist the unfortunate, and, while quiet and unobtrusive, was kind and true to those with whom he came in contact." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 13 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOPER--DISPATCH from San Francisco, Feb. 15 -- The will of Captain John B.H. COOPER, disposing of a large landed estate, between his wife, Maria G.E. VALLEJO COOPER, his son J.B. Henry COOPER, his 2 daughters and his friend G.H. HOWARD. He directs the sale of his rancho El Molino, to pay his debts." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 16 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COOPER--In Redwood City, October 29, Mary Alice, daughter of B.F. and E.S. COOPER, aged 11 months and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from residence." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 30 Oct 1873.

"COOPER--In this city, March 4, Theodore B. COOPER, a native of Texas, aged 50 years, 11 months and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 6 March 1895.

"COOPER--March 10, William COOPER, Texas, 23." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"COPELAND--In this city, April 30, David COPELAND, a native of Scotland, aged 27 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2

o'clock p.m. from the parlors of Cowen, Porter & Co., funeral directors, 118 Geary st." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"COPELAND, James, aged 43 years, in SF, 8/6/1878, a native of New York." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"COPESTAKE--Edith E., 30 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"[COPKA?]--In Oroville, Sept. 7th, C.A. [COPKA?], aged 47 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Sept 1865.

"COPSON--In this city, February 16, Benjamin COPSON, a native of England, aged 67 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 18 Feb 1895.

"COQUORD--In this city, July 5, Casimer COQUORD, a native of France, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1875.

"CORAM--Stephen Tom, 53 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"CORBETT--In this city, February 16, Harry E, dearly beloved husband of the late Carrie CORBETT, loving father of Hazel C. CORBETT, and brother of Frank, Esther, James J, Joseph, Thomas and Katie CORBETT, Mrs. J. BOYD and Mrs C. KING, a native of San Francisco aged 45 years and 7 months.

Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 18th at 9 o'clock from his late residence 1764 O'Farrell St, thence to St. Domonic's Church, corner of Bush and Pierce Sts., where a solumn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9'30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, vial electric car from 30th St. & San Jose Ave." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1907, p.5 c.1. [Submitter's note: Very popular gymnasium owner, the brother of "Gentleman Jim" **CORBETT**, the fighter.] Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"CORBETT--Dispatches from San Francisco, July 24 -- John CORBETT, a sailor of the ship Southern Cross, which arrived from Glasgow today, fell from the mast head, May 25th, and was instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CORBETT--In this city, November 12, Dr. S. J. CORBETT, a native of New York, aged 55

years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CORBITT--VIRGINIA CORBITT, a noted prostitute, whose career has been somewhat identified with the annals of San Francisco, died on Wednesday at the county hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 19 Nov 1859. Transcribed by Dee.

"CORCORAN--Daniel, aged 7 months, in SF, 8/7/1878, son of Jeremiah and Ellen CORCORAN." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"CORCORAN--Daniel - 70 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CORCORAN--In Napa, March 20, Ellen, beloved wife of James CORCORAN and sister of Patricia, Thomas, Joseph, Frank and Annie FARRELL, a native of Durblin, Ireland, aged 38 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), from the ferry, foot of Market street, on the arrival of the 9:45 a.m. boat; thence to Holy Cross Church for services, at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"CORCORAN--In this city, May 26, May, beloved daughter of Mrs. T. CORCORAN, nee MUSANTE, and sister of William and Edna CORCORAN a native of San Francisco, aged 13 years, 1 month and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, May 29, at 10'clock, from the parlors of J. S. Godean, 2123 Bush Street; thence to Italian Church for services. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CORCORAN--In this city, December 5, Timothy CORCORAN, a native of the Parish of Marra[??], County Cork, Ireland, aged 56 years. (Cork papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday), at 9 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 1957 1/2 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 Dec 1873.

"CORDES--In this city, at his late residence, 520 Oak Street, after a lingering illness, C.H. CORDES Sr., a native of Germany, aged 62 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery.

"CORDES--In this city, August 2, William CORDES, brother of Albert, Emelle and Tillie CORDES, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances

are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock A.M., from the German Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug 1885, p.4, c.4. Transcribed by Regina Gualco.

"CORDOZA--Joe CORDOZA died in San Francisco last Sunday at the age of 67 years. He was well known in the Panoche section, where he owned a large tract of land." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 10 June 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"CORDS--In this city, August 14, Martin H., beloved husband of Johanne CORDES [sic.], a native of Hamburg, Germany, aged 62 years, 9 months and 6 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 24 Janson street, between Lombard and Greenwich, off Montgomery avenue." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 Aug 1881.

"COREJO--March 10, Pedro COREJO, Chile, 27." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CORET--In this city, July 14, Placide CORET, a native of Paris, France, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances will be notified of the day of interment in the *Daily Morning Call* and Courrier de San Francisco of tomorrow's date." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 July 1868, page 2. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COREY--Pearl B., 25 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"CORGON--San Francisco, July 29 - Charlotte T. CORGON, 2 year2, 4 months and 3 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CORHELL--Near Ione, Sept. 8th, Richard W. CORHELL, aged 36 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 13 Sept 1863, p. 6.

"CORK--In San Francisco, January 11, Benjamin CORK, aged 40 years" Source: *The Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1875. Transcribed by Dee.

"CORKERY--In San Francisco, May 19, John H. CORKERY, formerly of Dubuque, Iowa, and a California pioneer of 1849." Source: *San Luis Obispo Pioneer,* 16 May 1868, Vol. 1 #20. Transcribed by Jackie Lamorie.

"CORKERY--In this city, August 8, Mary R., beloved wife of the late Denis CORKERY, and

mother of John, James and Patrick **CORKERY** and Mrs. **MOORE**, Mrs. **BUTLER** and Mrs. **SCHILLING** of San Francisco, and of Denis **CORKERY** and Mrs. **DEVINE** of San Jose, a native of Macroom, County Cork, Ireland, aged 77 years and 8 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Tuesday) at 9:30 A.M. from her late residence, 530 Tehama street, between Fifth and Sixth; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 10 Aug 1885.\

"CORN--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 18 -- Last evening, Geo. CORN, sailor on board the English bark 'Cuban,' lying at Beale street wharf, fell overboard and drowned." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 19 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CORNELIUS--"Cholera--The interments on Saturday and yesterday include a number of deaths by cholera...Nov. 3, 1850: an infant child of Mr. CORNELIUS." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Nov 1850 (Transcribed from microfilm held at University of Nevada, Reno). Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CORNELIUS--In Oakland, May 20th, Frederick James, beloved husband of Louisa CORNELIUS (nee Louisa LE MAR), a native of New York, aged 30 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"CORNELIUS--In this city, June 18, Louise CORNELIUS, grandchild of Mrs. C. LE MAR, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 years 6 months and 8 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CORNWALL--P.W. CORNWALL, for many years a resident of Calaveras county, died after a lingering illness of consumption, at San Francisco on Friday morning last. Mr. CORNWALL was esteemed for his integrity and business talent, and was twice elected Supervisor of Calaveras, at times when his services could scarcely have been supplied by any other citizen of the county. He was aged about 50 years, and a native of New York." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 24 Apr 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"CORNYN--In this city, September 8 Margaret, beloved wife of James CORNYN a native of the parish of Kiluinn (?) county Limerick, Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Report, Vol. XXXVIII No. 60, 9 Sept 1887. Transcribed by Adrienne.

"CORSON--In Sacramento, August 12th, Benjamin F. CORSON, aged 57 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"CORTIS--In this city, Oct. 11th, the infant child (five weeks old) of A.J. and H.E. CORTIS." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 12 Oct 1865.

"CORWIN--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 13 -- Mrs. A.N. CORWIN, aged 24 years, was found dead at No. 334 Third street this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 14 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COSGROVE--In Napa City, Nov. 4th, James N. COSGROVE, aged 32 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Nov 1865.

"COSGROVE, Philip, 81 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"COSGROVE--In this city, October 9, Margaret, beloved wife of Patrick COSGROVE, a native of Rathcormack, County Cork, Ireland, aged 47 years. (New York and London Eng. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Saturday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from 356 Third street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Oct 1873.

"COSGROVE--In this city, October 22, Margaret COSGROVE, wife of Patrick COSGROVE, a native of Mondesell, parish of Mullenhone County, Tipperary Ireland, aged 45 yrars and one month. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow from her late residence, Thirtieth and Merced Streets, to St. Paul's Church. Interment, Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 23, Oct 1884, p.4. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COSGROVE--In this city, December 18, Mary Francess, only daughter of James and Eliza COSGROVE, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 1 month and 4 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 225 Perry street, between Fourth and Fifth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 Dec 1873.

"COSGROVE--In this city, June 28, Thomas, son of Thomas and Annie COSGROVE, aged 13 monts [sic.] and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 June 1865.

"COSSOVICH--In San Francisco, June 24th, Nicolla COSSOVICH, aged 22 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COSTA--In this city, July 5, Grace Eliza, daughter of Jos. and Martha E. COSTA, aged 1 year and 8 months. Friends and acquaintance are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o???clock, p.m. from the residence of the parents, 214 1/2 Sixth street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"COSTA--In this city, May 17,1902, Laura COSTA, beloved daughter of the late Lorenzo and Lottie COSTA, sister of May COSTA and granddaughter of Mr. LORENZO and Madeline COSTA, a native of Sonora, California, aged 1 year, 10 months, 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COSTA--In this city, Luigi COSTA, a native of France, aged 34 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking parlors laccheri & Bacigaalupi, 627 Broadway." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Mar 1892, p. 7.

"COSTALIN--Augustine Machet COSTALIN, nativity France. Value of estate \$25.00. Residence of heirs, Paris, France, a daughter." Source: 1863/64 San Francisco Municipal Report, Public Administrator's Report of August 1, 1864, p. 247.

"COSTE--Anna M. COSTE--Mrs. Anna Marie COSTE, resident of Belmont for 30 years, died at a San Francisco hospital, Saturday following an illness of six months. Mrs. COSTE was operator of the Belmont Casino on the Old Country Rd. A native of Nice, Mrs. COSTE was the widow of the late Joe COSTE. She was the sister of Paul SERVELIA and Mrs. Frances CARMAGNOLE. Requiem Mass will be offered tomorrow morning at 9 o'clock at Notre Dames des Victoires (French Church) on Bush St., near Grant Ave in San Francisco. Friends may call at the mortuary of Halsted A. Co., 1123 Sutter St., near Polk. Interment will be in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 18 June 1945. Transcribed by jch.

"COSTELLO--In San Francisco, Jan. 31, John Amrose, son of Daniel COSTELLO, aged 2 mos." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COSTELLO--In this city, November 15, Mary, wife of the late James COSTELLO, a native of Ireland, aged 53 years 4 months and 14 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 16 Nov 1895.

"COSTELLO--THREW HIMSELF FROM A THREE STORY BUILDING--SAN FRANCISCO, June 17 - Thomas COSTELLO, an iron molder, plunged to his death to-day from the roof of a three-story building at 839 Greenwich Street. He was seen to climb to the top of the house with

the deliberate purpose of committing suicide. An alarm was given, but before any one could restrain him he threw himself head first into space. His lifeless body was picked up in a back yard by relatives. **COSTELLO**, who was temporarily crazed, jumped into the bay last night with the intention of ending his life, but changed his mind and swam ashore...." [Rest of article cut off.] Source: *Sacramento Saturday Bee*, 17 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COSTELLO-In this city, January 15, 1899, William C., beloved husband of Bridget **COSTELLO**, and father of Lillie M. **COSTELLO**, a native of Gray Bridge, County Limerick, Ireland, aged 49 years. A member of Leo Assembly No. 4, Catholic Union. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Tuesday), at 8:30 o???clock, from his late residence, 215 Twelfth street, thence to St. Joseph???s Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9:00 o???clock. Interment at Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 16 Jan, 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"COTHRAN--Doris, the only daughter of Mr. & Mrs. E.E. COTHRAN, died at Wright's Station, Santa Clara county, last Thursday and was buried in San Francisco Saturday." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 6 Nov 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"COTTER--In this city, September 11, Hannah ... [copy incomplete]" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"COTTON--DEATH FROM HEART DISEASE - Mrs. Ellen COTTON died suddenly at San Francisco on Sunday last from disease of the heart." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent,* 18 Dec 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"COTTON--Julia **COTTON** died on March 5th in her 72nd year and was given Christian burial on March 10 at Cypress Lawn.??? Source: *Saint Paulus Chimes*, April 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"COTTON--ANOTHER VICTIM of the STEAMER EXPLOSION -- Our dispatches from San Francisco last evening contain the sad tidings of the death of Thomas J. COTTON, purser of the steamer 'Julia' at the time of the late explosion, and who received severe injuries at the time. Mr. COTTON had been connected with the Steam Navigation Company's steamers on this route for several years past, and no man in the employ of the company enjoyed a greater portion of their esteem and confidence. Always kind, affable and courteous, he had endeared himself to all who knew him, and travelers on the route to and from the Bay will henceforth miss his pleasant smile and genial, pleasing manners. His injuries were supposed to be of a trifling nature, and the

announcement of his sudden death will fill many with astonishment." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"COTTON--Thomas J. COTTON, purser of the steamer 'Julia,' died at his residence on Clay street, yesterday p.m., from injuries received at the time of the explosion. This makes the 11th victim." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"COTTRELL--In this city, January 2, 1899, George COTTRELL, a native of England, aged 50 years, 8 months and 28 days. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the funeral parlors of H.C. Bunker & Co, 2666 Mission street, Mission Masonic Temple." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1899.

"GOUGH--At Cienega, Feb. 1, Miss Lottie GOUGH, aged 16 years. [Deceased passed away at the residence of her uncle and aunt, Mr. & Mrs. Frank ENOS. She has been ailing for some time and the end was not unexpected. The remains were taken to San Francisco, and the funeral ceremony was held Sunday in the metropolis???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 8 Feb 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"COUGHLEN--In this city, April 29, Michael J., son of Margaret and the late Michael J. COUGHLAN [spelled in source with an 'a'], aged 16 years and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"COUGHLIN--In this city, March 13, Alma Frances, infant daughter of John J. and Amelia C. COUGHLIN, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 2 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Mar 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COUGHLIN--In this city, April 6, Mrs. Ellen COUGHLIN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 75 years and 1 month. (Boston Mass-papers please copy). Farewell, dear Mother, you are ever blest. By sorrowing children, always kind, Who follow you to eternal rest. For God has called you to His shrine. We give thee up in bitter sorrow. From affliction and suffering world, Knowing well that Christ has called you, To where we'll meet to part no more. Friends and acquaintances and those of her son Jeremiah COUGHLIN and her daughter Mrs. TULLY are respectfully invited to attend the funeral To-Morrow (Sunday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 211 Perry Street, between Fourth and Fifth." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 27 April 1878, p 4, col 3. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"COUGHLIN--In Martinez, Cal., November 21, Timothy Lyons, beloved husband of Elisabeth COUGHLIN, father of Eugene, Alice and Raymond COUGHLIN and brother of Mrs. J. J.

WHITE, a native of Ireland, aged 52 years. **A requiem mass for the repose of his soul will be celebrated today (Tuesday) commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. at St. Francis de Sales Church, Oakland. Interment private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Nov 1897. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"COUGHLAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 19 -- Jack COUGHLAN, who was shot Saturday night by John McCORMICK, a conductor on one of the Bay View cars, died today. McCORMICK claims to have acted in self defense." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 20 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"COUGHLAN--Dispatch From San Francisco, Jan. 20 -- The examination of John McCORMICK, the Bay View car conductor, for the murder of Jack COUGHLIN, was finished in the Police Court this afternoon at 4 o'clock. The proof showed conclusively that the accused acted in self defense, and the Court accordingly discharged him from custody." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 21 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"COUGHLIN--In this city, November 28, 1880, Belle COUGHLIN, aged 23 years. (Boston papers please copy). The funeral services will take place today (Wednesday) at 2 1/4 o'clock p.m., at No. 812 Jackson Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"COUGHLIN--DISPATCHES -- from San Francisco, Feb. 12 -- This evening 2 men, John COUGHLIN and D.R HUGHES were putting in a blast in the cut in Telegraph Hill at North Beach, corner of Kearny and Bay streets, when the charge exploded prematurely, instantly killing COUGHLIN and terribly injuring HUGHES. COUGHLIN was single, aged 35 and came from Boston. HUGHES has a family. He was taken to the county hospital." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 13 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"COUGHLIN--Joseph E. ALLEN, a barber, employed in the Oaks barber shop on Ellis Street, San Francisco, and Miss L. COUGHLIN, were accidentally suffocated by illuminating gas last Sunday or Monday night on the third floor of a lodging house at 416 O Farrell Street. ALLEN engaged the room between 11 and 12 o'clock last Sunday night and went out for liquor, returning to his room in less than half an hour. They were found dead at 7 o'clock yesterday morning with the gas escaping from the open burner." Source: Sacramento Bee, 21 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COULTER--In this city, September 17, 1909. Joseph COULTER, a native of Ireland, aged 73 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 Sept 1909, p. 15.

"COULY--In this city, December 16, 1952, Maria, dearly beloved aunt of Mrs. Marthe VAJETTE of Healdsburg and Mrs. Mertha SEIBELLI of San Francisco; a native of Combes (Aveyron) France; aged 76 years. A member of L'Archiconfratinite of Notre Dames de Victoires; Perseverance Circle No 72, U.A.O.D; Seminole Council No 68, D. of P. Funeral Saturday December 20 at 8:45 a.m. at the Chapels of Gantner-Maison-Domergue, 777 Valencia St. near 19th St, thence to the Church of Notre Dame des Victoires, where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 9:30 a.m. Entombment, Mausoleum, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the Rosary Friday evening at 8:00 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1952, p. 27.

"COURSEY--In this city, June 11, 1895, John, dearly beloved husband of Kate COURSEY, and father of John, Mary, Thomas, James, Cecelia, Kate and Maggie COURSEY, and brother of Mrs. James McCARTHY of Roseburg, Or, a native of (difficult to read name) Rocedatooe, County Galway, Ireland, aged 52 years. A precious one from us is gone, A voice we loved is stilled, A place is vacant in our home, Which never can be filled. FROM THE FAMILY. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to the funeral THIS DAY (Sunday) at 9:30 o???clock A.M. from his late residence, (31, 61 or 81?) Natoma Street, thence to St. Patricks Church for services. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. A.O.M. Division No. 2 - The members of this division are hereby notified to assemble at Hibernia Hall, 120 Ninth Street THIS DAY (Sunday) at 5:30 o??? clock A.M. to attend the funeral of our late brother, John COURSEY. Fines for nonattendance will be strictly enforced. Members of sister (?) divisions are cordially invited to attend. Bartley LEE, President. John KENNEY, Rec. Sec." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"COURSEY--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 6 - The Coroner's Jury convened in the case of John COURSEY, a colored man who died suddenly a few days since, find that he came to his death from a dose of oxalic acid, administered by his own hands." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Mar 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"COURTNEY--Albert E. COURTNEY, son of Wm. COURTNEY, formerly a merchant in Hollister, died in San Francisco Oct. 16th. He was buried in Watsonville on Monday." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 23 Oct 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"COURTNEY--In this city, March 30, 1946, Anna Marie (Hannah) dearly beloved wife of Dennis C. COURTNEY. Idolized mother of D. Bernard and Lawrence T. COURTNEY. Loving grandmother of Marie COURTNEY, loving sister of Timothy O'CALLAGHAN. Funeral from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, Market Street, thence to Mission Dolores Church. Interment,

Holy Cross Cemetary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"COURTNEY, Mary." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"COUSINS--In this city, December 3, 1890, captain James C. COUSINS, a native of Scotland, aged 67 years. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Friday), at 1 o clock P.M., at his late residence, 738 Ellis street. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"COUTTS--In this city, June 4, at his late residence, 20 1/2 Hoffman avenue, James S. COUTTS, dearly beloved husband of Mary Ann COUTTS, and loving father of Mrs. Edward THOMSON and James COUTTS and the late Mary Margaret COUTTS, a native of Arbwash Scotland, aged 64 years 2 months and 2 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"COVE--In this city January 4, 1875, Minnie COVE, youngest daughter of Robert and Jane COVE, aged 2 years and 5 months." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 5 Jan 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COVELL--In this city, June 30, 1895, Elizabeth COVELL, a native of Wheeling, W.Va." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"COVERLY--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 14, Catherine COVERLY, San Francisco, 1 1/2 mos." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"COVILL--In this city, May 16, Frank A., beloved husband of Louise A. COVILL..." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906.

"COVILL--In this city, May 16. Frank A. beloved husband of Louise A. COVILL, a native of Boston, Mass aged 57 years and 3 months. A member of Court Justice, #16, F. of A. and Brotherhood of Teamsters, Local No. 86. (Boston, Mass., papers please copy). Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to review today (Friday) at 1:30 o'clock pm from his late residence 424 Shotwell stree (rear) near Nineteenth Interment, Holy Cross Cemetary. Court Justice No. 16, F. of A.- officers and members are requested to assemble today (Friday) at 1 o'clock pm at 424 Shotwell street (rear) near Nineteenth to attend the funeral of our late brother, Frank A. COVILLE, by order A. F. Brinkman." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906. Transcribed by Pam.

"COWAN--In San Francisco, March 9, Charles COWAN, a native of New York city, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 11 March, 1865. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"COWAN--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 22, James COWAN, Scotland, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"COWDEN--In Downieville, November 20th, Joseph G. COWDEN, aged 31 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Dec 1865.

"COWLES--In this city, December 10, 1887, Edward COWLES, a native of New York, aged 58 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery.

"COWLES--In this city, July 9, 1905, George COWLES, brother of Mrs. Byron LOOMIS and H.S. COWLES of Suffield, Conn., and Frank COWLES of Hartford, Conn., uncle of George COWLES of this city, a native of Connecticut, aged 76 years, 10 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services at the parlors of Bath & Nauman, 1824 J Street, Wednesday, July 12th, at 7:30 p.m. Remains will be taken to San Francisco for cremation. Kindly omit flowers." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.) 11 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COWLEY--In San Francisco, June 24th, Ellen, infant daughter of Michael COWLEY, aged 11 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 26 June 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COX--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 21 - Anson COX, capitalist, left his residence this morning and was found drowned about 3 hours afterwards in the Bay." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"COX--In this city, February 16, Florence, youngest daughter, of Captain J. B. COX, a native of San Francisco, aged 17 years, 8 months and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"COX--In this city, October 12, James COX, aged 68 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Oct 1885.

"COX--John COX, a workman engaged in excavating Telegraph Hill, in San Francisco, was

killed on Friday last by rocks falling upon him. This is the fourth man that that (sic) has been killed there and thus." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 22 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"COX--In this city, December 29, 1898, infant daughter of Levitt H. and Willie L. COX." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"COX--In this city, Nov. 18, Lizzie P., wife of Jerome B. COX, a native of New York City, aged 55 years 6 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from St. Luke's Church, corner Van Ness avenue and Clay street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 Nov 1888, p. 8. Transcribed by Nancy Pfaff.

"COX--Margaret B. COX has applied for letters of administration upon the estate of Alexander M. COX, who died in San Francisco on March 25, 1913, at the age of 62 years. The estate consists of cash in bank amounting to \$62.96 and lot 40 and a portion of lot 41, block 19, valued at \$2_5. The entire value of the estate does not exceed the sum of \$290. The petitioner is the widow of the deceased." Source: *Daly City Record*, 16 May 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"COX--On the 18th inst. Captain Matthew B. COX, an old and well-known citizen of San Francisco, died suddenly in Oakland. He was Superintendent of the Dock of the Pacific Mail Co. 1849-1873." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 22 Apr 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"COX--In this city, August 6, Thomas N. COX, a native of North Carolina, aged 63 years." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 7 Aug 1885.

"COX--Near Princeton, August 10, William H. COX, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"COYLE--In this city, January 4, Andrew COYLE, son of Patrick and Mary COYLE, aged 3 months, 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this afternoon, at 2 1/2 o'clock, from the resident of the parents, 445 Clementina Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 5 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"COYLE--In this city, January 19, at the French Hospital, Frank COYLE, aged 35 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"COYLE--In this city, March 3, Rev. John P. COYLE, dearly beloved son of Bridget and the late

James **COYLE**, and loving brother of Joseph A. **COYLE** and Mrs. Martin P. **O'DEA** and the late James E., Edward F. and William **COYLE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 51 years and 4 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, March 6, from the Star of the Sea Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"COYLE--In the city and county hospital, February 28, Julia COYLE, a native of California, aged 9 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1867.

"COYLE--In this city, December 30, Mary, daughter of John and Mary COYLE, age [1?] years, 10 months and 4 days. [....us to darkness, but she....to eternal light."?] [very faded, hard to read]. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on Sunday afternoon, January 2, at 2 o'clock, No 108 [....?] street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 Jan 1870.

"COYLE--In this city, March 15, Mary, beloved mother of Kate and Andrew COYLE, a native of Roscommon, Ireland, age 74 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"COYNE??-In this city, June 29, 1897, Catherine, beloved wife of D. COYNE, and mother of Mrs. Thomas F. WISE, Mrs. William J. FLANANGAN, Mamie, Edward, John, Alice and Clara COYNE, a native of county Galway, Ireland, aged 43 years 10 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 8:30 A.M. from her late residence, 3167 Mission St., thence to St. Paul's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: *San Francisco Call-Bulletin* 30 June, 1897.

"COYNE--In this city, March 11, Dominick, beloved husband of the late Catherine COYNE, and father of Alice, Clara, Edward and John COYNE, Mrs. Thomas F. WISE, Mrs, James F. TATE and the late Mrs. William J. FLANAGAN, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, March 14, at 8:30 o'clock, from the parlors of McFadden, McBrearty & Green, 1171 Mission St.; thence to St. Paul's Church, Twenty-ninth and Church Sts, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Mar 1906. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"COYNE--Donald J. Lt. S.F.F.D.- June 19. 1973 Lt. Donald J. COYNE. S.F.F.D. dearly beloved

husband of Annabelle **COYNE**, loving father of Janice Ann **KEARNS**, and James M. **COYNE**, loving grandfather of Kerry Elizabeth **KEARNS**; beloved son of Louise and the late John **COYNE**; loving brother of Clara **QUADT**, Frances **GRAHAM**, Bernice **BECHINI** and Raymond **COYNE**; a native of San Francisco; a member of the Fire Department Widows and Orphans Aid Ass., the International Fire Fighters Assn. Local 789, the American Legion Post 97, the Westlake Catholic Men's Club, Riordan High School Father's Club and the El Retiro Retreat Ass., Friends are invited to attend the funeral services, Thursday, June 21, at 9:30 s.m. from Duggan's Serra Mortuary, 500 Westlake Ave., Daly City; thence to Our Lady of Mercy Church, Westlake, here a Mass of Resurrection will be offered at 10 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery, Donations to the American Cancer Society, preferred." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 21 June 1973. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"COYNE--In this city, July 24, 1938, Edward L. COYNE, loving brother of Mrs. James TATE, Mrs. Walter SMITH, Mrs. Alice OTTERSON, John F. COYNE and the late Mrs. William FLANAGAN and Mrs. Thomas F. WISE; a native of San Francisco. Funeral Wednesday at 8:30 a.m. from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St at Duboce, and then to St. Paul's Church, where a requiem High Mass will be celebrated at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 26 July 1938. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"COYNE--In this city, May 28, Irene, beloved daughter of Dominic and Catherine COYNE, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year and 9 months. Interment private." Source: unknown San Francisco newspaper clipping dated 29 May 1888 in possession of submitter. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"COYNE--In this city, Jan. 3, 1954, John Francis, beloved husband of Louise COYNE, loving father of Mrs. Clara QUADT, Mrs. Francis GRAHAM, Mrs. Bernice BECHINI, Raymond and Donald COYNE, survived by 10 grandchildren; a native of San Francisco. A retired Lieutenant of the S.F.F.D. A member of Widows and Orphans Aid Assn., Mutual Aid Assn. and Veteran Firemen's Assn. Funeral Thursday at 9:15 a.m. from Gantner Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St at Duboce Av., thence to St. Paul's Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:45 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Recitation of the rosary Wednesday at 8:30 p.m." Source: San Francisco News, 5 Jan, 1954. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"COYNE--In this city, June 29, John L., infant son of John and Louise COYNE, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 1 July 1907. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"COYNE, Louise Meta - In Millbrae, Feb. 18, 1977, age 92 years, devoted mother of Mrs. Clara

QUADT of Burlingame, Mrs Frances GRAHAM of Belmont and Raymond E. COYNE of San Francisco and the late Mrs. Bernice BECHINI and Donald J. COYNE, sister of Mrs. Emma LOWANS of San Francisco and the late Bertha GRADY, also survived by ten grandchildren, 15 great-grandchildren and one great-great-grandchild. Rosary will be recited Monday Feb. 21 8p.m. at the Carlmont Funeral Chapel, 1101 Alameda de las Pulgas, Belmont. Services begin at the Chapel on Tuesday, Feb.22, 9 a.m. thence to Immaculate Heart of Mary Catholic Church for Requiem High Mass of Christian Burial at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Carlmont Funeral Chapel 1101 Alameda de las Pulgas Belmont, California." Source: San Francisco Sunday Examiner & Chronicle, 20 Feb 1977. Contact: Madelyn Bechini

"COZZI--In this city, November 8, 1936, Elsie Candida COZZI, beloved mother of Mrs. Lena TREVISAN, Mrs. Daisy GRIFFITHS and Mary COZZI; a native of Germany, aged 58 years. Friends are invited to attend funeral services Wednesday, November 11, at 10:30a.m. at the Maneely Chapel, Divisadero Street, corner O'Farrell." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Nov 1936. Transcribed by Martha.

"CRABB--At Ogden, U.T., September 7, Annie Asenath, eldest daughter of Henry and Elmira S. CRABB, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 3 months and 7 days. This lovely bud, so young and fair, called hence by early doom, Just came to show how sweet a flower in Paradise could bloom. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of Mr. Joseph FITZLEE, 427 Third street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 Sept 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CRABERCAGE.--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Pauline CRABERCAGE, aged 19 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRACKBORN--In San Francisco, May 10th, Wake Bryarly, youngest son of Joseph CRACKBORN, aged 14 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 1 May 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

???CRAFTS--In San Francisco, on the night of the 10trh of May, Albert B. CRAFTS, aged about 35 years, formerly of Cherry Valley, Otrego (sic) county, N.Y. The deceased had been subject for years to fits of apoplexy and it is supposed that he fell down in one of these and perished in the street, as he was found on the morning of the 11th, quite dead, between his lodging and the City Hotel. The deceased came to this country as a private in Company H of the 1st New York Regiment. He was honorably discharged at the end of the war, since which time he has worked a short time in the mines and was at the time of his death employed as an

inspector in the Custom House of this port. His remains were decently interred on the 12th inst., and were followed to the grave by a large number of his former companions in arms, who thus testified the sincerity of their esteem for one who was beloved and respected for his amiable disposition and goodness of heart.??? Source: *New York Herald*, 28 July1849. Trans. By JI.

"CRAFTS--In San Francisco, on 23d Jan. Francis D. CRAFTS, aged 32 years, son of Maj. Ebenezer CRAFTS of Roxbury, Mass." Source: *New York Weekly Tribune*, 16 March 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CRAIG--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Mar. 25 - Mr. CRAIG, the man who committed suicide yesterday, was an old and well-known resident of Virginia City and formerly Trustee of the Alpha Mining Company. 6 months ago he left Virginia worth nearly \$50,000. Yesterday, as far as is yet known, he had nothing left out of the wreck of his fortunes. Mining stock was the rock on which he foundered. He was a man universally respected for social and business integrity." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 March 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRAIG--In this city, October 1, Benjamin, son of John and Almira CRAIG, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years and 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, from the residence of his parents, 823 Market street, at 2 o'clock P.M., TO-MORROW." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 October 1870, page 4. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"CRAIG--In this city, July 27, Peter CRAIG, a native of Coddingham, Scotland, aged 61 years. (New York City papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend his funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from the Masonic Temple, corner of Post and Montgomery streets." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 31 July 1881.

"CRAIG--Peter CRAIG, well-known undertaker of San Francisco, committed suicide at his residence, 931 Tyler St., yesterday, by hanging himself to a bedpost in his room. He was found by his son and partner, Alexander CRAIG. Deceased was a native of Scotland, 64y of age. He leaves a wife, and five children well-known in Healdsburg, having, not long ago, married the widow of the late banker, SMITH. Threatened bankruptcy and the absence of his wife in the East, are given as causes for the rash act. The jury attributed the deed to insanity." Source: Russian River Flag (Healdsburg, CA), 4 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CRAIG--In this city, June 7, 1942, Robert G. CRAIG, devoted husband of Ada CRAIG, and brother of Ollie and John CRAIG, and Mrs. Margaret GRIFFITH of Canada; a native of Ontario, Canada. Funeral - Chapel of J.C. O???Connor Co." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June

1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRAIGIE--In this city, Feb. 14, 1946, Peter W., dearly beloved husband of Irene M. CRAIGIE, loving father of Irene M. WINGERTER and Robert CRAIGIE, brother of Wallace CRAIGIE and grandfather of Ynex WINGARTEN (sic); native of California. A member of Teamsters' Union, Local 85 (possibly 35), and Golden Gate Casting Club. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Monday, at 10 a.m. from White's Funeral Service Chapel, 2200 Sutter St., corner Pierce. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1946. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read

"CRAMER--Beatrice CRAMER died on February 28th in her 57th years and was given Christian burial at Olivet Memorial Park on March 3rd. She leaves to mourn her, her parent, Mr. and Mrs. William RICHARDS and her sister Betty IRVING, as well as her husband Robert CRAMER.??? Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, March 1958. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"CRAMER--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: J. CRAMER, wife and infant." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CRAMER--In this city, November 13 of diphtheria, Otto L., beloved son of Otto L. and Louisa CRAMER, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 6 months, and 18 days. **Funeral will take place this day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock from the residence of his parents 433 Seventh street. Interment Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CRANE--Dr. CRANE by Mr. TOBEY in 1853, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: Sonoma County Journal (Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CRANE--In New Mexico, March 29, Anna, wife of Edwin J. CRANE, formerly of Oakland." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Apr 1891.

"CRANE--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, May 3 - Charles CRANE, a lad 8 years of age, was drowned off Mission Creek yesterday afternoon by the upsetting of a boat." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRANE--In this city, July 1, Henry F., infant son of Henry F. and Ellen CRANE, aged 5 months and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 July 1875.

"CRANE--In San Francisco, May 12th, Henry Reeve, son of Erwin J. CRANE, aged 3 years, 10 months and 12 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 14 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRANE--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, James J. CRANE, aged 32 years and 10 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRANE--In Freeport, L. I., September 13, 1897, John H. CRANE, a native of Charlestown, Mass., aged 75 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CRANE--In this city, January 14, Thomas CRANE, a native of Massachusetts, aged 77 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services this day (Friday), at 3 o'clock, at the residence of Mrs. COTTER, 2200 Devisadero street. Interment, Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 15 Jan 1892, p. 10.

"CRANERT--In this city, September 17, F. CRANERT, a native of Germany, aged 18 years, 9 months and 2 days." Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, p. 4.

"CRANFORD--In this city, May 28, Richard Jules, infant son of Francis H. and Estella A. CRANFORD, grandson of Mr. and Mrs. David V. WALSH, aged 6 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CRANGLE--In Volcano, Amador County, May 9, Wm, CRANGLE, a native of New York, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances and those of Mrs. Anne MOONEY, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Thursday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from No. 1622 Howard street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CRANNA--In this city, April 12, Virginia, beloved daughter of Virginia and the late William R. CRANNA, and sister of William, Stilson, Robert and Estelle CRANNA; a native of San Francisco, Cal. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, April 14, at 3:30 o'clock, from the chapel of N. Gray & Co., 2196 Geary street, corner of Divisadero. Interment, Woodlawn Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Apr 1911. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRARY.-In this city, March 16, Benjamin Franklin CRARY, beloved hisband of Mary S. CRARY, and father of Mrs. Anne C. STEEVE, Agnes, Bertha and Catherine CRARY, a native of Indiana, aged 74 years, 3 months and 4 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 16 March, 1895.

"CRAVENS--In this city, June 26, Bella B. CRAVENS, beloved mother of H.H. CRAVENS, a native of Baltimore, Md., aged 53 years, 8 months and 28 days. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral services Wednesday, June 29 at 2 o'clock, at the parlors of the California Undertaking Company, 405 Powell street, near Post. Interment, I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 June 1904.

"CRAVIOTTO--Nino, In this city Oct. 12, 1967, Nino CRAVIOTTO, dearly beloved husband of the late Angelina CRAVIOTTO, loving father of Marie BRADA, idolized grandmother of Charlene KERLEY, Patricia ARTHUR and Bruce BRADA, father-in-law of Mary SABELLA, S[am?] BOLOGNA, and Rose BORRU[SO?]. A native of Italy, aged 74 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Saturday, Oct 12, 1967 at 9 a.m. from the Chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co, 649 Green St, thence to SS Peter and Paul's Church, where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 9:30 a.m. Entombment Italian Cemetery. Rosary Friday evening at 8 o'clock. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 October 1967, p. 46.

"CRAWFORD--In Palo Alto, Calif., Monday, June 8, 1942, Harry Ferguson CRAWFORD, husband of Frances CRAWFORD and father of Marion L. CRAWFORD, brother of Chester and Milton CRAWFORD; a native of Morgan City, LA, aged 64 years. Funeral - Tenney???s, Palo Alto. Interment, Alta Mesa Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRAWFORD--John G. CRAWFORD, formerly an employee of the railroad company in Redding, and who had the difficulty some years ago with John Estes, in which several shots were fired, and Estes wounded in the arm, and was since arrested in San Francisco for the murder of BURKE, tried and sentenced to State prison for life, committed suicide by hanging at the prison February 19th. The San Francisco Post says that he appeared cheerful during the day, but by the letters left it appears that he was despondent on account of the belief that he had been deserted by the wife on whose account he had killed BURKE. CRAWFORD had charge of the photograph quarters, and took advantage of his seclusion to make arrangements for the suicide without fear of observation. He fastened a rope to a cross timber, climbed to the top of a table to adjust the noose about his neck and jumped off, the taut rope holding his body so that his feet could not touch the floor. When the officers were ready for the second lockup

CRAWFORD was missed and search was instituted. When the body was found life was extinct." Source: *Weekly Free Press/Republican Free Press* (Redding, Shasta Co), 23 Feb 1889. Transcribed by Robin Bills.

"CRAWLEY--In this city, January 3, George W. CRAWLEY, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 60 years. [Eastern papers please copy.]" Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 4 Jan 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"CRAWLEY--San Francisco, May 12 - Thomas O. CRAWLEY, 11 years, 10 months and 10 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 May 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRAZE-In this city, March 11, J. B. CRAZE, dearly beloved father of J. J. CRAZE, a native of St. Austell, England, aged 75 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 11 o'clock a. m., from the parlors of the California Undertaking Co., Geary and Stockton streets." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"CRAZE--In this city, March 11, John Bryne CRAZE, a native of England, aged 67 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CREAGH--In Oakland, September 29, 1897, Thomas, beloved son of Elizabeth and John CREAGH, and brother of Dominick and John CREAGH, a native of the city of Cork, Ireland, aged 22 years and 9 months." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CREBER--In this city, Jun 18, Walter A., beloved husband of Katherine CREBER, father of Walter, Ruth, Dorothy and Arthur CREBER, son of the late Walter and Hannah CREBER, and brother of Sarah CREBER, Mrs. Val KEHRLEIN, Mrs. John MARSHELL and the late John CREBER, a native of San Francisco, aged 40 years. A member of the San Francisco Fire Department. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m., from the..." {Submitter's note: Copy of obit cut short.] Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 June 1911, p. 4. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"CREDDEN--In this city, February 26th, Miss Mary CREDDEN, a native of County Fermanakh, Ireland, aged 25 years. (Boston and Lowell papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 3 o'clock p.m. from the residence of M. A. LAMBURTH, Potrero." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 March 1874.

"CREEGAN--In this city, November 26, Ellen CREEGAN, a native of Coagh, County Tyrone, Ireland. Aged 91 years, 5 mos. and 10 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2 o'clock PM from her late residence, 543 Stevenson street." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Nov 1879.

"CREEL--In San Francisco, March 23, 1963, Frances Watson CREEL, wife of the late Joseph Henry CREEL; daughter of the late William CALLAHAN and Rose O'HAIR WATSON; loving mother of the late Rose Helen EDWARDS HALE; sister of Mrs. Mary DAHLE and Helena E. LEES; loving grandmother of Mrs. Daniel Clay WINANS and Mrs. Thomas FRANKLIN, aunt of Philip W. DAHLE; aged 80 years. The funeral will take place Tuesday, April 2, at 8:30 a.m from the Memorial Chapels of CAREW & ENGLISH, Masonic and Golden Gate Ave., thence to St. Dominic's Church, Bush and Steiner Sts., where a Requiem Mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Rosary Monday evening at 8 o"clock. Internment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 March 1963, p 11. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"CREIGHTON--At Big Bar, Trinity county, Jan 3d, Edward CREIGHTON, formerly of Sandwich, N. H. aged 4(illeg.) years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Jan 1858. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CREIGHTON--15 May, 1874 - F. CREIGHTON, mate of the steamer Whipple, crushed to death at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CREIGHTON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 9 -- J. CREIGHTON, another victim of the explosion on board the Stockton boat, 'Julia,' died at St. Mary's Hospital on Sunday evening. This makes the 10th victim. The other sufferers are reported as doing well." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 10 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"CREIGHTON--In this city, November 21 Jane, beloved wife of the late Ferdinand CREIGHTON, and mother of Charles and Mary CREIGHTON, a native of Ohio, aged 74 years 10 months and days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Nov 1897. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CREMORE--In San Francisco, 1[?]th inst., Annie CREMORE, aged 3 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRENAN--In this city, September 28, 1897, Catherine, relict of the late Michael CRENAN, and beloved mother of Mrs. A. H. WALL, Mrs. J. A. GAFFIGAN, Mrs. Kate CAREY and Michael and

Henry **CRENAN**, a native of Queens county, Ireland, aged 60 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 29 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CRENSHAW--Richard CRANSHAW took laudanum in San Francisco on Saturday and died yesterday, though the poison was removed from his stomach. He is the actor who, in company with Forbes another member of a theatrical troupe visiting this city 2 or 3 years ago, attacked Mr. BIVEN of the 'Argus,' for some strictures which appeared upon the company in that paper. Mr. BIVEN put the pair to flight. CRANSHAW has been frequently before the public in other positions than that of an actor." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 3 May 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"CREPIN--In San Francisco, Feb. 21, Mary Cecelia, beloved wife of Dr. E.A. CREPIN, mother of Mary Emilie and Louise Cecelia CREPIN; a native of Philadelphia, PA, aged 52 years, 12 days. [???a former resident of this place???The funeral took place last Wednesday. Interment: Holy Cross Cemetery.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 25 Feb 1898. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRESSLER--DEATH OF S. O. CRESSLER--Samuel O. CRESSLER, one of the best known and most prominent men of Modoc County and Southern Oregon, passed away at San Francisco last Wednesday and his remains arrived here Saturday evening, accompanied by his wife and sister, Mrs. B. B. ROBINSON and Mrs. E. H. FETHEROLF and were laid to rest in the family plot of his father, William T. FETHEROLF, in the Masonic cemetery; the funeral being conducted Sunday afternoon under the auspices of Surprise Valley Lodge, No. 235, F. & A. M., assisted by Rev. J. Bruce WYLIE, and Charles S. BALDWIN, District Deputy Grand Master; and a large number of Masonic brethren from Lakeview and Alturas; with Charles E. CUMMINS, Ira A. DARST, Edwin GHRIST, E. R. TYERYAR, John REYNOLDS and R. H. STANLEY as pallbearers. For years the name of S. O. CRESSLER, "Sam" as he was familiarly called, was a household word in Surprise Valley, where he was practically raised. For years, he conducted a store at Lake City, Cal., and his many acts of kindness to the poor and needy endeared him to the entire community. In 1904, he moved to Lakeview and entered the banking business and for years, was Vice President of the First National Bank of Lakeview, retiring on account of ill health about four years ago. He was of a courteous, genial nature that made friends for him wherever he went. He was a man among men and commanded the high esteem and respect of all and only words of sorrow and deepest regret were expressed when the sad news reached here that he had passed away. Samuel Orrin CRESSLER was born at Red Bluff, December 7th, 1869 and died at San Francisco, April 13, 1927. He was united in marriage to Charlotte Edith PAGNELLO, May 4, 1890, at Lake City, Cal. He leaves to mourn his death, his wife; Mrs. B. B. ROBINSON, his sister; his nephews, B. C. and O. P. ROBINSON and two nieces, Louise and

Mary **FETHEROLF**, to whom is extended the heartfelt sympathy of a host of friends. Quite a number of people were here last Sunday from Lakeview and Alturas attending the funeral of S. O. **CRESSLER**. Mr. and Mrs. Cressler **ROBINSON** and Paul **ROBINSON** came in from Warner Saturday to attend the funeral of their uncle, S. O. **CRESSLER**." Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County, California), 27 April 1927. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"CRESSY--DEATH of a THEATRICAL MAN - Captain J.D. CRESSY, well known among the older members of the theatrical profession in California, died at the hospital in San Francisco of dropsy on Saturday last, aged 68 years. In 1851 he was a proprietor of the Stockton Theater. He was stage door keeper at the Metropolitan, at the time of his death." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRESSY--In this city, May 30, Louise Adeline, wife of T.S. CRESSY, aged 35 years and 9 months. [Boston and Lowell papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), at 1 1/2 o???clock p.m., from the residence, 2022 Fillmore street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CRESSY--Theodore S., 77." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"CRIBER--SAD CASE - A miner named CRIBER, from Montana, was at the theater in San Francisco on Friday night, fell in with 2 sharpers, became inebriated and they started with him to take him to his lodgings at the Adams House, but on the way knocked him down and robbed him. CRIBER was severely hurt and was taken to the County Hospital where he died yesterday. It is said he had 300 ounces of gold on deposit in San Francisco and that he has 2 children at school in Benicia." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 17 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRICHTON--At Highland, Santa Cruz county, October 6, James CRICHTON, aged 85 years and 15 days. Funeral to-day at 1:30 p.m. from No. 2219 Scott street. Interment private. No flowers." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 9 Oct 1885.

"CRIPPS--FIREMAN DIES FROM INJURIES--George CRIPPS, Who Was Run Over Saturday, Expires in a Woodland Hospital.--WINTERS (Yolo Co.), July 29 - George W. CRIPPS, fireman of the extra freight between Elmira and Esparto, who was run over by a freight car Saturday afternoon, died in the railroad hospital yesterday in San Francisco. He is survived by a wife and child, who live in Elmira, a mother in Suisun. CRIPPS was about 30 years of age and had been in the employ of the Southern Pacific about eight years. He was boarding the train while it was in motion. He lost his footing and fell under the car. He managed to draw a part of his body from

beneath the car, but the trucks passed over his right shoulder, crushing him badly." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 30 July 1912. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRISCI, Anthony--In this city, Oct 10, 1967, Anthony CRISCI, beloved husband of Rose CRISCI, loving father of Lucille CRISCI, Joan McCLORY, Nina GATCHELI, loving brother of Tom, Maria and Ange[?] CRESCI and Nancy HOLBROOK and the late Salvatore CRESCI. Loving brother-in-law of Ann MARB[E?]OTTI. Survived by six grandchildren, nieces and nephews. A member of Occidental Lodge No. 22, F. & A.M. Scottish Rite California Bodies, 32nd Islam Shrine and the San Francisco Square Club. A native of Italy, aged 65 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral on Saturday, Oct. 14 at 11 a.m. from the chapel of Valente, Marini, Perata & Co, 649 Green St. Services under the auspices of Occidental Lodge No. 22 F. & A.M. Interment, Italian Cemetery. Visiting hours until 9 p.m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 October 1967, p. 46.

"CRITCHER--Dispatch from San Francisco, Aug. 31 -- The report that the body of Henry CRITCHER, the missing broker, had been found in the bay on the Alameda side, is incorrect." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 Sept 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRITTENDEN--TRIAL of MRS. FAIR -- After considerable difficulty the jury in the case of the People vs. Laura D. FAIR was completed yesterday at noon. The trial takes place in the 15th District Court, San Francisco, before Judge DWINELLE. The defendant is tried on a charge of murder in shooting A.P. CRITTENDEN on the 3d of November last. District Attorney BRYNE and Alexander CAMPBELL conduct the prosecution, and Elisha COOK and Leander QUINT the defense. Following are the names of the jurors empanelled to try the case: Henry F. BEACH, wine merchant; W.D. LITCHFIELD, butcher; Hiram ROSEKRANS, hardware merchant; D.C. LITTLEFIELD, Market Superintendent; B.F. STERRITT, printer; J.F. SHAEFFER, wine merchant; Herman WENZEL, jeweler; John E. FREEMAN, bookkeeper; Asa R. WILLS, contractor; Ernest MYRISCH, wines and liquors; George MORROW, hay and grain; Thomas HOROBIN, wood and coal." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 29 Mar 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CRITTENDEN--DOOMED.--Laura D. FAIR is Sentenced to be hung On the 28th day of July, Proxlio. It is known to all, perhaps, by this time, those who have heard bout this famous criminal case, that the prisoner has been condemned to die on the gallows. On last Saturday, June 3rd instant, the sentence was passed. The following was the termination of the drama as reported by the San Francisco Examiner Mr. COOK, in concluding his argument during the afternoon session dwelt principally on the state of mind in which the fatal act was committed; on the doubt as to the insanity of the prisoner, the benefit of which should accrue to the prisoner; on the error

of the Court in allowing testimony against the chastity of the prisoner, which could have no other effect than to prejudice the jury against her; on the misconduct of the jury in going to theatres, horse-races and other public places, where the evil of exposure was at its height. Mr. COOK dwelt at length on the disqualifications of certain men who served on the jury, especially in the case of the juror BEACH. He closed his argument at a quarter past three. Judge DWINELLE then delivered the sentence. In his preamble, he spoke of the advantages given the prisoner, of the time that had been expended to enable her to bring forward every circumstance that might aid her cause. The affidavits tending to impeach the integrity of certain jurors were also mentioned. The sentence was pronounced in the following words: "Laura D. FAIR, you are indicted by the Grand Jury of the city and county of San Francisco, for the crime of murder, in the unlawful killing of Alexander P. CRITTENDEN. That indictment was sent to this Court for trial. You were tried by honest and capable men. You were ably defended by counsel, the most eminent of our Bar. That jury pronounced you guilty. Have you and legal cause to show why the judgment of the Court should not now be pronounced?-(Pause.) As there is no response the judgment of the Court is that on Friday, the 28th day of July next, you be by the Sheriff or other officer appointed by law hung by the neck until you shall be dead, and may God have mercy upon your soul." At its conclusion, the scene in the Court-room was very affecting. Mrs. FAIR sat as pale as death, while around were weeping women, and her little daughter, with great scared eyes that looked in dismay on the scene that, fortunately for her, she did not wholly realize. Mrs. FAIR, some time after adjournment, was taken back to the prison and locked in cell 32. An appeal is taken to the Supreme Court, which tribunal will hear the arguments on the exceptions of counsel at its July term, and either confirm the judgment and sentence of the Court below, or remand the case for a new hearing. It would, of course, be improper to speculate upon the probable action of the Court of final resort, in which now rest the hopes of the condemned woman for a cancellation of the sentence she heard pronounced upon her." Source: Democratic Standard (San Luis Obispo, CA), 3 June 1871.

"CRITTENDEN--In San Francisco, Nov. 5, Alexander Parker CRITTENDEN, aged 54 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRITTENDEN--C. J. CRITTENDEN, 31, Aug. 23, Boston." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"CROAKLY--San Francisco, December 19---Cornelius CROAKLY, 71 years and 2 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 21 Dec 1876, p.2. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CROBERT--In this city, January 26, George J., beloved son of Mary and the late James CROBERT, and brother of Josie and Theresa, a native of San Francisco, aged 28 years and 5

months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock from his late residence, 110(3) Kansas street, between Twenty-second and Twenty-third." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Jan 1895. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"CROCKER--In Melrose, Mass., Jan. 31, Eliza Temple, daughter of John H. CROCKER, of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 10 months, 19 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 2 Feb 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROCKER--In San Francisco, Calif., Sept. 14, 1955, Ethel Toye CROCKER, loving wife of Col. Harrison G. CROCKER, U.S.A.F., Retired, mother of Major Gage H. CROCKER, U.S. Air Force, Falls Church, Virginia. A native of Iowa. Age 73 years. A member of Saratoga Federated Church, P.E.O. Sisterhood, and American Association of University Women. Friends are invited to attend a Memorial Service at the Saratoga Federated Church, Monday, September 19, 1955 at 1:00 p.m. Interment Golden Gate National Cemetery at 3:15 p.m. The Place Funeral Home Service, Los Gatos, Calif. Contributions to the Memorial Fund of the Saratoga Federated Church appreciated." Source: San Jose Mercury, 17 Sept 1955, p. 3.

"CROCKER--Marion CROCKER--Marion Phyllis CROCKER, adventurous descendant of the railroad building family that linked the American coasts in the 19th century, has died. She was 98. Miss CROCKER, who died Sunday at home in San Francisco, was the first society woman in the city to go to France in World War I to drive an ambulance, remaining with the American Field Service Committee until long after the armistice. She was the daughter of Henry J. CROCKER, a banking and oil businessman of the day, and his wife, Mary IVESCROCKER. Her grandfather, Clark CROCKER, helped build and run the Central Pacific Railroad. After World War I ended, she wrote friends: "I stood with the crowds on the Avenue Bois de Boulogne and joined the cheers as President WILSON went by." Some 30 years and another war later, she toiled at home for creation of the United Nations. Early in life she demonstrated her craving for excitement, proving it with a flight aboard a flying boat over San Francisco in 1911. The trip, she told friends, hadn't frightened her at all. The following year, she pooh-poohed the complaints of an Army officer that he had been forced to make an arduous three-day, 90-mile horseback ride by setting out to better him. She began on her father's stallion, switched to her own, then finished on a pony from the family ranch, traveling 102 miles in 14 hours. She never married. Private family services were held." Source: Marin Independent Journal, 24 Dec 1988, Sect. A, p. 4. Contact: Cathy Gowdy Marin Co., CA Genealogical Society CYLGowdy@aol.com

"CROCKER--Mrs. Mary Deming CROCKER, relict of the late Charles CROCKER, died very suddenly of apoplexy in San Francisco Sunday afternoon, at the age of 63 years???" Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 31 Oct 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROCKER--In this city, January 19, Simon CROCKER, a native of Royasen, Prussia, aged 27 years.

Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY, (Thursday), at 1/2 o'clock P.M., from his late residence, No. 1100 Stockton street, near Jackson." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"CROCKETT-- In this city, December 13, 1900, Eliza A., beloved wife of the late G. H. W. CROCKETT, a native of Canada, aged 61 years and 6 months. The funeral will take place this day (Saturday), at 9 o???clock, from her late residence, 2420A Bush street, thence to St. Dominic???s Church, corner of Steiner and Bush streets, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o???clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 Dec 1900. Contact: Ian Crockett irc5@pacbell.net

"CROFT--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. CROFT." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CROFT.--In this city, February 28, Thomas W. CROFT, a native of England, aged 33 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 1 March 1895.

"CROMPTON--Martha, 20 yrs." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"CROMPTON--In Oakland, November 27, at his residence, corner of Myrtle and Twenty-fourth streets, Thomas CROMPTON, a native of England, aged 43 years, 8 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral. SUNDAY, November 30, at 1 o'clock P.M., from St. John's Episcople Church, on Grove street, between Seventh and Eighth, Oakland." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Nov 1879. Transcribed by Gene Murray.

"CROMWELL--In this city, Sept. 15, 1945, Sallie Hall CROMWELL, loving mother of Lewis H. CROMWELL of Petaluma, Pierce E. CROMWELL, and the late Ralph H. CROMWELL; a native of St. Louis, Missouri, aged 88 years. Funeral services were held Monday Sept. 17, 1945, at Grays, Divisadero St. at Post." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 Sept 1945. Contact: Kathy Balestrini & Surewest.net

"CRONIN--In this city, March 18, Alice Louise, beloved daughter of John and Ann CRONIN, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 6 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are

respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her parents, southeast corner of California and Fillmore streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 20 Mar 1882.

"CRONIN--In this city, January 30, Charles CRONIN, beloved brother of Nellie CRONIN, and cousin of Mrs. D. O'NEIL and Robert SPRING, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 23 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday, February 3, at 9 o'clock, from his late residence, 2319 Twenty-fourth street; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:45 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"CRONIN--In San Francisco, Aug. 31st, John CRONIN, a native of Ireland, aged 32 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 3 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CRONIN--In this city, January 3, 1899, Maggie, beloved wife of John D. CRONIN, and mother of Mary CRONIN, a native of Brosna, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"CRONIN--William CRONIN, an ex-soldier, was found dead in bed yesterday morning at the What Cheer House, 529 Sacramento Street. Death is thought to have been entirely natural causes. He was a native of Ireland, 57 years of age, a laborer by occupation." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CRONK--In this city, March 9, Alfred Searls, beloved husband of Louisa CRONK, father of Louise and Alford CRONK, and brother of Arthur CRONK, a native of Troy, N.Y., aged 45 years. A member of Brotherhood of Teamsters No. 85, Denver Lodge, F. and A. M., and Unity Lodge No. 131, T. O. O. F. Interment, Mount Olivet Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CROPLEY--In Oakland, October 28, Louisa Willeman, wife of S. CROPLEY, aged 20 years, 9 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from Hotel de France, corner of Broadway and First street, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 30 Oct 1873.

"CROSBIE--Dispatch from San Francisco, May 10 -- Annie CROSBIE, alias Salt Lake Annie, was found dead on Pacific street today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROSBIE--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, Dec. 21 - George ROBINSON, mate of the ship Young America, is indicted for manslaughter for beating Joseph CROSBIE so that he died from his injuries; bail, \$7000." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 22 Dec 1864. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROSBY--Shut Home Against Widow and Husband's Dead Body -- VIRGINIA CITY (Nev.), June 7 - When Mrs. David CROSBY arrived in this city with the body of her husband, who died a few days ago in San Francisco, she found their residence locked and seized against her. An attorney advised her that the property had not belonged to her husband, but that he had long ago sold it to company from which he had later withdrawn. She was denied admittance and warned not to trespass on the place, but she paid no heed to the threats. Forcing a window she took possession and has hired lawyers to recover what she says is her property. A big legal fight is expected. CROSBY was one of the richest merchants at this place." Source: Saturday Evening Bee, 7 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROSBY--LASSEN COUNTY MAN DROWNED AT MANILA--SUSANVILLE (Lassen Co.), February 6 - The remains of Harold CROSBY, the young son of a prominent family at this place, arrived in San Francisco from the Phillippines to-day. They will probably be interred at Santa Rosa where Mrs. CROSBY, his mother, is now living. The dead boy left Susanville several years ago, enlisting in the Navy. He became a stoker and while on one of the battleships at Manila fell overboard and was drowned. His remains were not washed up for several weeks." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 6 Feb 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROSBY--In San Francisco, June 20th, Mary L., wife of George CROSBY, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 22 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROSLEN--At Placerville, of small-pox, on the 6th inst., Mr. Jas. CROSLEN, formerly of Newport, Ky, aged 29." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CROSETT--In this city, March 7, 1927 James Haven, beloved husband of Pearl L. CROSETT, father of Edward H. CROSETT, loving so of Mr. and Mrs. James F. CROSETT, devoted brother of Mrs A.D. McLEAN and Mrs J.M. DAVIS. A native of San Francisco. Age 56 years 5 months 34 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 March 1927, p.4. Carol Crosetti crosetti@softcom.net

"CROSS--In this city, January 24, 1893, Charles CROSS, a native of Knoxville, Napa County, aged 20 years and 3 months." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893,

page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"CROSS--Died, CROSS, Charles." Source: *The Morning Call* (San Francisco), 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"CROSSFIELD--In this city, January 16, 1899, Hazel Emmiline, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. W. CROSSFIELD, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 months and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CROTTY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 10 -- A jury was obtained today for the trial of Charles A. RUSSELL, for the murder of James CROTTY, and 1 witness, J.G. HAYDEN, testified this evening on behalf of the prosecution." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROTTY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 17 -- Charles A. RUSSELL, convicted of the murder of James CROTTY, was brought before Judge **DWINELLE** this evening for his sentence, but his counsel moved in arrest of judgment and for a new trial, and the case was postponed till 2 o'clock p.m. next Friday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 18 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROTTY--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 24 -- Charles A. RUSSELL, the murderer of James CROTTY, was sentenced by Judge **DWINELLE** today, to be hanged on the 21st of March next. He received the announcement of his doom with stolid indifference." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 25 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROTTY--In this city, December 20, Ellen, beloved wife of John CROTTY, a native of the (Prish) of Aughmore, County Mayo, Ireland. aged 35 years. [Now York papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from her late residence, Valencia street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CROTTY--[On 14 Jan 1873] Charles A. RUSSELL found guilty of murder of James CROTTY, in San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROTTY--[On 1 Aug 1873] Charles A. RUSSEL hanged at San Francisco for the murder of CROTTY." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROUNSE--In this city, June 13, 1895, Laurence L. CROUNSE, beloved son of Mr. and Mrs. Fred L. CROUNSE and nephew of Mr. and Mrs. W. S. PARNIER, a native of Helena, Mont. Aged 5 years 3 months and 24 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"CROWE--Near Menlo Park, San Mateo County, March 11, Matthew CROWE, a native of Ireland, aged 74 years. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, Menlo Park." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"CROWELL--In this city, Nov. 19th, Mrs. Frances CROWELL, aged 38 years, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Nov 1865.

"CROWELL--[In San Francisco Jan 2] John CROWELL, Nantucket, dropsy." Source: Sacramento Transcript, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROWELL--M.E. CROWELL, a former route agent of Wells, Fargo & Co., died in San Francisco, Aug. 31. Mr. CROWELL was one of Wells-Fargo???s oldest employees, having been with the company for over 47 years. He was well and favorably known to a large number of our citizens." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 9 Sept 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROWELL--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Feb. 12 -- William L. CROWELL, late a member of the editorial staff of the 'Times,' died in this city [San Francisco] yesterday afternoon." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 13 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CROWELL--NEWSPAPER WRITER DEAD -- The 'Call' says: Mr. William A. CROWELL, lately employed in an editorial capacity on the staff of the 'Times' newspaper, died in San Francisco on Monday afternoon last. He was a graduate of Bowdoin College, Maine, and possessed abilities as a journalist which, had he been spared, would have given him prominence in the community. His moral character was irreproachable. He was 30 years of age at the time of his death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 Feb 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CROWLEY--In Sacramento, July 9, Alice Maria, infant daughter of James and Belle CROWLEY, aged 9 months and 6 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CROWLEY--In this city, August 5, Annie CROWLEY, a native of Callmora, parish of Caharagh

County Cork, Ireland, aged 29 years. [Skibereen papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M. from St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Morning Cal1*, 7 Aug 1885.

"CROWLEY--In Guerneville, August 9, 1935, Charles F., beloved husband of Laura T. CROWLEY, loving father of Mrs. Mildred BARNES, Edward, Lorraine, Charles, Jr. and Barbara J. CROWLEY devoted son of Peter and the late Mary CROWLEY, brother of John, Robert H. and Edward CROWLEY and Mrs. Mildred ZURN, idolized grandfather of Charles J. BARNES; a member of SF Police Dept, Widows and Orphans Aid Assn of the SF Police Dept, a native of San Francisco. Friends are respectfully invited to attend funeral Tuesday at 9:45 am from the parlors of Suhr & Wieboldt, 1465 Valencia near 26th st, thence to the Church of the Epiphany, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 10:15 am. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 August, 1935. Submitted by Cristine Hamm.

"CROWLEY--Cornelius H." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"CROWLEY--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, daughter of F. CROWLEY, aged 2 years and 5 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CROWLEY--In this city, August 2, John F. CROWLEY, aged 1 year, 8 monts and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"CROWLEY--J.F. age 56." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"CROWLEY--In this city, September 6, 1935, Lieut. John P. CROWLEY, beloved husband of Angelina CROWLEY, loving father of Emmett and Jack CROWLEY, son of Peter and the late Mary CROWLEY, and brother of Robert and Edward CROWLEY, Mrs. Charles ZURN and the late Charles CROWLEY; a native of San Francisco, a member of the Widows and Orphans Mutual Aid Assn of the SFFD, Veteran's Firmens Assn of San Francisco, David Scannell Club Inc and Court San Francisco F of A. Funeral Tuesday, announcement later. Friends may call at the memorial chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate avenue." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 September 1935. Submitted by Cristine Hamm.

"CROWLEY--Kate Hayes, loving sister of Mrs Edith Helen LYON (wid of George Elmer LYON) and devoted aunt of Janet Edith AMPHLETT, Kathleen Jack, and Helen CLINTON.
Entombment at Holy Cross Cem. in San Mateo." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Feb 1942,

p.9. Contact: Dick Weaver dkweaver00@hotmail.com

"CROWLEY--In this city, September 27, 1923, Mary, devoted wife of Peter CROWLEY, and loving mother of John, Charles, Robert, and Edward CROWLEY and Mrs. Charles ZURN, sister of Patrick, Jeremiah, Michael, Cornelius and John MURPHY and Mrs. Joseph DOLAN, a native of Millstreet, County Cork, Ireland. Remains at the home parlors of Wm O'Shaughnesay & Co 741 - 745 Valencia St, between 18th and 19th, Notices of funeral later." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 28 September 1923. Submitted by Cristine Hamm.

"CROWLEY--Died, CROWLEY, Lewis S." Source: *The Morning Call* (San Francisco), 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"CROWLEY--In this city, January 24, 1893, Louis Sherman, beloved son of Chief of Police P. and Mary A. CROWLEY, a native of San Francisco. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Thursday), at 9:30 o clock A.M., from the residence of the parents, 1629 Sacramento street, thence to St. Mary's Cathedral, corner O'Farrell street and Van Ness avenue, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"CROWLEY--In this city, June 16, at her residence, 25 Rincon place, Margaret, beloved wife of Timothy CROWLEY, a native of Bulgaden, County Limerick, Ireland, aged [?8] years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 25 Rincon place." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 June 1881.

"CROWLEY--in this city, November 22, at the residence of her daughter Mrs. M.J. WELSH, 905 Treat avenue, Margaret, beloved wife of the late Daniel CROWLEY, and mother of Mrs. M.J. WELSH and Mrs. John McGRATH, a native of Ireland. **notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Nov 1897. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CROWLEY--At Cienega, May 1, W.C. CROWLEY, a native of Chicago, aged 23 years. [Deceased came here from San Francisco but a short time ago???from consumption???The remains were interred in the IOOF cemetery at this place.]." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 11 May 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"CROWLEY.- In this city, September 5, William J. CROWLEY, husband of the late Elizabeth CROWLEY, a native of Ireland, aged 68 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully

invited to attend the funeral Thursday, September 7, at 8:30 o'clock, from McAvoy, O'Hara & Co.'s new parlors, 26` and 271 Hayes street, opposite St. Ignatius' Church; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment private. Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"CROWNER--In Watsonville, August 19, E.A. CROWNER, aged 55 [or 65?] years 8 months and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 Aug 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CROZIER--In this city, January 1, Harry Perryman CROZIER, a native of Grah[..?]town, Cape of Good Hope, aged 27 years. The funeral will take place this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the International Hotel, Jackson street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 Jan 1870.

"CRUDUP--CRUDUP, Mrs. Henrietta - 65 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"CRUICKSHANK--Near Bishop, Cal., December 15, 1897, Mrs. Lydia B. CRUICKSHANK, aged 35 years and 6 months." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Dec 1897, p. 13. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CRUSE--In this city, January 6, 1892, William, beloved husband of Mary CRUSE, and brother of Thomas CRUSE of Helena, Mont., and Michael CRUSE of Waterbury, Conn, and father of Thomas, Mamie, William and Frank CRUSE, a native of Lissnadara, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acqaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday)at 8:30 a.m. from his late residence, 127 Guerrero street; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery. Please omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 Jan 1892.

"CRUZ--In West Berkeley, November 13, Jose Domingo CRUZ, beloved son of Mrs. Pedro UNDA, a native of Chile, aged 50 years. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Monday November 16th at 9:45 o'clock, from his late residence San Pablo Avenue near University Avenue thence to St. Joseph's Church, Berkeley, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of the of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, St. Mary's cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"CSOMORTANYI--Two old Sonoma County residents died in San Francisco last week, Maj. L. CSOMORTANYI and Emil DRESEL." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"CUDWORTH--Abel Wilson, 75 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"CULLEN--Rev. Andrew." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 July 1894, p. 7.

"CULLEN--In this city, July 8th, Margaret, wife of Charles CULLEN, a native of Couynty Tyrone, Ireland, aged 48 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday) at 3 o'clock p.m., from No. 651 Sacramento street, near Kearny. Interment in Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 July 1875.

"CULLEN--Near Milpitas, December 3, 1899, Dennis CULLEN, a native of County Caven, Ireland, aged 68 years. [San Francisco papers please copy.] The funeral will take place to-day (Tuesday), from W. B. WARD's undertaking parlors; thence to St. Josephs Church, where requiem mass will be celebrated at 9 a. m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Jose Mercury, 5 Dec 1899, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CULLEN-Dispatch from San Francisco, July 8 -- -John CULLEN was thrown from his buggy at the corner of Sixteenth and Mission streets last evening, fracturing his skull. He died during the night at St. Mary's Hospital. He was a plumber in the employ of the Spring Valley Water Company, aged 45, and unmarried." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 9 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CULLEN--In this city, October 29, 1917, Mary A., beloved wife of Charles J. CULLEN, mother of Harold and Charles CULLEN Jr., and sister of Joseph and Cornelius O'DONNELL, a native of Virginia City, Nev. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 9 o'clock, from the parlors of the Henry J. Gallagher Co., 2597 Howard st., near 23d; thence to St. Peter's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 39 Oct 1917, p. 4. Transcribed by jch.

"CULLEN--In this city, May 6, 1902, Micheale CULLEN, beloved brother of James CULLEN and Mrs. Esther HEFFERNAN, a native of Ireland, aged 41 years. Friends and acquaintances are

respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 10 o'clock from the parlors of Valenti and Marini, 1524 Stockton Street, thence to St. Francis Church for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CULLEN--Fatal Accident - Paul CULLEN, an employee of the San Francisco Gas and Electric Company, received fatal injuries while examining a meter Saturday. CULLEN had evidently gone into the elevator shaft to examine the meter, and the counterbalance of the elevator in descending had struck him on the skull, killing him instantly. The body fell into the shaft, and, owing to the darkness, was not found until later." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 26 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CULLEY--In Brighton Township, July 16th, Mathew D. CULLEY, a native of Ohio, aged 47 years, 9 months and 15 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 July 1865.

"CULLIGAN--In this city, December 6, Mary Ann, wife of James CULLIGAN, aged 45 years. Funeral to-day, at 2:30 p.m., from No. 18 Gilbert street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 8 Dec 1885.

"CULLINANE--In this city, February 15, Warren J., beloved son of J.J. and the late Eva M. CULLINANE, aged 14 years. (Detroit papers please copy.)...." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"CULVER--Mary E." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"CUMMING--In this city, December 13, George, husband of Marlon BAIN CUMMING and father of David, George M., Joseph M., Jean Marion and Blanche CUMMING, a native of Leith, Scotland, aged 78 years. ** Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Tuesday), at 10 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 20 Fell street. Interment private. Kindly omit flowers." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 December 1902, p. 6. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CUMMING--PIONEER MECHANIC IS GONE. George CUMMING Passes Away at an Advanced Age. George CUMMING, a well-known pioneer mechanic, passed away last Saturday evening in his seventy-eighth year. He was born in Scotland and came to California in 1850, and was chief engineer of the Pacific Mail steamer Panama in 1853. He was afterwards the mechanical expert for General E. D. BAKER in his mining ventures, and was chief engineer of the Almaden mines. Mr. CUMMING was at one time connected with the Risdon Iron Works,

but for the past twenty years was in business for himself. He was well-known as an inventor of many things in the mechanical line -- this steam stamp mill, a hydraulic riveter and an improved portable forge. A widow and six children survive him." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 15 December 1902, p. 9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"CUMMINGS--In San Francisco, March 18th, Mrs. A.M. CUMMINGS, a native of New Hampshire, aged 47 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CUMMINGS--In San Francisco, December 1, 1900, Charles H, son of Quincy C. and Nettie CUMMINGS, grandson of Mr. and Mrs. Charles H. CUMMINGS of this city [Sacramento], a native of California, aged 15 years. Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 10 AM at the residence of C.H. Cummings, 829 O street, Sacramento, Interment private." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 Dec 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CUMMINGS--In this city, September 15, Daniel, beloved husband of Emma CUMMINGS, a native of Jamesbrook County Cork, Ireland, aged 43 years and 3 months. (Northfield (Mass) and Cork Examiner please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral on Sunday, September 18, at half past 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, No. 416 Fifth street, between Harrison and Bryant." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"CUMMINGS--James CUMMINGS, DOD: 2/9/04, AGE: 28 yrs, 15 days; Date of Interment: 2/11/04; Parish: St. Peter; Place of Death: City & County Hospital; Place of Birth: Massachusetts; Cause of Death: Pneumonia; Name of P.O.: R.D. CUMMINGS; Address 2342 Market St.; Date Purchased: 2/11/04; Size of Plot: 3 1/2 X 7." Source: Cemetery records, Holy Cross Cemetery, Colma, CA. Contact: Barbara Piringer barblp1@juno.com

"CUMMINGS--In this city, May 1, Johanna, relict of the late Timothy CUMMINGS and mother of John and Parick CUMMINGS, also Margaret [R?H]ENNISTON, a native of the Parish of Ballyhooly, County of Cork, Ireland, aged 90 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday) at 9 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, 1814 Scott street; thence to St. Dominic's church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May 1887, p. 8.

"CUMMINGS--An inquest on the body of the boy CUMMINGS, ran over and killed by a

horseman named **KING**, was commenced this evening." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 17 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUMMINGS--CRIMINAL NEGLIGANCE -- A boy named John G. CUMMINGS was knocked down some weeks ago in San Francisco, and killed on Market street by a horse ridden at the time by a man named KING. The Coroner has just concluded the inquest in the case: The jury after deliberating a few moments returned the following verdict: ???That deceased came to his death from a fracture of the skull, produced by having been struck by a horse, on or about the 25th day of April, 1871, ridden by Avery KING, and that said Avery KING was guilty of criminal negligence, in riding too rapidly through a public street. Under this verdict the case will probably go before the Grand Jury on a charge of manslaughter." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 20 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUMMINGS--In this city, January 4, 1906, Mary A. CUMMINGS, wife of the late Charles H. CUMMINGS, mother of Q. C. CUMMINGS, a native of Maine, aged 81 years, 11 months and 18 days. (San Francisco papers please copy.) Funeral strictly private." Source: *Sacramento Bee,* 5 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"CUMMINGS--Mrs. CUMMINGS' Will Filed for Probate--Quincy Cole CUMMINGS, of San Francisco, has petitioned the Superior Court for the probate of the will of his mother, the late Mary A. CUMMINGS, who died in this city January 4th. The estate consist [sic] of lot 5, N and O., Eighth and Ninth, with improvements, and valued at \$6000, and personal property valued at \$3000. The will was executed October 9, 1903, and the petitioner is named as executor. The heirs-at law are the petitioner and Edith CUMMINGS, a granddaughter. The estate is devised two-thirds to the son and one-third to the granddaughter." Source: Sacramento Bee, 9 Jan 1906, p.7. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"CUMMINGS--In this city, December 31, May Elizabeth, beloved daughter of John H. and Lizzie **CIMMINGS**, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 months. [New Haven (Conn.) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of her parents, 1848 Stevenson street, between Nineteenth and Twentieth. Interment Odd Fellows??? Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 3 Jan 1886. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CUMMINGS--In this city, February 16, Rosie, only daughter of John and Rose CUMMINGS, a native of Worcester, Mass., aged 3 years, 8 months and 30 days. (Worcester Spy please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, southeast corner Oak and Laguna street,

without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call. 17 Feb 1874.

"CUMMINGS--In this city, May 17, 1902, Theodore CUMMINGS of San Diego, beloved husband of Mary CUMMINGS, a native of Halifax, N.S., aged 58 years, 2 months and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CUMMINGS--In this city, February 19, Timothy Holman, eldest child of John and Rose **CUMMINGS**, aged 7 years, 2 months and 6 days. (Worcester Spy please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m, from the residence of the parents, southeast corner of Oak and Laguna streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 20 Feb 1874.

"CUMMINGS--PASSING AWAY--Death's Summons Comes To Another Pioneer--William **CUMMINGS** the Latest Victim of the Fell Destroyer--Death continues to knock at the doors of the old Pioneers, with steady and relentless hand. This morning the fire bell tolled out the news of the death of William CUMMINGS, the pioneer jeweler, who passed away at his residence, on Eighth street, between H and I, at 4:45 A.M. Deceased was born in Philadelphia on March 21st, 1821. He learned the trade of a silversmith and pursued that vocation in Philadelphia and Boston. During the gold excitement of 1849, however, he joined the William Penn Mining Company and came to California, arriving in San Francisco just in time to celebrate the Fourth of July, 1849. After spending a few days at the Bay he came up the Sacramento in a schooner and went to Willow Bar, where he engaged in mining. The William Penn Company soon collapsed, however, and Mr. CUMMINGS came to Sacramento, having but \$50 with which to start in life. He formed a partnership with a man named HASTINGS, and they were in the jewelry business together about two years. Then Mr. CUMMINGS went into the jewelry business for himself at 408 J street, where he remained for eighteen or twenty years. Mr. **CUMMINGS** was married to Rebecca BYRLEY, in Philadelphia, in 1839. They had a family of ten children, of whom only three are alive - William, Louis and Benjamin - all of whom are jewelers in San Francisco. Mrs. CUMMINGS still survives. Mr. CUMMINGS retired from business some years ago, having an income that would keep him comfortable. He was a member of the Sacramento and San Francisco societies of Pioneers, a member of the order of Red Men and an Exempt Fireman. He always led an exemplary life, and was a most devoted husband and father, and true friend. He was especially popular with his fellow Pioneers, and one of them said this morning ,with tears in his eyes: "William CUMMINGS was in every respect a good man; I had as great regard for him as though he had been by brother." Mr. **CUMMINGS** had been in failing health for some years, but death came suddenly and painlessly at the end. His funeral will take place to-morrow afternoon at 4 o'clock. The Pioneers will assemble at their hall at 3:30 o'clock, and march from there to Red Men's Hall." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 15 July 1891.

Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CUMMINS--Christiana CUMMINS, 20, AUG. 18, New Zealand." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"CUNANE--Cecelia M. In Daly City, October 12, 1967, Cecelia M. CUNANE, beloved wife of the late Frank J. CUNANE, devoted mother of Frank J. CUNANE, Jr.; a native of S.F. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Saturday October 14 at 8:30 a.m. from Reilly Co, 29th & Dolores Sts, thence to St. Paul's Church where a Requiem Mass will be offered at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Friday 8 p.m. Goodwin & Scannell Directors." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 October 1967, p. 46.

"CUNNIFF.-In this city, February 23, Michael CUNNIFF, a native of Ireland, aged 80 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 25 Feb 1895.

"CUNNINGHAM--The body of James CUNNINGHAM, a Norwegian, a sailor, was found floating in the bay yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Jan 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUNNINGHAM--In this city, April 19, John, beloved husband of the late Hannah CUNNINGHAM, son of the late John and Margaret CUNNINGHAM, and loving brother of David, James and Andrew CUNNINGHAM. Mrs. Lizzie ELLIS and the late Mrs. J. H. SPARK, a native of Ayrshire, Scotland, aged 42 years, 1 months and 27 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CUNNINGHAM--John CUNNINGHAM of County Roscommon, age 25, died 1856". Source: Headstone in Mission Dolores Cemetery.

"CUNNINGHAM--In this city, Oct. 23d, John CUNNINGHAM, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Oct 1865.

"CUNNINGHAM--In this city, Oct 27, John H., son of Owen and Rosanna CUNNINGHAM, aged 10 months." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 2 Nov 1884. Tranascribed by Jim Schmitz.

"CUNNINGHAM--In San Francisco, Sept. 10, 1859, John R. CUNNING HAM, formerly of Brooklyn, L.I., aged 44 years." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 20 Oct 1859. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"CUNNINGHAM--In this city, June 16th, John Thomas, son of Wm. and Margaret CUNNINGHAM, aged 4 months and 23 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 June 1875.

"CUNNINGHAM--In this city, October 29, John Thomas, only son of Thomas and Mary Ann CUNNINGHAM, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years. (Armagh and Irish papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday) at 3 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, corner of Dolores and Seventeenth streets, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 30 Oct 1873.

"CUNNINGHAM--At the Hospital, Fort Mason, A.T., Nov 12th, Jno. W. CUNNINGHAM, of Co. B., Native Cavalry, C.V., aged 19 years--son of S.D. CUNNINGHAM of this city." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Dec 1865.

"CUNNINGHAM--Mary CUNNINGHAM, the waiter girl who took poison on Saturday, died this morning." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Feb 1868. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUNNINGHAM--In this city, April 11, at the Railroad Hospital, Joseph Andrew, beloved husband of Mary A. CUNNINGHAM and brother of Mrs. Lizzie GAMBLE, Sarah and Thomas CUNNINGHAM of Sidney, Ohio, a native of Sidney, Ohio, aged 62 years 11 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 12 April 1900, page 6.

"CUNNINGHAM.-In this city, June 14, 1885, Rose CUNNINGHAM, daughter of John and Annie CUNNINGHAM, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 8 months, and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 227 Langton Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"CUNNINGHAM--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 23, Thomas CUNNINGHAM, nephew of Michael RYAN, of Fairview, a native of Ireland, aged 28 years." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 28 March 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUNNINGHAM--In Marysville, Oct. 6th, Wm. CUNNINGHAM, aged 30 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Oct 1865.

"CUNNINGHAM.-In San Francisco, Dec. 16th, William C. CUNNINGHAM, of Visalia, aged about 40 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 13 Feb 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUPPLES--In this city, Dec. 30 1930, David Leslie CUPPLES, beloved husband of Jennie S.

CUPPLES." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 2 Jan 1931. Contact: ECPOWL@aol.com

"CURAZON--In this city, April 29, 1902, Elijah J. CURAZON, a native of England, aged 56 years, 8 months and 18 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CURLEY--In this city, November 10, Bridget, beloved wife of the late William CURLEY and loving mother of Thomas P., Martin J., Mary L., Nellie F., and the late John W. CURLEY, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 78 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 11 Nov 1904.

"CURLEY--In this city, April 30, John, dearly beloved husband of Catherine CURLEY, and father of John F. and Edwin T. CURLEY and Mrs. James LOUGH. The funeral will take place Wednesday, May 2, at 9 o'clock, from Sacred Heart Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 1 May 1906, page 9. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CURLEY--San Francisco, October 13 - John P. CURLEY, 14 months and 9 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 15 October 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CURLEY--In San Francisco, July 20, Mary CURLEY, sister of W.M. GILLAN of this county." Source: *Hollister Freelance* (Hollister, San Benito Co, CA), 24 July 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"CURLEY--In this city, March 13, Patrick CURLEY, a native of Ireland, aged 39 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 14 March, 1895.

"CURRAN--In this city, December 1, James R. CURRAN, aged 35 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 3 Dec 1885.

"CURRAN--A month's mind mass will be celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late Michael CURRAN at St. James Church, Twenty-third and Guerrero streets this day (Wednesday) at 8:30 o'clock. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"CURRAN-In this City, December 5, 1897, Thomas F., beloved son of Annie and the late Timothy CURRAN, and brother of Annie, Edward and Willie CURRAN and Mrs. Joseph B. RYAN, a native of Braintree, Mass., aged 27 years 3 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, THIS DAY (Tuesday), at 1:30 o'clock

P.M., from the late residence: 239 Eleventh Street. Officers and members of Fair Oaks Camp No. 15, Sons of Veterans, please attend. Internment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 Dec 1897, page 13.

"CURREN--San Francisco, February 28 - James Francis CURREN, 3 years, 8 months and 8 days." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CURRIE--In this city, June 18, Howard T. CURRIE, son of T. T. CURRIE, grandson of Mrs. J. T. NEWMAN, and nephew of Mrs. L. DAVIES, Mrs. R. C. BLACK, Mrs. G. STOLZ, Mrs. William JONES and Frank NEWMAN, a native of California, aged 16 years 8 months and 23 days. Remains at the parlors of N. Gray & Co., 641 Sacramento street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"CURRIE--March 6, 1874 - Robt CURRIE dropped dead in the Pioneer Woolen Mills, San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 January 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CURRIN--In this city, December 3, Thomas, husband of Mary CURRIN, a native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invted to attend the funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from his late residence, No. 16 Garden street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"CURRINGTON--In San Francisco, August 15, 1874, Mrs. Margaret CURRINGTON, aged 55." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"CURRY--At Marysville, on the 7th inst, Miss Lucinda B. CURRY, aged 21 years, formerly of Indianapolis, Ind." Source: *Alta California*, 12 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"CURTIN--In this city, September 7, 1933. Marie, dearly beloved wife of John CURTIN, loving mother of Ita and Eleanor CURTIN. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday at 10 a.m. from McAvoy O'Hara & Co's., thence to Church of the Most Holy Redeemer, where mass will be celebrarted at 10:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13. Submitted by John Flynn.

"CURTIS--May 3--Frank CURTIS fell down in the street yesterday, decidedly sick. He was taken to the Hospital, where he soon after died. Symptoms of strychnine." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 4 May 1860. Transcribed by Dee.

"CURTIS--Henry R." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"CURTIS--In this city, August 20, Lewis Wheeler CURTIS, a native of Canada, aged 55 years and 10 months. Rockford (III.) and Canada papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Friday), at 11 o???clock a.m., from the residence of the family, 224 Post street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Aug 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"CURTIS--Died in San Francisco, Nov. 2, W.P. CURTIS, aged 60 years. [The remains of the late W.P. CURTIS arrived from San Francisco on board Tuesday???s 1pm train, and were laid away by kindly hands in the windowless palace of rest prepared to receive them at the Odd Fellows??? cemetery.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 7 Nov 1904. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUSACK--In this city, July 23d, Alice, beloved wife of Thomas CUSACK, a native of the Parish of Enneskeen, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 25 years and 8 months (Irish papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, No. 71 Brannan street, corner of Clinton." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1881.

"CUSHING--In San Francisco, May 10th, Charles Henry, son of Benj. F. CUSHING, aged 5 months and 18 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 1 May 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CUSHING--In Monterey, November 20, Adelaide, daughter of Captain Volney CUSHING, aged 26 years, 9 months and 9 days. Interment private." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Nov 1885.

"CUSHING--In San Francisco, Oct. 23, Mary CUSHING, daughter of the late Rev. James ARBUCKLE." Source: Sacramento Bee, 2 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CUSICKS--In Shasta, Dec 9th, Wm. CUSICKS, aged 37 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 21 Dec 1865.

"CULTER--Charles CULTER, aged 47 years, a native of Philadelphia, committed suicide at his residence on Howard street, between Fourth and Fifth about 2 o'clock yesterday morning by taking strychnine. He took the poison about midnight and died about 2 hours afterwards." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 19 June 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"CUTLER--In San Francisco, April 5, Mrs. Ella CUTLER, aged 30 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"CUTTER--In this city, April 10, Mary Frances, beloved daughter of Daniel and Catherine Maria CUTTER, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 5 months, and 21 days. Funeral from the residence of the parents, 335 Clementina Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 11 Apr 1876, p. 6. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast

"CUTTER--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 6 -- The will of Thomas A. CUTTER, filed in probate, bequeaths all the property of the deceased to his wife, Sophie E. CUTTER, and appoints her executrix, and D.D. SHATTUCK and Captain Albert A. RICHARDSON, executors, to serve without giving bonds." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 7 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"CUTTING--In San Francisco, March 28th, Mrs. J.P., wife of Lewis CUTTING, aged 60 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 31 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"CYPHERS--In this city, September 17, daughter of Mrs. George CYPHERS, aged 7 days." Source: *Alta Californian*, 19 Sept 1879, p. 4.

"CZARNECKI--In this city, May 17, 1902 at his residence, 423 18th Street between Collingswood and Diamond, Francisnek CZARNECKI, beloved husband of Katherine Susan CZARNECKI and beloved father of K.R. CZARNECKI of Chicago, Mrs. Wanda KIRBY and Frank, John, Leonora and Emil CZARNECKI, a native of Poland, aged 70 years, 9 months and 15 days. A member of Hayward Lodge, #18, A.O.U.W. (Chicago and Seattle papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow at 7:30 o'clock at his late residence. Interment at Hayward, Alameda County, by carriage on arrival of 9 o'clock creek route boat." Source: San Francisco Call, 18 May 1902, page 39. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DABNEY--Martha C. DABNEY, for many years a teacher at the Fourth St. public school in Santa Rosa, died in San Francisco last Saturday, while undergoing an operation for cancer." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 28 July 1888. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DABOVICH--In San Francisco, Jan 9th, Frances, daughter of N. DABOVICH, aged 2 years, 9 months and 24 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Jan 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAGGETT--Almore Keith, deid 4 Dec 1919, 4 a.m. at St. Luke's Hopsital. Usual Residence 1460 Jackston St., San Francisco, CA. Married, Spouse Jennie DAGGETT. Age 48 years, 11 months, 17 days. Born 19 Dec 1871, Marysville, CA. Occupation, Notary Public. Father Y. DAGGETT of Main, Mother Jennie DAGGETT of Maines. Suhr & Wieboldt." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"DAHLEN--In this city, September 29, 1897, at St. Joseph s Home, Karl, beloved husband of Mary Ann DAHLEN, a native of Ischem, Prussia, Germany, aged 75 years 3 months and 27 days. Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 30 September 1897, p. 3. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DAILEY--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, Jeremiah DAILEY, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DA[?]IMORE--In San Francisco, Feb. 15th, Emily CHANDLERDA*IMORE, wife of Joseph Chandler WALLACE, aged 28 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAINGERFIELD--In this city, May 5th, Judge William P. DAINGERFIELD, aged 56 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from Trinity Church." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 6 May 1880, page 3.

"**DAKIN**--By Associated Press. SANTA CRUZ, Dec. 2. -- Elmer **DAKIN** died to-day at Soquel as the result of injuries received a from falling from a horse. He was Sheriff of this county for eight years just after the adoption of the Constitution. He was aged 66 years and a native of Ohio." Source: *San Jose Mercury*, 3 Dec 1899, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DALETH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 3 -- The dead body of Nicholas DALETH was found floating in the Bay at the foot of Fourth street yesterday morning. Deceased was a native of France." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 4 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"DALETH--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 6 -- Coroner HARRIS is engaged in the investigation of the case of Nicholas DALETH, whose dead body was found floating in the bay near the foot of Fourth street last Sunday morning. The cause of his death is involved in mystery." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"DALEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She

sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: Mrs. **DALEY**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DALL--In this city, June 14, 1885, Captain C.C. DALL, a native of New York, aged 54 years. Notice of funeral thereafter." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DALL-Dispatch from San Francisco, May 15 -- John DALL, foreman of the yard at the tannery, corner of Ninth and Brannan streets, was caught in a flywheel this evening about 6 o'clock and killed instantly, his body being crushed to a shapeless mass and his bones nearly all broken. Death must have been instantaneous. He left a family in the city. He was a German by birth. He was trying to put the belt back on the wheel when he was caught." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 16 May 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"DALLIBA.-In this city, December 9, 1890, Eliza Ward, beloved wife of Henry S. DALLIBA, aged 45 years, 8 months and 25 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 10 o clock A.M., from St. Mary's Cathedral; thence to Holy Cross Cemetery on the 11:20 o clock A.M. train." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 11 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DALTON--In this city, Dec 3d, Anne DALTON, aged 7 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Dec 1865.

"DALTON--FORMER YUBA RESIDENT--Mrs. Harry DALTON, Well Known in Marysville, Dies in San Francisco--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), Sept. 29 - A message was received in Marysville this morning of the death of Mrs. Harry DALTON at 11 a.m. at her home in San Francisco. She was a former resident of this city and 60 years of age. The funeral will take place in San Francisco Saturday. The interment will be made in Holy Cross cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Union*, 30 Sept 1910. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DALTON--In this city, James Thomas DALTON, only child of Michael and Mary DALTON, aged 13 months and 3 weeks. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his residence, 1121 1/2 Folsom street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1873.

"DALTON--In this city, May 10, suddenly, Michael, beloved husband of the late Margaret DALTON, a native of Ireland, aged 48 years. Notice of funeral in to-morrow???s papers."

Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DALTON--In this city, May 24, Patrick DALTON, a native of Ireland, aged 65 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"DALY--Andrew DALY, brother of John DALY of this city, died suddenly in San Francisco last Thursday. A native of Ireland, aged 42y. The funeral took place in Oakland. Mr. A.DALY was a well-to-do merchant of Eureka Mills, Ca. for many years. On July 23d the 5 DALY brothers held a reunion in Healdsburg, the first time they all met together since they were boys." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 10 Aug 1893. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DALY--In San Francisco, January 9th, Catherine Teresa, daughter of William DALY, aged 1 year, 6 months." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 11 January 1866. Transcribed by Sandy Bordelon.

"DALY--In this city, June 17, Cecelia DALY, mother of James DALY, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 78 years. (Galway papers please copy.) Funeral to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of W.E. LOVEJOY, 1609 Jones street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 19 June 1881.

"DALY--In San Francisco, March 24, Ellen, daughter of P.H. and Ellen C. DALY." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 28 March 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DALY--In this city, January 30, Johanna, beloved sister of Mary DALY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral to-morrow (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock A.M., from her late residence, 5 Caroline street, off Howard, between Ninth and Tenth: thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment: Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 31 January 1894, Page 4.

"DALY--In this city, January 30, 1894, Johanna, beloved sister of Mary DALY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 70 years. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m from her late residence, 5 Caroline street, off Howard, between Ninth and Tenth, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commenting at 9 o'clock a.m Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"DALY--In San Francisco, April 7, John S. DALY, aged 38 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DALY--In this city, November 11, Kate DALY, a native of Ireland, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Contact: Pat Procida Irishnana01@yahoo.com

"DALY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Dec. 11 - P.H. DALY, Supervisor of the 1st Ward, died at half-past 10 o'clock last night at his residence, of pneumonia, or inflammation of the lungs. He leaves a wife and 2 children to mourn his loss. Mr. DALY was 35 years of age, and a native of Ireland. He had resided in this city about 15 years. His illness was attributed to injuries received some time since, by inhaling hot air and vapor while engaged with others in extinguishing a fire in his district of the city." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 12 Dec 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DALY--In this city, May 17, Thomas, beloved husband of the late Sarah DALY, father of the late Mamie DALY and Uncle of Ellen and Patrick DALY and Mrs. KEELY, a native of Ireland, aged 72 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday) at 8:15 o'clock am from the parlors of J. C. O'Connor & Co., 1062 Fulton street, near Pierce; thence to St. Peters church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 o'clock am Interment, Holy Cross cemetary." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 May 1906. Transcribed by Pam.

"DALY--In this city, July 5, Timothy DALY, a native of Mallow, County Cork, Ireland, aged 55 years, brother of the late deceased Michael DALY. Friends and acquaintance of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o???clock, from the residence of his sister-in-law, No. 216 Perry street, between Fourth and Fifth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 7 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DALZELL--In San Francisco, April 7, 1916, Elizabeth Rutherford DALZELL, mother of Thomas L. and George Y. RUTHERFORD and Clyde and Paul DALZELL. Interment was at Yountville yesterday." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 Apr 1916. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAM--DAM, FRANCIS HERBERT - 80 years -- DAM - In San Francisco, April 19, 1954, Francis Herbert, dearly beloved husband of Inez Shippee DAM, devoted father of Mrs. Evelyn STEVENS, Francis Scott DAM, and Cyrus King KAM; a native of Wheatland, Calif., aged 80 years; a member of the California Lodge No. 1, F.& A.M., the Pacific Parlor N.S.G.W. and a member of the alumni of the University of California, Class of 1896. Funeral Thursday, April 22, 1954, at 2 p.m. at Earl J. Currivan's Chapel of the Sunset, Irving at 26th Avenue (Sunset district). Inurnment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 Apr 1954 p. 25. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DAMKROEGER--In this city, August 2, Charles F. DAMKROEGER, aged 17 years and 23 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"DAMKROEGER.--In this city, May 6, 1902, Dr. Henry DAMKROEGER, beloved husband of Henrietta DAMKROEGER and son of Gottlieb and Annie M. DAMKROEGER, native of San Francisco, aged 36 years, 9 months and 20 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 08 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**DAMMAN**--[In San Francisco Jan 6] Mrs. Margaret F.L. **DAMMAN**, New York city, 24." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAMRELL--In Oakland, March 4, Mary E. DAMRELL, a native of Stockton, aged 36 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 5 March 1895.

"DANA--George S. DANA, who owns a ranch near Geyserville, died in San Francisco Monday, from the effects of poison which he took with suicidal intent on Saturday. The supposed cause was financial depression." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 13 May 1880. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DANIELS--In this city, July 8, 1892, Benjamin J. DANIELS, a native of Vermont, aged 57 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"DANIELS--In this city, May 25, Major Joseph DANIELS, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 76 years and 10 months. [Boston, New Orleans and Texas papers please copy.] Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-day (Thursday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from his late residence, 1012 Leavenworth street. Interment private, No flowers." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 27 May 1886, p. 7. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DANIELS--In this city, January 26, 1919, Margaret, dearly beloved wife of William J. DANIELS, mother of Margaret and the late Helen and Harry DANIELS, daughter of Mrs. Della BREEZE and the late Owen FLYNN, and sister of John and Martin FLYNN and Mrs. Catherine BERNARD, a native of San Francisco aged 23 years. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday at 9 o'clock from the parlors of Gantner Bros. 424 Guerrero St. near 16th to St. Charles Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 Jan 1919 p. 4. Gail Cargile Gailsox@hotmail.com

"DANIELS--In this city, December 21, 1897, William T. DANIELS, a native of San Francisco, aged 40 years. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Thursday) from his late residence, 727 Ashbury street. Interment Masonic Cemetery. " Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Dec 1897, p. 13. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"DANK--In this city, May 20th, Mrs. Catherine P. DANK, sister of the late Senator William M. GWIN, a native of Mississippi, aged 84 years, 10 months and 14 days. (New Orleans papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday), from Centenary M.E. Church South, Bush Street, between Gough and Octavia. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"DANKWERTH--Fritz C. - 4 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DAPELO--In this city, August 25, Hazel L., beloved daughter of Joseph and Martha DAPELO, and grandchild of Mr. and Mrs. L. DAPELO and Mr. and Mrs. TIMMS, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years 3 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday), at 10:30 o???clock a.m. from the residence of the parents, 58B Converse street, internment, Holy Cross cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Aug 1904 p. 6. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"DAPKUS.--In Agnews, February 15, 1946, Stanislaus, loving husband of the late Mary DAPKUS, father of Mrs. Hazel MEDEIROS and Henry E. DAPKUS, brother of Joseph DAPKUS and Anthony MEDEIROS, Jr.; a native of Lithuania, aged 79 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, February 18, at 8:30 a.m. from the Elmhurst Chapel of the Clarence N. Cooper Mortuary, 8901 E. 14th St., Oakland, thence to St. Benedict's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be sung for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 a.m. Recitation of the Rosary, Sunday evening at 8 o'clock. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1946. Transcribed by Mary Utschig Read

"DARBY--Pioneer Dies--VERDI (Nev.), October 8 - Charles DARBY, proprietor of the Inyo Marble Works near here, and one of the first settlers of Verdi, died at his home at Marmol yesterday from ptomaine poisoning due to eating ripe fruit along with some canned goods. The deceased has been a resident of the Golden West for the past thirty years and resided for a time in San Francisco. He was a prominent member of the Odd Fellows and the Knights of Pythias of this city." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 8 Oct 1907. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"D'ARCY--In this city, March 10, James J., beloved son of James and the late Mary A. D'ARCY

and brother of William **D'ARCY**, Mrs. R. **BARRETT** and Mrs. M. **BRADY**, a native of St. Louis, Mo., aged 39 years. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Saturday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 250 1/2 Tehama street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, for services at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 11 Mar 1892, p. 7.

"D'ARCY--In San Francisco, August 10th, Lucy Ellen, wife of Wm. F. D'ARCY, aged 25 years." Source: *The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 13 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"D'ARCY--In this city, March 11, Mary Frances, daughter of Michael J. and Nellie D'ARCY, and sister of Agnes and James D'ARCY, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 6 months and 19 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1899, p. 30. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DARLING--In this city, October 22d, little Mamie, child actress, beloved daughter of Mrs. M. DARLING, aged 10 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 23 October 1878.

"DARRAH--In this city, January 19, 1927, Frank, dearly beloved husband of Margaret J. DARRAH, loving father of Frank DARRAH and Mrs. Rose HAAS and beloved brother of Mrs. Maude QUIN and Mrs. Jennie CAINE, a native of Aurora, Illinois. A member of Lonshorement's Association. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 9 a.m., from the New Home Funeral Parlors of the United Undertakers, 2490 Howard st at 22d st; thence to the Church of St. Charles Borromeo, 18th and Howard sts., where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 January 1927, p.4.

"DARROW, Henry W., 79. Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"DASEY--In San Francisco, Dec. 10th, Thomas Francis, son of John DASEY, aged 1 year, 10 months and 15 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAUGHANY--In San Francisco, Nov 14th Sarah, wife of Wm DAUGHANY, age 30yrs." Source: Sacramento Bee (Death Notice Column for Nov 1868). Transcribed by Joanne Farris.

"DAUGHTERS--In La Porte, August 31st, Charles Francis, son of J.M. DAUGHTERS, aged 4 years, 1 month and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 15 Sept 1865.

"DAUGHERTY--In this city, January 6, James DAUGHERTY, a native of Donegal Ireland, aged

48 years. Funeral this Friday afternoon at 2 o'clock from Massey and Yungs rooms, #651 Sacramento Street, near Kearney." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 8 Jan 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DAUGHERTY--In this city, November 22, James, dearly beloved husband of Bridget DAUGHERTY and father of Eugene, Nellie, Joseph, John, Patrick and Michael DAUGHERTY, a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 48 years. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence 258 Natoma street; thence to St. Patrick's Church for services. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Nov 1897. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"DAVEDEIT--Laura Virginia, died 7 Sept 1941 at 2:30 a.m. at San Francisco Hospital. Usual Residence 2410 Chestnut St., San Francisco, CA. Married, spouse Edgar C. DAVEDEIT. Age 54 years, 10 months, 10 days. Born 27 Oct 1886 Florida. Father Peter BENNETT of Ohio, mother Prudence DEAN of Georgia. Olivet Memorial Park. Funeral Director: N. Gray & Co." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"DAVENPORT--In this city, December 4th, W.H. DAVENPORT, a native of Connecticut, aged 53 years, 1 month and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Dec 1865.

"DAVIDSON--In the City and County Hospital, February 27th, Alex DAVIDSON, a native of Massachusetts, aged 45 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 27 Feb 1875.

"DAVIDSON--In this city, Nov. 25th, Anna Park, only child of Walter P. and Eliza A. DAVIDSON, aged 4 years 2 months and 3 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 27 Nov 1865.

"DAVIDSON.-SHOOTS HIMSELF IN FIT OF DESPONDENCY--RENO (Nev.), January 26 - E.A. DAVIDSON, formerly of San Francisco, shot and killed himself at the Molo Vista cattle ranch a few miles from Deeth, Nev., yesterday. He had been working for the Mary's River Land and Cattle Company as a cowboy for several months, but a few weeks ago became sick and spent all his money for medicine and treatment. He regained his health once more but was unable ro obtain employment and while in a fit of despondency caused by his misfortune, shot himself." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 26 Jan 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIDSON--AT Haywards, November 11, Hugh, beloved husband of Mary F. and brother of John W. DAVIDSON, a native of Annan, Scotlend, aged 49 years 5 months and 12 days.

**The funeral services will be held tomorrow (Saturday) at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the First Presbyterian Church, Van Ness avenue and Sacramento street. Interment, Mountain View Cemetery, Oakland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 Nov 1981. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"DAVIDSON--SUDDEN DEATH -- J. DAVIDSON, a farmer on the Calaveras, in this county, died suddenly at the Occidental Hotel on Weber avenue, in this city on Saturday. He left home the day preceding in good health and was taken ill on the road to town, with bilious colic. The disease assumed a virulent form, baffling all medical skill and terminating fatally in about 24 hours. Deceased was 40 years of age and leaves a widow but no children. He was brother to D. DAVIDSON, of San Francisco. He was buried at the Rural Cemetery. The funeral services were read and sermon preached by Rev. Dr. HAPPERSETT, yesterday evening at the hotel where he died, and at half-past 4 the cortege moved out to the burial ground." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 17 Sept 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"DAVIDSON--In this city, March 10, Robert DAVIDSON, a native of Scotland, aged 40 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 11 March 1895.

"DAVIS--In this city, Dec. 18,1935, Adelaide A., beloved wife of Samuel T. DAVIS, loving mother of William J. DAVIS, grandmother of Clement, William L., and Vincent DAVIS, sister of Theresa DUNN and the late Virginia E. BAMBER and William H. HILL, a native of San Francisco. A member of the Third Order of Saint Francis of St. Boniface Church and Ladies Sodality of St. Ignatius Church. Funeral Friday at 8:a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce, thence to St. Mary's (Paulist) Church. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Dec 1935. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"DAVIS--ALBERT DAVIS PASSES--Hemorrhage of the Lungs Was Immediate Cause of Death--WOODLAND, Oct. 7 - Albert DAVIS was found dead Sunday morning, and his physician states that hemorrhage of the lungs was the immediate cause. He had been under treatment for cardiac asthma for a number of years and had been frequently warned that he must take every possible precaution against hemorrhages. Two or three days previous he had a mild attack and his friends advised him to remain in bed until he had fully recovered. Saturday night he complained of feeling rather worse than usual and he retired early. At midnight some friends called to see him and they saw no indication of hemorrhage. About 7 o'clock Sunday morning he was found dead. He probably died between 4 and 5 o'clock. Will DAVIS, brother of the deceased, is in San Francisco. Efforts have been made to locate him but so far without avail. The funeral will probably be held on Wednesday and it will be held under the auspices of the Eagles. Deceased was also a member of the Neutawanha lodge, No. 245, I.O.O.F., of Fulton,

New York. Owing to the absence of the brother we have been unable to procure any data from which to write a sketch of the life of the deceased. It is a matter of general knowledge, however, that he had lived in Dunnigan, Blacks and Woodland for the last fourteen or fifteen years. He was well liked by all who knew him." Source: *The Sacramento Union*, 8 Oct 1907. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIS--A boy about 16 years of age, named Albert C. DAVIS, a native of Hamilton, Ohio, was drowned in San Francisco Bay on Monday last." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., CA), 31 Mar 1855. Transcribed by Dee.

"DAVIS--In Merced, July 31, 1878, Benjamin D. DAVIS, aged 52 years." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"DAVIS, Catherine J." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"DAVIS--In San Francisco, March 19th, David DAVIS, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 20 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIS--Death Summons Wife of Judge E.A. DAVIS--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), March 15 - The sad news of the death of Mrs. E.A. DAVIS, wife of former Superior Judge E.A. DAVIS, of this county, was received from San Francisco yesterday afternoon. Pneumonia was the cause of dissolution, and the illness was of only a few days' duration. The remains will be cremated Friday." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 15 March 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIS--In this city, March 14, 1963, Eda Belle, dearly beloved wife of the late William J. DAVIS, beloved mother of Clement I., William L. and Vincent J. DAVIS, loving sister of the the late Catharine RYAN, Joseph, George and Genevieve HARRISON, also survived by five idolized grandchildren Virginia L. CULWELL, William L. Jr., Diane, Kenneth and Vincent DAVIS, and eleven great grandchildren, a native of San Francisco, a member of the Ladies Sodality of St. James Church. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 March 1963. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"DAVIS--In this city, December 6, 1897, Edwin DAVIS, a native of England, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 7 Dec 1897, page 13.

"DAVIS--In this city, Dec. 2nd, after a short illness, Ellen (AHERN), wife of Thomas S. DAVIS, aged 38 years. Friends and acquantainces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral

tomorrow Dec. 3rd, at 2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, Broadway, first house from the corner of Front street, south side, without further notice." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 2 Dec 1857. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"DAVIS--In San Francisco, Jan. 6, Ellen DAVIS, aged 48 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 8 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIS--In this city, May 26, 1934, Frances Carol, dearly beloved wife of William Leo DAVIS, and loving mother of Virginia Lee and William Leo DAVIS Jr., aged 21 years. Funeral Tuesday at 9 a.m., from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 28 May 1934. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"DAVIS--In this city, March 2, Fred B. DAVIS, a native of New York, aged 47 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 4 March 1895.

"**DAVIS**--In this city, February 23, Frederick Wailing, twin son of J.B.F. and Harriet **DAVIS**, aged 7 years, 5 months and 14 days. Notice of funeral in this evening's and to-morrow morning's papers." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1869.

"DAVIS--In Hollister, August 30, George Wilson DAVIS, aged 29 years, 5 months and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"DAVIS--In this city, November 10, Grace Eugenie, beloved daughter of Axel and Augusta DAVIS and loving sister of Olga and George DAVIS, a native of San Francisco, aged 15 years 4 months and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 11 Nov 1904.

"DAVIS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: H.H. DAVIS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DAVIS--In this city, December 31, 1868, Henry DAVIS, a native of Denmark, aged 39 years. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend the funeral, Friday afternoon at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 609 Post Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Jan 1869, p.1. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DAVIS--Henry J. DAVIS was drowned at Britano Falls, five miles from Pescadero, on Monday." Source: Sacramento Daily Record, 26 July 1872, p.2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DAVIS--In this city, December 19, 1897, Jacob, beloved husband of the late Lena DAVIS, and father of Harry DAVIS, a native of Germany. Aged 55 years 2 months and 9 days." [rest missing] Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Dec 1897, p. 13. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"DAVIS--In Berkeley, March 14, Mrs. Jane E. DAVIS, widow of the late Robert DAVIS, and mother of Mrs. Allen MacDONALD and Mrs. J. C. JENSEN, a native of County Tyrone with the Ireland, aged 68 years, 8 months, and 20 days. (Modesto and Stockton papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 2 o'clock, from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. Allen MacDONALD, 2434 Haste street. Internment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DAVIS--In this city, January 22, 1893, Jennie DAVIS, aged 38 years." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 26 January 1893, page 8. Transcribed by Elaine Sturdevant.

"DAVIS--SAN FRANCISCO DISPATCH, May 3 - This morning John DAVIS was instantly killed by the falling of an old building in a small street running from Folsom to Harrison, between Seventh and Eighth streets." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"DAVIS--Former Constable Dead--John H. DAVIS, a former Constable of Sacramento Township, died last Monday in Napa. He was a member of the Sacramento Aerie of Eagles, the remains were sent to San Francisco for interment, the funeral taking place under the auspices of San Francisco Aerie, No. 5. DAVIS was about 36 years of age." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 2 Feb 1906. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIS--In this city, March 13, John J. DAVIS, beloved husband of Mrs. A. DAVIS, and father of Conchita and Anita DAVIS, a native of the New Orleans, aged 54 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Wednesday), at 9:15 o'clock, from his late residence, 794 Hayes street, corner Webster; thence to Notre Dame des Victoires, Bush street, where a mass will be said for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DAVIS--Yesterday morning John W. DAVIS, formerly a Sergeant in Company G, 14th Regiment

of Infantry, U.S.A., was found dead in his room at the Philadelphia House, on Bush street. A gland was sufficient to show that he had committed suicide by cutting the arteries of his right arm with a razor that was found on a table in the room. Near the razor was a letter addressed: "'Call' office, Frisco," and it read as follows: "*The 'Daily Call*:' Publish this letter for me. I am going to fill a suicide's grave, and may God forgive me. I have left \$1,000 in the bank at Portland for the Orphan's Home. May the children who receive the benefit of it be men for the good of society. John W. **DAVIS**." For several days previous to his death he gambled his money very freely, and on Thursday night lost about \$500 at a faro table. He was last seen alive by a servant girl in the house, who went to his room to make up his bed. He was still in bed, and told her he did not care about having the room cleaned at that time, and that when he wanted her he would send for her. The Coroner was notified, and took charge of the remains." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 May 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"DAVIS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, July 26 - Yesterday afternoon Joseph DAVIS, an Englishman, aged 61 years, committed suicide by taking poison." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 27 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DAVIS--In this city, December 31, 1898, Louisa Jane, beloved daughter of William H. and Louisa DAVIS, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year 3 months and 12 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"DAVIS--In San Francisco, Nov. 23d, Martha S. DAVIS, aged 21 years, 5 months." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 27 Nov 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIS--In this city, September 6, Martha, beloved wife of Isidor DAVIS, and mother of Henrietta DAVIS, and daughter of Adolph and the late Henrietta LINDENSTADT, and sister of Charles, Robert and Gustave LINDENSTADT, a native of San Francisco, aged 26 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"DAVIS--DEATH -- in San Francisco, Mrs. Matilda E. DAVIS, widow of the late C. Hawes DAVIS." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 7 Mar 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DAVIS**--In San Francisco October 7, 1875, Mrs. Minna **DAVIS**, aged 62 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 8 Oct 1875, p.3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DAVIS--In this city, March 7, Oran F. DAVIS, a native of Vermont, aged 47 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"DAVIS--In this city, May 1, Samuel T. DAVIS, beloved husband of Adelaide A. DAVIS, father of William J. DAVIS and brother of Mrs. Agnes BERRYESSA, a native of Ireland aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintances and members of San Francisco Typographical Union #21 are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Memorial Hall, Odd Fellows Building, corner 7th and Market streets, where services will be held under the auspices of Parker Lodge #124, I.O.O.F. Interment Odd Fellows Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 May 1894. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"**DAVIS**--[Apr 30th 1866] - Samuel **DAVIS** fell overboard from the steamer Vaquero, at San Francisco, and was drowned." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVIS--In this city, January 30, 1869, Sarah Jane DAVIS, daughter of the late James H. DAVIS and Kate F. DAVIS, aged 9 years and 29 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 6, Feb 1869, p.2. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DAVIS--Near San Jose, April 23rd, after a lingering and painful illness, Thomas S. DAVIS, father of Samuel T. DAVIS, of San Francisco, and Helen Agnes BERRYESSA, of Berryessa, aged 59 years, 9 months, and 5 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 26 Apr 1880. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"DAVIS--Dies on Operating Table--Newport Shocked by Sudden Death of Major H. C. DAVIS's Wife--Newport, R. I., July 22--Mrs. Vesta S. DAVIS, wife of Major Henry C. DAVIS, United States Marine Corps and a member of the Naval War College Staff, died his afternoon on the operating table in the Newport Hospital. Mrs. DAVIS's family have lived here for several years and last Tuesday she was hostess at a luncheon given for Mrs. MAYO, wife of Admiral MAYO, Commander of the Atlantic Fleet. Her death came as a shock to the naval colony here, as few knew that she had been ill. Mrs. DAVIS was Miss Vesta SHORTBRIDGE of San Francisco, Cal. and was in her thirtieth year. She divorced her first husband, Emile BRUGUIRE. In addition to Major DAVIS she is survived by two children, the youngest a son born here six months ago." Source: New York Times, 23 July 1916.

"DAVIS--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: W.J. DAVIS." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DAVIS--In San Francisco, March 21st, William Pastue DAVIS, aged 2 years, 2 months and 18

days. " Source: The Daily Bee, (Sacramento) 26 March 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAVOL--In this city, Oct. 24th, Mrs. Josephine DAVOL, a native of St. Louis, aged 20 years and 9 months. Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 26 Oct 1865.

"DAVOREN.-In this city, December 12, 1887, John J. DAVOREN, beloved husband of Eleanor DAVOREN, aged 49 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 841 Harrison Street, between Fourth and Fifth. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DAWES--In this city, March 11, James DAWES, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 March 1895.

"DAWSON--In this city, February 2, Gertrude S., infant daughter of John and Mary DAWSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 months and 4 days. (New Orleans papers please copy). Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today, Saturday, at 2:30 from 417 Filbert Street. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"DAWSON--In this city, February 25, Henry DAWSON, a native of San Francisco, aged 31 years, 8 months and 21 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 26 Feb 1895.

"DAWSON--In this city, in the City and County Almshouse, September 14, Joseph DAWSON, a native of England, aged 58 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"DAWSON--In this city, January 5, 1950, James C., beloved husband of Bernice V. DAWSON, loving father of Dr. James C. DAWSON, Jr., and Berulee DAWSON SCOTT, devoted grandfather of Kathryn, Martin, and Craig SCOTT, James, Patrick and Clotilda DAWSON, beloved son of the later Edward and Brigid DAWSON, loving brother of William and Joseph DAWSON, Mrs. James McNAMARA and Sister M. Kathleen O.P. and the late Dr. Edward and Charles DAWSON, a native of San Francisco. The funeral will take place Monday, January 9th, at 9:15 from the Memorial Chapels of Carew & English, Masonic at Golden Gate Av, thence to St. Cecilia's Church, 17th Av near Ulloa St., where a Requium High Mass will be offered for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:45 o'clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan, 1950.

"DAWSON--In Yolo county, Oct. 30th, J.W. DAWSON, aged about 27 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 2 Nov 1865.

"DAY--[On 6 April 1873] Two little children named DAY burned to death in the burning of a dwelling at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DAY--Alliene E. (THOMPSON) DAY, San Fanciso California, died January 10, 1943, at age 77 years old. Residency of 853 North Hoover Street, Los Angeles. Born Feburary 22, 1865 to John Sidney and Emily Jane(COWDERY) THOMPSON of either Agawam or Chelsea, MA. She was the wife of Henry DAY. [Submitter's notes: She was also known as "Lena". Her brother George Ambler THOMPSON of Lynn, Massachusetts.] Alliene (THOMPSON) DAY buried at Forest Lawn Memorial Park Cemetery, Glendale California." Source: Death Certificate. Submitted by Andrea M. Brown (Great-great niece of Alliene THOPMPSON.)

"DAY-In San Francisco, April 8, Mrs. Belle B. DAY, aged 25 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 March 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DAY--In Oakland, October 8, Cordelia E., daughter of John G. and Cordelia DAY, aged 12 years and 10 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 11 Oct 1885.

"DAY--In this city, March 3, Edith May DAY, a native of Chicago, Ill., aged 24 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DAY--In this city, January 4, 1899, Elgisto DAY, dearly beloved son of Mrs. Theresa OLSEN, stepson of Andrew OLSEN, and brother of Armando DAY, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years 1 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-moorow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock from the residence of his parents, 15 Lafayette place, off Green street, near Dupont. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 7 Jan 1899.

"DAY--Felipe GOMEZ received the sad intelligence from San Francisco, Wednesday, that his sister, Mrs. Thomas DAY, had died in that city." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 30 July 1891. Transcribed by Dee.

"DAY--EXECUTION -- Wm. B. **SHEPPARD**, for the murder of Henry C. **DAY**, suffered the extreme penalty of the law, at San Francisco, on the 28th ult., in the presence of a crowd of 5 or 6 thousand persons." Source: *The Union Democrat* (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 5

August 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"DAY--In this city, March 11, Louis T. DAY, a native of Missouri, aged 46 years, 7 months and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 12 March 1895.

"DAY.-In San Francisco, Aug. 31, Mariana, beloved sister of Miss E.A. & Thomas W. DAY, a native of Monterey, Cal., aged 33 years. [Miss Mariana DAY, a former teacher of Ausaymas District, died mysteriously at the Grand Hotel, last Thursday afternoon???no sufficient cause for death was ascertained. The deceased was a relative of the MALARIN???s of this place.]" Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 8 Sept 1893. Transcribed by Dee.

"DAY--Thomas." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 28 March 1891.

"DAY--In Berkeley, June 3, at his late residence, 1304 Albina avenue, Captain William DAY, dearly beloved husband of Fanny S. DAY, a native of England, aged 64 years 9 months and 22 days. A member of Durant Lodge, No. 28, F. and A. M." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by Evalou.

"DEADY--In this city, September 15, Cornelius DEADY, beloved brother of Mrs. Eliza BURKE, a native of Fermoy, County Cork, Ireland, aged 67 years. Friends and acquaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday) at 2 o'clock from his late residence, 2114 Mason street; thence to St. Francis Church. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"De AGIAR--In this city, June 9th, Marie Joseph, wife of Antonio De AGIAR, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 June 1875.

"DE AGIAR--In this city, June 9, Maria Joseph, beloved wife of Antonio DE AGIAR, a native of Western Islands, aged 38 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from St. Mary's Hospital, corner of First and Bryant streets." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 June 1875.

"de AINSA--San Francisco, Nov. 6 - Dona Filomena de AINSA, relict of the late Don Manuel de AINSA, 70 years." Source: *The Daily Union (Sacramento, CA)*, 9 Nov 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DEAN--George B. DEAN Claimed By Death--The death occurred this afternoon of George B. DEAN, the contractor, at the age of 70 years. Mr. DEAN suffered a stroke of paralysis a year

ago. He had done much contracting work for the county in the way of building bridges, etc., and was widely known. Mr. **DEAN** was a native of New York. He leaves a wife and two daughters, and a sister, a resident of San Francisco." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 12 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**DEAN**--In San Francisco, April 18, 1895, Sarah E. **DEAN**, a native of Portland, Me., aged 73 years and 14 days." Source: *Oakland Evening Daily Tribune*, 19 April 1895, page 2. Transcribed by jch.

"DEARBORN--In San Francisco, California, Saturday, June 23, 1945, Robert Leland DEARBORN. Husband of Jean PEDDICORDDEARBORN and father of Jean Mary, Roberta Lamble and John Sellards DEARBORN. Son of Ruth F. and Eugene L. DEARBORN. A native of California. Aged 34 years. A member of Suisun Lodge No. 55, F&AM. Friends are welcome to attend the funeral Wednesday morning at 11 o'clock at Tinneys, Lytton Ave., opposite City Hall Park, under auspices of Palo Alto Lodge No. 346, F&AM, Interment Alta Mesa Memorial Park. (Requested that contributions be made at Stanford Convalescent Home in lieu of flowers.)" Source: *Redwood City Tribune*, 25 June 1945. Transcribed by jch.

"DEARINGER--In this city, July 1, Charlotte, wife of J.W. DEARINGER, a native of County Longford, Parish of Lagan, Ireland, aged 88 years. Friends and acquaintances are repsectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 126 Foreign avenue, off Polk street, between Bush and Sutter." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 and 3 July 1873.

"DEASY--In this city, May 5th, John Joseph DEASY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 42 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 May 1880, page 3.

"deBASSOT--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 7 -- The funeral of Rev. Father de BASSOT, one of the exiled Franciscan friars from Guatemala, took place yesterday." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 8 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"DEBENEDETTI/ADAMS--Gus DEBENEDETTI, a clerk for John LOWN, was married in San Francisco last Monday to Maud ADAMS of Oakland. The young couple will make their home in Redwood City." Source: *Daly City Record*, 16 Jan 1914. Transcribed by jch.

"DE BERNAL.-In this city, September 6, Geronima Ruffino DE BERNAL, beloved mother of Cornello DE BERNAL and the late Mrs. D.B. McDONDALD and Mrs. William B. McKINNON, a native of Buenos Ayres, aged 66 years, 1 month and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are

respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, September 8, at 9 o'clock, from her late residence, 8698 Seventh street; thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9:30. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 7 Sept 1905. Transcribed by jch.

"DEBEST--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: E. DEBEST." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DE BLOHM--In San Francisco, May 10th, Ricardo, son of Claudio C. and Francisco Leon DE BLOHM, aged 1 year, 5 months and 4 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 14 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DEBNER--In this city, June 28, Joseph DEBNER, a native of Poland, aged 31 years 3 months 8 days. Remains at the parlors of McAvoy, O'Hara & Co., 2051 Market st. near Church st." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"DEBOLDT--David DEBOLDT, a stranger here, died at the Sotoyome House, Saturday evening, and his remains were removed to the undertaking establishment of Young & Sons to await the arrival of friends from San Francisco. Mr. DEBOLDT had been at Skagg's Springs for several weeks for the benefit of his health, but growing suddenly worse, he was brought to town where he could receive the closer attention of a physician. Friends arrived Monday and took the body to San Francisco. He was about 42y and was first mate on the steamer Empire. Landlord YOUNG has personal effects of considerable value which belonged to the deceased and will be turned over to the Public Administrator, as it is believed that DEBOLDT had no relatives and he died without a will." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DE BORBA--In Novato, June 7, 1942, Antone, beloved husband of Ann DE BORBA, loving father of Mrs. C.E. REDDING and Carin DE BORBA, grandfather of Toni_ Karen REDDING, brother of Joseph, Frank and Rose DE BORBA, Mrs. Mary ALMEDA, Mrs. Amelia BELLO; a native of Marin Co., Calif, aged 60 years. A member of B.P.O.E. Lodge Petaluma; San Rafael Aerie of Eagles; Navato Druids; I.D.E.S.E. Novato; U.P.E.C. Novato. Funeral - Keaton???s Mortuary, San Rafael, then Our Lady of Loretta Church, Novato (requiem mass). Interment, Mt. Olivet Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"deCAZOTTE--In San Francisco, Feb. 13th, Charles Ferdinand deCAZOTTE." Source:

Sacramento Bee, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DECKER--In New York, July 21st, Catherine DECKER, aged 69 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"DECKER--In San Fancisco, March 5th, Christopher DECKER, aged 70 years, 8 months and 9 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1865. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DECKER--In San Francisco, Dec. 30, Doris, wife of D. DECKER, 21 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 3 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DECKER--In this city, December 31, 1898, John H. DECKER, a native of Hanover, Germany, aged 53 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Monday) at 2 o'clock, from the parlors of Theodor Dierks, 957 Mission street, between Fifth and Sixth. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"DE CONTE-- Fortune DE CONTE, the Artist, Buried from the French Church. Scion of a Noble Family of France Lies in the French Cemetery. A Life Begun in Wealth and Affluence Ends Far From Home. Carlos Santa Som DE CONTE, a scion of the illustrious Bourbon and Orleans family of France, who, in his later years, preserved an incognito as Fortune DE CONTE and followed the pursuit of art as a profession and means of livelihood, was buried yesterday afternoon from the French church on Bush street, better known as the Church of Notre Dame des Victoires. The services were conducted by Rev. Father Emile GENTE, pastor of the church, the music being furnished by M. MARTINEZ, organist; Miss Amanda CORCORAN, soprano, and Miss Reine HICKEY, contralto." Obituary from unknown San Francisco newspaper, dated 24 June 1897, copied at The American Heritage Center, University of Wyoming. Contact: Donna Fortune De Conte Adamo rona245711@attbi.com

DE CONTE--Prof. Fortune **DE CONTE**, San Francisco, June 25,1897, an artist, highly educated, once patronized by New York's aristocracy, erstwhile dean of the art department of the University of southern California, and for some six months past an earnest worker here, is dead. Paralysis is given as the cause of death, but it is believed he was a victim of starvation. Prof. **DE CONTE** was a member of the Etudiants des Beaux Arts de Francais, Society of Arts of Southern California, and other societies. The funeral services were at 2 o'clock from the undertaking parlors of Halstead & Co., and later from the French Church on Bush Street. Rev. Emile **GENTE**, S.M., rector of Notre Dame des Victoires, officiated at the requiem mass. There was no eulogy, as the dead man's friends were all English-speaking and an English address is

not permitted in the French Church. The interment was at the French Cemetery." Obituary from unknown San Francisco newspaper, copied at The American Heritage Center, University of Wyoming. Contact: Donna Fortune De Conte Adamo rona245711@attbi.com

"DeCOUREY--Mr. Henry A. DeCOUREY, well known in connection with the California press, and lately connected with the Calaveras 'Chronicle,' was found dead in his bed at San Francisco on the night of the 11th inst. It was ascertained that he died of apoplexy. The deceased was a native of Louisiana, where for a long time he was attached to the press." Source: The Union Democrat, (Sonora, Tuolumne Co., California), 16 Sept 1854. Transcribed by Dee.

"DEE--In this city, June 24, Lawrence H., beloved husband of Luisa M. DEE and loving father of Mary L., North M. and Arthur P. DEE, a native of Massachusetts, aged 56 years 5 months and 9 days. A member of Ocianic Lodge, No. 371, Hono. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 12:30 o'clock p.m. from the mortuary chapel of the Golden Gate Undertaking C ompany, 2475 Mission street, near Twenty-first street; thence to Golden Gate Commandery Hall, Sutter street, near Steiner street, where services will be held under the auspices of California Lodge, No. 1, at 1:30 o'clock p.m. Incineration, Mount Olivet Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 June 1913. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"DEELY--In this city, May 28, Margaret, beloved wife of John DEELY, and mother of Mary, Annie, Agnes, Margaret, Thomas and Patrick DEELY, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 59 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, May 30, at 8:45 o'clock, from her late residence, 264 Parker Avenue, near a Point Lobos a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"DEENEY--In this city, May 18. William, beloved son of Ann and the late John DEENEY, brother of Eeward, John, James, Harry, Mamie, and Maggie DEENEY and Mrs. Annie CROSSON, a native of San Mateo, CAL., aged 28 years 2 months and 23 days. (Seattle papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances and officers and members of Eureka Alliance, No. 3, St. P. A. of Cal, and also officers and members of Rincon Parlor, No. 72, N.S.G.W., are respectfully invited to attend funeral to- day (Sunday), at 7 o'clock A.M., from his late residence, 662 Minna Street; thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 8 o'clock A.M. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 May 1893, page 7.

"DEERING--Lt. Col., U.S. Army (Ret.) William A.--On Dec. 24, 1983 at Letterman Army Medical Center after a long illness; L.T.C. DEERING, a native of S.F., spent over 20 years in service of the U.S. Army in the Artillery during @@II and then in the counter Intelligence Corps for 16 years; his service included two tours in Germany and one tour in Japan; his awards include the Army Commendation Medal; after retirement from the military in 1963 he was employed as a Sr. Special Interrogator for the Dept. of Motor Vehicles; he retired for the second time in 1976; in addition to his wife Lydia, survivors include a son, William A. DEERING, Jr. of San Diego, a daughter, JoAnne LOUGHLIN of Rohner Park, Santa Rosa and daughter, Suzanne LUPAYADE of Burlingame; he is also survived by three grandchildren, Eric, Monique and Jean Claude, all of Burlingame, and a sister, Dorothy JAMES STEWART of San Rafael. A memorial service will be conducted at the Post Chapel, Presidio S.F. on Friday, Dec. 30, 1983 at 1 p.m., followed by military honors and Interment in the S.F. National Cemetery, Presidio, S.F. at 1:30 p.m. The family suggests memorials be contributions to The American Cancer Society." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"**DE FABIA**.-In this city, June 7, 1942, Anna L., former wife of Albert **DE FABIA**. Gantner, Felder, Denny Chapel. Interment, Woodlawn Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"DeFAC--Jules, 32 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"**DEFELS**--In San Francisco, 16th inst., Mary A. **DEFELS**, aged 3 years, 7 months and 16 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DeFIENNES.-In this city, September 1st, Henry Francis, son of Henry A. and Frances M. DeFIENNES, aged 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 4 Sept 1865.

"de FREMERY.-DIED WHILE TRAVELING.-James de FREMERY, the Well-Known Capitalist, Passed Away on a Train in Colorado. James de FREMERY, who, according to the telegraphic dispatches, died in Colorado while en route to this city, was the founder of the well-known firm of GILDEMEESTER, de FREMERY & Co. of this city which is still in existence under the firm name of James de FREMERY & Co. The deceased was president of the Chamber of Commerce for two terms and was active in the management of the Savings and Loan Society, the Giant Powder Company, The American Sugar Refining Company, several Oakland Street railway companies and various other enterprises. He was the Consul for the Netherlands for many years, receiving in recognition of his services the Order of Knight of the Netherlands Lion. He was also Consul for Mecklenberg Schwerin. His work, however, by which he was best known in this city was in connection with the San Francisco Savings Union, founded by himself, John ARCHIBALD, Albert MILLER and others in 1862, and of which he was president for about

twenty-five years, the success of the institution being in great measure due to his financial skill and the confidence reposed by the public in his prudence and integrity. Mr. **de FREMERY** was born on February 17, 1826, on the estate of his family at Ouwendyck, near The Hague, Holland. Leaving home at an early age, he arrived in New York in 1848, where he engaged in commercial pursuits. He remained there three years and left for California by way of Panama, arriving here in 1849. Socially he was excellent company, hospitable and charitable; deserving poverty never appealed to him in vain, and his charities followed the ungrateful as they did those who appreciated his benevolence. He was a man of extensive reading, and a writer of force; he contributed to the newspapers when there were objects to accomplish in the interests of progress and good government; he wrote miscellaneous articles on many occasions, and published several books. Of late years he has been busy with the preparation of a local history. The wife of Mr. **de FREMERY** died several years since in Switzerland. For descednants he leaves a son, James L. **de FREMERY**, resident in New York and a daughter, the wife of P.J. **van LOBEN SELS**, residing at the homestead in Oakland." Source: San Francisco Call, 30 May 1899, p.9. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"DE FREMERY.-In San Francisco, August 3, 1932. Leontine DE FREMERY, beloved daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Leon DE FREMERY, sister of Edith DE FREMERY, a native of Oakland, Cal. Aged 10 years. Funeral services and interment private. Thursday afternoon at 3:30 o'clock at the chapel of Albert BROWN Co., 3476 Piedmont Ave., Oakland." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"DE FREMERY--Mrs. DE FREMERY dead. Word was received in this city yesterday that Mrs. James DE FREMERY died in Switzerland, where she was stopping with her daughter, Mrs. J. J. VAN LOBEN SELS. Mrs. DE FREMERY was very well known in this city and was a leader in charitable works. She died of apoplexy." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Feb 1890, p.12. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"DE FREMERY--Dies in East. News of the death of Paul W. DE FREMERY, 35, descendant of a pioneer California family and former East Bay and San Francisco Economist and Financier, reached here yesterday in dispatches from New York. He died Monday following a brief illness. Funeral services were held at New York yesterday. The body was cremated. The ashes are en route to Oakland for internment. Although a native of New York DE FREMERY spent most of his life in California. He was the son of James L. and Wilhelmina SUERMONDT DE FREMERY and grandson of a pioneer who came to California by way of Cape Horn during the Gold Rush. DE FREMERY is survived with his widow, Lucile, a son, Paul, a daughter Cecile, three brothers, James, Leon and Adolph and a sister Mrs. Virginie GORRILL." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 15 March 1933. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"DE FREMERY--Paul W. DE FREMERY. Prominent Californian, a Retired Broker, Dies in Hospital Here. Paul William DE FREMERY, 35 years old, of Oakland, Cal., a member of a widely known California family died yesterday at Metropolitan Hospital after a brief illness with pneumonia. Mr. DE FREMERY was stricken suddenly and was taken to the hospital as an emergency case before his friends in New York knew of his illness. He had been a broker with connections in New York and San Francisco but recently had been inactive. He was graduated from the University of California with honors in 1918 and was a member of the San Francisco Bohemian Club. Besides his wife and two children he leaves three brothers and a sister. A funeral service will be held at the Church of the Heavenly Rest this morning and burial will be at Oakland." Source: New York Times, 15 March 1933. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"DE FREMERY--Services were held in New York yesterday for Paul W. DE FREMERY, 35, descendant of a pioneer family whose death occurred there Monday. The ashes will be brought to Oakland, long the home of his family. DE FREMERY was born in New York, the son of the late James L. DE FREMERY and Mrs. Wilhelmina SUERMONDT DE FREMERY. He was a grandson of a pioneer who came to San Francisco, California by way of the Horn during the gold rush days. Young DE FREMERY came to San Francisco when he was 6 years old. Active on both sides of the bay as an economist and financier, he established the DE FREMERY brokerage concern, which brought him a quick fortune. When depression reverses came, he changed his operations to New York. The DE FREMERYs trace their line to ancient Flemish stock. DE FREMERY park in Oakland was formerly the family home. Many of the family relics are on display in the M. H. DE YOUNG Memorial Museum in Golden Gate Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 16 March, 1935. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"DE FREMERY--Death Calls Pioneer Bay Matron At Swiss Resort. Mrs. W.H. DE FREMERY, dies at Interlaken following operation. Mrs. W. H. (Wilhelmina) DE FREMERY, 67, San Francisco and east bay pioneer, died in Interlaken, Switzerland, Wednesday as the result of an operation, a cablegram received by DE FREMERY & Company, investment bond brokers in the Russ Building here announced. Mrs. DE FREMERY, widely known in San Francisco and east bay circles for her philanthropy, left here in May for a tour of Europe and for an indefinite stay with relatives in her mother country, Holland. While on tour she was taken ill in the Alphine district and was removed to Interlaken. SONS AT BEDSIDE. Notified of their mother's illness, two sons, Paul and Leon DE FREMERY left here September 23. They went directly to Paris and on arrival there engaged an airplane to take them to Switzerland. They arrived at their mother's beside before she died. Mrs. DE FREMERY was born in Holland March 7, 1860. In 1885, she married DE FREMERY and came to this country, locating in New York City. In the late eighties

the couple came to the bay region and both later were known for their social and charitable activities. According to announcement yesterday the body will be brought to Oakland for burial. Mrs. **DE FREMERY** is survived by four sons and a daughter, Paul, and Adolph, members of **DE FREMERY** & Co., Leon, a member of the legal firm of Morrison, Hohfeld, Foerster, Shuman & Clark, James, a member of the firm of McDowell-Murdock Company, and Mrs. Virginia **GORRILL**. A brother, Henri **SUERMONDT** lives in Berkeley. **DE FREMERY** Park one of the showplace playgrounds of West Oakland was given to that city by Mrs. **DE FREMERY** and her husband." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 Oct 1927. Contact: Karen Bennett CeeCee82@aol.com

"DeGARIS--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Nov. 16 -- Thomas DeGARIS and J. HETSBURG were drowned yesterday while sailing upon the bay. Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 17 Nov 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc."

"**DEGNAN**--In this city, October 19, James **DEGNAN**, a native of the Parish of Templeboy, County Sligo, Ireland, aged 56 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday) at 2 o???clock p.m., from his late residence, 36 Rausch street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 20 Oct 1880 page Y.

"DE GUERRERO--In this city, June 17, at his late residence, 515 Stevenson street, Juan DE GUERRERO and father of Mrs. O. VALENTO, Mrs. Josie KLIP, Gus and Pat DE GUERRERO, Mrs. L. ATHERTON, Mrs. A. STUDER and Amilito and John DE GUERRERO, a native of Chile, South America, aged 82 years and 3 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"**DEIGHTON**--On the 2d February at Mississippi Bar, Sacramento county, of inflammation of the lungs, John **DEIGHTON**, aged 19 years, son of Richard **DEIGHTON**, of Kingston, Adams county, Illinois, late of Pound Preston, England." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"**DEITZLER**--In this city, November 30, 1880, Mrs. Magdeline **DEITZLER**, a native of Germany, aged 55 years." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"**DeKOCH**--At Guaymas, Mexico, on the 2d Dec, Paul **DeKOCH**, a naturalized citizen of the United States." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 23 Dec 1865.

"DELABIGNE--In San Francisco, Oct. 2d, Jean Baptiste DELABIGNE." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DELABIGNE--[Oct 3d 1867] - Jean Baptiste DELABIGNE committed suicide at San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1868, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DeLACY--In San Jose, October 18, Anna DeLACY, aged 66 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Monday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the family residence, East street, between North and South." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 20 Oct 1874, p.4.

"DELANEY--Arthur J., 10 m." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Feb 1892, p. 7."DELANEY--San Francisco, May 11 - Michael DELANEY, 30 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 13 May 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DELANEY--In San Leandro, March 5, Robert John DELANEY, son of the late Agnes FINCKE, a native of Australia, aged 26 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"DELANEY.-In this city, Dec 19th, Matthew DELANEY, aged 57 years, a native of Marylborough, Queen's county, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral at 11 o'clock a.m. on Thursday, the 21st inst, from St. Bridget's Church, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Dec 1865.

"DELANEY.-Died in San Francisco, 16th inst., Patrick DELANEY, formerly of County Kerry, Ire., aged 30y. Deceased was a member of the Emmet Rifles, of Petaluma, and was buried by that company yesterday with military honors." Source: *The Petaluma Journal and Argus* (Petaluma, Sonoma Co., CA), 21 Apr 1864. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DELANEY, William, 63 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"DELANEY.--In Sacramento, Oct. 8th, Wm. T. DELANEY, aged about 50 years, formerly of Clyde, N.Y." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 10 Oct 1865.

"de LANGE--In San Francisco, August 11th, Fanny M., wife of Conradus de LANGE, a native of Ireland, aged 27 years." Source: *The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 13 Aug 1860. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**DELANNEY**--A man named Henri **DELANNEY** was found dead yesterday morning in Spofford alley." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DELANO--In Alameda, May 4, 1905, Frances Louia, beloved wife of Arthur J. DELANO, mother of Dorothea DELANO and daughter of Henry U. and Dorothea PRINDLE, sister of Ursa PRINDLE and Mrs. Virginia GILMAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 23 years, 3 months and 7 days. Interment Woodland, Sunday afternoon." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 May 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DELANY.-In this city, July 8, 1911, William DELANY, beloved husband of the late Catherine DELANY, and brother in law of Mrs. Charles REEVE, a native of Ireland, aged 63 years, 5 months and 27 days. A member of Jewel lodge No. 374, F. & A.M.; Musicians Union, local No. 6, and the Musical Fund Society. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow. (Tuesday) July 11, 1911, at 10:15 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 29 Dehon street between Sixteenth and Seventeenth and Church and Sanchez, thence to King Solomon's hall, Fillmore and Sutter streets, where services will be held F. & A.M. Internment Woodlawn cemetery by electric funeral car from Thirteenth and West, Mission streets." Source: San Franciso Chronicle, 10 July 1911. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"DE LA ROSA:—In this city, Jan. 4, 1950, Manuel DE LA ROSA, loving father of Manuel, Oscar, Robert and Mary DE LA ROSA and Mrs. Carmen HERNANDEZ, beloved son of Soloman DE LA ROSA; a native of Mexico, aged 54 years. A member of the Miscellaneous Employees Union, Local 110. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Satruday at 8:30 a.m. from the Chapel of the United Undertakers, 1096 South Van Ness Av, at 22nd St., thence to St. Charles' Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Source: San Francisco Examiner, 6 Jan, 1950.

"de LAURENCEL.--In San Francisco, June 28th, Frederique de LAURENCEL, son of Henry de Laurencel, aged 10 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 29 June 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DELAVAU--In this city, October 1, Emma Marion, daughter of Eliza and the late Captain John DELAVAU, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years, 5 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances, and those of her brother, William DELAVAU, are respectfully invited to attend the funearl to-day (Friday), at 3 o'clock p.m. from the family residence, 826 Union street." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Oct 1884.

"DeLEMOS.--In Oakland, February 3, 1906, Jose JacinthoDeLEMOS, husband of Maria L. DeLEMOS, and father of Antone J., Rev. Father Alfred M. SOUSA, Marie and Anne DeLEMOS, a native of Flores, Azore Islands, aged 69 years, 5 months and 12 days. (Portuguese papers

please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February 6 at 10 o'clock a.m. at St. Joseph's Church, West Oakland. Interment, St. Mary's Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6 Feb 1906.

"DeLEON--In San Francisco, June 18th, Senora Dora Gertrude DeLEON, aged 66 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 22 June, 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DELEVAU--In this city, November 30, 1880, John Fordham DELEVAU, son of Eliza and the late Captain John DELEVAU, a native of San Francisco, aged 22 years, 9 months, and 25 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 1 Dec 1880. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DELGADO--In San Francisco, Alfredo DELGADO. Friends are invited to attend the funeral, 1 p.m. today (Wednesday) from Anderson's, Valencia St. at 25th. Interment, Olivet Memorial Park. Source: San Francisco Examiner, 14 July 1943.

"deLIGHTSTON--In San Jose, September 16, Mrs. Juana SOTO deLIGHTSTON, a native of Calif., aged 63 years. Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 17 Sept 1897, p. 10.

"DEL MAR--In this city, July 6, Gertrude, daughter of Alexander and Emily DEL MAR, aged 4 years and 10 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 7 July 1879. Contact: Dave Del Mar cbrownedm@earthlink.com

"DE LOR--In this city, January 10, Albert Hunter DE LOR, beloved and only child of Mrs. William BROWNRIGG, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years 2 months and 10 days. The funeral will take place to-morrow (Thursday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of his grandmother, Mrs. Kate TULLY, 569 Bryant street. Internment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 1 November 1899, p 6. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"DE LOR--In this city, March 18, 1896, Lillian Virginia, beloved daughter of Ephraim and Fanny DE LOR, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years and 7 months. Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 20 March 1896, p 15. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"DeLUCCA.-L. DeLUCCA, a despondent Italian, committed suicide this morning. He had been sick for a long time and unable to work. He packed all the crevices in his room and then lit a charcoal fire. The fumes rose and he was soon asphyxiated. The deceased was 50 years old." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DELUMBA--In Auburn, July 13, John DELUMBA, aged 21 years." Source: San Francisco Daily

Morning Call, 23 July 1879. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DEL VALLE--In this city, June 24, Joseph, dearly beloved husband of Elvira DEL VALLE, a native of Cuba, aged 49 years and 6 months. Notice of funeral hereafter. Remains at the parlors of the Western Undertaking Company, 1230 Valencia street." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 June 1913. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"DeMARTIN--Died in San Francisco, Mar. 4, 1889, Mrs. Josephine DeMARTIN." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 March 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DEMARTINI--Joe DEMARTINI, an Italian laborer from Hollister, aged about 55 years, was found dead in bed at Jin MOSSI???s Swiss Hotel, early Tuesday morning???it was learned that the man died of consumption and general debility, after an illness of nearly a year. He came to town Monday night

from San Francisco, where he had well-to-do relatives???" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito County), 8 Nov 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"DEMARTINI--In this city, January 17, 1899, Paolo DEMARTINI, beloved father of John and FrankDEMARTINI and Mrs. C. GIOVANNITTI and Mrs. Clorinda CUNEO, a native of Italy, aged 74 years." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**DELMO**--In this city, February 25, Peter **DELMO**, aged 65 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin*, 26 Feb 1895.

"DELMORE--In this city, July 1, Margaret, beloved wife of Henry O'CONNOR, a native of Lowell, Mass, aged 18 years 3 months and 19 days. (Lowell, Mass, papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Thursday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 155 Shipley st., near Sixth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 2 and 3 July 1873.

"DEMANGEON--In this city, June 24, August DEMANGEON, beloved father of Eugenie, August and Louis DEMANGEON, a native of France, aged 86 years 11 months and 19 days. A member of Perseverance Grove, No. 10, U.A.O.D. Remains at the new chapel of Halsted Bros., Devisadero and McAllister streets." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 June 1913. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"DEMARTINI--In this city, June 28, 1920, John, dearly beloved husband of Camdida DEMARTINI and devoted father of Mario, Silvio, David, John and Edith DEMARTINI and loving

brother of Mario **DEMARTINI** of San Francisco, Cal., and Eugene and Sister Camdida **DEMARTINI** of Italy, a native of Lorsica, Italy, aged 41 years 7 months 18 days. A member of S.P.U. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Thursday), July 1, 1920, at 10:30 a.m., from the parlors of Ferrari & Cassinelli Co., 1548 Stockton st.; thence to the SS. Peter and Paul's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 11 a.m. Interment, Italian Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 30 June 1920. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"**DEMMING**--In this city, January 2, Ellen **DEMMING** aged 5 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 4 Jan 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"**DEMMING**--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 11 - The remains of Miss Hattie **DEMMING**, of San Francisco, who died at Cheyenne, of consumption, while en route East in the hope of enefiting her health, arrived here last evening for interment." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 12 Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DEMONT**--Dispatch from San Francisco--Edward **DEMONT**, a native of England, aged 24 years, fell overboard from the ship Corsica on her trip from Liverpool and was drowned." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 25 Oct 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"DeMOTT--In this city, August 3, Henry N. DeMOTT, a native of Clifton, N.J., aged 38 years." Source: *Alta California*, 10 Aug 1887.

"DEMPSEY--In this city, October 17, Annie DEMPSEY, a native of New York, aged 26 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from the undertaking rooms of O'Connor & Sheehy, 1034 Market street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 19 Oct 1874, p.7.

"DEMPSEY--In this city, October 23, after a lingering illness, Mary Josephine, beloved daughter of James P. and the late Katherine DEMPSEY, a native of Pensacola, Florida, aged 21 years and 2 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday) at 1 1/2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her brother-in-law, James FINN, corner of Twenty-fourth and Church streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 26 Oct 1879, p. 7.

"DEMPSEY.-In this city, October 1, 1898, WINIFRED M. DEMPSEY, dearly beloved and only child of Martin and Winifred DEMPSEY, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 day." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DeMULFORD--Jake M. DeMULFORD, a colored man, died in San Francisco yesterday at the age of 101 years. He was a native of Italy." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 3 April 1906, p.10. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DeNAVE--In this city, Sept. 5, 1933. August DeNAVE, aged 60 years. Funeral services will be held today (Friday) at 2:45 o'clock p.m. from the mortuary of Halsted & Co, 1123 Sutter st near Polk." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 8 Sept 1933, p. 13.

"DENCLA--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: H.J. DENCLA and niece." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"**DENEGRI**--In this city, January 14, 1899, G.B., dearly beloved husband of Maria **DENEGRI**, and father of Andrew, Antone, Irene, Romil... (copy incomplete)." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 16 Jan, 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DENEHY--LOCAL MERCHANT PASSES AT REDDING--D. S. DENEHY SUCCUMBS TO CONTINUED ILLNESS--The many people of Surprise Valley were greatly grieved to learn of the passing of Dennis S. **DENEHYat** Redding last Monday evening at 6:30 o'clock, caused by the rupture of a blood vessel on the brain. Mr. DENEHY had been ill for a time and recently he was taken to Redding, where he was under the care of a specialist. Among the representative men of Modoc County, whose place of birth was in the British Isles and who with the industry and thrift characteristics of the people, was a successful, progressive and respected citizen of Modoc County and a successful merchant of Cedarville. A native of Ireland, he was born June 26, 1857, in the City of Cork, but was brought up and educated in England. In 1880, Mr. **DENEHY** came to America and for a while remained in the east working in New York City. Migrating to California in 1885, he was for ten years a wage earner in Surprise Valley. He then embarked in the mercantile pursuits, when he formed a partnership with James WILLIAMS of Fort Bidwell, with whom he built up a lucrative business, the firm name being D. S. DENEHY & Company. Under this same firm name the business was incorporated in May 1905, with a capital of \$25,000. A short time after this a fine new brick building was erected and stocked with a complete line of dry goods, groceries, merchandise and all other kinds of implements, which soon earned their well known motto: "Everything for Everybody." In 1901, Mr. DENEHY was married to Miss Esther STREET and to them one child was born, Mrs. Dorothy SMITHSON, of San Francisco. He is survived by his wife and daughter and one grandchild, Allen Smith and a host of friends. The funeral will be held Thursday morning at 11 o'clock at the cemetery."

Source: *Surprise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc Co., Cal), 1 June 1932. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"DENHAM--In this city, October 1, William DENHAM (proprietor of the Mechanics' Saloon, corner of Kearny and Pacific streets), a native of Elberfeld, Germany, aged 50 years, 8 months and 17 days. Friends and aquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Friday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from his late residence, 1603 Dupont street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 Oct 1873.

"**DENICKE**--In this city, September 13, Louis, wife of Dr. E. **DENICKE**, a native of Germany, aged 76 years, 3 months and 26 days." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 16 Sept 1881. Transcribed by Janet Anderson.

"**DENIO**--In this city July 18, Cyrns Sterne **DENIO**, a native of California, aged 11 years, 11 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this afternoon at 4 o'clock from the residence of the parents, Third and Silver streets." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 19 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DENIO--NOTABLE DEATH - Walter S. DENIO, Melter and Refiner in the United States Branch Mint at San Francisco, died Saturday morning at 1 o'clock of inflammation of the brain, after an illness of only 4 days' duration. The flag at the Mint and on many public and private buildings were displayed at half-mast out of respect to his memory. Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 11 Feb 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"DENISON--In this city, March 1, of dropsy, James Reamer DENISON, aged 33 years. (St. Louis and Washington City papers please copy.) Friends of the family are invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) morning at 9 o'clock, from the residence of Mrs. David HAYDEN, mother of the deceased, No. 813 Howard street, near Fourth. A Mass will be said at 9 o'clock this morning at St. Patrick's Church, Market street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 March 1869.

"**DENNIS**--Oct 1 G. **DENNIS**, Ohio, 22. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"**DENNIS**--In this city, February 8, George H. **DENNIS**, a native of Boston, Mass., aged 32 years. [Boston papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Thursday) AFTERNOON, at 2 o'clock from the Hall of the Exempt Fire Company, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Call, 10 Feb 1870, p. 3. Transcribed

by Mary McInnes.

"DENNIS--In this city, September 17, John, dearly beloved husband of Catherine DENNIS, loving father of John J. DENNIS and beloved brother of Joseph DENNIS and Mrs. Jane JOHNSON, a native of Bantry, County Cork, Ireland, aged 60 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 59 Lundy Lane, near Virginia avenue; thence to St. Paul's Church, wehre a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 Sept. 1907, p. 6.

"DENNIS--In this city, April 22, Captain Peter DENNIS, a native of Newport, R.I., aged 69 years and 5 months...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 24 Apr 1888.

"**DENNIS**--DIED - in San Francisco, Dec. 1st, Theresa W., wife of Robert S. **DENNIS**, of this city. [New London papers please copy.]" Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1863. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DENNISON**.-[On 18 April 1873] Lieutenant E.A. **DENNISON**, U.S.N., blew out his brains at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**DENNISON**-Richard **DENNISON** fell dead this evening on Kearney street. He was an exempt fireman. It is supposed he died of heart disease." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Oct 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"DENNISTON--In this city, September 19th, Charlotte, wife of I. V. DENNISTON, a native of California, aged 45 years." [Note: her maiden name was Carlotta DE HARO; burial at Calvary Cemetery, reinterred at Holy Cross, Colma.] Source: San Francisco Examiner, 20 Sept 1880, page 3. Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"DENNISTON--In this city, February 16, 1892, Isaac, beloved husband of the late Charlotte DENNISTON, and father of Mrs. F. W. WARREN, and brother of Mr. E. G. DENNISTON, a native of Newark, N. J., aged 64 years, 4 months and 20 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tomorrow (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from his late residence, 566 Seventeenth street. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 Feb. 1892, page 8 (two articles). [Note: his late wife was Carlotta DE HARO. His brother, James G. DENNISTON was married to her sister, Josefa DE HARO.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"DENNISTON--At the Mission Dolores, January 7, James Nuttman DENNISTON, only son of the late Hon. James DENNISTON, aged 11 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of his mother, Dolores street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Jan 1870, page 3. [Note: His mother was Josefa DE HARO DENNISTON, the father served in the State Legislature from San Mateo County.] Contact: Julia Christy jchristy@rangeweb.net

"DENTONE--In this city, Dec. 24, 1962. Eugenio DENTONE, dearly beloved husband of Jennie DENTONE, loving father of ____; devoted brother of Luigi and Guiseppe DENTONE and Mrs. Adell ROSSIand the late Angelo DENTONE, Mrs. Geromina MASSUCCO and Maria BERNADELLO; dear grandfather of ____, survived by nieces and nephews in California and Italy. A native of Sestri Levant, Genoa, Italy. A member of the Flower Growers Association." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Dec 1962, page 38. Contact: Donna donnalb1@earthlink.net

"**DEPEW**--At Sanger, Cal., March 13, Lilah D., beloved wife of W.B. **DEPEW**, aged 24 years. Interment at San Jose." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 17 March 1892, p. 7.

"DEPEW--In Marysville, Sept. 24th, Thos. DEPEW, aged 49 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 29 Sept 1865.

"de PRATI--In this city, July 8, Ellen A., wife of Ernest de PRATI, a native of Ireland, aged 26 years, 1 month and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfullyinvited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday) at 9 1/2 o'clock a.m., from the residence of her brother-in-law, William HAWKINS, 415 Minna street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 10 July 1873.

"DEPUE--Interment in San Francisco, April 21, Wm. DEPUE, New York, 35." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DeRAMOS--In this city, May 14, 1936, Edward DeRAMOS." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 16 May, 1936.

"**DERBY**--At San Francisco, Sept. 23, 1874, Frank E., only son of A.B. **DERBY** of Petaluma, aged 18y." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 1 Oct 1874. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DERBY--In San Francisco, March 4, Marvin Walt, son of Wm. DERBY, aged 4 months and 2 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 7 March 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DERHAM.-A solemn requiem mass will be offered for the soul of the late Rev. J. H. DERHAM, O.P., at St. Dominic's Church, Steiner street, Tuesday, January 3, at 9 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 Jan 1899.

"DeRO--In this city, June 29, Charles DeRO, aged 55 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 July 1873.

"De ROSA--In Hollister, Apr. 20, Francisco De ROSA [sic.], a native of Azores Islands, aged 45 years. [Deceased was an old and respected resident of Cleveland District???The funeral took place from the Catholic Church last Sunday???]." Source: *The Free Lance*, (Hollister, San Benito Co.), 27 Apr 1894. Transcribed by Dee.

"De ROSA--In Oakland, June 22, 1894. Joseph dearly beloved husband of Mary A. de ROSA, Native of Villa das Velas, Ilka de Sao Jorge, Azores. Aged 57 years, 8 months, 22 days. The funeral will take place TO-MORROW (Sunday), 2 O'clock P.M., from his late residence, 166 Sixth Street. Thence to the Church of the Immaculate Conception. Interment St. Mary's Cemetery. The members of Yerba Buena Lodge No. 14, A.O.U.W., and sister lodges of Oakland are requested to attend." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 23 Jun 1894 p. 10, col. 8. Contact: Suzanne Babkirk - da Rosa sales@mexicanfolkart.com

"DERRICK--TERRIBLE TRAGEDY --- A Man Shoots His Wife, her Paramour and Kills Himself -- A dispatch from San Francisco to the Sacramento 'Record' dated April 4th, gives the following account of a horrible tragedy that occurred in this city [San Francisco]: A terrible affray occurred about 2 o'clock today on the SE corner of Market and Second streets. John D. DERRICK a ship carpenter, from Vallejo, married about 6 months ago the stewardess of the 'Orizaba,' but she left him soon after and came to this city, where she has led a life of ill fame. DERRICK frequently tried to get her back to him, but she refused all intercourse. Some weeks ago he broke into her house, on Mission street, to get her away, and was arrested on a charge of burglary but was discharged on examination. His trouble concerning her appears to have driven him crazy. This afternoon he went to her room, corner of Second and Market, and found her in company with Frank EDWARDS, a waiter in a restaurant on Second street. She introduced him to EDWARDS, and they exchanged a few common place remarks. Mrs. DERRICK said she was going out and prepared to put on her cloak and bonnet. DERRICK wanted to go with her; she refused his company, and said she wanted no more to do with him. He then drew a 4-barreled Remington pistol and fired at EDWARDS, shooting him back of the head. EDWARDS fell to the floor.

DERRICK then shot his wife once on the left side of the head, near the temple, and another through the left arm below the elbow. Then he put the pistol to his own head and lodged a bullet in his brain behind the right ear. His brains protruded from the wound, and he died at 20 minutes past 5 o'clock. **EDWARDS** is not dangerously wounded. The ball cut a deep scalp wound and caused profuse bleeding, but not serious. Mrs. **DERRICK**'s wound is not necessarily fatal. With good attention, unless mortification sets in, she will recover. Upon searching **DERRICK**'s pockets it was found that the act was deliberate, having had it in contemplation some weeks. Letters were found, written at various times, announcing suicidal intentions on account of his wife's infidelity. He made a written request that the city would take charge and educate his children, and requests his friends to bury him beside his 1st wife, and requests that under no circumstances shall his 2nd wife be buried near him -- declaring her the cause of his death. It appears that he mistook EDWARDS for a man named MITCHELL, whom he accuses of being his wife's paramour. To Charles MORGAN, Wells, Fargo & Co.'s messenger, he writes: "When you receive this I shall no non est. I wish to inform you, that you may be the instrument of exposing my wife. Charles, she is a terrible bad woman -- artful, low, cunning and won the sympathy of many by her plausible and tricky tale. Beware of her. Caution all others to do the same She is bad; trust her not. She now contemplates going stewardess on the 'Idaho,' for Honolulu. God Bless you. Good bye. Yours, most respectfully, J.D. **DERRICK**." The tragedy created great excitement and crowds gathered in the vicinity all the afternoon, discussing the details." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 6 Apr 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"**DERRICK**.-[June 15th 1866 - Child of N.L. **DERRICK**, aged 4 years, died in San Francisco from eating lucifer matches." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 1 Jan 1867, page 1. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**DERRICK**.-San Francisco, June 15 -- A little son of M.L. **DERRICK**, a printer, aged 5 years, on Pacific street, near Jones, died this morning from the effects of having eaten lucifier matches." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 June 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"DE SALES--In Marysville, Yuba County, February 24, 1919, Sister Frances DE SALES, known to the world as Catherine DALTON, daughter of Mrs. Jane DALTON of San Francisco; a native of lowa, aged 54 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DE SALES--Death of the Rev. Mary DE SALES, of the Sisters of Mercy - The Rev. Mother Mary DE SALES, the Second Superior of the Order of Mercy, died on Monday last, and was buried this morning in a vault under St. Mary's Cathedral. The Pontifical and High Mass was celebrated over her remains, and was attended by a great number of persons, who thronged the Cathedral, and added with their presence to the solemn and impressive scene. The lay name of

Mother **DE SALES** was Joanna **REDDEN**, she was born in Ireland, about the beginning of the century, and was a cousin of the celebrated Daniel **O'CONNELL**. She possessed a large fortune, which she dedicated to religion, and was the founder and protectress of the Magdalen Asylum of Limerick, Ireland, over which she presided for thirty years. Her residence in California has been only a few years. Last week she went, in company with the Lady Superior, Mary **RUSSELL**, to Sacramento, for the purpose of founding a branch of their order at that place." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 3 Sept 1857. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"deSALES.-CONVENT TEACHER DIES.-Marysville (Yuba Co.), February 25 - Sister Frances deSALES, member of the local community of the College of Notre Dame, in which institution she was teacher in the commercial department, died last night. Deceased is survived by her mother, Mrs. Jane DALTON of San Francisco, and two sisters." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 Feb 1919. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"de SANTA MARINA--At Hollister, Sept. 24, J.E. de SANTA MARINA, a native of California, aged 23 years. [Deceased had been suffering from consumption for several years past. The remains were taken to San Francisco, last Wednesday morning, for interment.] [from 4 Oct issue, article about will -- ???The will devises to Eugenia **De SANTA MARINA**, residing at 827 Pacific Ave., San Francisco, a sister of the deceased???]." Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 27 Sept 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"DESHAW--In this city, May 17, 1936, Albert DESHAW." Source: San Francisco Call Bulletin, 18 May, 1936.

"DESMOND--Interment in San Francisco, April 14, Morris DESMOND, Ireland, 25." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DE ST. JULIAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, June 21 -- The Coroner is holding an inquest on the remains of M. de ST. JULIAN, a native of France and a pioneer of ???49, who dropped dead from heart disease while reading the evening paper last evening." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (San Joaquin Co., CA), 22 June 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"DE SUZA--In this city, June 17, James E. DE SUZA, dearly beloved son of Margaret GUADALOUPE, stepson of Joseph GUADALOUPE, nephew of Mrs. M. COLLINS and cousin of Michael and John HART, a native of San Francisco, aged 20 years 3 months and 28 days." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"DETELS--In Indio, March 15, John A. DETELS, aged 27 years, 3 months and 4 days." Source:

San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 16 March, 1895.

"**DETGEN**--In this city, July 16, Henry **DETGEN**, a native of Germany, aged 36 years and 6 months. Remains at the undertaking parlors of Charles J.B. Metzler, 626 Washington street. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 17 July 1887. Transcribed by Brian White.

"**DETGEN**--Henry **DETGEN**, a saloonkeeper, killed himself on Saturday [16 July 1887]. Source: Sacramento Bee (Bay Gleanings), 18 July 1887. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DEUSSING--Titus DEUSSING, a foreman of a jury that was locked up in a all night session in the chambers of Department Six of the Superior Court, at the City Hall, San Francisco, was buried yesterday having died of pneumonia on New Years Day, as a direct outcome of a night spent in uncomfortable quarters without any accommodations while in the attendance on the dame case of Hippolite CABOT, accused of embezzlement." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4, Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DEVANY--In this city, Oct. 9th, at the City and County Hospital, M. DEVANY, aged 32 years, a native of Ireland." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Oct 1865.

"DeVAULL--In this city, December 11, 1887, at the residence of his parents, 1828 Post Street, John DeVAULL Jr., beloved son of John and Mary DeVAULL, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services today (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m., at Plymouth Church, Post Street, between Buchanan and Webster." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"**DEVINE**--March 4, Barney **DEVINE**." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"**DEVINE**--In this city, January 1, P.J. **DEVINE** (sculptor), a native of County Galway, Ireland, aged 38 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 2 Jan 1870.

"**DEVINE**--James, 65 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"**DEVINE**--In this city, February 15, Owen **DEVINE**, a native of Ireland, aged 49 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 17 Feb 1884, p. 7. Transcribed by Evalou.

"**DEVITT**--Annie E., aged 24 years, in SF, 8/8/1878, wife of Officer **DEVITT**, a native of Brooklyn, NY." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"DEVITT--In this city, January 17, Frank DEVITT, a native of Swi[...?] County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 40 years. (Liverpool England and Cincinatti O. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Tuesday) afternoon at 2 o'clk, from his late residence, Union street, between Montgomery and Calhoun, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 18 Jan 1870.

"DEVLIN--In this city, August 7, John DEVLIN, a native of Ireland, aged 50 years." Source: *Alta California*, 10 Aug 1887.

"**DEVLIN**--Dies in Baths - James F. **DEVLIN**, a well-known contractor of San Francisco, died last evening at the Kadee Baths on Gough Street, presumably from pneumonia. Deceased left a wife and two children." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 29 Nov 1906, Page 7. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DEVOE--In this city, Oct. 18th, Mary Catherine, daughter of James and Amie DEVOE, aged 1 year, 8 months and 8 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Oct 1865.

"**DEVOE**--In San Francisco, Oct. 18th, Mary Katherine, daughter of James **DEVOE**, aged 1 year, 6 months and 8 days." Source: *The Daily Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 21 Oct 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DEVOLT--Death of Mrs. DEVOLT--Mrs. DEVOLT died at San Francisco some days ago at the residence of her daughter, Mrs. H. P. BARKER. She was an old resident of this city." Source: *Marysville Daily Appeal*, 14 Jul 1891, page 3. Transcribed by Kathy Sedlar.

"**DEVON**--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: J. **DEVON**." Source: *Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DE VORE--June 7, 1942, Theresa B. DE VORE, loving sister of John H. and Louise L. SCHULTZ, Ida M. de KRZYWOSEWSKI, Howard COOPER and Mrs. R.L. HOUCK; a native of Michigan. Remains forwarded to Denison, Iowa for interment in family plot." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 June 1942, p.13. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DEVOS**--In San Francisco, 17th inst., Captain James **DEVOS**, aged 59 years, 11 months and 22 days." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DeVRIEZE.-SAN FRANCISCO, September 21 - J. DeVRIEZE, a florist, committed suicide by hanging this morning at his nursery, on the Ocean House road. He was a native of France, aged 56 years. He leaves a wife. He had been complaining for some days past of a pain in the region of the heart, and it is thought that he preferred suicide rather than death by heart disease." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 6 Jan 1859. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DEWEY--In this city, October 2, 1898, GEORGE DEWEY, husband of Kate DEWEY and father of James and Willie DEWEY, a native of Montreal, Canada, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 384 San Jose Avenue. Interment Laurel Hill Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DEWEY--The death of Squire P. DEWEY, for many years a well known and prominent business man of San Francisco, occurred in New York, Tuesday." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 4 May 1889. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"deWIT--Died, February 19, 1920, Alfred C. beloved husband of the late Hazel deWIT, father of Harry deWIT and son of Anna R. and the late Cornelius deWIT, brother of Mrs. William H. MEAD, Mrs. James RICHARDS and Mrs James MACKEY, a native of San Francisco, Cal. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Saturday) at 10:15 o'clock A.M. at Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul. Interment private. Please omit flowers. Remains at the chapel of Halsted & Co, 1122 Sutter St." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Feb 1920, p.C4, c.7. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"deWIT--In this city, November 8, 1936, Annie R. deWIT, dearly beloved wife of the late Cornelius deWIT, loving mother of Mrs. Ida M. MEAD, Mrs. Emily A. RICHARDS, Mrs. Regina C. MACKEY and the late Alfred C. deWIT, beloved sister of Mrs. Ida LEIBBRANDT and the late Mrs Emma WOLFGRAM; a native of San Francisco, Calif., aged 74 years. Funeral services will be held Tuesday at 2:30 p.m.at the chapel of H. F. Suhr Co 2919 Mission, near 25th Street. Interment, private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 9 Nov 1936. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"**DE WIT**--In this city, January 20, Catharine, beloved wife of Albert Pieter **DE WIT**, a native of Holland, aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintences of the family are respectfully invited to

attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Friday) at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of her son-in-law, Sixteenth street, near Guerrero, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 Jan 1875, p.4. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"deWIT--In this city, January 18, Cornelius, dearly beloved husband of Anna deWIT, loving father of Alfred C., Ida M., Regina K. deWIT and Mrs. J. RICHARDS and brother of Peter, John and Gerhardt deWIT and Mrs. Christina M. STIEFVATER a native of Holland, aged 62 years. A member of Court Robin Hood, No 1 F. of A. and Norddeutscher, Verein. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the Funeral Thursday, January 20 at 2 o'clock from the parlors of the United Undertakers 2606 Howard St near 22nd where services will be held. Internment, Mt Olivet Cemetery by automobile. OFICERS AND MEMBERS OF COURT Robin Hood No. 1 F. of A. are hereby notified to attend the funeral of our late brother, Cornelius deWIT from the parlors of United Undertakers 2606 Howard St, at 2 o'clock Thursday January 20. Jas. A. COUTTS, Chief Ranger; A. J. LUDWIG, Financial Secretary." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Jan 1916, p. 1S. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"deWIT--Died, February 19, 1920, Hazel deWIT (nee CORBETT) beloved wife of the late Alfred C. deWIT and mother of Harry deWIT, daughter of the late Harry E. and Carrie CORBETT, a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral today (Saturday) at 10:15 o'clock A.M. at Sacred Heart Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul. Interment private. Please omit flowers. Remains at the chapel of Halsted & Co, 1122 Sutter St." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 21 Feb 1920, p.C4, c.7. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"deWIT--In this city, Sept 21, 1920, John, dearly beloved husband of Charlotte deWIT & loving father of Mrs. William MURPHY, Mrs. O. SHERWOOD, Mrs. S. VUSCOVICH, Mrs. F. L. ATKINSON, Mrs. F. GOMERSAL & the late Mrs. C. SHELLGRAIN & Albert deWIT, a native of Germany aged 73yrs. A member of the SF Schuetzen Verein, Sunset Society, Schleswig Holsteiner Verein & Sugar Workers Union. Friends & acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday at 2:30pm from Wiebolts funeral parlors 833/835 Valencia, between 19th and 20th. Interment at Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sep 1920, section 1, p.6, c.7. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"deWIT--In this city, Jan 17, Mary Louise deWIT, beloved wife of John deWIT, and loving mother of Mrs. W. MURPHY, Mrs. C. SHERWOOD, Mrs. S. VUSCOVICH, Mrs. C. SHELLGRAIN, Mrs. F. GOMERSAL & Albert P. and Augusta deWIT, a native of Holland, aged 67 yrs 11 mo and 7 da. Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday, Jan 19 at 2 o'clock from her late residence 197 Douglass St between 18th & 19th.

Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetery by electric car from 28th & Valencia Sts." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 18 Jan 1913, Section 2, p.16, c.7. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"DE WITT--SAM DE WITT DEAD--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.). October 27 - Samuel Price DE WITT, aged 55, route agent for a San Francisco paper, and formerly connected with the local newspaper in different capacities, was found dead to-day noon in his room in the St. Nicholas Building." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, Cal.), 27 Oct 1905, Page 12. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DEXTER--In the arctic ocean, on steamer Orca, on October 19, Captain Henry G. DEXTER, of Martha's Vineyard, Mass, aged 47 years, 4 months and 1 day. **Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Saturday) at 2 o'clock, from his late residence at San Leandro, Cal." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Pat Procida.

"deYOUNG--Dispatch from San Francisco, July 11 -- Anine de YOUNG, who came home on the Fourth of July apparently under the influence of drugs, minus his watch and chain, never recovered his mind, but sunk slowly dying yesterday. A post mortem showed that he died of cerebral apoplexy. There had been strong suspicion that he had been the victim of foul play." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 July 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"De YOUNG--Dispatch from San Francisco, Dec. 1 -- This afternoon, about half past 3 o'clock, an intense excitement prevailed for some minutes over the report that Judge LAKE, of the Municipal Court, had shot and killed Charles **De YOUNG**, of the 'Chronicle,' on Montgomery street, between Sacramento and California street, and that Judge E.D. WHEELER, who was passing, had been mortally wounded. There are numerous versions of the affair, but that most prevalent is that the 2 met on the sidewalk and had high words on account of articles attacking the Judge recently published in the 'Chronicle,' when LAKE struck De YOUNG with the pistol on the side of the head, inflicting a somewhat sever flesh wound, and one chamber of the pistol being discharged, the bullet passing through the thigh of Judge WHEELER, inflicting a severe, but not dangerous, wound. LAKE claims that De YOUNG attempted to draw his pistol when he drew his and struck him as stated. LAKE was instantly arrested by officers who were near at the moment, and taken to Chief CROWLEY's office and from thence to Judge PENNIE's office where he gave bail to appear to answer a charge of assault to murder. De YOUNG's friends claim that his wound came from the bullet and not from a blow with the butt of a pistol as stated, and some of the bystanders thought they heard 2 shots instead of 1. The pistol had only 1 chamber discharged." Source: Stockton Daily Independent (Stockton, San Joaquin Co., CA), 2

Dec 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"de YOUNG--Death of Charles de YOUNG--Charles de YOUNG, son of Mr. and Mrs. M.H. de YOUNG, and publisher of the San Francisco Chronicle died Wednesday night at the country home of the family in San Mateo after battling for more than a month against typhoid fever. The illness that resulted in the death of Mr. de YOUNG is believed to have been caused by drinking water from a tap while he was taking part in the recent tournament of golf and other sports at Del Monte." Source: Daly City Record, 19 Sept 1913. Transcribed by jch.

"DE ZARTE--Grace A., 6 June 1944 5:30 a.m., City and County of San Francisco 731 Capp St. Usual Residence 731 Capp Street, Married spouse Albert DE ZARTE. Age 63 years, 3 months, 4 days. Born 3 Feb 1881 San Francisco, CA. Father Matt RIEHM of Chicago, Illinois, mother Mary BURKE of Australia. Buried Olivet Memorial Park, Funeral Director 1096 So. Van Ness Ave." Source: Death Certificate, transcribed from microfiche files of City & County of San Francisco. Transcribed by Evalou.

"DIAMOND--DIED -- in San Francisco, on the 15th inst., of paralysis, Mr. F.A. DIAMOND, formerly of this city." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 24 Feb 1860. Transcrbed by Dee.

"DIBBLE--In this city, June 17, Henry DIBBLE, beloved son of Henry C. DIBBLE, a native of New Orleans, aged 28 years 4 months and 24 days. The funeral will take place from his late residence, 1812 Vallejo street, to-day (Wednesday), at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 19 June 1901, p.6. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"DICK--In this city, Dec 17th, at the City and County Hospital, William DICK, aged 51 years, a native of Scotland." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 18 Dec 1868.

"DICKINS--In San Francisco, March 15, Thomas W. DICKINS, aged 65 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 March 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DICKINSON--Wright S. DICKINSON, Aug. 13, 41 yrs., N.H." Source: *New York Times,* 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"DICKERSON--In this city, August 29, 1942, Cornelius J., beloved husband of Bertha DICKERSON, loving stepfather of Dunbar AVERELL; a native of San Francisco. A member of San Francisco Typographical Union No. 21. (Eureka papers please copy.) Funeral Monday, 1:30 p.m. from Jas. H. Reilly & Co., 29th and Dolores Sts. Interment, Cypress Lawn Memorial Park." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"DICKERSON--In San Francisco, July 12th, Martha DICKERSON, wife of David E. DICKERSON, aged 29 years, 8 months and 8 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Union*, 14 July 1862. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DICKIE--In this city, February 25, John DICKIE (late clerk Subsistence Department, U.S.A.), a native of Scotland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from Trinity Church, northeast corner Post and Powell streets." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 March 1886.

"DICKSON--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 22 - Rev. John **DICKSON** died at 7 o'clock yesterday on board the steamer 'Orizaba,' while on her passage from Los Angeles to this port." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DICKSON--Dr. DICKSON by P.W. THOMAS in 1854, killed in duels as reported in the San Francisco 'Telegram." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 7 Oct 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DICKSON--At Fort Mason, San Francisco, Cal, suddenly, on Sunday afternoon, August 7, Assistant Surgeon John M. DICKSON, United States Army. The funeral will take place today (Wednesday), at 1 o'clock p.m. from the Chapel at the Presidio. Companions of the Military Order of the Loyal Legion, U.S., are requested to attend the funeral of Companion Captain John M. DICKSON, United States Army, at the Presidio Chapel today (Wednesday) at 1 o'clock p.m. W.R. SMEDBERG, Recorder. Source: *Alta California* 10 Aug 1887.

"DICKSON--In this city, August 4, Robert Booker DICKSON, aged 1 year and 8 months." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 5 Aug. 1884, p. 8.

"DIEBOLD--David DIEBOLD, registered at the Sotoyome House as Capt. PARKER, died Saturday. In his clothes were found a bank book showing a credit of \$570. in the Hibernia Bank of San Francisco, \$140. in cash and a parcel of letters which revealed that the name PARKER was assumed with his correct name being David DIEBOLD. He was a sailor, born in Nova Scotia. His 'niece' Sophia BOOTH, whose letters disclosed his name, lives in the vicinity of 23rd and Valencia St., San Francisco. Neighbors noticed the man had an affection for her and supposed they would marry. Among all he passed as an honest man and was very much liked. He suffered from dropsy and was sent to San Francisco for burial." Source: Sonoma County Tribune (Healdsburg, CA), 12 Nov 1891. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DIEBOLD--David DIEBOLD of San Francisco, went to Healdsburg, under an assumed name and died there Sunday night." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 30 Aug 1890. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DIEDRICHS--Margaret, 33 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 Feb 1892, p. 7.

"DIEFFENBACHER.-In Oakland, March 15, Louise R., beloved daughter of Mrs. Augusta DIEFFENBACHER, and sister of Charles, Hattie, and Minnie DIEFFENBACHER, a native of Oakland, aged 29 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Friday), at 1 o'clock, at the family residence, 1949 Filbert street, Oakland. Internment, Mountain View Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"**DIENER**.-SAN FRANCISCO, May 23. - The following deaths were on record yesterday in San Francisco...**DIENER**, Capt. Ahk - 59 years." Source: *Oakland Tribune*, 23 May 1934, Page C 31. Transcribed by jch.

"DIERS--In Germany, February 27, Margaretha DIERS, sister of Mrs. Ida FALTINGS and P. M. and Henry DIERS." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DIETTERLE.—In this city, July 1, 1895, Helena DIETTERLE, mother of George and Frank C. DIETTERLE, a native of Germany, aged 68 years 1 months and 24 days. (Philadelphia papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 805 Capp street. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"**DIFFY**--In this city, May 18, Carrie, daughter of Terrance and Ann **DIFFY**, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 181 Jessie street." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 19 May 1875.

"DI GONDANO.--In Vorden, February 1_, 1914, Emma, beloved wife of Albert DI GONDANO, mother of Emma DI GONDANO, daughter of Lawrence and Adelli ANDRENCCETTI, sister of Mary, Luigi and Angelo ANDRENCCETTI, a native of San Francisco, aged 30 years, 7 days. Remains at mortuary parlors of W.F. Gormley, 730 H. Street. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 Feb 1914. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DIKEMAN--At East Putnam, Conn., Oct. 3d, Fannie, wife of D.S. DIKEMAN, of San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DILLE--In this city, May 28, Wilhelm DILLE, a native of Stockholm, Sweden, aged 20 years, 8 months and 16 days. Funeral from the undertaking rooms of Theodor Dierks, No. 957 Mission Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 29 May 1885, p. 4. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"DILLON--In this city, January 3, Charles James, son of James DILLON, aged 9 years, 1 month and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Monday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his father, No. 220 Ritch street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 4 Jan 1885, page 7. Transcribed by Kimberlee Young.

"DILLON--James - In San Francisco, July 20, 1874, James DILLON, aged 42 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 22 July 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DILLON--In this city, June 24, Julia, wife of Nicholas DILLON, a native of Athonry, County Galway, Ireland, aged 70 years. (Galway indicater and Boston Pilot please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Monday) from her late residence, No. 162 Clara street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a Requiem High Mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 27 June 1881.

"DILLON--Michael DILLON, beloved husband of the late Catherine DILLON, and loving father of Thomas F. DILLON, and Mrs. Cathrine A.BIHAN, a native of County Roscommon, Ireland, aged 77 years. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintences are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, February 6, 1904, at 8:30 o'clock from his late residence, 257 Minna Street; thence to St. Patrick's church where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul commencing at 9 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery. Officers and members of the Gentlemen's Sodality of St. Ignatious Church are respectfully requested to attend the house service at 257 Minna St., at 7:45 p.m., Friday, February 5. Per order perfect. James R. Kelly." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, Friday, February 5, 1904. Contact: Mary Utschig Read maryutschig@yahoo.com

"DILLON--In this city, June 27, Nano DILLON, wife of the late John DILLON, and beloved mother of Thomas I., Marie C., and Kate M. DILLON, a native of Cashel, Ireland, aged 64 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, June 29, at

9 o'clcok, from her late residence, 2962 Steiner street, thence to St. Vincent de Paul's Church, corner of Green and Steiner streets, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commmencing at 9:30 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 June 1904.

"DILLON-Mrs. Peter DILLON Called by Death - CHICO (Butte Co.), November 2 - Mrs. Margaret DILLON, for thirty-four years an old and respected resident of this city, died yesterday at her home at the corner of Fifth and Flume Streets at the age of 79 years, from the infirmities of old age. Deceased had been ill only three or four days. Margaret DILLON was born in Limerick, Ireland, in 1827, and came to the United States while still a young woman. She settled in New York City. From New York she came to San Francisco, in 1870, by way of Panama. In that city she was married to Peter DILLON, who survives her. In 1872 she came to Chico and had resided here continuously since. When she arrived in this city the present City Hall was in the course of instruction and later she aided in the building of the present Catholic Church, of which she was a lifelong and devout member. She was childless. The funeral will be held from the Catholic Church to-morrow morning at 10 o'clock, Father GAULCO officiating." Source: *The Evening Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 2 Nov 1906, page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DILLON--In Kentfield, Dec. 23, 1962, William R., beloved husband of the late Catherine **DILLON**, devoted father of 1. A member of the United Commercial Travelers and a 50-year member of Ignatian Council No. 3, Y. M. I. Friends may call after 10 a.m., Monday, and are invited to attend the funeral Wednesday at 9 a.m. from the Evergreen Mortuary of McAvoy O'Hara C.D., Geary blvd., at Tenth ave., thence to Star of the Sea Church where a Requiem High Mass will be offered at 9:30 a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Rosary Tuesday at 3:30 p.m." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Dec 1962, page 38. Transcribed by Donna.

"DIMOND--DIED - In San Francisco, July 3d, W.H., infant son of Mr. & Mrs. Hugh **DIMOND**, aged 4 months." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 12 July 1864. Transcribed by Dee Sardoch.

"DINAN--In this city, Aug. 28, 1942 Catherine DINAN, dearly beloved daughter of the late Jeremiah and Mary DINAN; loving sister of the late H. Pauline and William DINAN, Mrs. Annie ANDREWS, Mrs. Nellie A. KRONE and Mrs. Mary E. HUNT; devoted aunt of Frank G., Anne F., Joseph J. and William G. HUNT, Mrs. Alfred WAGNER and the late Geraldine HUNT; a native of S. F. Funeral Tuesday at 8:15 a.m. from her late residence, 118 Santa Clara Ave., thence to St. Emydius Church where a requiem high mass will be celebrated at 9:00 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"DINEEN.- In San Francisco, August 9, 1874, Elizabeth DINEEN, infant of Daniel and Abby DINEEN." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DINGLE--In San Francisco, Oct. 1st, Emma, daughter of George R. DINGLE, aged 3 months and 22 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DINGLE--In San Francisco, Nov. 8, G.W. DINGLE, aged 48 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DINKELSPIEL--Lawyer Dead - M. Walter DINKELSPIEL, an attorney, dropped dead in San Francisco yesterday." Source: *The Saturday Bee (Sacramento, CA)*, 3 Feb 1906, Page 8. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DINSMORE.-Alice Lee, in San Francisco, Sept. 16, 1942. Beloved mother of the late Rev. John DINSMORE, D.D., sister of Mrs. Frank HERBERT, Mrs. Florence MOODY, Maude and Walter BLACKFORD. Funeral services will be held Saturday, Sept. 19, 1942 at 10 a.m. at Gray & Co., Mortuary, Post and Divisadero, San Francisco. Interment Oak Hill cemetery, San Jose at 12 noon." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 18 Sept 1942. Transcribed by jch.

"DIRKES--In this city, December 8th, John DIRKES, a native of Prussia, aged 44 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 9 Dec 1865.

"DISERENS--In this city, December 13, 1890, Eugenia, daughter of Frederick and Isabella DISERENS, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years and 21 days. [Cincinnati (Ohio) papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Monday), at 1 o clock P.M., at 626 Hayes street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DISPARTES--March 8, M. DISPARTES, France, 65." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 14 March 1851. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DIVECCHIO--Steffano, 66 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 25 July 1914.

"**DIX**--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, June 30 - About 3 o'clock yesterday afternoon, Mrs. Ellen C. **DIX** committed suicide at No. 509 Dupont street by shooting herself through the heart with a derringer pistol. She came to this city about 3 months since from the East, representing herself as the wife of a man doing business here. It now appears that the person

who lived with her was not her husband. It is supposed that shame and keen remorse forced her to the dreadful act of self murder." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 1 July 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DIXON--In this city, November 24, Mrs. Bridget DIXON, beloved mother of Mrs. J. B. MONTIGUE and Elizabeth, Rosanna, Thomas and John FLOYD, native of Dublin, Ireland, aged 61 years and 11 months. (New York and Brooklyn papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Saterday) at 10'o'clock a.m. from the undertaking parlors of Joseph Hagan, 8 and 10 City Hall Avenue. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 25 Nov 1892. Contact: Nancy Kozak lbfly2000@yahoo.com

"DIXON--In this city, Sept. 22d, Lottie A., wife of Geo W. DIXON, of Grass Valley, aged 23 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 25 Sept 1865.

"DIXON--In this city, December 21, of scarlet fever, Sarah Ann, daughter of Thos. J. and Kate DIXON, a native of San Francisco, aged 7 years, 3 months, and 21 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday) at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, Twenty-fourth st., between Bryant and York." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 22 Dec 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DOAK--In San Francisco, Wm. MORRIS, alias "Tipperary Bill" for the murder of Richard DOAK, to be hanged on June 10." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 6 May 1859. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DOAK--Wm. MORRIS, tried in the Fourth District Court, San Francisco for the murder of Richard H. DOAK, was on the 12th found guilty of murder in the first degree. He will be sentenced on the 30th." Source: *San Mateo County Gazette*, 16 April 1859, Vol. 1 No. 2. Transcribed by jch.

"DOANE--The funeral of Brigadier General Charles DOANE will take place tomorrow by the military." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 9 Oct 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOBBAS--in Hollister, Feb. 12th, Eugene, only son of Joseph and Constance **DOBBAS**, aged 5 years, 9 months and 14 days. [San Francisco papers please copy]." Source: *The Pacific Coast* (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 19 Feb, 1881. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOBBIE--In San Mateo, March 9, James B, DOBBIE, a native of New York State, aged 62

years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 11 Mar 1892, p. 7.

"DOBLE--Albert [sic] DOBLE died at the German Hospital in San Francisco, California, December 21st. His remains were cremated. Mr. DOBLE was a brother of the late Henry DOBLE, Mrs. George C. MORRISON and Mrs. Elizabeth MOORE and a half brother of Mrs. Thompson FRANCES of this city and Mrs. Joseph DRAKE of Greensburg. Mr. DOBLE was formerly a resident of this city. He left here in 1849 and went to California, locating in San Francisco, where he has since resided. Mr. DOBLE accumulated considerable property in the West and was one of his adopted city's prominent citizens. His wife died last February. Two sons, Robert McF. and William A. DOBLE survive him." Source: *The Selby Democrat* (Shelby, IN), 5 Jan 1905, p.8, c.3. Transcribed 30 Oct 2001 by Barb Huff at http://www.rootsweb.com/~inshelby/obituaries/obit_doble.htm Contact: Christine Doyle christine@monty-doyle.com

"DOBLES--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Oct. 9 -- -John DOBLES, a blacksmith residing on Pine street, opposite the Academy of Music, was found dead in his bed this morning. A post mortem examination showed that he died of apoplexy. His pipe was in his mouth as if he had been smoking before he died." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Oct 1866. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOBROGOSLSKY.--In this city, February 2, Nestora DOBROGOSLSKY, a native of Mexico, aged 23 years. Funeral will take place tomorrow, Sunday, at 10 o'clock, from 1415 Stockton Street; thence to Holy Cross Cemetery, San Mateo." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"DOCKERY--In San Leandro, November 15, Eugene G. DOCKERY, beloved son of Eleanor and the late J. P. DOCKERY, a native of San Francisco. Funeral notice later. Remains at parlors of McAvoy, O'Hara & Co., 4450 Geary Street." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 16 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"DODD--Noted Pacific Coast Mariner Dies, Aged 86. Captain Adams DODD was Honorary Member Merchants' Exchange. Captain Adams DODD, 86 years old, one of the early maritime notables of the Pacific Coast and a resident of San Francisco for over thirty-five years died yesterday morning in his home at 1325 Guerraro street after a brief illness. Captain DODD first set foot in California in 1861. He was a member of many maritime organizations and an honorary member of the Merchants' Exchange. For thirty-five years he had been living at his present home near that of Mayor Rolph. Captain DODD's adventures were so numerous, thrilling and typical of early life on the coast that a 500 - page manuscript book he wrote of his

DODD built two ships on the coast - The Venus, which won the Centennial boat races on the bay July 4, 1876, and the Howard, which was bought by the Russians just before the Russo-Japanese war and later captured outside Port Authur, where it was running the blockade. In 1867 he discovered an island near Alaska which he reported to the United States Geodetic Survey as Atkins Island, naming it after his ship. Among mariners it was known as DODD Island for a long time and is a favorite fishing spot of northern waters." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Sept 1922. Contact: Beth Dodd beth@oakvalley.com http://www.oakvalley.com/adams/

"DODD--In this city, March 4, Cecilia, wife of the late James DODD, and mother of Mrs. Mary STRADERMANN, a native of Ireland, aged 77 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DODD--Dec 12, 1959, Elmer E. DODD, beloved brother of Charles P. DODD, devoted friend of Eileen WATERS. A member of Seal Rock Lodge #536, F. & A. M., and San Francisco Bodies, Ancient and Accepted Scottish Rite. Services Tuesday afternoon 1 o'clock at Halsted and Co., 1123 Sutter st officer os Seal Rock Lodge #536 F. & A. M. officiating. Interment, San Francisco National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Dec 1959, p.50. Contact: Martha Richards maseattle@copper.net

"DODD, Philip G., 24 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"DODEN--In this city, December 11, 1887, Helene DODEN, beloved daughter of Herman DODEN, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 years, 4 months and 2 days. The funeral will be private today (Tuesday) at 10 o'clock a.m., from the undertaking rooms of Theodore Dierks, 957 Mission Street, between Fifth and Sixth Streets. Interment I.O.O.F. Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DODGE--[On 18 Nov 1873] At San Francisco Charles DODGE died suddenly and his friend Joseph FARRADAY, committed suicide, thinking he might be suspected of causing DODGE's death; the latter died from natural causes." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DODGE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan 5 -- On Dec. 15th, while at sea, Charles L. DODGE fell from the topsail yard of the revenue steamer 'Wyanda' and was instantly killed." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 6 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DODGE--In Jacksonville, Tuolumne County, June 16, Eva B. DODGE, a native of California, aged 17...." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 19 June 1888.

"DODGE--In this city, December 6, 1897, Francis B. DODGE, beloved father of Mrs. Fanny GRANT, Mrs. S.M. CARLETON and F.A. DODGE, a native of Ohio, aged 75 years 2 months and 6 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 Dec 1897, page 13.

"DOE--In Oakland, December 27, Fred A. DOE, a native of San Francisco, aged 27 years, 2 months and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"DOERRER--At San Francisco, Mar. 16, Mary, beloved wife of A. DOERRER, aged 23 years, a native of California. [Deceased was the daughter of Mr.&Mrs. James HOGAN, of Fairview???]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 22 March 1901. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOHERTY--In this city, February 23d, Mrs. Anne DOHERTY, aged 61 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 1 o'clock p.m., from the Chapel of St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1874.

"DOHERTY--Railroad Employe Fatally Hurt - Barney DOHERTY, an old railroad employe, efficient and popular, has been running as baggageman on the passenger train between this city and Reno, and left for the latter place on the 11:45 train yesterday. At Colfax one of the coaches was left, and he was engaged in coupling the air-brake hose when he slipped and fell in such a manner that his head was crushed. He was brought to the Railroad Hospital in this city by special train, and lingered for a few hours, dying about 7 P.M. His sister resides in this city with his uncle, James PARSONS, and his mother lives in San Francisco." Source: *The Daily Record-Union*, (Sacramento, CA), 2 July 1886. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOHERTY--Sacramento, January 23 - John DOHERTY, a native of County Donegal, Ireland, 60 years. (San Francisco and Quincy, Plumas county, papers please copy.) [Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral which will take place from his residence, K street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth, to-morrow at 1:30 o'clock; thence to St. Rose Church, where funeral services will be held.]." Source: *The Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 24 Jan 1887. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOHERTY--April 20th 1870 - John M. DOHERTY, alias "Paddy Pungent," committed suicide in San Francisco." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 2 Jan 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOHERTY--In Napa City, February 3, Mary DOHERTY, a native of the Parish of Clonmany, County Donegal, Ireland, aged 60 years...." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"DOHERTY--In San Francisco, May 7th, Michael DOHERTY, aged 34 years, a native of St. John, Newfoundland." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 11 May 1863. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOHERTY--At the City and County Hospital, March 15, William DOHERTY, a native of California, age 41 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DOHNY--Woman Artist, Pioneer Dies--PETALUMA, March 29. - Mrs. Frank Shattuck DOHNY, daughter of the late Judge W.F. SHATTUCK who founded the Petaluma Weekly Courier in 1876 died yesterday in a San Francisco hospital after a long illness. Mrs. DOHNY was born in Santa Rosa but passed her girlhood in this city. She was a sister of Mrs. Rena SHATTUCK, Mrs. Mattie CAMPBELL, and Mrs. Henry L. ELLSWORTH of San Francisco. Mrs. DOHNY moved to San Francisco many years ago and was widely known in artist's circles, her paintings and sketches have been given recognition by authorities." Source: Oakland Tribune, 29 March 1935, Page B 13. Transcribed by jch.

"DOLAN--Dispatch from San Francisco, April 4 -- DOLAN, the hotel waiter who was arrested here for malicious mischief perpetrated at the hotel in Nevada City, where he had been employed but jumped from the train when on his way back for trial, and had both legs severed, died here in the hospital last night." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 5 Apr 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOLAN--In this city, January 8, Bridget, the beloved wife of James DOLAN, a native of the Parish of Kl[ich?]ey, County Kerry, Ireland, aged 30 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clcok, from her late residence, 125 Clay street, between Fourth and Fifth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Jan 1870.

"DOLAN--In this city, March 11, Frank E., beloved son of Thomas and Winnifred DOLAN, and brother of John, Belle and Minne DOLAN, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 23 years. The funeral will take place today (Monday), at 8:30 o'clock a. m., from his late residence, 834 Bay Street; thence to St. Bridget's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the

repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment private, in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899, p. 6. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"DOLAN--In this city, March 11, Frank E. DOLAN, a native of California, aged 23 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 March 1899, p.12. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DOLAN--In this city, July 16, at No. 308 Tehama street, James DOLAN, a native of County Kilkenny, Ireland, aged 40 years. Notice of funeral to-morrow." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 July 1879.

"DOLAN--In this city, November 20, James DOLAN, aged 54 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Nov 1885.

"DOLAN--In this city, February 22, John DOLAN, a native of Ireland, aged 78 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1895.

"DOLAN.-In this city, June 13, 1896, Mary **DOLAN**, sister of John, Thomas and Bridget **DOLAN**, a native of the parish of Drum, County (not able to read) Ireland, aged 63 years, [Boston papers please copy]. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMORROW (Monday) at 8:30 o???clock A.M. from her late residence 226 ?? Sanchez Street, thence to Mission Dolores Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commending at 9 o???clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 14 June 1896. Transcribed by Margie Hinton.

"**DOLAN**--In this city, October 19, Patrick **DOLAN**, a native of Killina, County Cavan, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Wednesday) at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m., from the undertaking rooms of Flaunagan & Gallagher, No. 20 Fifth street." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 Oct 1880 page Y.

"DOLAN--In San Francisco, 15th inst., Thomas DOLAN, aged 38 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 18 May 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOLLARHIDE--Mr. and Mrs. Joe DOLLARHIDE and Mr. and Mrs. George SCOTT, of Westwood, were visiting friends in Cedarville last Friday. Mr. and Mrs. DOLLARHIDE recently lost their baby girl, who died at lane???s hospital in San Francisco, the first of last week. Their many friends deeply sympathize with the bereaved parents in the death of their first born and only child." Source: *Surpise Valley Record* (Cedarville, Modoc County, CA), 31 October 1928. Transcribed by Billie Reynolds.

"DOLSON--In this city, March 5, Sarah E. wife of Delwitt C. DOLSON, a native of Orange County, N. Y., Aged 65 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Mar 1888, p. 3. Transcribed by Muriel.

"DOMINGOS--GONE TO FINAL REST - Hundreds of people attended the funeral of John **DOMINGOS**, a pioneer citizen and former Supervisor, held yesterday forenoon in the Masonic Temple. The Blue Room, the Commandery Room and the lobbies were packed. The funeral services were conducted by officers of Tehama Lodge No. 3, F.and A.M. Representatives of the following Orders, of which deceased had been a member, were present: Royal Arch Masons; Sacramento Lodge, No 2, I.O.O.F; Pacific Encampment, No.2, I.O.O.F; Veteran Odd Fellows; Red Jacket Tribe No. 28, Improved Order of Red Men: Exempt Firemen; Druids; Knights of Pythias; Chapter of the Order of Eastern Star No. 196; Wenonah Degree of Pocahontas and the local Teosophical Society. There were many beautiful floral tributes about the coffin. The remains were sent to San Francisco in the afternoon for interment. The pall-bearers at the funeral were: - Honorary - J.W. WATT, Sacramento Lodge, No. 2 I.O.O.F; N. NAPIER, Pacific Encampment, No. 2, I.O.O.F.; George **DUNN**, Sacramento chapter, No. 3, Royal Arch Masons; C.A. **DeCOE**, Tehama Lodge, No 2, F. and A.M.; William W. **MOTT**, Sr., Sacramento Lodge, F. and A.M., No 40. Active - Grove L. JOHNSON, Ancient Order of Druids, Walhalla Grove; Edwin L. DUNDAS, Improved Order of Red Men, Red jacket Tribe No. 22; Robert P. DREYER, Knights of Pythias; J.W. WYLIE, Order of Eastern Star." Source: Sacramento Bee, 7 March 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONAHUE--At sea, September 20, 1898, AGNES DONAHUE, beloved daughter of the late Cornelius J. DONAHUE and sister of Maggie DONAHUE, aged 7 years and 7 months." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 3 Oct 1898, page 7. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DONAHUE--In this city, Oct 16th, Eliza Theresa DONAHUE, daughter of P.J. and Catherine R. DONAHUE, aged 2 years and 2 days." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 18 Oct 1865.

"DONAHUE--The funeral of the late Mrs. James DONAHUE took place from St. Mary's Cathedral yesterday and was a very imposing affair. The remains of the deceased lady were brought from Santa Clara yesterday by a special funeral train. The train was suitably draped and the road from the house of the deceased to the station and at the several stopping places on the railroad, profound respect was paid to the remains. Mrs. DONAHUE had been one of the warmest friends of many local charitable institutions and especially of the Catholic Orphan Asylum." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 30 June 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DONAHUE--In this city, March 22, 1882, James A. DONAHUE, beloved son of Dennis and Margaret DONAHUE, a native of San Francisco, aged 21 years, 8 months, and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 8 1/2 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his parents, 42 Natoma Street, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"DONAHUE--There will be a solemn requiem mass celebrated for the repose of the soul of the late JEREMIAH DONAHUE, the dearly beloved husband of Mary Donahue, at St. Teresa's Church, Portrero, at 9:30 a.m., today (Monday). Friends are respectfully invited to attend." Source: San Francisco Call, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DONAHUE--The remains of Patrick DONAHUE, who died recently at San Francisco, were brought to the city yesterday for interment." Source: *Sacramento Daily Record-Union*, 9 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONAHUE--In this city, January 3d, Peter DONAHUE, Esq., late of Patterson, New Jersey, aged 75. His friends and those of his son Michael, Peter and James DONAHUE, are invited to attend his funeral, from his residence on Minnie street, at 9 o'clock this afternoon." Source: *Alta California*, 4 Jan 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DONAHUE--Michael, 58 ys." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"DONAHUE--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Mar. 25 -- A man named Philip DONAHUE fell into the surf from a boat near Fort Point yesterday and died about 4 hours afterwards from injuries received." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 26 March 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DONALDSON.-In this city, July 1, 1895, David DONALDSON, father of Annie and Charles DONALDSON, a native of Dundee, Scotland, aged 65 years. Friends and Acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Wednesday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from the Masonic Temple, corner Post and Montgomery street. Remains are at the parlors of Halsted & Co., 946 Mission street." Source: San Francisco Call, 2 July 1895, p. 13.

"DONALDSON--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 23, George DONALDSON, Ohio, 24." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DONEGAN, Francis." Source: San Francisco Morning Call. 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"DONEVON--In this city, December 5th, Patrick DONEVON, a native of county Monohen, Ireland, aged 39 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Dec 1865.

"DONNELLY-In this city, April 18, Ann, beloved wife of Thomas DONNELLY, and mother of Mrs. M.A. MAHER and Peter, Annie, James and Maggie DONNELLY, a native of County Caven, Irenland, aged 50 years. (Boston papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Friday), at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, No. 531 Seventh street; thence to St. Rose's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 20 Apr 1888.

"DONNELLY-In Wasgington, June 1, Anthony, dearly beloved son of Lawrence and the late Mary DONNELLY, loving brother of Owen, Patrick, Lawrence, Michael, Bridget, and Sarah DONNELLY and Sister Teresa of Notre Dame Convent, San Jose, nephew of James and Michael CONNOLL, and cousin of Mrs. Stephen McCUE, a native of County Mayo, Ireland, aged 33 years and 6 months. A member of Division 10, A. O. H. in A." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 5 June 1911. Transcribed by: Evalou.

"DONNELLY--The residence of Bryan DONNELLY, near the Mission St. Bridge, San Francisco, was destroyed by fire last Sunday night, and with it, horrible to state, Mrs. DONNELLY and one of their children. The fire was caused by the bursting of a camphine lamp. Mr. DONNELLY had succeeded in rescuing his wife from the flames, but when she discovered that one of the children was yet missing, she rushed into the burning pyre." Source: *Sonoma County Journal* (Petaluma, CA), 14 Sept 1860. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DONNELLY--In South San Francisco, December 28, 1898, Chester Francis, dearly beloved son of Frank R. and Henrietta DONNELLY, and grandson of Mr. and Mrs. F. SIEMER, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 months and [9?] days. The funeral will take place tomorrow (Friday) at 11 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 1437 Seventh avenue south, South San Francisco. Interment private, Cypress Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 29 Dec 1898, p. 11.

"DONNELLY--In South San Francisco, December 28, 1898, Chester Francis, dearly beloved son of Frank R. and Henrietta DONNELLY, and grandson of Mr. and Mrs. F. SIEMER, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 month and 9 days." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 29 Dec 1898.

"DONNELLY--MRS. M.E. DONNELLY IS CALLED BY DEATH -- CHICO (Butte Co.), June 16 -

Mrs. M.E. DONNELLY, a well-known resident of this city passed away yesterday afternoon after an illness of several months. She was first stricken with paralysis and while prostrate a blood clot formed a gangrenous condition requiring an amputation of the leg below the knee. She recovered from the shock of the operation and for a time was apparently on the road to partial recovery, but soon fell into a decline which ended with her death yesterday. She was the mother of Mrs. H.W. **GREW** and W.P. **DONNELLY** of this city. Funeral services will be held this evening at the home at 8:30 at which Rev. E.J. **KENNA**, President of Santa Clara College, will officiate. The remains will be taken to San Francisco for interment in Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *Sacramento Saturday Bee*, 16 June 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONNELLY.-In this city, August 2, Mary wife of the late Bernard DONNELLY, a native of the County of Roscommon, Parish of St. John's, Ireland, aged 58 years. Friends and acquaintances and those of her sons, John, Patrick, Owen, Thomas and Bernard DONNELLY, and her daughter, Mrs. Thomas SKERRETT, are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Thursday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m, from her late residence, No. 238 Sixth street, between Howard and Folsom." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Aug 1881.

"DONNELLY." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 1 Jan 1861. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONNELLY--In Oakland Point, Cal., February 27, Sarah, infant daughter of John and Mary DONNELLY, aged 4 months and 5 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the [sic.] this (Sunday) afternoon, at 1 1/2 o'clock, from the Oakland boat." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 28 Feb 1869.

"DONNELLY--In this city, April 1, at the residence of his daughter, Mrs. K.E. BATES, No. 603 Post street, Thomas DONNELLY, yeast powder manufacturer, aged 85 years, 1 month and [26?] days, a native of Ferns, Bresford county, Ireland. (Freedman's Jounal, Cincinatti, O., Quebec, Canada papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-morrow (Tuesday) at 2 o'clock p.m." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 3 Apr 1882.

"DONNELLY--In this city, March 3, at the City and County Hospital, Thomas DONNELLY, a native of Ireland, aged 47 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"DONOGHUE--DONOGHUE, John." Source: San Francisco Call, 28 April 1893. Transcribed by Joyce.

"DONOHOE--In San Francisco, Nov. 5th, John DONOHOE, aged 35 years, a native of the county Cork, Ireland." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 6 Nov 1858. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONOHOE--San Francisco, July 30 - William P. DONOHOE, 4 years, 4 months and 12 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Record-Union, 2 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONOHU--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, C.P. DONOHU, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DONOHUE--In this city, Nov. 13th, Ellen DONOHUE, the beloved wife of Francis DONOHUE, a native of County Cavan, Parish of Templeport, Ireland, aged 33 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral from her late residence, Old San Jose Road, near Cody's to-morrow, Wednesday, 15th inst., at 10 o'clock a.m.; thence to the Mission Church, where a High Mass will be celebrated for her eternal repose." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 14 Nov 1865.

"DONOHUE--In this city, Nov. 13th, the wife of Francis DONHUE, aged 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 13 Nov 1865.

"DONOHUE--In this city, June 17, Jeremiah, dearly beloved son of Jeremiah and Jane DONOHUE and brother of Margaret, Mamie and John DONOHUE, a native of England, aged 25 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 18 June 1902, page 6.

"DONOHUE.-In this city, June 14, 1885, JOHN JOSEPH DONOHUE, son of James and Annie DONOHUE, a native of San Francisco, aged 10 years, 10 months, and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Tuesday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 413 Oak Street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 15 June 1885, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DONOUGH--ASPHYXIATED--NAPA (Napa Co.), December 29 - The remains of Frank DONOUGH, an old Napaite, whose death was caused by asphyxiation in San Francisco Tuesday morning, were brought here on Wednesday morning's train, and the services that consigned the body to its last resting place were then held." Source: *Sacramento Evening Bee*, 29 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONOVAN--In this city, June 8, 1942, Alma I. DONOVAN, dearly beloved wife of Bert DONOVAN, loving daughter of Thomas and Elizabeth BENINCASA; a native of San Francisco. Funeral - Valente, Marini, Perata & Co." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 9 June 1942, p.13.

Transcribed by Dee.

"DONOVAN--From the San Jose ???Mercury??? -- Mrs. Ann DONOVAN, mother of Mrs. John McCARTHY of this city [San Jose] and James and Jeremiah DONOVAN, prominent police officers of San Francisco, died yesterday at the home of Mrs. McCARTHY on the Alameda. The deceased was a native of Ireland and was 71 years old. Mrs. DONOVAN had been in failing health for about 2 years. The funeral will be held Tuesday morning at 10:30 o???clock from the McCARTHY residence to St. Josephs Church, and thence to the Catholic Cemetery at Santa Clara." Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 20 Mar 1903. Transcribed by Dee.

"DONOVAN--In this city, January 25, 1894, Bartholomew, beloved husband of Nellie DONOVAN, and brother-in-law of John, Katie, Maggie and Mary RUSSELL, a native of the parish of Ballinspittle, County Cork, Ireland, aged 24 years. (Cork, Ireland, papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 7:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 209 Langton street, thence to St. Joseph's Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 8 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 28 Jan 1894, p. 20.

"DONOVAN--In this city, November 19, 1921, Catherine Ann DONOVAN, beloved daughter of William and Catherine DONOVAN, sister of Lillian J. and Michael J. DONOVAN; a native of San Francisco, Calif., aged 7 years 3 months 1 day. Friends are welcome at the family home, 1018 Twenty-fifth Street. Funeral notice hereafter. Henry R. RYAN, funeral director." Source: Sacramento Bee, 19 Nov 1921. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DONOVAN--In New York, July 21st, David DONOVAN, aged 29 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 15 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"DONOVAN--Ellen." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 1 Apr 1891.

"DONOVAN--In this city, December 14, Edward J., beloved son of Cornelius and Catherine **DONOVAN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 2 years, 8 months and 22 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral THIS DAY (Monday), at 1:00 o clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 703 Sanchez street, corner Twenty-second. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 15 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DONOVAN--Ernest "Babe" DONOVAN of Belmont died suddenly at his home Friday. A native

of San Francisco and a Belmont resident for 32 years, he had been a driver for the San Francisco News Agency for 41 years before his retirement. He was a member of Local 921 of the Teamsters' Union. Surviving are his wife, Frances, a son, Gary, of San Carlos; a daughter, Jeanne **DONOVANof** Pacifica; a brother, Charles of Moss Beach, a brother, Charles of Moss Beach, a sister, Phyllis **LANG** of San Francisco and two grandchildren. A Mass of Christian Burial will be said Tuesday at 9:30 a.m. at the Immaculate Heart of Mary Church. Rosary will be recited tonight at 7:30 at Duggan's Carlmont Chapel in Belmont." Source: *San Mateo Times*, 14 May 1984. Transcribed by jch.

"DONOVAN--In this city, January 16, 1899, Hanora, beloved wife of Eugene DONOVAN, and beloved mother of Mrs. William O???CONNELL, Mrs. Robert NEILL of Oakland and Mrs. Thomas TANNIAN, a native of Bandon, County Cork, Ireland, aged 73 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-morrow (Thursday), at 8:30 o???clock, from her late residence, 270 1/2 Harriet street thence to St. Rose???s Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o???clock. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 18 Jan 1899. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DONOVAN--In this city, July 2, James, son of John and Ellen DONOVAN, a native of this city, aged 8 months..." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 3 July 1873.

"DONOVAN--In this city, July 24, James Francisco DONOVAN, youngest son of Jeremiah and Mary DONOVAN, aged 1 year, 2 months and 14 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow afternoon at 2 o'clock from the residence of the parents, 109 Dora Street, near 7th." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 25 July 1868, page 3. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DONOVAN--In this city, March 3, at the residence of his parents, 1637 Devisadero street, between Post and Sutter streets, James M., dearly beloved son of James and Sadie DONOVAN (nee McELROY), and devoted brother of Elsie, Norma, Olive, Sadie, Ida, Alice, Catherine, Claire and the late David B. DONOVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years, 1 month and 3 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Friday, March 6, at 9:15 o'clock, from the residence of his parents, 1637 Devisadero street, between Post and Sutter streets; thence to St. Dominic's Church for mass at 10 o'clock. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1908, p. 9. Transcribed by jch.

"DONOVAN--In this city, December 13, John Joseph, beloved son of Jeremiah and Annie DONOVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years 1 month and 14 days. Friends and

acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Monday), at 2:00 o clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 7 Sheridan street, between Ninth and Tenth, and Folsom and Harrison. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DONOVAN--In this city, January 27, Julia DONOVAN, aged 11 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from 978 Harrison street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 28 Jan 1870.

"DONOVAN--In this city, July 14th, Mary A., daughter of Timothy and Bridget J. DONOVAN, aged 2 years, 3 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day..." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 July 1873.

"DONOVAN--In this city, March 22, 1882, Mary A. DONOVAN, beloved wife of Michael A. DONOVAN, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 29 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"DONOVAN--Mary E. - 31 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"DONOVAN--In this city, Oct. 3d, at the City and County Hospital, Michael DONOVAN, aged 40 years, a native of Pennsylvania." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 5 Oct 1865.

"DONOVAN--City and County Hospital--DONOVAN-- In this City and County Hospital, December 12, Michael DONOVAN, a native of Ireland, aged 31 years." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 13 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DONOVAN--In this city, December 10, 1890, Nellie Maria, beloved daughter of Jeremiah and Annie DONOVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 8 years 3 months and 28 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Friday), at 2:00 o clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 7 Sheridan street, between Ninth and Tenth, and Folsom and Harrison. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 11 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DONOVAN--In this city, February 25, Nellie T. DONOVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 24 years and 3 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 26 Feb 1895.

"DONOVAN--In the city and county hospital, March 7, Patrick DONOVAN, a native of Ireland, aged 28 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 March 1867.

"DONOVAN--In this city, December 7, 1890, Peter Frances, beloved son of Jeremiah and Annie DONOVAN, a native of San Francisco, aged 6 years 7 months and 2 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-MORROW (Tuesday), at 2:00 o clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 7 Sheridan street, between Ninth and Tenth, Harrison and Folsom. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 8 Dec 1890. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DONAVAN--Sara Jane DONAVAN, 3 months, Aug. 16." Source: *New York Times,* 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"DOODY--In Oakland, December 26, Lilie, daughter of Miles and Sarah A. DOODY, a native of Oakland, aged 7 years and 10 months. [Boston papers please copy.]" Source: *San Francisco Call*, 28 Dec 1880 p.4. Transcribed by Martha Richards.

"DOOLAN-At Vichy Springs, dearly beloved wife of William DOOLAN, a native of Paterson, N.J. (Paterson newspapers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 23 Feb 1895.

"DOOLAN--In this city, Sept. 7th, William Joseph, youngest son of Thomas and Agnes DOOLAN, aged 5 months and 13 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Sept 1865.

"DOOLING--At Fairview, Nov. 8, Daniel DOOLING, a native of County Kerry, Ireland, aged 67 years. [???pioneer of San Benito county???familiarly known as ???Gov. DOOLING??????born in County Kerry, Ireland, Dec. 25, 1828. In 1846 he left his native land and emigrated to America, landing at New York. From that city he went to Stockton, Mass., and from there to Bridgeport, Conn., being employed at the latter place in loading coal ships???he went in 1859 to Georgia???employed on the Atlantic and Macon railroad???From Georgia, deceased came to California, landing in San Francisco in 1851...in 1869 he came to Hollister???married in 1868 to Miss Hannah LEF???blessed with 5 children -- 3 sons & 2 daughters, one of which is now Mrs. Ed HOLBROOK???The funeral took place last Sunday from the family residence, Fairview, thence to the Catholic church???] [from 22 Nov issue, listed in his will -- Miss Kittie DOOLING; John DOOLING; Mrs. E.E. HOLBROOK; Wm. DOOLING; executors: Dan DOOLING, William DOOLING, E.E. HOLBROOK & M.T. DOOLING.]." Source: The Free Lance (Hollister, San Benito Co), 15 Nov 1895. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOOLITTLE--Mining Expert Dead - Colonel Jefferson E. DOOLITTLE, mine owner, clubman and one of the best-known and most popular men in San Francisco, died yesterday at the Union League Club, so suddenly that his young wife did not know he had been ill until she was notified of his death. Heart disease, the undoing of several members of his family, was the cause of death. Monday night the Colonel said he felt ill, but not seriously so." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 5 July 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOONAN--KILLED - The Columbia 'Courier' says: On the 11th inst., a man named Wm. DOONAN, employed in the Sloan claim at American Camp, was instantly killed by the caving of a bank of earth upon him. The deceased was about 64 years of age, a native of Ireland and came to this State from Quincy, Mass. He leaves a wife and children, who are supposed to be at present residing in San Francisco." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 25 Jan 1865. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOPPLER.--In this city, February 25, 1957, Olive Agnes, devoted wife of Robert M. DOPPLER, loving mother of John J., Richard V., and Robert T. O'BRIEN; a native of San Francisco. Funeral Thursday at 9:15 am from Gantner, Felder, Kenny Chapel, 1965 Market St. at Duboce Ave. Interment, Golden Gate National Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, Feb. 27, 1957, Sec. II, Pg. 19, c5. Contact: Cathie mankzcat@adelphia.net

"DORAN--In Oakland, Sept. 21, 1920, Eugene DORAN, beloved son of Jerry DORAN and the late Margaret DORAN and brother of the late John and Frances DORAN: a native of Oakland, aged 35 years, 9 months, 13 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Thursday, Sept. 23, at 8:30 o'clock from the parlors of John QUINN, 734 25th street, thence to St. Andrew's Church, where mass will be said for the repose of his soul at 9 o'clock. Internment at St. Mary's cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Sept 1920, p 4. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"DORAN--In Oakland, August 11, 1937, Jerry beloved husband of the late Margaret DORAN, father of the late Eugene and John DORAN and Mrs Frances O'CONNOR, brother of the late Michael, Eugene, and Jane MCCARTHY, Mary QUINLAN and Mrs Margaret CURTIN; a native of Co. Cork, Ireland, aged 89 years. (New York City papers please copy.) Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Saturday, August 14th at 9:00 o'clock a.m., from the Funeral Home of Freeman & Cox-Roach & Kenney, Inc., Telegraph ave. at 27th street, thence to St. Columba's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock a.m. Internment, St. Mary's Cemetery. Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 Aug 1937. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"DORAN--In San Francisco, Jan. 22d, John, son of James DORAN, aged 3 years, 2 months and 25 days." Source: Sacramento Bee, 25 Jan 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DORAN--William DORAN, retired Patrol Officer, San Francisco Police Department, died July 10, 1897." Source: 1896/97 San Francisco Municipal Report, page 473.

"DORE--In San Francisco, June 4, Cornelius DORE, aged 36 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 17 Nov 1877. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DORE--In San Francisco, July 28th, Eugene B. DORE, aged 4 months and 19 days." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 31 July 1871. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DORE--Died at Santa Ysabel, in this county, on Sunday morning, May 28th, of Consumption, Maurice DORE, aged about 18 years, son of Mr. Maurice DORE, of San Francisco. This young gentleman was the son of Maurice DORE, of San Francisco, and a nephew of Cornelius and Michael DORE of the Santa Ysabel ranch, this county. He had been an invalid for a great many years, and had lately been traveling, seeking for a place where he could find relief. He spent a few weeks in this county last Summer, but finding that fell consumption was eating up his vitals, concluded to go to the Sandwich Islands, where he remained a few weeks. He did not find them as suitable to his health as they were recommended. He finally returned to this county and lived at the Santa Ysabel until he was called away. Young Mr. DORE was as fine a young gentleman as we have ever met. Genial, kind, social and possessing a big heart, he always made friends wherever he went. In his death his parents have lost a dutiful son, society a model of a young gentleman, and his associates a true friend. May his ashes rest in peace." Source: Democratic Standard (San Luis Obispo, CA), 3 June 1871.

"DORE--Our friend, Cornelius DORE, was in town this week. He lately returned from a trip to San Francisco, where he had been to attend the funeral obsequies of his nephew, Maurice DORE, JR., WHO DIED AT THE Santa Ysabel Rancho, this county, on the morning of May 38th ultimo." Source: *Democratic Standard* (San Luis Obispo, CA), 3 June 1871.

"DORGELCH--Carl DORGELCH [Possibly DORGEICH], a 17 year old boy, was killed at an early hour this morning by a live electric wire, which had blown from its fastening, falling across the street. DORGELCH was a newspaper carrier and was performing his duties." Source: Sacramento Bee, 4 Jan 1901. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DORMAN--In this city, January 7, Henrietta Francisca DORMAN, a native of this city, aged 16 years and [?] months. (Victoria, V.I. and St. John N.B. papers please copy. Friends and

acquaintances fot he family and those of Simon and Thomas **ANDERSON** are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this (Sunday) afternoon, at 1 o'clock, from the residence of her mother, No. 717 Vallejo street, between Stockton and Powell; thence to St. James' Church, where the funeral services will be held." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 8 Jan 1870.

"DORR--Ralph S. DORR, a highly respected merchant, who has lived in Cal. 20 years, died in San Francisco, Jan. 31st." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 4 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DORRINGTON, May H." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Dec 1903.

"DORT--In Nevada City, August 2, Mrs. Ruth DORT, aged 38 years and 8 months." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878. Transcribed by Colleen Norby.

"DORTHY--Rachel Eleanor DORTHY died on November 22 in her 71st year and was given Christian burial on November 25 at Woodlawn Memorial Park. She leaves to mourn her loss her husband Joseph. Mrs. DORTHY was a life-long member of St. Paulus and was active until the illness of her husband prevented her from coming regularly. Though she was ill for some time she exhibited invariably her Christian joy and optimism which reflected her faith in her Savior.??? Source: Saint Paulus Chimes, December 1959. Transcribed by Judy Hitzeman.

"D'ORTINGNAC--In this city, February 5, 1906, Emile Edward D'ORTIGNAC, beloved son of Edward and Blanche D'ORTIGNAC, a native of San Francisco, Cal., aged 2 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) February 6, at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from the residence of his parents, 1602 Geary street, thence to the French Church for services. Interment in San Jose." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 6 Feb 1906.

"**DOTT**--**DOTT**, Mazie A. - 17 years." *Source: San Francisco Examiner,* 14 Sept 1901, page 6. Transcribed by Cheri A. Smith.

"DOUD--In this city, Nov. 11th, Lillian Samarantha, infant daughter of Aaron and Elizabeth DOUD, aged 10 months and 7 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 13 Nov 1865.

"DOUGHERTY--Bernard DOUGHERTY, Deputy Sheriff of the 4th District Court, died of small-pox today." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 4 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DOUGHERTY--In this city, March 7, 1931, Daniel DOUGHERTY, dearly beloved father of

Grace M., Frank J. and Daniel J. **DOUGHERTY**, loving brother of Margaret **DOUGHERTY** and the late Mrs. George **KORTS** and Charles J. **DOUGHERTY**, a native of San Francisco. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Tuesday, March 10, at 9 a.m. from the parlors of Comiskey & Connolly, 1159 Valencia st., between 22 and 23d; thence to St. Charles' Church, where a requiem high mass will be offered for the repose of his soul at 9:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 8 March 1931. Contact: Maggee Smith MOCongrr@aol.com

"DOUGHERTY--Died in San Francisco, Aug. 13, Mrs. Emma KERNSDOUGHERTY, a native of California, aged 46 years. [Mrs. Emma KERNSDOUGHERTY died suddenly in San Francisco last Wednesday night. No particulars have been received as to the cause of her death. Deceased was formerly a resident of this place and a lady of many admirable qualities. She was for many years a teacher in our public schools and of late years she has been identified with California Child Home Finding Society. Mrs. KEARNS was a daughter of Mr. & Mrs. A. MARTIN, of this place, and besides them, leaves a husband, 3 sons & 2 daughters, and 2 sisters and a brother to mourn her loss???The funeral will most likely take place at this place.]" Source: *The Free Lance* (Hollister, San Benito Co), 1 Aug 1902. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOUGHERTY--Died at San Francisco, Aug. 1st, of consumption, George L. DOUGHERTY, aged 28 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 7 Aug 1871. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOUGHERTY--Sept 26 Jas. DOUGHERTY, N.Y., 29 years. Interments in San Francisco, for the week ending Oct. 7, 1852. Reported for the Alta California by N. Gray, Sexton and Undertaker, Sacramento St near Dupont." Source: *Alta California*, 5 March 1852. Transcribed by Kim.

"DOUGHERTY--BY STATE TELEGRAPH, San Francisco, Jan. 7 -- This morning 3 workmen, engaged in Coffeys & Risdon's boiler works, loading a cage with the breeching for the steamer 'Petaluma,' 2 of the men stood on the cage while the 3rd, named James DOUGHERTY, was assisting, when the cage unexpectedly gave way. It is supposed that the bar above struck DOUGHERTY, throwing his head between the braces and slides or guides of the machine, garroting him and killing him instantly, while the cage fell rapidly to the basement floor below, he hanging by his neck the whole time. The other 2 men who were on the cage received some bruises but escaped serious injury." Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 8 Jan 1867. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DOUGLAS--In this city, July 11, Annie Frances, eldest daughter of Thomas and Ann DOUGLAS, a native of San Francisco, aged 4 years and 6 months. [New York papers please

copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday) at 2 1/2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, 116 Walsh street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DOUGLAS--In this city, March 30, Charles H. DOUGLAS, a native of Chillicothe, Ohio, aged 34 years and 14 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 2 Apr 1891.

"DOUGLAS--In this city, September 17, 1902, Edward, beloved husband of Ella DOUGLAS, and father of Rena, Frank, Ralph, Nellie, Eddie, Jeannette and Dorothy DOUGLAS, a native of Ohio, aged 42 years and 7 months. Cincinnati, Ohio, papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Friday), at 11 o'clock, from the Masonic Temple, corner of Post and Montgomery streets, under the auspices of Doric Lodge No. 216, F.and A.M. Interment Cypress Lawn Cemetary by electric car from Eighteenth and Guerrero streets." Source: *The San Francisco Call*, 18 Sept,1902. Contact: Miriam Ward mward_1947@yahoo.com

"DOUGLAS--In this city, September 17, 1902, Edward, beloved husband of Ella DOUGLAS, and father of [?...]lena, Frank, Ralph, Nellie, Eddie, Jeannette, and Dorthy DOUGLAS, a native of Ohio, aged 42 years and 7 months. Friends and aquantinces are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Friday), at 1 o'clock, from the Masonic Temple, corner of Post and Montgomery streets, under the auspices of [Dorje?] Lodge No. 216 F. and A.M. Internment Cypress Lawn Cemetery by electric car from eighteenth and [...?] streets." Source: San Francisco Call, Sept 1902. Submitted by Stacy Kerr.

"DOUGLAS--In this city, October 2, 1927, Ellen, beloved wife of the late Edward DOUGLAS and loving mother of Rena, Frank, Ralph, Edward and Jeannette DOUGLAS, Mrs. Earle W. BARKER and Mrs. Harold H. UTSCHIG. A native of Cincinnati, Ohio. Notice of funeral hereafter, Friends may call at her late residence, 2952 Pierce street." Source: *The San Francisxco Call*, 3 Oct 1927. Contact: Miriam Ward mward 1947@yahoo.com

"DOUGLAS--In this city, February 1, Lincoln, dearly beloved son of Fanny and the late Wilson DOUGLAS, loving father of Elaine DOUGLAS, and beloved brother of Mrs. Jennie HARDEN, Mrs. A. POWELL, Mrs. C.N. COX and Mrs. E. MILLER, a native of Virginia, Nev., aged 35 years. (Virginia, Nev., papers please copy). Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Tuesday, February 4, at 2 o'clock, at the funeral parlors of Green, Ryan & Donahoe, 431 to 437 Valencia street, between Fifteenth and Sixteenth. Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"DOUGLAS--Drowned in the Sea - While fishing with a party of three companions from the rocks of Point Tennessee, two miles from the Point Bonita lighthouse yesterday, Reginald DOUGLAS, of San Francisco, aged 25, was swept into the sea and drowned. His body was not recovered." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 21 Nov 1905, Page 5. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOUGLAS--COLORED EDITOR AND POLITICIAN IS DEAD--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), February 19 - Richard F. DOUGLAS, the only colored man in Marysville to profess the Democratic faith, is dead in the 32nd year of his age. He was prominent in the Most Sovereign Grand Lodge of Free and Accepted Masons (colored), being a member of Victoria Lodge of San Francisco and Grand Orator of the Order in this State. He was attending the session of the Grand Lodge in Redding when taken ill last month. He was active in the political world. During the last Presidential campaign Douglas ably conducted a Democratic newspaper in San Francisco." Source: *The Evening Bee* (Sacramento, CA), 19 Feb 1906, Page 6. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOUGLASS--In Oakland, March 3, Norman DOUGLASS, son of J. R. and Henrietta MacGREGOR, a native of Oakland, Cal., aged 4 years, 11 months and 10 days." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 5 Mar 1896. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DOUGLASS--The funeral of Captain DOUGLASS of the San Francisco police force took place today. Fifty of the patrolmen who served under him acted as an escort. The pallbearers were Chief CROWLEY and LEES, Captain STONE and BOHEN, Captain DUNLEAVY, Lieutenant HARMON, Detective HOGAN, E. V. VREELAND, who served with Captain DOUGLASS on No 5 engine in the volunteer fire services, Thomas LORD, another veteran fireman." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Nov 1900. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"**DOW**--In San Francisco, Oct. 3d, Frederick J., son of Lorenzo **DOW**, aged 2 years and 5 months." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 5 Oct 1867. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOWD--In this city, March 12, Bartholomew, beloved son of John and Hanorah DOWD, a native of County Keary, Ireland, aged 50 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from the residence of the parents, 2 Eddy place, off Eddy street, between Powell and Mason." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 14 March 1887.

"DOWD--In this city, July 13th, Mrs. Eleanor DOWD, a native of [Granard?], County Longford,

Ireland, aged 70 years." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DOWD--In this city, January 22, Ellen, beloved wife of the late Frank DOWD, loving mother of William DOWD and Mrs. Edward BROWNE and the late Thomas DOWD, a native of Ireland. (Cincinnati papers please copy.) Funeral tomorrow (Saturday), at 8:30 a.m. from her late residence, 1155 Potrero ave., thence to S. Peter's Church, where a solemn requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Aug 1911, p.4, col. 6. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DOWD--In this city, April 11, Mary, beloved wife of Peter DOWD and mother of Mrs. M. A. **KIRLIN** and Margaret E. **DOWD**, a native of County Tyrone, Ireland." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 12 April 1900, page 6.

"DOWDELL--In this city, February [sic.] 15, Robert DOWDELL, a native of New York, aged 43 years." Source: San Francisco Call, 21 May 1887, p. 8.

"DOWDS--In this city, January 13, Mary Catherine, daughter of William and Maggie DOWDS, aged 2 years, 1 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Sunday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, form the Presidio Barracks, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 16 Jan 1870.

"DOWDY--In this city, March 12, Judge Perry DOWDY of Gilroy township, a native of North Carolina, aged 73 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 13 March 1899. Transcribed by Lee Radigan.

"DOWDY--In this city, March 12, Judge Perry DOWDY of Gilroy township, a native of North Carolina, aged 73 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 13 March 1899, p.9. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DOWLING--Dispatch from San Francisco, Jan. 30 -- James DOWLING, shot by John TUERS last night, died this afternoon at St. Mary's Hospital." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 31 Jan 1873. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOWLING.--In this city, April 30, 1902, Mary DOWLING, beloved daughter of Dennis and Mary DOWLING, a native of Grass Valley." Source: *San Francisco Call,* 1 May 1902, page 13. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"**DOWLING**--In Brooklyn township, August 8th, Richard **DOWLING**, aged 65 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 23 Aug 1863, p. 4.

"DOWLING--In Brooklyn township, Alameda county, Aug. 8th, Richard DOWLING, aged 65 years, 5 months and 18 days." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 12 Aug 1863, p. 6.

"DOWNER--In San Francisco harbor, on Saturday, January 4, Mr. Joseph DOWNER, aged 29 years, from Newburyport, Mass." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOWNER--[In San Francisco Jan 4] Capt. Joseph S. DOWNER, Newburyport, Mass, 29." Source: *Sacramento Transcript*, 9 Jan 1851. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOWNEY:-Kevin A. - In San Rafael, December 27, 1983; beloved husband of Margaret DOWNEY; devoted father of Kevin C. and Larry G. DOWNEY; loving son of Mary and the late Charles DOWNEY; beloved brother of Lawrence DONAL, Leo, Edmund, Brendan, and the late Charles A. DOWNEY; brother -in-law of [?...ter] of Papal Ceremonies, Vatican, a native of County Down ... [unable to read remainder of article.]" Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 28 Dec 1983. Transcribed by Cheryl Jensen.

"DOWNEY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the Steerage passengers] the lost are: P. DOWNEY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DOWNEY--DIED -- at San Francisco, Sept. 23, P.H. DOWNEY, aged about 28 years." Source: Stockton Daily Argus, 24 Sept 1861. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOWNEY--P.H. DOWNEY -- This gentleman, who died at San Francisco on Monday last and was buried yesterday, was a brother to the Governor and had been acting, we believe, in the capacity of His Excellency's Private Secretary. He was formerly Collector at the port of San Pedro, Los Angeles county, and was a young man of quiet and amiable character. His age was about 28 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 25 Sept 1861. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DOWNEY**--DIED -- at San Francisco, Sept. 23, P.H. **DOWNEY**, aged about 28 years." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 24 Sept 1861. Transcribed by Dee.

"DOWNING--Mrs. Isabella DOWNING, daughter of Mrs. W.W. SMITH of this city [Monterey], died in San Francisco on the 14th ult. Her remains arrived here yesterday and will be buried at 3:30 p.m. today." Source: *Salinas Weekly Index*, 21 Jan 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DOWNING**--In this city, November 29, James, son of M. and Margaret **DOWNING**, a native of Boston, Mass, aged 31 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from the residence of the parents, 24 Russ street, between Howard and Folsom, Fifth and Sixth." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 1 Dec 1885.

"DOWNING--In South San Francisco, James Joseph, only son of John and Mary DOWNING, a native of South San Francisco, aged 3 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday) at 3 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, Seventeenth avenue, opposite Catholic Orphan Asylum, South San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 12 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DOWNING--In South San Francisco, James Joseph, only son of John and Mary DOWNING, a native of South San Francisco, aged 3 years and 9 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday) at 3 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, Seventeenth avenue, opposite Catholic Orphan Asylum, South San Francisco." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 13 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DOWNING--In this city,, July 2, Mathew, beloved husband of Margaret DOWNING and father of Richard, Annie and Lillie DOWNING and the late James and Charles J. DOWNING and the late Sister Mary Cecilia of the Order of Mercy, a native of Ireland, aged 78 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Thursday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 142 Russ street, between Howard and Folsom, Sixth and Seventh, thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul at 9 a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 July 1901.

"DOWNS--In this city, March 6, Edward DOWNS, a native of Ireland, aged 61 years, 8 months and 5 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 7 March 1895.

"DOWNS--Suicide at Castroville -- W.H. DOWNS, a farmer from Cholame Valley, was found dead on the street in Castroville yesterday morning. A bottle of strychnine was discovered near

the body and it is supposed he committed suicide by swallowing a dose of the poisonous drug. He purchased the

strychnine at a drug store in Castroville the day before, saying that he wanted it to kill rats on his farm. The deceased was a native of Ireland and about 60 years of age. He told someone in Castroville that he had a family in San Francisco, but that they refused to come and live with him on his farm in Cholame??? The remains were brought over to Salinas yesterday afternoon and will be taken to San Francisco to-day for burial, a son of the deceased having arrived from the city last evening for that purpose." Source: *The Salinas Weekly Index*, 23 May 1889. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DOWS**--In this city, August 7, of scarlet fever, George Brewster, youngest child of Henry J. and Charlotte M. **DOWS**, aged 5 years, 2 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from the residence of his parents, 1514 Folsom street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 9 Aug 1885.

"DOYLE--Annie L., aged 4 years, 1 month and 8 days, in SF, 8/7/1878, daughter of Maurice and Bridget DOYLE." Source: *Alta California*, 9 Aug 1878. Contact: Colleen Norby colleen_norby@sbcglobal.net

"DOYLE--Elizabeth May, aged 7 years, 1 month and 14 days, in SF, 8/5/1878, daughter of M. and Bridget DOYLE." Source: *Alta California*, 7 Aug 1878." Contact: Colleen Norby colleen norby@sbcglobal.net

"DOYLE--In this city, April 30, Ellen, beloved mother of William DOYLE and Mrs. William R. PHILLIPS, a native of Castletown Roche, County Cork, Ireland, aged 56 years, 2 months and 10 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from the residence of her daughter, Mrs. William R. PHILLIPS, 642 Seventeenth street; thence to St. Francis church, Vallejo street, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 11 o'clock a.m. Interment, Mount Calvary cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 May, 1887, p. 8.

"DOYLE--In this city, January 15, John C., beloved son of Catherine and brother of Michael DOYLE, a native of Bridgetown, County Wexford, Ireland, aged 47 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday), at 1:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 205 Third street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, Mission street, where services will be held at 2 o'clock. Interment, Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francsico Examiner, 15 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"DOYLE--John C., 47 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 17 Jan 1892, p. 7.

"DOYLE--In this city, May 25, John Edward DOYLE, a natuve of Hagerstown, Md., aged 65 years, 4 months and 23 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Monday), at 2 o'clock from his late residence, 2616 California street. Interment private." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 27 May 1889. Transcribed by Brian White.

"DOYLE--In this city, June 13, Margaret DOYLE, aged 15 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 14 June 1875.

"DOYLE--In San Francisco, April 15, 1901, Mary B., wife of the late John DOYLE and mother of John R., William E., Mrs. Charles **REGAN**, Mrs. Frank **MORAN**, Roderick Jr. and the late Thomas F. **DOYLE**, a native of Ireland, aged 62 years and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Wednesday), April 17th, from the funeral parlors of W.B. Ward, thence to St. Josephs Church, where requiem mass will be celebrated at 8:30 a.m. Interment Calvary Cemetery." Source: *San Jose Daily Mercury*, 17 April 1901. Transcribed by jch.

"DOYLE--In San Francisco, Nov. --, Martin DOYLE, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 14 Nov 1870. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOYLE--In San Francisco, Dec. 3d, Mary Elizabeth, daughter of Maurice DOYLE, aged 2 months and 19 days." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee,* 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DOYLE--In this city, January 28, 1895, Maurice, beloved husband of Bridget DOYLE, father of Paul M. DOYLE, and borther of Mrs. Ann SHORT, Mrs. R. M. GALEHOUSE and James and William DOYLE, a native of Ireland, aged 59 years and 10 days." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 29 Jan 1895, p. 15. Contact: Colleen Norby colleen_norby@sbcglobal.net

"DOYLE--In this city, May 10, Thomas, beloved husband of Mary? DOYLE, a native of the Pariah of Blackwater, County Wexford, Ireland, aged 53 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 11 May 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DOYLE -- In this city, August 8, William, dearly beloved husband of Maud DOYLE, son of Margaret and the late John DOYLE and brother of Thomas, George, Charles and James DOYLE, Mrs. Mary VAN WIE, and Lizzie MC DONALD, a native of California, aged 39 years 3 months and 18 days, (San Jose papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are

respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Thursday), at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from his late residence, 258 Fourteenth street; thence to St. Charles Church, corner of Eighteenth and Shotwell streets, where services will be held at 9 o'clock a.m. Inerment, Holy Cross Cemetery, by carriage." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Aug 1911, p.4, col. 6. Contact: Susan Quinn quisus@gmail.com

"DOYLE-In this city, January 21, 1920, William dearly beloved son of Ann and the late Richard DOYLE, loving brother of Jennie DOYLE and Mrs. James O. CRAWFORD, a native of New York. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral tomorrow (Saturday), at 9 o'clock, from the residence of his mother, 2022 Mission st.; thence to Mission Delores Church, where a requiem high mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 a.m. Interment private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 23 Jan 1920, p.4, col. 4 & 5. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DRADY--In this city, April 5, 1902. David, beloved husband of Mary DRADY, and loving father of Ida, Mamie and Robert DRADY, a native of County Cork, Ireland, aged 60 years. Notice of funeral hereafter." Source: San Francisco Call, 6 April 1902. Contact: Jean Cassidy jpcassidy@mindspring.com

"DRAGO--In this city, July 6, 1892, Ida DRAGO, aged 3 years, 11 months and 11 days." Source: San Francisco Call, 9 July 1892, page 8.

"DRAKE--In this city, October 20, H.B. DRAKE, aged 43 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 24 Oct 1885.

"DRAKE--Interment in San Francisco, April 12, L.F. DRAKE, Portage Co., Ohio, 29." Killed by the explosion of the Jenny Lind." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DRASCOVICH--DIED in this city [Stockton], Dec. 25th, Anna, wife of Mitchel DRASCOVICH, a native of Herzagovina, aged 26 years, 6 months, 14 days. [San Francisco and Sacramento papers please copy.] [The funeral will take place from Mitchel's Coffee Stand, Levee street, at 2 o'clock this (Saturday) afternoon. Friends and acquaintances are invited to attend.]" Source: Stockton Daily Independent, 26 Dec 1868. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DRESCHFELD--In San Francisco, May 5th, Hugo DRESCHFELD, aged 25 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Union, 8 May 1865. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DRESEL--Two old Sonoma County residents died in San Francisco last week, Maj. L. CSOMORTANYI and Emil DRESEL." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Aug 1869. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DRESSLER.-In this city, December 1, 1942, Lena DRESSLER, mother of Albert DRESSLER, sister of Fannie HOLST. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services at 11 a.m. Thursday, December 3, at Gray's, Divisadero St. at Post. Internment, private." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 5 Dec 1942, p. 13D. Contact: Robert & Christine Cuenin TEXACO_BOB@worldnet.att.net

"DRESSLER.--In this city, March 19, 1918, Sophie DRESSLER, beloved daughter of Ernst and Lena DRESSLER, sister of Albert DRESSLER and niece of Miss Fannie BAHRENFUSS, a native of San Francisco, aged 33 years, 3 months, and 14 days. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services Friday, March 22 at 2 o'clock at Gray's. Geary and Divisadero. Internment private. Friends may call at Gray's." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 21 March 1918. Contact: Robert & Christine Cuenin TEXACO_BOB@worldnet.att.net

"DREW--In San Francisco, Dec. 10th, Mary F., wife of J.R. DREW." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 12 Dec 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DREW--Mary J., 40 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 4 March 1905. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"DREWEE, Claus H., 42 y." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 July 1911.

"DREY--The 'Golden Gate' was burned to the water's edge near Manzanillo, on July 27th. She sailed from San Francisco, July 21st and had on board, when she left, 232 passengers, and a crew of 96. [Among the First Cabin passengers] the lost are: J. DREY." Source: Sonoma Democrat (Santa Rosa, CA), 14 Aug 1862. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DREYER--In this city, February 3, 1906, Christina W. DREYER, beloved wife of D[ied?]rien DREYER, and mother of the late Mrs. Mary FRIEDRICHS and the late Richard SCHUMACHER, and sister of Mrs. M. DROGER, Mrs. A. HASSHAGEN and Mrs. C. MANGELS, a native of Bederkean, Germany, aged 76 years, 11 months and 13 days. Friends and acquaintances are respecfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 88 Elgin Park avenue, thence to St. Paulus Evangelical Lutheran Church, corner Eddy and Gough streets, where services will be held, commencing at 2 o'clock. Interment Mount Olivet Cemetery, by electric funeral car from Eighteenth and Guerrero streets." Source: San

Francisco Call, 6 Feb 1906.

"DREYFOOS--In San Francisco, Nov. 14th, Friedericka, wife of Adolphus DREYFOOS, a native of Hamburg, aged 29 years." Source: *Sacramento Daily Bee*, 19 Nov 1866. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DREYFUSS.-In this city, January 31, at her late residence, 465 Minna street, Caroline DREYFUSS, dearly beloved mother of Mindell Kingston WORLD and sister of the late Baruch ARNESBERG, a native of Baben Hausen, Hessen-Darmstadt, Germany, aged 56 years, 6 months and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services Monday, February 3, at 12:30 o'clock, at the parlors of H.F. Suhr & Co., 2919 Mission street, between Twenty-fifth and Twenty-sixth streets. Interment, Home of Peace Cemetery, by automobile." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 3 Feb 1913, p. 13. Transcribed by jch.

"DRISCOLL--In this city, March 16, Catherine, beloved wife of Cornelius DRISCOLL, a native of the parish of Clonakilry County Cork, Ireland, aged 45 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Friday), at 2:30 o'clock P.M., from her late residence, 668 3/4 Clementina street." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 18 March 1887.

"DRISCOLL--In this city, December 11, 1887, Catherine DRISCOLL, beloved wife of Jeremiah J. DRISCOLL, and sister of Mrs. Dennis DONOVAN and Mrs. Jeremiah SULLIVAN, a native of Castlefreke, parish of Milltown, County Cork, Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today (Tuesday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m., from her late residence, 239 1/2 Seventh Street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 13 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DRISCOLL--In Walnut Grove, August 8, Daniel E. DRISCOLL, beloved son of John and Mary DRISCOLL, and loving brother of Michael J. and May J. DRISCOLL, a native of San Francisco, aged 29 years, 4 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend a requiem high mass at All Hallows Church, Sixteenth avenue and N street South, to be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9:30 o'clock. Remains at the parlors of Gantner Bros., 3460 Sixteenth street, between Church and Sanchez. Interment, private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 20 Aug 1910. Transcribed by Jim Schmitz.

"DRISCOLL--In this city, January 5, Mary, only daughter of John and Bridget DRISCOLL, aged 1 year and 10 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral,

to-morrow (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, No. 902 1/2 Folsom street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 6 Jan 1870.

"DRISCOLL--Mary Katherine, 53 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 9 March 1915. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"DRIVER--Died in San Francisco, 26th ult., Mr. Blackstone DRIVER, a native of Portland, Me., aged 57y." Source: *The Sonoma Democrat* (Santa Rosa, CA), 9 Dec 1858. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DROSSEL--In this city, December 6, 1897, Joseph Henry, dearly beloved husband of Anna DROSSEL, and father of Dr. August Joseph, Anna, Leo and Walter DROSSEL, a native of Horstelte, Germany, aged 58 years 2 months and 21 days." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 7 Dec 1897, page 13.

"DROSTE--In San Francisco, April 6, Lily DROSTE." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 10 April, 1875. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DROUGHT--In this city, February 28, Mrs. Robert DROUGHT, a native of the County of Waterford, Ireland, aged 35 years. Friends and acqaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Friday) afternoon, at 2 o'clock, from St. Vincent's Hospital." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 1 March 1867.

"DRUHE--In this city, Oct. 28th, Herman Henry William, son of John G. and Catherine Margret DRUHE, aged 17 months and 17 days." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 30 Oct 1865.

"DRUM--Interment in San Francisco, Feb. 24, James DRUM, Ireland, 32." Source: *Alta California*, 28 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DRUMMOND--The body of John DRUMMOND, drowned upon Sunday night, has been recovered. When he fell off the dock his head struck a fender at the side of the wharf, fracturing the skull and probably causing instant death. Today the flags on many British vessels and the Consular residence were lowered to half-mast out of respect for his memory." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 10 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Dee Sardoc.

"DRUMMOND--In this city, August 9, Josephine Louisa, beloved wife of R.S. DRUMMOND, aged 45 years, 5 months and 1 day. Funeral will take place TO-MORROW (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock P.M. from St. John's Episcopal Church, Fifteenth street, near Valencia." Source: San

Francisco Morning Call, 10 Aug 1885.

"DRURY--In this city, Nov. 29th, Emma E., wife of James DRURY, aged 36 years." Source: *San Francisco Daily Examiner*, 30 Nov 1865.

"DUANE--BY MAGNETIC TELEGRAPH -- San Francisco, Oct. 7 -- Ex-Chief Charles DUANE died suddenly about 6 o'clock this morning from apoplexy or heart disease. -Purser Ralph H. MEAD, of the P.M.S.S. Co., died about the same hour." Source: *Stockton Daily Argus*, 8 Oct 1862. Transcribed by Dee.

"DUANE--In this city, May 13, Charles P., beloved husband of Mary E. **DUANE**,a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 58 years. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-morrow (Sunday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 142 Seventh street." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 14 May 1887, p. 8.

"DUCCA--In San Francisco, March 11, 1939, John B. DUCCA, loving husband of Lizzie DUCCA of Los Gatos, father of Rocco DUCCA of Los Gatos, Mrs. Mary NELSON of Palo Alto, Mrs. Adelaide NOUGUE, Miss Anna DUCCA, Mrs. Marcella CASENAVE, all of San Francisco, Julius P. and Theodore P. DUCCA of Los Gatos. Friends are invited to attend services from the Place Funeral Home, 115 North Santa Cruz avenue, Los Gatos, at 8:45 a.m., today, Monday, March 13, 1939; thence to St. Mary's church, Bean and Tait avenue, where a requiem mass will be offered for the repose of his soul at 9 a.m.; thence to the Los Gatos cemetery." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 13 Mar 1939.

"DUCKETT--In this city, December 12, 1887, at his late residence, 2228 Geary Street, of typhoid fever, Joseph I. DUCKETT, beloved son of the late Samuel P. and Theresa DUCKETT, a native of Philadelphia. (Philadelphia papers please copy). A solemn requiem mass will be celebrated at St. Dominic's Church, corner Pine and Steiner Streets today (Wednesday) at 9 o'clock a.m. Interment Mt. Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 14 Dec 1887, page 8. Transcribed by Carolyn Schwab.

"DUDEN--At San Francisco, Dec. 28th, 1878, Mrs. George DUDEN, aged 65 years and six months." Source: *The Mountain Democrat* (Placerville, California), 4 Jan 1879, Volume XXVI, Number 1. Transcribed by jch.

"DUDEN--George E. DUDEN, an old resident of Sacramento County, died in this city yesterday, after a long illness. He is survived by his wife and several children -- W. L. DUDEN of Los Angeles, Mrs. J. A. GIBSON of Seattle, F. H. DUDEN of Jackson, Mrs. Florence FRANCIS of

San Francisco, Mrs. S. H. **FRANCIS** of Isleton, E. F. **DUDEN**, Alice, Mabel and Ethel **DUDEN** and Mrs. Leona **SMITH DUDEN** of Sacramento. The deceased was a native of Pennsylvania, aged 73 years. He was a pioneer blacksmith of the county and was widely known. Arrangements have not yet been made for the funeral, but it announced that the interment will be strictly private." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"DUDEN--In this city, January 5, 1906, George E. DUDEN, husband of Emma P. DUDEN, father of W. L. DUDEN of Los Angeles, Mrs. J. A. GIBSON of Seattle, F. H. DUDEN of Jackson, Mrs. Florence FRANCIS of San Francisco, Mrs. H. S. WARREN of Isleton, E. F., Alice, Mabel and Ethel DUDEN and Mrs. Leona DUDEN SMITH of Sacramento, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 73 years, 3 months and 10 days. Funeral notice hereafter." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"DUDEN--In this city, January 5, 1906, George E. DUDEN, husband of Emma P. DUDEN, father of W. L. DUDEN of Los Angeles, Mrs. J. A. GIBSON of Seattle, F. H. DUDEN of Jackson, Mrs. Florence FRANCIS of San Francisco, Mrs. H. S. WARREN of Isleton, E. F., Alice, Mabel and Ethel DUDEN and Mrs. Leona DUDENSMITH of Sacramento, a native of Pennsylvania, aged 73 years, 3 months and 10 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Sunday at 1:30 p.m. from his late residence, 1627 Tenth Street. Interment private." Source: Sacramento Bee, 6 Jan 1906, p. 5. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"DUDEN--In this city, Dec. 24, 1962, Sarah DUDEN, beloved wife of George DUDEN, devoted mother of 2, and a very devoted grandmother. Services Tuesday, 10:00 a.m. Sinai Memorial Chappel, Divisadero st. at Geary." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Dec 1962, page 38. Transcribed by Donna.

"DUDLEY--Mary S. - 70 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner,* 10 Apr 1900, p. 6. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUFF.-In this city, July 13, Fanny DUFF, daughter of Thomas and Jenny DUFF, aged 12 years and 3 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TO-DAY (Tuesday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from 772 Mission street, near fourth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 15 July 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"**DUFF**--In this city, February 1, 1903, Robert [P?] R. **DUFF**, a native of Ross-shire, Scotland, aged 73 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral Wednesday, at 10 o'clock, from the funeral parlors of Banker & Lunt, 2666 Mission street, Mission Masonic Temple, between Twenty-second and Twenty-third streets. Interment Cypress

Lawn Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 3 Feb 1903, p.13.

"DUFFIELD--In this city, January 2, 1899, Emma C., beloved daughter of Henry A. and Ada S. DUFFIELD, a native of San Francisco, aged 12 years, 5 months and 5 days. Funeral will take place at 2 o'clock p.m. to-morrow (Wednesday) from the family residence, No. 10 Minna street. Interment Masonic Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Bulletin, 3 Jan 1899, p. 11.

"DUFFIELD--In this city, January 2, 1899, Emma C., beloved daughter of Henry A. and Ada S. DUFFIELD, a native of San Francisco, aged 12 years, 5 months and [5?] days. The funeral will take place this day (Wednesday) at 1:30 o'clock, from the family residence, 19 Minna street, thence to St. Patrick's Church for services." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 4 Jan, 1899, p. 13.

"DUFFIN--In this city, Nov. 22, 1949, James Ramsay DUFFIN, dearly beloved husband of Anne DUFFIN, beloved son of the late John F. and Mae E. DUFFIN; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral Friday, at 10 a.m. from the Chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2929 Mission St., nr 25th, thence to St. Anne's Church, Judah St. and Funston Avenue, where a Requiem High Mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 10:30 a.m. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 24 Nov 1949, p.31. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"DUFFIN--In this city, March 2, 1949, John F. "DUFFIN, dearly beloved husband of the late May E. "DUFFIN, loving father of James R. "DUFFIN, beloved brother-in-law of Mrs. James "DUFFIN of El Paso, Texas; a native of Quebec, Canada, aged 64 years. Friends may call at the Chapel of H.F. Suhr Co., 2929 Mission St., near 25th. Notice of funeral later." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 3 May 1949, p.19. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"DUFFIN-In this city, Feb 23, 1948, Mary E. DUFFIN, dearly beloved wife of John F. DUFFIN, loving mother of James R. DUFFIN, beloved sister of Mrs. Vincent T. MEAD, Charles and the late Ida F. RAMSAY; a native of San Francisco. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services today (Wednesday) at 1 p.m. at the Chapel of H.F. Suhhr Co., 2919 Mission, near 25th St. Interment, private." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 25 Feb 1948, p.19. Transcribed by Nancy Posey.

"DUFFY--In this city, August 3, 1932, Alicia DUFFY, daughter of the late Hyacinth and Belinda DUFFY, a native of California. A member of the Third Order of St. Francis of St. Boniface's Church. Friends may call at the parlors of CAREW & ENGLISH, 1618 Geary St. Funeral announcement later." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 4 Aug 1932, p.9. Transcribed by Karen

Bennett.

"DUFFY--In San Francisco, Jan. 1st, Michael DUFFY, a native of Ireland, aged 34 years." Source: *Daily Sacramento Bee*, 3 Jan 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DUFFY--Died--In San Francisco, Nov. 20, 1892, William J., only son of Thomas and Alice DUFFY, and grandson of Christian KEMBECK and the late Anna KEMBECK, an nephew of Emma KEMBECK, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 days." Source: Weekly Shasta Courier, 3 Dec 1892. Transcribed by Robin Bills.

"DUFFY--In this city, May 7, William Joseph....". Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 May 1881.

"DUGAN--In Merced, September 5, Miss Annie, daughter of Michael and Ann DUGAN, a native of Salem, Mass., aged 17 years and 10 months. (Salem Mass. papers please copy.)" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"DUGAN--Cora Belle." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 2 Apr 1946. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"DUGAN--In Sacramento, Nov. 9th, Honora, wife of C. DUGAN." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 11 Nov 1865.

"DUGAN--In San Francisco, August 14, Jas. DUGAN, aged 40 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 17 August, 1874. Transcribed by Sandra Bordelon.

"DUGAN--In this city, January 19, Margaret, wife of John DUGAN, a native of County Cavan, Ireland, aged 40 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this (Friday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from 733 Market street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 21 Jan 1870.

"DUGAN--In this city, December 5, Mary, wife of Dennis DUGAN, aged 75 years. Funeral to-day, at 2 p.m., from No. 140 Thirteenth street." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Dec 1885.

"DUGGAN--In this city, January 8, 1982, Timothy DUGGAN, father of the late J.C. DUGGAN, a beloved husband of Margaret DUGGAN, a native of Ireland, aged 46 years. Northfield (Vt.) papers please copy. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Sunday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. from his late residence, 1914 Clay street; thence to St. Mary's

Church, corner of California and Dupont streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the happy repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock a.m. Intement Holy Cross Cemetery. A.L.F. of A., Court Aurora, No. 6450, the officers and members of Court Aurora, No 6450 A.L.F of A., are herelby notified to assemble at 1024 Clay steet this day (Sunday) at 8:30 o'clock a.m. to attend the funeral of our late brother, Timothy **DUGGAN**. By J.J. **STEPHENS**, C.R. and E.L. **MERWIN**, R.S." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 10 Jan 1892.

"**DUGUY**--In San Francisco, October 5th, in the City and County Hospital, of chronic dysentery, Alfred **DUGUY**, a native of France, age 38 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 7 Oct 1863, p. 6.

"DUHEM--Mrs. Helen Grant DUHEM died in San Francisco following an operation for appendicitis and the funeral was held Thursday afternoon from Young Mortuary Parlors. Mrs. DUHEM was born here May 30, 1888 and spent her girlhood days here with her mother, Mrs. Josefa Grant deGUES, when they moved to San Francisco and where she was married. She was a grand daughter of Mrs. Anita F. GRANT of Healdsburg and is survived by her husband Harold N. DUHEM, and a 10 year old daughter, Jean DUHEM. She is also survived by a sister, Marian STEIGER of Healdsburg and Betty deGUES and Leonard deGUES of San Francisco." Source: *The Sotoyome Scimitar* (Healdsburg, Sonoma Co., CA), 10 Sept 1920. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DUHEM--Near Oroville, Butte County, March 19, Mrs. Virginia DUHEM (nee BRUGIRIERE.)" Source: San Francisco Examiner, 22 March 1892, p. 7.

"DUHNE--In this city, October 20, Hermann, beloved son of Hermann and the late Mary **DUHNE**, a native of San Francisco, aged 5 years, 1 month and 23 days. Funeral today, at 10 o'clock from the undertaking parlors of Theodor Dierks, No. 957 Mission Street, between Fifth and Sixth." Source: *San Francisco Call*, 22 Oct 1884. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"DUIGNAN--In this city, August 12, at University Mound, San Bruno road, Dora Jane, beloved wife of T.J. DUIGNAN, daughter of Michael and Kate KELLY, mother of Dorothy, Francis, Thomas, Joseph and Winifred DUIGNAN, a native of Oroville, Butte County, Cal., aged 29 years, 5 months and 12 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend funeral to-morrow (Tuesday) at 9:30 o'clock a.m. from her late residence, University Mound, near Golden City House, San Bruno road; thence to All Hallows Church, South San Francisco, where a requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 o'clock a.m. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 13 August 1894, p.8.

"DUISENBERG, C.A.C." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1894, p. 10.

"DUJARDIN--In this city, March 14, Frederic DUJARDIN, a native of Ghent, Belgium, aged 62 years and 5 months. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Thursday), at 2 o'clock, from his late residence, 1288 Eddy street." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 16 March 1899, p.10. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DUMAZERT--In San Francisco, Jan. 4, 1939, Augustine, loving mother of Berthe ESCAFFRE, mother-in-law of Fernand ESCAFFRE and grandmother of Albert and Alice ESCAFFRE; aunt of Fernand THOMAS and Antoinette THOMAS; a native of France, aged 75 years. Services will be held today (Friday), January 6, 1939, at 9 o'clock a.m. from the Peter Magendie Mortuary, 1340 Golden Gate avenue, thence to the Church of Notre Dame des Victores where at 9:30 a blessing will be said. Interment Holy Cross Cemetery. Friends are invited to attend the services. San Francisco papers please copy." Source: San Jose Mercury Herald, 6 Jan 1939, p. 19.

"DUMONT--At Cheyenne City, Decotah, Feb. 13th, Wm. T. DUMONT, late of San Francisco, aged 21 years." Source: Sacramento Daily Bee, 23 March 1868. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DUNCAN-Bernice--In this city, April 20, 1971, Bernice DUNCAN, dearly beloved wife of Theodore DUNCAN; loving daughter of the late Hattie and Harry HARTMANN; a native of S.F.; aged 65 years. Funeral Friday, 8:30 a.m. from GANTNER-FELDER-KENNY Chapel, 1965 Market Street at Duboce Ave., thence to St. Peter's Church, where a Requiem Mass will be celebrated at 9 a.m. Rosary Thursday evening at 7 o'clock. Entombment Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 21 April 1971, p 53. Contact: Marion Kennedy mjkennedy16@aol.com

"DUNCAN--In this city, March 28, Isabella DUNCAN, a native of Ireland, aged 55 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Wednesday), at 2 o'clock P.M., from Howard street Methodist Church, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 March 1876.

"DUNCAN--In this city, July 5, 1937, Litcho T., beloved husband of the late Alice M. DUNCAN; native of Philadelphia. Funeral service Wednesday at 10 a.m. at McAvoy, O'Hara Co., Geary blvd. at 9th avenue." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 6 July 1937, p.9.

"DUNCAN--WILL BE BURIED IN RED BLUFF--RED BLUFF (Tehama Co.), December 2 - The body of Mrs. Margaret DUNCAN, relict of William DUNCAN, for many years a prominent

resident of this county, arrived this morning from San Francisco, where she died Tuesday night at the home of her daughter Mrs. W.R. HALL, whose husband is a former County Clerk of Tehama County. The decedent was a native of Canada and 72 years of age. She had been slowly failing for some months, but was believed by the family to be in her usual health until a short time prior to her demise. The surviving sons and daughters are: James B. DUNCAN and Will E. DUNCAN, both of whom are railroad employes and make their headquarters in Sacramento and this city; F.W. DUNCAN, who holds a responsible position with an Eastern railroad; Mrs. HALL, of San Francisco; Mrs. Will J. KINLEY, Miss Minnie DUNCAN and Maurice W. DUNCAN, of this city. The funeral services will be held to-morrow from the family residence and Rev. D.A. RUSSELL, pastor of the Christian Church will officiate." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 2 Dec 1904. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DUNCAN--Santa Rosa Democrat reports: Samuel DUNCAN, a Sonoma county pioneer lumberman died in San Francisco July 26. He came to California in 1856, built and ran a sawmill at Poncho's, 2 miles from Freestone in 185[?]. He left there and built at Salt Point the first steam mill on the coast in Sonoma County. In 1860 this mill was removed to the mouth of the Russian River where it has since been continuously run. In 1871 Mr. DUNCAN disposed of his interest to his brother Alex DUNCAN, retired from business and located in San Francisco. He leaves two boys and two girls to mourn his loss." Source: *Russian River Flag* (Healdsburg, CA), 5 Aug 1875. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DUNCANSON:—In this city, April 13, Elmer A., beloved infant son of Elmer A. and Sadie DUNCANSON; a native of San Francisco, aged 4 days. Friends are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services, Saturday, April 15, at 1 o'clock, at the residence of his parents, 473 Mississippi street. Interment, Woodlawn Cemetery, by carriage." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 14 Apr 1911. Transcribed by Dee.

"DUNDON--Edward BRACKEN, Feb 26, 1938, San Rafael." Source: Death certificate in possession of submitter. [Submitter's notes: born: Jan 6, 1878, SF, to George Davidson BRACKEN (b 1844 New York) & Bridget DUNDON (b. May 24, 1841, County Cork, Ireland). Contact: Donna Madrid DonnaSF47@comcast.net

"DUNDON--Gerald A. DUNDON Dies--Head of Bowring Steamship Agents Had Led Association--Special to the New York Times--Short Hills, N.J., Oct 30--Gerald A. DUNDON of 7 Barnstable Road, president of Bowring & Co., steamship agents and brokers in New York, died today in St. Barnabas Hospital in Newark. He was 60 years old. Mr. Dundon, a former president of the Association of Ship Brokers and Agents, was elected president of Bowring in 1956 after having served as a vice president for six years. Before that he had been vice president and

general manager of the Pope and Talbot Line of San Francisco. Surviving are his widow, Gertrude [FURNANZ DUNDON]; a son, Richard J. [DUNDON]; a daughter, Miss Mary Ellen DUNDON, and two sisters." Source: New York Times, 31 October 1960 [Submitter's note: Mr. DUNDON was a native of San Francisco, born 8 September 1900]. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"DUNDON--Gertrude L.--(nee FURNANZ), on May 7, 1995, age 91, of Springfield, NJ, formerly of Short Hills. Wife of the late Gerald A. DUNDON; mother of Richard J. DUNDON of Summit and Mary Ellen DUNDON of West Caldwell; sister of David FURNANZ of Santa Rosa, CA and Francis FURNANZ of San Francisco. Funeral from the Brough Funeral Home, 535 Springfield Avenue, Summit, Wednesday at 10 A.M, then to the Rosary Shrine, Summit, for a funeral mass at 11 AM. Interment in Gate of Heaven Cemetery. Visitation from 2-4 P.M. and 7-9 PM Tuesday." Source: New York Times, 9 May 1995. [Submitter's note: Mrs. DUNDON was a native of San Francisco, born Gertrude Lillian FURNANZ, 4 March 1904]. Contact: Dave Furnanz furnanz@msn.com

"DUNHOLM--In the city February 9, John DUNHOLM, a native of Scotland, aged 36 yrs & 1 mo." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 11 Feb 1895, p.15 (Vol LXL No 27). Transcribed by Adrienne.

"DUNLAP--WM. DUNLAP, an old man aged 65 years, was found dead in the streets of San Francisco. He was seized with apoplexy caused by strong drinks." Source: *Weekly Stockton Democrat*, 10 Oct 1858. Transcribed by Dee.

"DUNLEAVY--In this city, February 2, Catherine, daughter of Jeremiah and Annie DUNLEAVY, a native of San Francisco, aged 13 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral today, Saturday, at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, 77 Clementina Street." Source: San Francisco Call, 4 Feb 1888. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"DUNLEAVY--In this city, February 1, Joseph, beloved son of James and Joanna DUNLEAVY, a native of San Francisco, aged 1 year, 4 months and 16 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday), at 2 o'clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 404 Folsom street, between First and Fremont." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 2 Feb 1886.

"DUNN--In this city, March 22, 1882, beloved husband of Emeline DUNN, a native of London, England, aged 51 years and 3 months. Friends are respectfully invited to attend his funeral tomorrow (Friday) at 2:30 o'clock p.m. from his late residence, 426 Fulton Street, without further

notice." Source: *The Morning Call (San Francisco)*, 23 March 1882, page 4. Transcribed by Carolyn.

"DUNN--San Francisco--The infant child of Horace D. **DUNN** was found dead in its cradle yesterday afternoon, says the 'Chronicle' of the 20th. The little child, which was only twenty-seven days old, had evidently struck its head against the side of the cradle and rolled over on its face, and being unable to get back again, was in that position smothered to death." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent* (Stockton, CA), 23 Oct 1868. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DUNN--In Benicia, Feb 17th, James DUNN, aged 20 years. The funeral will take place to day from the residence of his parents, corner California and Dupont sts." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 19 Feb 1856.

"DUNN--James E. - 18 years." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUNN--In this city, April 9, James Edward, beloved son of James J. and Rosanna DUNN, and brother of Mrs. H. POYNTER, Sarah A. ROSE, K. and John D. DUNN, a native of San Francisco, aged 18 years, 4 months and 12 days." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 10 Apr 1900. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUNN--In San Francisco, Feb. 16th, Johanna, wife of Patrick DUNN, aged 37 years." Source: Sacramento Bee, 16 Feb 1869. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DUNN--In this city, May 31, John Thomas, son of James and Rosanne DUNN, a native of San Francisco, aged 9 months and 19 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Wednesday), June 1st at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 40 Moss street." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 1 June 1881. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUNN--In this city, July 4, Joseph, youngest son of Dennis and Anna **DUNN**, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 1 month and 24 days. Our poor little Josie. This lovely bed, so young and fair. Cut off by early doom, Just came to show how sweet a flower In Paradise would bloom. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-MORROW (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, (54?)5 Natoma street, between Sixth and Seventh, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 5 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUNN--In this city, July 4, Joseph, youngest son of Dennis and Anna DUNN, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years, 1 month and 24 days. Our poor little Josie. This lovely bed, so young and fair. Cut off by early doom, Just came to show how sweet a flower In Paradise would bloom. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, 685 Natoma street, between Sixth and Seventh, without further notice" Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUNN--In this city, July 4, Joseph Daniel, youngest son of Dennis and Margaret DUNN, aged 2 years, 7 months and 18 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Sunday), at 2 o???clock p.m., from the residence of the parents, No. 14 DeBoom street, without further notice." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 6 July, 1873. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUNN--In this city, May 29, Joseph Paul DUNN, youngest child of John J. and Margaret M. DUNN, a native of San Francisco, aged 11 months and 7 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Saturday), at 1 o'clock P.M., from the residence of the parents, 615 Jessie street. Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 7. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DUNN--Dec. 21, 1962, Josephine DUNN, devoted wife of the late James P. DUNN; beloved mother of [1]. A member of the Palo Alto Chapter No. 213, Order of Eastern Star. Services Thursday morning, 10 o'clock, at Halsted & Col., 1123 Sutter st. Interment San Francisco National Cemetery, Presidio." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 25 Dec 1962, page 38. Transcribed by Donna.

"DUNN--In Stockton, July 14, Mrs. Mary DUNN, a native of Wexford, Ireland. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day, (Thursday), at 2 o'clock p.m. from the residence of her son, William R. DUNN, Guerrero street, near Fourteenth." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 17 July 1873.

"DUNN--In this city, August 8, Nettie, beloved wife of Edward DUNN and sister of John J. MC CULLOUGH and Mrs. Frank J. HARE, a native of Tennessee, aged 46 years 5 months and 17 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral services to-day (Thursday), at 11 o'clock a.m. from the chapel at Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Remains at the parlors of the Western Addition Funeral Directors, 1724 Devisadero street, between Sutter and Bush streets. CALIFORNIA COUNCIL, No. 1, D. of L. -- The officers and members of California

Council, No. 1, D. of L., are notified to attend the funeral of our late sister, Nettie **DUNN**, to-day (Thursday), at 11 o'clock a.m., at the chapel of Cypress Lawn Cemetery. Mrs. Iolie **FLYNN**, Councilor. Attest: Ida A. **TAGGART**, Rec. Secy." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 10 Aug 1911, p.4, col. 6. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DUNN: 'Theresa DUNN, 86, Pioneer Of San Francisco, Dies.' A native pioneer of San Francisco, Theresa DUNN, 86, of 240 University Avenue, died September 2nd after living here for more than 30 years. She was the wife of the late William T. DUNN and aunt of Eva A. LAWRENCE of Los Gatos. Mrs. DUNN was a member of the Third Order of St. Francis in San Francisco, St. Mary's Catholic Circle and St. Mary's Sodality of Los Gatos. Rosary was recited at the Place Funeral Home last Friday at 8 p.m., and a mass was celebrated for the repose of her soul at St. Mary's church Saturday at 9 a.m. with the Rev. Father Lester J. Ehrmann officating. Pallbearers were Eugene CONROY, Albert NINO, William RYAN, Vincent DAVIS, H. D. LAWRENCE, and Rodney YERXA. Interment was in Santa Clara Catholic Cemetery." Source: Los Gatos Mail News, 9 Sept 1948. Contact: Ken Davis kendavis@sbcglobal.com

"DUNN--In this city, May 26, at the City and County Amshouse, Thomas DUNN, a native of Ireland, age 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 29 May 1906, page 5. Transcribed by Nancy Pratt Melton.

"DUNN--In this city, February 24, Timothy DUNN, a native of Ireland, age 69 years and 1 month." Source: San Francisco Daily Evening Bulletin, 26 Feb 1895.

"DUNNE--Died -- at San Francisco on the 8th inst., James DUNNE of San Felipe, aged 57 years." Source: San Benito Advance (Hollister, San Benito Co., CA), 13 Jun 1874. Transcribed by Dee.

"**DUNNE**--He Once Resided In Marysville--John C. **DUNNE**, who died in San Francisco on the 3d instant, was a native of this city, residing here until about fifteen years ago. He was a machinist by trade, and after leaving here, followed the sea as an engineer. He had reached his fortieth year, and was a married man." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 5 Jan 1906, p. 6. Transcribed by Nancy Phillips.

"DUNNING.-In this city, January 7, Thomas **DUNNING**, eldest son of James and Bridget **DUNNING**, a native of this city, aged 5 years, 11 months, and 11 days. Friends and acquaintances of the family are respectfully invited to attend the fuenral, this (Sunday) afternoon at 2 o'clock, from the residence of the parents, 253 Clara street, between Fifth and Sixth, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 8 Jan 1870.

"DUNNINGTON--San Francisco, February 29 - Latimer DUNNINGTON, 25 years." Source: *The Daily Record-Union* (Sacramento, CA), 1 March 1876. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DUNPHY--*Death of Wm. DUNPHY -- William DUNPHY, owner of the Poso ranch near King City, died of pneumonia at his home in San Francisco last Saturday evening in the 65th year of his age. Mr. **DUNPHY** was a native of Ireland and of an enterprising disposition, which manifested itself at an early age. At 12 years of age he went to sea, but he found this little to his taste and he soon made his way to Texas. When he was 18 years old he was figuring on contracts to supply the United States army with beef. He became a member of the Texan Rangers and served during the last year of the war with Mexico with that body. After the Mexican war he located in Brownsville, Texas, and engaged in the cattle business. When the discovery of gold in California was made public he journeyed on horseback with a party from Brownsville to the Pacific coast of Mexico, where the party embarked on a French ship for San Francisco. Mr. **DUNPHY** arrived here on Dec. 21, 1849. He went to the mines and was fairly successful. He preferred the cattle business, however, and in 1852 he was largely engaged in this, and it laid the foundation for a large fortune. In 1855 he formed a partnership with Thos. HILDRED, which continued up to 1881, when he purchased the HILDRED interest. He has since carried on the business alone. His holdings are large in Nevada and California in land and cattle, and he had valuable property in San Francisco. He took some part in politics, having assisted as a delegate in the nomination of Samuel J. TILDEN, and in the first nomination of Grover CLEVELAND for President of the United States, and has more than once been mentioned in connection with the gubernatorial chair in this state. He leaves a widow and 3 children. The funeral took place from St. Mary's cathedral, San Francisco, at 10 am last Tuesday." Source: Salinas Weekly Index, 22 Sept 1892. Transcribed by Dee.

"DUNPHY--In this city, November 6, 1935, William F., Dearly beloved husband of Male M. DUNPHY, loving father of William N. DUNPHY, a native of San Francisco....Interment, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 8 Nov 1935. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DUNSELMAN--In this city, March 6, John F. DUNSELMAN, a native of Germany, aged 84 years." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 10 Mar 1899, p. 10. Transcribed by Andy Rumer.

"DUNWARTH--In this city, February 8, Thos. R., youngest son of Peter and Hannah DUNWARTH, a native of San Francisco, aged 3 years., 7 months and 1 day. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Monday), at 2 o???clock p.m. from the residence of the parents, No. 19 Clinton street, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 9 Feb 1874. Transcribed by Jill Crowhurst Chesnik.

"DUNZ--Charles J. DUNZ, with whom nearly everybody in Healdsburg is acquainted, having engaged in grape growing for a number of years in Dry Creek Valley, died at his late home in San Francisco, Sunday at 77y, native of Switz." Source: *Sonoma County Tribune* (Healdsburg, CA), 2 June 1892. Transcribed by Jeanne Taylor.

"DUPIER--Interment in San Francisco, Jan. 26, Joseph DUPIER, Paris, 19." Source: *Alta California*, 8 Feb 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DUPRE--In this city, February 22, Eugene DUPRE, a native of France, aged 51 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral to-day (Tuesday) at 1 o'clock p.m., from Bush street, near Devisadero." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 24 Feb 1874.

"DU PUY--John J. R. DU PUY, 29, Aug. 16, New York." Source: *New York Times*, 6 Oct 1851. Transcribed by J. Ireland.

"DURAIN--Interment in San Francisco, April 16, Mary A. DURAIN, 5." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DURAIND--In this city, January 22, 1920, at her late residence, 120 10th ave., Julie A., beloved daughter of the late Louise **DURAIND** and beloved sister of May R., George J., and Honore **DURAIND**, a native of New Orleans, Louisianna. Friends are invited to attend the funeral services tomorrow (Saturday) at 9 a.m., at Star of the Sea Church. Interment, strictly private. Please omit flowers." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 23 Jan 1920, p.4, col. 4 & 5. Transcribed by Susan Quinn.

"DURANT--Dispatch from San Francisco, Sept. 1 -- Daniel DURANT died suddenly at the corner of Broadway and Kearney streets this evening." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 2 Sept 1872. Transcribed by Dee.

"DURBROW--Hetty, 62 years." Source: *San Francisco Chronicle*, 24 Nov 1892. Transcribed by Harry I. Stafford.

"DURFEE--In San Francisco, from Sept. 29 to Oct 19, Jonathan DURFEE, of New York." Source: *Brooklyn Eagle*, 22 Nov 1850. Transcribed by John Ireland.

"DURKEE--In Marysville, November 5th, Robert L. DURKEE, aged 58 years." Source: San

Francisco Daily Examiner, 8 Nov 1865.

"DURKIN--In this city, December 4, Annie, daughter of the late Patrick and Annie DURKIN, aged 17 years." Source: *Daily Alta California*, 6 Dec 1885.

"DUTARD--In this city, Oct. 14th, Bernard DUTARD, a native of Bordeaux, France, aged 61 years and 2 months." Source: San Francisco Daily Examiner, 16 Oct 1865.

"DUTRA--DEATH FINALLY CLAIMS MAN INJURED BY ELECTRIC WIRE--MARYSVILLE (Yuba Co.), February 10 - Manual DUTRA, who was frightfully burned at Colgate recently through coming in contact with a heavily charged electric wire, while engaged in painting, died in a San Francisco hospital Wednesday, the result of the accident. The burial will take place at DOBBIN's. Deceased was a native of Indiana Ranch, and 32 years of age. As this is the second accident of the kind to occur at Colgate in a short interval, the District Attorney and Coroner are considering the advisability of making an investigation to determine where the fault lies." Source: Sacramento Evening Bee, 10 Feb 1905. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"**DUTTON**--In this city, July 23, Henry **DUTTON**, a native of Bangor, Ma, aged 69 years, 3 months and 6 days. (Bangor papers please copy.) Notice of funeral in evening papers." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 24 July 1879.

"DUTTON--In this city, July 23, Henry DUTTON, a native of Bangor, Maine, aged 69 years, 3 months and 6 days. (Bangor, Me. papers please copy.) Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral this day (Friday), at eleven o'clock a.m. from the First Congregational Church (Dr. STONE's), corner Post and Mason streets." Source: *Alta California* 25 July 1879.

"**DWAN**--Jeremiah - 32 years." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 22 Sept 1891. Transcribed by Melody.

"DWYER--[On 5 Sept 1873] Billy DWYER stabbed and killed by Jack HARRINGTON, at San Francisco." Source: *The Bee* (Sacramento, CA), "Record of Notable Events in the State," 1 Jan 1874. Transcribed by Betty Loose.

"DWYER--Catherine - In San Francisco, August 13, 1874, Mrs. Catherine DWYER, aged 47." Source: Sacramento Bee, 15 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DWYER--In this city, August 29, 1942, Cecilia L., devoted daughter of the late Mary and Thomas DWYER, sister of William and Edward DWYER and the late Margaret DURRANT; a native of Oakville, Napa County. Friends are invited to attend the funeral from the Webber Funeral Parlors, in Napa, at 9:30 a.m., Tuesday morning, thence to Joan d???Arc Church, Yountville, where mass will be offered for the repose of her soul, commencing at 10 a.m. Interment, St. Helena, Calif." Source: San Francisco Examiner, 30 Aug 1942, Page 17. Transcribed by Cathy Gowdy.

"DWYER--In this city, September 5, Elizabeth, wife of John DWYER, a native of the Parish of Ballanaclough, County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 34 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, to-day (Saturday), at 2 1/2 o'clock p.m., from her late residence, No. 20 Howard Court, without further notice." Source: San Francisco Daily Morning Call, 6 Sept 1873.

"DWYER--Emma V. (FENNESSEY) - In S.F. March 15 1978, dearly beloved wife of the late Lawrence DWYER, devoted sister of the late Rose PASTORIOUS and Bertha MOLEMA, beloved aunt of Georgette GREENLAW, grandaunt of LaVerne CODMAN, Robert and George DORMOY and several grand-nieces and grand-nephews; a member of Delores Parlor No. 7.Y.L.I. and a retired employee of the city and County of San Francisco. Friends may visit Friday from 4 to 9 p.m. at CURRIVAN'S Chapel of the Sunset, Irving at 26th Av. Rosary, Friday 8 p.m. Funeral, Saturday 9:30 a.m. from the mortuary. Mass of Christian Burial 10 a.m. Holy Name of Jesus Church, 39th Av. and Lawton St. Entombment private, Holy Cross Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 19 July 1941. Transcribed by Judi Guest.

"DWYER--In this city, March 27, at the residence of her son, Honora, beloved wife of Patrick DWYER, and mother of Mrs. Catherine E. HICKEY at Sawyer's Har, Siskiyou county; of Mrs. M. DOTEN of Yreka, and also of Thomas DWYER of Napa valley, a native of the parish of Colligan, County Waterford Ireland, aged 65 years. [Boston (Mass.) and Irish papers please copy.] Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, this day (Wednesday), at 9 o'clock A.M., from the residence of her son Jeremiah M. DWYER, No. 252 Perry street; thence to St. Patrick's Church, where a solemn Requiem will be celebrated for the respose of her soul." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 29 March 1876.

"DWYER--In this city, November 7, J. DWYER, a native of New York, aged 72 years." Source: *San Francisco Bulletin*, 10 Nov 1904.

"DWYER--J.E." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 23 Sept 1930. Transcribed by Sylvia.

"DWYER--In this city, August 18,1896, at his residence, 611 Buchanan Street, James, dearly beloved husband of Margaret DWYER, and father of James, Nora, Katie, Mary, Ignatius, Alice, Everett and Justina DWYER, a native of County Tipperary, Ireland, aged 52 years. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral TOMORROW (Friday), from his late residence, thence to Sacred Heart Church, corner Fell and Fillmore streets, where a solemn requiem mass will be celebrated for the repose of his soul, commencing at 9 o'clock A.M. Interment Mount Calvary Cemetery." Source: San Francisco Call, 20 Aug 1896. Contact: Joan Murphy murphsf@att.net

"DWYER--In Oakville, Napa County, March 9, Thomas, dearly beloved husband of Mary, loving father of Mrs. Frederick DURRANT, Edward p., William T. and Cecelia L., and brother of Mrs. M. L. DOTEN of Alturas, Modoc County and Jeremiah M. DWYER of this city, a native of County Waterford, Ireland (Boston papers please copy). Funeral from his residence thence to St. Helena Catholic Church." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 12 March 1907. Transcribed by Sylvia Mast.

"DWYER--Captain Thomas DWYER, who met his death in the railroad accident yesterday afternoon, was a prominent and wealthy citizen of Sacramento. Owing to his popularity and the esteem in which he was held his untimely death will be keenly fell in fact community. He came to San Francisco yesterday morning for the purpose of attending the exercises at St. Mary's College at Oakland, at which institution one of his sons, Thomas, is a pupil. He intended to return with his boy to Sacramento, and was on his way from college when he met his death. He was very prominent in Catholic circles and took a somewhat active part in politics and in the formation of the Iroquio Club, of which he was elected Treasurer. He leaves an estate, it is estimated, valued at \$500,000. At the time of his death he was president of the Sacramento Transportation Company, operating a large number of steamers and barges between the headwaters of the Sacramento river and San Francisco bay. He was the principal owner of a large brick kiln five miles below Sacramento on the river, and owned a large ranch in Colusa county and other large tracts of land fronting the river. The deceased was a native of County Wexford, Ireland, where he was born in 1831. In 1848 he migrated to Canada, and in 1852 he came to the United States. During the Pike's Peak excitement in 1859 he started for the gold diggings. On reaching the Missouri River he learned that the Pike's Peak excitement was a humbug. He then concluded to come to California, arriving here after a trip across the plains occupying a five months' journey. He spent a year in the Shasta county mines and subsequently he bought some timber land on the Sacramento River. He cut about 2,500 cords of wood and bought a barge and had the wood brought to Sacramento. This was the start of the rich transportation company of which he was President. He left a wife, four sons and a daughter. City Trustee McLAUGHLIN, one of his partners, came to Oakland last evening to take charge of

the remains and take them to Sacramento or burial." Source: *San Francisco Examiner*, 31 May 1890, p. 2. Transcribed by Susan Cherry-Boyer.

"DYER--In San Pablo, August 15, A.F. DYER, a native of Newport, R.I., aged [5?]8 years. (Newport Mercury please copy.) The funeral will take place to-day (Wednesday), from his late residence in San Pablo, at 2 o'clock p.m." Source: *San Francisco Daily Morning Call*, 17 Aug 1881.

"DYER--In this city, June 16, Charles DYER, aged 7 months." Source: San Francisco Chronicle, 18 June 1875.

"DYER--In San Fancisco, August 10, 1874, David DYER, Aged 23 years." Source: *Sacramento Bee*, 12 Aug 1874. Transcribed by Sandi Bordelon.

"DYER--Died - In New San Diego, Oct. 6, 1869, Mrs Julia Frances DYER, wife of H. C. DYER, aged 29 years 6 months. San Francisco and New York papers please copy. For three years past the deceased has been suffering with that deceptive yet fatal disease the consumption. Having tried all the powers of the healing art, she came with her husband, Mr. H. C. DYER, messenger of Wells Fargo and Co. Express Co. to San Diego, a few weeks since, hoping that the balmy air and invigorating climate of the place would lengthen out the days of life. But it seems the coming had been put off too long, and on Wednesday last, surrounded by loving friends, and consoled by the assuring words found in the Book of books, she quietly dropped into the gentle sleep called death. All that a loving husband and the find kindness of friends could do was done for the sufferer during the days of her illness. Having lived the life of a true Christian woman, it was easy for her, thou so young and surrounded by all that makes life desirable, to answer the call of the kind Father, who doeth all things for the best. Mr. DYER has the sympathy of his many friends in his sad bereavement." Source: San Diego Union, 13 Oct 1869. Transcribed by Donna.

"DYER--In this city, March 15, William F., beloved husband of Julia A. DYER and father of Mrs. J. STEINBERGER, a native of Richmond, Va., aged 65 years and 27 days. Friends and acquaintances are respectfully invited to attend the funeral, TO-DAY (Thursday), at 2 o'clock P.M., at the residence of his son-in-law, J. STEINBERGER, 2102 Bush street, near Webster." Source: San Francisco Morning Call, 17 March 1887.

"DYSON--In this city, March 29, 1891, Mrs. E. DYSON, a native of London, England. The funeral will take place this day (Wednesday) at 2 o'clock p.m. from her late residence, 1702 Devidsadero street." Source: *San Francisco Morning Call*, 1 Apr 1891.

"DYSON--Interment in San Francisco, April 11, James DYSON, New York, 27." Source: *Alta California*, 27 April 1853. Submitted by Martha Richards.

"DYSON--ROBERT DYSON, an old resident of San Francisco and a soldier of the Mexican war, died in a fit on Wednesday afternoon. Mr. DYSON was the owner of a large and valuable tract of land south of the city, known as the "New Potrero." Source: *Stockton Daily Independent*, 15 Oct 1864. Transcribed by Dee.